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RIOTS, CIVIL AND CRIMINAL DISORDERS

THURSDAY, JUNE 26, 1969

U.S. SENATE,
PERMANENT SUBCOMMiTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS,

OF THE COMMITrEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONs,
Wahington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:10 a.m., in room 1202, New Senate Office
Building, pursuant to Senate Resolution 26, as amended, agreed to
February 1, 1969, Senator John L. McClellan (chairman of the sub-
committee) presiding.

Present: eim.tor John L. McClellan, Democrat, Arkansas Senator
Jacob K. Javits, Republican, New York; Senator Charles ft. Percy,
Republican, Illinois; and Senator Robert P. Griffin, Republican, Mich-
igan.

Also present: Jerome S. Adlerman, general counsel; Philip W. Mor-
gan; chief counsel to the minority; Philip R. Manuel, investigator;
Perman H. Clay, investigator; Paul V. Kirby, investigator; Fred R.
Miller, detailed from Metropolitan Police Department; Daniel Har-
ris, investigator General Accounting Office; John Honcharik, investi-
gator, General Accounting Office; and Ruth Y. Watt, chief clerk.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
(Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening:

Senators McClellan and Griffin.)
The CHAnIMAN. Call your next witness.
Mr. ALERMAN. Mr. Robert J. Beatson.
The CHAIRMAz. Be sworn, please.
You do solemnly swear the evidence you shall give before this Senate

subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God?

Mr. BrATSON. I do, sir.

TESTIMONY OF ROBERT 3. BEATSON AND PHILIP R. MANUEL-
(Resumed)

The CHAIRMAN. Identify yourself for the record, please, sir.
Mr. BEATSON. Mr. Chairman, my name is Robert J. Beatson.
I have been an investigator with the Senate Permanent Subcom-

mittee on Investigations for almost 2 years. I was an FBI agent for
13 ye rs, and have a total of approximately 20 years of investigative
experience.

The CHAIRMANf. Do you have a prepared statementI
Mr. BEATSON. I do, sir.
The CHAMMAN. You may proceed.

(4175)
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Mr. B~zsox. At this point, I wish to submit % chart showing the
officers and structure of the Republic of New Africa.

The CHAmIMAN. Let the chart be admitted and appropriately num-
bered as an exhibit.

(The document referred to was marked "Exhibi; No. 518" for ref-
erence and faces this page.)

Mr. BzATSoN. This chart was prepared with material disclosed dur-
ing an extensive investigation by the subcommittee's staff and was yeri-
fled and substantiated by officials of various police departments in the
United States.

I also submit an exhibit designated R- which is a 16-page booklet
entitled "Now We Have a Nation the Republic of New Africa." Ap-
pended to that booklet is a two-page statement showing the officers

The CHAMAN. Do you show the officers on the chart?
Mr. BATSifO. That is correct.
The CHAMNAN. The officers shown on the chart are taken from the

literature of the Republic of New Africa, is that correct?
Mr. BATsow. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Let is be received and appropriately numbered.
(The document referred to was marked 'Exhibit No. 519" for ref.

erence and follows:)
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the Iounbinci Convention
On March 31, 1968, almost two hundred black people - menand

worpen, young and old, from all over the United States - signed a Declaration of
Independence, declaring black people "forever free and independent of the juris-
diction of the United States." This historic signing took place in the auditorium
of the black-owned Twenty-Grand Motel in Detroit. It was the fruit of two days
of intense deliberations, some held at Detroit's Shrine of the Black Madonna,some
at Wayne State University's Helen DeRo-Auditorium, some in suites of the Motel.
At the same time these dedicated men and women brought into existence The
Republic of New Africa - a black nation, to which all black people in America,
who wish to, can swear allegiance. And they elected officers of the government.
These officers will carry out the aims of the Declaration of Independence. They
will carry out the aims of the Revolution stated in the Declaration. These offi-
cers - the government of The Republic of New Africa - will see to it that
black people and our new black nation become, in fact, free, independent, and
successful.

"Henceforth and forever free..."

SISTER JOAN FRANKLIN
SIGNING DECLARATION OF INDEPENOANCE
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Why A new flation Was necessaQy

We Have Never Been Ciiens of the U. S. Black peo.
pie have never had legal citizenship in the United States. To begin with, when
our ancestors were set free from slavery they should have been allowed to chose
what they wanted to do. They should have been allowed to chose whether they
wanted (I) to be United States citizens (2) to go back to Africa or somewhere
else, or (3) to set up their own nation. This is international law: If a slave is
set free, the slave master cannot tell that slave what to do once he is free. (If
he could, the "freed" slave would not be free). But, that is exactly what the
slave master did to us, to our ancestors. In' the 13th Amendment, the slave
master said we were free. Two years later, in the 14th Amendment, he said we
were citizens. This was an illegal act by the slave master, the United States
government: by forcing citizenship upon us - in other words, by telling us what
to do after we were supposedly free - the United States wiped out the grant of
freedom in the 13th Amendment.

The grant of freedom was not really a grant of freedom, anyway.
A free citizen has all of his rights and privileges guaranteed and protected by
the government. The government protects the citizen's rights against both the
government itself and other citizens. Where a government does not do this, there
is no citizenship. In the black man'. case, the 13th and 14th Amendments, which
were supposed to give freedom to the black man, protected the black man's
rights against the government itself, but they did not -- and do not - protect
the black man's rights against other citizens. This was true even though at the
time the Amendments were made law the black man was living in the midst of
white citizens who were hostile to him and constantly taking away his rights.
Therefore, because the law which was supposed to grant freedom to the slave did
not guarantee his rights against other citizens, the grant of freedom never really
was made.

These two reasons - first, that the black man never had a
choice, and, second, that the 13th and 14th Amendments do not give the black
man the protection that they would have to give him in order to make him a citi-
zen - are why we have never been citizens of the United States.



4180

We Have Never Ben A Part of the American Nation. though

our people have struggled for 100 years to change the American Nation and be-

come a part of it, we have failed to become a part of it - we stili live separate-
ly, go to school and church separately, socialize separately, and act and react
separately (and differently ). And there is no real hope now that we can change
America, because white people, who are in the majority, do not really pant Amer-
ica changed. For our part, black people could not become a part of At,.nrica un-
less she did change, for there is too much racism, inequality, and oppression of
everyone who is not white.

BUT, MOST IMPORTANT, WE CAN SOLVE OUR PROBLEMS
ONLY THROUGH BEING A SEPARATE, INDEPENDENT
NATION WITH OUR OWN GOVERNMENT.

A:QAVtThA IDInRZ 1, D T aswTwrs rutian tui rn fw~ ucrmoav A nanmrt) e&A~An

IN DAR ES.SALAAM. TANZANIA. EAST AFRICA
6-I r. R 1 -R II I
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OUrn p0oBt1ms
J OBS. Unemployment and under-employment (low-paying part-

time jobs), and discrimination are fantastically high for black people in the
black ghettoes and the black counties of the South. In the ghettoes, one out of
every three people is either unemployed or under-employed. And ill over America
the average white high school graduate earns more than the average black college
graduate.

In the Republic of New Africa the'government will guarantee
decent jobs for .-veryone by using tax dollars to open as many factories' and
businesses, ownt.., by the people themselves, as are needed. Also, any company
that discriminates against black workers, in hiring, promotion, or training will be
taken over and run by the government, The Republic of New Africa. But sover-
eignty is needed for thi,'; complete freedom, a separate nation

No black mayor, city council, or county commission, elected as part
of the United States government, could use tax money to open factories and busi-
nesses *to end unemployment. No black mayor, city council, or county commission
elected as part of the United States government, could take over white companies
for discriminating against black people. Therefore, no black mayor, city council
or county commission could end unemployment, under-employment, or job discrim-
ination (for over twenty years, since the time of Harry Truman, white government
has tried, under the old system, the present American system, to end these things
- and failed). An independent, separate government, using new systems can and
will succeed.

THIS IS .ONE TOP REASON WHY BLACK PEOPLE HAVE
ORGANIZED A SEPARATE GOVERNMENT - THE REPUBLIC
OF NEW AFRICA - AND WHY YOU SHOULD SUPPORT IT.
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Outz pioBLems
BUSINESS CONTROL

AND PROSPERITY. Merely driving white businesses
of our black neighborhoods and opening black businesses in their place will not
guarantee black control and prosperity. To open black businesses where white
businesses have run away will help keep money in the black community, but it will
not guarantee prosperity. Prosperity will come from black businesses growing, and
they will grow only if they can get Trade CrediL (This is when whole salers give
businessmen 30 to 90 days to pay) and only if they can get fair and plentiful bank
credit. When businessmen can't get trade credit and bank credit, they have to
charge more and they stay small, fail, or fall under control of bigger white business-
es.

No black mayor, city council, or county commission, elected as part
of the United States government, could prevent this or guarantee trade credit or
black control of banks. Bank charters are given out by the State and the Federal
governments. And the United States Central bank - the Federal Reserve system
- which makes and controls credit, is an arm of the National government, which
black people have no chance of controlling.

But an independent black government could guarantee trade credit,
bank justice, and control and growth of black business. For, an independent black
government could control and operate its own central bank and would give out
bank charters.

THIS IS ANOTHER TOP REASON WHY bLACK PEOPLE HAVE
ORGANIZED A SEPARATE GOVERNMENT - THE REPUBLIC
OF NEW AFRICA - AND WHY YOU SHOULD SUPPORT IT.



4183

ou pizoBtems
FREEDOM

FROM RACIST WARS. No black mayor, city council, or county
commission, elected as part of the United States government, could protect black
youth against being drafted and made to fight in racist wars, like the war in Viet
Nam. Nor could any such mayor, city council, or county commission keep tax
money from being used in support of such wars or of countries that oppress black
black people

But, as a citizen of an independent nation, The Republic of New
Africa, no black youth could be legally drafted and made to serve in the United
States Army. And no tax money of citizens.would be used to support such a war
or to aid racist South Africa, Rhodesia, or Portugal, vicious oppressors of black
people. In fact, as an independent nation, we can stand up before the world and
denounce such wars of the United States and United States support of racist coun-
tries, and we can use our government power against such perfidy. No black mayor,
city council, or county commission, elected as part of the United States government,
could do this.

THESE ARE TWO MORE REASONS WHY BLACK PEOPLE
HAVE ORGANIZED A SEPARATE GOVERNMENT - THE
REPUBLIC OF NEW AFRICA - AND WHY YOU SHOYLD
SUPPORT IT.

27-331 0 - 69 - pt. 20 - 2
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OuR p oBtcms
SECURITY AGAINST CURFEW AND

NATIONAL GUARD OPPRESSION. In the

years s:.ce 1964, when black guerrillas in Harlem began the black man's new war
in Ameica, white governors of American states, aided by white mayors of cities
where black people live, have taken to imposing unjust curfews upon black people
and patrolling our streets with trigger-happy, anti-black National Guard troops and
police. Because this police power and emergency powerare held not only oymayors
but by state governors, no black mayor, city council,*.or county commission, elected
as part of the United States government, could stop this. But an independent black
nation could. The Republic of New Africa will stop it. For the powereof the army
and the police would belong to the new, independent government, The Republic
of New Africa. Our Army and police will be used to protect our land and citizens
(and not oppress them) and to crush any other army,- police or National Guard force
that attempts to violate our sovereignty.

THIS IS A FURTHER VITAL REASON WHY BLACK PEOPLE
ORGANIZED A SEPARATE GOVERNMENT - THE REPUBLIC
OF NEW AFRICA - AND WHY YOU SHOULD SUPPORT IT.

ulC-c*RS ",L',N A v
TT
A -8 ', LL-;

1.'Ev.' ,ES OW T:'E VA.'E51.,,;
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SISTER BETTY AND BROTHER OBABOA ALOWO
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Whe e Is OuRi Lan?
OUR LAND IS IN TWO AREAS.

First, scattered across America, our land is sections of the Northern

cities where our people now live and have lived, in some, for two hundred years.

Second, lying in a great black belt across the South, our ;and Is the

counties of the South where we have lived and worked the land and clung to it

for 300 years despite the most brutal oppression the world has known.

ALL OF T19tS LAND IS ILLEGALLY HELD IN CAPTIVITY,
AS A COLONY., BY THE UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT.

' 
, .

~i
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How Shall We Get Control Of Our Land?
By Black Determination. The Yirst step is to decide in our hearts

and minds that the land% In the South (the black counties) and the land In the North
(the black ghettoes) are ours and that in these areas we will not be oppressed or
controlled by anyone.

By Aihlrsing To lterlati01mal Law. The next step in gaining con-
rol is to hold elections among ourselves in the black ghettoes and the black coun-
.ies, before the eyes of the world, with United Nationsworld observers, to take
)ur consent from the government of the United States and give that consent tothe,
Republic of New AfMica. Under international law government "derives from. the
:ornsent of the governed." We have t right to chose whether we want the old, op-
xessive government of the United States or our own new government. The Republic
)f New Africa, brimming with great hope and promise.

BY ARMS IF NECESSARY
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The Govtewnert

BROTHER ROBERT AND SISTER MABEL

THE first President of the Republic of New
Africa is Robert F. Williams, a peot and author and the most
distinguished Afro-American Revolutionary now engaged in
the freedom struggle. Born in Monroe, North Carolina, on
February 26, 1925, Brother Robert served in the U.S. Marines
during World War Y/. Afterwards, returning to Monroe, he
entered the freedom struggle, finally becoming head of the
NAACP. He armed the brethren at a time when self-defense
was taking a back seat to non-violence and successfully out-
gunned the Klan. In :September 1961, Brother Robert moved
the headquarters of his war against oppression from Monroe,
going into exile first in Havana, Cuba, and then (1966) in
Peking, China. By this move he not only frustrated a con-
spiracy by Southern police and officials to take his life,
and a subsequent federal attempt to jail him, unjustly, on
trumped-up kidnapping and flight charges, but he went on to
become the most effective representative of the Black Revo-
lution in foreign forums that we have hai sinpe Frederick Dou-
glass. At the same time, with Brother Malcolm, Brother
Robert has consistently provided true recolutionary guidance
and insight to the Brothers ih Aienca, steeling us against
the fatal contradictions and fallacies that often seem to over-
take the struggle here.
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The Govmment

BROTHER GAIDI

The First Vice President
of the Republic of New Africa
is Attorney Milton R. Henry.
Born August 27. 1919, in Phil-
adelphia. Pennsylvania, Brother
Milton's long and.,often solitary
assault on racism and oppression
have made him in his own lifetime
a most beloved and honored ser-
vant of the Revolution and a model
of dedication for the Brothers. As
a young fighter pilot In, the U.S.
Army during World War II. Brother
Milton's war against oppression
brought him near death at the hands
of Southern white racitts and a

courtqnartial, discharge, and lose
of military benefits. Nevertheless.
he went on to graduate from Lin-
coin University in Pennsylvania
and Yale Law School and has never
ceased using his skills in behalf
of the Struggle.

The Second Vice President
of the Republic of New Africa is
Hajj Bailyah Betty Shabbazz, wife
of % the father of our Revolution,
Brother Malcolm.' A Registered
nurse by profession, Sister Betty
was Brother Malcolm's most de-
voted supporter. confidant, and
ally; this association. together
with her travels in Africa. the
the Middle East. nd Africa, and
the personal travail and suffering
she endured almost alone after
Brother Malcolm's assassination.
'have made of her a unique person,
strong, sagacious, and superbly
fitted to serve the Revolution In
this vital position.

SI STER BETTY

THE SECOND VICE PRESIDENT

THE FIRST VICE PRESIDENT
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The Government

BROTHER RAY WILLIS

OTHER CABINET OFFICERS

ODABOA ALOIVO, Treasurer. Los Angeles Industrialist, writer and activist.

* CHARLES P. HOWARD,' Minister of State and Foreign Affairs. international journalist,
world traveler, and savant.

* H. RAP BROWN, Minister of Defense, a monumental black patriot and toiler.

RAYMOND E. WILLIS, Minister of Finance, practicing accountant, law student and acti-
vist.

JOAN FRANKLIN, Minister of Justice, brilliant, concerned, young lawyer.

DABA OSSIJEMAN ADEFUNMI, Mnister of Culture and Education, cultural writer, Chif
Priest of the Yoruba Teiple and Paramount Chief of the Yoruba Tribes of North America
QUEN MOTHER MOORE, Minister of Health and Welfare, a "mother of my people," who

has actively served the Struggle for SO years.

BROTHER IMARI, Minister of Information, writer and activist, author of War In America.
The Malcolm X Doctrine.

WILBUR GRATTAN, SR., deputy Minister of State and Foreign Affairs, respected mill.
Itant with vast knowledge and great experience in the strugle.

MWESI CHUi, Deputy minister of Doefense, respected Commander of the Mwesl Nduqu of
Rayton. Ohio.

*. Elected, but office not yet accepted.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
For the fruition of bl ak power, for the triumph of black nationhood, I

pledge to the Republic of New Africa and to t.e building of a better people and
a better world, jr total devotion, my total resources, and the total power of my
mortal life.

z N

.YOUR\StI O
All Jews did hot go t4 Isrsel. So, topall Black People

wii/not at firs$ .b1(citizens ofithe Repiblc f New.Afrfca\ Even
so, you may io ite. buy__ ftat *Cot " ecognitlon. or\velun-
t Ily pay taxes. You may r quesitons,,glfts. ortaxes

STh Trsurer,THE "PUILI"1" FijR A.nCA....."

pas ffice Box I ~ C
Los -An '104F Call foma

7 -\ .

HELP BIWLD OUR IEW CITY

The\First Malcolm X Certificate of Recognltio may~l
bought by aaMy for $100.00. It Is a 'ift to the Repub 'to be
used Specifically mO.lely for the purchase of IAdot build a
new city In the South.--

0/ flow .4
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Rhu'uno or N~w AraxOA: Ai AFRIVAN NATION IN TIIE WESTERN HEMIsHIIFRE
STRUOGLINO rOR COMPLETE INDEPENDENCE, MAY 14, 1969

Office of the First Vice President, 518 Orchard Lake Avenue, Pontiac, Michigan.
Mailing Addrvss, Box 667, Detroit, Michigan 48206.

A list of current officers of the RNA:
President, Robert F. Williams.
First Vice President, Milton R. Henry, Esq.
Second Vice President
Treasurer, Obaboa Olowo.
Minister of the Intorlor, Imari Obadele.
Ministers of Culture, Oserenan Adefunmi-Lerol Jones.
Minister of Education, Herman Ferguson.
Minister of State & Foreign Affairs, Wilbur Grattan, Sr.
Minister of Justice, John Franklin, Esq.
Minister of Health and Welfare, Queen Mother Moore.
Minister of Finance, Raymond fl. Willis.
Minister of Information (Deputies), Charles W. Enoch, Lelto Durley.
Minister of Defense, Mweusi Chul.
Special Ambassador, Maxwell Stanford,

tlerom vol. II, No. 1, Issue of the New African, Apr. 20, 1069

Brother Gaidl (Milton Henry), First Vice President of the Republican of
New Africa had printed his Executive Order making the following changes in the
officers of the RNA.

Region A.-Fmbracing all of the Eastern Coastal Area of the United States,
and including the cities contained along the coast from Maine to Florida. Vice
President-Herman Ferguson

Region B.-Embracing all of the middle West and the western portion of N.Y.
and Penna. Vice President-Brother Imarl

Region O..-Embracing all of the South, Including Louisiana, and Texas. Vice
President--Virginia Collins

Region D.--Cmbracing all of the Far East, including Arizona. Vice Presldent-
Obaboa Alowa

(NoT .- Bahlyah Betty Shabass, who wis Second Vice President, resigned her
position because of family problems.

(Maulana Ron Karenga, who was one of the ministers of Culture, was re-
moved from his position, because of the Incident of two Black Panthers who
were killed In Calif. and he refused to explain his Involvement In it.

(H. Rap Brown, who was one minister of DefensE has been dropped because
his whereabouts are questionable and is unavailable,)

Mr.' BuTsoN. This document wM received from the Detroit Police
Department, Detroit Mich.

The Republic of kew Africa was etablished at a Nationml Black
Government Conference held March 30-431, 1968, at. the Shrine of the
Black Madonna-Central United Church of Christ-Detroit., Mich.
Rev. Albert CleaRe is the pastor of the church, and lie is active in
Detroit's black miltant pouitntion.

Between 150 and 200 delegates and some 2,000 to 3,000 observers
heard two brothers, Milton and Richard Henry, outline their plan to
eparte once and for all the black and white populations in North

Amerioa.
The basic theme of the RNA is self-defense, and the movement

has developed into a program of separation with a paRm-militfary force
Some individuals lnv0lved with RNA are identical to persons who
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have been associated with the Revolutionary Action Movement
(RAM).

In 1967, FII )irector J. Edgar hoover de.scribed RAM as it "highly
secret, all-Negro, Marxist.-lelillist., ('hinese Communist organization
which-advo nMted guerrilla warfare to obtain its goals."

Robert F. Williamns, who is designated on the chart as the president,,
is the president of the Republic of New Africa, has been an Fil fugi-
tive for 1) yean on a kidnapping charge in Monroe, N.C. Williams has
found rfuge during that time in Cuba, Comnmunist (hna, and
rallza lia.

The ClIAIMAN. Is he still a. fugit-ive?
Mr. BnE~vrsoN. Iie is still a fugitive.
The CHAIRMAN,. How did lie attend tlhis meeting?
Mr. lhE,\TsON. Ile (lid not attend the meeting, sir. lie was elected

I)resident-in-exile. Ie did not attend the meeting.
The CHAIRMAN. lie was not present?
Mr. BPASON. le was not present.
The CRAIRMAN. As far as you know, he is still out of the United

St4ttes?
Mr. BIEATSON. As far as I know, he is still out of the United St&t ,

sir.
The CHAIRMAN. But Ile was elected president of this nlihitnt

organization?
Mr. BTHoN. That is correct.
The CIRMAiN. Very well.
Mr. BEATMON. At ths point, Mr. Chairman, I would like to submit

for the record exhibit R-2, which is a copy of the July-August 1961
issue of the Crusader, a monthly publicatim.

The copy contains an article signed Robert, F. Willianis, exiled
leader of the Revolutiona ry Act ion Movement (RA1I).

This aptpears oil page 4 of that exhibit in )our' po.smioi .
The (';,\HrU,\N. Very well. Let it be received.
(Tile document rferred to was marked "Exhibit No. 520"' for ref-

erence aiid iiay Im found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The C(1 m.AMN. What is he wanted for?
Mr. IIE.\TSON. He is wanted on a kidnapping charge, sir, in Monroe,

N.C. Ue is a fugitive,
In ad(lition ,the cover of that exhibit that you have in your IX,4-

.ession identities Robert. F. Williams as publiser-in-exile.
In 1064, this newsletter was published in Cuba.
The next doument I have is exhibit. 1i-3, which is a copy of the

November 1968 issue of the Crusader.
The November 1968 issue of the Crusader has a cover article

entitled "()n The Rep!blic of New Africa." It, is noted that Robert
F. Williams is the president of the Republic of New Africa. The No-
vember 1968 issue was published in Communist China.

The CARMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 521" for ref-

erence and follows:)
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EXHIBIT No. 521

THE

NEWSLETTER

ROBERT F. WILLIAMS, Publisher -IN EXILE-
VOL. 10--No. 1 NOVEMBER 1908

"We's 'One Nation, Under Gawd, Indivisiblo', Boyl"

ON TuB REPUBLIC OF .N.W AFRW4g

The recent first step towards self-determination for the oppressed
nation of Black America Is not a new one. It Is an extension and
continuation of the ideas of the Into Marcus Garvey, the lion. Elijah
Muhammad, the late Malcolm X and countless others. Brutalized, frus-
trated, dehumanized and enslaved Black people In America have long
dreamed of a homeland wherein they could escape the rigors and
hazards of oppressive savage tyranny. The dream of self-determination
and nationhood has swelled the breasts of captive nations through time
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IMmemoriaL The drive for freedom, self-respect and self-determina-
tion is a natural human attribute.

Among the disinherited and the wretched of the earth there have
always been fawning individuals who preferred to submit to the
harried and tormented union of orderly slavery rather than to confront
the uncertain chrillhngc of dibufion and liberation. Our own tragic
history in racist America affords us a graphic example of such an
indelsive and slavish mentality. Alter the so-called emancipation of
the Black slaves in America, many insecure souls had to be driven
from the clutches of human bondage at bayonet point. This was due
In part to the brutal profundity of environmental conditioning. To
some terror-s.tricken souls the rugged road of frecdoin wis an awesome
si-ht that could only lead to perdition. Despite the ,?'etched voices
of fear and prophets of doom, the masses east down their chains and
toolo to the perilous road of stormy uncertainty. What one among us
today would still insist that our well-being and collective security
would have best h'en served by loyally clinging to the bloody chains
of slavery?

After the Boston Tea Party and the rising crescendo of those who
called for independence and revolution, again, we have a case wherein
some docile and status quo accommodating individuals preferred the
oppressive social immobility of tyranny to the uncertain social loco-
motion of revolutionary change and the challenge of self-determina-
tion. Today, who would deny the wisdom and nobility of those who
angrily cast off their oppressive chains and set the torch of freedom
to the citadil of tyranny? No, we are not so unfamiliar with history
as not to know that tragically some revolutions faltered and temporarily
failed, but neither are we unaware of the fact that a noble under-
taking of freedom can never be considered a permanent failure.

Unprincipled souls, devoid of courage and creative stamina, can devise
a million reasons and causes why a daring and divine mission may
fail, but they arc always hard pressed in formulating a single honor-
able alternative affording certain positive success. For one reason or
other, the cynical critics we will have with us always. Wise, honest
and positive criticism is an integral part of -a society, an idea or an
individual's natural growth and development. However, the criticism
of the cynic is the sinister product of a frustrated and disgruntled
Jester seeking status through a profession of criticism based on be-
smirching the creativity of those daring activists who set out to do,
and sometimes succeed in p:ing what cynics neither have the capacity
nor courage to undertake.

There are those among us who seem to think' that America is a God-
made indivisible empire blessed with the divine gift of permanence.
That country which is nearest to permangnce is also nearest to per-
ftction. That country which is nearest to indivisibility Is a bastion of
brotherhood and justice. Racist America is no divine exception, like
all othcr realms of oppression and tyranny, she, too, is subject to the
laws that govern the transience of empire. A government that rejects
the long suffering pleas of the oppressed and aggrievcd for redress
licn, (s insurrection and kcessios.

Sum#, advocates of continued submission In the face of insufferable
tyranny ars. desperately trying to confuse the issue of self-determina-
tion. These reactionary souls try to impinge the sacredness of self-
determination by haughtily alluding to It as the negro's version of



4196

racial segregation. These nigra gentlemen of high estate and Intel-
Iceaitl cynicism argue loud and long in a surreptitious defense of
degevnerate Americanism by pretending not to know the obviously
elmcntary difference between self-dctermlnation and racial segrega-
tion. If racial segregation Is a goal to be desired by oppressed Black6
there is no need to struggle for that; it has been a living reality In
America for four hundred years. The Black man In America has
never known anything other than racial segregation. Segregation Is
what we have never needed but have always had. Self-determination Is
what we have always needed and never had. Self-determination means
the condition to forge one's own destiny. Segregation means the condi-
ti(n of one without a meaningful destiny. The struggle for the fulfil-
ment of the long range objective of self-tL:tvrmination does not mean a
complete abandonment of present endeavors to ease our social burdens
while we are captive people under the current racist white regime.

For the benefit of all those who teem at a loss to grasp the differ-
ence between an Independent Republic and a racially segregated colonial
community, I would like to refer to the Declaration of Independence
of the proposed &puhlfI nt Nvw - &rica. It specifically states that:

1.... We, therefore, see these as the aims of our revolution:

-To free Black people in America from oppression;

-To support and wage the world revolution until all people every-
where are so free;

-- To build a New Society that Is better than what we now know
and as perfect as man can make it;

-To assure all people in the Now Society maximum opportunity
and equal access to that maximum;

-To promote industriousness, responsibility, scholarship and service;
-To create conditions In which freedom of religion abounds and

man's pursuit of God and/or the destiny, place, and purpose of -nan
in the Universe will be without hindrance;

- To build a black independent nation where no sect or religious
crccd subverts or impedes the building of the New Society, the New
State Government, or the achievement of the aims of the Revolution
as set forth In this Declaration;

-To end exploitation of man by man or his environment;

-To assure equality of rights for the sexes*,

-To end color and class discrimination, while not abolishing salu-
brious diversity# and to promote self-respect and mutual respect among
all people In the Society;

-To protect and promote the personal dignity and Integrity of the
individual, and his natural rights;

-To assure justice for all;
-To place the major ieans of production and trade In the trust

of the State to ass;.re the benefits of this earth and man's genius and
labor to Socitty and all its members, an4

-To encourage and reward the individual for hard work and Initia-
tive and insight and devotion to the I1voluUon...

Who can be so asinine as to believe that such noble Ideals are based
on enlarged racial segregation espoused by Black reactionary separa-
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tists2. And for the sake of the record may I add that we self-deter-
minationists are not advocates of a 51St Aniaican Stnte. t is rest
assured th1at our goals are more realistic than those who think that
they can plead and pray their way to a peacefully integrated and just
monolithic American society. Nation building is a laborious, difficult,
violent and acrificial task. Black America deserves as much oppor-
tunity to undertake It In racist America as any "-other people Inrthe
world. On behalf of-fair play and justice it is Incumbent on just
minded and progressive whites to support Black self-determination and
nationhood. We have dismally failed after four hundred years of bloody
and fruitless effort to win acceptance into the mainstream of American
life. There are some who think that we should be patient enough
to exert another four hundred years of vain effort. But we say nol
We have had enough of shameful and bloody rebuff.

Now is the time to embark n the rugged road that leads to a
destination of promise. We must unite in this great cause. It is a
cause of survival and salvation. The rising tide of history Is on our
side. America's own corruption and meanness doom hr. She is
gradually sinking into the chaotic quagmire of her own filth and
unrighteousness. Human decency and the laws of survival dictate that
we sever our destinies. We must stand as an Independent entity dis-
associating ourselves from the heinous crimes and grievous sins of
Babylon. Our time has come. America's time has come. We are op-
posites in transition. One is rising the other Is falling. The irreversi-
ble laws of the transience of empire are in motion 'against America.
The seeds of fragmentation, sown in a soil fertilized by tyranny, react
to the laws of birth and death. This process of transformation will
ultimately be fulfilled despite the wrath of hell and the cynical and
spiteful curses of devils both egro and white.

No political party can possibly lead a great revolutionary move-
ment to victory unless It possesses revolutionary theory and a
knowledge of history and has a profound grasp of the practical
movement.

Mao Tse-tung

COMBAT TIlE ENEMY IVITIIN OUR RANKS

The more Intense the Afro-American struggle for liberation becomes
the greater the counter force brought into play against it will become.
Aside from brutal repression, the power structure will use whatever
other counter-revolutionary methods it can dream up. -The more Black
ghettoes become united, organized and resistive, the more imperative
it will become to supplement self-dcf.nse forces with strong under-
ground couqtr i 'gnc o-x7ratons. Slack miiants must never
relax tir vigilance or lower their guard against the most sinister
enemy of all -the one within our ranks.

We must not leave any tons unturnred In ferreting the enemy out
of our midst, while at the sume time we mu.-t not allow the presence
of agents to paralyze our progprsive activity. lhetti. r and more serious
organizing r', quires more elulrote forms of !',£1,:'ty. Not only are
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police agents, stool pigeons and pimps spying for the man, but agents
V 5 t cateurs are busy weaving conspiracies of entrapment.

"Super militanls," extreme "leftists," Impatient "revolutionaries" and
all manner of phoney Black nationalists are being sent Into the move-
ment to sabotage its forward thrust. These way out "revolutionaries"
are advocating actionn and policies that are designed to destroy the
vitality of the struggle.

Assured of police immunity for their lawless deeds, executed within
the ranks of progressive Black nationalists, they engage In repulsive
and irrational activity In order to alienate and isolate the true van-
guard from the yet uncommitted masses. Their assigned task Is to
stymie and fragment the growing unity of our people. On behalf of
the power structure they are moving might and main to discredit Black
Nationalism and the growing demand among our people for self.
determination and nationhood. Some are Injecting irrelevant sectarian
arguments and are trying to impose outlandish philosophies on the
movement. They are trying to promote policies and saddle the rank
and file with ideas certain to sow sceds of division, distrust and de-
moralization.

The cause of Black liberation In racist America must be raised above
Individual ideas, philosophies and personal attitudes. A united front
for our overall collective goal of Black liberation and self-determination
is not a thing of petty individual beliefs. The dynamics of our most
significant consensus must flow from our common desire to throw off
the yoke of racist tyranny. Our front of national salvation must be
based upon an intense brotherhood of mutual respect and tolerance.
It Is not necessary that we all dress, speak and act alike In those
matters that neither promulgate nor hinder our common cause.

We must have discipline yes, but we must have discipline through
conse-nsus of cause. Tyrannical discipline Is contrary to the cause of
liberation. Our objectives must be long range and designed to serve
our common cause of freedom. We must guard against fallng into
a cultural rut wherein we dissipate our time, energy and resources
trying to resurrect a dead past Instead of constructing a glorious future.
Instead of displaying negative color, wit and style In undercutting other
groups and Individuals, it behooves us to set ourselves to the task
of formulating positive tr gy.

It Is time for solid unity. It Is time for serious work and agitation.
Progressive Black nationalism and self-determination muste widely
explained" anT oer and rational terms through anll-out campaign In
the ghettoes. Those agents provocateurs, who are out to make the
whole movement look like the rantings of stupid fools, must be dis-
couraged. Those who advocate outlandish philosophies, which con-
spicuously and obviously the great masses will not accept, should be
tonvd down. Stand up for unity and effectiveness, combat the enemy
within out rank&

NOW IS TIlE TIM1 TO GIVE UP TIlE GliOST, INTEGRATION

In whito Amtricf, thftre are many mansions, yet the Black man Is
relegated to the de, tiitlon of the outhouse. The American Dlnck man
Is a harried ane) fi,..'rutd victim of an evr elusivo ghost called Into-
araton. ioptd D' integration Into the white man's affluent society
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t.? a tantnIlizingly cruel mirage. As far as Milack America Is concerned,
the white m:n's ill-gotten dominion is as mobile nnd as elusive as a
mirage In the desert. It appears on the horizon, butt continues to
move Into the distance before it can be caught up to. Integration into
the racist white American community, as far as Black America Is
concerned, Is tantamount to the fabled pet of gold at the end of every
rainbow.

'"The racist American white man Is the proven enemy of the Black
man. The facts of his treachery and brutality are so well known that
there Is no point of bothering to document them to our people any
more. fligoted white America Is so calloused with hate and spite,
and it Is so pathologically warped that only those enslaved by the
mania of self-delusion dare persist in the folly of the hoax of Inte-
gration.

Is It logical and mentally wholesome for the aggrieved to seek close
proximity with his torturer and crucifier? Is it common sense to
persist in a shameful enterprise crowned with almost four hundred
years of heartbreak and dismal failure? Is It common sense to pursue
a suitor for an aeon who habituiolly convulses and flees at the sight
of the undesirable pursuer? D

It Is a normal drive of humanity to seek fellowship, common cause
and social intercourse with lomo sapicns with like human attributes
propelled by the valences of mutuality. It Is also a natural human
drive to withdraw from harmful and painful stimulants and contacts.

lack America's experience with white America has been much lss
than a gratifying venture. It has been a terrifying and brutal ordeal.
The worse part of the matter Is that no appreciable relief is in sight.
White America's conduct towards Black America Is becoming more
rnd more unbearable. Th,mailled fist of genocide Is Cocked in naked
threats.

The Black man In-racist America Is being viciously blamed for all
the social ills that the savage racists' demonic nature has wrought
against the evil and corrupt society. White America Is a shameless
and savage hypocrite who thinks it can escape human conscience and
the natural laws of retribution by becoming ever more beastly and
brutal In its relationship with the victim of Its depravity. There is
more hope In the reformation of a rabid wolf than in such an ape
of a fiend.

Thinking Black men can plainly see that the very laws of nature
dictate separation under such an oppressive and Incongruous relation-
ship. The history of heaven and earth are replete with precedents of
necessary separations under much less severe conditions than ours.

The choice now looms before us. Are we to contract ourselves to
miserable lives as loyal dogs In the devil's den of satanic wrath and
destruction, or are we to rise in a racrcd exodus of emancipation, self-
dr-terminotion. salvation and dignity? For sundry reasons there are
thfse among us who beg to continue their masochistic relationship with
sadistic America. There are some honestly crnfused and not yet certain
that an emanripated slave can n;ik, it without his master, but the hard

U6,d fact remains that time alone Is not a panacen for serute social Ills.
'Tho,-. who deseve freedom and those who ultimately oblatin It are those
willing to shoulder the burden of its challenge. The d,.,,dcd task of
! %,.aratlon challenges us. It Is time to claim our rightful place In the
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sun. 'Self-determinatIon Is a universally proclaimed right of all oppressed
people and nations with the intelligence and will to grasp it. This Is the I
season of our most provocative discontent. Now is the time to give up
the ghost, Integration. Let us claim our heritage. Now is the time to
proclaim a nation.

AFRICAN SAFARI: IIEILS RUN ON A MOTORCYCLE

Either out of a sinister design or from the unwitting course of habit,
Afrkan journalism, with some progressive exceptions, Is not placing
enough stress on the development of black stamina and daring as
essential ingredients for liberation and national construction. An
oppressed and downtrodden people cannot cast off the cruel and crippling
legacy of colonialism without undergoing a transformation of thought
and attitude. Dwarfed and deformed thought as fashioned by ruthless
exploiters and oppressors can be viewed only as negative factors In the
downtrodden's cause of liberation.

Some African publications portray the new look of Black Liberation
as a state of transition wherein the Black bourgeoisie becomes a symbol
of soft and secure parliamentary life. They become the clerks In the
new order. In the newspaper and magazine ads they become the hard-
drinking playboys in the world of grinning, dancing, effeminate society.

It is considered a great new scene of freedom wherein imposing pic-
tures of ivy league dressed Black men, armed with overrated degrees
in white man's sociology, psychology, anthropology, political science and
law serve as symbols of nation building and examples for the youth to

* emulate. The collective outlook of a people is Influenced and formed
by the slant of the mas* media and certain accepted standards of success.

While most African Journalism proudly stresses the new status of
white collar Blacks risen to nominal power under token independence,
certain factors essential to nation building, like boldness, exploratory
quest and the challenge of nature, are still being portrayed as the ad-
venturous white man's monopolized dominion.

Blaclk youth who will face the task of nation building are not being
exposed enough to the bold spirit necessary to undertake the rugged
challenge of pioneering In national construction. The world of Black
youth should not be a narrow, limited one wherein their hero examples
consi". of soft secure occupations that could very easily be interchanged
with tu'e west's concept of a woman's world. It It Is a truism that man
is a product of his environment what hope is there for Black youth who
develop in a world of white man's ord(cr bascd on Black submissiveness?
Great nations are not built from desk corps of parliamentarian duees.
They are built by robust men and women challenging nature, the general
order of things and driven by a quest to scale unfamiliar heights. In.
asmuch as the environment Is conceded to be the most salient factor in
the formation of personality and character the now Image of the Black
man nf.%.ds to be drastically altered. The Black, man's image east before
formative youth should be one to Inspire a new tendency away from
effeminate bureaucracy and conspicuous consumption.

Some African journalism bas a tendency to project rugged outdoor life
as 1he special meat of the great white hunter. Engineering and heavy
industry are proj:cted as something almost peculiar to Mr. Charlie. This
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is a more modernized form of Tarzanism. The African press is full of
praise for whites who muster the stamina to scale such peaks as Kiliman-
Jaro. Other grueling exploits of daring are recorded without Impression-
able Black faces.

Such seemingly nonproductive exploits may seem insignificant In the
general scheme of national construction, but they are not The psy-
chological state of a people Is a determining factor In the effectiveness
of nation building. The development of national stamina, courage and
a pioneering spirit sets the stage for an essential motive force required
for great nation building.

On my recent trip to Tanzania, East Africa, aside from sitting fifty
hours to tape my autobiography, a series of other interviews and meet-
ings and conferences with officials of the proposed Republic of New
Africa and African freedom"d fighters. an Afro-Armorican brother. fRgnnld
Howar,-a-TanzanilanGabriel Mulokozi and I completed a 1,470 mile
motorcycle safari across Tanzania into Zambia. We not only planned
this rugged itinerary over the murderous terrain commonly called "Hell
Run" because it was the best way to get off the beaten tourist path to
study Africa and her people, but also as a challenge to our stamina.

Our ten-ay motorcycle safari took us across treacherous unpaved,
dusty and sandy roads that are considered a sometimes impossible hazard
for some motorcars and trucks. We cycled over mountain peaks that
extended Into exceptionally beautiful African clouds. We rode wash-
board-type roads that shook us like a precarious ride on a roduo bronco.
Along 700 miles of roads so dusty that we had to wear dust masks, shields
and goggles, we counted 50 heavy trucks and trailers overturned and
wrecked. The truck traffic was very heavy because this Is the route of
the emergency truck lift between the Dar es Salaam port and landlocked
Zambia.

Our dusty Images replete with crash helmets, face shields, goggles and
masks became a momentary source of fright to some children who
rushed for closer view along the roadside at the roaring sound of strange
sounding motors. This was primarily a territory of heavy trucks and
landrovers. Curious but friendly observers stalked us wherever we went.
It was a new scene to see Black men daring to mount such a venture.
Many of the children after regaining, composure and mustering special
courage came close enough to touch the machines. The older people
marveled at. the rugged performance of the machines. Our Swahili
speaking Tanzanian brother was forced to spend most of his time
answering questions about where we were from, where we were going,
how long would the trip take and what kind of motorcycles we were
riding. We stopped over in rural African hotels and met people who
were not accustomed to meeting tourists. The fact that we were Black
aroused added interest.

At the Zambian border we went In separate ways with plans to rendez-
vous in two days on the way back to Dar es Salaam. I was to travel 137
miles on the return trip alone, however, because of some minor difficul-
ties my companions failed to rendezvous and I was stuck with a 700-
mile return trip to Dar alone.

I rode stadlly ,Il ,lowly hoping my friends would overtake me. They
never did. On 11;r, 4- 11t.iens night overtook me riding In the rugged
animal infsited i,,I io,, .i. . Some oil tinktirs had overturned in
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the mountains and stnarted widespread brush fires that gave an eerie
glare wherein the vastiess of the heavens seemed ablaz..
. Near Mbeya, I visited an encampment of Chinese engineers who are.
surveying the line where a ra djjg be ostructed as hinese aid
to Tanzania and Zambia. When completed this railroad will strengthen
the transportation system between landlocked Zambia and Tanzania and
will ense Zimbla's dependence on South Africa's transportation system
and strenglhSln it against Rhodesian pressure.

I raced darkness through Mikuml National Park, a wild animal re-
serve, and barely won. I was alone on my motorcycle In lion and
elephant Infested Mikumi Park with night fast bearing down.. My speed
was hampered because of occasional drifts of sand that piled up in the
road and completely deprived the two-wheeled vehicle of control and
traction. I had already stistalned a fall at the beginning of the Journey
under such conditions at 30 miles an hour and suffered only a few
minor abrasions which luckily did not Interfere with the trip, so I had
to be extremely cautious. Caution prevailed despite the fact that I had
to ride by a herd of elephants and various other packs of animals along
the side of the road.

The trip was a rugged one. It was an experience well worth the
hazards and hardships. We Journeyed 8.300 feet up to Njombe and
Buloma. We visited schools, farms, market places, villages, rural
African hotels and enjoyed the breath-taking scenery of emerging Africa.
At one elementary school, a bright young African girl asked us what
do Black people in America call themselves, Africans or Americans. I
gave her a rundown on the history of how and why African people got
to America and explained the fact that now most of our people with
race pride call themselves Black Americans, Afro-Americans or African-
Americans. After hearing this the entire fourth grade class broke into
enthusiastic applause. Most of all, we gave African youth a much too
rare opportunity to see a new type of tourist, Black brothers calling to
them to accept Africa's challenge to the Black man. Through practice
and example we were trying to say to Black youth everywhere that the
Black man's day has come. We must rise to the challenge. We must
change our outlook and our Image. We must dare to scale the highest
peaks and develop the stamina to succeed. Rugged pioneering is not
In the exclusive dominion of the conquering imperialist white man,
but is a commodity within grasp of all men. We wanted to say to our
African brothers that the Black man can do anything he is really deter-
mined to do. In addition, I wanted to reaffirm to myself that I am
physically and psychologically ready for a confrontation with racial
tyranny In racist America.

AFRICA AND TilE AFiICAN-AMERICAN

Historically Africa is the home of the Black man. Africa has a great
potential. Many African youth sincerely and Innocently ask why train-
ed and educated Afro-Americans do not come to Africa to help con-
struct the mothc.rland and replace the imperialist-minded whites. This
is positive thought, but the African situation Is not so simple.

The Imperialist-mind.d whites are dcieply entrenched In Africa and
they viow a possible Influx of Afro-Am.ricans as a grave danger and
threat to the status quo wherein lies th.ir security. Afro-Americans have
developed certain militant attitudes that are appearing very horrifying
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to the white supremacist,. They are afraid that these new Black Rev-
olutionary traits are highly infectious and communicative. They are
also fully sware of the fact that the Afro-American, because of his long
and bitter experience in racist America, is the most enlightened of all
the world's non-whites as to the true nature of universal white
Nationalism, now sustained and nurtured by Americanism. Our en-
lightened African brothers are well versed in the wiles and ways of the
former and current European colonialists, however, many of them are
yet to be educated to the wily ways of nee-colonlal Americanism. Racist
America has now assumed the position of standard-bearer for universal
white supremacy nationalism. She does not intend to allow her new
world position to be threatened by Revolutionary Black Nationalists.
Consequently, America is laboring fanatically to establish a closed door
policy that will exclude non-Tom African Americans from becoming
entrenched in Africa.

The great tragedy of the whole sordid affair is the fact that the newly
emerging African Governments are not economically and militarily in-
dependent enough to frustrate these racist designs. Another great source
of weakness stems from the lack of principle and a state of moral and
political degeneracy on the part of some African Sambo leaders whose
intellects have been warped and distorted by foolish and pretentious
pedagogy.

Afro-Americans with the "Back to Africa" mania would do well to
examine the current situation carefully to ascertain whether or not they
are welcomed to settle in Africa without the racist white man's approval.
There is no doubt that a vast majority of Africans are anxious to wel-
come Black Americans as brothers, but white power is yet a factor to
be reckoned with in Black Africa.

To be sure, the present situation in Africa relative to militant Afro-
Americans is no more than a transitory phase of a long and arduous
uphill climb. Mr. Charlie cannot eternally stem the tide of liberation
in Africa any more than he can in other parts of the world. It is only
a matter of time. The Black youth of Africa like the Black youth o!
America will break with the obsequious traditions of their Uncle Tom
elders and rise In a massive Invincible challenge of Black Powerl

The white agents provocateurs are working feverishly to widen the
breach between Afro-America and Africa. Their rumor mills are busy
sowing the seeds of suspicion, misunderstanding and rivalry. Despite
the sinister acUvity of Americanism in Africa the Tanzanian Govern-
ment manifested enough principled sovereignty to resist demands for
my expulsion during my recent visit there.

Mercenary American negro Toms are serving as willing bait in the
anti African-American snare. Some gullible Africans are being de-
ceived into believing that Mnost Black Americans are agents of the
C.I.A. while the white ones are pious humanitarians. It never seems
to occur to these naive souls that a government that furnishes military.
economic, industrial and social advisers to guide the formulation of
policy has no need to recruit Black agents unless they are merely to
be used as decoys. The man who presides over or Influences the for-
mulation of policy Is in better position to gather Intelligence than a
discriminated against brother who is denied access to the inside track.

A close exmii,,initiro of the African scene will also reve:i thla! our
African broth-rs are not piol fly ,pprizcd of the'true nature of A.,..0-
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can racism. On this subject there Is a wide information gap as to the
whys and wherefores of our long ordeal now culminating in a Black
Rebellion in racist Amurica. Many of the salient aspects of our struggle
have been deliberately ohiciircd by the white man's skillful propaganda.
We have lcft too much of our cause to be explained by our enemy
oppressors to our Black brothers. We have taken too much for granted
and left too much to chance. It Is not enough for uv to plunge head-
long Into the study of African history In Africa, we need to also acquaint
the African with African history in America. The African noeds also
to be apprized more of Indian history in America and the potentially
dangerous similarity of future development

Yes, we need to look with pride to mother Africa, however, It Is Im-
perative to our own mental state that we not push our heads Into
blinding clouds. There Is a lot of work to be done and It cannot be
accomplished through cultural orgies. The Black man is facing a
challenge of survival and It cannot be met successfully on a founda-
tion situated in the quicksand of mythology. Our greatest satisfaction
is that we can view the present' situation in Africa as a transitory one.
The American white man .hates Blacks. His true nature is spiteful and
demonic. Fortunately, a -great shortcoming of hypocrisy Is Its Inability
to maintain its deceplive facade over the long haul. It soon grows
weary of pretending to love what it hates. Ultimately, its feigned love
degenerates to open contempt and violence. Afro-Americans must exert
special effort to expose the true disposition of vicious Americanism now
attempting to deceitfully devour the heart of Africa. Literature ac-
curately portraying the African's bitter ordeal In racist Amcrics should
be widely disseminated throughout Africa. Periodicals like A.I39M d
Sera , Inner C-u. Ice, The 1aJ.L. nft"1ahcr, The New Afrtk*, 8g-
bellion Ncws and other tell-it-like-It-is publications should supplant the
b onF-typeof whitewash journalism In Africa. Black Americans with

enough hilman dignity to resist American racist and imperialist oppres-
sion should tc1o it on themselves to hip our African brothers.

I call on the workers, peasants and revolutionary intellectuals of
every country and all who are willing to fight against UAL impe-
riolism to tal.e action and extend strong support to the struggle of
the black people in the United States! People of the whole world,
unite still more closely and launch a sustained and vigorous offen-
sive against our common enemy, U.S. Imperialism, and aplat Its
accomplicesl It can be said with certainty that the complete col-
lapse of colonialism, Imperallsn and all systems of exploitation,
and the complete emancipation of all the opprcs.ed peoples and
nations of the world arc not far off.

1is Tse-lung

1969: A SEASON OF TERROR

Each year the struggle for Black Liberition In America become's more
and more intense. The trend of our struggle is followinZ a natural
scheme of progres.sion bawd on the dynamic laws of social conflict
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wherein the agitation of opposite forces Initiates a chain reaction of
Increasingly violent friction. The acceleratory factor has neither been
disengaged nor neutralized. Ever more brutal instruments of repres-
sion have been arrayed In defense of oppression and tyranny. The
racist power structure Is attempting to cloak mass lynching, unmitigated
police violence, racial emasculation and extermination in a viciously
hypocritical crusade disguised as "law and order."
('Thcro has been no implemented concern for law and order for pro-
tecion of the human rights for Black Americans throughout the his-
tory of violently racist America. Now what is the cause for this sUdden
concern and pious sounding devotion to "law and order" and safety
on the streets? Under the new Hitlerite order who will defend the
rights of the disIn1erited victims whose eternal abuse is considered
an-accepted peculiarity of the American way of life? No sensible per-
son can take exception to the just and impartial application of law
and order. The most sinister and repulsive factor In the whole affair

ris the cruel fact that white man's "law and order" to Black, America
mcans racist license to rape, maim, plunder, dehumanize and massacre
the most abused and unprotected element of the heartless society.

Who can have any faith in the demagogic utterances of a brigand
whose entire history indicts him as a lawless savage whose very sadis-
tical nature seems to condemn him to the hopeless region of human
society dominated by the incorrigible? Can a leopard change its spots?
Can a rabid wolf become a lamb? Can Black America rely on a viciously
racist cop to justly enforce impartial law and order? Can Black America
rely on viciously racist kangaroo courts to dispense even-handed justice?
America's police and legal system constitute the goon squad of the
white supremacy order. White supremacy is part and parcel of America's
life, breath and blood chemistry. For Black people to leave our fate
to the goodness and trust of such ruthless deceitful beasts is tantamount
to trusting In the holiness of the devil.

After four hundred years of callous indifference, after four hundred
years of capricious lawlessness, ifter four hundred years of tantalizing
us with the cruel mirage of Constitutional law on the barren desert of
white man's immorality, the eternal villain threatens the invocation
of "law and order" to stymie our poignant quest for law and order
born of a human compassion for unfettered justice. The current shrill.-
howls for "law and order" emanating from the social jungles of jingois-
tic and chauvinistic America are savage clarion calls for an orgy in
Black massacre.

The Black man, too, must attune his ear and stir himself to the
stance of defense, the stance of survival. Theynr of 'lQ i. to be a
yar of unmitigated terror- It is to be the prologue to a dramatic and
glorious now testament to be unfolded In the year 1970. Brothers, the
distant trumpets are beginning to wall. Sinister shadows feverishly stir
In the citadel of hate. An ill wind rises to convey the demons of dev-
astation and perdition. Got yourselves together Brothersl Get your-
selves together! After the approaching harrowlng night of terror and
horror, change In gonna come. Lawlessness will devour the lawless
hypocrite. Truth and morality shall be the final arbitrators of law and
order In the strects of evilly dissipated America.
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STILL 1LoANNIXG TO RETURN

The Idea of my proposed return to the racist U.S.A. has not been
abandoned. I am as convinced as ever that I should return In what
I consider to be the most appropriote time. The decision has already
been made, only the time element has bcen deferred. The time of my
return has been deliberately set back in order to permit more preliml-
nary details to be completed.

At any rate, the long anticipated undertaking will be a high voltage
calculated risk. I shall assume this risk In the comIng summer if plans
materialize. I ask ll those who have expressed interest to continue
ryng support. Further details will be forthcoming.

BEST WISHES FOR UNITY, SUCCESS AND STRAIGHT L-
SHOOTING IN 19691

ETHICS AND Tile BLACK REVOLUTION

It is not enough to merely strike out against social Injustices. It is
not enough to violently endeavor to overturn tyranny. It is not enough
to strike down one evil system only to erect another. Power structures
are as much the products of environment, attitudes, traditions and
mores as are those who are the victims of their tyranny and oppression.
Nothing can grow or develop without an environment permeated with
a certain amount of fertility and tolerance.

Apathy, mental degradation, naivete and Impoverished thought are
the running mates of political corruption, social reaction, oppression
and tyranny. Racist America Is a cesspool of moral degeneracy. Those
nurtured In such a society cannot expect to escape Its detrimental fic-l
of gravity without well disciplined and conscious design. There is no
virtue In that freedom which becomes a visa to a region wherein the
individual merely discards the restrictions of virtue ahd morality. The
right to enter a degenerate and corrupt society is not the nobility of
liberty but a descension to the depth of chaotic anarchy. To control
one's own destiny Is not positive self-determination unless It encom-
passes an endeavor for superior achievement In an improved environ-
ment. .

The struggle for control of the ghetto must also be a struggle for the
transformation of the individual and the environmentt It must flow
from a conscious determination to eliminate crippling social maladies
as well as alien domination. The Black freedom fighter must engage
In a personal Inner struggle which will exemplify and propagate revolu-
tionary ethics. The fight for control of the ghetto must be propelled
by a deep-seated desire for social change. It must encompass a crusade
for social and spiritual reconstruction as well as for the reconstruction
of the physical structure of community blight.

The ethics of, the Black Revolution nlutlt be prtclicated on a very
high sense of morality and exemplary Conduct. IN,:,Idngful frcecdoi,
must enthil the duty to cleanse one's self and comniliity. It is It;,
duty 'of Black revolutionaries to wage war against the dv.tructive u-,'

/
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and Idispensatlnn of narcotics, the scourge of fratricidal crime and
violence and all the social evils and conflict of human blight.

Reconstruction in the Black community cannot be left to the corrupt
and degenerate power structure nor to its mercenary running dog nlgras.
Racist beasts have no interest in the social reclamation of Impoverished
Black communities. Revolution means change-change of man as well
as his environment. The Black Revolution will be meaningless If It
seeks merely to become a carbon copy of the degenerate" racist Ameri-
can white man's way of life. The Black Revolution must establish a
high standard of ethic principles as a part of Its guide lines and objec-
tives. The matter of ethics and wholesome constructive goals should
be the great distinguishing factor between ourselves and the enemy.
The great difference should be In our revolutionary struggle to pioneer
in the area of human decency and dignity; to build a world better than
the one that dehumanized the oppressed and made us chattel slaves
to our savage oppressors.

A monologue by Robert F. Williams to the Black brothers In Vietnam,
"LISTEN BROTHERI", sells for 35 cents. Quantities of six or more are
20 cents ach, post-paid within the United States

It may be ordered from: World View Publishers, 48 West 21 Street,
New York, N. Y. 10010 U.S.A.

HELP to tell it like It Is. Shake'the man up. Wake the brothers up.
Be a CRUSADER pusher. Order copies to put on the scene and to
spread along. Send copies to the brothers all messed up in the man's
armed services. The call is out, let the brothers come through. KEE1P
ON PUSHIN'.

An Appeal: SUPPORT FRAME-UP VICTIMS

Fascist forces In the U.S.A. are now endeavoring to create a
national state of hysteria. Consequently, many Afro-American
militants who refuse to sel out and who canno e intimidated are
being framed and imprisoned.' A vicious campaign Is being wagcd
to destroy effective and potential ghetto lenders. Chief among
thve are: Max Stanford, Huey Newton, Rap Brown, Lcrg~j.wes,
V. ,tin Sostre and Iernarn Ferguson. Many others are framed
I. ri g the cout .A. a ma er of collective security all

anti-fascist forces and partisans of justice must stir themselves and
give financial and active support to these victims of fascist kan-
garoolsm and tyranny. Oppose the court mob with massive
resistance

Rolert F, Williams, I Tol Chli Clhng, Peking,

People's Republic of China

0-PINTII IN CIIlN 'r AS A PERtSONAL, JOUIINAL-
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Mr. BFATSON. One of the RNA officers named on the chart is Max-
well Stanford, special ambassador. On page 1406, part 6, of this sub-
committee's hearings on "Riots, Civil and Criminal Disorders," Max-
well Stanford is referred to as the field chairman of RAM in a RAM
publication entitled "Black America" published in the fall of 1964.

Another RNA officer is Herman Ferguson, minister of education.
Ferguson as an identified member of the Revolutionary Action Move-
ment (RAM), was indicted, tried, and convicted in the State of New
York or his part in a conspiracy to murder civil rights leader Roy
Wilkins and Whitney Young.

The subcommittee, in its investigation of the Republic of New
Africa, has obtained what we believe to be a complete set of "Crusader"
newsletters which will clearly show the philosophy and tactics of its
publisher-in-exile, Robert F. Williams.

These newsletters, plus additional background information and
descriptive material concerning the Republic of New Africa's aims
and objectives, officers, and members will be testified to at length by
glice officials from several cities in the United States in this series of
hearings.

The CHAIRMAN. There is only one thing I want to be certain of. For
every officer, every person listed on this chart that you have made
an exhibit you have confirmed the information as to his position and
his membership by documents of the organization itself ?

Mr. BsATwON. That is correct, sir, from their documents those names
were taken.

The CHAIRMAN. How many members has this organization, do you
know?

Mr. BFAiTSON. Mr. Chairman, I would rather the police officials
testify to that because the figure might well fluctuate.

I would rather not give a ljure a out that at this time.
The CHAIPWAN. You think they have more information about that

than you I
Mr. BEATsoN. I know they do, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Where is it operating now, in what sections of the

country?
Mr. BAT.oq The basic spot for the Republic of New Africa, and

ou might well call it the Mecca, is Detroit, Mich. This is where it wasboM ears ao

The HANMAON. Is that still the national headquarters for it?
Mr. BEATPON. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. We did receive an exhibit a few months ago of the

list of namesthat you say you took from the publication.
Mr. BPATsoN. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Does this list correspond with-those on the chartI
Mr. BuTsoN. That is correct.
The CHAMMAN. Let this list be published in the record at the point

where it was introduced.
Mr. BIATSON. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Manuel indicated to me and you

may be interested in knowing, that The Republic of New Africa has
established various consulates in cities in the United States.

I don't want to give the impression that Detroit is the only place it
is operating. They have socalled consulates in other cities, Chicago,
New York,Cleveland.
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The CIIAIRMAN. Is this the group that wants to set aside a number of
States?

Mr. BEATSON. That is correct, sir. They want five southern States.
The CIIAW1MAN. And they will call it, The Republic of New Africa?

Is that what they want to name their country?
Mr. BEATSON. That is correct, sir.
The CAIRMNAN. Do we have a list of the States that they propose to

take over?
Mr. BEATSON. Yes, sir, we do. The States that they desire to take over

are South Carolina, Georgia, Mississippi, Louisiana, and the fifth is
Alabama.

Incidentally. Mr. Chairman, I call your attention to page 12 of the
booklet, The Republic of New Africa. Page 12 is headed "How Shall
We Get Control of Our Land?"

Then there are two notations in bold type. One reads "By Black
Determination," and the second reads "By 'Adhering To International
Law," and the third reads "By Arms, If Necessary."

TheCRAIRMAN. With no comment under it?
Mf r. BEATSON. No comment, sir.
The ChAIRMAN. Let that page be printed in the record (see p. 4187).
I read the first about determination. It says:
The first step is to decide In our heart. and minds that the land In the South

(the black country) and the lands in the North (the black ghettos) are ours,
and that In these areas we will not be oppremsed or controlled by anyone.

Senator, have you any question?
Senator GRIMN. No, Mr. Chairman.
T e CITATRMA. Thank you very much.
Call the next witness.
Mr. ADLERMAN. Thomas Courtney.
The CIAIRM[AN. Be sworn.
You do solemnly swear the evidence you shall give before this

Senate subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?

Sergeant COURTNEY. I do.

TESTIMONY OF DETEITVE SGT. THOMAS 1. COURTNEY

The CHAIRMAN. Will you identify yourself, please, sir?
Sergemt COUitTNFY. Yes, sir. I am Detective Sgt. Thomas J. Court-

ney? of the office of the chief of detectives of the Now York City
Police Dertment.

I have been a member of the New York City Police Department for
the past 20 years.

I welcome the opportunity on behalf of the department to assist
this cominitee in any way possible in the current investigation.

The CHAIRIAN. Thank you.
Do you have a prepared statementI
Sergeant COURTNEY. Mr. Chairman, I have prepared statements

on the five organizations that are presently under investigation by
your committee.

The CHAIRMAN. On what?
Sergeant COURTNEY. On five separate organizations.
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The CHAIRMAN. You have background information on five separate
organizations?

SergeLt COURTNEY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Name them.
Sergeant COURTNEY. The Revolutionary Action Movement.
The CHAIRMAN. That is RAM.
Sergeant COURTNEY. The Black Panther Party, Republic of New

Africa, Student Nonviolent Coordinating Committee, aid the Stu-
dents for a Democratic Society.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
Do you have a prepared statement?
Sergeant COURTNEY. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I do, and I will follow

the prepared statement.
TIle IIAIRMAN. Do you have a prepared statement on each one of

these groups eai one of these organizations ?
Sergeant dOURTN EY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Which one are you taking up first?
Sergeant COURTNE:Y. The RAM, with your perniission, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. All right, you may proceed.

REVOLUTIONARY Aonox MOVEMENT (RAM)

1. HISTORY

Sergeant COURTNEY. The Revolutionary Action Movement (RAM)
was organized in the winter of 1963, with Robert Williams, the leader
(in exile in Cuba), and Maxwell Stanford as the head of operations
in the United States, Although RAM was known to exist in the New
York area, the organization did not gain prominence or recognition
until the exposure of a bizarre plot to blow up the Statue of Liberty
by a small group known as the Black Liberation Front. The indi-
viduals involved in this plot were Robert Collier, Walter Bowe, and
Kahleel Sayeed. Robert Collier had traveled to Cuba prior to this
plot and Kahleel Sayeed was closely associated with another indi-
vidual, Mae Mallory, who was arrested along with Robert Williams
in Monroe, N.C., in a kidnaping case that restilted in his flight.

This plot was the first indication of RAM's intention of carrying
out its aim of organized violence to achieve their goal of a world-
wide black revolution to create a "new world" free from the exploita-
tion and oppression of man by man.

At that time, the Black Liberation Front was a RAM front orga-
nization that was born in Cuba in 1964, with Robert Collier and
other Afro-Americans who had traveled there in violation of the
U.S. State Department ban.

JAt this point Senator Percy entered the hearing room.)
Sergeant COURTNEY. Subsequent to this plot the-New York RAM

organization was not heard from for a time but several suspected
members were kept under surveillance and eventually another plot
was exposed and 21 persons were arrested and charged with various
conspiracies, including the conspiracy to commit the murder of Whit-
ney Young and Roy Wilkins. Since these arrests in 1967, there has
been no tangible evidence of the continual functioning of RAM.
However, many of those persons known to have been members con-
tirue to pursue their revolutionary endeavors. Herman Ferguson, one
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of the key RAM figures, is now the minister of education of a com-
paratively new revolutionary organization known as the Replublic of
New Africa, whose president in exile is Robert, Williams. Robert
Collier was arrested on April 3, 1969, along with several members of
the Black Panther Party charged with various conspiracies.

II. ORGANIZATION AND STRUCTURE

Although sources outside of New York City indicate that RAM had
a definite structure there is no evidence of a true structure in New York
City. There were lines of authority that were apparently understood
by the members. Maxwell Stanford is believed to have been the na-
tional leader although at times there were signs which indicated him
to be the east coast leader. However, he was, from his remote head-
quarters in his residence in Philadelphia, Pa., undoubtedly directing
the RAM operation in New York. Ile appointed the New York cell
leaders, Ierman Ferguson in Queens, and Albert. Haynes in Man-
hattan, and gave directions to those lie appointed. Ile also directed that
the Black Guard be established in New York and this was done just
prior to June 1967, w'hen 21 RAM members were arrested for various
conspiracies.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the function of the Black Guard?
Sergeant CoUnrNEY. At this time, Mr. Chairman, I have an exhibit

that I would like to offer that is self-explanatory. It is entitled "The
Black Guard, Structure and Organization." It is a publication of the
organization, itself.

The CHAIRMAN. This is the organization's description of the Black
Guard and its functions?

Sergeant COURTNEY. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
The CIAIRMAN. Very well. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 522" for refer-

once and follows:)
EYIHIBIT No. 522

BLACK GUARD S-inuTeruaE AND ORGANIZATION

The structure and organizational authority of the Black Guard is as follows:
1. Unit: The unit consists of five (5) men with one leader. Each unit selects

Its own leader. The basic structure of the Black Guard is the uniL The unit
consists of five men and functions as a self-defense guerrilla unit. The Black
Guard Is structured into units because it is a guerrilla army or Black People's
Liberation Army. A guerrilla army is structured into units In order that maxi-
mum security can be maintained, making It hard for the enemy to penetrate our
ranks and obtain Black Guard secrets. Each Black Guard unit has five men
trained in the five basic areas of guerrilla warfare; therefore, each Black Guard
unit is a liberation army within itself.

2. Squad: The squad consists of ten (10) men each. The squad is the com-
bination of two units from the same section. The two units select a leader.

3. Platoon: 'The platoon consists of twenty (20) men. The platoon is the com-
bination of four units or two squads from the same section. The platoon chooses
One leader and one assistant leader. The platoon is organized mainly for ma-
neuvers.

4. Section: The section consists of sixty (60) men, twelve units, or six squads
or three platoons from the same area. The section selects one leader and two
assistant leaders. Each unit in the section selects a brother to be on the section
council which governs over the section. The section council In return recommends
who Is to be section leaders and assistant leaders. They then take It back to the
unht for final approval or change.
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5. Area: The area is made up of one hundred and twenty men or more. A city
will be structured into areas. The ideal number of areas is three, but this may
differ according to the city. If the number of Black Guards become too large
for flexible guerrilla mobility in a given area, that area may have to be made into
two areas. Each area will have an area council with two or three men from each
section council selected by the section council. This keeps the area council tight
nit. The area council makes decisions for the area and is complete authority for
the area.

6 City Council: The city council is made up of two or three selected from each
area council. The city council is the decision making board for the city program.
activity, action, strategy, and tactics of the Black Guard. It is the last word in
the city.

7. County Council: The county council is the combination of two or more
neighboring city councils in a state that are in the same county. Number of
county council will vary according to city. The purpose of the county council
is to coordinate activity in neighboring cities within a given state.

. State council: The state council consists of either one brother from each city
council or two from each county. The State Council would make decisions and
policy for -the state coordinating state wide activity.

0. Regional council: The regional council consists of two or three brothers se-
lected from each state council. They will combine within their regions to make
regional councils. There are four regions: (1) Western, (2) Midwestern, (3)
Eastern, (4) Southern.

l0. National Council: The National Council is made up of three brothers se-
lected from each regional council and those appointed as advisors by the van-
guard. The national council has the responsibility of the entire national activities
of the Black Guard. The national council will function independent except when
advised otherwise by the national council, central secretariat or the soul circle
of the vanguard. Representatives from the national council of the Black Guard
will sit on the national council of the vanguard. The national council of the Black
Guard will receive orders from the soul circle of the vanguard. The soul circle
of the vanguard will at all times remain in close contact with the national council
of the Black Guard.

The soul circle is the highest authority of the vanguard. All power is in and
comes from the soul circle which has dictatorial power. The soul circle is secret.
The central secretariat Is the next highest body of power; then the national
council. The national council, if needing help from the vanguard, will ask the
national council of the vanguard; in extreme cases, the national council will refer
the matter to 'the central secretariat, and if necessary to the soul circle.

THE FIVE SECTIONS O THEt BLACK GUARD
1. Political.
2. ield operations (Military).
8. Defense (protective).
4. Propaganda Public Relations.
5. Intelligence.
These five sections are the basic areas of guerrilla organization. Each Black

Guard unit has these five sections making each Black Guard unit a guerrilla
army within itself. Being structured in this manner, any or every Black Guard
unit can rebuild itbe entire army and carry out the revolution.
Politica

The political section is responsible for the development of the overall strategy
and tactics, program, methods, analysis for the Black Guard. This Includes both
military and non-military activity. The political section would coordinate front
activity will non-publie activity, non-military with military, community organiza-
tion.and mobilization, etc.
Field overaiose (miliaryg)

The field operations (military) section is responsible for the training of Black
Guard's training program and the applying (putting into action) the tactics,
plans program, or manuvers of the Black Guard.
Deiense (protective)

The defense (protective) section is responsible for the protection of vanguard
and Black Guard leaders, members, and p*operty in all situations. The defense
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section Is responsible for the defense of the Black Nation coordinating its activi-
ties with other sections. The defense section also functions as the enforcer squad;
enforcing ,the vanguard and Black Guard discipline, and also enforcing the will
of the vanguard and Black Guard. The name of the defense section is the M. M.
(Mau Mau).
Propaganda-public relations

The propaganda-public relations section Is responsible for the development of
psychological warfare campaigns, organization, drafting of all propaganda and
the organization of all front (public) activity. It Is also responsible for fund rais-
ing activities, the organization of speakers to other groups, unity with other
groups, diplomatic relations and affairs and the planning, coordination and or-
ganization of Infiltration, coordinated with the Intelligence section.

Intelligence
The intelligence section Is responsible for the securing, collecting, analyzing,

and organization of Information on all friends and enemies activity, and is also
responsible for 'the development of an intelligence and securities system Inside
and outside of the Black Guard.

LEVELS OF THE BLACK GUARD

There are four (4) levels of organization in the Black Guard. Level one (1) is
the Green Star; level two is the Red Star, level three is the Black Star, and level
four is the RAM Star.

1. 7reen Star
To get a Green Star a Black Guard recruit must complete orientation one

(basic training). Basic training will take six weeks to two months, depending
upon tbe discipline of the recruit. Basic training will give the recruit an under-
standing of the Black Guard; develop self discipline, and teach the recruit some
basic methods of self-defense. Basic training will introduce the recruit to self
defense. There are three stages within the Green Star level which, If the recruit
studies the Black Guard lessons and trains, he will easily pass. Each recruit has
a progress chart which his organizer grades him by and is used to help him in
his development.
Z. Red Star

In order to achieve a Red Star a Black Guard recruit has to complete orienta-
tion two which takes ten weeks to three months to complete. In orientation two
the recruit broadens his understanding of self defense and self discipline, and a
better understanding of people's war.

8. Black Star
To get the Black Star the recruit must pass orientation three. Orientation

three will take the recruit into a higher level physically and mentally; translat-
ing theory into practice, etc. To achieve the Black Star, the recruit must have
been in training for at least five months.

4. RAM Star
To obtain a RAM Star, the recruit must have completed orientation four; must

know lessons and know how to apply lessons; must know Black Guard manual;
and must have been in Black Guard training for eleven months. Once passing test
he will receive RAM Star. The recruit should have the equivalent of a Brown
Belt Karatist, and should be a good self-disciplined guerrilla soldier with knowl-
edge of different aspects of self-defense warfare.

STAGES

There are twelve (12) stages of development within the Black Guard. Three
(3) each in the four levels of organization. After completing each orientation
and achieving the Star, there are three stages in each Star. These three stages
symbolize the RAM'S head inside the star. Leadership is chosen by level and stage
achieved. Stages and levels are achieved by execution of orders and understand-
ing, loyalty; ability to apply the political, spiritual, and cultural economic les-
sons; and the military, political, spiritual, and physical training of the program.
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THREE DEGREE RAM STAR

When a Black Guard has achieved his third degree RAM star (usually two
years) he will be qualified to govern any society, be in any guerrilla movement
in the world, and will be prepared to lead the New World.

RECRUITMENT, REQUIREMENTS, INITIATION, AND PRFORIENTATION "BASIC TRAINING"

Recruitment is established in most cases by personal contact. Recruit is ac-
cepted if he fulfills the five (5) rules for Joining the B.G.

Pre-Orientation "Basie Training" takes six (0) weeks to three months to com-
plete depending on the degree of self discipline of the recruit. Recruitment, orien-
tation, and pre-orientation for new recruits is open only six times a year at max-
imum. The first step In becoming a member of the Black Guard is by being rec-
ommended by a person already in the Black Guard. (personal contact)

The recommended brother is studied and watched. The recruit must fill out
application blank and must sign or copy Oath of Allegiance and report to area
organizer to be assigned to a section and unit. The recruit must then report to
"basic training" (orientation) class. After reporting two or three orientation
classes, the recruit will receive a letter, (You Are Now A Black Guard), and
other information for new recruits. The recruit is then instructed to bring this
Information to the next orientation class where it Is further broken down.

The recruit is then requested to go to his draft board to pick up a C.O. Form
(pending on his draft status). The recruit is then given copies of letters, "Amer-
ioa is the Blackman's Battleground", for him to use as guidelines for A LETTER
TO BE written by him in his own words. The recruit may use any part of the
letters that he wishes. After completing letter, he Is to bring it to the next orien-
tation class along with 0.0. Form and he is given instructions how to fill out C.O.
Form, He then gives his letter to his area organizer or section leader for approval.
The area organizer or section leader proof reads the letter, has copies made, pub-
lished, distributed, etc.

After the letter of 0.0. has been accepted and the C.O. Form with letter are
sent to draft board, the recruit receives lessons which he muit study. The re-
cruit will be quizzed on his understanding of the lessons in unit meetings and
also "unity liberation school".

A Progress Record is kept on each recruit and recruits are rated in such things
as alertness, dedication, discipline, ability to apply theory, conduct, political-para-
military development, cleanliness, cooperation, effort, and reliability. Each re-
cruit, after completing level, can see his rating for that level completed.

After completion of orientation (pre-level one, basic training), the recruit,
after passing the test of "relability and cotsiten c," becomes an official (regis-
tered) member of the Black Guard. He is then considered a "Green Star"-level
one, stage one.
Baaio training

Each recruit must report for basic training unless otherwise designated by the
vanguard-RAM for a period of six weeks to three months. After six weeks of
basic training-upon passing tests dealing with the fine aspects of guerrilla war-
fare--the recruit may wear level one pin, "the Green Star". Basic training will
consist of weekly workouts, and a full programmed schedule of activity for each
recruit pin-pointed to daily activity.

TYPES OF TRAINING OF THE BLACK GUARD

There are three basic types of training in the Black Guard that every member
is graded in.
1. Poit/ioal Training

Political training is very important to every Black Guard because without
political theory a successful guerrilla campaign cannot be executed.

Political training teaches the Black Guard; recruit: (1) Who he Is; (2) What
he Is fighting for; (3) Who he must identify with; (4) Where his loyalty must
be; (5) What must be done; (6) How to do it. Political also teaches the recruit

,
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how to organize and move (mobilize) a community; how to run and control
meetings; the art of front activity, infiltration, and psychological warfare, etc.

,. Physfcal-Spiritual Tranftng
Physical-Spirtual training-to every Black Guard because every guerrilla must

be worth ten or more of the enemy. This means that he must be superior to the
enemy in all ways. Every Black Guard then, must be superiorly trained both
politically, physically, spiritually, militarily than a Green Beret-Elite of the
U.S. Army, the Black Belts (Seals)-Elte of the Navy, Marines, etc. Physical
training includes Karate (Black Guard major sport), Aikido, Kung Fu, judo,
stick fighting, armed fighting, etc. Physical training continues throughout in
every level and stage.

Training is: (1) Basic Training-Karate (Basic Fundamentals); (2) Green
Star-Karate (development), Aikido (B.F.) ; (3) Red Star-Kung Fu (B.P.)
Aikido (D), Karate (d); (4) Black Star-K.F. (d), A(D), J(B.F.); and
(5) RAM Star-Armed Fighting (B.F.).

Spiritual training develops within every Black Guard as he develops in physical
training. Spiritual training is the science of disciplining one's will or soul force.
It is often called Prana. Spiritual training involves the recruit's learning the art
and importance of meditation, fasting (adjust to a new diet, eat irregular, etc.).
Every Black Guard must be trained for a war time or crises bases; therefore,
he must have steel nerves in times of chaos and confusion; must be able to go
without food for long periods of time, etc .... therefore, spiritual training is of
great Importance to every Black Guard. Physical-Spiritual training consists of
daily individual workouts and weekly (three times a week) "unity" (collective
team) workouts.
S. Para-Military Training

Para-Military training is Nery important to every Black Guard being the Black'
People's Liberation Army (guerilla army). Para-Military means irregular mili-
tary or guerrilla training. Para Military training consists of mock and real
manuvers as a guerrilla unit. It also involves training in:

(1) Political functioning of a para-military unit.
(2) Security and intelligence.
(3) Methods of organJzational survival.
(4) Military discipline and guerrilla organization.
(5) Rural and urban guerrilla warfare.

RANK IN THE BLACK GUARD AND COLLECTIVE LEADERSHIP

Rank in the Black Guard is designed on the principle collective leadership
(more than one leader, but yet under the command of one leader). This leader-
ship is selected by the group Itself, not by personality as done in other groups,
but rather by the most dedicated. The Black Guard who is the most disciplined
and dedicated rises in rank. Rank is termed only as "leader" of whatever position
involved and does not involve a lot of ego and personality struggle. The leaders
are chosen by the area organizers judging the men from progress chart, etc.
and ability, and also by secret ballot by the group. Leadership comes from the
most disciplined within the Black Guard and at all times remains in unity
with the rank and file of the Black Guard. Black Guard leadership is the best
of the rank and file. The Black Guard being a people's guerrilla army, doesn't
have rank and file officership like the enemy's army.

WHAT 1S NATTONALUSM?

Nationalism is the philosophy of group cultural unity, or a group of people
who have a common ethic, historical, economic, cultural background and common
interests ,%xpressing themselves, itself for the benefits of that particular group.
Nationalism is usually expressed when a group of people with a common cultural
history decide that they want to form an independent, self determining, nation
being self ruling, run by the particular group with a common culture.

27-831 0--f--pt 20----4
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Nationalism becomes a living cultural force when the particular group begins
to function from an Independent group base. In other words, operating from the
premise that their culture is good or best for their group.

WHAT 18 BLACK NATIONALISM ?

Black Nationalism is the philosophy of peoples of Black (African, Asian, and
Latin American) cultural root history used as a creative force, to liberate Black
peoples from European colonialist exploitation and create free, self determining
nations

Black Nationalism Is the belief in black culture controlling us as opposed to
being dominated by white (European) culture. Black Nationalism is usually
expressed when African, Asian, and Latin American groups strive to form
independent, self determining nations to be controlled by the black group and
not by European or the European American or any other group besides their
Own.

Black Nationalism means identity or black group identity. Black Nationalism
means black patriotism, being patriotic to the cultural group. Black Nationalism
is an identification and consciousness of our own cultural group, own kind and
self. Black Nationalism is self identity. Black Nationalism is group love, that is
the love for the group, our people, and our culture.

WHAT 18 REVOLUTIONARY BLACK INTER-NATIONALISM?

Revolutionary Black Inter-Nationalism is the philosophy of cooperation, unity
of Black Nationalists throughout the world to bring about a world revolution
in which Black culture dominates and rules the planet. Revolutionary Black
Inter-Nationalism is the philosophy that black people of world (black, yellow.
brown and red) are all enslaved by the same forces. Revolutionary Black Inter-
Nationalism is the philosophy of a common international cultural heritage and
identity among all non-European people, that Is African, Asian and Latin Amer-
ican people all have similar if not the same cultural histories and have a common
destiny.

Revolutionary Black Inter-Nationalism is the philosophy of a world black
revolution of the black underclass rising up against their slavemasters. * * *

The CHAIMAN. Can you give us a little information about what it
contains, briefly ?

Sergeant CoTrmEY. Reading from the index, itself, it indicates that
the structure, five sections of the Black Guard, levels of the Black
Guard, various stages, recruitment requirements, initiation, and pre-
orientation basic training, types of training of the Black Guard, rank
of the Black Guard, and collective leadership. It is a T-page document.

The CHARMAN. Doss it give the objectives of the organization?
What is the function of the Black Guard?

Sergeant Co..r.mry. On page 3 of the pamphlet it talks about field
operations-military-

The field operation section Is responsible for the training of Black Guard's
training program and applying or putting into action the tactics, plans, programs
or maneuvers of the Black Guard.

Next they talk of defense, protective.
The defense section is responsible for the protection of Vanguard and Black

Guard leaders, members and property in all situations. The defense section is
responsible for the defense of the black nations, coordinating its activities with
other sections

The defense section also functions as the enforcer squad, enforcing the Van-
guard and Black Guard discipline, and also enforcing the will of Vanguard
and the Black Guard. The name of the defense section is the MM, Mau Man.

They go on and they talk about a propaganda section, an intelligence
section.

The CHAIMAN. Very well.
P e.

/
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Sergeant COURTNEY. Due to the clandestine operation of the Revolu-
tionary Action Movement, there were no commonly known or public
meeting places. The organization had two cell groups that functioned
mainly in Queens and Manhattan and occasionally met in the Bronx
and Brooklyn. Both cell groups functioned as one group when they
participated in the activities of the Jamaica Rifle and Pistol Club.
This rifle club was seemingly legitimate but in reality was formed to
provide the necessary training and equipment to carry out the overall
activities of RAM. The rifle club used the facilities of various ranges
and armories in Brooklyn, Manhattan, and Long Island.

The Queens group met frequently in the basement of a grocery store
located on New York Boulevard in Queens, and owned by a RAM
member, George Samuels, who for the past year has been active with
the Black Panther Party in New York City. On other occasions the
Queens and Manhattan groups met in the homes of various members.

The national headquarters as far as can be determined was the resi-
dence of Maxwell Stanford in Philadelphia, Pa.

It was the policy of RAM to infiltrate and ive direction wherever
it would serve the ultimate purpose of the organization by indoctrinat-
ing others with their revolutionary ideas and tactics. This was done
with some success in civil rights and antipoverty organizations. One
Herman Ferguson, former New York public school assistant princi-
pal and one of the 21 arrested and charged with various conspiracies,
including conspiracy to commit the murder of Roy Wilkins and Whit-
ney Young was the key figure behind an organization known as the
Black Brotherhood Improvement Association which attempted to in-
cite violence in a predominantly Negro Queens community over a
mural on the wall of the bank. This activity resulted in some violence
on a small scale. Ferguson exerted much influence over the Afro-Ameri-
can Teachers Association which, in turn, exerted influence over the
Afro-American Students Association. These groups are made up of
black teachers and black students-high school-in the public school
system of New York City. These groups were instrumental in the dis-
ruptions surrounding the decentralization issue embroiling the entire
public school system with some incidents of violence over the last 3
years and culminating in the current Negro-Jewish confrontation.

Senator Gun'InU . You state that Ferguson was arrested and charged
with conspiracy, including the conspiracy to commit the murders of
Roy Wilkins and Whitney-Young.

The previous witness said he was not only arrested and charged but
was also convicted.

Sergeant CoumrxEy. That is correct, sir. I will clarify it later in my
statement.

T. MEMBERSHIP

Investigation by the New York City Police Department has devel-
oped evidence that the following have been active in the affairs of RAM
in the New York City area.

I have a list of names, Mr. Chairman. If you want, I can read them
into the record.

The CHAntxN. They may be inserted into the record.
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(The list of names follows:)
*1arriet Noel *Michell Kourounia nee Doswell
Le Rol Jones *Albert Edward Hiaynes

*Uraula West *Arthur Harris
Robert Zimmerman a/k/a Clayfoob Ella Map Fergusou

*Merle Stewart 'Milton Clarence Ellis
*Abrahanm C. Taylor *Fred Ferdnandez
Langston Savage 'Herman B. Ferguson

*George Samuels Robert Steele Collier
*'hampton Rookard Walter Bowe
*Raymond Smith Al Calloway
Audley Moore Donald Washington

'Mandola Onle McPherson *John Henry Anderson
William Kochiyama Shelton Duncan
Mary Kochlyama, Vida Gaynor

*Marki Kourouma a/k/a Moriko Mae Mallory
Kauroma Kirkwood Hall

Sergeant CoyrrTEy. Of the above-named individuals, those indi-
cated by an asterisk were on Juno 21 1967, after a lent hy investiga-
tion by the New York City Police Department and Queens County
district attorney's office which resulted in an indictment of all defend-
ants by the Queens County grand jury, arrested in New York City
and charged with: (1) Advocacy of criminal anarchy; (2) conspiracy
to advocate criminal anarchy; and (3) conspiracy to commit arson.
In addition to these charges, defendants, Ferguson and Harris, were
also charged with conspiracy to commit murder, in that they conspired
to assassinate Ro Wilkins and Whitney Young.

At this time, .r. Chairman, I have the indictments, two separate
indictments, one including all 21 defendants, and the other including
the defendants Ferguson and Harris, which I will offer into the
record.

The CHAIRMAN;. They may be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibits Nos. 528 and

524" for reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed.
Sergeant COURTNzY. Also arrested pursuant to the same indictment

in Philadelphia, Pa., on a warrant issued by a justice of the Supreme
Court of the State of New York, on the first three above-mentioned
charges, was Maxwell Stanford, 3023 Fountain Avenue, Philadelphia,
PA.'

(At this point, Senator Javits entered the hearing.room.)
Sergeant CourrN1Y. As indicated elsewhere in this report, the de-

fendants Ferguson and Harris were on October 13 1968, convicted of
conspiracy to commit murder and sentenced to A to 7 years, but
are presently free on bail pending an appeal of said conviction.

All of the o ,ker defendants are also free on bail awaiting trial on the
above first three charges.

At this time, I have an additional erbibit, Mr. Chairman, which is
a newspaper article indicating that this is the status of all defendants
at this time.

The C tAmmA. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 525" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Serpent CoUrwN.Y. It is interesting to note that the defendants

Ferguson and Harris, as well as some of the other defendants, have

, /i
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since the date of their arrest continued their militant activities in vary-
ing capacities within the city of New York and elsewhere. Among
those taken into cost ,dy in Detroit, Mich., on March 30, 1969, at a
Republic of New Afri Convention where one police officer was shot
to death and others wounded, were tierman Ferguson, Arthur Harris,
MAandoh McPherson, and George Saniuels. It is further interesting to
note that of the above-named defendants, Abraham C. Taylor, George
Samuels Fred Feniandez, and Robert Collier are all known to be ac-
tive in the New York City Black Panther Party and the latter two
were among 21 Panthers arrested for Black Panther Party activities
on April 3,1969.

Senator GIRFTiN. Before you go to the next subject, may I ask you
a questionI

You previously identified Ferguson as an assistant principal in the
School system of New York City, did you not?

Sergeant COURTNEY. At the time of his arrest and RAM indictment
lie was an assistant prinoipal in the New York Oity school system.

Senator GIFimN. Do youknow for how long ?
Sergeant COuRTNEY. I would say he had been associated as a teacher

and assistant principal for at least 10 years prior to that time.
Senator GRIFFIN. Thank you very much.
(At this point Senator Javits withdrew from the hearing room.)

Iv. PROORAMS AND ACTIVITIES OF THlE ORGANIZATION AND THERE IMPACT
ON SPECIFIC COMMUNITIES

Sergeant CounTNEY. As mentioned heretofore, it was the policy of
RAM to infiltrate and give direction wherever feasible in the com-
munity with the ultimate aim of achieving a black revolution. As far
as violence was concerned RAM members or associates were involved
in a small way when RAM was in its first stages of formation and s
functioning as a group known as the Black Brotherhood Improvement
Association and they attempted to create an atmosphere of violence
around an issue involving a mural on the wall of a bank in a black
community.

I have another exhibit at this time which is a publication of tLe
revolutionary action movement, and refers to this Banjo Billy incident
at the Jamaica Saving Bank.

The CHXAIRAN. That is a publication of the organization?
S rgeant CoUrmpy. Yes,atis.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be receive&.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 526" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee)
Sergeant CouRTNEY. This activity did result in numerous confronta-

tions with police and in the eventual arrest of Roosevelt Zimmerman
for: Disorderly conduct, resisting arrest, and 887-7 C.C.P. (wearing
hood over face)..

He was convicted on all of those charges at a later date.
The long-range plans plus the clandestine operation of RAM

made it mandatory that any projection into overt violence be discreet
and limited. How -ever, RAM had extensive plans for violence and
disorder at the time of the arrests of 21 members including two of
Herman FArguson and Arthur Harris for conspiracy to commit the
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murder of Whitney Young and Roy Wilkins. The plans and activities
as actually carried out have yet to* be aired at the upcoming trial of
those arrested and because this ease is pending trial, speeilies ci1Ut1ol
be gone into nt. this time. Feriguson and THarris were tried and convited
of the conspiracy to coinnit murder and were sentenced to 1 to 7
years, but. are currently frete oil hail pending the results of an appeal.
In addition to the general aims of the organization as herlinafter
et. forth, the specific program and activities of the organization re-

ligiously followed tle following schedule for a period of several
months prior to the arrests of ltune 21, 1967, during each week:

Monday, business, social meeting of organization, and fliearls
familiarization.

Tueslay, lecture on guerrilla warfare, in various homes and store
(headquarters in Queens).

Wednesday, New York School of Self-Defense-AAikido practice.
Thursday, Nassau County Rainge for rifle practice.
Friday further range practice-Now York State Aripory for rifle

and pistol practice, Westside Rifle Range, New York City.
Saturday political educattion meetings in store of George Sanimuiels

in Queens vliere leaflets were printed, and so forth,
Sunday, political education and firearms instruction in homes of

members.
I say, Mr. Chairman t thiq was the schedule that was adhered to day

by day for several months prior to their arrest.

V. FINANCES

The only finances or money known to have been available to RAM
in New York was from dues colle.ted and individual contributions or
money raised from fundraising affairs such as parties, and so forth.
This money was, as far as is known, used for organization require-
menats suci as stationery, printing materials and other palraphernalia
used for preparing leaflets and literature. It is, however, known that
on one occasion a member of the New York City Police I)opartment
working undercover in the RAM was instructed by Max Stanford
to make all preparations (passport, and so forth) for a trip to Paris,
France, to meet Robert. Williams front whon lie would obtain litera-
ture and money to be brought back for RAM use.

VT. AIMS AND OBJEoTIrVF

The stated aims of the organization is to achieve their goal of a
worldwide .lack revolution to create a "new world" free Trom the
exploitation and oppresion of man by man through the concept of
organized violence. Their aims and objectives are clearly set, forth in
A1M publications such as the World Black Revolution, which I will

Offer at this time as an exhibit.
The CEAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 5V7" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee,)
, erant CoumNRy. And the Black Manifsto, and others which

are in the. possomion of te Queens County District. Attorney's Office
at this time, and, for tht reason, I canno produce them.

i4 if
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For the United States, RAM envisions a. black revolition that will
seizo totlM power. To aceo1liplish this goal, RAM has dvis-ed a thie-
sta M plan, which it Clailli to hr ve in operation I'ior to thl JIne 21,
1067, arrests. The first, stage was referred to ats ideological warfare
aid Said to consist. of educatioil a1d reerluitnwnt. Thosevond .tage was
called expropriatiotn. In this sthge, (he plit. wns to obtain funds by
Ix)th legal and illegal means. The third stage will be direct nation iI
which the system of gw'ernuent in the Utnited States will he) replaced,
if necessary, by force. RAM planned to iunii)leilent the Second and
third stages by using (eena9e gangs n the arger ,ities. The orga-
nization's tiuuetable Was flexible depending uplon tle success achieved.

TI CIIA IItMAN. What is this take from
Srgeamt (0otTrTNI. This, again, Mr. (hairnian, is taken from a

publication of the Revoltionary Action Movement entitled "On
rnization of Black Uthetto Yout Ih."
will offer it, at this time its an exhibit.

TheC, 1AIRtMAN. I1At it, 1W rt'&ived.
(The doeunent, referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 528" for

reference and follows:)
EXHIaBIT No. 528

ON OROANINATION OF BIACX GIITTO YOUTII

One of the main reasons why Black ghetto youth have not boon orgnted
by Black radicals Is because Black radicals have been following the Huropeaii
concepts of organizing our people. They have projected themnelves as white
moralist before our people and have lacked the dynamlin and have not idtntifled
emotionally with our people. For thl. reason the Black left even at th present
time remains an isolated from our eomnmunlty.

The only mobillhation of black ghetto youth has come as a rmult of other
Black youth leading themn who had some form of emotional Identitleation with
our people. This can be seen from the days of Marcus Garvey, who in the prino
of his movement was a very young man and was considered a youthful ulwtart.
Martin Luther King the integrationist was very young and Identified with our
peopi e's hatred against the segregtionlst, ractst system In the Routh. Also
Brother Malcolm of course represented the nationalistic aspirations of tile Black
ghetto youth, through his emotional appwal over a ten year lerlod he developed
the Nation of Islam from a small set to a national organization. Brothers on
the block be'emo Involved In a iara-military organization becau e of their
Identifleatlon with Brother Malcolm, who had been on the block and had not
loot hlis cultural roots. Also by the way he carried himself he projected the
dynamism (togetherness) that was neesary to motivate Black youth to cut
the society loose. In essence Brother Malcolm had Internaliuld completely
the program of Elijah Muhammad with ouch Intensity that he could project It
as the ultimate molutlon for our people because he believed it watt so. What we
are saying is the Brother Malcolm believed In a program. A program that gave
ultimate solution, ultimate destiny. Whether we believe It or not he had complete
faith In the program and attempted to carry it out.

In organizing Black ghetto youth Black revolutionaries must first develop the
vision for victory. The % ',n of victory is a must If we Intend to develop a
sustained revolutionary mo ent among Black ghetto youth. This means In the
early Stages of mobillsation of Black ghetto youth we must prepare for the
ultimate stage, a protracted war of national liberation; therefore the type of
organization that must be established Is a political Imra-mllitary organuatiol.
Only such as organization that understands raw, physlcal power call Initiate
and stain the revolutionary movement among the youth, 7he problem therefore
Is not the motivation ot Black ghetto youth to wanting to participate In rev-
olutionary action, on the contrary the problem is developing the organters of
such a movement to the point that they can gain the respect of Black ghetto
youth.
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Therefore emphasis must be placed upon the internalization of new values,
the physical preparedness of each organizer and the structure of the organiza-
tion that can control Black ghetto youth. Also the emphasis must be placed
upon the structured doctrine of revolution that would be taught Black ghetto
youth. Black ghetto youth being in their most unstable years must have a
disciplined, decisive and dedicated organization that has a structured doctrine,
that answers every possible question they may have. This is necemsary, because
youth need to see the new. In order for our people to be organized for revolution
they must see the way out or the way towards victory. Therefore doctrine is of
upmost importance in order to instill loyality in the Black ghetto youth to the
revolutionary organization that will be organizing them. Also this is important
to instill pride and respect for other organizers.

Once drawing our basis for organization of the youth which would Join the
Black army to fight the war of national liberation we can discuss organization
and program for such an army. Such an army has to take on a revolutionary
nationalist prospective, have the sense of density and the sense of retribution.
Such an army must be an army of a Black government-in-exile. Such an army
must represent the oppressed or nation within a nation. It must have its own
heroes, flag, and everything that an army has. A black liberation Army should
have three arenas; physical, political, and para-military. The Black Liberation
Army must have a basic training period. This basic training period should be for
at least three months and no person would be considered a member of the B.L.A.
unless they had completed basic training. This would make the B.L.A. selective
and give it a sense of prestige in the community.

The Types of Training of the Black Liberation Army: The organizers of the
B.L.A. must study the U.S. Army and all its special forces being that we have
inferior (less numbers) forces we must have superior requirements for our
prospective cadres. Our army must be political and have a sense of political
victory, political revolution. It must bea peoples army.

Physical Training: This would entail the organization and the development
of squads and teams to develop group (collective) spirit. This would mean daily
physical work-outs as a team. Physical training after acceptment of a recruit

-; into the B.L.A. would entail the training in the marshal arts (karate, Judo,
akldo, and stick fighting etc.).

Poltioal Training: This would entail the physical projects of the army. This
would range from picketing, distributing leaflets, organizing rallies, rent strikes,
student's school strikes to selling publications.

Para-MfiltarV Training: Para-military training during the basic training pe-
Miod would entail the teaching of rural and urban guerrilla warfare. The political
and military functioning of a disciplined cadre, method of organizaional sur-
vival, security and intelligence. After the basic training period it would entail
the actual structure and organization of guerrilla units that would be involved

> in pbYsical maneuvers,
Structure of the Army: The army Is to be organized in units of five. This is

done to ensure security and to enhance mobility, being organized in small units
would mean to have a permanent guerrilla army that could disperse and fune-
tion .1 a period that called for decentralization. Each unit If properly organized
and knowing its function and the total prospective of the army could continue
to opemte It separated from other unit

Auht,,tty of the Army: Ultimate authority would come from a soul circle
that would 4be unknown. Basic decisions would come from the Black Brotherhood
which would consist of the original organizers of the army and those chosen from
the rank and file.

-n Me0 Neotlon of the Blok Brotherhood: (1) Political Bureau, (2) Public
4laion (8) Protection, (4) Intelligence, (5) Public Activity.

okim , Brea#: purpose is to assess and draw strategy for all political
!ctiv~ty fOr the army responding to a directive from the sour circle. To prepare
all rogand from the army coordinating with the public activity section.

P A f to plan all public activity for the army and coordinating

Prd eot.: to be. responsible for the protection of officers, property, and
ipein)br JA the army in all situations.

rtefal .o :. to be responsible for obtaining information of anv enemy activity
and be responsible foi the developing of a secorties system within and without
the army. To be responsible for security at pdblic gatherings. This action would
be coordinated with the protective section.



Publio Relations: to be responsible for fund raising. The organization of public
fund raising. The organization of public speakers from the army speaking to
other groups (speakers bureau) and the relationship of the army with other
groups.

Method* of Joining the Army: 1) The person must come to the army office and
fill out an application blank or either approach a member of the army and other
arrangements can be made. 2) They must sign a pledge of allegiance to our
people and a declaration of the army. This qualifies them for basic tWalinng.

Basic Training: The recruit must report for basic training for a period of three
months. Basic training will consist of daily workouts and drill for a three
month period, with para-military training and liberation school once or twice a
week, The Joining of a political committee which would have a political activity
once every two weeks, The recruit must participate in all activities of the group
and sell publications, this will be checked by his squad leader. The recruit must
memorize and study lessons which would be checked in the liberation school.
A questionnaire will be given to all recruits and returned to the army officer. In
order to fill out the questionnaire properly the recruit must attend the liberation
school.

After completing basic training each recruit will either get promoted or stay
in the same position. If promoted they will obtain another assignment and be
considered as a member of the army. Every male recruit must make an exact
copy of his declaration of consciousness, mail it to his local draft board having
the army secretary for his witness Then he will be assigned to orientation II.
Once being promoted into the freedom army the recruit is then allowed to wear
a special army button and an army uniform. The uniform will only be worn
when instructed. The army button describes rank, completion of basic training
and physical training. Orientation II will require less classroom time for para-
military training. The recruit will be involved in more political work with less
liberation school sessions which will involve maneuvers of appying theory into
practice of both a political and paru-military nature.

The Doctrine: The doctrine of B.L.A. should be well structured. rhe Nation of
Islam should be studied closely for this. The B.L.A's philosophy revolu,
tionary nationalism should be structured into lesson form, where a notebook
should be kept and mimeographed notes. Requirements for each recruit should
be the memorization of these lessons, promotion should be based on work in
the community and the understanding of lessons.

The slogans of the army should be, "We will win by any means necessary".
The colors of the army should be red, black and green, an army song should
be established and a blood oath should be taken to avenge the murder of Brother
Malcolm, using Brother Malcolm and Garvey as prophets. Train the troops
to have a sense of retribution or physical retaliation. The doctrine should use
the assassination of Brother Malcolm as an example to show what the troops
are up against; finks, uncle toms, and whitey Developing them to a fanatical
point of striking the one physical blow In the name of Malik 8habazz that could
bring the oppressor to his knees.

The doctrine must have the sense of ultimate destiny to discipline the
troops not to move prematurely but for the unleashing of the final blow. This
means the doctrine must have the total prospective of the Black revolution
Including the new world society and Black dictatorship In this country. The
Marxian concept of destiny of the dictatorship of the proletariat must be re-
placed by Black dictatorship of the world. The doctrine would put forth the
concept of ultimate power, ruling this country and the entire world. It must
illustrate the three alternatives left for Black men In this country; Jail, exile,
or assassination. The prophet of this doctrine must be Marcus Garvey, Black
man who was Jailed, exiled and rumored to have been poisoned. The bomb
plot victims (statue of liberty) must become martyrs along with Brother
Malcolm and Robert F. Williams who must become the army's leader-in-
exile.

The B.L.A. must have principles, high morals and humanistic standards
of a peoples army. This is important for the transformation of Black ghetto
youth's values from the negative reactionary concepts now existing, to the new
humanistic values of the new society.

The Black ghetto youth must have slogans that illustrate their new sense
of organization. Examples are:

What are the Black Liberation Army's 8 A's? Awareness, Agitation, Action.
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What are the 8 D's? Dedicated, Decisive, Discipline.
What is our motto? One Goal, One Aim, One Destiny.
What are our slogans? We will win by any means necessary! Unite or

Perish.
What is our target date? 1970.
Who will rule the new world? Black People.
Why? We are the only ones capable of restoring the world to a new spiritual

level.
All these questions will be dealt with in detail, this is Just on outline for

doctrine.
Proposed Program for the Black Liberation Army:
(1) Development of an arm for protection and survival of Black People.
(2) The organization of a Black Peoples government in Black Power.
(8) The organization of a Black self-help program.
(4) The organization of a league of Black workers.
(5) The organization of a Black tenements leagues.
(6) The organization of Black unemployed and welfare.
(7) The organization of a Black student movement.
(8) The development of liberation schools to teach our people survival.
(9) The organization of a Black athletic organization.
(10) Taking our issue before the U.N. and charging genocide (completing

Brother Malcom's work).
PROSPECTIVE FOR ORGANIZING

Prepare the community for issue by propagandizing:
(1) Collect serious people around issue.
(2) Develop into organizational form.
(8) Have a public meeting and rallies calling for the Joining of the organi.

zational formed.
(4) Plan action that would create the image of the organization taking the

offensive and prepare the community for such an action.
(5) Call meeting of organizations calling for a Black united front around

nation.
(6) Have Black news conference releasing organization's program, action and

calling for a Black united front concerning the issue.
(7) Have demonstrations on the issue, start off with small cadre and build

up involving other organizations; then attempt to coordinate in other cities.
(8) Develop coordinating committee with other groups in the cities around

isue.
(9) Call national conference on developing a coalition of different groups

involved.
(10) Consolidate efforts of the conference and develop the political end of

program established at conference.
(*Nom.-At all times have political activities flowing with propaganda and

para.military action.)
These notes are Just a brief description of the types of organization it

will take to organize Black ghetto youth of Jr. high and high school age.
These notes are not complete and further study should be made on the sub-
Ject. This is an important subject because Black ghetto youth are the most
revolutionary section of Black America. But they can not be organized for
revolutionary action of a protracted manner unless a highly disciplined, para-
military organization Is already established.

I maust re-emphasize this Is an acute problem and should not be dismissed
lightly. The organization of Black ghetto youth will take organizers to the
final stages of. revolution, if properly organized. If not properly organized it
Will lead to a premature stage and a complete disruption of an entire cadre.
Te key thing at this point ts organization. Organization is top priority any-
thing less then leading to the development of a highly discipline revolutionary
organhation at this point Is Insignificant !

The CRAMMAN. You introduced a document a moment ago, the
"World Black' Revolution" exhibit 527.

Before you go any further, it has been called to my attention that
t1e first picture in it, on the first page inside, is a picture of a group
of people, standing before microphones.

dl/



It says, "Robert Williams and Chairman Mao Tse-tung."
Sergeant CouRTNFY. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That picture was made, I assume, in China.
Sergeant COUrrNEY. Yes, sir. Peking, I believe.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the date of that? Was it dated? I am try-

ing to see how recent it is.
Do you have the date that this was distributed?
Sergeant CourNY. I would give an educated guess that it is about

1964, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.

VII. SFkRECY

F.-3rgeant CoUrNEY. Secrecy was continuously a prime objective of
RAM due to the subversive activities of the organization and primar-
ily because of the previous infiltration of the organization in its plot
to blow up the Statue of Liberty, by members of the New York City
Police Department. This plot was attributed to RAM in its early stages
of operation.

Secrecy is also evident in that the name RAM was seldom used and
was scarcely known in the black communities. The organization limited
memberships to a select few carefully screened people, although in
a few instances members used aliases in an attempt to conceal their
true identity. Although it was not a general policy of the organization
to use codes or code names, evidence was uncovered indicating codes
were used to refer to lumber yards, gas stations, and so forth, the orga-
nization intended to seize and utilize when the revolution came.

VIII. RELATIONSHIPS TO OTHER DOMESTIC ORGANIZATIONS

RAM, from all indications, did not form a solidarity of programs
and were not known to use United Front techniques in the United
States. Instead RAM appeared to be independent of other domestic
groups except r their attempts at infiltration and control. However,
in its early stages, RAM was closely allied with Malcolm X's group,
the Organization for African-American Unity. RAM, rather than
aline itself with other domestic groups, set up its own front organiza-
tions such as the Black Brotherhood Improvement Association, the
Black Panther Party, and the Jamaica Rifle & Pistol Club.

IX. RMATIONSHIP TO FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS AND FOREIGN

ORGANIZATIONS

In view of the fact that Robert Williams is claimed to be the leader
of RAM in exile and has lived in Cuba, Peking, China, and now Tan-
zania, the relationship to these countries can be taken for granted. In
fact, the teachings ans indoctrination to which RAM members are sub-
jected are heavily weighted with the revolutionary theories and philos-
ophies of Mao Tse-tung. On numerous occasions this literature has
been seized, and what is known as the "Red Book"-the teachings of
Mao Tse-tung-often bear the printed name and Peking, China, ad-
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dress of Robert Williams on the inside back cover. While Williams
was in Cuba, several students visited Cuba in violation of the U.S.
State Department ban on travel to Cuba, there were several students
among them, including Max Stanford and Robert Collier. It was
alleged that during this trip they received indoctrination and train-
ing in guerrilla warfare.

X. PUBLICATIONS, NEWSPAPERS, AND LEAFLETS PRINTED AND DISTRIBUTED

BY TIlE ORGANIZATION

As mentioned in thb history of the organization, the publication
Crusader was the principal means of disseminating RAM's propa-
ganda.

At this time, I will offer in evidence a copy of the Crusader dated
May-June 1964.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 529" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant COURTNEY. Another publication known as Black America,

which I now offer as an exhibit, published quarterly, which was avail-
able at some newsstands or by subscriptions mailed to a New York
post office box.

The CHArRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 530" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant Coumiw. Occasionally, other RAM literature, such as

World Black Revolution, would appear without any indication of
its source.

I offer a copy of that at this time.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 531" for ref-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant tomlrrNzY. Another publication known as the Liberator,

though not a RAM publication, was influenced by RAM and fre-
quently carried articles written by RAM members.

I offer a copy of Liberator magazine as an exhibit at this time.
It is interesting to note that the cover of this magazine carries

the same picture of Robert Williams with Mao Tse-tung in Peking,
China.

The CHARMAN'. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 532" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Serpant Cbuvr4y. The above-mentioned publications were the

principal conveyors of RAM literature but it was the policy of the
organization to print and disseminate much literature to get their
ideas across It was, in fact, a policy to establish news media in all
communities where they were organized as a means of communication.
The purpose of this was to form a network 'by which a RAM office in
Detroit, Mich. would publish events of RAk office in Philadelphia,
Pa., or New York City, N.Y. There am no figures available on the
circulation of these publications.

(1 . .. .
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X. INFLUENCE AND PARTICIPATION IN GOVERNMENT

There is no indication of RAM having had any participation or in-
fluence in government except for the fact that the Black Arts Reper-
tory Theater functioned with Federal funds made available through
HARYOU-ACT, which was the Harlem agency responsible for the
distribution of these funds. There were various accounts of the mis-
handling of these funds and, in fact, it is alleged that the leader Leroi
Jones and other members of the Black Arts Theater had a falling out
which eventually ended in Jones' expulsion and an attempted murder
by the shooting of one Larry Neal by John Moore and Charles Pat-
terson on Seventh Avenue, Manhattan (Harlem), March 10, 1966
who were arrested and incarcerated, and eventually released whel Neal
failed to press the charges.

Senator JAVITS. I would like to ask a couple of questions, if I may.
First, I would like to welcome you to the committee as a fellow

New Yorker and thank you for your cooperation.
Sergeant COURTNEY. Thank you, Senator.
Senator JAVITS. I notice that you named in the last paragraph the

Black Arts Repertory Theater. Speaking as a lawyer, I didn't notice
in the course of your statement the establishment of a connection be-
tween the Black Arts Repertory Theater and the RAM.

Do you want to make that connection I
Sergeant COURTNEY. I believe the connection would be, Senator, that

Leroi -Jones was associated with RAM all through the investigation,
and, of course, he runs the Black Arts Repertory Theater.

Senator JAvrrs. That is the connection?
Sergeant CouwrNwy. Yes, sir.
Senator JAvrrs. Could you also tell us how extensive an operation

is this Black Arts Repertory Theater?
Sergeant COURTNEY. I wouldn't say it was terribly extensive. As a

matter of fact, it is rather defunct ': ght now.
Senator JAvrrS. In other words, the Leroi Jones plays were pro-

duced, as I really it, elsewhere than by the Black Arts Repertory The-
ater; is that tiue ?

Sergeant CovirNzy. Yes sir.
Senator JAvrrs. Do y inow how much money they actually used

from HARYOU-ACT?
Sergeant Couirmrzy. I couldn't venture a guess at this time.
Senator JAvrrs. HARYOU-ACT was financed through the anti-

poverty program, was it not ?
Sergeant Coumw~y. So I understand.
Senator JAvrrs. So really this is a rather different echelon of activity,

except that Leroi Jones was in both, is that right ?
Sergeant COURTNEY. That is right, Senator.
Senator JAVITS. I noticed with interest on the first page of your

statement the following sentence at the bottom of page 1 :
Since these arrests In 1967, there has been no tangible evidence of the con-

tinual functioning of RAM.
That is correct, is it not?
Sergeant CourTNEY. That is correct, sir.
Senator JAvrrs. So really, what you are giving us is the historical
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record. Since RAM is no longer a vital organization in terms of this
investigation we are making?

Sergeant COURTN:Y. Wel, actualiv, Senator, organizations are com-
prised-of people, and the people wit- were involved in RAM are very
active in NewYork in other orini..t tions today.

SenatG, JAvrs. They are st i arouud I
Sergeant. Couirrm.v. Yes, indeed.
Senator JAvrs. Are you going to trace these% people into subsequent

presentations on other organizations like the Black Panther Party?
Sergeant CObUINry. Yes, sir.
Senator JAVrTs. So this is really the first stage of their activity as it

is described to us ?
.Sergeant COURTNzY. That is the purpose of the order of the presenta-
tion, Senator.

Senator JAvrrs. Now the next question is: You propose also to
establish a connection between these same people and disruption on
college campuses, and so forth ?

Sergeant CouRTmzy. To a degree ; yes, sir.
Senator JAvrrs. ", R. degree you can ?
Sergeant Covuwrr.y. Yes, Rir.
Senator JAvrrs. One last question, Sergeant: As both of us are

sophisticated New Yorkers, do you. see any profound difference in
the character or quality of a leftwing organization like RAM and
other extremist groups we have run into in New York, like rightwing
groups? That is, do you detect any really fundamental difference in
the type of activity, the nature of its organization, and so forth be-
tween the groups that we have discovered before, as I say, on both
planes, right and left, and this one?

Sergeant CoVuiRrNEY. Fundamentally, there is no difference in my
opinion, Senator. The ultimate aim o? all of these extremist groups,
whether they be right or left, is to overthrow the Goveriment.
Senator JAvrrs. By force I
Sergeant CoUwxIzY. yes, sir.
Senator JAVrTS. Thank you, very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Vry well.
Have you finished with respect to this group, RAM?
Sergeant Couirmv. The Revolutionary Action Movenent is com-

plete sr.
TWe CHArMAN. You have just finished that one?
Sergeant Cotrw~y. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIMAN. What is the Pox! one?
Sergeant Courr my. I am inow going to the Black Panther Party.
The CHArMAN. Very well. Y o nay proceed.

BLAcK PANTnH PARY (BPP)

SUgentt Cou.rszr. The Black P~nther Party (BPP) in, the
Un tates originated, at least in name, in Lowndes County, Ala.
Approximately 4 years afo, the Lowndes County Freedom Party
(IAFP) was formed by John Hulett and Stokely Carmichael as a

black peoples' poliOal party in opoition to both the Democrats
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and Republicans. The party chose as their emblem a black panther
because, "The Black Panther don't. go looking for trouble, but if
you corner him and he has to fight, he'll claw you apart."

In New York City, we have had experience with two Black Pan-
ther organizations at two different periods of time: One, an offshoot
of the Revolutionary Action Movement, and the other a chapter of
the Oakland Black Panther Party. The first, started in Now York
City in August. of 1966. The chapter of the Oakland Black Panther
Party came to our attention in approximately April of 1968. We
wish to note that the philosophy and modus operandi of the two
groups are sufficiently similar as to make them virtually indistin-
guishable.

The first BPP, which closely parallels the philosophy of Malcolm X
and retains the black panther emblera, bears little resemblance to
the Lowndes County Freedom Party. rhis movement was an off-
shoot of the Revolutionary Action Movement (RAM).

Maxwell Stanford was instrumental in the formation of Black
Panther groups in New York and Ohicao. Max Stanford, along with
Benjamin Playhell formed RAM in Philadelphia, late in 1963 or
early in 1964. RAM Aid not, seek mass membership, but rather operated
on theprinciple of a tight-knit highly selective inner circle of leaders
who accomp ish their aims through infiltration and subversion of
other Afro-American grOUps, and through fronts and the use of
Negro teenage gangs schooled in urban guerrilla warfare. One of these
front organizations was the Black Panthers which was active in New
York starting in August 1966. .

In August 1966, Maxwell Stanford and the Panther organization
appeared in New York City, at a BPP rally at which Stanford,
Stokely Carmichael, and William Epton of the Progressive Labor
Party were the main speakers. Stanford, flanked by members of the
BPP, stated:

Black men must unite in overthrowing their white oppressors, must do it
like panthers, smiling, cunning, scientifically * stalking by night and spar-
Ing no one.

Stanford said the United States could be brought down with a rag
and some gasoline and a bottle.

The CIIAIMAN. What is this taken fromI
Sergeant CovwrNze. Thisis taken from the report of New York City

detectives who attended this meeting, Senator.
The CHArMAN. In other words, they heard these statements made?
Sergeant CoumwEY. They did, indeed, sir.
This early Black Panther Party was born, so to speak, of RAM, and

its early spokesmen were Max Stanford and Robert. Williams, a native
of Monroe, N.C. Williams fled to Cuba with his family in August
1961, hours before he was indicted on charges of kidnaping a white
couple and holding them for several hours during a racial disturb-
ance. A Federal warrant is outstanding charging Williams with
unlawful flight to avoid prosecution for kidnapig.

The current BPP is a serious movement that is totally committed to
revolution and "black liberation in the white mother country." At this
time, the BPP is officially headqtrartered in Oakland, Calif. It op.
erates from 3306 Shattuck Avenue, Berkeley, Calif.
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Initially, the Panthers functioned as a community alert patrol in
Oakland, following police cars and advising residents of their legal
rights if they were arrested. As part of this effort to protect the legal
rights of residents, the BPP newspaper of May 18, 1968, published
a 14-point "Pocket LAwyer of legal First Aid," which carefully
spelled out the rights of citizens and the limitations of police officers
when making an arrest.

It is my understanding, Mr. Chairman, that this is in evidence at
this time from prior testimony.

The ChAIRMAN. It has already been introduced?
Sergeant COURTNzY. That is what I understand, sir.
Huey Newton was one of the original founders of the Oakland

Panthers, along with Bobby Seale, back in 1966. Newton is in a Cali-
fornia prison, convicted for the murder of an Oakland policeman in
October 1967.

While the Panthers attempt to portray Newton as a patron saint
and martyr, the truth is that Newton has a lone history, of involvement
with the police. He served 6 months in a California prison for as-
sault with a deadly weapon in 1964 and has a record of frequent ar-
rests for theft and burglary. Eldridge Cleaver, who is now a fugitive
from justice, fled to Cuba in November 1968. _

The CHAImAN. I noticed an article in the paper this morning that
some of them who are down there are a little bit disenchanted.

Sergeant CouirriNr. I was very happy to read that, Senator.
The CHArRMAN. Proceed.
Sergeant Couirriy. Bobby Seale, chairman of the Oakland Pan-

thers, now directs Panther activities on the west coast and he has per-
sonally helped to organize Panther conclaves in San Diego, Los An-
geles, Seattle, and Tacoma, and has personally appeared in New YorkCity on a number of occasions.

While Newton, Seale, and a few others actually direct the day-to-
day activities of the Black Panthers, the group claims Stokely Car-
michael as honorary prime minister and field marshal for the Wash-
ington, D.C., area, and H. Rap Brown as honorary minister of justice.
James Forman was until 1969, the administrator of foreign affairs.

U. OROANIZATION AND ffrUUFURE

Ranking and official titles are important to the Black Panthers and
they have an elaborate chain of comnmnd beginning with National
Chairman Bobby Seale, Prime Minister Stokely Carmichael and con-
tinuing on down through cabinet posts, field marshal, local captains,
and area organizers.

These ranks were displayed in the form of gold bars attached to the
uniform. Ranks and titles, while an integral part of the system, seem
to be extremely flexible. Rank appear to be a reward for devotion to
duty and good performance rather than a strictly military and method-
ical system of promotion.

In New Yoik City, the BPP have three offices: 108-60 New York
Boulevard, Queens; 2026 Seventh Avenue, Manhattan; and 1808A
Fulton Street, Brooklyn, N.Y. Other locations where meetings are

/f
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held are: 232 Jersey Street, Staten Island, N.Y.; and on Monday
nights, I.S. No. 8, a public school located at 108-35 167th Street, Ja-
maica, Queens; and Long Island University Brooklyn, N.Y., room
L-40.

The CHAInMAN. I wonder if the school authorities who make these
facilities available to them for these meetings are aware.

Would you say they are aware of the purposes and aims of this
organization I

Sergeant CouRTNEY. I would say they should be aware of them,
Senator. I personally have never notified them, but I am sure they have
knowledge of the aims.

The CIHAIMAN. I just can't believe that knowingly they would per-
mit them to hold meetings in a public building for which they have
the responsibility. I can't conceive of them doing that, if they know
their real purpose.

Those names that you are about to mention can be published in thl
record at this point without your taking the time to read them.

'Sergeant CoURTNry. Very good, sir.
(The list is as follows:)

CHAnI OF COMMAND

CENTRAL COMMITT10, CENTRAL STAFF OFFICERS, OAKL&ND, CALIF.

Central Staff Officere
Bobby Seale, Chairman.
Huey P. Newton, Minister of Defense.
Prime Minister, Stokely Carmichael.
Minister of Justice, was H. Rap Brown-title now vacant
Minister of Information, Eldridge Cleaver.
Minister of Culture, Emory Douglas.
Minister of Finance, Melvin Newton (brother of Huey Newton).
Minister of Education, George Murray.
Minister of Communications, Kathleen Cleaver.
Minister of Foreign Affairs, title vacant.
Chief of Staff, David Hilliard.

CHAPTERS IN VAIuOS CIms UNDER CE2 TRL STA

New York Ohaptere: Jine 1,1969
Chairman, David Brothers.
Deputy Minister of Information, Zayl Shakur.
Area Captain, Nathaniel Shanks, a/k/a Sadik Hakim.
Officer of Day, Ray GrIsby a/k/a Rashid El Fatah.
Security, Hemy Mitchell, a/k/a Mitch.

Sootion Leaders
Queens, Larry Mack (wanted by New York City Police Department).
Manhattan, Afeni Shakur (in Jail).
Brooklyn, Sam Skeets a/k/a Babu.
Bronx, Edward Joseph (in Jail).
Sergeant Coux rw r. The Panthers have expanded their operation

through the establishment of additional chapters around the country.
The most important of these was prior to recent Panthers arrests,
the New York chapter. This, it was felt, would give them a coast-to-
coast reputation and the chance for numerical expansion in the New
York area was as good, if not greater, than the Oakland area.

S27-4M 0-49-t. 2 -6
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New York is Malcolm X's territory and there are hundreds of young
men who remember Malcolm as a "man." These youths are likely
to respond positively to the Panther philosophy. The recent arrests in
New York City have greatly curtailed the enthusiasm for membership
in said organization.

III. MEMBERSHIP

The number of members in the Oakland Black Panthers is difficult to
estimate. There are probably no more than 200 hard-core members
who form the inner circle and are involved in daily activities and police.
They have given up on membership cards in Oakland and New YorX.
Recruitment is done on a very casual basis; if someone wants to join,
the recruiting office merely makes out a file card and issues an applica-
tion form. This is done for their own reasons of security. This l-olicy
differs slightly on the east coast where the Panthers have recently begun
to organize officially and publicly. In Newark and New York, the
application form is quite complete.

At this time, I will offer in evidence a copy of the New York-Newark
application form for the Black Panther Party.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 533" for

reference and follows:)
EXHIBIT NO.53

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP IN THE "BLAOK PANTHER PARTY" PROGRAM

The Panther Party recognizes that within the course of human events, it
becomes necessary for one people to dissolve the political bonds which have
connected them with another, and to assume among the powers of the earth,
the separate and equal station to which the laws of nature and nature's God
entitle them, a decent respect to the opinions of mankind requires that they
should declare the causes which impel them to separation, we hold these truths
to be self-evident, that all men are created equal, that they are endowed by
their Creator with certain inalienable rights, that among these are life, liberty,
and the pursuit of happiness, that to secure these rights, governments are
instituted among men, deriving their Just powers from the consent of the
governed, that whenever any form of government becomes destructive of these
ends, it is the right of the people to alter or to abolish it, and to institute
new government, laying its foundation on such principles and organizing its
powers in such form as to them shall deem most likely to effect their safety,
happiness and peace. Therefore It is mandatory that the Panther Party develop
its 10 point program to deal with the basic needs and rights of all black people.-
From What We Believe, BPP Platform (In part from Declaration of Inde-
pendence).

"America has a very serious problem... America's problem is us. We're her
problem. The only reason she has a problem is she doesn't want us here, and
every time you look at yourself, be you black, brown, red or yellow, a so-called
Negro, you represent a person who poses such a serious problem for America
because you're not wanted. Once you face this fact, then you can start plotting
a course that will make you appear intelligent, instead of unintelligent.

"Be intelligent... Be peaceful, be courteous, obey the law, respect everyone;
but if someone puts his hand on you, send him to the cemetary."--EL HAJJ
MAUR SHARASI (Malcolm X).

"Power is the ability to define phenomena and make them act in a desired
manner."-Husy P. NaWTON, Minister of Defense, BPP.

"Every black man should have a shotgun, a .857 magnum or a .88 In his pad
to defend It. .. every woman should understand that weapon."-Bonsy SrALx,
Chairman, BPP.
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Each Panther must become politically educated, In order that he may conduct
himself in a revolutionary manner that Is beneficial to the Party and that
furthers the obtention of the basic needs and rights of the Black people. Learn
the ten points. Know what they mean, and be able to articulate that program.
Remember: the Panther never attacks; but don't back him Into a corner, for
"When the Panther roars, the world trembles !"-Panther Powerl

PAWTIIIR APPLICATION

(Print all information]

Name --------------------------------------- Phone-----------
Address ------------------------------------- Zip Code---------
City (borough) --------------------- Section of borough-------------
Sex --------- Age --------- Birthdate --------- Soc. Sec. No.--------
Parents (or guardian, if applicable) -------------------------------
Address ------------------------- Borough and state-------------
In emergency notify ------------------------------- Phone ---------
Employer ---------------------------------------------------
Work phone ------------------------- Work hours---------------
Days and hours committed to Party --------------------------------
Phones where you can be reached in emergency -----------------------

Addresses where you are frequently --------------------------------
(If any)
Do you attend school Yes ---- No ____ If so, name and location of school

Always try to keep in touch with your section leader and at least one other
Panther, and in tines of impending crisis, try to make sure you can be contacted,
or contact one of our offices during the day. This does not mean 865 days a
year, but when trouble is in the air, keep in contact.

Make all entries accurate, as much as possible. In case of any changes, notify
your section lender, or the administrative office of the change in your application.
Always carry yourself with special discipline and dignity when in uniform.
Be aware of your blackness and your duty to black people and especially of
yourself at all times. Pledge your life to liberation, for with your signature, you
make the first big step in being a member of the Black Panther Party.

Signature ------------------------

AREA8 OF PRIMARY INTE.RET AND OF GREATEST AILITN'

[Fill in completely]

Indicate your ability and/or interest in the following areas. Make a first and
second choice.

Filing........................
Mail orders-.
Mimeograph...................
Mailing list_-.................
Bookkeeping...................
Stock clerk --------------------

Typing -----------------------

Work

(Filing records and materials)
(Shipping out orders)
(Production leaflets & lit. on machine)
(Compiling and dealing with list)
(Keeping records)
(Stocking materials and keeping their

record)
(M'yplg up those things that necessi-

tate it)

Field Work

Project coordination.

Communication -----------------

Informatioa teams -------------------
Oar pools ..-----------......

(Seng to certain projects & their op-
eration)

(Establishing contacts and commun.
lines)

(Teams to go out on certain missions)
(Indicate driver's Heense &/or car)
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Security ...........- (Must be disciplined; Indicate experi-
ence)

Speaker's bureau ...... (Must get pol. educ. quickly: indicate
exp.)

Fund raising .- (Going on assigment or independently
to raise

Research ............ (Getting Info through study or espion-
age)

Training program -------------------- (Training bros. & sis. in spec. skills)
Misellaneous skills (fill In) ......................-

Panther power, lack power, power to the people, black power to black people,
power I

Sergeant CouwrNzy. The application even asks what type of skill
each applicant has that could be put to use in tie Panther organiza-tion. Membership in New York City is est.inanted at 75 hard-core -wri-
bers. Panther discipline is strict and members who violate the code risk
temporary or permanent ostracism.

In May 1969 in New Haven, Cnn., a member of the New York
BPP, Alex Raekley, was found murdered. Eight Black Panthers were
arrested for this crime. It, is believed the subject was punished for
being an informer. The central headquarterss in Oakland has issued
a list of 10 rules, which I understand are already in evidence which not
only must be obeyed, but must be memorized word for word. Members
are expected to report violations of brother members.

NEW YORK RIACK PANT R LF.ADFlS

Mr. Chairman, do u desire that I read this next list of nanes?
The CHAIRMAN. The list, without objection, may be published in

the record at this point.
(The list is as follows:)

DavIc Brother--a/k/a Chairman Brothers, 3S Lafayette Avenue, Brooklyn,
New York, born 12/25/19, in New York State; married, wife Jane Brothers. En-
ployed: Cornell Club, 155 East 5fth Street, Manhattan (cook). No orminlal
record-acts as spokesman for PNrty.

James Coeton. a/k/a Zayd Shakur, Bays Malik Shakur-2024 )avidson
Aenue, Apartment 2A, Bronx, New York. B# 488457--born 0/6/40 In New
Jersey. Subject is brother of Lumubia Shakur, ahso Black Panther, Subject is
now Deputy Minister of Information (Exhibit B11b No. 8-yellow sheet).

Nathaniel Shanks-a/k/a Sadik Hakim, 185 West 170th Stree. Apartment
2B, Bronx, New York, M/N/40; New York City Police B# 8308M0. Subject Is
now Area Captain, Black Panther Party (Exhibit No. 0--yellow sheet).

Sam Skeets.--/k/a Babu-Sectlon Leader, Brooklyn, 9 Arlington Place,
Brooklyn, New York. No criminal record.

Oharles Powell-Section Leader-Bronx BPP.
ArWdy Steed--a/k/a Yellow Kidney, 455 West 21st Street, New York, New York,

telephone OH 8-919& Subject is Section Leader, Lower Manhtattan BPP.
Ray Orisby.--a/k/a Rashid El Fatah, 29 Convent Avenue, Apartment 12, New

York. New York. Subject is Section Leader--Harlem BPP.
Henry Mitchell.--a/k/a "Mlteh"--88 Convent Avenue, Apartmenit 2, New York,

New York Subject is In charge of security for New York BPP.
Lar Mack---a/k/a Montcellede (Queens Section Leader), 114-40 201st Street,

Queens New York, Subject wanted. I
Msn$Shakur .-4/k Alice F. Williams, 112 West 117th Street, New York,

New York, born 1/10/47, B# 747M99. Subject was Section Leader of Manhbatan.
Sh-I the wife of Lumumba Shakur, both arrested 4/2/69 for Conspiracy to
ccvcmtt murder, arron,

/ /l
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Sergeant COURTNEY. All other leaders were arrested April '2 1069
ud are presitly in jail, or wanted by New York City Poice
)cpartnent.

IV. PROGRAMS AND ATiVITIEM OF THE ORGANIZATION AND TIHEIS IMPACT
ON SPECIFIC WOMMUNITI)8

Sergeant CouwrN&Y. This group gained national attention when 40of the armed with rifles and pistl s entered the State legislature at.
Sacramento, Calif. During the whole episode there was no overt vio-
lence, no shooting occurred. The Panthers stat-e that they were dem-
onstrating against "racist Oakland police" and protesting pending
legislation limiting their right to bear arms. The Panthers were ar-
rested while on their way home for violating a law prohibiting the
carrying of loaded guns in a vehic-le.

On April 6, 1968, there was a confrontation between the Panthers
tund the Oakland police that centered around the fatal shooting of
Bobby Hutton by Oakland police, officers. The Oakland police stated
that they were fired upon during a routine investigation of a suspicious
person and, after at short search, cornered 1lutton and Eldridge Cleaver
in the basement of a nearby house. A Iierce gun battle ensued which
lasted for hours before Hutton and Cleaver surrended to the police.
Cleaver's claim is that hutton was shot down by the police as he
stumbled toward a police ear which was to take him to headquarters.

His sudden and violent death made him ani "instant martyr for
the Panthers." Tributes, eulogiec, and a funeral attended by 1,200
persons, including movie star Marion Brando, helped to publicize na-
tionally tis Panthers' campaign a ailnst the Oakland police. The
Panthers get a lot of milefge from their martyrs in the form of news
coverage in both local and national press as well as the underground
Communist Party papers.

Each event. gives thie Panthers another opportunity to spout their
line of "revolution in the white mother country and national libera-
tion in the black colony."

In New York City on August 2, 1968, two patrolmen were shot by
unknown perpetrators in Brooklyn, N.Y. At the scene they found two
discharged 12-gage shotgun shells The perpetrators escaped in an
unknown manner. At this time, members of the BPP, Joudon Ford,
William Hampton, and Ron Hill, have been indicted for this crime.
Oase pending.

September 12, 1968, the FBI arrested in New York City, three mem-
bers of the New York Black Panther Party on warrants issued by
city of Baltimore, Md., for crime of arson, conspiracy to commit arson,
malicious destruction, and conspiracy to burn personal property. Per-
sons have been sentenced to long jail terms.

The CHAIRMAN. These are Black Panther members
Sergeant Couirmy. New York City Black Panther members, sir.
November 12, 1968, in front of a New York City police station, a

bomb-dynamite--was placed on the window ledRe of the 25th precinct.
station house. Said bomb exploded causing windows in basement, first
floor, second floor to break, also damage to basement door and iron
gratings of station house. A member of BPP, Lumumba Shakur, has
been indicted and arr9ed for this crime.
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V. FINANCES

Rallies and fund-raising events are held regularly in the name of
"Free Huey," "Help Huey," "Help Defend Eldridge (Cleaver)." A
well-publicized and well-attended benefit for the California Panthers
in 'ail was held at Fillmore East in New York East Village on May 30,
1968.

Public appearances and speeches by members of BPP at colleges
and auditoriums also produce funds.

The Black Panther newspaper, Black Panther, is perhaps the
most profitable item both financially and publicitywise that the
Panthers have going for them. A recent issue of the paper consisted of
30,000 copies of which 10,000 were held in reserve for other than usual
distribution. About 3,000 copies are now going to the Los Angeles area.
others to New York and Newark area.

The ChAMMAN. Is thispublication printed in New York ?
Sergeant CoUrTNEY. No, Mr. Chairman. It is printed in Oakland.
The cost is 25 cents per copy. The margin of profit is enormous, the

c: being only a fraction of the sale price. It has been reported that if
they sell out a complete issue the profit can be as much as $7,000.

Senator JAvrS How often does this newspaper issue?
Sergeant CoutTNEY. It is weekly, I believe, Senator.
It has been reliably reported that $250 per week is sent to Oakland

in payment for newspapers from New York City.

VI. AIMS AND OBJ TVES

The Panthers declare that their important objective is to gain po-
litical power and they like to describe themselves as a political organi-
zation engaged in full-scale attack upon the legal system of America.
This seems to contradict other evidence of their proneness to violence
and revolution.

As an indication of this, I would like to submit at this time a Black
Panther publication that espouses the violence I talk of.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 534" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant CourrNEY. Minister of defense. Huey Newton, has issued

"Executive mandate No. 3," which is a general order to all members of
the Black Panther Party stating that-

. . . all members must acquire the technical equipment to defend their homes
and their dependents and shall do so. Any member of the Party having such
technical equipment who fails to defend his threshold shall be expelled from the
Party for lift.

I might add, Mr. Chairman that the technical equipment refers
to nothingbut firearms. It is the Panther term for guns, commonly
known as.inthe party.

The philosohy of the Panthers is eclectic, encompassing Mao-Stalin, Ho Chi Minh, and even LeonlTrotsky.The ideas of alolm
X .who emphasized black unity and Self-defense, have had the most
visible influence on their current activity. Their platform centers
around 10 demands that the Panthers insist must be met "right
now" or else.
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The Panthers have a charisma about them which has lent to their
surprising success and popularity. It is exciting attractive, and
basically masculine, with strong paramilitary qualities. The quota-
tions and insistence on rote memory is pure Red Chinese propaganda
technique. The Panthers draw much of their spirit from the belief
that they are true revolutionaries in the sense of Che Guevara and
Castro.

It is their revolutionary fervor which seems to retain the mo-
mentum so desperately needed by the Panthers.

VII. SECRECY

Members of the Black Panthers are not secret, with the exception
of those who have been designated as "underground." This group
are the secret revolutionaries, and their identities are kept secret.

The members use Swahili names in place of their given names and
some have legally changed their names to African names.

VIII. RELATIONSHIP TO OTHER DOMESTIC ORGANIZATIONS

In New York City, the BPP first came to the attention of this
department. on July 13, 1966, when the leader of RAM in the United
States, Maxwell Stanford, asked persons attending the Black Na-
tionalist Action Forum held at the YMCA,. 180 West 135th Street,
Manhattan, to join the Black Panther Party. Members of RAM have
been twice arrested in aborted plets to dynamite national monuments,
including the Statue of Liberty, and the assassination of civil rights
leaders Roy Wilkins and Whitney Young. In July of 1966, Stofely
Carmichael met with BPP members to plan the group's activities.

In August of 1966, the reported long-range aims of the BPP in New
York City were to establish an independent political party and to
establish community control by the black residents of Harlem.

The immediate aim of the BPP in New York City at that time was
to conduct a successful school boycott staining September 12, 1966,
of two schools in the Harlem community.

The BPP school boycott of September 12, 1966, was unsuccessful
when 80 percent of the school pupi is attended school. On this day there
were 12 arress made outside one of the schools, and included in these
were three known members of the BPP.

After the failure of the scheduled boycotts during September of
1966, the BPP, as such, terminated its activity in the New York City
area. The Party did, however, gain support in other urban areas of the
United States. The BPP was reactivated in New York City during the
summer of 1968. The leadership was under the direction of (Captfain)
Joudan Ford and (L'ieutenant) Jorge Aponte.

On August 1, 1968, New York City, members of the BPP had its
first of recent encounters with the New York City Police. Gordon B.
Cooke, Darryl "Birdman" Baines Captain Joudan Ford and (Lieu-
tenant) Rashi Jenga were ar and changed with obstructing gov-
ernment administration, assault 2d, resisting arrest and harassment
of Police officers.Thes cases are presently pending.
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August 2, 1968, New York City, James Sullivan community or-
ganizer for the BPP, and Eston Anton (Simmons) BPP member,
both charged with loitering, assault (felony) and inciting to riot.

August 3, 1968, New York City, Jorge Aponte (lieutenant), BPP,
arrested and charged with possession of marihuana and a variety of
V.T.L violations.

August 21,1968, New York City, Daryl L. Baines, B# 720961, John
Martinez, B# 722995, and George Correa, B# 503767, all members of
BPP, were arrested and charged with felonious assault; resisting
arrest.

All these cases are still pending.
The above is just a few of the many arrests made by the New York

City Police of members of BPP. During the early part of September
1968, BPP members were involved in the public school dispute in New
York City re: demonstration school districts. On September 10, 1968,
the BPP went into Federal Court and filed a lawsuit asking for
decentralization of the New York City Police Department. The suit
also asked for an injunction against the New York City Police Depart-
ment, preventing further acts of violence, intimidation, and humilia-
tion against black people This suit was denied.

During the time of the community alert patrols, the Panthers re-
ferred to themselves as the Black Panther Party for self-defense.
Huey Newton later declared that they would in the future be called
"The Black Panther Party." A recent coalition of the Panthers with
the Peace and Freedom Party from California catapulted the Panthers
ito the political scene. They ran a slate of candidates on the Peace

and Freedom Party ticket in the November elections including El-
dridge Cleaver for President and Huey Newton for U.S. Congress.
Tie CHAMMAN. Speaking about those cases, how many suits did

the Black Panthers file in New YorkI
Sergeant COURTN:Y. There was one suit, Mr. Chairman, that encom-

passed all of the demands that they were making, the decentraliza-
tion and stopping harassment of black peope.

The CHAIAN. There was only one suit involving all of these is-
sues, seeking relief in all those areas?

Sergeant CORTNmEY. Right, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. I know there have been four suits filed by some

of these groups that, we are investigating to try to prevent this sub-
committee from getting the information that it seeks, tryii-g to pre-
vent this committee from functioning.

All four of the suits have been dismissed. One was filed in New
York, one in California, and two here in Washington. I certainly
want to commend the courts that heard these cases for the action they
took.

In fact, I don't think they had jurisdiction in the first place.
'In the second place, if the Cong cannot function without courts

enjoining it 'we do not then have three separate, sustained, equal
branches of the4Government anymore.
. think the decisions of the courts were right. The bringing of
these suits clearly indicates to me that the organizations don't want
the Congress and the people to knqw the truth about them. That is
something I think the Congress is entitled to. I think it is imperative
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that it get the facts in order to make a proper assessment and evalua-
tion with respect to whether our present laws are adequate and
whether additional statutes are needed to deal with this anarchistic
movement that is in the country under different names, under the
names of some of these different organizations.

They are militant organizations. Their objective is the overthrow
of the Government by any means necessary.

I think it should be emphasized so the American people will know
and Congress will know exactly what we are dealing with. These are
not eleemosynary institutions. They are absolutely anarchistic orga-
nizations, dedicated to the objective of overthrowing this Government.

I am glad to know that the case in New York to which you referred
was dismissed, and properly so, I think.

Proceed.
Sergeant COURTNEY. The Panther militants in Oakland became in-

volved in the Poor People's March from Oakland. The were repre-
sented at a rally held in Oakland Auditorium by Ralph Aernathy, and
it is reported that they played a significant role in organizing the March
on Washington, from Oakland. Panthers were among the residents
of Resurrection City and managed to be identified as such.

The Panthers became associated with the black boycott of the Olym-
pic games organized by Harry Edwards, an associate professor at
San Jose College, Calif.

A coalition between the Black Panthers and the Peace and Freedom
Party became clear at the Peace and Freedom Founding Convention
held on March 16, 1968 in Richmond, Calif. The Peace and Freedom
Pary joined with the Black Panther Party and the Stop the Draft
Week organizers.

In spite of their mistrust for some white radicals, the Panthers have
formed a new and open alliance with Students for a Democratic So-
ciet (SDS).

The extreme left and the Communist Party, in particular, have been
taking action to bring the Panthers under their wing. In fact, it is
alleged that Communist Party, U.S.A., has issued a directive to this
effect. Many of the whites and blacks who become linked with the
Panthers in some way, are either members of the Communist Party
or have very close ties with it.

The most recent example is as follows: The recently nominated
Communist Party candidate for President, Charlene Mitchell, took
part in a militant demonstration at the courthouse on July 16, 1968,
in Oakland, demanding the release of Huey Newton, and she later con-
ferred with Panther leaders.

During the latter part of 1968, they engaged in campaigning for
the Peace and Freedom Party as well as continuing their militant
operations against law-enforcement agencies.

The Oakland Panthers' first public appearance as a group was when
they provided an armed escort for Betty Shabazz, widow of Malcolm
X, while she was in California for a speaking engagement. Wherever
she appeared, they accompanied her with rifles and revolvers clearly
visible. This group also gained national attention when 40 of them
armed with rifles and pistols entered the State Legislature at Sacra-
mento, Calif.
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The W.E.B. DuBois Clubs, Freedom and Peace Party, and its Black
Caucus from Brooklyn, N.Y., have openly supported the Panthers.

Marchers to the Oakland courthouse to support Huey Newton
involved other known leftists such as Karen Lieberman Wald (a
correspondent for the "National Guardian").

The Panthers formed an alliance on February 19, 1968 with SNOC.
This alliance was announced by SNCC's new head, Phil iliutehings of
Newark. Hutchings stated that Negroes needed their own party and
that the Black Panther would be its symbol.

The New York Panthers who supported Eldridge Cleaver's Peace
and Freedom candidacy also maintain close contact with the btck
activists in the Black Caucus, which is associated with the New York
State Freedom and Peace Party and the Brooklyn Congress of
Racial Equality (CORE).

IX. RELATIONSHIP TO FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS AND FOREIGN ORGANIZATIONS

The Panthers make no secret of their adherence to revolutionary
ideas of Mao, Franz Fanon, Castro, and so forth.

Tom Hayden, a founder of SDS, took on the job of coordinating
Eldridge Cleaver's unsuccessful campaign for President on the Peace
and Fredom ticket. He has a long -history of contacts with foreign
Communists in such places as Hanoi and Havana.

X. PUBLICATIONS, NEWSPAPERS, AND LEAFLETS PRINTED AND DISTRIBUTED
BY THE ORGANIZATION

1. The Black Panther Newspaper, published weekly by the Black
Panther Party, Ministry of Information, Box 2967, Custom House,
San Francisco, Calif.2. Numerous leaflets, which the party isues.

3. Other inflainmatory racist documents seized as evidence on the
occasion of the recent New York City Panther arrests, which, because
they are evidence, are not available at this time.

XI. INFLUENCE AND PARTICIPATION IN GOVERNMENT

In New York, members of the Black Panther Party have been asso-
ciated with antipoverty programs as salaried employees.

That concludes my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you testified with respect to a chatty you have?
Let me have somebody identify that chart before it is exposed.
Are you presenting the chart ?
Sergeant Courriny. I will, Mr. Chairman. I didn't know I was sup-

posed to. I have seen it.
The CHAIRMAN. Maybe somebody else is. I thought you had referred

to it.
Mr. AiDRAcN. The names that he mentioned, Senator, are on that

chart.
The CRHmMAN. Are you sure of that, that all the names are on the

chartI
Mr. ADLERMAN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well. Let the part be exhibited.
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I will ask you if you have seen this chart which is now being ex-
hibited. Have you checked the names on it to ascertain whether those
are people that you have referred to in your statement?

You can go and examine it, if you like. Just make certain that you
know what you are talking about, that these people on the chart are
the people tht you have referred to in your statement, or that you
can give further testimony about. Check them off.

Sergeant ('OTRTNF.Y. I would say, Mr. Chairman, the chart is com-
pletely amcurate.

The ChAIRUAN. You have taken your time to look at it?
Sergeant CouRTNEY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. You had seen it before, hadn't you I
Sergeant CouRmEY. I luve seen it before. I am familiar with all

the individuals on the chart.
The CHAIRMAN. Did you help prepare it from the information

you have?
Sergeant CouRTNEY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And you verify it and state that the hart is

accurate?
Sergeant CouIIN EY. Ye3, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That is, with respect to the names and the posi-

tions they hold?
Sergeant COuRNEr. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Let the chart be received and made an exhibit.
(The document referred to was marked "exhibit No. 535" for refer-

ence and faces this page.)
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Griffin.
Senator GRIFFIN. Mr. Chairman, before the witness goes on to the

next smmary, I want to comment on one development.
I don't intend to be critical of any particdar network or anything,

but I just happened to be watching the NBC news program thus
moving, and the nescaster at 7 o'clock came on with this text, which
my office got from the New York Office of NBC.

The newscaster said and I quote:
The Black Panthers' Coloring Book showing Negroes versus the Police has

now been rejected by the Black Panthers. This was attributed to a politically
immature member. The priest of the church where the book appeared during
the breakfast for ghetto youngsters defended the BJack Panthers

Then at that point, Father Boyle of the Sacred Heat Ohurch, whose
namie was mentioned in testimony here last week, came on with a filn
and voice and said this, and I quote:

The coloring book does not square at all with our experience with the reality
of the Black Panthers or the Black Panther Party.

I feel that the serving of breakfast to 75 children at the parish every morn-
ing gives self-ef-teein, dignity and self-worth to those who came in at 6:00 a.m.
to serve the breakfast.

I was a witness to a potentially riotous situation on Fillmore Street which I
saw them "cool." 1, nysejf, saw them "cool" this potentially riotous situation;
but it did get in the press in another way.

Still continuing to quote Father Boyle:
The coloring book does not reflect to us what we have seen or what the Black

Panther Party means to us.
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Then the newsaster added this, and I quote:
Father Boyle said only a handful of the books were ever distributed.

Mr. Chairman, I only read that into the record just for whatever
value or information it may be, to make the record as complete as pos-
sible. Then I want to add a few other comments

I think it is well to recall at this point that we had the sworn testi-
mony of Mr. Benjamin Lashkoff, police inspector of the intelligence
unit of the San Francisco Police Department last week.

He testified concerning these breakfast programs in the Oakland-
San Francisco area. At one point, I asked him a question, and I am
quoting from the transcript of the hearing:

Senator Ounnw. Inspector, you referred extensively to the breakfast program
of the Black Panther Party in the San Francisco area. We had testimony last
week from former members of the Black Panther Party indicating that most,
if not all, of the food that.is served to the children at the churches, and wherever
they have these breakfasts, is actually stolen or secured from merchants as a
result of shakedown operations.

Do you have any comment or Information that you might like to add to that
testimony which would help the committee as to the source of the food?

Then Inspector Lashkoff answered my question:"
In one of the issues of the Black Panther paper, I believe your staff has the

issue, they stated that the Black Panther Party is responsible for the arson that
was committed In a company that would burn down because it refused to
donate food for the Black Panther Party breakfast.

This was a meat .company located in the Hunters Point area In San Francio.
It was a three-alarm fire. It burned right down to the ground, and they took
credit for it in their own paper.

Mr. Chairman, I also want to call attention to an article which ap-
pead in the June 14 issue of the New York Times, written by Earl
CaIdwell. I shall quote some portions of it and then ask that the full
article be printed in the record.

The article reads, with a dateline San Francisco, as follows:
It is early morning and the kids come racing up the hill through the chilly

mist to a shabby little whitewashed church that overlooks the Hunters Point
slum.

The kids are young. Second, third and fourth graders. They are young and
black and they come dashing up the hill with their coats open, yelling and
grabbing and pushing at each other.

At the back door of the church, sitting at a scarred wooden desk, Richard
O'Neal, a 20-year-old member of the Black Panther Party, waits for the kids.

"Free Huey," the first youngster to reach the door shouts. The others follow.
"Free Huey. Free Huey. Free Huey."

O'Neal grins and raises a clinched fist. "Right on, little brothers and sisters,"
he says. "Right on."

The youngsters rattle off their names and addresses. O'Neal jots them down
on forms spread out on the desk. As soon as he can get the information, the
children hustled past him and into two small rooms, off to the side of the church
for egs, pancakes, grits, sausage, bacon, toast, coffee, milk and sometimes Juice.

CHILPUE EAT MR NOTHING

The children were there for free breakfast from the black militant organization,
anid they were being well fed-with both food and politics.

In. St. Augustine's Episcopal Ohurch in' Oakland, Marsha Turner, a young
Panther leader, led the youngsters in a song that had these lyrlkws:

'There'a a pig upon the hill, it you don't shoot 'em the Panthers will." And:
'They got Huey in thQ Jail, they woh't let 'em out on baiL" -
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Marsha, a pretty 16-year-old, yelled the lyrics and after each verse, as in the
old irmy march song, she would ask the kids to "sound off" and they would
respond with the familiar shout of "Free Huey."

At another point during the breakfast at St. Augustine's, the kids Joined in
repeating after a husky-throated Panther:

"I am a revolutionary; I love Huey P. Newtoa; I love Eldridge Cleaver; I love
Bobby Seale. I love being a revolutionary; I feel good; off the pigs; power to
the people."

In the basement of the huge Sacred Heart Roman Catholic Church at Fillmore
and Fell Streets in San Francisco, the church where Father Boyle serves, articles
from the newspaper published by th.e Panithers-were read and explained to the
youngsters.

And at the Ridge Y,1nt Methodist Church, the little Whi churchh at 181
Hilltop Road in the Iuuters Point section of-San Francisco, the yqngters were
given copies of the Plack Panther paper to take hole\

The political " lk" sessions toat ae par4 of every' reakfast are highlight
for the kids. / X -

"Off the pigs" they shoutli0w and heir clenched tiny fists shoot into, the air.
The term "pig'" is one tdiit the Panthors iay,e popularized azong radlca when
referring to tle police. - - .

Mr. Chain man, I ask that th" 'ir Irtic be printed in the re~ord.
The CH MHAN. Without oVj tion, it can .printed in the re46rd,

.not as sw rn testin(o6iy4but in onieotion wit your statement.1
(Thea icle referred too W '

BLACK ANTHERS ORVING 6uNioTEi A" D PF FOOD AND POLITOQ

(By Earl aldwell, SpKal t the NeW York Tine ) /
SAN FRAcINCo, June 14.-It is early morning apd the ki(Is come rv;Ang up

the hill through the chilly mist to. a shablv 1Ittl6 whitewashed chutch that
overlooks the HuAters Point sluUL-""• /

The kids are yopng. Second,\th ird and fourth grAdzr They are/young and
black and they coinW dashing up the hill .with their coats open/yelling and
grabbing and pushingat each other. /

At the back door oftle church, sitting at a scarred woo4M/ desk, Richard
O'Neal, a 20-year-old mezitber of the Black Panther Party,-Waits for the kids.

"Free Huey," the first youngsetr to reach the door sboflts. The others follow.
"Free Huey. Free Huey. Free Huey."..-

O'Neal grins and raises a clenched first. "Right on, little brohers and sisters,"
he say& "Right on."

The youngsters rattle off their names and addresses. O'Neal Jots them -down
on forms spread out on the desk. As soon as he can get the Information, the
children hustle past him and into two small rooms off to the side of the church
for eggs, pancakes, grits, sausage, bacon, toast, coffee, milk and sometimes
Juice.

CHILDREN EAT FOR NOTHING

The children were there for a free breakfast from the black militant organiza-
tion, and they were being well fed-with both food and politics

The breakfast program reaches far beyond this bay area Into at least six
Califorida cities and several others across the country.

"Right now," Bobby Seale, chairman and co-founder of the Black Panthers,
said this week, "we are feeding over 1,000 kids every day right here in the
bay area."1 He said the national program feeds 10,000 youngsters daily iu cities
including New York, Chicago, Detroit, Boston, Los Angeles, and Kansas City.

In the bay area the Panthers have their program operating in churches aud
halls in both the Fillmore and Hunters Point ghettos. Other programs are oler-
ating in Oakland and Berkeley.

At rallies the Panthers, who used to hustle donations that they said were
needed "for ball money," now ask contributions "to help feed hungry children."

In addition to what they can collect at the rallies and demonstrations, the
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Panthers also make the rounds of business establishments in the area. Their
demand that merchants doing business in the black communtty is firm. (sic)

One large supermarket, Safeway, is now being subjected to a Panther-led boy-
cott because, according to Seale, it refused to contribute $100 a week to the
breakfast program.

While the Panthers sy that the program was Initiated "to feed hungry chil-
dren," they make no effort to mask its political side.

Most of the church basements and halls where the breakfasts are served have
huge posters and pictures of Black Panther leaders and heroes of the Black
Nationalist Movement pasted on the walls.

The "Free Huey" shouts are almost constant. "Free luey" is a Panther slogan
that refers to Huey P. Newton, one of the founders of the organization and Its
minister of defense who was Jailed last year tter a manslaughter conviction
arising from the fatal shooting of an Oakland policeman.

The shouts for Newton's freedom though are not the only slogans the kids have
picked up during the breakfast meetings.

In St. Augustine's Episcopal Church in Oakland, Marsha Turner, a yong
Panther leader, led the youngsters in a song that had these lyrics:

"There's a pig upon the hill, it you don't shoot 'em the Panthers will." And:
"They got Huey in the Jail, they won't let 'ent out on bail."

Marsha, a pretty 16-year-old, yelled the lyrics and after each verge, as in the
old Army march song, she would ask the kids to "sound off" and they would
respond with the familiar shout of "Free luey."

At another point during the breakfast at St. Augustine's, the kids Joined in
repeating after a husky-throated Panther:

"I am a revolutionary; I love Huey P. Newton; I love Eldridge Cleaver; I love
Bobby Scale, I love being a revolutionary; I feel good; off the pigs; power to the
people."

in the basement of the huge Sacred Heart Roman Catholic Church at Fillmore
and Feell Streets in San Francisco, articles from the newspaper published by the
Panthers were read and explained to the youngsters.

TALKS ARE A HIGHLIGHIT

In a meeting hall a few blocks from Candlestick Park, the baseball stadium
of the San Francisco Giants, the kids took turns explaining what they felt the
words political prisoner meant.

And at the Ridge Point Methodist Church, the little white church at 181 Hill-
top Road in the Hunters Point section of San Francisco, the youngsters were
given copies of the Black Panther paper to take home.

The political "talk" sessions that are part of every breakfast are a highlight
for the kids.

"Off the pigs," they shout now and their clenched tiny flats shoot into the air.
The term "pigs" Is one that the Panthers have popularized among radicals when
referring to the police.

Mostly, the breakfasts are held In the churches Some in white churches btt
mostly In the black area. Most of the kids who come for breakfast are black but
there are a few whites. Some whites also show up each morning to hell) prepare
the breakfasts, but mostly It is the Panthers themselves who do the cooking, the
serving and afterward the dishes.

William Hill, a dark, smooth-faced 18-year-old, stood in the cramped little
kitchen in the Ridge Point Methodist Church in Hunters Point and kept busy
scrambling eggs In a huge, black skillet. Like many of the Panthers prel-ring
the breakfast, he wore his Identifying black leather jacket and slim-cut black
trousem.

"Everybody gets their chance to cook," he explained. "And if they don't know
how, they learn."
Each morning now, William Hill and a number of other Panthers involved

In the program begin their day at "5 A.M. "You have to get up that early," he
explained. "You have to be here by 6. We are ready to start serving by 7 or
7:15. You know we feed about 50 or 0a day uphere."

After the breakfasts are over and kids have gone off to schools, the Panthers
do the cleaning up,

"Then we go out with leaflets or selling the papers or trying to get donations
or something," the Hill youth explained.
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THE PANTHERS CLEAN UP

"You'll find that very few Panthers have time for a Job," he continued. "The
people take care of us. As long as we are on the Job, we don't have to worry
about that."

For the Panthers, the breakfast program is a new venture but those involved
do not consider it unusual.

"We see that our children are hungry," Marsha Turner explained, "so we
feed them. We know that they are hungry because when we were kids we were
hmgry. We know what it means to have nothing but cold coritbread and maple
syrup in the morning."

Aside from the refusal of contributions that prompted the Safeway boycott,
the prograin has experienced other difficulties.

One has been the reluctance of certain Negro churches to allow the Panthers
to use their facilities. Some parents have also insisted tlat their children have
breakfasts at home.

When blaek churches turned the Panthers down, they went to white churches.
When tntributions were refused, they boycotted or threatened such action. And
as for criticism that the prograiu exploits the kids as it feeds them, the Panthers
ignore it.

"Say anything you want," one observer said, "but there is one unmistakable
fact: Black Panthers are feeding more kids every day than anyone else in the
whole State of California. Now think about that."

The CHAIRMAN. The Chair will also observe, since the Senator made
reference to what he heard on television this morning, I only heard
part of it. I was trying to asertain whether Father Boyle would
condemn any of the policies, any of the objectives, of the Black
Panther Party.

I was almost shocked to think that he would make defense of them
on the basis that. they probably provide breakfast for children with
food they steal and with money they get and food they get from
shakedowns of merchants, and then not condeni the revolutionary
objectives of it., as has been testified here over and over. I was shocked.

I still do not believe the Catholic Church stands for any such thing.
I do not believe it will condone it.. I do not believe that attitude on
the part of Father Boyle represents the attitude of the Catholic
Church or of Catholic people. I apply that to the Methodist Church,
the Baptist Church, or any other church that is permitting these things
to occur under its shelter. I just do not believe it.

Incidentally, I think it has been said that only very few of these
Black Panther coloring books had been distributed. I don't know
how many. I received one this morning from the Vice President of the
ITnited States. I have a letter from him, the cover letter, dated June 24.
lie didn't know, possibly, that we had this information. I tried to
reach him to find out from what, source lie got. his copy. I tried to
find that out,

Tire has been a grewt ainowit of pulliclty recently about the eleemosynary
activities of a completely irresponsible. anarchistic group of criminals, the
Black Panther Society. In an effort. to make then appear respectable, the
Panthers are serving breakfast to pre-sehoal age ghetto youngsters who they
claim cannot afford a decent meal. The newspapers have been very laudatory
in their reaction to this apparent charitable activity on the part of black militant
groups. Unfortunately, what is served at the.ke breakfasts is more than food.

I am enclosing a copy of the Black Panther Coloring Book. The material speaks
for itself and indisputably has great effect on a 5- or 6-year-old mind.

Ie goes on to sky that, there is no law prohibiting the distribution
of such literature. le thinks there should be, and I agree with him, if
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it can be done within the framework of the Constitution. That is one
of the purposes of holding these hearings, to get the facts in order to
enlighten the Congress as to what areas additional legislation may be
needed in.

Have you anythin further, Senator?
Senator GRIFiN. §o.
The CHAIRMAN. What is your next item?
Well, just before that, I noticed what they were teaching in New

York, according to the witness. In this speech, Stanford, one of the
high-ranking members of the Black Panther Party, stated:

Black men must unite in overthrowing their white oppressors, must do it
like Panthers, smiling, cunning, scientifically, stalking by night and sparing
no one.

Stanford said:
The U.S. can be brought down with a rag and some gasoline and a bottle.

I wonder if Father Boyle and the other ministers of the gospel out
there in these churches who are giving boarding conveniences to
these Black Panthers groups--I wonder if they can endorse that
language? I am sure they can't, and I don't believe they will. I am
sure the churches don't endorse it.

Proceed.
Sergeant COURTNEY. My next statement, Mr. Chairman, concerns

the Republic of New Africa.

REPUBLIC OF NEw AFRICA (RNA)

i. HISTORY

The Republic of New Africa (RNA) is a black militant separatist
organization which was founded March 30-31, 196,8, at a conference
held at. the Central United Church of Christ (the Shrine of the Black
Madonna), 7625 Linwood Avenue, Detroit, Mich. A declaration of
independence (exhibit, page 2), formulated at this convention, was
signed at the black-owned Twenty-Grand Motel in Detroit. It was
reported that almost 200 black people attended this founding
convention.

This conference was sponsored by the Malcolm X Society, an or-
ganization headed by the Henr Brothers; Attorney Milton Robinsin
Henry (Gaidi) and Richard Bullock Henry (Imari Obadele) with
the Reverend Albert B. Cleage, Jr., (Pastor of Central United Church
of Christ), all of Detroit, Mich. Upon the founding of RNA, the
Malcolm X Society was dissolved and incorporated into the RNA. The
stated aims of the organization at. this conference was the formation
of a black nation in the United States, with separate sovereignty, to
which all black people in America, who wish to, can swear allegiance.
Officers elected at this convention were charged with carrying out
the aims of the revolution stated in the declaration. The pledge of
allegiance and declaration of indtvgdence signed by those forming
the Republic of New Africa followr:

I will now present that as an exhibit.
The CHAIMMAN.Very well, let it be received.
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(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 536" for ref-
erence and may be fouiid in the files of the subcommittee.)

Sergeant COURTNEY. The organization states that this proposed
nation will be formed by seizing control of five Southern States,
Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama, Georgia, and South Carolina. Also to
be included are the black ghettos in sections of northern and western
cities where heavy concentrations of black people now live. They are
also asking for $400 billion in reparations from the U.S. Government.
This demand was originally $10,000 for every black person in the
country. Of the $10,000 originally requested, $6,000 would go to the
Republic and $4,000 to the individual.

I have exhibits which I will offer at this time, Mr. Chairman, sup-
porting the statement I have just made.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, they will be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit Nos. 537, 538 and

539" for reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.
Exhibit No. 538 follows:)

ExHIIrr No. 538

BIRTH OF OUR NATION

On March, 81 1968, almost two hundred black people--men and women, young
and old, from all over the United States-signed a Declaration of Independence,
declaring Black People in America "forever free and Independent of the Jurisdic-
tion of the United State." This historic signing took place in the auditorium of
the Black-owned Twenty Grand Motel in Detroit. It was the fruit of two days of
intense deliberations, some held at Detroit's Shrine of the Black Madonna, some
at Wayne State University's Helen DeRoy Auditorium, some In suites of the motel.
At the same time these dedicated men and women brought into existence THE
REPUBLIC OF NEW AFRICA-A Black Nation, to which all black people In
America, who wish to, can swear allegiance. And they elected officers of the
Government. These officers will carry out the aims of the Decaration of Inde-
pendence. They will carry out the Aims of the Revolution stated In the Declara-
tion. These officers-the government of THE REPUBLIC OF NEW AFRICA-
will see to It that black people and our new Black Nation become, in fact, free,
independent, and successful.

Why was it necessary to create our own nation and government?

We have twver been citizens of the United 8tatcs.-Black people have never had
legal citizenship In the United States. To begin with, when our ancestors were
set free from slavery, they should have been allowed to choose what they wanted
to do. They should have been allowed to choose whether they wanted (1) to be
United States Citizens, (2) to go back to Africa or somewhere else, or (3) to set
up their own nation. This is International law: if a slave is set free, the slave
master cannot tell that slave what to do once he is free. (If he could, the "freed"
slave would not be free) But that is exactly what the slave master did to us, to
our ancestors. In the 13th and 14th Amendments, the slave master said we were
free and at the game time said we were citizens. This was an Illegal act by the
slave master, the United States Government by forcing citizenship upon us--
in other words, by telling us what to do after we were supposedly free--the
United States wiped out that freedom -and without freedom there Is no ctzenship.

The grant of freedom and citizenship in the 13th and 14th Amendments was not
really a grant of freedom and citizenship anyway. A citizen has all of his rights
and privileges guaranteed and protected by the government The government
protects the citizens rights against both the government Itself and other citizens.
Where a government does not do this, there is no citizenship. In the Black man's
case, the 13th -and 14th Amendments, which were supposed to give freedom and
citizenship to the bNackman, protected the Black man's rights only against the
government Itself: they did not---and do not-protect the black man's rights

27-331 0-4--pt. 20---4
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against other citizens. This was true even though at the time the Amendments
were made law the Black man was living in the midst of white citizens who
were hostile to him and constantly taking away his right& Therefore, because
the law which was supposed to grant freedom and citizenship to the slave did not
guarantee his rights against other citizens, the grant of freedom and citizenship
never really was made.

These two reasons--first, that the back man never had a choice, and, second,
that the 13th and 14th amendments do not give the black man the protection
that they would have to give him in order to nmke him a c4tizen-are why we
have never been citizens of the United States.

We have never been a part of the American Nation.-Though our people have
struggled for 100 years to change the American nation and become a part of it, we
have failed to become a part of it-we still live separately, go to school and
church separately, socialize separately, and act and react separately (and dif-
ferently). And there Is no real hope now that we can change America; after 100
years of struggle and a full decade of intensely confronting racist evil with lov-
ing non-violence, we find that white people who are in the majority, do not
really want America changed. On the other hand, Black people could not be-
come a part of America unless she did change, for there is too much racism,
Inequality, and oppression for us to join in America as she now exists.

But, most important, we formed a new Nation because we can solve our prob-
lems only through being a separate, independent Nation with our own indo-
pendent Government.

Our problems

Jobs.-Unemployinent and under-employment (low-paying part-time jobs), and
discrimination are fantastically high for Black people in the Black ghettoes of the
North and the Black counties of the South. In the Ghettoes, one out of every three
people is either unemployed or undcr-employed. And all over America the Average
white high school graduate earns more than the average Black college graduate-
the result of persistent discrimination.

In The Republic Of New Africa. the government will guarantee decent Jobs
for everyone by using tax dollars to open as many factories and businesses, owned
by the people themselves, as are needed. Also, any company that discriminates
against black workers In hiring, promotion, or training will be taken over and
run by the government, The Republic of New Africa. But sovereignty Is needed
for this: complete freedom, a separate nation.

No Black mayor, No Black city council, no Black county commission, elected
as part of the United States Government, could use tax money to open factories
and businesses to end unemployment. No Black mayor, city council, or county
commission, elected as part of the United States government, could take over
white companies for discriminating against Black people. Therefore, no Black
mayor, city council, or county commission could end unemployment and under-
employment, or quickly wipe out job discrimination. Our independent, separate
government, The Republic of New Africa, could and will!

This is one top reason why Black people have organized a separate government-
The Republic of New Africa--and why you should support it

Busines control and prosperity.-Merely driving white businesses out of
Black neighborhoods and opening black businesses in their place will not guar-
antee Black control and prosperity. To open Black businesses where white busi-
nesses have run away will help keep money In the Black community, but It will
not guarantee prosperity. Prosperity will come from Black businesses growing
and they will grow only if they can get trade credit (this is when wholesalers
give businessmen 80 to 90 days to pay) and ony If they can get fair and plenti-
ful bank credit. When businessmen can't get trade credit and bank credit, they
have to charge more and they stay small, fail, or fall under control of bigger
white businesses.

No Black mayor, city council, or county commission, elected as part of the
United States Government, could prevent this, or guarantee trade credit or
black control of banks. Bank charters are given out by the state and the federal
governments. And the United States Central Bank-The Federal Reserve Sys-
tem-which makes and controls credit, is an arm of the National Government,
which Black people have no chance of controlling.
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But an independent Black Government could guarantee trade credit, bank
Justice, and control and growth of black business. For, an independent Black
goverment would control and operate its own central bank and give out bank
charters.

This is another top reason why black people have organized a separate go.
ernment-The Republic of New Africa--and why you should support it

Freedom from racist wars.-No Black mayor, city council, or county commis-
sion, elected as part of the United States government, could protect Black youth
from being drafted and made to fight In racist wars, like the war in Viet Nam.
Nor could any such mayor, city council, or county commission keep tax money
from being used in support of such wars or in support of countries that oppress
Black people.

But, as a citizen of an independent nation, The Republic of New Africa, no
Black youth could be legally drafted and made to serve in the United States
Army. And no tax money of citizens would be used to support such a war or to
aid racist South Africa, Rhodesia, or Portugal, vicious oppressors of Black
people. In fact as an independent nation, we can stand up before the world
and denounce racist wars of the United States and United States' support of
racist countries, and we can use our government power against such perfidy. No
Black mayor, city council, or county commission, elected as part of the United
States government, could do this.

These are two mnre reasons why black people have organized a separate gov-
ertment-the Republic of New Africa-and why you should support it

Security against curfew and National Guard oppress on.-In the years since
1964, when Black guerrillas in Harlem began the Black man's new war in Amer-
ica, the white governors of American states, aided by white mayors of cities
where black people live, have taken to imposing unjust curfews upon black peo-
ple and patroling our streets with trigger-happy, anti-black national guard troops
and police. Because this police power and emergenvy power are held not only
by mayors, but by state governors, no Black mayor, city council, or county com-
mission, elected as part of the United States government, could stop this. But
an independent government, The Republic of New Africa. Our Army and police
will be used to protect our land and citizens (and not oppress them) and to crush
any other army. Police or National Guard force that attempted to violate our
sovereignty.

This is a further vital reason why black people organized a separate govern-
ment-the Republic of New Africa---and why you should support it

Where Is our land?
Our land is in two areas.
First, scattered across America our land is sections of the Northern cities

where our people now live and have lived, in some, for over two hundred years.
Second, lying in a great Black belt across the South, our land is the counties

of the South where we have lived and worked the land and clung to it for 300
years despite the most brutal oppression the world has known.

All of this land is illegally held in captitity, as a colony, by the
United States Government

How shall we get control of our land?

By blaok deteruination--The first step is to decide in our hearts and minds
that the land In the South (The Black Cbunties) and the land in the North (The
Black Ghettoes) are ours and that in these areas we will not be oppressed or
controlled by anyone.

By adhering to international law.-The next step in gaining control Is to hold
elections among ourselves In the Black ghettoes and the Black counties, before
the eyes of the world, with United Nations world observers, to take our consent
from the government of the United States and give that consent to the Republic
of New Africa. Under international law government "derives from the consent of
the governed." We have a right to choose whether we want the old, oppressive
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government of the United States or our own new government, The Republic of
Now Africa, brimming with great hope and promise.

By diplomacy and mtiltary action.-Flnally, we will seek to negotiate and use
other dispolatic means to achieve recognition of our control and peace and safety
for our citizens and our land. Like any sovereign nation, we reserve the right
to military action In defense of our national integrity.

Sergeant COURTNEY. In May 1968 Brother Imari-Richard B.
Henry-served a note on assistants to Secretary of State Dean Rusk
requesting the opening of negotiations between the lited States and
the Republic of New Africa. That is contained in the exhibit I just
offered.

The organization has stated in their literature and publications that
the black man in America can only solve his problems through a sep-
arate, independent nation. Some of the early goals announced by the
organization were to guarantee decent housing for everyone by using
tax dollars; business control and prosperity; freedom from racist
wars-no black youth could be legally drafted and made to serve in
the U.S. Army; security against curfew and National Guard oppres-
sion-our army, police, and black legion will be armed and used to
protect our land and citizens and to crush any other army, police, or
National Guard force that attempts to violate our sovereignty.

The organization proposes three means of obtaining control of
land-in the South and the bluck ghettos in the North:

1. By black determinabion-to decide that these lands are ours
and that in these areas we will not be oppressed by anyone.

2. By adhering to international law-hold elections, among the
black people in these ghettos and black counties of the South be-
fore the eyes of the world, with U.N. world observers. To take our
consent from the Government of the United States and give that
consent to the Republic of New Africa.

3. By arms if necessary-the establishment of both active and
reserve components of the black legion, initiating monthly mili-
tary reserve training to include physical training, rifle, and small
arms with the possibility of establishing military training sites
in foreign countries sympathetic to the struggle of the Republic
of New Africa and the third world revolution.

JAt. this point Senator Javits entered the hearing room.)
ergeant CouirNEY. In conjunction with the above, they have also

stated that they will:
(a) seek equal representation in the United Nations;
(b) seek defense aid and trade from any foreign government

friendly to the new nation;
(c) to declare their support and wage world revolution until

all people are free;
(d)to seek diplomatic recognition from foreign governments;

and
(e) to intercede direction with the assistance of the third party

governments for New African political prisoners in the United
States. This is indicated in my exhibit 1 already in evidence onpange 12.

Farly activities of the organization have been:
1. Attempts to purchase land in the areas mentioned through

the sale of $100 Malcolm X land certificates.
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2. Publicity campaigns in newspapers and magazines of the
organization's existence and purposes.

3. Association with other black militant groups like the Black
Panthers, and an attempt to take control of the public schools
through the Ocean Hill-Brownsville governing board in Brook-
lyn, New York City. There were also early meetings in Tanzania,
Africa between the Henry Brothers and Robert F. Williams,
president-in-exile of the Republic of New Africa.

Mr. Chairman, I have a list of the officers of the organization
which, for the sake of conserving time, I will not read, with your per-
mission.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well. They will be copied into the record at
this point.

(The list of officers follows:)
Officers of the organization when founded were: Preoident-in-exle.-Robert F.

Williams who has not lived in the United States for the past nine years. During
this time Williams has resided in Cuba, China, and Tanzania, Africa. Although
he has been absent from the country during these years, he has directed and
dictated the activities of many black miltant nationalist groups in the U.S. He
was directly connected with the Revo!otionary Action Movement (RAM) and
now RNA. He fled this country In 1!1 while being sought by the FBI on abduc-
tion charges.

First vice president.-Milton Robinson Henry, A/K/A Gaidi, . . . Attorney,
Male, Negro, Detroit, Michigan. Visited Robert Williams in Tanzania. Formerly
with Malcolm X Society.

Second vice preoldent.-Bahlyah Betty Shabazz-Widow of Malcolm X. New
York City.

Treaeurer.-Edmond Bradley-A/K/A Ababoa Alowo. formerly chairman of
the Malcolm X Foundation. Los Angeles.

Minister of finance.-Raymond F. Willis.
Minister of Information.-Richard Bullock Henry--A/K/A Brother Imarl,

Box 697, Detroit, Michigan. Brother of Milton R. Henry, (First Vice President).
Minister of defeme.-Hubert Geroid Brown-A/K/A H. Rap Brown, D.O.B.

10/4/43--6'3#0, 185 lbs., Baton Rouge, Louisiana, 800 Concourse Village West,
Bronx, New York, also Minister of Justice in Black Panther Party, Chairman of
Students Non-Violent Coordinating Committee. Under sentence in Louisiana for
Federal violation of transporting rifle while under indictment.

Minister of State and Foreig Affairs.--Charles P. Howard, Sr. United Na-
tions correspondent, columnist for Muslim newspaper, Muhammad Speaks, D.O.B.
3/10/1894, Abbeville, South Carolina. Died in Baltimore on January 26, 1969.
Organized Howard News Service in 1939. Made frequen trips to Africa.

Minister of Culture and. Education.-Baba Oserjeman Adefunmi, A/K/A Serge
King, D.O.B. 10/5/28, 5'7", 135 lbs., 28 West 116th Street, New York City, Yoruba
Temple-Director Harlem People's Parliameit.

Minister of Justice.-John Franklin--Attorney. D.O.B. 1/22/38, Detroit, Mich-
igan, 5'0"', 100 lbs, 150 West 23A Street, New York City, Counsel for the Martin
Sostre Defense Committee, Greenhaven Prison, Stormville, New York. Sostre
was arrested in Buffalo, New York by Federal, State and City Police in July
1967. A/K/A Brother Martin X, dominant figure in East side disorders in that
city, alFo charged with possession of drugs, and using basement of his African
bookstore to manufacture Molotov cocktails.

Minister of Health and Welfare.-Audley (Queen Mother) Moore. 67 year
old, New York City. A long-time activist in black nationalist affairs. Former
member of Communist Party. August 12, 1945 elected to State Committee of
New York State Communist Party.
Deputy Minister of Defene.-Mweusl Chul-Dayton, Ohio--A/K/A John

Franklin Taylor, 5147 Derby Road, Dayton, Ohio.
Vioe Speaker of NaonIal Council of Repreeentatlve8.-Henry Wells-Detroit,

Michigan.
Chairman of New York City Consulate.-Mae Mallory-New York City.... 39

years old, 5'51", 155 lbs., 139 West 125th Street, New York City. Was associated
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with Robert Williams (President) in case involving abduction. Active black
militant.

Chairman of Chicago Consulate.-Brother Omar Bey.
Chairman of Cleveland Consulate.-Lewis G. Robinson. 1242 East 89th Street,

Cleveland, Ohio. Founder of Medgar Evers Rifle Club; Deacons for Defense.
Chairman of Cincinnati Conulate.-Rev. Willie Thomas, A/K/A Maulana

Tuungani.
Chairman of Los Angeles Consulatc.-Hakim Jtmal.
National Council Secretary.-Lana Mitchell-Dayton, Ohio.
Bond Chairman and Detroit Caucus Chairman.-Onadele Adasoji.

I1. ORGANIZATION AND STRUCTURE 111. MEMBERSHIP

Sergeant COURTNEY. The organization's national ,headquarters is lo-
cated in Detroit, Mich. Mailing address: Box 667, Detroit, Mich.

I now wish to offer these two exhibits.
The CHAIRMAN. They will be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 540" for

reference and follows:)
ExHIBrr No. 540

WHY VOTE FRIDAY, MAROH 21ST?

Because you care about the future of Ocean Hill-Brownsville.
Because-even if you have not yet made up your mind about voting for In.

dependence, later, and making Ocean Hill-Brownsville a part of the Republic
of New Africa-the Republic is so sure that people here will eventually do so
that Ocean Hill-Brownsville has been authorized ten Representatives in the Re-
pub!tc's National Council of Representatives (the Congress), which meets in
Detroit on March 28-30.

Because, while your vote will not bind you to independence, it will insure
that you have a voice in shaping the black nation-not only for Ocean Hill-
Brownsville, should this community later vote for independence within the Re-
public, but for all black people who one day may live under our own government.

The Ocean Hill-Brownsville Independence Project, 125 Hopkinson Ave., Brook-
lyn, N. Y. Republic of New Africa.

THE REWUBLIC OF NEw AFRICA

"...We, therefore, see these as the aims of our revolution:
To free Black people in America from oppression;
To support and wage the world revolution until all people everywhere

are so free;
To build a New Society that is better than what we now know and as perfect

as man can make it;
To assure all people in the New Society maximum opportunity and equal

access to that maximum;
To promote Industriousness, responsibility, scholarship and service;
To create conditions in which freedom of -religion abounds and man's pur-

suit of God and/or the destiny, place, and purpose of man in the Universe
will be without hindrance ;

To build a black independent nation where no sect or religious creed sub-
verts or impedes the building of the New Society, the New State Government,
or the achievement of the aims of the Revolution as set forth in this Declaration;

To end exploitation of man by man or his environment;
To assure equality of rights for the sexes;
To end color and class discrimination, while not abolishing salubrious di-

versity, and to promote self-respect and mutual respect among all people in
the Society ;

To protect add promote the personal dignity and integrity of the individual,
and his natural rights;

To assure Jutce for all;
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To place the major means of production and trade in the trust of the State
to assure the benefits of this earth and man's genius and labor to Society and
all its members, and

To encourage and reward the individual for hard work and initiative and in-
sight and devotion to the Revolution.. .."

An Afrioan Nation in the Western Hemisphere Struggling for Complete

Independence

WHO CAN BE ELECTED?

Any person 16-years-old or older who has lived In Ocean Hill-Brownsville
at least six-months prior to March 1st, 1969, may sign a nominating petition,
and/or may vote in the election, and/or may run in the election. To run in the
election simply present nominating petition containing at least 25 signatures
of other Ocean Hill-Brownsville residents, similarly qualified. Obtain petitions
at 125 Hopkinson Street

TIE BLACK INSTITUTION'S ROLE IN THE BLACK REVOLUTION FOR LAND

AND POWER IN AMERICA

(By Brother Imari)

I. A STRATEGY CHANGE FOR THE REPUBLIC

Until Sunday, September 29, 1968 when New York's Mayor John Lindsay
ordered a police occupation of the schools of the Ocean Hill-Brownsville Dis-
trict (in Brooklyn), the strategy of the Republic of New Africa--claiming
sovereignty over black areas in the United States, all of which are subjugated
by the United States-had been (1) to gather strength among black people
everywhere in the U.S. and then (2) to open our drive to free the first sub-
Jugated land not in the North but in the South, in Mississippi.

The South-oriented strategy was dictated by several considerations. For
one thing, as was pointed out in War in America, black military possibili-
ties In the South are exceedingly rich, as compared with those in the North:
in the North we are crowded into areas a few miles wide, with no means of
feeding ourselves and, usually, little control over sanitation facilities or water;
In the South the black population stretches uninterrupted in place after place,
for scores of miles, across arable farmland. For another thing, the five states,
of the South which constitute our natural homeland-Louisiana, Mississippi,
Alabama, Georgia, South Carolina-form a contiguous land mass with ports
on the Gulf of Mexico and the Atlantic Ocean; they form a natural homeland
for us because of the great numbers of black people already in them and be-
cause we have lived there traditionally, have worked the land, and have fought
for it. These states, to, taken together, are the poorest states in the Union;
they are, therefore, those which the white oppressor is most apt to yield when
he is brought to a point where yielding something to us becomes a necessity.

Why, then, when the southern strategy has such logic, have I and other
leaders worked so hard to involve the Republic in a do-or-die battle for New
African Sovereignty in Ocean Hill-Brownsville, where all of the best reasons for
not fighting such a Northern battle are present? The short answer comes in
two parts; first, we opt for Ocean Hill because it is possible to win sovereignty
there; second, we opt for Ocean Hill because by winning sovereignty here we
may shorten our ultimate war in America, victouriously, and save many New
African llves.

Let us briefly examine these two propositions.

1I. WHY THIS STRATEGY CHANGE

Ever since the American Declaration of Independence an accepted principle
of international law has been that men need only be bound by government that
arises from the consent of the governed. That is to say, a group of persons must
consent-must agree-to be governed by a government or else that government
is a creature of oppression and its rule is tyranny. A group of people has a
right-indeed, they have a duty to throw off such tyrannical government and
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institute such new government and new forms as to themselves seem most
likely to assure their future haplpiness and success.

Thus, because the founders of the Republic of New Africa understood that
the governmentt of the United States rules black people without our studied
consent, and because the founders understood, therefore, that for black people
the United States government is tyranny and an exercise In oppression, we
created a new government-The Republic of New Africa-to which black
l'ople cn freely and with great hope antl justification give their consent. The
new formal which we are Instituting to assure our future hapl)iness and success
are tho.,e to which black people throughout the United States have traditionally
aspired, in order to achieve freedom, justice, prosperity, progress, and brother-
hood. And they are spelled out in the "Aims of the Revolution" contained iI the
Republic's Declaration of Independence (March 31, 1968).

Therefore, the primary objective of the government of the New Republic of
New Africa, in our peaceful campaign to win sovereignty over lands on this
continent that rightfully belong to black people, has been to create opportunities
for black people to show that the government of the United States does not have
our consent, and that the Republic of New Africa does have our consent.

This continues to be our policy and the primary strategical objective of the
Republic of New Africa. Wherever our Consulates and pledged citizens exist-
whether In our subjugated colonies in the Northern cities or our subjugated
territories in the South-the policy is the sane and constantly pursued: to
create the means for black people to express their consent to be governed by
the Republ c of New Africa.

Because of the mative mis-education of black people in America concerning
rights and obligations, the Republic's campaigns for consent are often described
as, and often become campaigns to win consent. For most black people do not
understand that their present evidences of consent (payment of taxes, voting.
serving in the Army, etc.) have been forced from us by a tyrannical government
that has never allowed us a free choice-free consent-In the matter of
citIzenship.

Thus, our work in Mississippi (where, for reasons already stated, we originally
deemed It necessary to begin our earnest work of freeing our land) is to revolve
around twinning consent of lack people there. To break through the massive
inis-educatlon of our peol)le there (as elsewhere) It Is necessary to make them
understand-not just in their brains but in their gut-bottom emotions-that
the only answer to ending the oppression and misery under which they dally
live is to join In building a separate, free, powerful black nation of our own,
right now. right here on this continent. The next step--there as elsewhere-is
to convince them that it can be done.

But the first, most difficult, but most important step is to convince them
that our new nation is the only answer to misery and oppression.

This work-the work of convincing people anywhere in our subjugated areas
within the United States, that our separate nation is the only answer and to
join us in building it-Is fraught with danger wherever we conduct it.

Even though the Republic's official pronouncements have made it clear that
(1) we wish to negotiate a peaceful settlement of our differences with the Tnited
States and that (2) we do not seek to overthrow the United States government
or alter Its form but only to set I11) our own independent government-despite
this, the United States government is fully capable (though wrong under Its
own law and International law) of harrassing and Jailing our workers and
leaders. Indeed, the likelihood of this happening increases geometrically as we
become more successful and as mis,-informed whites (the majority In America)
feel that we are seriously threatening their prestige and power (that Is: their
white supremacy and white domination).

Moreover. every state In the Tnlon has its own laws on subversion, overthrow,
syndicalism and the like. In the five states of the South these laws could be
used PgaInst us with considerably more Justification than similar federal laws-
and almost certainly will be. Again, the federal law could come into play under
conspiracy statutes. or under the Constitutional provision which requires the
federal government to protect every state against Invasion. Worse, all of the
Southern states. and particularly Louisiana and Mississippi, have made It
difficult, almost to the point of Impossible, for freedom lawyers to operate In
them with any effectiveness.

Then, there Is the use of uniformed and un-unformed white violence.
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Workers and officers of the Republic face all these dangers-whether operating
in New York or Mississippi-nerely for organizing people to express their
free consent for a government. It can be no other way. And because we under-
;tand the call of history, we can do nothing else but to press on for the freedom
of our people, along this certain course: Independence.

But at all times we must be r-ady to react to new circumstances, to seize upon
fortuitous opportunities to advance the Republic's objectives of land and power,
of freedom, of sovereignty. Such an opportunity made itself manifest in the Ocean
11111-Brownsville District on Sunday night, September 29, 1968, when Mayor
Lindsay occupied the District with police.

The issue was clearly-if narrowly-drawn. It was narrowly drawn because
it involved, directly, only education. It was clearly drawn because the Ocean
Hfill-Brownsville School District had been set up with a local school board
elected from the district and with "power" to run its own affairs. (This included
power to hire, assign, re-assign, and transfer teachers.) It represents a last-
stage before separation: the giving of community control-within the United
States system-to people who see control of their own lives as the only means
of ending their victimization.

Stop here. The first thing that made Ocean IIll-Brownsville more advanced
than Mississippi-or Detroit, or Atlanta, or any other place in the U.S.-was
that leaders in Ocean Hill-Brownsville already understood, not Just in their
heads but in their gut-bottom emotions, that eommuniti control (that is black
control: this includes Puerto Ricans) is the only answer to their misery and
oppression, to their victimization. This fact is not Just important, it is crucial.

Ocean llill-Brownsville was already at the point to which we could hope to
get people In Mississippi after months,-indeed, perhaps, years,--of steady, hard,
and certainly costly (in human terms) work.

What Mayor Lindsay did when he sent in the police to occupy the District
and force a white decision down black throats was to prorc that community
control within the United States system is impossible. lc proved that whenever
decisions of the local black community are not to the liking of the larger white
controlled community, the larger white--controlled community will walk in and
slap down the local black community.

And if this happens in education, It will happen in "locally controlled" eco-
nomics and politics and everything else. The only answer to such over-riding
white power-if it is, in fact, true that local control is necessary for good educa-
tion, for freedom from victimization-is separation front the United States sys-
tent. It is to get out from under the United States system and establish sov-.
ereignty so that white government will have no rights over the community.

This is a hard answer. It is the only J answer. But It is still, a hard answer.
It is hard for people who always have believed that the American system could
adapt to the requirements of black Justice, to realize that the American system
will not adapt. In Ocean ll111-Brownsville people have come to the end of
the road: it stands before them as clearly as the police in front of the schools
that local control is a farce, because Big White Brother takes "control" away
whenever he feels like it. But still many people in Ocean Hill thrash around
looking for another way when there is no other way except to take the com-
munity out of the U.S. system.

Independence Is a hard answer. It is harder still for people in Ocean Hill to
stop doing the things that we all have done for over a decade, during the Civil
Rights era, hoping that. somehow they will bring at magical solution: marching,
praying, singing, protestlng verbally and in writing, throwing our bodies
against the barricades and the police. (This Is civil disobedience. We are break-
ing the law-their law. Once Ocean 1ll is out of the U.S. system and makes its
own law, they will be breaking the law. There's it big difference.)

We must help Ocean Hill-Brownsville in this hard moment. We must help
because today Ocean Hill-Brownsville is the foremost thrust of the Black Na-
tionalist movement. First. leaders in Oceani lhill-Brownsville understand in
their guts that community control-that black (includes Puerto Rican) control-
Is essential to freedom from victimization. Second. everyone in the l)istrict now
has proof, through Lindsay's police occupation, that community control within
the U.S. system is Impossible: the larger white community will take away that
"control" whenever It pleases them.

What we must do-working with our brothers and sisters in the leadership
there who already have this knowledge and this vision-is to help all Ocean
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Hill-Brownsville recognize this proof that Lindsay has put before them and
then take the next, necessary, inevitable step: independence from the U.S. and
formulation as the first freed state in the Republic of New Africa.

This is possible today in Ocean Hill-Brownsville because the political and
psychological conditions to make it possible have fallen upon a large black
community that so far has shown the courage to do what is necessary.

We must support and strengthen that courage, and share this burden, which
in truth is not their's alone but that of all who claim to be in the Revolution.

IV. ROLE OF THE BLACK INSTITUTION AND THE BLACK CAUCUS

I would hope that your mind boggled when I raised the possibility of 'exer-
cising sovereignty in Ocean Hill-Brownsville, during the period of Expanding
Sovereignty, through such things as non-combative police activities, the operation
of a health service, hospital, court system, and government-owned industry. For,
here is where the black institution, the black caucus, the bluck student can make
their richest contribution-and make it now.

'We are here not to titillate your mind but to engage your commitment: as a
citizen of the Republic of New Africa and as a member of tile Frecdomt Corp.,
to work now in Ocean IHill-Brownsville, in Miissippl, In Alabama, anld wherever
we may come to face the challenges of black people voting for sovereignty.

The doctors and nurses and technicians for our health services should prop-
erly come from black college people, graduate and pre-graduate. Black college
people and alumni must provide their share of managers and patrolmen, Judges
and counsel.

The proposed provisional government for the Ocean Hill-Brownsville area calls
for election of a legislative body and a chief executive (a governor). The execu-
tive functions, under direction of the Governor, would be carried out by five
pollcy-executive committees.

Each committee would be composed of a policy-aide, containing experts (in-
cluding students, teachers, and practicing alumni), and an executive-side, com-
posed of political and administrative people. The policy side (the experts)
studies, evaluates, and makes recommendations on actions in its area of re-
sponsibility; its technicians also carry out specific, actual technical duties. The
executive/administrative side (which provides the committee's chief executive)
determines which recommendations to follow and sees that appropriate actions
pursuant thereto are carried out.

The committees, through which all activities of the Government would be
carried out, are:

1. Council for Economic Policy and Action.
2. Council for Educational Policy and Action.
3. Council for Political Policy and Action (includes foreign affairs in co-

ordination with the RNA Minister of State and Foreign Affairs).
4. Council for Defense and Public Safety.
5. Council for Public Welfare and Communicat ions.

Inherent in this structured approach to the problems of independence certain
to face us on this uncharted and dangerous course Is the belief that tile appli-
cation of organized black genius to any of these problems will be sufficient to
overcome. The task now is to mobilize this genius. Thus, the Republic of New
Africa Is here on no intellectual exercl.e: we are here to call you to citizenship
in the Republic, to call you to commitment, to call you to service in the Free-
dona Corps (a concept, a body, whose finer details are even now not worked out).

Commit now. And then go back to your college campuses, go back to your
caucuses. Organize Republic of New Africa Consulates; elect a Consul, a Vice
Consul, a Secretary, an Assistant Minister of Finance, and a treasurer. get up
five Consulate Committees which are a microscopic copy of tile proposed Ocean
Iliil-Brownsville provisional government. And from these comnlittees reach out
into the total college (black) and black communities to mobilize financial and
skill support. Through these committees channel your doctors, your nurses, your
managers, your technicians, your engineers, your people of willing hearts and
hands and minds. So that through your effort, in our time, we shall bring out
of Ocean Hill-Brownsville--supporting this community like a beleaguered ttong
Kong-the first liberated territory of our new black nation in the Americas, the
first and turning point success in our Irresistible drive for land and power.
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Sergeant COURTNEY. The regional offices which have been designated
as consulates are located in the following cities: New York City (be-
lieved to be residence of Mae Mallory, 212 West. 129th Street, New
York City), Chicago, Cleveland, Cincinnati, Los Angeles, Detroit,
Compton, Calif., Indianapolis, Ind., Dayton, Ohio, Boston, Washing-
tol, D.C., Tucson, Ariz., Philadelphia,'Pa., 125 Hopkinson Avenue,
Brooklyn, N.Y.. (exhibit No. 6), Wilberforce, Ohio, Gary, Ind., Yellow
Spring, Ohio, Athens, Ohio, New Orleans, Harrisburg, Pa., and
Springfield, Ohio.

Exhibit 9, which I have already offered, page 6, indicates their
were offices at these points, or consulates.

The following regional vice presidents have also been appointed to
cover these designated areas:

Region A: Embracing all of the eastern coastal area of the United
States, and including the cities contained along the coast from Maine
to Florida. Vice president, Herman Ferguson, also minister of edu-
cation. This, of course, is the same Herman Ferguson I mentioned in
my presentation on RAM and the Black Panthers.

Region B: Embracing all of the Middle West and the western por-
tion of New York and Pennsylvania. Vice president, Brother Imari
(Richard Henry), Detroit, Mich.

Region C: Embracing all of the South, including Louisiana and
Texas. Vice president, Virginia Collins.

Region ): Embracing all of the Far West including Arizona. Vice
president, Obaboa Alowa (Edmond Bradley).

The present national officers are the same as those appointed at the
founding convention and listed earlier, with the following additions
and deletions: Exhibit 9, page 3, minister of state and foreign affairs,
Wilbur Grattan, Sr.; minister of interior, Imari Obadele; minister of
education, Herman Ferguson (presently free on appeal bond) New
York City convicted member of RAM-Revolutionary Action Move-
ment, for conspiracy to commit murder-New York City, New York
City Police )epartment, B No. 681563; Ossining Police Department,
No. 142230; FBI No. 957582-F. I)efeated November 5, 1968, in election
bid for U.S. Senate from New York on Freedom and Peace Party
ticket, Ministers of culture, Oserjeman Adefumni (former minister of
culture and education).

Le Roi Jones, black poet and llayright, Newark, N.J., also a minister
of culture and education.

Maulani Ron Karenga, Los Angeles leader of "ITS". (He was re-
lieved of this post on March 31, 1969.)

Ministers of information, Charles W. Enoch.
I)eputies, Leitd I)urley.
Minister of defense, Mweusi Chuti.
11. Rap Brown, relieved of this post Mairh 31, 1969; special ambas-

sador, Maxwell Stanford, ni/n/dob, luly 31, 1941, mentioned earlier
as being in RAM and Black Pantier "activities. Arrested May 27,
1903, I3hiladelphia, assault and battery, and resisting arrest.

Arrested June 9, 1967, Philadelplhia, conspinicy, inallicious mischief,
and (taniage to private propety.

Arrested June 21, 1967, Philadelphia, member of RAM, Revolu-
tionary Action Movement, charged, conspiracy to commit criminal
anarchy and arson.
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Others who have played or are playing roles in RNA activities are:
From Chicago: Anias Lugman, John Crawford, Camille Landry,

Roy J. Lewis, James Harvey, Rev. Archie Hargraves and Ishmael
Fiery.

From New York: Sister Olewa (Dorothy Sanders, Brooklyn);
Chuck Moore, Brooklyn; Irv Joyner, Sonny C arson, Brooklyn.

From Detroit: Henry Wells, Hazel Gibbs, Warren Galloway, and
David Munday.

It is estimated that there are approximately 2,500 supporters of
Reptvblie of New Africa (RNA) nationally. Of these 2,500 supporters,
it is believed there are only approximately 400 active members. Of
these 400 members, approximately 40 are residents of the New York
metropolitan area.

Following is a list of New York City residents of the Republic of
New Africa and a short account of their activities.

Mr. Chairman, do you want me to read all of the names and activities,
or just the names? J

The CHAIRMAN. How far do they extend?
Sergeant COURThEY. Through page 12.
lle CHAIRMAN. Is there objection to inserting into the record the

prepared statement. listing these names going to page 12, without re-
quiring the witness to read them?

Senator GRI-FIN. Mr. Ohairmun, I am not, going to object.
The CHAIRMHAN. It is just a matter of expediting.
Senator GRIFFIN. However, I would like to take a moment at this

point, as it might be appropriate, to refer back to page 4 of the witness'statement..
There you did a similar thing. We just put a lot of names of people

in the record without having them read. I notice reference here to the
minister of justice of this organization Joan Franklin, an attorney.
Most of the descriptions, identifications, and items that you have ned
with respect to others have given their connection with groups that
have been identified here, or there is some reason to believe theft they
are advocating similar policies of violence and the use of violence,
et cetera.

I am sure that Joan Franklin, being an attorney, is a member of the
bar association and a good many other organizations. But. why do you
mention that she is the assistant counsel of [deleted]? I am a mem-
ber of [deleted], and I don't know of anybody who has appeared
before this committee or anybody who has anything to do with these
investigations -who believes that organization has any such philosophy
or objectives, yet you have referred to a person as a member of the
[deleted]. Very frankly, this is the kind of thing that I don't like to
see in the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well, let it all be read. I have no objection to

it being read.
Senator GRIFFIN. Unless you have some explanation, I would take

that reference out..
The ChAMMAN. Where do you make reference? I have no objection

either way.
Senator GRIFFIN. The fact that the minister of justice is a member

of [deleted]. You are not trying to indict or condemn that organization.
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Sergeant CouiIrNny. Absolutely not, Senator. It is the way the infor-
mation came to me and perhaps inadvertently we included it. I have no
objection to having it removed.

Senator GImN. The point is, the person is undoubtedly a member
of many other organizations.

The CHAIRMAN. Sometimes these things have only one purpose,
such as showing that they are all overlapping.

Senator GRIFFIN. I want to take issue with the chairman. I don't
think there is any evidence in the record, or any indication that I
have heard, to show that [deleted], as one example, has any over-
lapping purpose here at all.

The CHAIRMAN. What I meant is that a lot of these people are
joining different organizations.

Senator GRIFFIN. That might be.
The CHAIRM[AN. I have no objection to it being in or out; either

waySenator JAVITS. Mr. Chairman, shouldn't we have a ground rule
on this? In other words, is there any implication-would you mind
yielding, Sen-ator?

Senator GRIFIN. I yield.
Senator JAvITS. When you name a person's connections in the

context you are now giving us, are you naming that person's involve-
ment in a part of a network which, generally speaking, is considered
subversive, or, as you said before, in answer to a previous question,
seeking to overthrow the Government by force, or are you just describ-
ing that person with a curriculum vitae as we normally would describe
any one?

If the former is the case, then the Senator is absolutely right. There
would be absolutely no basis for including [deleted] or a similar orga-
nization. For example, I noticed a reference in your statement about
the Black Panther Party to the J3rooklyn CORE. That. organization
hadn't been iamed before and I don't believe that you named it after-
ward.

A ground rule would be that every organization you identify people
with is supposedly an organization which you and your Department
consider to be of the nature we are looking into. This we would
understand. If, on the other land, you are going to give us a list
(of all the connections of every person you name insofar as you can
itscertain thmn, then I believe it would be proper, in any of these
eases, to include many other things, in addition to those which you are
ncludig.

I think if we had an expression of what is really your intention in
giving these connections, we would be better guided and then you
could kind of clean il) the record in that respect., and in respect to
the Brooklyn CORE, and any other reference which may just. be
inadvertent.

I am sure Senator Griffin, like myself, is completely understanding
of the fact that. when you draw statements like this, you cant be
expected to have refined each one right down to point. I think for
me, at least, if you give us your ground rules, we would be better
able to deal with them.

The CHAIRMAN. I know of nothing in this record which would reflect
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upon [deleted]. Sometimes they might say he is a Democratic Party
member or something else, to describe a person.

I assume that is what. you are doing.
Sergeant COURTNEY. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Some of them belong to good organizations as well

as the organizations that we are investigating; is that correct?
Sergeant COXTRTN.. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIR3AN. I have no objection either way. It can come out or

stay in.
Senator GMuFIN. I would take it out in light of the way the other

people have been described. If there were any consistency at all-
[he CuAIRMAN. Let it be stricken from the record, without ob-

jection. I have no objection. I don't know that it serves any purpose.
I assume this comes from his records.

Sergeant COuRTNEY. That is correct, sir.
Senator JAVITS. As long as we are talking about this, what about.

that Brooklyn CORE reference? Do you think it belongs?
Sergeant. COURTNEY. I think it belongs, Senator. Brooklyn CORE

has been divorced, so to speak, from national CORE. It'is not the
same organization. People who run the Brooklyn CORE are part and
parcel of this movement.

Senator JAVITS. You would advisedly keep that in?
Sergeant COURTNEY. I would.
Senator J.%vrrs. So the ground rule we are now working under is

that you will only name, either as connections or otherwise, such
organizations as you and the people with whom you are working in
the department consider to be really in this classification of sub-
versive groups or organizations generally, to be looked into with a
view toward whether or not they are seeking to overthrow the Gov-
ermnent of the United States.

Sergeant COURTNEY. Very well, Senator.
Senator .J.%VITS. It. seems to me that would be very helpful.
The ChAIRMN.\. The Chair has no objection to that. It is not our

purpose to try to reflect on thoge organizations. We are seeking infor-
mation about certain groups and sometimes if a person is mentioned
and it, is shown that he is a member of a Baptist Church, that might
be a good thing in his favor.

I would have no particular objection, but I wouldn't want it reflected
on the. Baptist Church, that the Baptist Church endorses or approves
some of this conduct. I don't believe it does. It is just as I have said
about the Catholic Church.

Trry to avoid it. If you have inadvertently included in your state-
ment something like this, any Senator may'point it out. so it can be
eliminated.

Senator .J.vi'rs. Tien it may be understood, too, Mr. Chairman, that
if any of the parties named wishes to raise by way of an affirmative
case other connections that the person has, lie can assume that the
only connection that we put in the record is the connection which
represents soine kind of subversive link or subversive activity as far
as the witness is concerned.

Sergeant COURTNFY. Very good, sir.
Senator JAvITS. So we are not assuming, as it were, on the de-

fendant's case. That is up to him.
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The CHAIRMAN. On the what?
Senator JAVITS. What would be tantamount to a defendant's case.

In other words, if somebody comes in and feels we have given him a
bad character, then he has the liberty to give us all the things he feels
are good about himself.

TheC HAIRMAN. Under the rule, if he thinks he has been maligned in
any way by testimony, the rule provides how he can proceed, and as
far as I am concerned, we will follows the rules. I haven't had any
request yet from any Black Panthers to testify. Anyway, we will
handle that when it arises.

Do you want this read or just placed into the record? I was trying
to expedite this.

Senator GRIFFIN. I have no objection.
Senator JAVITS. No objection.
The CHAIRMAN. I am trying to reach the witnesses that we have

scheduled for today.
Senator JAVITS. It was very helpful to get this cleared for the rec-

ord, Mr. Chairman, so that everybody will know. I have no objection.
The CHAIRMAN. Then let it be printed in the record down through

page 12, and let it be accepted as your sworn testimony, under oath.
(The list referred to follows:)

Betty Shabazz, a/k/a Betty Little, Betty X, Widow of Malcolm X-f/n/dob:
5/28/34-B #415754.

Arrests:
6/3/58-Charged Assault 2nd, Conspiracy, 1854, 1825 and 1851-Penal

Law-Dismissed 3/18/59.
1958-1963--Member of Nation of Islam (NOT) expelled in 1963 with hus-

band Malcolm X.
1967-Supported 17 accused RAM members.
1968--Mentioned in the Village Voice condemning repressive actions

against Black Panther Party.
1969-Second Vice President of RNA.

Dorothy Sanders, a/k/a Sister Olewa, f/n/dob: 12/14-45.
1968-Arrested October 8, 1968, by New York State Police at Oneida, New

York with three others also arrested and all members of RNA for possession
of two revolvers and one M-1 rifle. (She was in charge of team.)

3/30/69--Arrested in Detroit, Michigan. during RNA conference.
Mae Mallory, a/k/a Willie Mae Mallory, f/n/dob: 6/9-27, Willie Mae Turner-

B #396277.
Arrests:

6/20/57-Grand Larceny, Welfare Aid Fraud, Brooklyn.
7/30/58--Rellef Fraud-Manhattan.
1961-Indicted with Robert Williams for Kidnapping in Monroe, North

Carolina.
Affiliations: Supporter Black Panther Party; Supported 17 arrested RAM

members; Women's Committee of Harlem-Unemployment Center; Attended
RNA Coniference at Hotel Delinonico, N.Y.C.; Coalition for anti-imperialist move-
ment; United Blacks Against Genocide; Ohairlady of "Crusaders for Preedom",
pro-Castro organization; Member of Monroe Defense Committee (funds to fight
extradition from Ohio to North Carolina); Supporter of Youth Against War
and Fascism; Afro-Americans Against the War In Vietnam; Supported persons
Indicted in plot to blow up Statue of Liberty. (Collier, Bowe and Savved.)

Maxwell Curtis Stanford, Jr., New York addresses: 237 Ashland Place, Brook-
lyn; 708 Eagle Avenue, Bronx; 300 West 121st Street, New York City; 39 West
105th Street, New York City; 418 Central Park Wst, New York Oity; 2406 Sev-
enth Avenue, New York City.

1964-Was one of 84 students who traveled to Cuba;
196.5--Attended Black Power Convention in Detroit- Michigan. Admitted

RAM membership. Afro-Americans for Preedom;
1966-Urged force in taking over their own Negro communities at forma-

tion of Black Panther Party In Iowndes County, Alabama.
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Audley Moore (Queen Mother) f/n/70 yrs., dob: 7/28/.
8/1245--Elected to State Committee of the New York State Communist

Party. Formerly alternate member of National Committee Communist Party,
U.S.A., active since 1934.

11/25/53--Olaims to have left Communist Party in 1950 when her son
entered Army.

7/4/67-Subject held weekend conferences at her property, Mt. Addis
Ababba, Parkaville, New York, for the purpose of forming a nucleus group
to raise funds to build physical training area and eventually a school of
higher learning for Negroes.

7/19/67-Attended National Conference on Black Power, Newark, New
Jersey.

$/29/68-Attended Third National Conference on Black Power, Phila-
delphia, Pennsylvania.

8/17/68--Attended RNA Conference, Hotel Delmonlco, New York City.
12/7, 8/68-Attended RNA Conference, School of Common Sense, Brooklyn,

New York.
Irving (Irv) Joyner, m/n/dob: 12/11/44: Affiliations: Black Political Move-

ment; Assistant Director-Brooklyn Independent CORE; Black Panther Party;
School of Common Sense; Peace and Freedom Party Presidential Elector.

Supported: Student Organization for Black Unity; Brothers and Sisters for
Afro-American Unity; Black Panther Party; Herman Ferguson-Peace and
Freedom Party; Black Caucus.

Joyner was mentioned In material carried by four members of RNA arrested
on 10/8/68 by New York State Police Department at Oneida, New York, for posses-
sion of hand guns and rifle.

Arrests:
10/22/68-Inciting to riot, obstructing government administration, re-

sisting.
9/11/68--Obstructing government administration.
8/18/68-Reported arrested in St. Petersburg, Florida, for trespassing

and possession of loaded .38 cal. pistol. On July 6, 1968, it is reported that
subject bought seven hand gunds: 3.38 cal. automatics; 3.25 cal. automatics;
and 1 .38 D. automatic in Whitehall, Ohio.

Sonny Carson (Robert) m/n/36 years, Brooklyn, New York. Black Caucus;
Attended Black Panther Party functions; Supported Herman Ferguson for
Senator.

Affiliations: National Core; Brooklyn Independent CORE; Ocean-Hill Browns-
ville Community Evening School; Green Lantern House, St. Albans, New York:
Black Conference for Community Control of Schools; Reported to be head of
Brooklyn Consulate NRA; Spring Mobilization Committee to End the War in
Vietnam; Bedford-Stuyvesant Youth in Action; African-American Teachers
Assoclaton; School of Common Sense, Brooklyn.

Arrests:
9/18/67-Sit-In at Board of Education, Brooklyn.
11/7/68-Grand larceny auto-no disposition.

Leroi Jones, m/n/34 years.
Affiliations: Black People's Parliament; Youth Against War and Fascism;

Malcolm X Society; Women's Strike for Peace; New School of Afro-American
Thought; President, N.Y. Chapter-Fair Play for Cuba Committee; Founder and
Director--Black Arts Repertory Theatre; Vice Chairman-Monroe Defense Com-
mittee; Author of plays-"The Toilet" and "The Slave"; New Jersey Black
Panther Party and National Black Panther Party; Radical Theatre Repertory;
Supporters of Members of RAM who were arrested; CORE.

Arrests:
7/30/66--Assault and robbery by complainant-not indicted by Grand

Jury-returned to Criminal Court-petit larceny and 3rd degree assault.
7/15/67-Sentenced to two to three years resulting from arrest and con-

viction in Newark, New Jersey, as a result of rioting in that city during sum-
mer of 1967. Also fined $1,000. Arrested for possession of 2 .32 cal. pistols.
Convicted 1/18/68.

Sergeant COURTNEY. Background investigation of persons arrested
in the Linwood-Philadelphia incident (fatal shooting of Patrolman
Michael Czapski):
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On March 31, 1969, following the fatal shooting of Patrolman
Michael Czapski at the RNA convention in Detroit, investigation by
the New York City Police Department. disclosed that the following
New York City residents were present and taken into custody at the
convention:

Larry Lee Edwards, date of birth January 31, 1940, of 543 Han-
cock, Brooklyn, N.Y. He is a member of the Brooklyn branch of
CORE. This branch of CORE split, away from the parent organiza-
tion when it was felt that. their aims more cloself lined with the Re-
publ ic of New Africa. They are now affiliated with the RNA; however,
they have retained the organization's name of CORE. In 1968 Edwards
was the minister of economics of Brooklyn CORE.

Herman Ferguson, date of birth: December 31,1920, of 125 Hopkin-
son, Brooklyn, N.Y. iHe is presently a member of Revolutionary Ac-
tion movement (RAM). Also a one-time minister of culture and edu-
cation of the RNA. Ferguson is presently free on an appeal bond after
being convicted of conspiracy to commit murder in New York. New
York Police Department B No. 681563, Ossining Police Department
No. 142230, FBI No. 957582-F.

Rev. Kirkwood M. Hall, date of birth: May 13, 1944,.of 609 River-
side Drive, New York, N.Y. He was at one time an organizer for RAM.
He is presently employed by the city of New York, Department, of
Welfare. Kirkwood M. HalIis being held in Detroit on a charge of
possession of a gas ejection device and awaiting trial. Frequently ap-
peared with Stokely Carmichael during 1966-67. In March 1967, lie
purchased clip for .32 automatic pistol in gun shop in Richmond, Va.

Received personal letter from Robert F. Williams from Peking,
China.

Published small homemade newspaper "Nitty Gritty."
Constance Josephine Hicks, date of birth: June 29, 1932, of 88-25

148th Street, Jamaica, N.Y. She is a coordinator for the Queens
County Citzens for a Black Nation and also the fundraising chair-
man for RAM.

Ernestina Jay Hughes, date of birth: October 10, 1928, of 1050
Lafayette Avenue, Brooklyn, N.Y. She is on the board of directors of
the Bedford-Stuyvesant 'Youth in Action civilian governing board, a
Government-sponsored poverty program. Known to be a militant.

Mandola Gale McPhefson, date of birth: March 28, 1927, of 200-06
120th Street, St. Albans, N.Y. Member of RAM. She is presently
free on an appeal bond awaiting trial for conspiracy to commit
criminal anarchy. NYPD B No. 681576.

Dorothy Morrow, date of birth: September 6, 1946, of 395 Clinton
Axenue, Brooklyn, N.Y. She is presently secretary of the Independent
Party of Brooklyn CORE.

Adefunimi Olubunmi, date of birth: Unknown, age now 21, of 106
West 113th Street, New York. Subject is affiliated with the Yoruba
Temple, an African religious group. In 1965 was known to be a mem-
ber of the Organization for Black Power.

Juan Pile, date of birth: January 13, 1953, a juvenile of 1629 Pros-
pect Place, Brooklyn, N.Y. He is believed to be a member of the
Black Panthers. Attends the Thomas Jefferson High School in the city
of New York.

2T-881 0-49--.pt. 20-7
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Serje King, eate of birth: October 5, 1928, known aliases: Baba
Oseijeman Adeumi and Jeman Adefumioser. Lives at 123 West 142d
Street, New York. It is believed that this man originally came from
Detroit. However, he has no record of arrest in our city. He was form-
erly the minister of culture and education for the RNA. He is a leader
in the Yoruba Temple.

George Samuels, date of birth: May 20, 1924, of 67 Kosciusko,
Brooklyn, N.Y. Member of RAM. Subject was arrested for conspiracy
to commit criminal anarchy in New York and is presently out on bal
awaiting trial.

John WV. Smith, Jr., date of birth: August 24, 1933, of 1338 Bush-
wick, Brooklyn, N.Y. He is the cab driver whose arrest sparked the
1967 Newark riot.. He is not known to belong to any organization, but
attends meetings of various militant organizations as a celebrity. FBI
No. 794027-C.

Samuel Smith, date of birth: February 18, 1944, of 826 Hancock,
Brooklyn, N.Y. Attended the National Conference of New Politics in
Chicago, Ill., in 1967, NYPD B No. 549924, FBI No. 703043-E.

Arthur Williams, date of birth: February 19, 1932, of 1317 Prospect
Avenue, New York. He is a former member of CORE. lie at one time
was an officer of CORE on the local level. He was also on the steering
committee at the National Black Power Conference in 1965. NYPD
B No. 555634, FBI No. 703504-E. Pleaded guilty June 18, 1964, to
assault third, received a suspended sentence, Bronx County Court,
docket No. 1572.

Jeral Williams, date of birth: August 8, 1950, 124-14 155th Street,
South Jamaica, N.Y. He is a member of the Committee for Community
Education in the County of Queens. NYPD B No. 731857.

Joseph Williams, date of birth: July 15, 1932, of 616 West 48th
Street, New York. In 1967 he was the leader of a military-type youth
group, funded by the Bedford-Stuyvesant Youth Unlimied, a Gov-
ernment poverty program.

The following is a list of others from the New York area arrested at
the Linwood-Philadelpiia incident who we do not have background
information on at this time.

Fabunmi Adefdefunmi, date of birth. June 19, 1939, alias Mary
Cooper and Mary Sitton, of 168 East 2d Street, New York City.
NYPD B No. 436132 and No. 503337, FBI No. 178753-D.

Majile Adefunmi, date of birth: September 20, 1945, of 123 West
142d Street, New York.

Oscar Allen, date of birth: June 22, 1940, alias Lukman Abdur
Rageeb, of 31 Leonard Street, New York, N.Y.

Hollie Coles, date of birth: February 24, 1942, 393 Dumont Ave.,
Brooklyn, N.Y.

Roxieann Lavern Cromer, date of birth: November 29, 1948, 114
Dewey, Brooklyn, N.Y.

Maurice Erwin, date of birth: August 18, 1939, alias Awolowa
Akinyele, of 2305 Eig.hth Avenue New York, N.Y. Former minister of
information, Harlen People's Parliament.

Calvin Vernice Handerson, Jr., date of birth: June 24, 1930, 227
West 122d St.. New York City. FBI No. 320949-B. Also known as
Calvin Vernon Hendricks. Arrested five times since 1947 in Tallahas-
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see, Fla.; Biloxi, Miss., Georgia and Kansas. Two-year sentence for
desertion. Air Force No. AF 12-289-872.

Betty Hunter, date of birth: September 17, 1941, 246 West 150th
Street, New York.

Maxine L. Johnston, date of birth: February 9, 1950, of 195 Wil-
loughby, Brooklyn, N.Y.

Willhard Vernon Kelly, date of birth: September 27, 1925, 613
Halsey Street, Brooklyn, N.Y. Winston Salem, N.C. PD No. 32966Rd.

Fred McCummings, date of birth: October 15, 1948, 1106 Morris,
Bronx, N.Y. West Palm Beach, Fla. PD No. 40757.

Robert Morris, date of birth: May 16, 1938, 168 East 2d Street,
New York, N.Y. PD B No. 409207, FBI No. 836-845-C. (Shot in New
York a couple of weeks ago.)

Abdullah W. F. Spencer, date of birth: July 6, 1940, of 548 Bain-
bridge St., Brooklyn, N.Y. NYPD B No 731200.

Rafael Viera, dae of birth: July 24, 1948, of 56 East 125th Street,
New York City. This subject was identified as the one who fired the
fatal shots at Patrolman Czapski on March 29, 1969. On April 9, 1969
warrant A-152598 was issued charging him with murder.

Ronald McCoy, date of birth: unknown. He is a juvenile 14 years of
age, 547 Howard Avenue, Brooklyn, N.Y.

IV. PROGRAMS AND ACTIVITIES OF THE ORGANIZATION

In addition to the aforementioned Detroit convention, most of the
programs and activities of the organization have been concerned with
recruitment of members, publicizing the organization and raising of
funds to implement its purchase of land.

Activities by the organization in New York City have been as
follows:

July 5, 1968-Organization held a recruitment. and publicity meet-
ing at the Harlem YMCA, 135th Street, New York Cit 1e

August 17 and 18, 1968-Held a convention at the Hotel Delmonico,
Park Avenue, New York City. This convention was sponsored by Es-
quire magazine, who published a feature story on the organization and
its officers in its January 1969 issue.

Senator GRIFFIN. You say this convention of the Republic of New
Africa was actually sponsored by the Esquire magazine?

Sergeant CouRTNEY. It is our understanding it was sponsored by
Esquire so that they could get material for a feature article.

Senator GRIFFIN. Can you give us any more information beyond
what you have said here Can you elaborate?

Sergeant COITRTNAY. I am afraid not, Senator. I think the article
will be offered in evidence at the prol)ertimne.

(At this point Senator Javits withdrew from the hearing room.)
Mr. ADIERM3AN. I)o you know who paid for the convention at the

Hotel I)elmonico?
Sergeant COURTNEY. No, sir.
Senator GiimRlN. How can you say they sponsored it?
Sergeant COURrNEY. From reports that I received from detectives

in the New York City Police D)epartment who spoke to the people
at. the hotel.
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Senator GRIFFIN. That is the best evidence at this point?
Sergeant COURTNEY. At this point. I could perhaps supply more.
Senator GiRFIN. Does their article concede or admit that they

sponsored the convention?
Sergeant COUaTNEY. I don't recall, Senator. I read the article, but

I don't recall.
Senator GRIFFIN. I wish you would get a little bit more information

than just the flat, statement here. It seems to me that there ought
to be some documentation.

I think this is a very important item because there is a great deal
of concern generally about the impact of the news media-publica-
tions, television and so forth-on much of this activity: the fact that
sometimes incidents, even riots on a small scale, seem to be instigated
or generated for publicity purposes. Sometimes the publicity is
wanted by the people who are part icipating.

Then we have had insinuations or charges leveled from time to
time that various news gathering agencies are actually generating
some of the activity. I think it is a pretty serious charge and it ought
to be backed up, if it is true.

Sergeant CouRTNEY. We will see that the material is provided the
committee, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Secure and provide for the committee any docu-
mentary or supporting evidence you have. If you don't find it, make
a statement for this record that this is all you have.

Sergeant COU EY. Very well, sir.1
September 22, 1968: Organization had a meeting at the East Wind

Motel, East 125th Street, New York City, to recruit members and
inform group on purpose of organization.

October 8,1968: Four members of the RNA were arrested by New
York State Police at Oneida, N.Y., for carrying hand guns and one
M-1 rifle, traveling in a Mustang from Detroit, Mich.

1. Dorothy Sanders, female, Negro, date of birth, December
14,1945.

2. Warren Galloway, male, Negro, date of birth, August 30,
1942.

'Based on information given in testimony by Sergeant Courtney and other Information
provided subsequently by the New York City Police Department, the subcommittee, on July
2 1969, Issued a subpena to the general manager. Delmonlco Hotel, 502 Park Avenue, New
York City, calling for the production of certain records relating to a conference held at that
hotel by certain officials of the Republic of New Africa on or about Auut 17 and 18, 1968.

In response to this subpena, the hotel provided documentation and information which
showed that Esquire magazine. 488 Madison Avenue, Now York City, had made arrangements
for room accommodations for certain individuals, Identified in testimony before this subcom-
mittee as officials of the Republic of New Africa. Payment for these rooms was made by
Esquire magazine under a "due bill" arrangement, whereby the hotel deducted the cost of
the rooms from any moneys owed Esquire for advertising; by the hotel In the magazine.

Bills for the following individuals In this party were'paid for ty Esquire magazine.
1. Wilber Grattan, August 17, $29.40.
2. T. R. Kenyatta, August 17, $32.00.
3. Obaboa Alowo, August 17-18, $59.80.
4. John Ta3lor, August 17 $35.05.
5. Mr. and Mrs. Ricnard denry, August 17 and 18, $101.50.
6. Mr. and Mrs. Milton Henry. August 17 and 18, $286.51.
7. Mae Mallory, August 17, $29.80.
8. Mr. and Mrs. 0. Adefunmi, August 17, 830.39.
9. Miss Joan Franklin August 17, $101.13.
10. Mr. and Mrs. Leo klars, Auu at 17 and 18, $110.00.
11. Mr. L. Simmons, August 17, l49.31.
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3. Selina McCutchen, female, Negro, date of birth, February
18, 1939.

4. Leroy Wilds, male, Negro, date of birth, August 30, 1942,
two revolers and one rifle.

October 18, 1968: The organization is mentioned in an article in
the New York Times of this date as being connected with an inveSti-
gation by the board of audit in payments to Mt. Addis Abbaba, Inc.,
a camp site in Parksville, N.Y., owned by Audley (Queen Mother)
Moore. (Minister of health and welfare of RNA).

November 17, 1968: Approximately 60-70 persons attended a meet-
ing at 236 Gates Avenue, Brooklyn, N.Y., sponsored by RNA to elect
new cabinet members.

At this time I will offer as an exhibit my exhibit No. 8.
The CHAmRMAN. What is it?
Sergeant COURTNEY. It is a New York Times article dated October

18, 1968, entitled "Why the Board Canceled Summer Camp Program."
It goes into references to the Republic of New Africa.

Moreover, investigators said the camp owned by Audley Moore is used as a meet-
ing place for militants working toward the formation of New Africa in the U.S.

The CHAIMMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 541"' for refer-

ence may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant COURTNEY. January 13, 1969: An unknown individual

who was a self-alleged member of organization spoke at a school
decentralization hearing at Board of Education office, 110 Livingston
Street, Brooklyn. The meeting group supported separatism in the
New York City school system.

April 14, 1969: Members of organization held a meeting at Junior
High School No. 271, Brooklyn, to discuss and inform the community
on the Detroit incident (gun battle) at the organization's convention.

In addition to the above activities, there was a concerted campaign
waged in Brooklyn by members of RNA, led by Herman Ferguson,
minister of education, to claim the Ocean Hill-Brownsville School
District, Brooklyn, as the first RNA-controlled school board.

I wish to offer my exhibitq 12 through 19, 10 and 21 at this time,
which give evidence on the statements I have just made.

The ChAIR MAN. Let them be received at this time.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibits Nos. 542, 543,

544, 545, and 546" for reference and may be found in the files of the
subcommittee.)

Sergeant CO'RTNEY. Also in connection with this, an election was
held on Friday, March 21, 1969, at which the community was asked
to vote for independence for Ocean Hill-Brownsville and to make it
a part of the Republic of New Africa. Results of this election were
never announced. The national headquarters of RNA issued state-
ments declaring that the independence of Ocean Hill-Brownsville
was receiving top priority in its campaign. They claim the following
as schools of the RNA: The Green Lantern School of Science and
Culture, Queens, N.Y., and the Yoruba Academy, West 116th Street,
New York City, operated by Oserjeman Adefunmi (minister of
culture of RNA).
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V. FINANCES

The organization's finances are a matter of secrecy and no public
information has ever been made available. Reported source of income
expected by the organization are:

1. The reparations in the sum of $400 billion being demanded
from the U.S. Government.

2. A 2-percent tax from those members willing to be taxed,
with the only allowable deduction being $600 for dependents.

3. The sale of $100 bonds.
There is also the possibility of money from Red China and Cuba

to finance any guerrilla activity. It is estimated that no more than
about $10,000 has been raised in the United States from their cam-
paigns. They also propose a Black Power Exposition to open April
2,1972, to raise funds.

VI. AIMS AND OBJWTIVES

The aims and objectives of the organization are separatism from
the U.S. Government and the establishment of a free, independent
black nation governed and controlled by blacks as stated in the
pledge of allegiance and declartion of independence of RNA. These
aims and goals are to be achieved by any means necessary. If not
achieved by negotiation with the U.S. Government, then they will
resort to guerrilla-type warfare waged by their black legion which
they report is growing. They reportedly see their role as leader of the
black revolution in America and as a member of the third world.

VII. SECiECY

Very little secrecy except as to finances and strength of their
alleged black legion, has been maintained by the organization. They
have, though, on occasion, barred persons without proper credentials
from some of their meetings. The use of fronts, code names, and cover
names is not known. The only cover names could be the African names
assumed by many of the members.

VIII. RELATIONSHIP TO OHER DOMESTIC ORGANIZATION

They have allied themselves with other black nationalist groups
on occasion, such as the Black Panthers US of Los Angeles, Black
Caucus Black Student Unions, Black United Front, and so forth.
It is felt that they will work with most black militant organizations,
but none of these alliances have any established permanent relation-
ships.

IX. RE ATIONSHIP TO FOREIGN ORGANIZATIONS

No known relationships to foreign governments have beeW uncov-
ered, but through its prsident-in-mxileRobert Williams, it is assumed
they have ready entrane to.e China, Cuba and Tanatiia. They
havealeo expressed their willingness, on many occasions, to estab-
lish Ylationships with any foreign governments willing to aid them
in their goals.
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X. PUBLICATIONS, NEWSPAPERS AND LEAFLETS PRINTED AND
DISTRIBUTED BY THE ORGANIZATION

In addition to many leaflets published by the organization, they
also publish the following:

A. The New African-newspaper, published irregularly, price
10 cents.

B. The Black Institution's Role In the Black Revolution For
Land and Power in Ameriqa--a: inphletby Brother Imari.

C. Republic of Nevw--rica-a pamphlet."WQrking papers-
projeotin. of problems and solutions for Ocean 1H41-Brownsville
as independent State, December 196 .

D. To Buil a Nation-a pamhlet'b Brother Imiri, price
$2. The Freedom Corps workiir papers.

E. Now )Ve Have a Ion-a pamphlet. ,J

XI. I-XFLUENCE 'AND PA IrXIATION.\IN GOVERNMENT

'It is not kiown what influence articipatibn this org nization has
in Federal o local government. -

Mr. Chai an, thaticohlkdl nistitem ent oh 4hw Repiblic of Now
Africa.

The CHAIIMAN. Are'those pinphlets 6ffered/as exhibits?
Sergeant (2uwrnEy. Ys
The CHATIRAN. Let themlbe received Ainndapropriately numbeed..
(The documents referred to were maitked " xhi it Nos. 547A-'and

547B" for reference and may be found i4 the les of the subcopimi-t-
tee. A part of exhibit No. 547A flowss) \ x /

"EO XHimr -No. 547A

Rz iaLo OF Nsw AFRICA (RNA)

Founded: March 30, 31, 1968-4At.a black governmeneo6nference held at the
Central United Church of ChriSt, 782&-1,nwood--Aven-ue, Detroit, Mich. (The
Shrine of the Black Madonna).

Sponsored by: The Malcolm X Society (*); Officers: Milton R. Henry; Rich-
ard B. Henry; Reverend Albert B. Cleage Jr., Pastor of Central United Church
of Christ, Detroit.

OFFICERS OF THE REPUBLIC OF NEW AFRICA

Preuidentin-exile, Robert F. Williams.
let v4ce president, Milton Robinson Henry-Pontiac, Michigan, 192 Bassett,

Pontiac, M.ch. 313 F%4-8721; 518 Orbchard, Pontiac, Mich. 313 FE4-5823;
Founder of Malcolm X Society-Detroit, Mich., Attorney.

2,'d vice president, Betty (Shabazz) Little--New York City, Widow of Late
Malcolm X.

Treasurer, Obaboa (Awolo) Brady-Los Angeles, Office of Treasurer Box
60375, LA. al. 90060, Businessman wnd Chairman of 'Malcolm X Foundation.
,, Minister of Finance, Raymond E Willis.

Minister of Information, Rclb.rd Bullock, Henry-Detroit, Michigan, Also
Known As Brother Imari. Box 697, Detroit, Mich., 48206, Brother of Milton It
Henry (lt V.P.).

Minister of Defense, Hubert Geroid Brown-Baton Rouge, La., Also Known
As H. Rap Brown, DOB 10/4/48---63" 185 lbs 800 Concourse Village West,

(0) The Malcolm X society Is now dissolved and Incorporated into the Republic of New
Aft-lea.
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Bronx, N.Y. Also Minister of Justice in Black Panther Party under sentence in
Louisiana for Federal Violation of transport:ng rile while under indicttllent.

Minister of Stiate & Poreign Affairs, Charles P. Howard Sr., United Nations
Correspondent; 21 West 86th Street, NYC.

Minister of Culture & Education, Baba Oseijenian Adefuni, Dob 10/5/28 5'7"
135 lbs, 28 West 116th Street, N.Y.C.-Youruba Temple, Director of Harlems
Peoples Parliament.

Minister of Justice, Joan Frankl:n-New York City, Attoniey.
Minister of Health & Welfare, Audley (Queen Mother) Moore-New York

City, 67 years.
Deputy Mliniser of Defense, Mensi Cht-Dayton, Ohio, Also Known as John

Franklin Taylor, 5147 Derby Road, Dayton, Ohio.
Vice Speaker of National Council of Representatives, Henry Wells---Detroit,

Michigan.
Chairman of New York City Conslate, Mae Mallory-New York City, 38

years 5'5" 155 lbs, 139 West 125th Street, NYC UN 6-0430.
Chairman of Chicago Consulate, Brother Onar Bey.
Chairman of Cleveland Consulate, Lewis G. Robinson-Clevelaid, Ohio 1242

East 89th Street, Cleveland, Ohio, Founder of Medgar Ever Rifle Club, )eacons
for Defense.

Chairman of Cincinatti Consulate, Reverend Willie Thomas.
Chlairmian of Los Angeles Consulate, Hakim Jamal.
National Council Secretary, Lana Mitchell-Dayton, Ohio.
Bond Ohairman & Detroit Caucus Chairman, Onadele Adaqoji.

The CHAIRMAN. I noticed at the beginning of your statement on
p age 1, you say they are asking $400 billion in reparations from the
U.S. Government. Then on page 2 you say;

In May of 1968 Brother Imari (Richard B. Henry) served a note on Assitants
to the Secretary of State Dean Rusk requesting the opening of negotiations
between the United 'States and the Republic of New Africa.

Did you place that document in the record yet?
Sergeant COURTNEY. That was my exhibit 5, page 2.
The CHAIRMAN. You say the organization has stated in their litera-

ture and publications that the black men in America can only solve
these problems through a separate nation.

Is there anything further ? How many more have you to present?
Sergeant CoUTRTNEY. Two more, Mr. Chairman, SNCC and the Stu-

dents for a Demmcratic Society.
The CHAIRMAN. I don't believe we can finish this morning. There-

fore, without objection, we will recess until 2 o'clock. The committee
stands in recess until 2 o'clock.

(Whereupon, at 12:25 p.m. the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 2 p.m. the sane day.)

(Members of the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senators
McClellan and Griffin.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

(The subcommittee reconvened at 2:10 p.m., Senator John L. Mc-
Clellan, chairman of the subcommittee, presiding.)

The CHAIRMA X . The Committee will be in order.
(Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening:

Senatlors McClellan and Griffin.)
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TESTIMONY OF DETECTIVE SGT. THOMAS 3. COURTNEY-Resumed

The CHAIRMAN. MV. Courtney, you had two more groups, I believe,
to testify about this morning when we recessed.

Sergeant COURTNYy. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. What are the other two?
Sergeant COURTNEY. The other two groups are the Student Nonvio-

lent Coordinating Committee and the Students for a Democratic
Society.

The CHAIRMAN. Which one are you taking first?
Sergeant COuRTNEY. The Student Nonviolent Coordinating Com-

mittee.
Tho CHAIRMAN. You may proceed.

STUDENT NONVIOLENT COORDINATING COmmIrrEE (SNC)

I. HISTORY

Sergeant COURTN.EY. Student Nonviolent Coordinating Committee
(SN(CC) (pronounced "Snick"), was founded in the spring of 1960. A
conference at Raleigh, N.C., in the spring of 1960 brought together
many of the demonstrating southern students in a loose network of
militant youth which was officially named SNCC in October.

By October 1961, SNCC had taken on staff for a voter registration
campaign and had more full-time workers in the South than any other
civil ri gIts organization.

I had an exhibit at this point, but I am informed by the staff it is
already in evidence, buttressing the statement I have just made.

The CIAIRMAN. The exhibit has already been received?
Sergeant COURTNEY. So I understand, Mr. Chairman.
The CIAIRMAN. Proceed.
Sergeant COURTNF.Y. For all the controversy it has provoked SNCC

is a small organization, about 135 members, some one-third in office
and clerical jobs and the rest engaged in field work. It has an influence
far out of proportion to its size, however, partly because all its mem-
bers are full-time staff workers and partly because it has been in the
forefront of civil rights activity.

At this time, I would like to present my exhibits Nos. 2 and 3, indi-
cating these are both SNCC publications, and they indicate some of the
activities they have been involved in.

The CHAIRMAN. Let them be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit Nos. 548A and

548B" for reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant CoURTNEY. After the sit-ins and freedom rides had run

their course, SNCC began dispatching staff workers into the Deep
South to live in segregationist backwaters as nonviolent guerrilla
fighters.

It paved the way for the confrontation with segregationists in Al-
bany, Ga., in 1962 and 1963.



4272

It led the "Mississippi summer" of 1964 when segregation in that
State was challenged for the first time on a massive scale.

There is indication of this in my exhibit 2 that I have just presented.
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the next portion of your state-

ment will be printed in the record.
Sergeant COURTNEY. Very well, sir.
The early leaders of SNCC were as follows:
John Lewis, graduate of Fisk University and the American Baptist

Seminary. Resigned from SNCC as of July 22,1966.
James Forman, director of international relations, former Chicago

schoolteacher, administrator of foreign affairs, Black Panther Party
(out in 1968), prime supporter of the current "Black Manifesto," be-
came SNCC's executive secretary in the fall of 1961.

Stokely Carmichael, national chairman of SNCC in May 1966. Cur-
rently prime minister of the Black Panther Party.

H. Rap Brown, national chairman of SNCWCMay 1967. Former
minister of justice, Black Panther Party.

I. ORGANIZATION AND STRUUCURE

The national headquarters of the Student Nonviolent Coordinating
Committee is located at 360 Nelson Street SW., Atlanta, Ga., telephone
688-0331.

The New York headquarters was located at 100 Fifth Avenue,
room 803, Manhattan, telephone YU 9-1313.

Recently, because of rent difficulty, they have moved to 360 West
28th Street, Manhattan.

The group is also represented in a very loose and unorganized way
on several college campuses in this city.

Because of its loose organizational structure, its actual membership
is inestimable. SNCC operates in the same manner as most protest or-
ganizations in that it will plan a certain project, coordinate its develop-
ment, and draw the majority of participants from the local community.

Most of SNOC's activity has been in the South, although it, has
maintained branch offices in the North.

The CHAnMAN. The next listing of the active leaders of SNXC,
without objection, will be printed in the record at this point.

Sergeant Coum&my. The active leaders of SNCC are:
Irving Davis, deputy administrator and acting director of interna-

affairs. Subject visited Havana, Cuba, in October 1968.
Julia Herve visited Cuba with Davis.
In New York the following are the leaders of SNOC:
Ivanhoe Donaldson, 179-61 Zoller Road, Jamaica, Queens. Became

head of SNCC's New York Office after playing a key role in the
political maneuvering that led to the election of Stokely Carmichael
as chairman.
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Elizabeth Sutherland, 21 East 92d Street, New York City, N.Y.,
administrator of SNCC.

Mrs. Ella Baker, adviser to SNCC.
John Wilson, elected deputy chairman on June 11, 1968. Also chair-

man, National Black Antidraft Union.
Julius Lester, SNOC staff photographer.

fII. MEMBERSrIP

Because of its loose organizational structure, its lack of overt ac-
tivity in New York, its actual membership is unknown. SNCC will
draw the majority of participants from the local community.

On the key members, do you want me to place them into the record
as though read?

The CHAIRMAN. You might read those.
Sergeant COtT REY. Very well, sir.
Ivanhoe Donaldson 179-61 Zoller Road, Jamaica, Queens. Active

in the Black Panther PaKty. Went to Michigan State University; was
arrested in Clarksdale, Miss., in 1963, on a narcotics charge arising
out of driving a shipment of clothes and drugs to Negroes in that
town who had-been removed from relief rolls.

Elizabeth Sutherland, 21 East 92d Street, New York City. Female,
Negro, 39 years of age, administrator of the New York City office of
SNCC. Sutherland has been connected with several leftist groups in
New York City including the leftwing publication National Guard-
ian, and authorized a report on Cuba's Congress of Writers and Artists
in 1961, for which she traveled to Cuba as an observer. She has been
active as a staff member of the Committee for Fifth Avenue Peace
Parade (against the war in Vietnam) which took place on October 16,
1965, and attracted some 12,000 persons, including many leftists and
pacifists.

Mrs. Ella J. Baker, member of the executive committee.
Julius Lester, subject. a columnist for the Guardian and staff

photographer for SNCC, was informed by the State Department on
February 1, 1968, that his passport was invalid.

He attended the third annual convention of W. E. B. DuBois Clubs
of America, which was held at Columbia University from September
10-12, 1967.

John Wilson, elected deputy chairman of SNCC on June 11-15,
1968, also chairman of National Black Anti-War/Anti-Draft Union.

William Muhammad Hunt, director, Brooklyn branch of SNOC.
The organization ceased to function overtly in New York after the

arrest of H. Rap Brown on August 22, 1967, by Federal authorities
on charges of carrying a rifle across State lines while under indict-
ment.

The persons mentioned heroin have not been aotive overtly in the
SNCC organization in New York City within the past 2 years.
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IV. PROGRAMS AND ACTIVITIES OF THE ORGANIZATION AND THEIR IMPACT

ON SPECIFIC COMMUNITIES

The New York office of SNCC has been quiet during the past year.
At their headquarters here, members of the Black Panther Party have
been observed frequenting said location, using the office facilities there.
Their programs are noted under that organizational history.

V. FINANCES

Their finances L re not know by the New York Police Department.
Prior to this time, most of their finances were obtained through
contributions.

VI. AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

In 1968, one William Muhammad Hunt, director of Brooklyn SNCC,
issued leaflets stating the United States is a racist nation, and the
black people have moved from resistance to revolution * * *

I will offer at this time my exhibit No. 4.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked exhibit No. 549 for reference

and follows:)
ExHIuIT No. 549

BROOKLYN SNOC's INITIAL FOUR POINT PROGRAM

1. Legal Defense Cadre: A 24-hour call volunteer staff of Black Lawyers to aid
and assist all Black People of our community immediately, when they are
arrested..

2. Liberation Schools: While we agree wholeheartedly that we must wage a
struggle against the system, to correct the ills of the present form of "Education"
we also must begin to understand the need of counteracting those ills while we
wage that struggle. This can only come through self-determination; we are de-
termined to establish our own Schools to teach Black history, culture, skills, etc.
so vitally necessary now, for the incentive to build and learn, and for the survival
of our communities.

8. Newsletter: Funds for the newspaper have been temporarily delayed. Dur-
ing the interim, we've decided to put out a newsletter. It will operate on the same
principle as the paper In that many of the items will be reported by the Black
Community itself. We will conduct cwses to teach the 5 basic points of reporting
to answer clearly:

1. What happened V
2. When did it happen?
3 Where did it happen?
4. Why did it happen?
5. How did it happen?

Not only will this give us a broad range of reporting but also nothing can tran-
spire in our communities without all of us being informed.

4. Self-Defense Units:
1. Rifle and gun clubs
2. Karate for survival

For all members of the Black community-men, women and children. There Is
no need to debate It; self-preservation is the first law of nature. To defend
oneself is to preserve oneself!

WILLIAM MOHAMMAD HUNT,
Director, Brooklyn SNOC.
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SNCC-SOBU LIBERATION SCHOOL

MONDAY

(Brooklyn S.N.C.C.-S.O.B.U., Long Island University, Flatbush Ave. at DeKalb
Ave., Room 2268-2298, Tel. UL-2-9100 Ext. 274)

Political Education, 6:45-7530 p.m.
First Aid, 7:35-820 p.m.
Karate*, 8:25-10:00 p.m.

TUESDAY

Swahili, 6:45-7:30 p.m.
Afro-American History, 7:35-8:20 p.m.
African Culture, 8:25-9:10 p.m.

WEDNESDAY

Political Education, 6:45-7:30 p.m.
First Aid, 7:35-8:20.
Karate*, 8:25-10:00 p.m.

THURSDAY

Swahili, 6:45-7:30 p.m.
Afro-American History, 7:45-8:20 p.m.
African Culture, 8:25-9:10 p.m.

SATURDAY

Rifle Club (N.R.A.), 9:00-11:50 a.m.
Karate*, 12:00-2:45 p.m.
Rifle Club (N.R.A.), 3:00-5:50 p.m.
Karate*, 6:00-9:00 p.m.

[Political Education No. 11

COMMUNITY IMPERIALISM

(By Eldridge Cleaver)

In our struggle for national liberation, we are now in the phase of community
liberation, to free our black communities from the Imperialistic control exercised
over them by the racist exploiting cliques within white communities, to free our
people, locked up as they are In Urban Dungeons, from the imperialism of the
white suburbs.

Our's Is a struggle against Community Imperialism. Our Black communities
are colonized and controlled from outside, and it is this control that h'as to be
smashed, broken, shattered, by whatever meaw,4 necessary.

The politics in our communities are controlled from outside, the economics of
our communities are controlled from outside, and we ourselves are controlled from
outside, by racist police who come into our communities and occupy them, patrol-
ling, terrorizing, and brutalizing our people like a foreign army in Ti conquered
land.

THE POLITICS

In the first place, our communities have been gerrymandered. When it comes
to drawing the political boundaries of electoral districts, on the municipal,
county, state, and national levels, the lines are drawn in an unfair way that de-
liberately dilutes the political power that our numbers entitle us to. We are over
20,000,000 or 30,000,000 strong. Yet we are political beggars. In districts where
we are concentrated in sufficient members to elect a representative, we are still
robbed because the racists SELECT the candidates for us and then we are called
upon to certify that selection by going through the dumb ritual of an election,
electing those who have been selected for us by our enemies. These bootlickers

Licensed Instructor, N.R.A.-Natonal Ride Association.
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and uncle toms who are trotte4 out, grinning for our approval, know exac t ly
what they are doing. They are traitors to their own people.

In addition, this all takes place within a rigged system that protends to be
democratic but is actually controlled by money. Big Money. A look at the Presi-
dential Candidates this year shows that there is nothing but a Millionaire's Derby.
The truth about this rotten, corrupt, racist, undemocratic system is so clear that
one wonders how the political racketeers in the Democratic and Republican
parties get away with It, or how do they have the audacity to come out Into the
public talking that talk. A look at the public laughing it up, however, reveals just
how unaware the people are. And black people, who have been victimized by this
system every moment since they were first dragged over here as slaves, are still,
to a large degree, hung up in It. We say that we ere working for our National
Liberation, and that in order to achieve that we must have universal national con-
sciousness within our people. But before we can really tackle that monumental
Job, an essential step Is to achieve Community Liberation. To achieve Community
Liberation, we must have a solid Community Consciousness. A community that
year in and year out allows itself to be raped politically is not conscious. It i.s
dead, locked in a deep slumber. There is power in our communities, but it is not
in the hands of our communities. It is in the hands of other communities, or in
the hands of traitors who Are the flunkies for the Big Wheels in other
communities.

THE ECONOMICS

Economically, we are at the mercy of the exploiters, businessmen, storekeepers.
merchants, who have turned our communities into market places out of which
they make huge profits, through high prices and higb rent, draining off all the
prosperity, taking It home with them, making their neat, clean Suburban coni-
munities into showplaces of prosperity, and leaving our communities to deteriorate
into desolate, poverty-stricken dirty slums.

We have been "organized" into this poverty. We must "organize" ourselves
out of it. We are cut off, blocked from the sources of wealth. We have no control
over the land that contains the natural resources out of which goods and prod-
ucts are manufactured. We have no control over the machines and factories that
take the natural resources and make them into goods and product. We have no
control over the wholesale and retail establishments that take these goods and
products and offer them for Sale at a profit. From beginning to end, we have no
control over the economic process. Gathering the natural resources from the land,
processing these natural resources into goods and products, marketing these goods
and products at a profit, all is controlled by others. We are out of it. There used
to be a time when we could get jobs, at low pay, In one of these phases of the
economic process, but now even those jive jobs are gone or quickly disappearing,
and we are being replaced by machines-and these machines are owned and con-
trolled by others. And those who own and control everything, have hired them-
selves a crew of strong-arm men to see to it that nobody Interferes with their
good thing, their pot of gold, their horn of plenty.

THE POLICE

These strong-arm men, the police, are there to see to it that we don't budge.
The law and order they are hired to enforce is designed to insure that the poli-
tical control and the economic exploitation continue undisturbed! They are there
to stop black people from organizing themselves to move against these conditions
and improve their lives, and when we move anyway, in spite of the efforts of the
police, we are labelled by the lying propaganda men, who are also on the payroll
fo those who own and control everything, as rioters, looters, and criminal trouble-
makers.

MUST MOVV ANYWAY

We must move anyway. We bave no choice. The survival of our people depends
upon our moving, demands that we move. By struggling against these conditions,
we are doing nothing more nor less than continuing the struggle of our ancestors,
of the generations of black people who have struggled up from slavery. And we
are reaching the end of our people's long, hard struggle, because the end is in
sight. We know what we want and need and must have; the power to determine
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the destiny of our own black communities. And we know what we must do in
order to possess that power: organize ourselves into an organization that we
ourselves control, that is not controlled either by outsiders or their lackies. It was
for this purpose, and this purpose alone, that Huey P. Newton and Bobby Seale
got together and organized the Black Panther Party. It belongs to you, black
people. Join it and employ it as a tool to liberate our communities, to link our
liberated communities together, to unite our liberated and linked-together com-
munities into a nation-wide force, and in the process of doing that we will have
won many victories along the way, we will have become a powerful and uptight
people, and as cool as we are, as Jive as we are, as beautiful as we are, we will be
out of sight I And you won't find nobody on the face of the planet earth crazy
enough, fool enough, to be messing with us.
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DEAR BROTHER'S AND SISTER'S: The time has come for all Black People and
People's of color around the world to fight this life-sucking, dying Octopus. The
United States of America is in its last days of existence as a racist nation. For
Black People-Liberation is the order of the day. Our people have moved from
resistance to revolution.

White American's and their lackey's i.e., so-called negro's, europeans, white
south africans, etc., are a threat to all humanity. Therefore, it is encumbant
upon us to put a stop to this exploitation and slavery of the Black Man, and
peoples of color. The war In Viet Nam Is a war of color.

What can you do? Brooklyn SNCC has a four point program designed to open
the eyes of the "WALKING DEAD" i.e., the so-called negro. It is encumbaut
upon you as an African in America to seek Liberation by any means necessary.
Because a man that is afraid to fight for his Freedom is already dead. For one
must cry in order to be happy, one must sometimes venture into darkness in
order to find light

Black Brother's and Sister's do not be deceived, for you have been tricked
and lied to for 400 years. Even a fool knows when he's been had, its time to open
your eyes and look around you. You must stop begging this white man for your
so-called civil rights, and get up off of your behinds and work with SNCC in
Liberation and Freedom. Assimilation (INTEGRATION) is dead.

This mn has murdered our people for four hundred years and continues to
do so right now with no opposition from you-the "kneegro" community. Brother
Malcolm X said: "I believe in anything that is necessary to correct unjust condi-
tions-political, economic, social, physical, anything that's necessary. I believe
in it-as long as its intelligently directed and designed to get results." Stop
licking your master's boots for crumbs, stop feeling inferior to this beast, and
most important never raise your hand against another Black Man again. Black
lives are too precious. Remember: the time to prepare for the storm Is not while
the hurricane is on. And also remember what Brother Rap Brown said "If
America try to play Nazi, Black people will not play Jew".

NoT' -Herman Furgeson and Arthur Harris are on trial daily at Kew
Garden in Queens for trying to commit murder against Uncle from-Roy Wilkins,
and "Whitey" Young. Just another frame-up by he ghetto-pigs to get the brother's.
We request your presence there daily. Take the "E" or the "F" train to Kew
Gardens at ten each morning.

Yours in revolution,
WILLIAM MUHAMMAD HUNT,

Director, Brooklyn SNCC.

VII. RELATIONSHIP TO OTHER DOMESTIC ORGANIZATIONS

Sergeant Couwr.Y. SNCC had exhibited ties with the Black Pan-
ther Party here in New York. This was noted by the Black Panther
Party using the office of New York SNCC and also the Brookl i
(Long Island University) branch of SNCC used the same room 70r
their meetings.

IX. RFIATIONSHIr- TO FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS AND FOREIGN ORGANIZATIONS

Although there is no known direct relationship with foreign govern-
ments, its chairman, Stokely Carmichael, has traveled to Cula and
North Vietnam.

I wish at this time to offer as an exhibit a statement Of Stokely
Carmichael. It was taken in Sweden, I believe, on his way back from
Vietnam.

The CHAIRMAW. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 550" for

reference and may be found in the files of the 8 committee.)
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X. PUBLICATIONS, NEWSPAPERS, AND LEAFLETS PRINTED AND DISTRIBUTED

BY THE ORGANIZATION

Sergeant COURTNEY. In New York, there is no official publication
issued by SNCC, although leaflets and pamphlets have been obtained.

These leaflets and pamphlets have been submitted as exhibits 1, 2
and 4, my exhibit numbers.

That concludes my statement.
The CHAIRMAN. Are there any questions on this statement?
Senator GRIFFIN. Mr. Courtney, on page 1 of your statement you

make this statement:
After the sit-ins and freedom rides had run their course, SNCC began dis-

patching staff workers Into the deep South to live in segregationist backwaters as
nonviolent guerrilla fighters.

'What is a nonviolent guerrilla fighter?
Sergeant COURTNEY. As opposed to a violent guerrilla fighter, lie is

not an activist. He will stay in the background. I imagine from the
reports we have received they are well-organized people, who will go
out and demonstrate, and so on.

Senator GRIFFIN. I must say in all candor that we have had some
other testimony that indicated while SNCC in its early stages was
nonviolent, as Its name indicates, it later turned into an organization
the leadership of which now advocates violence.

But I don't think your statement on that point really adds a great
deal, and the use of those terms, "segregationist backwaters as no-
violent guerrilla fighters," doesn't mean anything to me, very frankly.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you a further explanation of it?
Sergeant COURTNEPY. No, sir.
The ChAIRMAN. Do you want to proceed to the Students for a Demo-

cratic Society?
Sergeant COURTNFY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I notice this statement on the SDS is quite lengthy.

Insofar as you can do so, where you think you can do so, without im-
pairing the import of your statement in these hearings, let us insert
in the record whatever you feel you don't want to emphasize or don't
need to emphasize. Then when we get, down to page 67, apparently
from there to the end, to page 80, can all be inserted in the record
without reading.

All right, you may start.

STUDENTS FOR A DEMOCRATIC SocimTy (SIS)

Sergeant COURTNEY. At the present time, the Students for i'Demo-
cratic Society is undoubtedly the most dangerous leftist organiza-
tion and represents the greatest potential threat to the established
order.

While at times, extreme radical groups have sprung up which posed
an immediate and grave danger to a small segment of American so-
ciety, and other less radical organizations have existed and still exist
which represented a long-term threat to the American society gen-
erally, few have presented such an immediate danger to particular
institutions while sustaining such a grave threat to society generally.

27-331 O-69--pt. 20----8
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This is true because SDS has been able to sustain an impressive
growth in actual membership commensurate with its ever increasing
radical behavior. This has enabled it to swallow up other radical stu-
dent groups, while providing a vehicle of antiestablishment ideology
of the doctrinnaire Moscow-oriented Communist Party and Peking-
oriented Progressive Labor Party.

Indeed SDS does have its factions, dissidents, and interorganiza-
tional power struggles, but it has thus far succeeded in remaining a
cohesive force with increasing potency with an unbending aim of de-
stroying every vestige of an ordered society under a capitalist system.

I. HISTORY OF THE ORGANIZATION

The Students for a Democratic Society (SDS) originated in its
present form at a national convention held at Port Huron, Mich.,
from June 11 to 15, 1962. It originated as the successor of the Student
League for Industrial Democracy (SLID), the youth wing of the
League for Industrial Democracy, presently headquartered at 112 East
19th Street, Now York City.

The League for Industrial Democracy was founded in 1905 as the
Intercollegiate Socialist Society by Upton Sinclair, Jack London, and
Harry Laidler. In 1921, it was reorganized as the League for Indus-
trial Democracy.

Since its inception, the league and its predecessor were stanch sup-
porters of the Russian revolution, which it glorified as "the heritage of
the world" and predicted it would "bl.Te the way for industrial
democracy throughout the world."

The original organization was student-oriented and when its found-
ing members eventually graduated and formed a newly constructed
League for Industrial Democracy, it became necessary to organize a
student wing composed of various college chapters

By 1935, there were 135 campus chapters of the Student League
for Industrial Democracy and, at, that time, its representative body
voted to merge with the American Student Union. According to the
Guide to Subversive Organizations and Publications prepared by the
House Committee on Un-American Activities, the American Student
Union was:
a Communist front which was the result of a united front gathering of young
Socialist and Communists in Columbus, Ohio, In 1935. The Young Communist
League took credit for the creation of the A.S.U. which offered free trips to the
Soviet Union. It claimed to have led as many as 500,000 students out in annual
April 22nd strikes in the United States.

The flirtation with the American Student Union, viz, the Young
Communist League, ended abruptly in 1939 with the now-infamous
Stalin-Hitler pact which resulted in dissolution of the ASU. During
World War II, the SLID was dormant, but resumed its activities (,n
the college campuses in the late 1940's.

In 1960 the SLID decided to revitalize its student affiliate, and
undertook to reorganize an association of young people to the left and
extended invitations to "liberals and radicals, activists and scholars,
students and faculty."

Senator GwmN. Can I interrupt the witness for a moment?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
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Senator GRIFFIN. You are now reciting the history of the national
organization of the SDS. That material has been presented to the com-
mittee several times-the national officer., the manifesto adopted at
Port Huron. All of that material has already been presented.

I would like to suggest, Mr. Chairman, we could perhaps accept that
and go to what happened in New York.

The CHAIRMAN. I am just tracing it now and it comes under "Mem-
bership," onpage 8. That is where you actually start with New York.

Sergeant CouwrNEY. Very well.
The CHAIRMAN. The remainder of your statement that you haven't

read down to page 8, beginning with "Membership," will be printed
in the record.

Sergeant Cour'NEY. A national convention was called which took
place in Port Huron, Mich., in June 1962, where the name "Students
for a Democratic Society" was officially adopted, and a policy state-
ment," a document with which SDS officially identifies, and which is
to form the base for future development of policy. A constitution was
adopted which has been renewed with minor revisions at each subse-
quent convention.

In the fall of 1965, the SLID publicly severed its relationship with
SDS due to what. has been generally believed to be concern over the
former's tax-exempt status threatened by the radical behavior of SDS
and the latter's refusal to denounce Communist support.

PORT HURON STATEMENT (SDS MANIFSTO)

This document, which is claimed to represent months of research by
the charter members of SDS, is still regarded as the principal policy
statement of the organization. The final draft is generally attributed
to the efforts of Thomas Hayden, sometimes regarded as the founder
of SDS.
In it, the American society is characterized as corrupt from top to

bottom with control in the military-industrial establishment. It views
the salvation of the society in a strong left-wing movement based on a
liberal-radical coalition with a strong base in the universities, which
provide a ready-made institution of liberal intellectualism, and a loca-
tion in a permanent position of social influence.

The document stresses the importance of a combination of liberals
and radicals, the former to maintain an atmosphere of tolerance and
readiness to change, and the latter to pull the softened society in an
every leftward direction.

It is important to understand that when the term "democracy" is
employed, it is not used in the sense of our present representative
democracy, but rather in the purely socialistic concept of complete
power in the people. The statement summarizes the goals of the "new
left" and includes the direction:

A new left must start controversy across the land, if national policies and
national apathy are to be reversed. The Ideal university is a community of con-
troversy, within itself and In its effects on communities beyond.

The statement concludes by underscoring the need for an alliance
of student and faculty in the "new left" in order to "build a base for
their assault upon the loci of power."
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The final paragraph of tile document has often been incorporated ii)
SDS literature:

As students for a democratic society, we are committed to stimulating this kind
of social movement, this kind of vision and programs i campus and Comnmunity
across the country. If we appemr to seek the unattainable, it has been said, then
let It be known that we (to so to avoid the unimaginable.

The manifesto, taken alone, appears to be nothing more than a left-
wing thesis for social reform,-but when it is observed how closely
and dogmatically the thesis is adhered to, it is exposed as a blueprint
for revolution in this country.

I. ORGANIZAION AND 8rT UPXR1m

Students for a Democratic Society (SDS) is organized under a
national constitution, duly adopted at the Port Huron convention in
June 1962, and amended annually at each subsequent convention.
The organizational structure consists of a national council, regional
chapters, campus chapters, associated groups and fraternal organiza-
tions. (A copyof the national constitution is included in appendix.)

A. Nationalcouncil is composed of 11 national officers:
(q) National secretary, Michael Klonsky, responsible for func-

tioning of national office and implementation of national pro-
grams approved by the convention on national council.

(b) Interorganization secretary, Bernardine I)ohrnl, responsible
for liaison with other organizations.

(o) Education secretary, Fred C. Gordon, responsible for func-
tioning of the internal education program.

(d) Eight members of the national interim committee elected
at arnual conventions: Charles C. Marshall, Niagara region;
,Jeff C. Jones, New York region; Michael James, Chicago; Eric M.
Mann, New England; Roy Bartel Texas; Michael L. Spiegel,
W ahington; Morgan 0. Spector, San Francisco; Carl P. Ogles-
by AnfitOCn.XAlratesQ: Jared Israel, New England region; Mark Rudd,

Columbia; Bruce Clarke, Iowa.
B. National conventions are held annually, usually in June and

generally on a college campus. The national convention elects offcers
and national council members, debates major issues, and sets pro-
gram mandates to the national staff. The convention is comprised
of delegates elected by the chapters on the basis of one delegate for
every five members.

C. National council meets four times a year and is composed
of-

1. Eleven national officers.
2. RBeresentatives from each chapter, limited to one for each

25 mernbrs.
3. Elected liaison representatives from associated groups.
4. At.-large members elected by a minimum of five of any such

members in a particular area.
5. National staff members without voting power. The actual

power lies in the national council meetings which are empowered to
draft resolutions which determine ,policy in specific areas lim-
ited only by the broad guidelines adoted at the convention.
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III. MEMBISJI IP

New York area Students for a Demiocratic Society: The organiza-
tional structure of S1)S in New York City and the surrounding area is
basically divided in three categories:

1. New York regional SI)S with headquarters and printing press
at 131 Prince Street, New York City. This office maintains contact with
all other SDS chapters in the area covered by the re ion, serving as an
information center and functioning also to provide services such as
printing, dissemination of ideas, and contacting of other groups.
The regional office has no authority over any of the chaptors as the
structure is strictly parallel.

2. University and college campuse., at least 34 colleges in this area
(including Nassau, Suffolk, and WVstchester) have recognized
chaptersI

(a) At. this time, there are at. least seven recognized SDS high
school chapters in the metropolitan area, with organizing efforts
being conducted at. numerous others.

3. There are also at least nine recognized associated groups in the
New York area which have a representative member of SDS and
maintain a consultative status in the S1)S organizational structure.

Exhibit No. 1 which I offer in evidence sets forth all of the New
York chapters and affiliated groups with which the New York re-
gional 81)S maintains regular contact.

At the last national convention, SI)S claimed a. national membership
of 200 to 25o (hapters with approximately 6,00) actual dues- paying
members and 25,000 to 30,000 supporters 'who participate in chapter
activities. This membership is principally clustered in three areas:
New York, Chicago, and uhie San Francisco Bay area. It is estimated
that about 1,500 of the actual dues-paying members are in the New
York area with about 5,000 to 6,000 campus supporters.

Mr. Chairman, what I have attempted to do is to list these by col-
lege campuses. I have named individuals.

With your permission, I will leave out the background data and
just read the names.

The OHAIRMAN. You atre naming the individuals and the campuses
in the New York area?

Sergeant CotnrrNEi. In the various chapters, Mr. Chairman.
Senator GRmFIN. These are key members?
Sergeant COURTNFY. Key members, yes.
The ChAIRMAN. Very well. We have lot the remainder of your state-

ment be printed down to the middle of lxige 9, where it. starts "The
following pages represent" and so on.
Sergeant COURTNEY. The following pages represent the more active

New York City chapters with background in ormation on the prin-
cipal members:

City College of New York-Students for a Democratic Society:
Paul Milknman, Ron Tabor, Ira Liebowitz, Rick Rhoades, Sheila
Hamanaka, Lionelle Ilamanaka.

City College Commune (closely related to Students for a Democratic
Society) : Ron McGuire, Jeff Steinberg, Josh Chaitkin.

Pan i Alan Milkman: 567 West 191st Street, New York City and
244-17 61st Avenue, Flushing, male, white, date of birth: November
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30, 1948. Subject is leader of tlhe SDS Labor Committee at CCNY and
active with PLP (Progressive Labor Party) faction in SDS. He was
arrested on April 10, 1969, with three others in connection with bomb
plot in Philadelphia, Pa.

Ronald David Tabor: 419 West 115th Street, New York City and
home, 32 Stevenson Terrace, Briarcliff Manor, N.Y. Previous: 131
West 81st Street, New York City, male, white, date of birth: March
13,1947. Leader of SDS at CCNY. Formerly a member of the W.E.B.
DuBois Club. As a student of Briarcliff High School in 1965, subject
was arrested in connection with disorders created by Local 1199, Drug
& Hospital Employees Union at Lawrence Hospital in Bronxville,
N.Y. He was also arrested at Columbia University during the April-
May 1968 strike, and again in September 1968 during an attempted
takeover of Law Library at Columbia. His parents, Sol and Florence
Tabor, are apparently active in "the movement."

Richard Mi. Rhoads: 307 Eastern Parkway, Brooklyn, 31 Avenue
"B," New York City, male, white, date of birth: January 19, 1944, inBrooklyn.'Subject is very active with the Progressive Labor Party. and part of

that faction in SDS. His wife, Naomi, is also very active. He was
arrested twice in connection with demonstrations in 1964 in New
York City by May 2nd Movement, a PLP front, and in 1966 for
disrupting a HUAC hearing in Washington D.C.

Ira Liebowitz: 42 Mayfair Road, White Plains, N.Y. Previous: 191
Stanton Street, New York City, male, white, date of birth: Septem-
ber 9, 1948. Subject, a student at CCNY is very active with SD S and
the City College Commune.. He was arrested on November 7th, 1968,
with 140 others in connection with takeover of Finley Center. He was
previously arrested with eight others at CCNY campus on October 5,
1967, protesting construction on campus.

Lionelle Hamnanaka: 622 West 141st Street, New York City. Pre-
vious: 718 West 171st Street, New York City, female, date of birth:
December 24, 1948. Subject very active with Progressive Labor Party
Club at CCNY and in the PLP faction of SDS. She was arrested on
December 8th, 1966, in connection with takeover of CCNY Place-
ment Office in Finley Center. Her sister, Sheila, is also very active and
was a delegate to SDS Convention in 1968.

City College of New York: Jeffery Howard Steinberg: 200 Clare-
mont. Avenue, Bronx, N.Y. male, white, date of birth: July 16, 1947.
Student at CCNY-born Bronx, N.Y. Arrested three times, most
recently for criminal trespass at CONY. Active in CCNY Commune
and SDS.

Ronald Brian McGuire: 2229 Creston Aveaue, Bronx N.Y., male,
white, date of birth: March 28, 1948-New York City. CCNY student
suspended. Arrested five times-four times at CCNY demonstration,
once at the YIP-IN in Grand Central Station on March 23, 1968.
Active in CCNY Commune and SDS.

Joshua Samuel Chaitken: male, white, date of 'birth: March 31.
1947-New York City. CCNY student-Lactive in CONY Commune
and SDS. Subject turned in draft card in Vietnam protest and late,
appeared ut this local board and expressed his regret for this action.
Arrested three times during demonstraion, lnct time on January 20,
1960 at CCNYCriminal trespass. The leader of Commune at CCNY.

:' a
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New York University Students for a Democratic Society-Key Per-
sonnel: Robert Hirknan, Steve Halliwell (graduate of Coluinrna-
Radical in Residence at N.Y.U.),John Mason.

Robert Kirkman: 16 Jane Street, New York City, male, white, date
of birth, April 5, 1945. Subject is the leading figure in N.Y.U.-SDS.
He was expelled from the school for his action in various campus dis-
orders including the humiliating disruption of a speech by South
Vietnamese Ambassador Huu Chi. He was arrested on January 30,
1969, during a demonstration at the Spanish Consulate protesting the
France regime.

John G. Mason: , University Place, New York City. Male, white, 22
years. Subject has been a leader in N.Y.U.-SDS since 1966. Although
a frequent participant in demonstrations by SDS, he 'has never been
arrested. He was suspended by N.Y.U. for his role in campus disorders.

Steve Edward Halliwell: 210 West 109th Street, Apt. 34, New York
City, 496 East 29th Street, Paterson, N.J. Male, white, date of birth
September 27, 1943 in Paterson, N.J. Subject has been active in
both Columbia and N.Y.U. Regional Chapters of SDS. He has been
a frequent contributor to New Left Notes, and appears to be as iring
to national leadership. He registered for graduate courses in N.Y.U.
and now holds a leadership role in that chapter, where he has title
of "radical in residence." e was arrested during Columbia strike.
He also reportedly traveled to Cambodia in an effort to go to Hanoi.

Queens College Students for a Democratic Society: Walter Rosen-
thal: 149-06 61st Road, Flushing N.Y. Male, white, approximately 23
years. Subject is the real force behind SDS at Queens College and has
been active since 1967 when he ran the Queens College Committee
Against the War in Vietnam. Meetings are held at his house and his
home phone is very often used for contact. Should graduate after sum-
mer session 1969.

Herbert Bleich: 72-25 153rd Street, Flushing, N.Y. Male, white, 22
years. Subject is a transfer student from City College of New York
where he was active with Progressive Labor. He is very active leader
with SDS at Queens College and was suspended for his part in a dem-
onstration against corporate recruiters from General Electric being
on campus. He was arrested for criminal trespass on April 1, 1969,
during a college sit-in. He is a junior.

Richard Freeman: 99-45 60th Avenue, Rego Park, N.Y. Male, white,
20 years. Subject is listed as the cochairman of SDS at Queens Col-
lege along with Bengt Sward although Wally Rosenthal is the real
leader. Freeman was suspended with Sward and Bleich for his part
in a sit-in against General Electric and was arrested in a sit-in on
April 1,1969, at the college. Freeman is a senior.

Bengt Sward, aka Bennett: 39-29--46th Street, L.I.C. male, white,
21 years. Subject is cochairman of SDS at the college. Sward was
suspended on March 25, 1969, along with Freeman and- Bh *,h for his
part in the demonstrations against General Electric and v arrested
on April 1, 1969, for criminal trespass for a sit-in at the college. Sward
is a junior.

Fernando Quijano: 72-25-158d Street, Flushing. Male, white, 21
years. Subject is an active member of SDS at Queens College as well
as Progressive Labor Party. Subject has been arrested twice: Dec. 7,
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1967-arrested for disorderly conduct and parading without a permit
during Stop the Draft Week and arrested for criminal trespass in a
Queens College sit-in on April 1, 1969.

Fordham University, Students for a Democratic Society: Ivo Banac:
99-41-64th Avenue, Rego Park, N.Y. Telephone TW 6-5869. Subject
is chairman of the Fordham University SDS. Active formation of
Fordham University Free School and plans to "smash military"
ROTC, recruiting.

Charles Duggan: Student at Fordham University-former cochair-
man of Fordham University Students for a Democratic Society.

Harvey Chertok: 3050 Perry Avenue, Bronx. Faculty Advisor to
Fordham University Students for a Democratic Society.

Philip Conlon: 6 Cherry Street, Douglaston, N.Y. Member of Stu-
dents for a Democratic Society.

Students for a Democratic Society-Columbia Chapter, 200 West
108th Street, N.Y.C.-Principal characters:

Juan Daniels Gonzalez, Jr.: male, white, 22 years-216 West 104th
St., N.Y.C. Apt. 5-D, 151-25--88th St., Apt. 66, Howard Beach.

Robert Henry Roth: male, white, dob: 5/3/50-725 John Jay Hall,
53-24 Little Neck Parkway, Little Neck.

Lewis Cole: male, white, dob: 5/25/46-515 West 122 St., N.Y.C.,
Apt. 4-A.

Henry Moragne Gehman: male, white, 26 years. 44 South Drive,
Plandome, N.Y.

Thomas Dudley Hurwitz: male, white, dob: 2/5/42-1 Sheridan
Square, Apt 6-A N Y., 43 West 93rd St., N.Y.

Michael John 6 olash Jr.: 421 W. 118 St., Apt. 42, N.Y., 191 Shaker
Road, Albany N.Y.

Stuart Mari Gedal: 1008 Furnald Hall, 245-50 60th Ave., Douglas-
ton, N.Y.

Roger Jay Taus: 1268 Amsterdam Avenue, Apt. 4RN, N.Y.C.
Mark William Rudd: 501 W. 110 Street, Apt. 7-E, N.Y.C., 75 Maple-

wood Avenue, Maplewood, N.J.
Paul Hunter Rockwell : 812 Riverside Drive, N.Y.C.
SDS Labor Committee: Anthony Papert, Lawrence M. Hecht, 18

West 108th Street, Apt. 63, N.Y.C. Richard Sober.
Others: Jeffrey David Sokolow, 200 West 106th Street, N.Y.C.;

141 East 88th Street, N.Y.C.
Morris Alan Older Grosmer, 780 West End Avenue, N.Y.C.
Students for a Democratic Society-Regional Office, 131-33 Prince

treet New York City-Key personnel: Jeff Jones, Steve Halliwell,
Dave Slavin, Mark Rudd.

The CHAIRMAN. Are Jeff Jones and Mark Rudd national officers?
Sergeant Couwixy. They have been recently elected national

officers.
Other frejuenters of 133 Prince Street, N.Y.C.: Karen Ashley, Joe

Barthel, Anita Simpson, Charles Simpson, Robert Kirkman, Joe Pis-
saresky, Diane Dhongi, Jeff Melich, Nick Freudenberg, Martin Ken-
ner Josephine Duke.

dank account: Chemical Bank N.Y. Trust, 525 Broadway N.Y.C.,
authorized signatures: Treasurer: Richard Marantz, Anita Simpson.

p / /
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Balance in February, March and April-low 4 figures. As of May 15,
1969-$550 plus.

(Subpena of account will reveal several checks payable to Black
Panther Party.)

Printing press operated in basement of 133 Prince Street, N.Y.C.
Jeffrey Carl Jones: 535 East. 6th Street, N.Y.C., 109 Norfolk Street,

N.Y.C. and 13949 Tyler Street, Sylmar, Calif.
Previous: 466 Lafayette Avenue, Brooklyn. Subject was director of

New York Regional SDS and recently elected to the Nationa;l Interim
Council of SDS. He was very active in recent SDS campaign to dis-
rupt elections. He was arrested during Columbia disturbances and also
for criminal mischief on April 6,1969 for spraying paint on Govern-
ment autos. He was also arrested on April 23, 1968 at Rockefeller
Center. He is closely associated with the radical wing of SDS.

Steve Halliwell (see New York University).
David Slavin: 721 Walton Avenue, Bronx, male, white, date of

birth: September 2, 1946. Active with Columbia SDS and more re-
cently with the regional office. He was arrested in Chicago during the
disorders at the Democratic National Convention. He was also ar-
rested in this city on June 29, 1968, during demonstration by Coalition
for anti-Imperialist Movement protesting movie, "Green Berets".

Joe Pissaresky: 5525 Netherlands Avenue, N.Y.C., male, white--
Social Security No. 50-24-44-110-Classified 4-F. Subje,,t is physi-
cally handicapped and gives appearance of mental deficier.cy. He has
been very active with regional SDS, coordinating several demonstra-
tions and acting as product manager of CAW magazine. Subject
was arrested at the opening by CORE. He was also observed at the
Pentagon demonstration in Washington, D.C., on October 21, 1967.

Anita Simpson and Charles Simpson: 135 Ridge Street, N.Y.C.
business manager of CAW, and authorized signer of SDS checking
account. Her husband, Charles, male, Negro, 26 years, is also active
in regional SDS.

Mark Rudd: See Columbia.
Robert Gottlieb: See Movement for a Democratic Society.
Movement for a Democratic Society, 225 Lafayette Street, N.Y.C.-

Key personnel: Robert Gottlieb, Ted Jack Kaptchuk, Theodore Gold.
Organized late in 1968 as a nonstudent chapter of SDS to accommo-
date those individuals who leave the campuses but wish to continue
with SDS type activities.

Robert Gottlieb: 411 East 12th Street, N.Y.C., male, white, 24 years.
Former New York regional director of SDS and presently principal
organizer of Movement for a Democratic Society. He was arrested on
November 14, 1967, during disorderly demonstrations at New York
Hilton Hotel.

Ted Jack Kaptchuk: 8524 Avenue M, Brooklyn, N.Y., male,
white, 28 years. Formerly chairman of Columbia University, chapter
of SDS, and played prominent role in Columbia disorders in spring,
1968.

The CHAIRMAN. Was Kaptchuk a very active member?
Sergeant CoUiRTNEY. Very active. He is very highly regarded by

SDS members and gives directions to many of them.
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Theodore Gold: Previous: 175 West 93d Street, New York City,
203 West 94th Street, New York City, male, white, date of birth
December 13, 1947: Subject was formerly vice-chairman of the Co-
lumbia SDS, but graduated from Columbia in 1968. He was arrested
for inciting to riot on November 14, 1967 for his role in organizing
the disorders at the New York Hilton hotel. He has been active
recently organizing the Teachers for a Democratic Society, of which
he is Chairman.

Brooklyn College Chapter-Students for a Democratic Society:
Ira Perelson: 204 East 25th Street, New York City, Apartment No.
15, telephone: 683-4531. Former member of May 2d movement, W. E.
B. Du Bois Club of America present leader of Brooklyn College SDS.
Active in New York SDS labor project and Progressive Labor Party.

Prof. Barton Myers: Faculty member who is associate and advisor
of leftist students at Brooklyn College, active during SDS-sponsored
student strike at Brooklyn College in 1967.

Ann Dichtor: Member of Brooklyn College SDS chapter.
Norman Wechsler: Member of Brooklyn College SDS Chapter.
Kenneth Hechter: 1602 Avenue "R", Brooklyn. Subject has been op-

posed to U.S. involvement in Vietnam and has si ned a letter and peti-
tion to this effect. Member of W. E. B. Du Bois Club. Arrested on May
21, 1968 for trespass, as a result of a sit-in of the registrar's office
jointly sponsored by W. E. B. Du Bois Club and SDS.

Jeffrey Gordon: 881 Washington Avenue, Brooklyn male, white,
date of birth October 30, 1942. Subject a former student at Brooklyn
College, has been an organizer of most radical student movements at
that school.

He has been a member of:
1. Progressive Labor Party.
2. May 2 movement.
3. W. E. B. Du Bois Clubs.
4. Students for a Democratic Society.

Subject has been an active participant in:
1. Protests at the Atomic Energy Commission.
2. Antidraft and draft resistance work.
3. Opposition to Vietnam war.
4. Anticampus recruiting by military and by civilian firms doing

Government work.
5. Anti-CIA recruiting.
6. Opposed to transit fare increases.
7. Supporter of the Peace and Freedom Party.
8. On staff of the "Free Student".

IV. AIMS AND OBJE=1VES

The aims and objectives of Students for a Democratic Society
(SDS) are generally formulated at conventions and national council
meetings in the form of resolutions and, proposals which are used as
guidelines for action by the local chapters in implementing specific
activities. Examples follow:
(New York Regional Conference of the Students for a Democratic Society held

on February 10-11, 1968, at New York University (NYU), Washington Square)
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PROPOSAL NO. 1

Proposal for Spring mass action
A mass action against the war and Imperialism can serve to focus our overall

critique of American society, by making appropriate connections between our
various programs; draft resistance, women's liberation, anti-consumption, high
school organizing. anti-media and cultural imperialism, etc.

1. A march (perhaps dressed as slaughtered Vietnamese, G.I.'s, etc.) on the
symbolic center of economic power, Wall Street.

a. From Wall Street we disperse in several other areas.
1. Draft resistance groups would hold counselling at draft boards.
2. Women do guerrilla theatre at department stores.
3. High school students hit the Board of Education.
4. Underground press people dejnonstrate at the Times.
5. Radical artists could physically or symbolically deface a ruling

class museum.
PROPOSAL NO. 2

Strategy for the Student Movement
1. Build an anti-imperialist base on -the campus.
2. Unite that base with working people for Joint struggles against Imperialism.
The strategic definition of success in our region, then Is:

1. To build an anti-imperlalist student movement which looks toward
winning over thousands of students on each campus.

2. To unite that student movement with the struggles of the black, white,
and Puerto Rican workers who live around us.

How do we do this?
On campus, we have to help students fight in their own interests against an

Administration that wants to train them body and soul to do the dirty work
for imperialism. While we are engaged in these struggles together with our
fellow students, we have to explain our understanding of the Administration
as the campus agent of U.S. Imperialism and win them over to that understanding.
I want to illustrate this with three examples of the work the City College SDS
chapter is doing.

1. The chapters central activity this semester will be around University col-
laboration with the ward and the Vietnam draft.

a. Careful education work will be done around the visits of the CIA and Dow
Chemical. Picket lines, rallies and dramatic presentations will be developed.

b. SDS will start political draft counseling on the campus and individual
help on how to get out of the draft.

2. SDS members began working in the City College Tutorial Project The
goal of the SDS tutors Is over a period of time to win the project over to a
prospective of alying with the students, parents, teachers and educaton students
at City to struggle against the Board of Education.

a. Introduce books like S.N.C.C.'s primer on Black History for teacher reading.
3. Caucus in the History Department.

18811Cs

(a) Smaller classes.
(b) Greater opportunity to get credit for research.
(o) Getting a course on Vietnam available.
(M) Courses on ithe Black Liberation movement.
(e) The great increase in strikes.
() Social revolution around the world.
(g) Antiwar movement.
Develop this caucus over a period of several semesters to the point where

we will be able to put up a strong fight against the Administration and the
department brass.
To wvi. and maintain victories on campus, workers are our necessary ally

1. N.Y.C. chapters are beginning to develop against a subway and bus fare
increase as an excellent example of the kind of activity that can bring workers
and students together.

2. Organize students to support strikes.
3. Develop a work-in program. SD8 should encourage students to get summer
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Jobs in factories (work-in) with the aim of gaining experience in building per-
sonal and political ties with workers. SDS should support strikes, rank and file
insurgencies and unionizing efforts.

Ten days of antiuar activity
Thousands of students should have a march and a rally around the de-

mands of-
1. U.S. get out of Vietnam now.
2. No university collaboration with the war.
At Columbia University this march could be used to point out to the

people in the neighborhood that the Columbia Administration, which the
students are fighting against is also:

1. One of the biggest slumloards in New York City.
2. A part of the Institute for Defense Analysis which works out

the tactics to suppress the ghetto rebellions of Columbia's tenants.

PROPOSAL NO. 8
The financial district festival

Part of a 10 day program to consolidate, strengthen and expand the radical
mnovement, would be an action in the financial district. The large number of

corporate offices, shipping companies, banking institutions in addition to the
stock exchange means that chapters can take actions against targets of special
significance for their own local situations and still be part of a city-wide
demonstration.

1. Occupy a building.
2. A highly mobile demonstration with more than enough ugliness to

attack need not attempt to hold its ground in any particular spot.
3. Planned actions at a diversified set of targets has an educational effect

on the people.
The important thing about the Financial District Festival is that it brings

people together on the initiative of SDS; projects to raise consciousness around
the draft, university, imperialism, etc. can arise out of that involvement.

PROPOSAL NO. 4

Spring offensive proposal: Museum of modern art
Demonstration at the museum using guerrilla theater plus leafletting to

describe where the museum directors and patrons get their money (Venezuelan
oil, South African gold).

PROPOSAL NO. 5

Reo-uitment, training and the draft
1. We should push the program passed at the December National Council to

train political draft counselors for students.
2. Start orienting our college draft program for actions to occur on graduation

day.
3. Encourage the high school draft resistance program.
4. Develop a draft resistance program for our young adult constituency (high

school teachers, social workers, doctors, lawyers, etc.) in which any actions on
their part could be highly disruptive and lead to organizing in those professions.

5. We demand various recruiters to be kicked off campus.
6. Abolition of military assemblies and regents exams.
7. Disruption of the placement offices and selective service offices on campus

and make the following three (3) demands:
a. Set up ODB political education institution and demand its acceptance

on campus.
b. The placement office must be abolished.
c. The university fund a draft counseling office.

PROPOSAL NO. 0
Counter communications action

1. A series of steps be taken against the communications media in the repre-
sentative form of the three major city newspapers. The purpose would be to
de-legitimatize the press and the social structure it represents and supports.

2. Actions should attempt to reveal the zletation between the press and the

A /
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corporate structure. Publicize events that have been totally unreported by the
press. (cases of resistance to the draft)

8. A counter newspaper be published.
We must begin to build our own media, and it must be emphasized to partici-

pants in the demonstration that their actions has no meaning unless they also
work on -the distribution of this paper. The paper might be continued and deal
with a variety of issues; the war, the draft, community issues, women's liber-
ation, etc.

4. Constituencies:
a. Community at large on the issue of an unfree press in an unfree

society.
b. Youth and campus on the issue of the draft and dissent.

5. Prior organizing (publicity, etc.)
a. Local organizing on college campuses and at draft resistance projects.
b. Guerilla theater on campuses and neighborhoods.
c. Leafletting by participants in neighborhoods and at newspaper stands.
d. Posters in neighborhoods.
e. Articles in Ramparts, Free Press, Village Voice, Guardian.
f. Discussion and newscasts on WBAI and campus radio.
g. High school organizers.

6. Tactics (unevaluated)
a. Leafletting and talking to people in newspaper buildings, city-room

print shops, etc.
b. Phone-in.
c. Picket line.
d. Mill-4n.
e. Sit-in editor's office.
f. Block delivery trucks; attempt to temporarily halt the delivery of

newspapers, while the counter newspaper is being distributed.
7. Follow-up:

a. Continued distribution of counter newspapers.
b. University:
A program linking the use of the press to the use of the university, both

as tools of the corporate structure.
c. Neighborhoods:
Contacts made with groups and Individuals discussion groups and an

extension of anti-draft activities.
d. High schools:
Discussion groups organized to discuss the real significance of "current

events."
Sergeant CouRTNEY. Sometime after the student rebellion at Colum-

bia Uhiversity the national office of the Students for a Democratic
Society, 1608 West Madison Street Chicago Ill. 60612 published the
following pamphlet outlining the ADS platform on five issues of na-
tional importance:

WHERE Do Wz STAND?

ON VIETNAM AND U.S. FOREIGN POLICY

SDS completely opposed the U.S. Government's immoral, illegal, and genocidal
war against the people of Vietnam. We insist on the Immediate withdrawal of all
U.S. personnel from that country.

Moreover, we see the U.S. policy in Vietnam as part of a global strategy for
containing revolutionary change In the "Third World" nations of Asia, Africa,
and Latin America. Rather than the result of an essentially good government's
mistaken decisions, we see the world-wide exploitation and oppression of those
insurgent peoples as tie logical conclusion of the giant U.S. corporations' expand-
ing and necessary search for higher profits and strategic resources. That system
is most properly named imperialism, and we stand by and support all those who
struggle against its onslaught. They are our brothers and sisters, not our enemies.

ON THE DRAFT AND THE MILITARY

SDS demands the abolition of the Selective Service System. We see the draft
as racist and anti-democratic, procuring manpower for aggressive wars abroad.
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Moreover, through the "deferment" system, the primary coercive function of the
draft is "channeling" the lives of millions of young people outside the military
into lifelong vocations deemed "essential" by corporate military elites rather
than freely chose by themselves.

We urge and will organize all young men to wage a collective struggle in
resistance to the draft by refusing to serve in the military. We also seek to break
the barriers placed between us and our brother in uniform. When forced by
threat of imprisonment or exile, some of us will organize within the Armed
Forces, advocating desertion and other forms of resistance to U.S. foreign policy.

ON THE BLACK LIBERATION MOVEMENT

SDS has long and actively supported the struggle of black Americans for free-
dom and self-determination. Racism and exploitation confront black people as a
group, as a people. From this given condition of their daily lives, black people
must act as a group in establishing their common identity, and in planning a
strategy to challenge their oppression.

We do not simply "tolerate" the growth of black consciousness, we encourage
it. Criticizing "black power" as "racism In reverse" is as mistaken as denouncing
the American Revolution of 1776 as "colonialism in reverse".

In addition to confronting all aspects of institutionalized racism In American
life, we strongly believe that the strongest support we can afford the black
movement comes from our efforts to engage exploited whites in the struggles and
values of radical politics.

ON LABOR AND THE STRUGGLES OF WORKING PEOPLE

From its beginnings, SDS has recognized the crucial role that the working
class has to fulfill in any movement for radical social change. More recently,
we have rejected the false notion that most Americans are "middle-class".
Considering professional, service, white-collar, end university-trained technical
workers as a "class" separate from blue-collar industrial workers serves only
to confuse and divide millions of workers and Ftudents and prevent them from
realizing the corporate capitalist source of their exploitation and their common
interest in uniting against its oppression.

To further the unity and radical consciousness of the working class as a
whole we support the rank-and-file insurgencies of working people against their
employers, the Government, and corrupt union leadership. Our concern is not
only the improvement of wages and working conditions for our brothers and
sisters In the shops, but for a transformation of all labor issues growing out
of alienation and lack of control into a movement against the capitalist system
Itself.

ON TrE STUDENT REVOLT

SDS views the multiversity as a knowledge factory, a kind of service station
producing skilled manpower and Intelligence for integration with the marketa-
ble needs of the major corporate, government and military institutions. Neither
the content of the educational process, nor the ends to which our learning and
resources are directed, further the fulfillment of humane social needs.

Rather, the "knowledge commodity" (ourselves and the results of our work)
is shaped to further the production of waste, social oppression, and military
destruction. The recognition of this process has been the driving force in our
work to transfer student "alienation" into a radical force reaching out and
uniting with constituencies beyond the campus In struggles against oppressive
university administrations.

Sergeant CouwrNY. On Sunday, March 11, 1968 at 501 Schermer-
horn Hall, Columbia University, the Students for a Democratic Society
held the New York regional council meeting and the following pro-
posals were presented:

PROPOSALf
Spring Offcnefve

The conference accepted the following criteria or general guidelines for Spring
mass action:

1. Establish an anti-imperialist focus t"economlc power is central; that
slaughter is a product of U.S. capitalism."



4293

2. Secondary institutions of imperialism should be hit as secondary targets
(2) draft (b) media (c) educational (d)'cultural.

3. Avoidance ofa needless bash with the cops.
4. Tactical necessity of disciplined dispersal after the demonstration.
5. The demonstration should come out of serious organizing and base building

activity.
6. The secondary targets were seen as a possible means of disciplined dispersal

based on organized units. Each project or chapter would have to work out
appropriate secondary targets or tactics.

Target originally suggested as the symbolic center of economic power was
Wall Street. For several tactical and political reasons we now feel the area
should be Rockefeller Center.

(a) Wall Street has been overused.
(b) Wall Street suffers because of narrow streets and unfamiliar to most

demonstmtors. (This situation would leave us vulnerable to being boxed in by
aggressive police tactics.)

(c) Secondary targets appropriate to most projects are not by and large within
walking distance of Wall Street.

"Rockefeller Center has wider streets (with mid-block exits and entrances)
is a more familiar area, is located near a convenient meeting area (Central
Park) and is within walking distance of many secondary targets (the local draft
boards at 44th Street, various media, cultural, consumer, etc.) "Politically,
Rockefeller Center provides all the necessary connectons. Institutions In close
proximity include: First National City Bank (bank with largest foreign Invest-
ments,) Chase Manhattan, Esso, RCA-NRC (defense contracts, foreign invest-
ments, media), Time-Life, Associated Press, U.S. Department of Commerce,
State, travel agencies from various right-wing and puppet regimes, etc.

"Further, the name of Rockefeller itself suggests a certain connection between
the economic and political spheres. Also, the land is owned by Columbia
University.

"ACTION: We do not see the demonstration as growing out of mass publicity
or coalition with the Mobilization, et al.; this demonstration is not feasible
with a group of that size and lack of organization. We see the demonstration
as relatively small--500-1000-organized by projects and chapters, not called
out on an ad hoc basis.

"People could meet at Central Park. From there we could proceed on a,
hopefully legal, march down to Rockefeller Center. The march could then 'tour'
by several appropriate institutions, e.g. Esso, Time-Life, RCA, State Department.
Costumes, symbols such as coffins, and leaflets could make the connection with
the war. (Some people might choose to leaflet inside).

"The 'tour' would end with demonstration, guerrilla theater, et al. at a final
target, e.g. First National. Dispersion would be quick, spirited, organized, rather
than lingering and demoralized since groups would be heading for secondary
targets.

"At the seondary targets, tactics should be more active than a picket line, but
not geared to Incurring arrest-e.g., a counsel-in in the waiting room of a draft
board. Chapters not project oriented could pick targets relevant to their school
power structure-e.g., New School at Lehman Brothers."

"TIE WALL STRW DEMONSTRATION

"We still need a city-wide focus for activity during the 10 days in April. The
Wall Street demonstration mandated by the Regional Coutcll a month ago
could be used to bring large numbers of students and provide this focus. It would
be especially effective because of the added op -U nIty the location provides to
talk about the class nature of the war.

"At the same time, we recognize that the draft Is developing as a key Issue this
spring. To meet this dual need (regional focus and anti-draft emphasis) we pro-
pose the following:

"I. That the demonstration be organized around three themes:
"A. No draft for Vietnam.
"B. U.S. get out of Vietnam now.
"C. The Vietnam war Is Wall Street's war.
"This would provide a regional anti-imperialist focus (unlike Parade Committee

actions). To call for and execute such a demonstration would give a boost to all
anti-imperialist organizing in the region.
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"II. That the demonstration consist of two stages:
"A. (Stage 1) A march from Washington Square Park through the Wall Street

area and a rally in the Wall Street area In which people rap on the three themes.
"B. (Stage 2) Disperse after the rally and re-assemble at the main draft boards

in each borough. Here a variety of tactics could be used such as: picketing in
front and sending as many people as possible inside to see their records (thus
effectively halting the operations of the board). This would provide a real boost
to anti-draft work on individual campuses, setting the precedent of demonstrat-
ing at the boards and publicizing our anti-imperialist position on the draft."III. Date and time:

"We propose Thursday, April 25th as a suitable date. This gives us the first half
of that week for campus actions and publicizing the demonstration. It leaves
Friday (the day of the SMC strike) free for chapters to do their thing (we're
hoping to organize a sharp confrontation at the Placement Office over military
recruiting---coming that day).

"An early start is necessary to allow time at the draft boards before their
5:00 closing. 9:80 may be a good time to assemble at Washington Square."

"OOTNTER COMMUNICATIONS PROGRAM

"Purpos.-The program is an attempt to de-legitimatize the press and the
social structure It represents and supports. -By April, more explicit research
should be done in this area.

"ewpaper.-The easiest way to make the point of media manipulation is to
widely publicize news of resistance to the war that has not been reported in
the press. Resistance in the army and to the draft is especially good for this
purpose A special Issue of the Rat could be devoted to this, and should be dis-
tributed by demonstrators. It might feature columns from the Times where news
was distorted next to well documented stories explaining what really happened.
On some stories, of course, the Times column would be bland. The special issue
would be entitled 'all the news that is not fit to print.'

'"Thus, the -political point of the action Is quickly and easily understood by
people without advanced political consciousness; the press does not report some
kinds of news and when it does, its reporting is distorted. Other articles and
analysis In the Rat could begin to ask the question, "Why?'

"Action-Taotk(M-Demonstrators woul4 proceed from Rockefeller Center to
the Daily News Building (220 E. 42nd Street) and from there to the Times
Building 229 W. 43rd Street). Along the route groups should perform guerrilla
theater and demonstrators should distribute the paper. At the newspaper build-
ings, demonstrators should be distributing Rats and talking to employees inside
while other demonstrators are outside doing guerrilla theater.

"Confcrence.-We propose holding conference In April before the Ten Days.
Its purpose would be to analyze the ways in which the media support the cold
war ideology, and to explore ways of creating a radical alternative. Much work
would have to be done before the conference, but some basic topics might include:
'"The media's ideology: impartiality rather then objectivity; the media do not

report facts, they report what people say about them.
"Case studies of how certain foreign policy situations have been handled by

the media.
"Corporate connections and the concentration of control of the news: as im.

portent as corporate connections In the reliance of most media outlets on a few
central news gatherers.

"Developing radical media."

ss NATIONAL CONVENTION JUNE 10-15, 1968

Sergeant COURTNEY. The 1968 national convention was held on the
cam pus of Michigan State University in East Lansing, Mich. From
public reports of the event, there appear to be little if any opposition
to permitting the SDS convention at MSU, a State-funde institution,
but after reports of the conduct of the convention, there was ap-
parently quite a furor created in the Michigan State Assembly.

The consensus of opinion appeared to be that the administration of
MSU had no business providing a forum, free of charge, to such a
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radically oriented group whose revolutionary design was to destroy
the existing system in this country.

Approxifnately 300 official SDS delegates from various campus and
local chapters, in addition to about 300 more observers from affiliated
groups, attended the 5-day convention.

During the convention, the national officers and the national interim
council were elected, the results being announced on Friday, June 14,
1968.

National secretary: Michael Klonsky, 25-year-old graduate of San
Fernando State College.

Internal education secretary: Fred Gordon, 24-year-old graduate of
Harvard, and graduate student in philosophy at the University of
California, San Diego.

Inter-organizational secretary: Bernardine Dohrn, 26-year-old
graduate of the University of Chicago in 1963, and the University of
Chicago Law School in 19.67.

National interim committee: Charles C. Marshall, Niagara section;
Jeff C. @Jones, New York region; Michael James, Chicago; Eric M.
Mann, New England region; Roy Bartee Haile, Texas; Michael L.
Spiegel, Washington; Morgan 0. Spector, San Frncisco, and Carl P.
Oglesby, Antioch.

Alternates: Jared Israel New England region; Mark Rudd, Colum-
bia University; Bruce Clarke, Iowa.

The national officers replaced Carl Davidson, inter-organizational
secretary; Robert Pardun, internal education secretary; and Mike
Spiegel, national secretary.

The principal policy statements stemming from the convention
were:

1. SDS must begin to relate to new constituencies:
a. High school and uncommitted college students.
b. Workers.
c. Hippies.
d. The American poor.
2. SDS should maintain a decentralized organization to prevent the develop-

went of any national manipulative bureaucracy.
a. The national office should serve only a coordinating and educative role.
b. Far more Initiative should come from regional centers which are closer

and more responsive to the needs of Individual chapters.
3. Reaffirmed its strong opposilon to the draft as an oppressive Institution

which exploits American workers and students for purpose of exploiting and
murdering people abroad.

a. Unanimous support for SDS national draft coordinator, Jeff Segal, who was
sentenced to a four year jail sentence for draft refusal.

4. E )S affirmed its solidarity with students at Oolumbia University who are
now in Jail for their protest against Columbia's "counter-insurgency military
research programs", and Columbia's role as one of the biggest slumlords In
New York.

The propo I concerning pwer to the regional SDS centers, pre-
sented by New York and Niagara regions, and adopted unanimously
by the convent ion, was as follows:

It is the sense of this convention that the need for strong regional organiza-
tion to determine its own political character be considered a top priority of this
year's program; and this convention mandates all officers and NIC-NAC mem.
bers to work toward this objective. Also, we suggest that they make provisions
for travelers to help coordinate and strengthen regional control.

21-881 0-49--9t. 2O-.-
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Two other proposals passed bv the convention expressed solidarit-"
with the Iranian Students Associaton in their "continuing fight against
the dictatorship which oppr,se your homeland," and solidarity with
the "students and workers of France and Germany in their revolu-
tionary struggle against their capitalist oppressors." The proposals
carried this statement:

The fight for freedom is international because tyranny is international Your
(Iranian Students Association) fight against the Shah, the fight of Gernan SDS
against Kessinger, of the Fr.mnch against deGaulle, of the Japanese against
Sato-these are a few of the current fronts of a single war. We are your allies
and brothers.

Several proposals concerning the relationship between SDS and the
labor movement were tabled, and ordered printed in the SDS weekly
"New Left. Notes" for consideration of the general membership. The
proposals tabled were printed in New Left Notes of June 24, 1968.

The Students for a Democratic Society held a national council meet-
ing at the University of Michigan, Ann Arbor on December 26, 1968,
through January 1, 1969.

The most significant resolution was submitted by Mike KIonsky, the
national secretary and titled:

TOWARD A REVOLUTIONARY SOOTE-Y

AN ORGANIZED CLASS-CONSCIOUS YOUTH MOVEMENT WOULD BASICALLY SERVE FOUR
FUNCTIONS IN BUILDING REVOLUTIONARY STRUGGLE

J. An organized revolutionary youth movement is itself a powerful force for
revolutionary struggle.

(a) Ally with workers waging struggle against a common enemy.
(b) Ally with the liberation struggle of those fighting against imperialism.
2. Youth Is a critical force through whose struggle war, racism, the exploitation

of labor and the oppremson of youth can be exposed.
. Organize young working people into our class-conscious, anticapitalist

movement.
4. Mhe movement will define itself in terms of "claw interest" rather than

"student interest."
IMPLEMENTATION

The implementation part of this proposal should not be seen as a national pro-
gram of action but rather as some suggested actions as well as some necessary
actions to be taken if such a youth movement Is to be built.

1. Build class consciousness in the student movement in the development
towards a revolutionary youth movement.

(a) SDS organizers should direct the focus of their energies to organizing on
campuses of working-class colleges, community schools, trade schools and tech-
nical schools as well as high schools and junior colleges.

(b) Attack should also focus on the university as an arm of the corporations
that exploit and oppress workers. Corporations that exploit workers should be
fought on campus. (Aside from producing napalm, Dow Chemical Company has
plants In 27 countries of the Third World and ts among the largest international
corporation&)

(c) SDB should move towards the building of alliance with non-academic
employees on the campus based on struggle against the common enemy, the uni-
versity. 8D8 should view the university as a corporate' that directly oppresses
the working class.

(d) 8DS should move to "destudentize" other students by attacking the false
privileges of the university, e.g., the 2-8 deferment should be attacked on that
bas"

(e) Some of us should move into factories and shops as well as into working-
class communities, to better understand the material oppression of industrial
workers, as well as to eradicate prejudices against workers.
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(f) We should move into the liberation struggle now being fought inside the
armed forces and -take an active part. Up until now, we have paid only lip service
to that struggle of mostly working-class youth.

(g) Youth should be made to see their own struggle and the struggle of the
Vietnamese against imperialism as the same struggle. The war must continue
to be an important focus for SDS organizing.

(h) We must join the fight against the class and racist nature of the publicschool system.
(I) Drop-out and forced-out youth should be encouraged to join our movement.
2. Attack on Institutional Racism.
We must view the university as a racist and imperialist institution which acts to

oppress the working class and is the brain center of repression against the liber-
ation struggles at home and around the world. Programs should be developed
which aggressively attack it as such and attempt to stop it from functioning in
that manner. Targets should include:

(a) Police institutes on the campus.
(b) The real estate establishment (The University of Chicago is among the

largest slumlords in the city).
(c) Centers for counter-insurgency (both domestic and foreign) including re-

search and planning centers and sociology and education schools which teach
people racism so that they can help defeat the struggles of the blacks.

(d) Racism in the classroom, especially in high schools where students are
forced by law to sit and listen to racist and class prejudiced distortions of
history.

(e) A fight should be waged for the admission of black students and brown
students -to help wage the fight against racism on the campus. Blacks are carrying
on the most militant fights both on and off the campus, and more black admissions
means a more militant campus movement.

We must also expose the racist and class nature of admissions systems and the
high school track system and demand that the school be opened up to the
community so that they too can struggle to stop its oppression."

Another significant proposal was the racism resolution titled "Fight
Racism; Build a Worker Student Alliance; Smash Imperialism.'

The following are the specific proposals:
1. Special admission of non-whites and working class.
(a) Courses should be taught on working class history, the real story of U.S.

imperialism.
(b) Demand for coures on the history of non-white section of the working class,

in particular the super-exploitation of the non-white worker.
(c) Fight the training of personnel for ghetto cooling-off projects including

schooling and housing.
(d) Fight racist institutions on campus such as ROTC.
2. Urban Removal.
Non-white and working class shofltd not be evicted for campus expansion.
3. Support Strikes
Part of the overall strategy for a worker-student alliance is to fight racism

by supporting the on-the-job struggles of non-whites and campus workers.
4. Support Ghetto Rebellions.
(a) Use whatever means necessary to fight the daily violent oppression.
(b) Mass actions at City Hall and National Guard Armories
IS. Alliance With the High Schools.
6. Take the Initiative in Education on Racism.
7. Movement Must Involve Working People.
(a) Active support should be given toflocal strikes.
(b) Students should keep in close touch with rank and file union caucuses

SDS NATIONAL COUNCIL, AUSTIN, TEX., MARCH 27-30, 1969

Resolution passed at the national council:
1. Support of the Black Panthers: We see clearly the need to Join with the

Black Panther Party and other revolutionary black groups in the fight against
national chauvinism and white supremacy.
SDS declares:

Its support for the Black Panther Party and their essendally correct program
for the liberation of the black colony;
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Its commitment to defend the Black Panther Party and the black colony
against the vicious attacks of the racist pig power structure;

Its commitment to join with the Black Panther Party and other black revolu-
tionary groups in the fight against white national chauvinism and white su-
premacy; and

Its total commitment to the fight for liberation in the colony and revolution
in the mother country.

IMPLEMENTATION

Form Newton-Cleaver Defense Committee--The Black Panther Party has
requested that SD8 Join in setting up these committee. Huey P. Newton is
"the key political prisoner in this country at the present time." The committees
should first raise money for the defense of Newton, Cleaver, and all other
Panthers facing charges, and second educate the people about the real nature
of "Justice" in this racist society.

The National Office should be mandated to print and distribute informa-
tion about the history, development and programs of the Black Panther Party
and other black revolutionary groups. Information about the repression directed
against the black community should be kept up to date and distributed. Litera-
ture about the history of the black colony and its 400 years of unending struggle
against oppression should be produced.

The National Office should be mandated to print and distribute information
about the organizing of black workers. This would include Panther organizing
In the factories, DRUM, and other revolutionary black unions.

This resolution should stimulate chapters and regions to develop and/or
strengthen Informal and formal relationships with the Panthers. We must keep
in mind that the Black Panther Party is not fighting black people's struggles
only but is in fact the vanguard in our common struggles against capitalism
and imperialism.

This resolution should be seen as a formal repudiation of the resolution-
"Smash Racism: Build a Worker-Student Alliance"-which was passed at the
December National Council. This previous resolution with its refusal to recognize
the colonial oppression of blacks in this country, its statement that nationalism
is "the main ideological weapon of the ruling class" within the black liberation
movement and Its Inability to distinguish between revolutionary and reaction-
ary nationalism Is at best non-revolutionary.

SDS must not be on record as supporting any resolution which considers revo-
lutionary nationalism--the main factor which ties all oppressed nations together
In their fight against lmperialism-as a "weapon of the ruling class". Any-
thing less than complete repudiation of this previous resolution Is a cop-out on the
support and solidarity which we must give to the world-wide movement of op-
pressed peoples for national liberation.

2. Build SD8 In the South:
SD8 severed relations with the Southern Student Organizing Committee

(S.S.O.C.) and will now begin organizing in the South.
8. Fight Racism and Imperialism, Support the Guerilla Struggle in Southern

Africa:
"Therefore, be it resolved: That SDS adopt a program of struggle aimed at

aiding the African revolutionary movements in their efforts to smash South Afri-
can racism, fascism, and capitalism, educating the American public and our-
selves, and making American corporate investments in South Africa unprofitable.

"a. 8DS immediately Initiate programs to provide assistance to revolutionary
movements with which we can Ideologically agree and which are engaged in
armed struggle in southern Africa.

"b. SDB intensify its educational programs on American Involvement (both
present and potential) In South Africa. This long-term project should be initiated
and/or Intensified at the earliest possible date. The corporate-government elite
must be made painfully aware that American support for a South African War
will mean war at home.

"c. SD8 continue to initiate direct press on corporate and governmental
interests which directly support the Republc of South Africa; to this effect,
we propose a massive struggle-to line up the struggles against racism, imperialism,
and their root, capitalism."

This would be preceded by an education drive aimed at pointing out the
theoretical validity of the above-mentionqd linkages and stressing education
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through struggle through a concerted drive to prevent Chase Manhattan,
the Bank of America, and General Motors from recruiting on college campuses
throughout the nation.

The CIIAIRMAN. Why would they not want the people to work for
them? Do they claim they are imperialists?

Sergeant COURTNFY. Apparently there is a good deal of money from
these organizations in South Africa, and as part of the opposition to
the South African regime they intend to demonstrate against them.

Senator GRiFFIN. You are testifying here about a meeting in Austin,
Tex., and you are from New York.

Do youoknow how many SDS members, approximately, from New
York, went to the meeting in Austin, Tex.?

Sergeant CouRTNiY. I couldn't venture a thought at this time, Sen-
ator.

Senator GRIFFIN. Would it be more than 100, do you think?
Sergeant CouRTNEY. I would say it would be at least a hundred.
Senator GRIFFIN. Obviously, my question will not go further than

this, but I take it you must have had people that infiltrated the SDS
group that went to the meeting in Austin, Tex., and you are testifying
on the basis of their information.

Sergeant COURTNEY. I think your statement is an accurate one, Sen-
ator.

Senator GRIFFIN. Otherwise, I don't know why you would be testi-
fying about it.

I can understand from that point, if that is what happened. I take it
that the point is that what happened there, and the plans they laid,
later became very relevant to the situation in New York.

Sergeant COURVTEY. That is very true, sir.
Senator GRIFFIN. Thank you very much.
The CI[AIRMAN. Proceed.
Sergeant COURTNEY. This program would also include a weeklong

series of massive and militant international confrontations at Chase
and Bank of America branches, which would take place on June 26
(South African Freedom Day), which would demand the withdrawal
of said investments.

The interorganizational secretary would be mandated to attempt
to get European revolutionary organizations, the Japanese Zenga-
kuren, and so forth, to participate in the program in their respective
countries.

d. Finally, these actions be undertaken In close cooperation with Third World
movements (BSU, UMAS, Panthers, etc.) In the U.S. The possibility of a strike
led by the League of Revolutionary Black Workers against GM-aimed at making
that corporation pull out of South Africa--should be pursued. Determined action
in support of the armed struggle against racism and racism in South Africa will
provide a catalyst for greater revolutionary solidarity in the U.S.

4. Boycott Standard Oil:
SDS will support a boycott against the Standard Oil Company nationally and

to publicize and act around the strike of Local 1-561, Oil, Chemical and Atomic
Workers in California.

Specifically SDS Chapters should:
a. Publicize the boycott (leafletting, agit-prop, and educational materials).
b. Circulate petitions supporting the boycott and get people to send their Stand-

ard Oil credit cards back to the company with a note demanding that they agree
to the union's demands.
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c. The National Office is mandated to prepare a pamphlet on the oil strike,
the relations that have developed between the students and the workers, and
explaining the racist and imperialist nature of Standard Oil.

d. On Campus Agitation Against Standard Oil Recruiters.
e. New Left Notes will keep the membership informed of the status of the

boycott and the strike.
5. The Schools Must Serve the People
a. SDS demands an end to the classification of students into different levels

of study.
b. An end to flunk-oitts and disciplinary expulsions.
c. Demand the teaching of history and social conditions of the people in this

country which exposes injustice and the struggles of the exploited working
people against injustice.

d. Demand an end to cooperation by schools with recruitment for American
corporations which rule and exploit people, and surrounding communities through
the control of urban renewal programs, and that they end the brutal and un-
human wage and working conditions.

e. Unlimited admLssion of black and brown students.
f. Free education and opposition to all tuition increases.
g. End to military recruitment in the schools.
h. End to all forms of male supremacy in the schools.
i. A real understanding of the movement of national liberation and of com-

munist countries by teaching courses on Vietnam, Cuba and China.
J. Support of the Black Panther Party 10 point program on the campus.
6. Vietnam Resolution:
Support of the National Liberation front and Ho Chi Minh.
7. Fight U.S.-Soviet Collusion Against China
Mobilize working people, colonized people, students and the broad masses of

oppressed people in this country against the new U.S.-Soviet counter-revolution-
ary alliance. All chapters are urged to carry on educational work and to agitate
around this Issue.

8. Hot Town: Summer in the City
A summer work-in in Detroit, Michigan with "revolutionary youth movement

politics". The main thrust is a city-wide organizing program which would build
a full time cadre who would engage in study and skill building with a view
towards building a revolutionary youth movement In Michigan.

9. Third World Liberation and Socialist Revolution
The role of SDS Is clearly to lead the struggle in the white community to

support and defend the revolutionary nationalist movements In the neo-colonles.
Our Job I to convince the white students to ally themselves with the struggle
for national liberation.

V. FINANCES

Very little is known about SDS financing except for the publicly
known sources such as membership dues and sale of literature. It is
doubted whether proceeds from the latter are sufficient to cover costs
of production.

campus chapters need little financing to carry on local agitation and
much of their operation is sustained by scavenging from available
facilities.

SDS formerly received financial support from its parent body, t0_6
League for Industrial Democracy, and while this support has been cut
off officially, it is not unlikely that some unofficial support continues.
SDS leaders have often bra gged in their literature about available
resources from their "liberal friends." These are general statements un-
supported by specific details.

The SDS regional office in New York City at 131 Prince Street,
New York City, is known to have a bank account at Chemical Bank
New York Trust, 525 Broadway, which 'has averaged balances in the
low four figures during February, Mqrch and April. As of-May 15,

mI
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1969, the balance was $550 plus. The remainder of the premises at 131
Prince Street is a newly renovated cooperative commune with approxi-
mately 20 tenants. SDS is believed to have acquired a financial interest
in the premises.

Other financial support is received from periodic appeals for general
and specific purposes.

VI. SECRECY

For the most part, SDS has not concerned itself with secret activi-
ties. Most of its projects are published in advance in its literature, par-
ticularly, New Left Notes. It does rely somewhat on secrecy in carrying
out specific objectives, such as building takeovers and other campus
activities, but its membership is open to anyone radical enough to ac-
quire and maintain sufficient interest in the overall objectives.

Recently, SDS meetings have involved some discussion about in-
ternal security, and at the last national convention at Michigan State
University, reporters were ejected and participants were required to
wear identification cards. At recent SDS affairs at Columbia and
N.Y.U. meetings were interrupted and prevented from proceeding
until certain suspected and known "agents" in the audience left the
premises.

Because of recent prosecutions against "movement people", SDS
members have been admonished not to make it easy for "the man" by
carelessness in handling mailing and membership lists.

VII. RELATION TO OTHER DOMESTIC ORGANIZATIONS

Since SDS considers itself a collection of students on the left and
opens its membership to all regardless of factional persuasion, its mem-
bers reflect a cross section of left-wing extremists and radical students.
In New York City, the various S)S chapters are composed of virtually
100 percent white members.

Although SDS has supported what is referred to as "the Black
Revolution" and recently has announced its wholehearted support for
the Black Panther Party, it has been unable to attract any black
members.

SDS has generally avoided domination by and of the stronger left-
ist organizations, such as the Communist Party, the Socialist Work-
ers Party, or the Progressive Labor Party, but has supported revolu-
tionary movements wherever they exist.

In New York City, SS appears to be composed of three factions:
(1) The pure SDS faction Which denounces outside domination and

supports the idea of world revolution through breaking down ofestablished controls. This group, also headquartered in the hippy com-
munity.on Manhattan's lower East Side, has been most active in
organizing disruptions of public appearances of various prominent
"liberal" spokesmen.

The Communist Party has acquired some foothold in SDS through
its youth organization, the W.E.B. DuBois Club. The Communist
Party and the DuBois Clubs usually dispatch observers to the SDS
conventions and national council meetings, and the following SDS
leaders in New York City also have been or are still DuBois Club
members: Ronald David Tabor, Jeffrey Gordon, Kenneth Hechter.



In the recent past, Youth Against War and Fascism (YAWF), atightly knit youth wing of the Workers World Party, has been active
in joining SDS demonstrations, and its members have been arrested
at S1)S demonstrations resulting in mass arrests, Such as Columbia
in April 1968, and Finley Hall at CCNY in November 1968.

Both organizations have been most vocal in recent demonstrations
to support the "Panther 21" in New York City. The latter are 21
Black Panthers who were indicted earlier this year ini a conspiracy to
firebomb department stores and other locations.

SDS has committed itself to full support of the Black Panther
Party as a truly revolutionary liberation movement in this country.
There is, of course, no interlocking directorate at, this time, but it is
not unlikely that such a marriage may come to pass in the future.

(2) The Progressive Labor Party (PLP) faction, which supports
Mao Tse-tung and his brand of Marxist-Leninist revolutionary theory.

(3) The radical faction composed of East Village types who support
revolution through chaos and anarchy.

Principal PLP members having influential positions in SDS are:
Rick Rhoads, CCNY; Herbert Bleich, Queens College; Anthony Pa-
pert., Columbia University; Jeffrey Gordon, Brooklyn College.

The radical contingent is represented by an organization known as
"Up Against the Wall, - ," which is a recognized chapter
of SD. The principal figure in this organization is Benjamin Anthony
Morea, 20 East Broadway, New York City; male, white; born, October
8, 1941.

Subject has been arrested in New York City on several occasions
including the Columbia strike in April 1968, and at an SDS disorderly
demonstration at Rockefeller Center on April 14, 1968, and April 23,
1968.

He is also closely associated with East Side Service Organization(IESSO), an anarchistic organization on the Lower East Side in Man-
hattan. This chapter resembles a motorcycle gang in that the members
freely use drugs, wear leather jackets, and disregard social sanctions
regarding moral behavior. The group is tolerated because of its tie
with the hippy community. It is und ertaking to lead a project this
summer "to lZberate Tompkins Square Park as another People's Park
as in Berkeley."

Another radical group closely associated with the New York re-
gional SDS and which will likely apply for recognition as a chapter
in the near future is the "Crazies,' formerly associated with the revolu-
tionary contingent and the Coalition for an Anti-Imperialist Move-
ment.

VM. RELATIONSHIP TO FOREIrN GOVERNMENTS AND FOR)IBON ORGANIZATIONS

At the las national convention, SDS passed resolutions supporting
the SDS organization in West Germany, and revolutionary student
movements in Japan, France, and Iran.

Several SDS leaders, notably Tom Hayden, have traveled to Cuba,
Czeehoslovikia, and North Vietnam. It is unknown whether or not
thoes contacts involve any more than theoretical and ideological
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IX. PUBLICATIONS, NEWSPAPERS, AND LEAFLETS

The official publication of the Students for a Democratic Society
is New Left Notes, a biweekly newspaper published out of the national
office in Chicago. This periodical prints currents SDS activities, pro-
posals , project and theories, which are officially sanctioned by the
national council.

I will offer as my exhibit No. 2 a copy of New Left Notes.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 551" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant COURTNEY. The SDS regional (New York) Newsletter is

printed and published occasionally b, the regional committee out of
its 131 Prince Street headquarters, andcontains news of local activities
and proposals for local action.

I offer this Newsletter as my exhibit No. 3.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 552" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant COURTNEY. CAW was a bimonthly magazine published 'by

New York Regional SDS, the first copy of which was published in
February 1968, and at least two additional issues were printed through
June 1968. A copy is included in exhibit 4.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 553" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant COURTNEY. Newsletters are also printed and distributed

by the various campus chapters usually on mimeographed paper. The
Movement for a Democratic Society as initiated a monthly Newe-
letter.

The CIAIRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 554" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeat COURTNEY. Mimeographed "position papers' of various

SDS leaders and theoreticians are regularly distributed either indi-
vidually or incorporated into periodicals.

Leaflets are distributed virtually every day at the various campuses
throughout the city.

X. INFLUENCE AND PARTICIPATION IN GOVERNMENT

This area is extremely difficult, if not impossible, to determine at a
local level.

SDS is not a direct recipient of governmental aid and any involve-
ment in this regard would be through secondary or tertiary ispensers
of public funds.

It is likely that many SDS members receive scholarship aid from
private and public sources, and many, of course, are students in pub-
Iicly funded -high schools, colleges, and universities.

XI. ACTIVITIES OF 8DB IN NEW YORK CITY

SDS generally credits itself with escalating the ferocity of antiwar
demonstrations commensurate with the escalation of the war in Viet-
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nam. It takes credit for the first major demonstration against the U.S.
involvement in Vietnam in the form of a march on Washington in
April 1965.

The previous month, SDS had sponsored a large sit-in demonstra-
tion directed against the Chase Manhattan Bank. Both of these actions
had been planned at a national council meeting in December 1964. The
following national convention in June 1965 marked the beginning of
the truly extreme radicalization of SDS.

In New York City, most of the SDS activities were confined to
campuses until after the march on the Pentagon on October 21-22,
1967, in which SDS played a very prominent role in prolonging and
sustaining the actual seige of the Pentagon itself.

Fresh from their success in Washington, SDS returned to New York
confident they had convinced the movement that passive resistance as
a tactic had ended. A mass demonstration was planned to disrupt a
dinner of the Foreign Policy Association at the New York Hilton on
November 14, 1967, at which Secretary of State Dean Rusk was the
guest speaker. The principal demonstration was organized by the
Fifth Avenue Vietnam Peace Parade Committee, but SDS never
intended to go along with the recommended discipline of the sponsors.

Several hundred members of SDS, principally the Columbia chapter
led by Ted Gold and Ted Kaptchuk joined with other small radical
groups and succeeded in creating a chaotic disorder in the vicinity of
the hotel for several hours. Preparatory to the demonstration approxi-
mately 150 SDS members met at Columbia University cam pus and
received instructions from Ted Kaptchuk, Ted Gold, and Mark Rudd.

They were told to create incidents wherever possible, confront Volice,
refuse to cooperate, offer active resistance and above all, maintain
mobility. During the disorders, the following tactics were employed:

(a) Discharging devices similar to smoke bombs.
b) Spraying unidentified gaseous substances at police.
c) Throwing dangerous objects, such as bottles.
d) Terrorizing pedestrians.
e) Peltingexpensive autos with bags containing a red fluid.

if) Pulling fire alarms.
As a result of the disorders, 41 arrests were made, and four mem-

bers of the force, along with several innocent passersby, were treated
for injuries. Demonstrators lodged the usual protests of police bru-
tality, but considering the volatile nature of the SDS activities, in-
juries and property damage was minimal and no one succeeded in
gaining entrance to the hotel, which was their ultimate objective.

Since the New York Hilton disorders SDS has been involved inover 50 separate demonstrations, man of which have resulted in vio-
lent behavior, and all of which have {en marked by total contempt
for any recognized authority. In addition to the demonstrations, there
have been countless incidents of campus protest which have gone
unreported.

The major campus disorder which projected SDS into national
prominence was the Columbia University takeover in late April and
May 1968.

AI excellent report of the Columbia disorders was published by
the Columbia alumni in a 96-page magazine entitled "Six Weeks That
Shook Morningide."
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The SDS view of the Columbia revolt was printed in a 10-page
booklet written by Paul Rockwell and distributed under the joint
auspices of Columbia SDS and the strike committee, entitled "The
Columbia Statement."

The CIAIRMAN. It may be made an exhibit.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 555" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant CovUrNEY. Examples of other recent activities of SDS in

New York City are as follows:
January 23, 1968. Mentioned on page 2 of thi Worker as a sponsor

of an emergency rally for Dr. Spock on January 29, 1968.
January 24, 1968. Name appeared on a leaflet as a cosponsor with

YAWF.
January 27, 1968. Delegates from SDS attended the International

Cultural Congress in Havana. The congress closed with an appeal to
intellectuals to boycott U.S. academic and cultural programs.

January 29, 1968. Cosponsored a rally at Manhattan Center in sup-
port of the "Boston five"-Spock, Coffin Ferber, Goodman, Raskin-
indicted on charges of conspiring to aid draft evaders. Sponsored a
leaflet at the above rally.

February 9, 1968. Sponsored a leaflet by Brooklyn College chapter.
February 12, 1968. Sponsored a "garbage exchange" at Lincoln

Center. Cosponsored by "Up Against the wall to protest
establishment art forms.

February 13, 1968. Sponsored a demonstration at the board of esti-
mate budget hearings to protest an increase in transit fares. One
demonstrator, Rick Rhodas, was arrested and char ed with harass-
ment, resisting arrest, and violation of the sanitary code.

February 20, 1968. Cosponsored a demonstration with the Harlem
defense.

February 28, 1968-March 2, 1968. Committee at Columbia Uni-
versity to protest the construction of a new gym for the university
in Morningside Park. These demonstrations have been marked with
repeated acts of civil disobedience.

March 9, 1968. Cosponsored a demonstration with the resistance at
the Army induction center, Whitehall Street to protest the induc-
tion of Joseph Barthel.

March 11, 1968. CCNY chapter sponsored a demonstration on cam-
)us to protest the presence of Dow Chemical Co. recruiters on campus.
Demonstration also protested war in Vietnam.

March 11, 1968. Fordham University chapter sponsored a demon-
stration to protest the Dow Chemical Co. recruiter on campus by
blocking the entrance to the interview room. Demonstration also pro-
tested the Vietnam war and the draft.

March 16, 1968. Columbia University Chapter plans to widen its
protest demonstrations against, Government recruiting on campus. The
steering committee announced the chapter would demonstrate against
recruitig efforts by any military-associated organizations including
the National Security Agency. If the purpose of the recruiting orga.
nization is to prepare for or wage war, SDS will oppose.

March 20, 1968. Columbia Uiversity chapter caused a disturbance
at a meeting sponsored by the University's Catholic, Protestant, and
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Jewish draft counselors. Col. Paul Akst of the New York Selective
Service Board had a pie thrown in his face by unidentified persons
while speaking on "Students and the New Draft."

April 6, 1968. Cosponsored a demonstration and picket line in front
of the 71st Regiment Armory, 34th Street and Park Avenue.

April 9,1968. Sponsored a picket line demonstration in front of the
Waldorf-Astoria Hotel to protest the chamber of commerce dinner
which was not cancelled as a result of the death of Rev. Martin L.
King. Demonstrators also stated that the persons and firms attending
the dinner exploit racism.

April 18, 1969. Cosponsored a leaflet with YAWF.
April 2-5, 1968. Mentioned in a leaflet sponored by YAWF for the

purpose of getting supporters to join in a march.
April 25, 1968. Issued a leaflet with six other organizations to pub-

licize a peace march on April 27,1968, from Washington Square Park.
Leaflet was distributed at the Free School and sponsored by the Work-
shop in Tactical Street Action.

April 24, 1968. Columbia University Chapter sponsored a demon-
stration on campus to protest school administration policies and the
building of a gym in Morningside Park.

Spring t968. Organization appears in the spring 1968 edition of
Columbia College Today. This entire issue is a special report titled
"Six Weeks That Shook Morningside" and deals with the spring 1968
riots at Columbia University.

April 11, 1968. Issued a leaflet announcing an antidraft march in
Brooklyn, from Grand Army Plaza to the Washington Street draft
board.

May 2,1968. Fordham University Chapter sponsored an anti-ROTC
demonstration on the campus parade field.

May 2, 1968. Cosponsored a leaflet with the Columbia University
strike committee to announce a citywide demonstration at Columbik,
University for May 8,1968. Leaflet was distributed by the Progressive
Labor Party.

May 4, 1968. Name appears on a leaflet issued by the community
committee to support Columbia University to gain support for a
demonstration orn May 4, 1968.

May 9, 1968. Name appears on a leaflet issued by the Coalition for
an Imperialist Movement CO-AIM announcing a demontration.

May 10, 1968. Issued a leaflet by Columbia University Chapter
justifying the Columbia University liberation classes.

May 11, 1968. Issued a leaflet informing the public of the SDS
orgnization policies . Distributed at a Central Park rally sponsored
by Southern Christian Leadership Crusade.

May 4, 1969. Issued a sound device permit for a demonstration at
the Transit Authority Building, 370 Jay Street, Brooklyn to pro-
test a proposed fare increase.

May 26-21, 1968.' Brooklyn College disorders (42 arrests).
May 22,1968. Large-scale arrests made at Hamilton Hall Columbia

University, after an SDS takeover and sit-in.
May 22, 1968. Sponsored a rally at Columbia University to protest

the arrests made earlier that morning.
2 M1abonted at *n of ehronototcsic list.

4
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May 29, 1968. Name appears on a leaflet issued by CO-AIM an-
nouncing a demonstration. Leaflet obtained at the office of YAWF.

May 30, 1968. Coissued a leaflet with seven other organizations an-
nouncing a demonstration at the French Consulate on June 1, 1968.
Leaflet issued at a meeting of the Workshop on Tactical Street Action
held at the Free School, 20 East 14th Street,New York City.

June 1, 1968. Issued a leaflet at a demonstration at the French Con-
sulate to gain support for the students of Greece.

June 4, 1968. Labor committee issued a leaflet announcing a rally to
be held at 118th Street and Amsterdam Avenue, New York City, on
June 4,1968.

June 29, 30, 1968. Attended the Nafional Continuations Committee
meetings of the Student Mobilization Committee held at the Hotel
Diplomat, 108 West 43d Street, New York City. This meeting was an
attempt to heal internal strife in the organization.

July 8, 1968. SDS Labor Committee held a meeting in home of Bob
Dillon, 212 West 22d Street, New York City.

July 13, 1968. Free School Chapter of SDS participated in action
conference by Coalition for Anti-Imperialist Movement (CO-AIM)
at Hotel Diplomat.

July 23, 1968. Free School Chapter of SDS cosponsored demonstra-
tion at Waldorf against $500 a plate fund-raising dinner for former
Vice President Humphrey.

July 25, 1968. SDS Committee for Institutional Expansion, Colum-
bia University Chapter, was cosponsor of rally at Columbia in support
of students arrested in Columbia strike.

August 15, 1968. Columbia SDS participated in demonstration atCriminal Courts Building protesting activities of Legal Aid.
August 15, 1968. Columbia SDS cosponsored a meeting at 112th

Street and Broadway protesting proposed demolition of two buildings
on 112th Street to make room for Columbia expansion.

September 7, 1968. SDS sponsored a rally in Union Square Park to
support SDS and SNCC members arrested in Texa&

September 10, 1968. SDS participated in a "Free Huey Newton"
demonstration at the ChryslerBuilding.

September 11, 1968. SDS sponsored a meeting at St. John the Bap-
tist Church in Bronx regarding nots.

September 17-25, 1968. Columbia University Chapter hosted an
International Student Conference at Columbia which was one of vari-
ous such conferences designed to convene radical students from around
the worM, National Guardian, September 7 1968.

September 18-23, 1968. Columbia SD_ sponsored activities on
campus designed to disrupt registration and to plan SDS programs for
fall term.

September 20, 1968. Columbia SDS participated with YAWF in
picket demonstration at Mexican Mission to U.N. demanding release of
political prisoners in Mexico.

September 19, 1968. SDS distributed leaflet at CCNY announcing a
meeting at Finley Hall.

September 25, 1968. Columbia SDS distributed leaflets announcing
their demands and rally to be held on September 26, 1968.

September 24, 196. Mark Riidd of C6lumblia SDS was observed
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at Black Panther Party headquarters, 780 Nostrant Avenue.,
Brooklyn.

September 30, 1968. SDS and YAWF demonstrated at Criminal
Courts Building in support of Mark Rudd and Martin Kenner, de-
fendants.

September 30,1968. CCNY-SDS cosponsored leaflets with two other
organizations seeking support for strike of cafeteria workers on
campus.

October 3, 1968. CCNY chapter of SDS distributed leaflet demand-
ing ouster of ROTC unit from campus and civil liberties argument.

October 4, 1968. SDS Labor Committee sponsored rally in garment
center to support alleged abuses of ILGWU workers.

October 10, 1968. CCNY chapter leaflet to demand ouster of ROTC
and to solicit signatures for petition to support demands.

October 11-14, 1968. NYU chapter called strike at NYUT down-
town campus protesting firing of John Hatchett as director of Afro-
American Student Center.

October 14, 1968. SDS participated in mass demonstration at city
hall sponsored by Oceanhill-Brownsville School District demanding
community control.

October 20, 1968. Electoral Research Action project of SDS dis-
tributed leaflets announcing a teach-in at Earl Hall, Columbia.

October 19-20, 1968. New York Regional Council of SDS, 131
Prince Street, New York City, announced regional assembly in Wein-
stein subcellar, 5-11 University Place, New York City.

October 23, 1968, SDS distributed leaflets at CCNY announcing
classes in leftist studies to be held every Tuesday at 4 p.m., in Finley
Hall, CONY.

October 31, 1968. SDS high school chapters demonstrated at United
Federation of Teacher's headquarters denouncing Shanker and prais-
ingOceanhill-Brownsville governing board.

November 1, 1968. Various chapters of SDS distributed leaflets
calling for student faculty strike to protest elections, November 5,
1968-2Long Island University, Pratt, Brooklyn College-and to de-
mand an end to military recruiting on campus.

November 4-5, 1968. National Council of SDS called for high
school and college student strike.

November 4, 1968. SDS joined anti-UFT demonstration at 260
Park Avenue South, New York City.

November 4, 1968. SDS-CCNY held forum on the elections at Fin-
ley Hall.

November 4, 1968. SDS held protest rally against presence of Dow
Chemical lcruiters on CCNY campus.

November 5, 1968. SDS sponsored rally and disorders in midtown
Manhattan protesting elections.

November 8, 1968. CCNY-SDS leafleted for ouster of ROTC unit
from campus.

November 8, 1968. SDS Labor Committee leafleted in support of
UFT and against community control.

October 31-November 7, 1968. S.S participated with other leftist
groups at CONY in take-over of Finley Hall and granting sanctuary
to Army deserter, Pvt. William Brokefleld.

/1
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November 14, 1968. SDS was described as supporters of Puerto
Rican Legal Defense Fund in leaflet announcing solidarity demonstra-
tion in support of draft refusers in Puerto Rico at NYU club.

November 19, 1968. Brooklyn College SDS distributed leaflets an-
nouncing proposed organization of an evening school chapter.

November 21, 1968. LIU chapter leafleted against presence of mili-
tary recruiters on campus.

December 4, 1968. SDS Labor Committee distributed leaflets an-
nouncing a forum on the monetary crisis to be held on December 5,
1968 at Finley Hall.

December 4, 1968. SDS participated in disruption of meetings at
NYU Loeb Student Center featuring New York Times reporter, James
Reston and South Vietnamese Ambassador Huu Chi.

December 5, 1968. NYC-SDS and Movement for a Democratic
Society distributed leaflets announcing a series of forums from Decem-
ber 9 through December 14 at Loeb Student Center, described as a
radical conference.

December 11, 1968. SDS joined three other organizations on a leaflet
announcing a Latin-American teach-in at Barnard gym on December
13,1968.

December 13, 1968. SDS at CCNY leafleted for support for radical
high school students and called for demonstration at city hall and
board of education on December 14.

December 18,1968. NYU-SDS sponsored a demonstration at Wash-
ington Square campus protesting alleged "witch-hunt" activities of
college administration.

Examples of other recent activities of SDS in New York City are
as follows:

January 7, 1969. SDS labor project sponsored a picket line at the
Figure Flattery Bra Co., 85 Tenth Avenue, New York City, to sup-
port fired shop steward Felipe De Jesus.

January 8,1969. Same as above.
January 30, 1969. Cosponsored a demonstration at the Spanish

Tourist Office and Spanish Consulate to protest the regime of General
Franco. An effigy of General Franco was burned and resulted in five
arrests.

February 2, 1969. Issued a leaflet discussing the welfare situation.
February 6, 1969. Sponsored a rally at the Columbia University sun

dial in support of the college library workers. The library workers
were holding elections .for the purpose of being unionized under local
1199.

February 8, 1969. Cosponsor of a demonstration at the office of the
Cathedral Parkway Urban Renewal project to protest planned re-
newal of the area around Columbia University.

February 13, 1969. Issued a leaflet at ;VNY for the purpose of
recruiting membershi p.

February 15,1969. Participated in a demonstration sponsored by he
West Side Community Council to protest the urban renewal in the
Columbia University and Morningeide ara.

Februsry 15-16,1969. Cosponsored with the Womens Internationl
Terrorist C.nspimrcy from HE (WITCH) a picket line to protest the
"Bridal Fair" at the Felt Frum, Madison Square Garden.
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February 20, 1969. NYU chapter demonstrated at Washington
S uare campus to protest in support of suspended students who had
taken part in disruptive school activities on December 4, 1968.

February 25, 1969. Columbia University chapter held a rally at the
sun dial to protest the university expansion into the Morningside area.

February 27,1969. Sponsored a demonstration and briefly occupied
and disrupted cases at Dodge and Hamilton Hall at Columbia Uni-
versity. Purpose: End ROTC on campus; end government research
by Columbia University; end military recruiting on campus.

March 5, 1969. Sponsored a protest demonstration against the New
York City Police N :rtment and CCNY for conducting a seminar
concerned with the handling of family disputes.

March 15, 1969. Sponsored a mlly at Columbia University to protest
the planned urban renewal project for the area.

March 17,1969. Sponsored a demontration at the Russian Mission to
protest Russian aggression against China.

March 25, 1969. Columbia University Chapter sponsored a campus
rally and a march through the neighborhood for the purpose of: End
ROTC on campus; end war research; no military recruiting; open
197 vacant apartments to the community; build low-income housing.

March 25, 1969. Columbia University Chapter sponsored a teach-in
at Barnard College to protest Columbia University expansion policies
into the Morningside community.

March 27, 1969. CCNY chapter sponsored a demonstration in sup-
port of Ron McGuire, a student who was arrested and suspended for
his part in anki-ROTC demonstrations on campus.

April 4 1969. Issue of New Left Notes states COlumbia University
chapter pledged $100 at the Austin, Tex., SDS conference.

April 4, 1969. Sponsor of a demonstration outside the Criminal
Building, 100 Centre Street, NYC, to protest the arrest of 21 members
of the lack Panther Party.

April 4,1969. Issue of New Left Notes stAes NYU chapter pledged
$100 at the Austin, Tex. SDS conference.

April 10, 1969. NYU chapter issued a sound device permit for use
in Wshington Square Park. Purpose unknown.

April 11, 1969. Participated in a mass demonstration in front of
the Criminal Court Building, 100 Centre Street, New York City, in
support of the 21 arrested members of the Black Panther Party.

April 12, 1969. Labor Forum of SDS sponsored a meeting to recruit
help for the fight against the State Office Building in Harlem and
fund cutbacks by theState legislature.

April 18, 1969. SDS Labor Committee cosponsored a demonstra-
tion at city hall to protest proposed budget cuteby the New York State
Legslature for hospitals, wefare and city universities.

April 20, 1969. Cosponsored a march from 110th Street and Eighth
Avenue to Columbia University to get community support for Black
Student demand&

April 25,1969. SDS Labor Committeelheld at rally in the garment dis-
trict demanding a minimum wage of $100 per week for garment
worlwrs.

April 26, 1969. Participated in a meeting at the NYU-SDS office,
10 West Fourth Street,.ew York Oity, for the purpose of coordinat-
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ing the efforts of the Afro-American Student Society with SDS in
planning future demonstrations.

April 30, 1969. Columbia University chapter sponsored a rally on
campus to support the Student Afro-American Society and to make
the following demands:

1. Open admission to Columbia University for all black, brown
and white working students.

2. Open 197 vacant apartments held by the university.
3. End Morningside renewal plan.
4. Abolish ROTC.
5. Abolish all military recruiting.
6. End military researh.
7. Free the Black Panther 21.
The rally was followed by a march to the math building to support

students that 'have occupied the building and conducted a sit-in since
8:30 a.m. that day. The march continued to Fayerweather Hall and
approximately 150 persons entered the building, stopped all classes
and in doing so, assaulted three professors. This was followed by an
occupation and sit-in at Fayerweather.

May 3,1969. Sponsored a demonstration at the showroom of Gotham
Ford, 1710 Broadway, Manhattan, to support the United Black
Brothers of Mahwah, N.J., who have called a strike against the Ford
Motor Co. for alleged acts of racism.

May 242 1969. Sponsored a dance at Columbia University to raise
bail for eight Columbia University students who were arrested for
seizing a building on campus.

June 6, 9, 1969. SDS lAbor Committee issued a sound device permit
to hold a rally in the garment district to demand a minimum of $100
per week for garment workers.

The CHAIRMAN. If you have any other comments about these matters
you may make them.

Sergeant CouRTzY. No, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. You certainly have a very interesting statement

with the organization in the beginning and continuing on down.
I haven't read all these incidents but you state all of them are inci-

dents that SDS precipitated or participated in ?
Sergeant CourrN.. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN'. That fact is known to your police force in New

YorkI
Sergeant CoumTNEY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well. I don't believe I have any further

questions.
Do you, Senator?
Senator GmFIN. No. I just want to acknowledge that, particularly

with respect to your statement on the Students for a -Democratic
Society, you and others, who have worked on this obviously have
done a very painstaking and thorough job. You have a lot of very
good information in this statement as well as in the earlier statement.

I want to join with the chairman in expressing to you the apprecia-
tion of our subcommittee for coming here and s ending the fufill day
with the subcommittee.

The CHAMRMAN. For the record, Senator, I think they have done an

27-381 0-49--Pt. 90-- .1A
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excellent job, documenting all these exhibits and documenting every
statement relating to any happening.

I know it took a lot of work. With my experience in this investiga-
tive field I know it took a lot of hard work to put a document like
this together and to be accurate, and I trust you are accurate.

Sergeant COURTNEY. We hope so.
The CHAMMAN. We find very few inaccuracies. That could happen;

one could be inaccurate on one point, trying to do all of this. But over-
all, I think we are receiving some very, very informative and very
active and definitive statements about conditions that prevail.

Again, thank you very much.
Sergeant CoUrrNEY. Mr. Chairman, there is one exhibit that I

omitted. What it consists of is a list of each and every SDS chapter
in the city of New York, including eight high school chapters with
the representatives.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received witlLan appropriate number.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 556" for refer-

ence and follows:)
1XHhMIT No. 55

SDS N.Y. RWIONAL CHAr ma CoNTAcrr LIST

Barnrd-Ann Hoffman, 929 Amsterdam Avm, Apt. 3?, NYC 10025; 663-8818.
Briarcliff College-Carolyn Hines, Briarcliff College, Briarcliff Manor, N.Y.

10610; WI 1 640D.
Brooklyn Colege-Laurle Mamet, c/o Tenney, 915 Washington Ave., Bklyn.

11225; 22-0470. Ira Perelson, 204 E. 25th St., NYC 10010 (Apt 15); 688-4531;
Daryl James, 1T8 SWulvan PI., Bklyn; 287-0113.

Brooklyn Polyteeh-(no chapter) David Woodruff, 75 Ocean Ave., Bklyn,
11225; 287-863

CONY-Ron Tabor, 419 W. 115th St., Apt. 58, NYC 10025; 666-8624; Peter
Wilcox, 5067 W. 191st St., Apt. 64; 927-9304.

Columbla-SDS Otice, 200 W 108th St., NYC 10025; 663-4010; Juan Gonzalez,
685 Riverside Dr., NiC; 926-4344.

Fordbam--SDS office, P.O. Box 80G, Fordham University, Bronx, NY 10458;
Ivio Banac 99-41 64th Ave., Rego Park, NY 11874; TW 6 5858

Hoftra-Loren Bialek, c/o Steve Ault, 2717 Shore Dr., Merrick, NY 1156
516-MA 8 701&

Hunter downtown-Paul Weinberg, i. Daniel Low Terrace, QP, Staten Island,
N.Y. 10801; 981-8551.

King*oro Manhattan Beach-Gerry Tenney, 915 Washington Ave., Brooklyn,
NY 409-1914.

KIngeboro community West lnd-Jean Milman, 7701 Bay Pkwy., Brooklyn,
NY 11214 23-9220.

Lehman College (Hunter College) Frank Lagana, 88 Parkway Court, Brook-
lyn, 769-9866.

Long Island University--John Sowinski, 4--16 11th Ave., Brooklyn, 11219,
QE8-7878&

Manhattan Community College--Helen Tocoe, 1485 Waivy Ave., Bronx 10469,

ManMattaville College-Louise Barrett, Founders Hall, Purchase, NY, 1.14-
946400.

Mill. college of Education-Nancy Schaer, Mills coll. of Ed., 66 5th Ave. NYC1oo11.
Nasmu Com. Col. SDS--Stewart Ave., Gardezi City, NY; Christopher Madigan,

209 Devinehlre, New Hyde Park NY 11040 516-PL-2-4508.
New Palt*--Carloe Fernandez, 124 Huguenot St., New Palt., NY 12581, 914-256-12M
New Roch~la--Eileen Clavin, Box 111. New Rochelle, 10801.
New School Graduate-Naomi Jaffee, 1( Nofolk St., NYC 674-8712.
New York City Community College, N. Flisman, 005 W. 111 St. c/o Jon Katz

M02-1O88i
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NYU downtown-Steve Haliwell and Ann Summerfeld, 510 W. 100th St.,
NY, UN4-4345.

NYU uptown-Dave Katzman, Dennis O'Neil, Imre Kepes, John FNzpenic,
1889 Sedgewick Ave., Bronx, Apt 140 NY 878-9849.

Pace--Steve Mendel, 1100 Grand Concourse, Bronx, NY 992-379.
Pratt-Arnold Levln, 175 W. 93 St. Apt. 3A, NYC 10025 R19-2613.
Queens College-Josh Feldman, 2939 Wilson Ave., Bronx 10469 0L2-6439.
Queensboro--Lora Kanin, 260-60 75th Ave., Glen Oaks 11014 Pl1-52.
Richmond Coll.-Bob Feldman, 200 W. 100th St NYC Apt 5A NYC.
Rockefetler Univ.-Rick Nagen, Riockefeller U. NYC 10021 860-1436.
Stoneybrook-David Gersb, James Coil. C-209, SUNY at Stoneybrook, Stony.

brook, NY 11790.
Southampton College: Jon Lichtman, Southampton CoUege of LIU, Southamp-

ton, Box 93.
Suffolk Community College: Thomas Hussey, P.O. Box 1019, Stonybrook, NY

11790 516-0M13.
Bronx Community College: Mama Epstein, 3900 Greystone Ave., Bronx, NY

1046&
Sarah Lawrence College: Carmen Chow, 400 Riverside Drive, NYC, NY 663-

345&
HIGH SCHOOL OHAPTEIS

East Meadow High-Carl Goldberg, 1516 Andrews Lane, East Meadow, N.Y.
11554.

James Madison High-Laurie Brandt, 1716 Ave. 0, Bklyn, NY DE9-7031.
Jerleho High School-Frank Slxt, 68 16th St, Jericho, NY.
Malvern High-Margie Steiner, 247 Rider Ave., Mitvern, NY 11565 516-590-

6287.
New Rochelle High-David Yohalem, 192 Beachmont Dr., New Rochelle, NY

10804 914-632-065.
Roslyn High School-Lauren Berdy, 19 Hummingbird Dr., Roslyn, NY 11576,

5168-W44.
VA'lloy Stream High-Russ Halley, 6.5 Chestnut St.. Malverne, NY IY 9-1486.

OTHE REGIONAL CONTACTS

Up Agalnt the Vall [deleted]-10th St., near Ave B, NYC, NY 533-5 .
Rat-201 U. 4th St., NYC 228-4460.
Liberation News Service-c/o Jenks, 200 Claremont Ave. #51, NYC, NY 10027

749-2200.
Newsreel Project-Box 302, Canal Street Station, NYC, NY 10013 524-4570.
High School Union-T East 17th St., NYC, NY 255-1075.
GAW--c/o Jerry Badenee, SDS regional office, 181 Prince St., NYC, NY 10012

674-8310.
MDS-225 Lafayette St., NYC, NY 10012; 962-4519.
Radio Free People--c/o Peter Sutbelm, 622-4092.
NACLA-Box 57, Cathedral Station, NYC, NY 10025 749-0513.
National SDS, 1608 W. Madison St., Chicago Il. 60612 812-666-874.
NY Regional SDB, 181 Prince St., NYC NY 10012 212-874-8810.
T1e CHAIRMAN. Very well. Call your next witness.
Mr. ADLERMAN. Lieutenant Reichert.
The CHAIRMAN. Be sworn, please.
You do solemnly swear the evidence you shall give before this Senate.

subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you GodI

Lieutenant RIcimmr. I do.

TESTIMONY OF LT. GLENN L. RE IRT

The CHAIRMAN. Identify yourself for the record, please, sir.
Lieutenant REICIp.RT. My name is Glenn L. Reichert, a lieutenant of

police, Denver, Colo. Presently, I am in command of the intelligence
division. I have been a police officer for 18 years.
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The CHAIRMAN. You have prepared statements, have you?
Lieutenant REICHERT. I do.
The CIAIRMAN. The one I have before me is prepared with reference

to Students for a Democratic Society.
Lieutenant REICHERT. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. I will have the clerk present to the witness this

statement. Examine it and state if that is your statement.
(Document handed to the witness.)

he CHAIRMAN. Is that the statement you have prepared ?
Lieutenant REICHERT. This is the statement I prepared, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I present you another with the title written on it,

"Black Panthers." Did you propose to testify with respect to the Black
Panthers?

Lieutenant REICHElrr. Yes, sir; I did.
The CHAIRMAN. Present this statement to the witness, please.
(Document handed to the witness.)
Lieutenant REICHERT. This is the statement I prepared.
The CHAIRMAN. Are you now willing to state under oath with

respect to each statement that the facts and information contained
therein, the statements, are all true, according to the best of your
knowledge and belief, and do you so state under oath ?

Lieutenant REICHERT. I do, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I ask unanimous consent that these statements may

be printed in the record as presented by the witness under oat-i, sub-*ect to further interrogation of the witness by interrogatories, if you
ike.

Any member of the committee may have questions for clarification,
or questions challenging anything in the statement.

We will undertake to submit questions to the witness in writing for
him to reply to under the oath he has taken today.

Should anything develop that is highly controversial, if any member
so thinks, we can have the witness return for interrogation.

I would like to do that in order to try to expedite the work of the
committee. Otherwise, we couldn't get through today with all that. we
now have scheduled. We have advanced some testimony that we in-
tended to hear next week in order to accommodate others who were
interested.

If that is satisfactory, I would like to receive these statements and
let them be printed in the record as the sworn testimony of the witness.

Then we can ask him a few questions, if there are any questions,
and then let him be excused until or unless he is requested to come
back.

Do I hear objection ?
Senator GiiN. No; Mr. Chairman.
The CHAMAN. I thank the Senator.

STUDENTh FOR A DEMOCRATIC SOCIETY

UNIVERSITY OF DENVER

Lieutenant RzICHEmr. The Students for a Democratic Society at the
University of Denver first applied for a probationary charter, Febru-
ary 8, 197, to be recognized As a student campus group. The group
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never has achieved permanent status at the university. Presently, they
are on a 1-year probationary status beginning February 11, 1969, and
cannot be considered for a charter until February 1970.

The D.U. Chapter has never been large nor very effective. The same
members have been active in the draft resistance, stop the war commit-
tees, and have done some work in attempting to organize high school
chapters.

The significant incident in the history of the SDS at the University
of Denver took place April 30, 1968, beginning at 9 am.

This was a takeover of the admissions and records office in the ad-
ministrations building by ap roximately 60 persons, including some
nonstudents. These indiividuals were sitting in and blocking fire access
routes, and generally disrupting the university business.

At 9:15 a.m., the dean of students, Miss Barbara Mertz, made the
following statement:

May I have the courtesy of your attention? You have a very important decision
to make. You have made your point by being in this office. This is disruptive. You
will 'be given 5l minutes to decide whether or not you want to remain.

If you remain, you will be considered dismissed from the university. Each
person should give this serious individual thought. I know some of you have
thought about it a great deal. We will wait 5 minutes for you to meditate and
make your choice. Fgach person will want to decide for himself if it is worth it.

The group continued to disrulpt the office.
At 9:30 a.m., Director of Security Wayne Littrell, addressed the

group and informed the group they were in violation of certain city
ordinances and furnished copies of the ordinance to all involved.

At 9:40 a.m., Mr. Littrell called C*pt. John Hindes of the Denver
Police Department and apprised him of the existing situation. Captain
Hindes and the necessary units of police as had been previously ar-
ranged moved into position on campus.

At 9:55 a.m., Dean Mertz made another statement:
You have another important choice to make, we do not want to use the city

ordinance, but we will if we have to. If anyone wants or chooses to leave now,
you may do so and you will be given the following letter.

I quote the letter:
April 30, 1968: It has been clearly defined to you that cooperative non.

disruptive behavior was expected in connection with activities today. In spite
of such warning, you have chosen to continue actions out of line with expectations.

Therefore, you are to consider yourself dismissed from the University of
Denver, effectively immediately. You may appeal this decision to the university
of conduct review committee if you wish.

Request for such review should reach me by Friday afternoon, May 3. We re-
gret that you have placed yourself in this position, and we mean this most
sincerely.

A number of individuals accepted the letter and left at this time.
Forty persons did not and were arrested at that time.

All students participating in this demonstration were expelled from
school. Exhibit (1) News article: All appealed the decision and the
result of the appeal resulted in a lessening of the severity of the decision
but still netted 1-year suspensions.

The charges against the demonstrators were dismissed in court how-
ever, the administrative action of the university regarding the suis-
pensions has been upbqld.



4 16

In rsponse to school leaders who ask the question, "what can I do?"
Here is a p rime example of what direct action and a little courage can
accomplish. From a police officer's standpoint, I cannot help but feel
not only did Chanceor Mitchell establish the administration as the
"one" in charge, he may have saved the police hundreds of man-hours
in policing future demonstrations. There has been no further trouble.

Several students have told me that they feel because standards have
been maintained, the degrees earned at the University of Denver will
have greater value and significance than those degrees from schools
where standards have been let down and disruption is the day-to-day
practice.

UNIVERSITY OF COLORADO

The SDS chapter at the University of Colorado is the strongest fac-
tion of all the State schools. At the recent SDS national council in
Austin, Tex., the University of Colorado SDS was represented by 27
persons. At this same national council, Klonsky was reported to have
stated that the Boulder SDS chapter is the strongest in the Nation,
and has the largest national membership-64---in the country.

The SDS first applied for recognition as a campus group February
8, 1966. However, the fall of 1967 was the beginning of noticeable
activity by SDS on the campus.

SDSis organized on a local, regional, and national basis. The struc-
ture of the organization is loose, with emphasis on organizing to meet
local needs.

The local SDS chapters are fairly autonomous but do receive guid-
ance from the regional and national SDS offices. The local chapters are
not obligated to follow directives from the regional or national offices
if they choose not to.

Chapters are expected, however, to operate within the broad limits
of policy set by the national convention and the national council.
Points of conflict should be referred to the national council and a
procedure established to make the issue public to the organization.

A most important aspect of SDS is the fact that the local chapter
is organized to derive the greatest response from the noncommitted.
To be a member of a local chapter you do not have to be a national
member. Local chapters are normally structured around a few hard-
core SDS national members who are committed to developing SDS
ideology. The rest of the chapter generally represents a cross-section of
'"alienated" individuals. The "hard-core" has the responsibility of
being the catalyst to radicalize others into action, that is to educate.

The regional SDS organization comprises a grouping of local chap-
ters to coordinate their activities. The regional offices are in Ann Arbor,
Mich.; Cambridge, Mass. Newark N.J.; 131 Prince, New York, N.Y.;
upstate New York; 308 Stewart Avenue, Ithaca, N.Y.; Los Angeles,
Calif.; Chicago, Ill.; Dallas, Tex., and in Washington, D.C.

The prime responsibilities of the regional structure are to coordinate,
organize new chapters and to educate-radicalize--within its area.

The regional office has officers elected at the SDS regional conven-
tion. The most important office is that of "regional traveler." The re-
gional travelers tour the region at their own expense, subsidized by the
sale of SDS literature.
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Funds for the regional offices come from donations or levies from
chapters within the region.

In between regional conventions, the regional business is conducted
by an interim committee of delegates elected by the local chapters.
This committee directs the actions of the regional travelers: John
Buttney and Bruce Goldberg are regional travelers from the Univer-
sity of Colorado.

he national SDS structure serves as a forum for New Left Debate
annual conventions, national council meetings, discuss and vote upon
resolutions which delegates then take back to their local chapters for
implementation. The national organization lacks power and must rely
on persuasion to make local chapters conform to national policy. Prob-
ably the most important function of the national structure in relation
to SS organization is radical education. The national SDS is a prolific
pamphleteer. The national structure is also responsible for publishing
the "New Left Notes." Exhibit 2, SDS and other documents.

Within the ranks of SDS are a variety of political positions, social-
ists anarchists, Communists and humanist liberals.

National membership permits representation at the annual National
Convention on the basis of one delegate for every five national SDS
members in the chapter. The importance of national membership is re-
fleeted in the national annual convention because of members of the
Progressive Labor Party and the Young Socialist Alliance who also
hold national membership in SDS. These members are committed to
radical causes, are more concerned about SDS policy, have a dispro-
portionate attendance at the annual national convention. Because of
this dedication P.L.P. and Y.S.A. have great influence in deciding who
the national officers are to be.

The national council is the "Governing Board" of National SDS.
The national council is composed of: (1) representatives from chap-
ters based on a ratio of one representative for each 25 national mem-
bers; (2) the 11 national officers; (3) elected liaison representatives
from -associated groups; (4) liaison representatives from fraternal or-
ganizations; (5) nonorganized SDS members' representatives certi-
fied by national or regional offices; and (6) national staff (without
vote). "In all cases, national council members and liaison represents-
tives must be members of SDS." The national council meets quarterly.
The national council is responsible for budget, appointment of com-
mittee chairmen, appointment of representatives to other organiza-
tions, determine priorities, suspend chapters, and so forth.

Again, the greater interest of certain groups, P.L.P., in being na-
tional members, causes disproportionate representation on the national
council.

The National Interim Committee is composed of the 11 national
officers of SDS and their decisions are subject to approval by the na-
tional council. N.I.C. oversees the selection of publications of SDS and,
therefore, has much influence of the radical education program.

National SDS has 11 officers, eight of which are honorary, including
the president and the vice president. The three key positions are na-
tional secretary, education and interorganizational secretaries. The
national secretary is responsible for implementation of SDS programs,
organizing and leading SDS activity. The education secretary is
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responsible for the radical education program. The interorganizational
secretary has the duty of coordinating SDS and other organizations.

Special emphasis has been placed on developing cordial relation-
ships with the Black Panther Party. The interorganizational secre-
tary is also responsible for relations between SDS and the Cuban Gov-
ernment. SDS members are reported to be in Cuba the year around.
The University of Colorado SDS member Bruce Goldberg recently
reported to have returned from a trip to Cuba.

For any meaningful evaluation of local SDS chapters, it is important
to have some idea of the aforementioned organizational and inter-
chapter relationships involved.

The local chapters comprise both "hard-core" and local sympathizers
who may or may not be national members. The local and regional
chapters are extremely flexible. This is paralleled by the national or-
ganization composed exclusively of hard-core dues-paying National
members. The National organization is more rigid and demanding.
. In reading SDS literature, it is readily apparent that SDS has
no clear-cut ideology. About the only thing that is certain is it is a
radical group that is anything but democratic.

The SDS chapter at the -University of Colorado was host to the
national council, October 11 through 13 1968. Some of the workshop
subjects were Czechoslovakia, Labor, Election Protests, Draft. Resis-
tance, Campus Organization, High School Organization and Expan-
sion Internationalism and G.I. organization.

Clark W. Bouton, a former professor at CU, was faculty sponsor
of SDS and was active and participated in a demonstration against
the Central Intelligence Agency on October 25, 1967. His contract
with the university was not renewed. He is alleged to have accepted a
teaching assignment at San Joso State College, Calif. Bouton is No. 12
on the chart and has not yet been uncovered. _

Some high points of possible interest much as in the labor workshop
were suggestions by the Progressive Party faction that SDS become
involved in unions. The P.L.P. student labor action project, S.L.A.P.
resolution was not passed by the national council.

The draft resistance workshop encouraged going into the ghettos
to counsel Negroes and poor whites on how to avoid the draft. Rather
than go to Canada, if draft was inevitable, members were encouraged
to enter the Armed Forces and work for the SDS from within.

On high school and college campus organizations, it was proposed
that SDS employ a full-time coordinator for high schools to operate
out of the Los Angeles regional office. His job would be to assist SDS
members doing high school work throughout the country and to pub-
lish regular reports on the national outlook. The east side service or-
ganisation monopolized much of the college workshop. This group
ad-vocates violent disruption of the establishment.

The workshop on G.J. organization was quite lengthy and covered
several points. Contact G.I.'s through the USO and once a G.I. is
contacted inform him of his rights, explain the imperialistic, capi-
talistic aspect of the war in Vietnam and so forth. Attacks against the
ROTC were discussed and it was feft the better approach is to attack
the institution and not individual members.

The aim of all contacts with G.I.'s o bring about subversion from
within. One method suggested to iynplement this subversion from
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within would be to put sugar in the gas tanks of military vehicles
during civil disorders to prevent the movement of troops.

A pamphlet was passed out at this meeting by the Progressive Labor
Pary individuals explaining sabotage. Exhibit 3, P.L.P. pamphlet.

The talk of disruption by SDS has been more than just talk. The
night of July 12, 1968, dynamite was set off at Elmwood School and
at the Denver Police garage. The prime suspect is an individual that
has attended SDS meetings and the SDS national council meetings in
October. We do not have sufficient evidence at this time to present a case
to the district attorney.

The Boulder Police Department also considers this same party as
responsible for a bomb set off on the roof of Boulder City Hall.
City Hall. Exhibit 4 (Photo)

SDS has planned and carried out many disruptive activities in
the Denver area. Protests against the war during a visit by Vice Presi-
dent Humphrey; SDS members were arrested for disrupting at the
New Customs Building where recruiting and selective service inductees
are processed. On one occasion, the chained and locked the doors.

At Colorado State University, November 18, 1968, students and
nonstudents took over a building on campus. Fifteen students were
arrested and charged with second-degre burglary. One of those
arrested was Cameron David Bishop. Bishop was active in SDS at
the Colorado State University. He was also well known to SDS stu-
dents at the University of Colorado. He is now on the FBI list of 10
most wanted criminals.

January 18, 1969, a large explosion occurred at 5400 Brighton
Boulevard, Commerce City, Colo. This is coated just two blocks from
Denver city limits. This explosion ruptured two 18,000-gallon above-
ground storage tanks. Also destroyed was a nearby metal building.

[Exhibit 5--photo.] Monday, January 20, 1969, 12:10 a.m., at West
10th and Zenia Street, Jefferson County, just west of Denver, all four
legs of a 230,000-volt electric transmission tower were blown in two.
This caused the tower to fall into a 13,000-volt distribution line, caus-
ing an electrical outage for about 1 hour. [Exhibit 6--photo.]

Saturday, January 25, 1969, 2:25 a.m., one leg of a 230,000-volt elec-
tric transmission tower was blown in two. This tower was located at
South Kearney and East, Caley Avenue in Arapahoe County just
southeast of Denver.

The other three legs had 14 sticks of dynamite attached to each
l g but failed to detonate. [Exhibit 7-photo.]

Tuesday January 28, 1969, at 1:40 a.m., at East 104th Avenue
and the Platte River, all four legs of a 230,000-volt electric trans-
mission tower were blown in two. rExhibit 8-photo.]

This same date at 2:30 a.m., all four legs of a 115,000-volt electric
transmission located at 16th and the Platte River were blown in two.[Exhibit 9---photo.]Cameron David Bishop has been charged with sabotage as a result
of the January 20 bombing and is currently on the FBI 10 most
wanted list.

SDS at the University of Colorado has apparently completed a
cycle, Dr. S. I. Hayakawa attempted to speak on the University of Col-
orado campus, March 3,1969. The SDS, with considerable aid from the
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Black Panther Party, were able to prevent Dr. Hayakawa from
speaking.

The tactics used by these people brought about two things. One
is that at a rally sponsored by SDS several hundred SDS types
showed up, but also 00 or so other students were there and voted
down most every demand set forth by the SDS.

This was a very demoralizing blow to the SDS chapter. [Exhibit
10-Newsletter.]

Of far greater consequence is the fact that on May 23 the board
of regents announced they had voted to disaffiliate the SDS chapter
from the university.

This may prove to be a crippling blow as most of the SDS chapters
at other schools in the State are small and derived much of their
strength from the University of Colorado chapter.

There should be no illusions that if SDS should fade away that
the radicals will lessen their attack. They will take another name and
resume as if nothing had ever happened.

BLACK PANTH R PARTY

Very briefly, I would like to present to the committee how the
Denver Black Panther Party was formed and some of the party's
pertinent activities. During the summer of 1967, Lauren Watson or-
ganized a Black Panther Party with meetings being held usually
at 1737 East 31st Avenue. The meetings were attended by 25 to
36 persons. This group at that time was not allied with the National
Black Panther Party in Oakland, Calif. The meetings consisted main-
ly of talk of violence and white hate.

A group known as "Sundiata" which is reported to mean "Hunger-
ing Lion' in Swahili, also met at 1787 East 31st Avenue. This group
was supposed to teach Afro culture and history. [Exhibit I, copy
of Sundiata.] In reality, it was spending much of its time teaching
white hate. [Exhibit I.]

Membership in both the Panthers and the Sundiata dwindled to
the point where they practically ceased to exist during the months of
196T-68. The lone exception was Lauren Watson and he insisted that
he was still a Black Panther.

Early in 1968, the Intelligence Division of the Denver Police De-
partment received information that black militants were holding
meetings at least weekly and called themselves members of SNOC.
We began a surveillance and were able to determine that the meetings
were held principally at .he following addresses: 3401 Franklin Street,
a meeting place for a club called Au Natural. rSee exhibit II, a news
account of the formation of the club] : 8022 Williams Street, 3000 Fil-
more at that time the -home of Joe Boyd, Sr., and a335 Deieter, the
home of Sorl Shead.

Security was maintained at these meetings. On two separate oc-
casions, persons attending these meetings ran from the meeting place
to check on police officers in the vicinity.

The nucleus of the Denver Black Panther hierarchy attended these
meetings, Lauren Watson, Steve Shead, Sorl Shead, and James Young.

The SNOC group split up as an outgrowth of the promotion of a
plan called CALM- (community action by local marshals). This was
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an effort by Joe Boyd, Sr., to establish separate patrols composed ofminority people in minority areas to replace the police. The Denver
Police Department vigorously resisted the proposal from its incep-
tion for many reasons, not the least of which was the participation of
known militants. [Exhibit III, New Account, July 7, 1968.]

The patrols were instituted on an unofficial and unsanctioned basis
the last week of June 1968.

On June 29, 1968, Denver police officers were involved in a con-
frontation with armed patrols in the Holly Shopping Center which
is located in the 3300 block Holly Street. [Exhibit IV, news account
relating the events of the arrest of Sorl Shead.]

Police were attempting to arrest a young Negro female running
from a Safeway store carrying a frozen turkey. Sorl Shead was carry-
ing a weapon on his hip and attempted to prevent the arrest. Numer-
ous other -individuals were observed carrying guns at this time. Shead
was arrested and charged with interferring with the police and resist-
ing arrest. Shead was acquitted in municipal court of the charge.

July 25, 1968, Lauren Watson sent a letter to the editors of several
newspapers in which he announced that the Black Panther Party and
SNOCJ were withdrawing from the CALM proposal. (Exhibit V,
ldter published in the Denver Chronicle, July 25, 1968.]

The Panthers recruited heavily and their membership rose to well
over a hundred members. It was also during this time period that the
Denver Black Panther Party became affiated with the National
BPP. [Exhibit VI, literature from Oakland retreat November 16,
1968.]

The Denver Black Panther Party first was headquartered at 2835
Welton Street in Denver. They moved from there to 3401 Franklin
Street which was the address of the club "Au Natural" during No-
vember 1968. This is the present address of this organization. Chair-
man, Lauren Watson, DPD No. 71975 and his wife, Mary Lou Brooks
Watson, deputy minister of culture reside at 2835 Welton. The deputy
minister of defense is James Elbert Young, DPD No. 67152. The
assistant deputy minister of defense 'is Youn 's wife, Virginia Young,
DPD No. 115666. Gerald Dixon, DPD No. 71790 is deputy minister
of treasury. Sorl Shead, DPD No. 87337 is deputy minister of finance,
Ronnell Stewart is deputy minister of information. Russell Simpson,
deputy minister of religion. Steve Shead, DPD No. 87339 is the deputy
minister of labor. Judy Benton is the deputy minister of education.
Marshall Chambers, DPD No. 153979, is the field marshal and Ken-
neth Franklin is the chief of staff.

See exhibit VII, news accounts from various papers, including the
Panther News, and a bulletin announcing a coming demonstration to
identify the following person: Lauren Watson, Ronnell Stewart,
Russell Simpson, and Judy Benton.

Exhibit VIII, Rocky Mountain News photo taken March 7 at the
University of Colorado at a rally demanding amnesty for protesters
arrested at the Dr. Hayakawa incident, March 3.

This photo shows Gerald Dixon, Lauren Watson, Sorl Shead, and
Yusuf.

Exhibit IX LETS bulletin from Cheyenne, Wyo., Police De-
partment re Lauren Watson, Mylas Stokes, Joe Martin, Marshall
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Chambers, and Mary Lou Brooks Watson traveling in a 1967 Ford,
1968 Colorado license BA 9899.

The data for identifying the officers comes from their own state-
ments to the news media as well as from several confidential sources
that have proved to be reliable in the past..

The Black Panther Pary newspaper is being brought in and sold
in Denver. The Panther Party in Denver is not a solvent group. One
source of income is from the sale of this newspaper, which is sold
for 25 cents each copy. The Panther headquarters had been without
utilities, lights, gas, and a telephone for most of March 1969, because
of nonpayment of bills. April 7, 1969, these utilities were paid up and
operating. A confidential source informed us that the Oakland office
had sent 500 copies of the Black Panther News to Denver without
charge in an effort for the Denver group to bolster their finances.

At an antiwar demonstration held April 26 at the State capitol.
several young Negroes were observed selling the Panther News.

There is a real danger that the type of propaganda set -forth in this
paper, over a period of time will completely alienate many young
black people from the American society. This is certainly the aim of
this paper. During January 1969, the Denver Black Panther Party
had a membership of about 140. In line with a national purge of
members, which was reported in the Panther News, January 25, 1969,
the Denver party membership has been reduced to possibly 20 or 30.
There is one point to note and that is that membership fluctuates
greatly. The number of members seems to be proportional to the num-
ber of incidents the Panthers can create, and the amount of news cov-
erage given the Panthers as a result of these incidents.

The Denver Police Department has had many confrontations with
the Black Panthers. I would like to very briefly relate several minor
ones, chiefly to show the national character of the party.

January 16, 1969, the Black Panthers became involved in a school
boycott at Cole Junior High. This school is located one block from
the Panthers' headquarters. Disturbances arose both in the morning
and the afternoon, necessitating that arrests be made. A total of five
Panthers were arrested. One party arrested gave his name as Charles
Henry, address: 3401 Franklin, the Panther headquarters. His true
name is Alfred Hassan, Jr., DPD No. 155542. He is a parole violator
and is awaiting extradition to California. He is known as a Panther
in Los Angeles.

Another party arrested at this time was one Marvin Williams,
DPD No. 152273, wanted by the Des Moines, Iowa, police, and is a
known militant in Des Moines. Williams was returned to Des Moines
February 20, 1969, on a fugitive warrant. Williams' brother, Stanley,
also from Des Moines, is an active member of the Denver Black Pan-
ther Party at this time.

June 5, 1969, Landon Robert Williams and Rory B. Hithe were
arrested at the Panther headquarters, 301 Franklin, on a Federal
warrant, charging interstate flight to avoid prosecution. These parties
are wanted in connection with a torture murder case in New Haven,
Conn., of a suspected Black Panther informer.

Marvin Adam Johnson, DPD No. 58983, was arrested for inter-
fering with a police officer, November , 196& Johnson was with Lau-
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ren Watson at the time of his arrest. Johnson is a known Black Pan-
ther in Jersey City, N.J. Johnson returned to Now Jersey before his
county court trial.

Johnnie Martin, DPD No. 154629, was arrested by the Denver
police, December 4, 1968 for investigation of possession of narcotics
and a hold for fugitive detail. Martin is also a known Black Panther
in Jersey City, N.J. Martin was convicted in Denver, March 28, 1969,
for possession of narcotics.

A major disturbance precipitated as a result of Panther activity,
took place September 12 and 13, 1968, as a result of this confrontation.
One man was shot and later died as a result of his wounds. Several
other persons were injured, including three police officers. There were
more than 40 arrests, including seven persons known to the intelli-
gence bureau as Black Panthers.

A white businessman, operating a dry cleaning establishment at 2018
East 28th Avenue, had been involved in a dispute for several days
with a young Negro high school student.

September 12, 1968, at 3:40 p.m., Panther member Stanley Lee
Williams entered the establishment and demanded to know what
went on between him-the businessman-and the student. An argu-
ment ensued. Williams left and returned with about 15 other Negroes.
Police were called but before they could arrive, the merchant was
struck in the face and had to flee with a female clerk out the back door.
Upon the arrival of the police, the business had been, to use the words
of one officer, demolished. The windows were broken, the cash
register and phone hurled into the street, clothes scattered on the floor,
sidewalk, and street. The place was in a shambles.

Four arrests were made when the police arrived: Stanley l~e
Williams, Steve Shead, Cornelius Webb and Frank Bailey.

During this time a crowd gathered, Sgt. L. K. Ballinger observed
four or five Negro males circulating through the crowd wearing the
Panther insignia, a .50 caliber bullet. Exhibit XI-a bullet used by
the Panther Party as a Panther symbol. These parties demand loudly
to know who had been arrested and cursed the officers at the scene.

The officers managed to have the dry cleaner's boarded up and it
appeared the crowd would disperse, so the officers left the area. Shortly
afterwards, they had to return as the cleaner's was broken into again.
What little clothing that had not been taken at first, was stolen at this
time.

This period, the crowd was estimated at about 300 people and from
this time on the disturbance escalated rapidly. Rocks and bottles were
thrown at the officers. Officer M. L. Sorenson, while wearing a gas
mask, was hit in the face with a brick. Glass had to be removed from his
face. Officer R. D. Akins was hit by a brick. Upon Captain Smith's
arrival at the scene, a fire bomb was thrown from a passing car and
landed at his feet and began burning. Several Molotov cocktails were
thrown but didno damage.

Before this disturbance was brought under control at I a.m., it
was necessary to use 50 police officers and to use gas several times to
disperse the crowd.

At approximately the same time, this disturbance began at 4 p.m.,
another incident was taking place at Panther Headquarters, 2885
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Welton. A four-man police unit observed several parties getting into an
auto at the rear of the Panther Headquarters and one appeared to be
carrying a rifle. The officers immediately proceeded to check out the
auto and its occupants. This caused quite a stir as people began running
in and out of 2835 Welton, some carrying weapons. There were eight
parties in the car, one adult and seven juveniles. Also found in the car
was a loaded Winchester Model 70, caliber 30-06 rifle and many wine
bottles and wicks for making Molotov cocktails. The driver of the car,
Billy Hamilton, was arrested and the seven juveniles were placed in
juvenile hall.

Officers obtained a search warrant for the premises and a search
was made oi 2835 Welton. A .38 Colt Cobra No. 234381, and a 6.35 auto-
matic made in Czechoslovakia, No. 99450, were found as were two
used gas masks and some ammunition. Most of the weapons described
by the juveniles had been removed from 2835 Welton. Exhibit XII,
weapons and gas masks seized at 2835 Welton.

As a result of the arrests of the seven juveniles and statements given
by them to Detective Metzler, plus the circumstances surrounding the
arrest, that is, the guns and the bottles and wicks, Lauren Watson,
James E. Young and John A. Thomas were arrested at 2835 Welton
and charged with contributing to the delinquency of a minor.

Because of the disturbances September 12, all days off were cancelled
for September 13 and rather than eight-hour shifts the men worked 12
hours. September 13 was comparatively quiet until about 11:00 p.m.
At 11:12 p.m., firemen responded to a fire at 2755 Welton. Police
responding with firemen reported unknown persons were shooting
at the firemen. During the next. two hours, there was a major confronta-
tion between police and Panthers in the vicinty of 26th and Welton.
This is primarily an older business area, near downtown Denver.

Some older homes and apartments are also located in this vicinity.
Numerous incidents of vandalism and assaults were reported to police
through the downtown area and northeast. area of Denver. The police
helicopter was hit by rifle fire.

Exhibit XIII news account of sniping. Before the disturbance was
over, a sniper was shot by police and later died of his wounds. Pat
Robert Steeley, operating with a four-man unit. saw a man with a
rifle in the 800 block of 23rd Street at 2 a.m. his party had just
shot and killed a dog which was the reason that the o cers' attention
was directed to this individual. As the officers drove towards him, this
part fired at the police and then ran between some houses. Officer
Steely pursued and shouted for the party to halt and when he did
not, the officer fired, wounding him with a shotgun. A .22 caliber rifle
was found between the building near where this party identified as
James Lee Sheppard fell wounded. Sheppard died one month later. A
Grand Jury cleared Officer Steeley of any wrong-doing in this mutter.

In a separate incident, Black Panther James E. Young wus arrested
and charged with assault on s police officer as a result of a sniping
incident at 27th and Welton. Trial still pending at this time.

Frank Bailey was allowed to plead nolo contendere to section 152.12
as a result of the September 12 arrests. Cornelius Webb, Stanley
Williams, and Steve Shead are awaiting trial. Lauren Watson was
acquitted of a contributing to delinqueAcy charge because of the refusal
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of the juveniles involved to testify. The cases against James Young
and John Thomas cannot be prosecuted without these witnesses.

The principal activity of the Denver Panther Party for the past
several months has been on campuses at several area colleges.

At a speech at Colorado State Colege, April 4, 1969, Watson made
his standard speech along Black Panthers Party linrs. Blacks have to
destroy the slavemaster, refers to police as pigs, and referred to the
white American as the most unacceptable man on the face of the
earth. Exhibit XV Report of Watson's speech from the college news-
paper, "The Independent."

Paul Chambers is the head of 1he Black Student Alliance at Colo-
rado State University at Fort Collins. Lauren Watson has advised
the C.S.U. Black Students Alliance in demands made on the univer-
sity by the BSA and MACE (Mexican-American Committee foi
Equality). Paul Chambers is the brother of Marshall Chambers of
the Denver Black Panthers Part

Watson and other Panthers have spent a considerable amount of
time at the University of Colorado assisting the Afro-American Stu-
dent Association headed by Charles Big-germ This activity has re-
sulted in, among other things, the disruption of Dr. S. I. Hayakawa's
speech at the university March 3,1969. Exhibit XVI (photo).

This disruption began as an SDS function but did receive strong
support from the Denver Black Panther Party. As a result of this
disturbance, SDS members John Buttny and Brian McQuerry were
expelled from school.

Through the planning stages of the model cities program in Denver,
several Black Panthers were on the resident participation commit-
tees. The per diem payroll of July 25, 1968, reflects the following
Panthers as receiving pay: Frank Bailey, Lauren Watson, and Stanley
Lee Williams on the steering committee. Steve Shead was on the
Economic Development Committee and his brother Sorl Shead is a
member of the Police Community Relations Committee. Frank Gil-
ford served on the Vocational Education Committee. Exhibit XVII.

Lt. L. C. Gebhardt during this period of times, was assigned to
the Manager of Safety and Excise Office. Lt. Gebhardt worked as
a liaison between the police department and the Model Cities Police
Community Relations Committee. IU Gebhardt attended a meeting,
July 13, 1968, and as a result of this meeting, wrote a letter to the
then Manager of Safety, Howard Phillips. I would like to present
a copy of this letter as Exhibit XVIII.

Partly as a result of this letter and partly because of Lt Gebhardt's
opposition to some of the resident proposals of the committee, Sorl
Shead moved that It. Gebhardt be isked not to return to the Police
Community Relations Committee. Exhibit XIX, See copy of minutes
of August 20,1968.

June 12, 1969: I received information from a confidential source
that there was to be a BPP meeting in Oakland, California, from
IJuly 8 through July 21. This source stated that Denver Panthers
were to attend and had been directed to bring as many guns as pos-
sible, primarily high-powered rifles.

June 15, 1969: During the early hours, Paternaks Loan Office, 1842
Larimer, was burglarized and 40 rifles were reported stolen.
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Our sources indicated these rifles were intended to be taken to Oak-
laUnd per the directive received from the National Black Panther head-
quarters. Denver police, acting on confidential information, were able
to recover 32 of these weapons from 3340 Monroe Street. June 18, 1969,
they were hidden in an apartment of a young woman reported to be
the girl friend of a Panther. Several address books found in the apart-
ment listed the names of known Black Panthers.

I think from this, though admittedly short briefing of the Black
Panther activities in my area, you can see they have intervened in
almost every activity of the community, business, academic, and po-
litical. Before I close, I would like to quote a few figures taken from
our data processing section.

The following figures are by no means the exclusive results of the
Black Panther Party. However, the general atmosphere created by the
Panthers and other militant groups, is reflected in these totals.

Since January 1968, in the city and county of Denver, there have been
a total of 157 cases of malicious mischief involving firebombings, arson,
or the use of explosives.

Ninety-three officers were assaulted during the same period of time.
May 14, 1969: Lauren Ralph Watson, DPD No. 71975, chairman of

Black Panther Party.
Lauren Watson was born February 16, 1940, in San Francisco, Calif.

His present address is 2835 Welton, where he lives with his wife,
Mary Lou Brooks Watson. His wife is also a member of the Black
Panther Pary and is the deputy minister of culture. Watson has been
a Denver resident for about 10 years. He also has a minor arrest record
for various ordinance violations. Charges were filed against Watson
for conspiracy to commit arson and conspiracy to inciting to the de.
struction of life and property in September 1968. Watson was ac-
quitted when the witnesses in tis case refused to testify against him.

Watwaz speaks extensively to school and college groups and is anti-
United Stats in his line.

Watson has traveled to California several times on Panther Party
business

May 14, 1969: James Elbert Young, DPD No. 67152, deputy min-
ister of defense.

James E. Young was born February 21, 1941, in Denver, Colo. He
lives at 8645 Krameria Street with his wife Virginia. Virginia Young
is the assistant deputy minister of defense of the Black Panther Party.

James Young has a 10-page record with the Denver Police Depart-
ment dating back from 1958. A large number of these arrests involve
weapons and resisting the police. Young has been convicted of the
felony, assault with a deadly weapon.

.Young has threatened the life of one Denver officer on two separate
occamons.

Virginia Young, on March 29, 1969, purchased a .30-caliber M-1
carbine, serial No. 6349442.

,/
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James E. Young is considered extremely antiwhite and dangerous
to any police officer that may have to arrest him.

May 14,1969: Russell Calvin Simpson, deputy minister of religion.
Russell Simpson was born October 20, 1945, in Monroe, La. He

has attended Wiley College in Marshall, Tex., and reported to be a
student at Iliff School of Theology, a part. of the University of Den-
ver. Simpson lives at 2299 South University, apartment No. 3.

R. Simpson, speaking at a rally November 5, 1968, just prior to
the election, stated that the changes to the social and economic sys-
tems that would free the black man, could only be accomplished
through a bloody revolution. He also advocates two societies, one
black and one white. If the whites want to help us, then let them buy
some guns.

May 14, 1969: Sorl Shead DPD No. 87337, deputy minister of
finance.

Sorl Shead was born October 14, 1939, in Indianapolis, Ind. Shead
has a minor police record of arrests for disturbance, interference
with police, occupying a hotel room with a member of the opposite
sex, and carrying concealed weapons. We do not show recent convic-
tions on these ordinance violations.

Sorl Shead has been involved in militant activity since 1966 and is
a member of the Black Panther Party. Sorl Shead has been active
on campuses in the Denver area and has traveled to Oakland, Calif.,
and Indianapolis, In., on Panther business.*

Sorl Shead lives at 3358 St. Paul Street with his wife Carrie. His
wife is also a member of the Black Panthers.

May 14, 1969: Gerald Leonard Dixon, DPD No. 71790, assistant
deputy minister of finance.

Dixon was born in Denver, July 5, 1941. His last known address
was 2821 Glenarm Street. Dixon has been arrested about two dozen
times for charges ranging from -investigation of assault, procuring,
larceny from person, carrying concealed weapons to possession of
narcotics. Dixon shows one conviction for possession of narcotics. He
is presently in the Colorado State Reformatory at Buena Vista for
parole violation.

Dixon is a close associate of Lauren Watson, Black Panther Party
leader in Denver. He is very critical of the establishment, the courts,
the parole department, and white people.

May 14, 1969: Steve W. Shead, DPD No. 87339, deputy minister
of labor.

Steve Shead was born November 25. 1942, in Indianapolis, Ind.
His last known Denver address was 3334 Albion Street. His arrest
record shows one conviction for possession of narcotics (heroin) for
which he was granted probation.

Steve Shead is a member of the Black Panther Party and is an
active participant in disruptive activities in and around benver.

21-481 0---Pt. 20--11
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Steve Shead is very antipolice and was active in the CALM pro-
posal to oust police from minority neighborhoods during the summerof 1968.f

DENVER BLACK PANTHER LEADERSHIP

1. Chairman-Lauren Ralph Watson.
2. Deputy minister of defense-ames Elbert Young.
3. Assistant deputy minister of defense-Virginia Young.
4. Deputy minister of treasury-Gerald Dixon.
5. Deputy minister of information-Ronnell Stewart.
6. Deputy minister of religion-Russell Simpson.
7. Deputy minister of culture-Mary Lou Brooks Watson.
8. Deputy minister of labor-Steve Shead.
9. Deputy minister of finance-Sorl Shead.
10. Deputy minister of education-Judy Benton.
11. Field marshal-Marshall Chambers.
12. Chief of staff-Kenneth D. Franklin.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any additional statements you would

like to make?
Lieutenant REICHERT. I have some prepared exhibits, if they could

be incorporated as part of the statement.
The CHAIRMAN. All of the exhibits, without objection, that the

witness presents, will be received and appropriately identified and
numbered, subject, of course, to any Senator objecting to any exhibit
upon examination. The matter will be resolved by the committee and
the material will either be admitted or excluded in the judgment of
the committee.

I will ask that you present to the clerk your exhibits in the order
that you have them numbered, and in the order that you present them
in your statements beginning in your statement of Students for a
Democratic Society.

Lieutenant RmOcirxr. The first exhibit I have is a news account
regarding the ouster of 39 students at the University of Denver as a
result of a sitin in the administrative offices of the university.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you this: Do you identify them in your
statement as you go along in your statement ?

Lieutenant RwcHmr. I do not identify them by name; no, sir.
The CHARMAN. Very well. Will that be your exhibit No. 1?
Lieutenant RFOHEIr. Yes, sir.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 557" for refer-

ence and follows:)
Ezxutnn No. 557

(From the Denver Pot, June 2. 19681

APPa2L Fala rc 39 Ousm DU STUDENTS

All 89 University of Denver students who were expelled Tuesday have ap-
pealed to the university's Conduct Review Committee for reinstatement, a
spokesman said Thursday.

Adolph (Bud) Mayer, director of public relations, said the committee will begin
hearing the students one by one next Wednesday. The process is expected to last
three days, he added.

I /
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The students were expelled from the university Tuesday morning by Miss
Barbara Merts, dean of students, when they began a sit-in demonstration in the
registrar's office. They were protesting the university's refusal to allow graduate
students to hold student offices and to vote in student elections.

Soon after the protest began, Chancellor Maurice B. Mitchell called in Denver
police to remove the students. They were charged under city ordinances pro-
hibiting loitering around or disrupting a school or college. They are to appear
In County Court Tuesday.

In addition to -the 39 students, there were two former students involved, which
brings the arrest total to 41, Mayer said.

The Conduct Review board is made up of seven faculty members and two
students. It is an advisory board to the chancellor who may accept, reject or
refer to the board of trustees any recommendations from the board.

PRAISE BW0ORTED

Meanwhile, Mitchell has received many recommendations for his quick, deci-
sive action in stopping the student protest, according to his secretary, Mrs. Grace
George

Mrs. George said that probably more than 100 phone calls, roughly 30 telegrams
and a "handful" of letters had been received.

Not one was unfavorable, she said.
Lieutenant RF.ICHER'r. My second exhibit-
The CHAIRMAN. Your exhibit 2 is "New Left Notes"?
Lieutenant REICHERT. That is correct, sir. These are articles that

have received wide dissemination on campuses. As a matter of fact,
the University of Denver, University of Colorado, Colorado State,
Colorado College. I received the first pamphlet from so many sources.
It has the title page "New Left Notes," and it iF - ainphlet on sabotage.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 558 for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. Exhibit 3 is a pamphlet that was passed out at the

meeting of the Progressive Labor Party by members of the Progressive
Labor Party explaining sabotage. Is that correct?

Lieutenant REICHERT. This am hlet was passed out at the national
conference at the University of Coforado. It was obtained by a student
at the university by the name of Steve Schneider.

The pamphlet was in this form, a small pamphlet.
The CHAnR^MA. Let it be received and appropriately numbered.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 559" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. Your exhibit 4 is a photo of what?
Lieutenant REIOHERT. This is a photo of bomb damage in which the

prime suspect is a member of SDS and has attended SDS meetings
at the University of Colorado.
He also was an attendee at the national conference at the University

of Colorado. This same party is also a suspect in two bombings in
Denver, one of our police garage and one of a school in Denver.his,
is the photograph.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 560" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. What is your exhibit No. 51
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Lieutenant REIcHmrr. Exhibit No. 5 is bomb damage to a gasoline
bulk tank, in which the suspect, again, is an SDS member. This explo-
sion took place on January 18, 1969, at approximately 11:20 p.m.

As clearly shown by the photographs, it ruptured two 18,000-gallon
gasoline tanks, above-ground tanks.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 561" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. What is your exhibit No. 71
Lieutenant RmcHF.r. These are photographs of electrical transmis-

sion tower bombings, four separate instances.
The same person is suspected in all. However, in the one tower bomb-

in nm Jefferson County, which is west of Denver, Cameron Davis
Bishop has been charged in this tower bombing. He was active in SDS
at Colorado State and also well known at the University of Colorado.

The CHAiRMAN. Is his name Bishop or is he a bishop of something?
Lieutenant REICHERT. His name is Bishop. These are the photo-

graphs.
The CHAIRMAN. Let them be received and appropriately numbered.
Lieutenant RECIIEmxr. This party is also on the FBI's 10 most wanted

list at this time.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 562" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. What are exhibits 8 and 9?
Lieutenant RaIcHEnxr. Those were the photos that I just submitted.
The CHAMRMAN. All right.
What is your exhibit 1) ?
Lieutenant REICHFxr. This is a newspaper clipping and it is en-

titled "Significant Date on the CU Scene,' Colorado ?University. It
has to do with the disaffiliation of SDS at the University of Colorado,
and the fact that students at the university, so-called squares, turned
out and voted down SDS demands.

They had a public meeting in the square at. which time they voted
on demands and students of the university voted the demands down.
The turned out in greater numbers.

The CHAIRMAN. I notice you close your statement with these two
sentences:

There should be no illusions that if SD8 should fade away, that the radicals
will lessen their tactics& They will take another name and resume as if nothing
had ever happened.

Lieutenant RmIcnElrr. That is my feeling.
The CHAIRMAN. Upon what do you base that ?
Lieutenant REICIERT. Past experience, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That has been your observation ?
Lieutenant REvIcnEFR. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. When they get. in trouble, they simply let that one

slide and go into another organization, give it some other name and are
still active?
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Lieutenant REICHERT. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I think our record reflects so far that they have

gone from one group to another.
That may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 563" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Senator GRIF1IN. Mr. Chairman, could I ask a question at this

pointI
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.
Senator GRIFFIN. Lieutenant, on page 9, you refer to 15 students who

were arrested and charged as a result of an incident on November 18,
1968.

Have they been tried yet I
Lieutenant REICIIErr. Some have; some have not. Some are fugi-

tives as of this time. Cameron Davis Bishop was one of the students.
I think it is students and nonstudents.

That should have been students and nonstudents, sir. Some have
been tried and some have not. This is in a jurisdiction 65 miles away.
I don't have the dispositions with me.

Senator GRIFIN. On page 7, you refer to a Clark W. Bouton as a
former professor at Colorado University. You refer to the fact that
he is a sponsor of SDS.

Lieutenant REICHERT. Yes, sir.
Senator GRIFFIN. Is he the only faculty member that you have any

personal knowledge about, who has been active in the SDS
organization?

Lieutenant REIciiErT. First, Clark Bouton is no longer a faculty
member. I believe he is at San Jose State.

At that time, he was the public faculty member of SDS. There have
been other members. There is an associate professor of law that de-
fended SDS at this recent hearing on disaffiliation. While he is publicly
not an SDS member, he has been very active with the SDS group.

Senator GpIFFiN. On page 7, you say that the draft resistance work.
shop encouraged going into the ghettos to counsel on how to avoid the
draft rather than go to Canada.

If the draft were inevitable members were encouraged tc enter
the Armed Forces and work for the SDS from within.

Do you have any personal knowledge of this ?
Lieutenant RmIcHirr. Only what was reported to me by informants

that were at the meeting. Th is was at the national conference at the
University of Colorado. This was one of the workshops and one of
the topics that was discussed.

Senator GRIFIN. Thank you very much.
The CHAMMAN. In your Black Panther statement, I call your atten-

tion to page 9. According to my copy, you have it marked "omit," the
last paragraph. Do you wish to omit it ?

Lieutenant RKICHesir. Yes, sir, I do.
The Chairman. That paragraph will not be printed in the record.

It will be stricken.



You have a number of exhibits, quite a number of exhibits, to
this statement.

I will let you proceed to present your exhibits and identify them.
The clerk will be instructed now to receive them and number them
appropriately. You may proceed now to make your presentation to
her of the exhibits that you have to your Black Panther statement.

Lieutenant RFxcuEmr. The first exhibit I have is a copy of a pamphlet
or magazine called Sundiata. This was the name of a group that met
at the same location that the Black Panther Party of Denver met at
prior to the time they were affiliated nationally.

Sundiata no longer exists as a group. However, they do have a book-
store on Colorado Boulevard. This group basically was an antiwhite,
antiestablishment group.

I offer this pamphlet in evidence as such.
The CHATRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 564" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant REcInrrT. No. 2 is a newspaper article in which is out-

lined the formation of a book called "Au Natural" and this was hailed
as a utopia. This is the present location of the Black Panther Party
headquarters in Denver.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 565" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant REICHERT. Members of the Black Panther Party who

were also part of a group called CALM, Community Action by Local
Marshals.

This was an effort to replace police in minority areas. This is a
newspaper article which relates the opposition to this group, this
CALM group.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 566" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.). Lieutenant REIcHEmr. This is a letter to the editor, signed bv Lauren
Watson, the head of the Black Panther Party in Denver. It has to
do with the Black Panther Party and SNCC must withdraw from
having anything to do with the CALM proposal which I just outlined.

The CtAMNAWN. That will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 567" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant RTcuirr. I have an article written by Lauren Watson,

which appeared in the Black Panther No wq nrntd in Oakland.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 568" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant REIOHERT. I have several documents from the Black

Panther Party retreat, Oakland, Calif., on November 16, 1968.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 569" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee. Excerpts
from Exhibit No. 569 follow:)
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EXCmRtm F~om ExHnm No. 569

OAKLAt,10 TECICAIL MIO SMOM

J BLACK STUDIES
WE WAM'f AN EDUCATION FOR OUR PEOPLE THAT POSES THE TRUE

NATURE OF THIS DECADRIT MERICAN SOCIETY. WE WA.T All EDUCA-
TIOIT THAT TEACHES US OUR TRUE HISTORY ARD ROLE INl THE PRESE;.u
DAY SOCIETY.

WE BELIEVE IN AN EDUCATIONAL SYST THAT I-fILL GIVE OUR
PEOPLE A KMIO:,ILEDGE OF SELF IF A MAIl DOES IOT HAVE A K1O'.f-
LEDGE OF HI1SELF AITD HIS POSITION IMl SOCIETY AND THE WORLD,
THEIR fiE HAS LITTLE CHANCE TO RELATE TO AhX"WHING ELSE

LJ~j.I .- .., .,JJ.), :: -. :.. .1

TEN-POINT PROGRAM AND PLATFORM OF THE BLACK STUDENT UNIONS

We want an education for our peoDle that exposes the true nature of this
decadent Amerdcan society. We want an education that teaches us our true history
and role in the present day society.

We believe in an educational system that will give our people a knowledge of
self. If a man does not have knowledge of himself and his position in society
and the world, then he has little chance to relate to anything else.

1. We want freedom. We want power to determine the destiny of our school.
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We believe that we will not be free within the schools to get a decent education
unless we are able to have a say and determine the type of education that will
affect and determine the destiny of our people.

2. We want full enrollment in the schools for our people.
We believe that the city and federal government is responsible and obligated

to give every man a decent education.
3. We want an end to the robbery by the white man of our black community.
We believe that this racist government has robbed us of an education. We

believe that this racist capitalist government has robbed the Black Community
of its money by forcing us to pay higher taxes for less quality.

4. We want decent educational facilities, fit for the use of students.
We believe that if these businessmen will not give decent facilities to our

community schools, then the schools and their facilities should be taken out of
the hands of these few individual racists and placed into the hands of the com-
munity, with government aid, so the community can develop a decent and suitable
educational system.

5. We want an education for our people that teaches us how to survive in
the present day society.

We believe that if the educational system does not teach us how to survive in
society and the world it loses Its meaning for existence.

8. We want all racist teachers to be excluded and restricted from all public
schools.

We believe that if the teacher in a school is acting !n racist fashion then that
teacher is not interested in the welfare or development of the students but only
in their destruction.

7. We want an immediate end to police brutality and murder of black people.
We want all pole and special agents to be excluded and restricted from school
premises.

We believe that there should be an end to harassment by the police department
of Black people. We believe that if all the police were pulled out of the schools,
the schools would become more functioned.

& We want all students that have been exempt, expelled, or suspended from
school to be reinstated.

We believe all students should be reinstated because they haven't received
fair and impartial judgment or have been put out because of incidents or situations
that have occurred outside of the school's authority.

9. We want all students when brought to trial to be tried in student court by
a Jury of their peer group or students of their school.

We believe that the student courts should follow the United States Constitution
so that students can receive a fair trial. The 14th Amendment of the U.S.
Constitution gives a man a right to be tried by a jury of his peer group. A peer is
a person from a similar economical, social, religious, geographical, environmental,
historical and racial background. To do this the court would be forced to select a
jury of students from the community from which the defendant came. We have
been and are being tried by a white principal, vice principal, and white students
that have no understanding of the "average reasoning man" of the Black Com-
munity.

10. We want power, enrollment, equipment, education, teachers, Justice, and
peace.

As our major political objective, an assembly for the student body, in which
only the students will be allowed to participate, for the purpose of determining the
will of the students as to the school's destiny.

We hold these truths as being self-evident, that all men are created equal, that
they are endowed by their creator with certain inalienable rights, that among
these are life, liberty and the pursuit of happiness. To secure these rights within
the schools, governments are instituted among the students, deriving their just
powers from the consent of the governed, that whenever any form of student
government becomes destructive to these ends, it is the right of the students to
alter or abolish It and to institute new government, laying its foundation on such
principles and organising its power in such form as to them shall seem most
likely to effect their safety and happiness.

Prudence, indeed, will dictate that governments long established should not
be changed for light and transient causes, and accordingly all experiences have
shown that mankind are more liable to suffer, while evils are sufferable, than to
right themselves by abolishing the forms totwhich they are accustomed. But when
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a long train of abuses and force, pursuing invariably the same object, reveals
a design to reduce them to absolute destruction, it is their right, it is -their duty,
to throw off such a government and to provide new guards for their future
security.

POwER TO THE STUDENTS AND BLACK Pownm To BLACK STUDENTS

We hold these truths as being self evident, that all men are created equal,
that they are endowed by their creator with certain inalienable rights, that
among these are life, liberty and the pursuit of happiness to secure these rights
within the schools, governments are instituted among the students, that whenever
any form of student government becomes destructive to these ends, it is the right
of the students to alter or abolish it and to institute new government laying
its foundation on such principles and organizing its power in such form as to
them shall seem most likely to effect their safety and happiness.

Prudence, indeed, will dictate that governments long established should not
be changed for light and transient causes, and accordingly all experiences have
shown, that mankind are more liable to suffer, while evils are suffer-able, than
to right themselves by abolishing the forms to which they are accustomed. But
when a long train of abuses and force, pursuing invariably the same object, reveals
a design to reduce them to absolute destruction, it is their right, It is their
duty, to throw off such a government and to provide new guards for their future
security.

ARMAMENT INFORMATION

Every Black Panther Party Member mut have a functional piece and at least
one thousand rounds of ammo. Every Panther in training must acquire a piece
within their six week training period. All Party members who do not have a
piece are on one month's suspension and they must acquire a piece or they will
be expdlled from the party. Huey P. Newton Says: "45 will stop all Jive, 00 buck
shot will down the cop, P 38 will open prison gate, 357 will win us our heaven,
If you don't believe in lead, You're already dead. (Huey P. Newton, Min. of
Defense B.P.P.)

1. Handguns.-These are to be used for close range targets only 9 (0-25 yds.)
It should be understood that hand guns are to be used for defensive purposes
only, and then only If you do not have a rifle. It takes continuous practice to be
able to shoot accurately with handguns. Another thing that must be taken into
consideration is whether to get a revolver or a automatic. Revolvers tend to be
more reliable than automatics and don't Jam as easily, however they are slower
in firing. The choice is up to the individual however steps should be taken to
insure that the same caliber of weapons be bought to make ammo supply simpler.

A. Suicide specials.
1. All 22's (with the exception of the 22 Mag.) save these for target

practice.
2. 25 auto. There is a devil currently in S.F. walking around with

five of these shells in his head.
3. 32 cal. auto. Just enough power to kill a squirrel.
4. 80 auto. See above.
5. 38 short. (These are little better than the before mentioned and

should be disposed of).
B. Even Steven: All the following are acceptable pieces. The 9mm and the

38 special, with armor pferofrn rounds, will pierce a bullet proof vest.
1. 88 special
2. P38 Auto.
& 9mm. (German lugers, Astras, 14 shot Brownings)l
4. 45 cal. auto

C. Balance of Power: Armed with any of the following pieces, the teach-
ing of Huey P. Newton, and the correct military tactics you will be more
than a match for the pig.

1. 357 Mag. (this piece will crack an engine block on a car when
loaded with armor pieroing.

2. 41 Mag.
8. 44 Mag.



I. Rho"*, and rI~e.-(bolt action, pump, and semi automatic.) When acquir-
Ing rifles the military" surplus or military style weapon is preferred due to the
ease in which they can be taken apart for maintenance and cleaning and sim-
plicity of operation. Other factors that should be taken into consideration are
repair parts and ammo. Odd Cal weapons must be discouraged and stress should
be placed on getting the cal. of weapons that the pigs will have ammo. for.

1. Suicide Specials littlee more effective than being hit by a fly.
a. 22 rifles (except the 22-250 .228,22 Mag.)
b. .410 Shotgun (this is a shotgun in name only as far as we are con-

cerned. It shoots a shot about the size of bebee.
2. Shotguns: Most effective short range weapon-rapid fire can produce

machine gun effect. Automatics have been known to Jam badly. A 6 or 7
shot 12 guage pump Is very effective. Only double 0 Buckshot or rifled
slugs should be used.

A. Short Barrels, use OOB.
1. 20 inches-24 inches effective up to 75 yde (% block).
2. 18 inches--shortest legal length that can be bought in gunstore.
& 84wed off-very effective for ripping off and close combat0-25 yds (% block).

B. Long Barrels, OOB or Rifled slugs.
1. 26-28 inches--Range 100 yds (1 block).
2. 28-42 inches-Goose guns effective up to 1% blocks.

8 Rifles: Here we stress military type over civilian type. The military
have a larger magazine capacity and hold more shells.

A. Bolt Actions: These should be equipped with scopes and used
for special purpose weapons.

1. 806 British-Very popular piece the cost is about 40 dollars.
Very good long range 040 yds (5 blocks).

2. 80-06--There aro of these around, the cost is about the same
as the 80 The ammo is one of the easiest types to get plus the
national guard still uses tb is type of ammo.

& Heavy Calibers-("O mag, 875 mag and other high powered
rifles. These will stop anything th't walks the earth. And should
be gotten equipped with good scopes and put in the hands of specially
trained personnel.

4. Odd Calibers-7.7mm Jap, 7mm moiser, 6mm, 8mm etc. These
should be avoided because of the difficulty in resupply of ammo
that will occur during prolonged struggle.

IL Semi Auto: The availability large magazine capacity and fire
power of these weapons and their relatively cheap cost make these
weapons ideal for our purposes.

1. 80 Cal M-1 Carbine: The small size of this piece makes it
ideal for ripping and close in combat. However it wW not pierce
a bullet proof vest. The effective range in 0-400 yds. It uses a
15 and a 80 rd magazine and sells for about 80-90 dollars.

. 80 Cal M-1 Garand: This weapon fires the standard 80-06
ammo and with armor piercing bullets will pierce a bullet proof
vest. Cost about 89-9 dollars, it uses an 8 rd clipU Effective range
0-0OydL (5 blocks)

& rX. Assault: This is a 8006 that was developed shortly after
WWII. It is said to be the best 80-06 ever produced. It uses a 10
rd magazine that is loaded from the top. Effective range 0-900 yds.
Will piere a vest Cost 89-09 dollars.

4L Santa Fe Trooper M-69: This weapon Is about the size of a
carbine it uses 80S ammo known as 7.62 nato ammunition which Is
the same as the M-14 that the Marines, U.K Army and some
National Quai Units have. Ammo resupply is not hard and the
ammo In lighteri than the 800& It uses either an 8 rd or 20 rd maga-
sibe and can be stripper loaded from the top. Cost about 89-09
dollars.

&. AR-15 (228) : This weapon is the civilian model of the army's
-M-16 used in Viet Nhm. The only different being that this one
Is .maautoatie while the army's can be tuned to full auto.
It weigh only pound It uses a 20 rd magane and can be
modified se ustb fire fully auto. Due to the lightnedi of the amino
lar quantities can be carried. These weapons can be utilized as
marine gwu but care unt be taken so as not to burn up the
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barrel, or jam the rifle. The cost of this weapon was $215 but
has rocketed up to $325. If one utilizes the magic words however
the money obstacle can be overcomed almost any night.

0. Heavy equipment:
1. Cannons: Can be bought. However first a book on cannons

should be bought and read so that you will know what to look for.
2. Mortars: These can also be bought The ammo however will

have to be hand manufactured.
8. Machine Guns: Very effective and useful whenever possible

they should be acquired and people trained on firing, up keeA and
repair.

4. Gernades •
a. Military: get all you can. These are useful against people

and enclosed spaces (inside rooms, tanks etc.)
b. Home made: TNT, Pipe and Fuse.

D. Booby Traps: Enough importance cannot be placed on these They
completely unnerve the enemy. ,nthWS-ean-be booby trapped. A light
fixture can be made to epldpde using electrlo beady traps. Use your
imagination here * *31-if every porch and door w1and toilet and
walk way was bogby trapped that would eliminate ho se to house
searches. (Note: gunpowder that Is used for reloading iolUi 9Q eplode.
For making gr"i.ades and booby trapsei|tberTNP, dynamiteN r Bkack
Powder must )be used.)

/• I \ /
8481s, No..." ; Im -- PLAqZ '

Benny Stuart, .halrman of the NaU iI Adviow Cabinet to the Oentrai,

I. Outline an lecture on advisory ,tnet functions
A. The 1 nortance of an Advisoi'y (bine,

1. Development 'of otier le 'eloL the- l ck omnly
Older people ' .

bl Bourgeoisie /
2. Develop and execute €Ondrete desire an9l pee. of the community

a. \Local, stat4, national ' ,
i. Development and lmp6ance of B U*_ .-

A. Highshols /
B. College B U's of \ i /t

1. Polltlc mining of eocatlon
2. Tactics dealing with racist adm Istrationi education nst-

tutions " . --

?D-m.sTamunoN Iarun

By Virtual Murrell, Assistant to AbdreWAustin, on Medures of distributing
aU Party materials across the cotr W internationally

1. All chapters and branches must build a strong distrIbution center.
2. A financial report from all distribution centers are due on all materials sold

and purchased at the first of each month.
8. For those chapters and branches that need material-those must be paid for

in advance.
4. Only those designated to work in distribution are allowed to work in that

area.
5. The distributing of Party material must be spread throughout your area.

This means:
a. bookstores on consignment
b. newspapers at all high schools, colleges, professional athletic events
c. no B.S.U. Is to have any Party material on a consignment basis unless

those chapters or branches are going to pay for los of material
0. To be sure 'hat books and materials are accurate you must Implement an

inventory system as delegated by the distributing officer.
Orders from,

VnTUAL MunJUBUL
DUWuO% Mingsaer.



Six-W K Taknwlnqo VocaBLAzY IUsT

1. Revolution--a complete or drasto change of any kind.
2. Imperialism-The policy, practice or advocacy of seeking to extend the con-

trol, dominion, or empire of a nation.
& iUberatio--to Free.
4. Oiticimn--the act of Judging or reviewing a person's acts or statements.
5. Self Criticism-the act of Judging or reviewing one's own acts or statements.
& Reactionary--action caused by emotional influence with no thought of out-

oome.
7. Insurrection-A rising up against the Government.
& Insurgent--one who acts contrary to the policies and decisions of his political

party.
9. Bourgeois--A person of middle rank In society; a person with private prop-

erty interest,
1l Oppression--unjust or cruel exercise of authority or power.
11. Llberalism---liberalism is extremely harmful in a revolutionary collec-

tive. It is a corrosive which eats away unity, undermines cohesion, causes apathy
and creates dissension. It robe the revolutionary ranks of compact organization
and strict discipline, prevents policies from being.carried through and alienates
the Party organizations from the masses which the Party leads. It is an extremely
bad tendency.

12. Capitalism--system of Government where capital and capitalists play prin-
clpal part and private ownership of natural wealth etc.

Nxo/colonialism-Maintaining control and oppression from outside the colony
through puppet government.

MANDAToay READING: By MINsaTEn or EDUCATION

1. Platform Program
2. Rules of legal First-Aid
S. Essays from Minister of Defense
4. Red Book Principles (Quotations from Mao)
5. Wretched of the Esrth-Frantz Fanon
8. Neocolonialism the Last Stage of mepriallsm-Kwame Nkrumah
7. Communist Manifesto-Karl Marx
& Imperialism-The Highest Stage of Capitalism-V. I. Lenin
9. tate & Revolution-V. I. Lenin
10. What is to Be Done-V. I. Lenin
11. Autobiography of Malcolm X-Malcom X (also records "Message to the

Grass Roots)
12. The Ballot or the Bullet-Malcolm X
18. The West on Trial-Chedi Jagan
14. Revolution in the Revolution-Regis Debray
15. The Challenge of the ongo-Kwame Nkrumah
16. Guerilla Warfare-Che Guevara
17. Axioms of Kwame Nkrumah-Kwame Nkrumah (Freedom Fighters

edition)
1& Periodicals-Newspapers:

Black Panther Party-Black Community Newspaper Service
National Guardian-Internatlonal Perspective
Muhammad Speaks- (newspaper)
Ramparts Magazine
Gramma--,oficial Journal of the Communist Party of Cuba
Tricontinental-Journal of the Organization of Solidarity of the peoples of

Africa, Asia, and Latin America
Minority of One-Magazine

DU'NITIONS: Mimism or EDUCATION

Revolution means radical, complete, absolute and uncompromising change.
The Isst shall be first and the first last.
Power is the ablIty to define phenomenon (things-houses, mayors, senators,

schools, teachers, store owners) and make them act in a desired manner.
Political power comes through the barreLof a gun.
"The state, nation, country, government whatever you call political institutions

i-a product of odlety at a certain stage of development; it is tbi amj/sion
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that this society has become entangled in an Insoluble contradiction within
itself. That it is a irreconclable contradiction within It is powerless to dispel.
But In order that these antagonisms, classes, with conflicting Interest may not
consume themselves and socety in a sterile struggle, a power apparently standing
abov'6 society, becomes necessary, whose purpose is to moderate the conflict and
keep It within the bounds of order, this power arising out of society, but placing
Itself above it, and Itself from it Is the state." Marx.

State is an organ of class domination.
Political education Workshop: What we propose to do Is discuss capitalism,

imperialism, neocolonialism as it exists today, and have the people of Africa,
Asia, Latin America and the wretched of the earth in the United States are dealingwith it.

Of course this will neceitaV.et-rev'ew...ogour ideology and the realization
that we must resolve to defeat unconditionally the..enemles of the human race.
Mankind's enemy is tlh4oe1perlalst domain of Nortlh"Awerica known to the 20th
Century slaves-- 3 9'., Brown, Red, and Yellow people of'thk world-as capitalist,
racist, homosexual monsters, honkies, beast, toms, lackeys, flt itors, agents, tools,
etc. regardless pf the names, the ret'ft1tAb.e same. They mu er people of color
In masses by tJe million, as they havf done, and-are doing to Africa, as thq racist
are doing, hi' Asia, and as-tliby are, doing In Aatlit Amerlca. put this great
humanity 0as said enouqli and Are wiptng out Jtb enemies, with thethoroughness,
completeness, and absoluteness df a Panther!/ / 'N

Victory'to the peppre; Panther Power-iktlie Vangutrd. Peath to theimperlalist,
to the brokers, presidents senatgrb, oongreien, mayors and all the'iepemies of
the wreLhed of the earth. /,- \ /

Ran B oK Rw n qs: REqjIk R 1bINos n1* 'z MIIsT

I. Ci~rculum Ic_ * 1 1Pry *pol Education C]
self cu ~vation (237-250) ; Ib eralsm( 24

II. Wr&Peae,\Pg. 58.I/
Ill.' L~pline, 3 . 254. 0
IV. Inperialism &All lteactioniar es ai rla/pe Tligere, P,'72.
V. The gass Ine, 'g,-11& /
Vi. The\Peoptes War, Pg. 8& -
VII. Criticism &.Self-C tici,- Pr. 25&,
VIII. Cad.* Pg. 276.,
IX. Investigtion & Study, Pg..230,.
X. Relations b ~tween the Army & the Peple, Pg. 158.
XI. Revolutionazsy Heroism, Pg. 18L
XII. Dare to Strugle & Dare to Win, Pg. 84 & 87.
XIII. Study, Pg. 804.
XIV. Culture & Art, Pg. .

M3 OF D17ATXOX

lasses Ideological/.
/

ON au onvzsM

Subjectivism exists to a serious degree among some Party members, causing
great harm to the analysis of the political situation and the guidance of the
work. The reason is that subjective analysis of a political situation and sub-
Jective guidance of work inevitably result in opportunism or In putschism. As
for subjective criticism, loose and groundless talk or suspiciousness, such prac-
tices inside the Party often breed unprincipled disputes and unedrmine the
Party organization.

Another point that should be mentioned in connection with inner-Party criti-
cism Is that some comrades ignore the major issues and confine their attention
to minor points when they make criticism. They do not understand that the main
task of criticism is to point out pitilcal and organiational mistakea As to
personal shortcomings, unless they are related to political and organizational
mistakes, there is no need to be overcritical and to embarrass the comrades con-
cerned. Moreover, once such criticism develops, there is the great danger that
the Party members will comcentrate entirely on minor fault% and everyone will
become timid and overcautious and forget the Party's political tasks.

The main method of correction Is to educate Party members so that a political
and scientific spirit pervades their thinking and thlr Party life. To this end we
must: (1) teach Party members to apOy the Marxi.t-Leninist method In ana-
lyulug a political situation and appraising the class forces, instead of making

\I
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a subjective analysis and appraisal; (2) direct the attention of the Party mem-
bers to social and economic investigation and study, so as to determine the tactics
of struggle and methods of work, and help comrades to understand that without
investigation of actual conditions they will fall into the pit of fantasy and
putschism; and (3) in inner-Party criticism, guard against subjectivism, arbi-
tratiness and the vulganization of criticism: statements should be based on facts
and criticism should centre on politics.

BLACK PANTHER PARTY,
CENTRAL HEADQUARTERS,

Oakland, 0alff.

POLITICAL EDUCATION KIT .OR BLACK PANTHER PARTY MEMBERS

Primary Objective of Our Party: To establish Revolutionary Political Power
for Black People.

The Black Panther Is en armed body for carrying out the political tasks of
the revolution. Especially at the present, the Black Panther Party should cer-
tainly not confine itself to only fighting; besides fighting to destroy the enemy's
military strength, our Party must also shoulder such important tasks as doing
propaganda among the masses, organizing the masses, arming Black people,
helping them to establish revolutionary political power and setting up party
organizations. The Black Panther Paty defends itself with guns and force not
merely for the sake of figtiting but In order to conduct propaganda among the
masses, organize them, arm them, and help them to establish revolutionary
political power. Without these objectives, fighting looses its meaning and the
Black Panther Party looses the reason for its existence.

Cardinal Rule.-Have Faith in the people and Faith in the Party.
Motto.-We are the advocates of the abolition of War. We Do Not Want War,

but War can only be abolished through War, and in order to get rid of the
Gun, It is Necessary to take up the Gun.
Power to the People.
Black Power to Black People.
Panther Power to the Vanguard.

AGENDA FOR RETREAT

Notoe.---Report to Central Headquarters at 9:00 a.m., Saturday, Nbv. 16th.
1. Military sessions, weapons, munitions, ammo, other technical equipment.

(under Landin Williams, Bill Brent, Randy Williams), 3 Sessions,
2. Political Education sessions under George Murray) at St. Augustine's

church, 27th and West Sts., Oakland or the Black Church, 42nd and Grove street,
Oakland.

3. National Organizational Structure (under Bobby Seale) Panther Re-pon.
sibilities-Saturday Nov. 16, 1968 (under Bobby Seale and Captain Crutch).
2 Sessions.

4. Office procedures and coordination (under Captain Crutch).
5. Distribution (under Virtual Murrell).
6. Office material and equipment, movie equipment, sound equipment (under

Warren Tucker). Bel & Howell 16 mm. sound projector, 1 Session.
7. Ten-Ten-Ten Program and implementation of it (under Wendall Wade,

randin Williams, Captain Crutch).
8. Advisory Oabinet (under Benny Stuart). 1 Session.
9. BSU (under George Murray, David Hilliard, Benny Stuart).
10. Information (under FAdrldge Cleaver). 1 Session.
11. Ethnic Politics (under Eldridge Cleaver, David Hilltard). I Session.
12. "Goon Squads" (underground, secret sessions). 1 Session.
18. Security (handl-d in secret sessions trader Crutch, Harvey, Tommy Jones,

Warren Tucker, Iandkz Williams, June Hilliard).
14. Transportation (under Big Man and Jb4ly). I Session.
15. Oommunloatione (under Kathleen Oleaver). 1 Session.
16. Tape recorders and films (under Tufker and Wade at St. Augustine's or

the Black Church.
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RuLze OF THE BLACK PANTHER PARTY, CENTRAL HEADQUARTRS, OAKLAND, CALIF.

Every member of the Black Panther Party throughout this country of racist
America must abide by these rules as functional members of this party. Central
Committee members, Central Staffs, and Local Staffs, including all captains
subordinate to either national, state, and local leadership of the Black PantherParty will enforce these rule'. Length of suspension or other disciplinary action
necessary for violation of these rules will depend on national decisions by na-
tional, state or state area, and local committees and staffs where said rules or
rules of the Black Panther Party were violated.

Every member of the party must know these verbatum by heart. And apply
them daily. Each member must report any violation of these rules to their leader-
ship or they are counter-revolutionary and are also subjected to suspension by
the Black Panther Party.

The following rules are:
1. No party member can have narcotics or weed in his possession while doing

party work.
2. Any party member found shooting narcotics will be expelled from this party.
3. No party member can be drunk while doing daily party work.
4. No party member will violate rules relating to office work, and general meet-

ings of he Black Panther Party, and meetings of the Black Panther Party, any-
where.

5. No party member will use, point or fire a weapon of any kind unnecessarily
or accidentally at anyone other than the enemy.

6. No party member can join any other army force other than the Black Libera-
tion Army.

7. No party member can have a weapon In his possession while drunk or loaded
off narcotics or weed.

& No party member will commit any crimes against other party members orBlack people at all, and cannot steal or take from the people; not even a needle
or a piece of thread.

9. When arrested Black Panther Members will give only name and address andwill sign nothing, Legal first aid must be understood by all Party members.
10. The Ten-Point Program and platform of the Black Panther Party must be

known and understood by each Party member.
11. Party Communications must be National and Local.
12. The 10-10-10-program should be known by all members and also understood

by all members.
18. All Finance officers operate under the jurisdiction of the Ministry of

Finance.
14. Each person submit report of daily work.
15. Each Sub-Section Leader, Section Leader and Captain must submit Daily

reports of work.
16. All Panthers must learn to operate and service weapons correctly.
17. All Leadership personnel who suspends or expels a member must submit this

information, to the Editor of the Newspaper pertaining to suspension, so that itwill be published In the paper and known by all chapters and Branches.
I& Political Education Classes are mandatory.
19. Only office personnel assigned to respective offices each day should be there.All others are to sell papers and do Political work out In the community, In-

cluding Captains, Section Leaders and etc.
20. Communication-all chapters must submit weekly reports In writing to the

National Headquarters.
21. All branches must implement First Aid and or Medical Cadres.
22. All Chapters, Branches, and components of the Black Panther Party must

submit a monthly Financial Report to the Ministry of Finance and also the Cen-
tral Committee.

23. Everyone in leadership position must read no less than two hours per day
to keep abreast of the changing political situation.

24. No chapter or branch shall accept grants, poverty funds, money or anyother aid from any government agency without contacting the National Head-
quarters.

25. All chapters must adhere to the policy and ideology laid down by the
Central Committee of the Black Panther Party.

26. All branches must submit weekly reports In writing to their respective
Chapter&
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Lieutw t RmcwmT. The next item was authored by the deputy
minister of information, which also appeared in the Black Panther
newspaper.

(The document referred to was marked "exhibit No. 570" for ref-
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee)

Lieutenant RFJCHFR. This is a pamphlet or poster that was passed
out regarding a "Free Huey" rally. It identifies Benton of the Black
Panther Party and Reverend Russ Simpson, of the Black Panther

Ae document referred to was marked "exhibit No. 571" for ref-
erence and follows:) x No. 571

.!kA
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Lieutenant RmF.ICFRT. Next is a newspaper account of a. press confer-
ence called by the Black Panthers. A photograph was taken identify-
ing Watson as leader of the Black Panthers, Deputy Simpson, deputy
minister of religion.

(The document referred to was marked "exhibit. No. 572" for refer-
ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

Lieutenant REIcIImrrr. I have a photograph of Lauren Watson,
Dixon, and other Black Panther Party members at a rally at. the Uni-
versity of California.

The CHAIMAN. What exhibit is that of yours ?
Lieutenant RICIIET. This was just to identify several Black Pan-

ther Party members. This is exhibit 9.
The CHAmMAN. Is that a group of the Black Panthers?
Lieutenant Rmcnmr. That is correct. This is Lauren Watson, SorI

Shead and Gerald Dixon, Black Panther members at a rally of the
University of Colorado.

The CHARMA N. What date was that?
Lieutenant RICHERT. May 5,1969.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 573" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant REuc1imr. The next exhibit is a law enforcement tele-

gram from Cheyenne, Wyo., at which time they had Lauren Watson,
head of the Black Panther Party of Denver, a Mylas Stokes, Marshall
Chambers, Mary Lou Brooks, who is now Lauren Watson's wife,
traveling east on the highway in a 1967 Ford.

This is primarily to-identify Marshall Chambers as being with the
Black Panther Party.

The CHAYRMAN. Is Mylas Stokes in that picture, also?
Lieutenant REICHBR. Not in this picture; no, sir.
Mylas Stokes is in the law enforcement telegraph system.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 574" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant Rmcirrr. I have a newspaper account of Panthers in-

volved in a junior high school boycott.
The CHAIRPrAN. What exhibit is that of yours?
Lieutenant Rmcurxr. This is 10, sir.
(The document referred to was rharked "Exhibit No. 575" for ref-

erence and may be found in t.he files of the subcommittee.)
The CHATRMAW. I don't find exhibit 10 in this statement..
LAeutenant Racnn rr. Sir, we aRe goin to omit several exhibits. I

believe 10 was the Black Panther bullet Tdon't think it is pertinent.
It is not something to be printed in the record.

The CHAMMAN.It is not what?
Lieutenant RmXCHorT. It is a Black Panther .50-caliber bullet. It is

a symbol that they use.
The CHARMAN;. A symbol they use ?
Lieutenant Rroiwrr. Yes, sir. They wear this on a chain around

their neck identifying themselves as Panthers.
The CHAMMAN. You can describe it sufficiently. We don't need the

bullet.
Lieutenant REicHTar. I have the bullet.
The C A' M. We won't need it. You can lay it out on the table.

374U81 0-46-Pt. 20-12
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They wear that as a symbolI
Lieutenant Rmciamr. That is correct.
The CHAnmAN. Make it an exhibit.
(The bullet referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 576" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant RXICH1T. I have a report from the State college news-

paper, Lauren Watson speaks to class at CSC.
It is a very militant speech. He relates, "The white American is the

most unacceptable man on the face of the earth." This is very typical
of his quotes

(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 577" for ref-
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee)

Lieutenant R.cHmrr. I have a per diem pa roll of the model cities
program in Denver showing six members of the Black Panther Party
as having been paid on a per diem basis as resident participants of
the modil cities program.

The CHARMAN. Name them.
Lieutenant REICHEIrr. The first one is Frank Bailey, Frank Gil-

ford-
The CHAIRMANz. Do you know what they were receiving I
Lieutenant RICHERT. They were receiving $15 a day at that time, or

a meeting, a maximum of four meetings per month.
The CHAIRMAN. They were helping plan -a model city?
Lieutenant REICHERT. They were at that time. This was during the

planning stages of model cities.
The CHAIRMAN. When was that ?
Lieutenant REICHERT. This was for a period of about 8 months last

year.
The CHAMMAN. Last year sometime?
Lieutenant REICHERT. Yes, sir. This pay roll is for July 25, 1968.
The CHAIRMAN. I thought they wante to tear down our cities in-

stead of build model cities.
Lieutenant REICHFar. Sorl Shead is a member Steve Shead, Stanley

Williams, and Lauren Watson, the head of the Black Panther Party.
All were very active in the model cities program.
(The document referred to was marked "exhibit No. 578" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommi tee.)
'Mr. ADEMRAN. Are their names checked by the authorities in the

program of the model cities, are they checked with the police depart-
ment?

Lieutenant RExCJIwr. Not to my knowledge. They have never
checked with me.

The CHARMAN. Would you be the one they would check with?
Lieutenant REICHERT. I would be the only one that would really have

the information.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
That is six or eight out of how many?
Lieutenant REICHERT. The maximum number of participants was

about 150. Not all participated.
The CHAMMAN. About eight out of 100 or 150?
Lieutenant RFCHEjrr. Six.
I have a letter from Lieutenant Gebhardt, who was the police de-
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partment coordinator with model cities. In this letter, he discusses the
militants or Black Panther participation in the model cities program.
I would like to submit his letter as an exhibit.

The CHAIRM1AN. What is in there that is pertinent?
Lieutenant REICiiERT. I think the opening paragraph and from

there on.
He goes on to say:
I am concerned about the future of the model cities program as a result of a

meeting I attended on Saturday, July 13, because of the impact of the OALM
proposal and future impacts of the results of this meeting, I believe it is time for
a critical review of the status of the model cities program.

The model cities program is currently doomed to fall if the Federal concept of
resident participation (of militants) is a necessary element. The present concept
of militant resident participation and the extremely dangerous people in key
positions certainly does not reflect the thinking of the majority of our residents

The CHAIRMAN. Let the letter be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 579" for refer-

ence and follows:)
EXHIBrr No. 579

CrrY AND COUNTr OF DENVEE,
July 15,1968.

ITER-OFFCE CORESsPONDENCE

To: Howard K. Phillips, Manager of Safety and Excise.
From: It. L, C. Gebhardt
Subject: Model Cities Program.

I am very concerned about the future of the Model Cities Program as a result
of the meeting I attended on Saturday, July 13, 1968. Because of the impact of
the CALM Proposal and the future Impact of the results of -this meeting, I be-
lieve it is time for a critical review of the current status of the citizen participa-
tion portion of the Model Cities program.

Even though federal grants for the Model Cities Program may not be funded
due to budget cuts, the possible tremendous benefit to Denver dictates that we
must do everything possible to make our plans for this program workable.

The Model Cities program is currently doomed to fail if the federal concept
of resident participation (of militants) Is a necessary element. The present
concept of militant resident participation and the extremely dangerous people in
key positions certainly does not reflect the thinking of the majority of our resi-
dents. Excluding the small College View area with a mixed Spanish surnamed
and Anglo population, there is no representation of the more than 40 per cent
poor white living within the boundaries.

The resident participation representing the Spanish minority with the excep-
tion of a few dangerously militant people, who should be removed from key
positions, can be reorganized and expanded so as to provide a better balance
between the self-seeking militant and those who with the proper technical
guidance and assistance would work to make this program succeed.

The violently militant Negros who dominate key positions in the resident
participation must be removed from those key positions and their number greatly
reduced. These people must be replaced with rational citizens who will, with
technical guidance, work for the program. I am sure the Negro community can
produce representatives who, with the $15 per meeting incentive, will work hard
to improve Denver, without converting the position into a vehicle for obtaining
recognition and power for themselves.

I first became alarmed about this problem when the problem of recognition
for and the licensing of Au Natural came to my attention. I was opposed to
any continuance of this group under the leadership of the same violently militant
people who created serious neighborhood and police problems in the fall of 1967.
They were the leaders of the federally funded militant stronghold in the 3800
block of Franklin. It was my opinion that it would not be in the best Interest
of the city to provide a place that would attract irresponsible young people to
be indoctrinated by the violent militant element. With city pledged cooperation
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and about $6,000 in private contributions this organization has failed to come
allve, representatives have not yet obtained the necessary license, the money
has been squandered for the personal benefit of the people involved and their
organization, I suspect.

It is this same group of violent militants that now has control of the Model
Cities resident participation. At the "retreat" mass meeting held July 13, this
group, using the authority of their positions, the power of organization, and
actual threats and intimidation, completely overwhelmed the non-militants, and
the advisers at this meeting. Residents who did not agree with them were
shouted down and when, either in committee meetings or the general meeting,
a motion was made these people were afraid to vote against what they knew
was wrong. Consequently everything sponsored by militants was passed. Mr.
Lee Johnson, Miss Maxine Kurtz, and the city's technical advisors--who could
not vote, and In most cases could not even express themselves to the loud mili-
tants-got their first look at where their efforts to date were leading.

The purpose of this meeting was to determine some priority for the various
programs t be submitted, and give the residents some feeling of participation
in these programs already developed. The results of this meeting were com-
pletely different.

The CALM Proposal, which should never have been given sanction of the
Model Cities or any publicity without receiving approval from the affected
agency and the city, was voted unanimous resident support as originally writ-
ten with complete control designated to remain with the violent militants.

Disregarding the format of the meeting, the militants' establishment of power
was the first order of priority voted. This resolution established In the minds
of those who proposed it the idea that they would be able to dictate to the city
exactly how the Model Cities program would be run, with their group in com-
plete control of how and for what Model Cities money would be spent. They
went so far as to censure the use of future money for the convention center
and skyline renewal without their approval. In the committee meetings the res-
olution was adopted that education should be one of the high priority items.
Education's purpose, to them, needs to stress Negro history; teach in schools
that the concept of equal justice for all is wrong and ought not to be accepted;
teach students nearing draft age methods of avoiding the draft and resist de-
segregation of the schools with the formation of a separate school district with
black teachers and black administration.

The next demand on the police department is for a police review board com-
posed of their selected people with access to all police Internal Affairs Bureau
record&

-I hope I have expressed the magnitude of this problem. You will see the re-
sults of this meeting in the article published in the Denver Post July 14 edition.
These people have an elaborate program for news releases, demonstrations, and

* soliciting support among sympathetic citizens. The police will end up bearing
the burden of public dissatisfaction because we will be damned if we do and
damned if we don't and the militants have resolved not to compromise.

In my opinion there is no way out but to completely remove the violent mili-
tants from their established positions. This will be hard for the well-meaning
liberal social scientist to accept. It will give the militant a chance to exploit
the propaganda line: "We can't talk to the establishment because the establish-
ment's mind is closed".

However, to give any more opportunity for' encouragement to this group will
only compound the problem and invite disast ,.. Members of this group repeatedly
stated that if it is not run on their terms there will be no Model Cities Program.

Lieutenant REICHrT. The last exhibit is a recent seizure, only
last week, of 32 rifles that were taken in a burglary. My sources within
the Panthers informed me that the Black Panther Party of Denver
had been directed to bring rifles to the retreat which will 'be held next
month in Oakland, Calif.Three days after I received this information a loan company in
downtown Denver was burglarized. Forty rifles were stolen. My
sources indicated-

The CA&mlAN. Did you recover the;ifles I
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Lieutenant REICHEmR. I recovered 32 of the 40 rifles. This is a
photograph of 32 of the 40. As of yet, no arrests have been made. The
rifles were recovered from the apartment of a girl friend of a member
of the Black Panther Party. We have a pickup on this person now.

The CHAIMAN. You got them from an apartment, from someone
associated with the Black-PanthersI

Lieutenant RFxcHmr. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. You don't know what became of the others
Lieutenant REICHERT. No, sir; we do not. We are assuming the

Black Panther Party still has them.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 580" for refer-

ence and follows:)

EXHIBIT No. 580

Lieutenant REIcHirr. That concludes my exhibits.
The CIIAMMAN. Have yoa examined the chart that is now exposed

with respect to the Black Panthers in Denver?
Lieutenant REICHERT. I have.
The CHAIRMAN. Will you recognize it when it is exposed, do you

think I
Lieutenant REmcHirT. I believe it is exposed now, sir. It was pre-

pared basically from information furnished by me.
The CHAIRMAN. What can you tell us about the names and the posi-

tions represented on that chart, whether or not it is accurate, according
to your information and according to your testimonyI
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Lieutenant RFIoHErT. It is accurate.
The CHARMAN. So it is correct?
Lieutenant REICHERT. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Let the chart be received and numbered.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 580A" for

reference and faces p. 4442.)
The CHAIRMAN. I want to thank you very much. I wish we could

have given you more time, but we do have the benefit of your testi-
mony. I also have others that we are trying to accommodate. I did this
to keep you from having to come back.

Lieutenant REICHERT. I appreciate your consideration and accom-
modation.

The CHAIRMAN. We appreciate your testimony just as much as if you
had read your statement. We appreciate your cooperation. You have
been very helpful.

Lieutenant REICHERT. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Let the testimony of this witness appear following

the testimony of Mr. Courtney.
Mr. ADLERMAN. Lt. William McCoy.
The CHARMAN. You may be sworn.
Do you solemnly swear the evidence you shall give before this Sen-

ate subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole truth and nothing but
the truth, so help you God?

Lieutenant McCoy. I do.

TESTIMONY OF DETECTIVE LT. WILLIAM IL McCOY

Lieutenant McCoy. My name is William R. McCoy. I am a detective
lieutenant with the Detroit Police Department, and I am testifying at
the invitation of the subcommittee. I have been a police officer for 20
years. At the present time I am assigned to the special investigation
bureau and I am in charge of the demonstration detail. The demonstra-
tion detail is charged with the investigation and prosecution of arrests
arising out of public protest demonstrations and civil disobedience.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well. Are you going to testify with respect to
different organizations?

Lieutenant, McCoy. Yes, I am, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRmAN. Which one do you take up first?
Lieutenant McCoy. The Revolutionary Action Movement.
The CHARMMAN. You have a prepared statement?
Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, I do.
The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed to read it and if at any point you

feel that you can omit reading part of it, such as a lot of names that
can be printed in the record, we will receive your testimony that way.
It will help to expedite the hearing if you can do that.

We wil try to stay here until you conclude so that you will not have
to return to testify further before the subcommittee. We will cooperate
with you as much as we can. You do the same with us and help us to
expedite the hearing. Yet I do not want to omit anything that is ma-
terial and that you are prepared to testify to as of value to the com-
mittee.

Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir.
The CHxnAMN. You may proceed.
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REVOLUMONARY ACION MovEuMNT (RAM)

Lieutenant McCoy. Four of the former leaders of RAM are now
officers in the Republic of New Africa:

Robert F. Williams, who was the international chairman of RAM,
is the president of RNA.

Milton Henry, who was on the finance committee and the legal
adviser of RAM, is the first vice president of the RNA.

Max Stanford, the field chairman of RAM and the editor of the
RAM publication, "Black America," is the special ambassador of the
RNA.

Herman Ferguson (an identified member of RAM in New York), is
the minister of education of the RNA.

In my opinion, and in the opinion of other law enforcement of-
ficials with whom I have contact, RAM is no longer a functioning
organization in this country.

On March 22, 1968, I appeared before this subcommittee and testi-
fied with regard to the RAM. At that time I introduced as exhibits
the following items:

1. '"e Revolutionary Action Movement Manifesto," exhibit No.
82 (p. 1402, part 6 of the hearings on riots, civil and criminal dis-
orders);

2. An RAM publication entitled "Black America," exhibit No. 86
(p. 1406);

3. A "Black America" special entitled "Black America, Arm Your-
selves for a War of Self-befense and Survival," exhibit No. 87 (p.
1406);

4. A publication titled "The Los Angeles War Cry-Burn Baby
Burn," exhibit No. 88 (p. 1407) ; and

5. The black guard organizers' manual, exhibit No. 88 (p. 1411).
These documents are already in the record. I have them here for you

for resubmission, if you desire.
The CHAIRMAN. They may be received. But since you have identified

them and they appear in the record, they may not again be made an
exhibit. The clerk can check them out for accuracy. If there are any
that are not now exhibits, she may receive them and number them
accordingly.

Lieutenant McCoy. Thank you.
At this time I would like to submit another document which has

since come into my possession, titled "Duties of the Black Guard."
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 581" for ref-

erence and follows:)
Exnmrr No. 581

DUTIES OF THE BLAcx GUARD

1. The Black Guard Is a dedicated man. He has no personal interests, no
business affairs, no emotions, no attachments, no property and no name. Every-
thing in him Is totally absorbed in the single thought and the single desire for
the victory of the World Black Revolution.

2. The Black Guard knows that deep inside of himself, not only in words but
also In deeds, he has broken all the bonds which tie him to the ways of the
western white world, with all Its laws, and customs, and all Its generally accepted
ways. He is the white western world's determined enemy and if he continues to
live with them, it Is only in order to destroy them more rapidly.
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S. The Black Guard hates all western doctrines and accepts only the doctrine
of World Black Nationallsm. He knows only one science; the science of World
Black Revolution. For this reason, but only for this reason, he will study me-
chanics, biology, physics, electronics, chemistry, typing, and medicine. But all
day and all night he studies the vital science of human beings, their character-
istics and circumstances and all the phenomena of the present social order. The
objective: The surest and quickest way of destroying the enemy's order.

4. The Black Guard hates public opinion and dares to uphold the truth at
all times. He believes "All those who dare uphold the truth are never afraid of
being in the minority for the time being" . . . For him, morality is everything
which contributes to the success of the World Black Revolution. Immorality and
criminal is everything that stands in its way.

5. The Black Guard is a dedicated man; unmerciful towards the enemy and
toward his lackey uncle toms; and he expects no mercy from them. Between him
and them exist--declared or concealed-war to the death. Every Black Guard
must accustom himself to torture.

6. Uncompromising towards himself, he must be uncompromising towards
others. All the gentle, bourgeois romantic sentiments of kinship (family) love,
friendship, gratitude and even honor must be erased within him and replaced
with values derived only through the single minded pasqion for World Black
Revolution. For him there exists only one pleasure, one consolation, one reward,
one satisfaction-the success of the World Black Revolution. Night and day he
must have but one thought-one aim-total destruction of the enemy's society.
Striving cold bloodedly towards this end, he must be prepared to destroy him-
self and to destroy with his own hands everything that stands in the way of
the World Black Revolation.

7. The nature of the true Black Guard excludes all sentimentality, romanti-
cism, infatuation, etc. All private hatred and revenge must also be excluded.
Revolutionary passion, practiced at every moment of the day until it becomes a
habit, Is to be employed with cold calculation.

7. At all times and in all places the Black Guard must obey, iiot his personal
impulses, but only those iohich serve the CAUSE of the World Black Rerolution.

8. The Relations of the Black Guard towards his brothers and sisters. The Black
Guard can have no relationship, friendship or attachment except for those
who have proven by their actions that they, like him, are dedicated to World
Black Revolution. The degree of friendship, devotion and obligation toward a
brother, sister, parents, or loved ones is determined solely by the degree of his
usefulness to the cause of World Black Nationalism.

9. Brothers and sisters who possess the same revolutionary passion and under-
standing should, a much as possible, deliberate all important matters together
and come to collective conclusions When the plan is finally decided upon, then
the revolutionary must rely solely on himself. In carrying out revolutionary acts.
each one should act alone or In small groups, never running to another for
advice and assistance except when these are necessary for the furtherance of
the plan.

10. All Black Guards should develop cadre (second or third line) revolution-
aries, brothers and sisters who are not completely initiated. They should be
seen as part of a revolutionary reserve for his use in organizing. But this reserve
should be placed strategically and be spent as economically as possible in order
to achieve the greatest results. A Black Guard should never put cadre In a sit-
uation that the cadre can't handle without sending him help and being able to take
him out of the difficult situation If he can't handle It

11. When a brother or sister is in danger and the question arises whether he
should be saved or not saved, the decision must not be arrived at on the basis
of sentiment, but solely In the interest of the revolutionary cause. Therefore, it
is necessary to weigh carefully the usefulness of the brother or sister ngainst
the expenditure of revolutionary forces necessary to save him and, the decision
must be made accordingly.

12. The new recruit, having given proof of, his loyalty, not by words, but by
deeds can be received into the Black Guard only by approval of the Vanguard, RA.

13. The Black Guard lives and exists In the white world of racist oppression,
exploitation, so-called western civilization only for the purpose of bringing about
Its speedy and total destruction. He Is not a Black Guard if he has any sympathy
for the white xnan's world. He does not hefitate to destroy any position, place,
or any cracker in this world.

He must hate all" the enemy and everything that the enemy has created. If
he has any relations with parents, friends or lovers who are not revolutionary,
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then he Is no longer revolutionary If he is swayed, Influenced by these relation-
ships.

14. Aiming at victorious World Revolution, the Black Guard may and fre-
quently must live within society while pretending to be completely different from
what he really Is; for he must penetrate everywhere. Therefore, at all times he
will have to cover his true self for infiltration.

15. The eiiemy's system can be split Into several categories. The first category
is those who muqt be condemed to death without delay. Brothers should compile
a list of those to be condemned according to their crimes: executions should be
carried out in order.

16. When a list of those who are condemned is made and the order of execution
Is prepared, no private sense of outrage should be considered. The decisions
inade must be political. It is necessary to be guided only by the usefulness of
these executions for the sake of the revolutions. Above all, those who are espe-
cially dangerous to the vanguard-RA, must be destroyed: their violent abd sudden
deaths will produce panic and utter chaos in the enemies ranks depriving It of
Its will to action by removing its most cleverest and energetic pawns.

17. The second group consists of a great many lackey (toms) In high positions
enjoying riches, influence, power, and high positions by their collaboration and
,selling out to the enemy. These traitors must be used and exploited in every

possible way; they must be implicated and tied into our public fronts, their
se.rets must be made public, their Image destroyed, and their real self exposed
to the iansses of our people. In doing this we will bring them under our control.
Their power, influence and connections, wealth and energy will be used for the
benefit of our people.

18. The third group consists of those who will be spared for the time being in
order that, by a series of moves, they may drive our people into inevitable revolu-
tion (ex: King).

19. The fourth group Is those ambitious office holders, would be (opportunistic)
leaders and new emerging black bourgeoise. The Black Guard must pretend to
collaborate with them, appear to be following them at all times, while at the
saime time prying out their secrets until they are completely in our power. They
must be put in a position of where there Is no way out for them; and then they
can be used to create disorder and confuse the enemy.

20. The fifth group are those who profess to be revolutionaries while reaping
all the spoils of the enemy system and not supporting the vanguard-RA. These
people must. be driven to make revolutionary stands; as a result the majority
of them will be destroyed, while a few will become true revolutionaries.

21. The sixth group is women. They can be divided into three (3) groups:
(1) Those who are fickle minded, hung up on chuck's values, system and

ways;
(2) Those sisters who are capable and devoted, but who do not belong

to us because they have not yet achieved a passionless and true revolutionary
understanding;

(3) Those sisters who are completely on our side i.e. those who are
totally dedicated and who ham accepted our program In Its entirety. We
should regard these sisters as the most valuable of our treasures; without
their help we will never win.

THE ATTITUDE OF THE BLACK GUARD TOWARD OUR PEOPLE

22. The Black Guard has no aim other than the complete liberation of the
masses of our people.

23. By a World Black Revolution the Black Guard does not mean an orderly
revolution that spares the destruction of the enemy's civilization, stopping short
of destroying property and the traditional social Institutions of so-called Eu-
ropean American civilization and morality. Until now such a revolution has al-
ways limited itself to the overthrow of one political form in order to replace
it by another, attempting to bring about a revolutionary state. The only form
of revolution capable of liberating the Black underclass is a Black Cultural
Revolution which destroys the entire state to the roots and exterminates western
(European-American) cultural, traditions, institutions, castes, classes, and civil-
ization entirely.

24. With this end In mind, the Black Guard is dedicated to the formation of a
"New World," universal world government under the dictatorship of the Black
underclass.

25. Being united with the vast majority of the world's population (95%),
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the Black underclass, We the Black Guard pledge ourselves in a blood oath to
purge the planet of all enemies of the Black underclass for the birth of the New
World.

26. We, the Black Guard, dedicate ourselves to uniting our people into one
single unconquerable force, whose aim is liberation or death I

We will win:

The CHAMMAN. What are the duties of the Black Guard in this
document? Identify the document; where did you get it?

Lieutenant McCoy. The Black Guard was the vanguard of the black
revolution. It was their aim to conduct. guerrilla warfare. As I say,
it is the vanguard of the revolutionary action movement.

Senator GRIFFIN. Lieutenant, if I can interrupt for a moment, I am
very glad to join in welcoming you before the subcommittee, par-
ticularly since you are from Detroit. Moving to your testimony, you

have said that RAM is no longer a functioning organization. Do you
believe that the exhibit that you are asking us to receive now-the
duties of the Black Guard-therefore, has any relevance to our
inquiry?

Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir; I do because the BIt k Panther Party
often refers to that part of the party as the Black Guard. They have
taken many of these like the "Black Guard Orgaizers' Manual" and
put them to their own use.

Senator GRIFFIN. In fact, when the Powells were here and testified,
the black couple who had beon Black Panther members. they talked
about the guard. We showed them Pt that time the "Black Guard
Organizers' Manual" which you submitted earlier. They identified
it as a manual which they had been using in California in connection
with the Black Panthers.

Lieutenant McCoy. Yes.
Senator GRMnN. I think your testimony is certainly consistent

with the testimony we had last week.
Lieutenant McCor. That concludes my testimony on RAM. I will

move along to the Republic of New Africa.

RnPuBLmC oF NE W AFRICA (RNA)

On March 30 and 31, 1968, the Malcolm X Society held a national
convention in Detroit to set up a separate black government. This
conference was conducted at the "Shrine of the Black Madonna"-
formerly Central United Church of Christ-7625 Linwood, the Rev.
Albert Buford Cleage, Jr., pastor.

There were three categories of persons who were permitted to
attend:

1. Participants who are black nationalists ready for separa-
tion now;

2. Observers-black people who are genuinely interested in
separation as a possible solution to our problems in America;
and

3. Technical advisers--black people, whether nationalists or
not, who have something to offer the new government and its
founding efforts; such as lawyers, scientists, economists, and
industrialists.

Exhibit 1, article in the Michigan Chronicle, dated March 23, 1968,
entitled "Black Government Parley Called."

The CHAMMAN. It may be received.
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(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 582" for ref-
erence and follows:)

ExHIBIT No. 582

[From the Michigan Chronicle, Mar. 23, 1968]

BLACK GOVERNMENT PARLEY CALLED

Top leaders of the Mississippi Freedom Democratic party (MFDP) including
Robert Clark, the first black man elected to the Mississippi House of Representa-
tives since Reconstruction, will convene in Detroit in a national convention to set
up an independent Black government on Saturday and Sunday,'March W0 and 31.

Lawrence Guyot, chairman of the MIFDP, will Join Clark in addressing a mass;
rally at the convention headquarters, Detroit's Shrine of the Blacks Madonna, oil
Saturday, March 30. Ron Karenga, Los Angeles black nationalist; Atty. Milton
R. Henry, founder of the Malcolm X society; Baba Oseijeman Adefumi, of the
Yoruba society other black nationalists from (New York and Gary), and all over
the country will also participate.

Sponsored by the Malcolm X society, the convention is designed to create "for
black people who wish it" a separate, independent government that will seek
reparations and land. As outlined in a new book, "War in America," by Brother
Imarl, a Malcom X disciple and coordinator of the convention, the land which the
new government will seek is Mississippi, Louisiana. Alabama, Georgia and South
Oarolina-land that "we can take and hold." However, according to Henry, tile
black government will undertake to acquire the land-and reparations, several
billion dollars for injury done to black people by reason of slavery and subsequent
discrimination--through negotiations.

Three categories of persons will be permitted to attend the convention, accord-
ing to the organizers:

1. Participants--black nationalists who are ready for separation now;
2. Observers-black people who are genuinely interested in separation as a

possible solution to our problems in America, and
3. Technical Advisers-black people, whether nationalists or not, who have

something -to offer the new government and its founding efforts: such as lawyers,
scientists, economists and industrialists.

Persons planning to attend can contact Brother Milton Henry, the Malcolm X
Society, at Box 697, Detroit, Michigan 48090.

Henry said that working sessions of the convention, which will run all day
Saturday and Sunday, will tackle such political and legal questions as citizen-
ship, form and amount of reparations, form and timing of the Black Declaration
of Independence, opening of negotiations with the U.S. government f?,r settle-
ment of key questions, and status under the Geneva conventions for Black guer-
rillas who swear allegiance to the new government. Econoic.e development ques-
tions will also be studied.

Henry said the convention and the new government which cones from it can
be expected to open diplomatic relations immediately with foreign governments
and seek admission to the U.N.

"Although we know that in ninny areas we will only mzake tentative approaches
toward solutions, at the two-day convention," Henry said, "the organizers of the
convention fully expect that we will at this time announce formation of the new,
separate black government without -awaiting definitive solutions in every area."

Lieutenant McCoy. Exhibit 2 is the agenda of convention which lists
the Malcolm X Society as host.

The Malcolm X Society is an organization utilized by. Milton Rob-
inson Henry (Brother Gaidi), Richard Bullock Henry (Brother
lmail) and the Reverend Albert Buford Cleage, Jr., as a vehicle to
promote various black nationalist activities. They use this name for
their society because of Malcolm X Little, the slain former leader
of the Nation of Israel, the organizer of the Muslim Mosque, Inc.,
and the organization of Afro-American unity. Malcolm X was kilwn
nationally as an advocate of black power, ahd after his assassination
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spread publicity.

Exhibit 2, page 1, is a list of officers for the RNA conference.
Exhibit 2, pages 2 and 3, agenda of activities for March 30 and 31,

1968.
Exhibit 2, pages 4 and 5, draft of the declaration of independence of

the RNA.
Exhibit 2, page 6, chart of the "Proposed Provisional Government."
Exhibit 2, pages 7, 8, and 9, "Proposed Provisional Goverunent."
Exhibit 2, pages 10, 11, and 12, "Proposals on Key Problems."
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received as exhibit 583.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 583" for

reference and follows:)
ExHBrr No. 583

HOST: THE MALCOLM X SOCIETY

Brother Milton R. Henry, National Chairman.
General Conference Chairman: Brother Imarl.
Conference Coordinator: Charles W. Enoch.
Assistant Conference Coordinator: Shamba Bolongongo.
Discussion Chairman: Raymond A. Willis.
Security: Thomas X Lockett.
Press: Umbaji Mfalme.
Research & Reproductlon: William Hill.
Housing: Rita White Butler.
Regihtration: Mary Kuhn, Clara Lockett.
Credentials: Ronald Pugh.

SPARE US

Great Leaping Legba, Brothers, Spare us!
This is a working conference, brothers and sisters: we came to get something

done. So please spare us-
a. Your swinging "I'm blacker than you are" speech.
b. Your passionate "Let's get guns and undo our castration" speech.
c. Your matchless "Black Is Beautiful", speech.
d. Your trobbing "If you're over thirty, forget it baby", speech.

Honestly, we've already heird it.
YOUR HosTS,

(For your brothers and sisters in pain).

AGENDA

SATURDAY, MACR 50, 1968

1. Opening Remarks: 8:00 a.m., Raymond Willis (Includes Introduction of
Delegates).

2. Keynote Remarks: Brother Imari.
3. Vote on Powers and Objectives of the Convention.
4. Vote on Agenda.

9.*O0 AM to 11:00 AM
Subject.--Citizenship, Sovereignty, Declaration of Independence, Creation of

Government.
5. The Question of Sovereignty.
6. Approaches on Citizenship.
7. The Declaration of Independence.
& Name of Country.
9. Creation of the Government (Includes Decision on When & Where Officials

take up duties.
11.-00 AM to Noon

10. Delegates May, Meet with Press (No Official statements unless authorized
by Convention).
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Noon to 1:00 PM
11. Lunch.

1:00 PM to 2 PM
12. Election of Government Officials.

2:00 PM to4 PM
Subject.-Opening of Diplomatic Relations, Opening Reparations & Land

Negotiations.
13. Reparations: Guidance to the Executive Branch.
14. Diplomatic Relations: Guidance to the Executive Branch.

4:00 PM to 6.00 PM
Sublects.-Status for Black Guerrillas, Defence Against Military Service.
15. Status for Black Guerrillas.
16. Defending Youth of Our Nation Against Service in the U.S. Military.

6.00 PM to 7:0 PM
17. Dinner.

8.00 PM
IF. Extended Sessions (Place to be Announced).

SUNDAY, MARCH 31, 1968
8:00 AM to 10:00 AM

Subjcts.-T'axing and Finance, Creation of Industries.
19. Taxing.
20. Proposals for Financing Government (Includes Projected Budget) (In-

eludes Foreign Aid Philosophy).
21. Creation of Industries (Includes Establishing Priorities).

10:00 to Noont.-.y0 PM to 8:00 PM (Locoation to Be Atounccd)
22. Sub-Committees Write Final Position Statements

a. Declaration of Independence Committee
b. Financial Progran
c. Foreign Policy
d. Missis!,4ppl Freedom Democratic Party
e. Policy on Guerrillas, Self-Defense, and Retaliation
f. Policy on Youth and Military Draft
g. Policy on Citizenship
h. Special Instructions to Government Officials

5:30 PM t 6:00 PM
23. Ratification Meeting.

5:80 PM to 6.'00 PM
24. Press Conference for Government Officials.

6:00 PM
25. Masm Rally.

DRAFT: DECLARATION OF INDEPENDENCE

We, the Black Nationalist, in America, In con,,quence of arriving at a knowl-
edge of ourselves as a people with dignity, long deprived of that knowledge:
as a consequence of revolting with every devinmal of our collective and individual
beings against the oppression that for three hundred years has destroyed and
broken and warped the bodies and minds and spirits of our people in America;
in consequence of our raging desire to be free of this oppression, to destroy
this oppression wherever it assaults mankind in the world, and In consequence
of our inextingui.hable deterininat'on to go a different way, to build a new an(d
better society in at new and better world do hereby dt'lare ourslves forever free
and independent of the jurisdiction of the United States of America and the obli-
gations which that. country's unilateral decision to make our ani stors and our-
selves paper-eit'zens placed upon us.

We claim no rights front the United States of America other than thoe rights
belonging to human beings anywhere lit the world, and these Include the right
to damages, relirnations, due us for the grievous injuries sustained by our an-
cestors and ourselves by reason of United States law.

Ours is a revolution against oppresion--our own oppression and that of all
people in the world. And it is a revolution for a better life, a better station for
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mankind, a surer harmony with the forces of life in the universe. We, therefore,
see these as the aims of our revolution-

To free black people in America from oppression;
To support and wage the world revolution unt.l all people everywhere are

so free;
To build a new Society that is better than what we now know and as

perfect as man can make it ;
To assure all people -in the New Society maximum opportunity and equal

access to that maximum;
To promote industriousness, responsibility, scholarship, and service;
To create conditions in which freedom of religion abounds and man's pur-

suit of God and/or the destiny, place, and purpose of man in the Universe
will be without hindrance.

To build a Black Nation and a New State Government where no sect or
religious creed subverts or impedes the building of the New Society, the
New State Government, or the achievement of the aims of the Revolution as
set forth in this Declaration;

To end exploitation of man by man or his environment;
To assure equality of rights for the sexes;
To end color and class discrimination, while not abolishing salubrious

diversity, and to promote self-respect and mutual respect among all people
in the Society;

To protect and promote the personal dignity and integrity of the individual,
and his natural rights;

To assure Justice for all;
To place the major means of production and trade in the trust of tha State

to assure the benefits of this earth and man's genius and labor to Society and
all its members, and

To encourage and regard the individual for hard work and initiative and
Insight and devotion to the Revolution.

In mutual trust and great expectation, we the undersigned, for ourselves and for
those who look to us but who are unable personally to fix their signatures hereto,
do Join in this solemn Declaration of Independence. And to support this Declara-
tion and to assure the success of our Revolution we pledge without reservation
ourselves, our talents, and all our worldly goods.

PROPOSAL

THE PROVISIONAL GOVERNMENT

2 APRIL 1968 thru I JANUARY 1970

(unless sooner terminated by the conutitution)

FOUNDING
COtJVENTION

EXECUTIVE BRANCH CIVIL SERVICE CONSTITUTION COURT OF NATIONAL COUNCIL

PRESIDENT COMMISSION COMMISSION JUSTICE & OF

FIRST VICE PRES. DEFINITION REPRESENTATIVES

SECOND VICE PRES.

MINISTERS

AMBASSADORS

TREASURER
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PROPOSED PROViSIONAL GOVER ILENT
Executive Branch

Composed of President, First and Second Vice Presidents, and Ministers and
Ambassadors chosen by the Founding Convention, for term running 2 April 1968
thru 1 January 1970, unless sooner terminated by the Consttution. Although
appointed by the National Council of Representatives, the Ministers and Ambas-
sadors are responsible to the President. The President is the Chief Executive
Officer.

Powers
1. Appoints those Cabinet Ministers, Ambassadors, their deputies, and heads

and assistant heads of government corporations not selected by the Founding
Convention, with the advice and consent of the National Council.

Proposed First Cabinet
President
First Vice President
Second Vice President
Minister of State & Foreign Affairs
Minister of Finance
Minister of Defense
Minister of Information (Runs Government Printing Facility, Among other

Duties)
Minister of Culture and Education (Also runs Government's Motion Pic-

ture, Broadcast, and Graphic Arts Facilities)
Minister of Justice
Treasurer
The Ambassadors

2. Carries out legislation and directives of the National Council of Representa-
tives.

3. Carries out alms of the Revolution, initiating necessary actions not pro-
hibited to the President by the Constitution or the laws of the National Council.

4. Prepares and submits to National Council a budget reflecting his govern-
ment's program.

5. Serves as Commander-in-Chief of the Military Forces.
Legi8lative Branch (National Council of Representatives)

Costs of members elected by the Founding Convention (all delegate-par-
ticipants) for a term running from 2 April 1968 thru 1 January 1970, unless sooner
terminated by the Constitution.

Powers
1. Levies taxes (sole power); approves and funds budget, on an item-veto

basis
2. Sets policy for the Revolution and makes laws affecting all areas of life, pur-

suant to the Declaration of Independence.
3. Approves (or disapproves) appointments made by the President, after con-

ducting hearings (two-thirds vote necessary to reject and appointment).
4. Ratifies treaties
6A Has sole power to declare war (requires two-thirds vote) ; authorizes mili-

tary establishment and regulates its size.
6. Audits all operations of the Government, except its own, which are audited

by the Court
7. Meets once every four months for period not exceeding eight days, at call of

the Speaker of the Council.
Speaker of the Council is chosen by the Founding Convention.

The Judicial Branch (The Court)
Chosen by the Founding Convention or, for those Justices not chosen at the

Convention, by the National Council of Representatives. Composed of three
Justiees, who will write their rules, and sit as body on questions involving defini-
tion of the alms of the Revolution, legality of acts of Government Officials, or Im-
peachment of government officials. May sit individually, fn a territorial basis, on
other matters.

Powers
1. Rules on constitutionality of laws and acts of government officlAls (including

President and Representatives).
2. Has Jurisdiction in all criminal, civil, and maritime matters.
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The Constitutional Commesion
Appointed by Founding Convention.
Writes Constitution and conducts vote on it before 1 December 1969 (direct

vote by all members of nation or by conventions in each Black Nationalist geo-
graphic district, simple majority governing).
The Civil Service Commission

Appointed by the National Council of Representatives.
Hires all government employees under the rank of Minister, Deputy Minister,

or Corporation Head.

PROPOSALS ON KEY PROBLEMS

(Nom.-Proposals have same numbers as Agenda items.)
5. Sovereignty.-The essence of sovereignty is to have territory over which one

has complete control and makes the final law. An objective of the government
must be to acquire land on what is now the U.S. land mass over which have
complete control; this is to be done through negotiations with the U.S., through
political activity and cessation, and/or through a combination of these moves
supported by appropriate military action. In the meantime, the government
should attempt to acquire from a friendly country a small bit of land, perhaps
an island, over which we would be completely sovereign and on which we would
erect our temporary capital. Possession of such land, even though outside the
U.S. land mass, would entitle us to seek admission to the U.N. and substantiate
our claim to nationhood. (The Campaign to acquire land on the U.S. land mass
would, of course, continue.)

6& Citizenship:
a. Citizens of our nation must have allegiance to our nation only. This

means that in signing the Declaration of Independence a person renounces
his American "paper" citizenship.

b. This act does not leave 'the citizen of our nation completely unprotected
while he or she continues to live In America. All people have basic rights to
which they are theoretically entitled anywhere in the world. We suggest that
the legal defense, in American courts, against pernicious persecutions by the
American government, could be based on rights accorded Phillipinos during
their period of subjugation by the U.S. the Philippines were citizens of the
Philippines during this period, not of the U.S. (U.S. law termed them U.S.
"nationals".)

c. Our nation would issue its own passports and other state documents,
which would be honored by countries who extend us diplomatic recognition.

d. All delegates need not sign the Declaration of Independence today. But
all officers of the Government must take the oath of allegiance to our new
nation before the government officially goes into business. (Recommend this
date be 80 but no more than 60 days off.)

7. Declaration of Independence.-A draft Declaration is attached.
& Name of Country.-Recommcnd the Songhay Republic.
9. Creation of Government.-A draft government structure is attached. Recom-

mend that the government start full-fledged business officially on I May 1968.
During the intervening time, we would prepare necessary state documents (pass-
ports, credentials, etc.), accumulate tax, bond, and foreign aid funds, acquire
land or island from a friendly country, and purchase and equip the facilities
to be used as headquarters in the U.S. Recommend that the primary head-
quarters in the U.S. be in Mississippi or South Carolina and that government
officials who are to remain in this country operate from there. (Our first indus-
trial and commercial facilities would be on the same site, along with adequate
military force for defensee) It is essential that every member of the Executive
Branch be on salary and have no other employment; anything else Is a Jeff
government.

16. Status of Black Guerrillas.-Blacks who go Into the street, fight for free-
dom, and fall into the hands of American authorities, should, if they then say they
have allegience to our nation, be treated as prisoners of war, rather than common
criminals. This proposition must be discussed by the delegates. It seems clear,
that even without a declaration of war against the U.S. (and we recommend
no declaration of war), members of our military forces would have rights under
the Geneva Conventions. The U.S. claims rights for U.S. military personnel now
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held in North Viet Nam even though the U.S. has no declaration of war against
North Viet Nam. Our situation would be parallel.

16. Defending our youth against military service.-Obviously youth of our
nation should not be forced to fight in another nation's (the U.S.'s) wars If the
U.S. fails to recognize our government (as it has failed to recognize the gov-
ernment of The People's Republic of China, for 20 years), we will have to use
a variety of means to protect our youth. Delegates should set national policy.

TAXING AND FINANCE

(Items 19, 20 and 21)

Recommnded sources of government funds
a. Tax Money.-A 2% tax on taxable income of citizens and other black people

who voluntarily wish to be in the 'Taxing Community".
b. Bonds.-A one-hundred dollar bond sold to minimum of 1,000 persons, for

first $100,000 for Government's capital investment. Payable by 1 May 1968.
c. Foreign Aid.-Negotiated with friendly nations. (But being a relatively rich

people, we should largely support our own Revolution.)
d. Industry and Commerce.-The primary industry which is within our reach

is the entertainment industry; this means the publishing of records. Also, the
Cultural Revolution has created another industry; the publishinp of books, maga-
zines, pictures, movies, and the making of Afro clothes. Therefore, recommend
the immediate creation of a small commercial/industrial complex in the south,
on a 100 (or more)-acre site, where we would establish:

1. A printing plant, color processor, and bindery
2 A recording facility
3. A motion picture lot
4. A clothing factory (specializing in Afro clothes)
5. A crafts plant (tikis, ceramics, plastics, sculpture, etc.)
6. A food laboratory, deep freeze facility, bottling and canning facility

Outside of the southern site, to support the above production units, the govern-
ment must establish the following:

7. Book stores (also selling Afro clothes and other products), one in every
major city where there is not one now (approximately 32 cities); these
would be under the Ministry of Information.

8. Theatres, one in each of 50 major cities: this means purchasing and re-
furnishing movie theatres now sitting idle in black communities; these
would be under Ministry of Culture (But Ministries of Information and
Culture would always work together in printing and theatre activities
and in use of the facilities for many purposes: i.e, culture and education
meetings in the book stores; rallies in the theatres.)

Further income producers from complex in the South are-
9. Resort Area.
10. Black Power Exposition.-To open 2 April 1972, involving Afro.

Americans, Africans, Asians, and any friendly European Countries, empha-
sizing black life, achievements, and aspirations.

(NoTE.-Southern Complex would also include schools, hospitals, housing, to
serve new Government's personnel and people living in the area.)

Lieutenant McCoy. A confidential source indicates that approxi-
mately 2,000 to 3,000 people registered for the convention-registra.
tion fee, $1.

The only persons allowed to take part in the discussions, elections-
and to vote on issues-were the delegates (150-200). Discussion
Chairman Raymond A. Willis introduced 126 delegates at the open-
ing of the convention.

The following officials were elected: president, Robert F. Williams,
first vice president, Milton R. Henry, second vice president, Betty
Shabazz (widow of Malcolm X Little), treasurer, Obaboa Alowo
(Edmund Bradley, Los Angeles, Calif., businessman), minister of
state and foreign affairs, Charles P. Howard, minister of defense,

27-381 0-69-pt. 20--13



H. Rap Brown (Hubert Geroid Brown), minister of finance, Ray-
mond E. Willis (local accountant), minister of justice, Joan Frank-
lin (N ew York attorney), minister of culture and education, Baba
Oseijeman Adefummi (Serge Eugene King, chief priest of the Yoruba
Temple, New York City), minister of health and welfare, Queen
Mother Moore (Audley Moore, New York), minister of information,
Brother Imari (Richard Bullock Henry, Detroit), ambassadors were
nominated, but elections were not held. Nominated as ambassadors to
East Africa:

1. Betty Shabazz;
2. Majile Adefunmi (one of Baba, Oseijeman Adefunmi's three

wives); and
3. George P. Martin.

Nominated as ambassadors to the Far East (China):
1. Robert F. Williams;
2. Mae Mallory; and
3. Henry (Papa) Wells.

The March 30, session at the Shrine of the Black Madonna adjourned
at 5 p.m. and reconvened W- 8 p.m. at the Helen Deroy Memorial Au-
ditorium on Wayne State University Campus. A capacity audience of
approximately 500 persons atended the 8 p.m. session.

Points 15 and 16 of the agenda were discussed (exhibit No. 2, pages
2 and 11).

The platform participants were:
Raymond Willis. chairman, Brother Imari (Richard Henry), Joan

Franklin, Mae Mallory.
Lawrence Guyot (of the Mississippi Freedom Democratic Party),

Ron Karenga (Ronie McKinley Everett, leader of U.S. Los Angeles
Caucus), Queen Mother Moore,

The points of discussion to which some of the platform participants
addreed themselves am as follows:

Attorney Joan Franklin undertook a discussion of the international
law that confronts guerrillas as "Prisoners of War" versus "Prisoners
of State."

Mae Mallory commented on the civilian militia stating that the
gol was to have a militia of both male and female members, to be
comprised of "22 million" trigger fingers, and with definite emphasis
on the role of women in the militia.

Lawrence Guyot spoke of the right to dissent and the role of the
black man in his attempt to deal with "the beast" (United Staes). He
said, "This country must be brought to its 'knees' and it will not be
done by hope and sympathy."

He further stated the plight of the Negro in the Delta of Mississippi,
who averages less than $2,000 a year, compares only to the Negro in
South AfTce. Guyot said his party formally identifies with the pur-
poses of the convention.

A proposal was made to the chair (subject to funding of the guer-
rilla army) that: The Government aid and support allblack people
in the Government with emphasis on black guerrillas.

This aforementioned proposal was sent to the committee for study.
Richard Henry (Imari) made a motion, which was carried, that the

convention and the Mississippi Freedom Democratic Party identify
and affiliate with each other.
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The next issue taken up by the conference was point 16 of the
agenda: Defending youth of our nation against service in the U.S.
Military.

The proposal was made that: According the black draftdodger the
same status and protection as black guerrillas.

There was discussion on the case of 14 black GI's in "Sam Houston"
(presumably Fort Sam Houston, Tex.) who refused duty in Viet-
nam-as a test case-to be undertaken by the new black government.

The proposal was amended to read: Support black people who seek
to avoid the draft. (Passed as amended.)

Proposal 16-A was made and passed that: The new government
support all black people who are against racist war.

This session (larch 30,1968) adjourned at 11:10 p.m.
During the morning and early afternoon of March 31, 1968, a meet-

ing took place at the 20-Grand Motel. Between 150 and 200 people at
this meeting signed the Declaration of Independence. (Exhibit No. 2,
pages 4 and 5.)

Oin March 31, 1968, agenda scheduled for 6 p.m. session was held at
7625 Linwood, Shrine of the Black Madonna (Central United Church
of Christ.)

At approximately 7:50 p.m. the mass rally got underway and was
led by Raymond Willis. He opened the session by announcing that
the delegates had named a new government, the "new government" to
I)e called "The New Republic of Africa."

Willis introduced several rally speakers (names and appropriate
comment listed below) :

Mae Mallory was introduced by Raymond Willis as head of the
Monroe Defense Fund for Robert Williams. She stated that her
home was under siege and fired upon by North Carolina State Troop-
ers when they attempted to arrest Robert Williams. Mae Mallory made
the following points in her talk:

1. Under the "new government" black children would no longer be
taught by white teachers and brainwashed with white doctrines.

2. Blacks have become a social problem to this Government; that the
Negro is antiquated machinery; and that the Government is planning
to get rid of the Negroes.

3. She charged that the U.S. Government stole from the Indians by
genocide and intend to do the same thing with the Negroes; and that,
in fact., genocide of the Negroes is now being practiced by:

(a) Starvation of Negro babies;
(b) Drafting of husbands and sons; and
(c) Taking away poverty programs.

4. The new government proposes to petition for new statutes and
attempt to negotiate for them, and "When they don't accede to our
demands, do the next best thing." She said, "If viruses can kill 'em,
we are bigger and we can kill 'em, too."

5. She commented upon urban warfare as a mean of accomplishing
the aims of this government, and she spoke of the writings of Robert
Williams who i. now in China. His writings deal with urban warfare,
and the effect, it, has on the economy by complete work stoppage and
suspension of consumer trade.

6. Mae Mallory further stated that the most effective way for the
new government would be to pursue the kind of "tactics" being used
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in the war in Vietnam. She pointed out that the Vietnamese sharpen
"bamboo shoots" and camouflage these "shoots" in pits and lure GI's
into these traps with "sniper fire."

7. She exhorts that this is a new era. Fear in the black man is gone!
The role of the black woman in this warfare is a highly significant
one, as has been her role in previous riots and disturbances. (In
other riots and disturbances she has used lure tactics to lead riot con-
trol forces into ambush.)

The second speaker was introduced by Willis as Brother Baba (Osei-
jeman Adefunmi) of the Yoruba Nation of North America.

He spoke of a culture revolution, "The resurrection of African Her-
itage in America: An Address on the Regaining of Freedom for the
Black Man."

New institutions of American law, American politics the new na-
tion will adopt, were themes covered in his speech. The new nation
will adopt African attire, African names, proclaim their own holidays,
heroes and festivals; and will pay homage to Malcolm X and other
great leaders who will be deified. These great leaders will be made
saints and will be part of the "voodoo." (They are the great ances-
tors and heroes of African history.)

He said that political revolution is empty without cultural revolu-
tion. That even though they may have to kill all white Europeans,
they must, because they have to throw off white European culture.

Then Willis introduced the Queen Mother Moore of New York.
She attacked courts as being biased and of railroading thousands of
Negroes to their deaths.

The next speaker was introduced as the Mother of the black nation,
Mrs. Betty Shabazz.

Mrs. Shabazz spoke about the Nero never having had] political
freedom, or having never been his own master. She talked of the tac-
tics employed by the whites to obtain information about. the black
revolution. She spoke of the weapons the whites would use in the
event of riots-use of surgical glue, Stoner rifles and how they are
able to stay on top of things through "black informers."

She warned that the white man doesn't protect the "informer"
when hie is through with him, that he will have to find his own hole
to crawl into.

At this point, Raymond Willis (conference discussion chairman)
read the final draft of the declaration of independence, adopted by the
convention (exhibit No. 2, pp. 4 and 5).

The convention ended at 10 p.m.
Exhibit 3 is a letter from Milton Henry to citizens and delegates

with regard to (1) resolution on citizenship, (2) request for bond
chairmen of different areas to serve as caucus chairman, (3) announc-
ing the convention of the national council of representatives in Chi-
cago, Ill., on May 30,1968.

The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 584" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. On May 30, 31, and June 1, 1968, the national

council of representatives of the Republic of New Africa convened at
the Urban Training Center, 40 North.Ashland, Chicago, Ill. Approxi-
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mately 75 persons attended this convention. Approximately 55-60 were
delegates, the rest were observers. (Observers are not allowed to take
part in discussions, to vote or to attend closed sessions.)

Included in attendance were the following: Milton Henry, Ray
Willis, Obaboa Alowo, Baba Oseijeman Adefunmi, Queen Mother
Moore, Joan Franklin, Richard (Imari) Henry, Henry (Papa) Wells,
and Mwesi Chii (John F. Taylor, Dayton, Ohio).

Raymond Willis was elected chairman of the convention and Henry
Wells, vice chairman.

The following exhibits were obtained from the convention:
Exhibit No. 4.-Agenda of the convention.
Exhibit No. 5.-Birth of our nation.
Exhibit No. 6.-The income tax act of the RNA, calling for a 3-

percent tax on income.
Exhibit No. 7.-Resolution establishing the black legion (military

arm of the RNA).
Exhibit No. 8.-Proposal for organizing caucus centers in major

cities.
Exhibit No. 9.-Objectives of the government through October 30,

1968.
On May 28, 1968, Richard Henry (minister of information) de-

livered to the U.S. State Department, a letter addressed to Secretary
of State Dean Rusk, calling for negotiations between the United
States and the RNA governments. This letter called for the States of
Mississippi, Louisiana, Alabama, Georgia, and South Carolina-and
$10,000 reparations for each black person-to be given to the RNA.
This letter was signed by Milton Henry.

Exhibit No. 10 is a copy of the letter.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well, it may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "exhibit No. 585" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. On June 3, 1968, Richard and Milton Henry

departed Detroit (Metro Airport) en route to Dar es Salaani, Tan-
zania, to confer with Robert F. Williams and Mae Mallory.

Exhibit No. 11.-Picture of Milton Ilenry, Robert F. Williams and
Richard Henry.

Exhibit No. 12.-Picture of Robert F. Williams, Mabel Williams
(tentative) and Mae Mallory.

Exhibit No. 13.-Picture of Robert F. Williams, T. T. Letlaka (na-
tional executive committee, Pan African congress), Milton Henry
and Riclard Henry.

These pictures were taken at Dares Salaam.
The CTAIR3MA.. They may be received and marked appropriately,

all of those pictures.
(The documents referred to were marked "exhibit No. 586" for

reference and may !e found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. The purpose of this trip was to secure financial

hel for the RNA from Red China through Robert F. Williams.
The Henry brothers returned to the United States on June 10, 1968.
The CIAR-HAN. How do you know the purpose of the trip was to

secure financial help?
Lieutenant McCoy. Source information, Mr. Chairman.



M!,4

The CHARMaAN. You have that source information? That was the
purpose of the trip to get financial help from Red China through
Williams?

Lieutenant McCoy. That is correct.
On June 16, 1968, a cabinet meeting was held at the home of Rich-

ard Henry, 16585 Muriland, Detroit. This meeting was attended by:
Milton and Richard Henry, Betty Shabazz, Queen Mother Moore,
Obaboa Alowo, Joan Franklin, Ray Willis, Mwesi Chui (newly elect-
ed minister of security), and various unidentified persons from the
Detroit, Dayton, and Cleveland, Ohio caucuses.

During the meeting, Richard and Milton Henry advised that dur-
ing their recent trip to Tanzania, Robert. F. Williams stated he did
not intend to make any statement re: the Republic of New Africa-
or do anything in behalf of the RNA. He stated he had no funds for
the RNA; and had in fact, expected the RNA to bring funds to him
to help in the establishment of a hospital in Tanzania that he was
interested in.

The intentions of Robert F. Williams--as stated above by Milton
and Richard Henry--caused a great deal of consternation among
the members at the cabinet meeting. It was decided by the cabinet.,
if this were to reach the general membership of the Republic of New
Africa, the republic wouldc probably fail.

Robert F. Williams apparently did tell the Henrys to push for
reparations from the United States and to obtain a large number of
signatures to show the United States-that the RNA 'has a large fol-
lowing.

On June 29, 1968, Richard Henry announced a petition drive to the
members of the Detroit caucus of the RNA. The Detroit. caucus was
to obtain 30,000 signatures by August 8, 1968. The petition was then
to be presented to the United Nations. The petition insisted that the
RNA be recognized as a "free black government" empowered to nego-
tiate for reparations.

A placard pointing out the aims of the RNA and its background was
utilized in the petition drive to obtain signatures. (Ex-hibit No. 14---
copy of etition; exhibit No. 15---copy of placard.)

TheCH AIRMAN. It may be received.
(The -documents referred to were marked "exhibit. No. 587" for

reference and may be found in the files of the sub,-ominittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. In late July, copies of the petition were mailed

to RNA consulates in Ohio, New York, and California, with instruc-
tionsto obtain 50,000 signatures by August 18, 1968.

On August 17, 1968, Richard Henry told the Detroit RNA members
that the target date of the petitions had been postponed to August 31,
1968, because only 4,500 signatures were obtained of the number
required in Detroit. This drive is st ill continuing.
Senator GRIFFI.. All right, your testimony there relateq to August17, 1968. As of that time there were 4,500 signatures. The drive is still

continuing. Do you have any later information as to how it. has gone
since then ?

Lieutenant McCoy. I do not., Senator. All I can say is that the peti-
tion drive has not. been successful.

On October 8, 1.968, a delegation ,of Detroit RNA members left,
Detroit en'route to New York. Their purpose was to assist the militant
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teachers' strike in the Oceanhill-Brownsville School District and to
distribute the pamphlet entitled "Now We Have a New Nation." (Ex-
hibit 16.)

Exhibit 16 has already been entered into the record. In faot, infor-
mation on the arrests was provided for the record previously.

On October 8, 1968, the New Ycrk State Police at Oneida, N.Y.,
stopped a speeding 1965 Mustang convertible. Occupants of the auto-
mobile were:

1. Leroy Wilds, Jr., Negro male, age 20, of 3300 Ewald Circle,
Detroit, Mich.

2. Warren Galloway, Negro male, age 26, of 9656 Monica, De-
troit, Mich.

3. Dorothy Louise Sanders, Negro female, age 40, of 4045 Bur-
lingame, Detroit, Mich.

4. Salena Dorothy McCutcheon aka Salinn Howard, Negro
female, age 28, of 3227 West Euclid, Detroit, Mich.

All active members of the Detroit consul of the RNA.
Leroy Wilds had in his possession, a loaded .38 caliber five-shot

S. & W. revolver.
Found in the trunk of the auto was a .30 calibre M-1 carbine; eight,

eight-round clips .30 caliber ammunition (64 rounds) ; four 20-round
boxes of .30 caliber ammunition (80 rounds) ; 16 rounds of .30-o&liber
ammunition; 21 expended rounds of various ammunition (11 .30-
caliber; nine .308; one .22-oalibnr).

The four subjects were arraigned and placed under $10,000 bond.
Charges against ailil but LeTroy Wilds were later dropped. On October
29, 1968, Leroy Wilds pled guilty to illegal possession of firearms,
and was given an unconditional discharge on December 9, 1968.

On Odt-ober 13, 1968, a cabinet meeting of the RNA was hold at the
New York apartment of Charles Moore (New York consul of the
RNA), 666 West End Avenue. Approximately 18 persons attended,
including: Milton Henry, Joan Franklin, Nwesi Chui, Warren Gallo-
way (Detroit RNA), Dorothy Sanders (Detroit RNA), Salina How-
ard (4t roit RNA), Wilbur irattan, Sr. (Cleveland RNA), Richard
Henry, Raymond Willis, Calvin Harbour (Detroit RNA).

At this meeting, Wilbur Grattan was named as the new minister of
state and foreign affairs, replacing Charles P. Howard (recently
deceased).

Richard Henry discussed "'open conflict with the police," including
openn guerrilla warfare and attacking police stations."

Richard Henry expressed a desire for a meeting within 2 weeks of
all militant groups, including RAM, and the Black Panther party from
the Eastern United States, who have sworn allegiance to the RNA.

An -argument developed between Richard and Milton Henry. Milton
(and others present) charged that Richard has been exercising dic-
tatorial powers and was involving the RNA in causes that, will harm
the RNA. An example was: Richrard Henry's attempt to get the RNA
involved in matters in New York City (Ocean Hill-Brownsville School
District), without even consulting tfie RNA's Now York consulate.

On October 14, 1968, Richard Henry held a public meeting at the
Varick Memorial African Methodist Church, 806 Quincy, Brooklyn.
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The CHAIRMAN. You have that source information? That was the
p ose of the trip to get financial help from Red China through
Willamsm -.

Lieutenant McCoy. That is correct.
On June 16, 1968, a cabinet meeting was held at the home of Rich-

ard Henry 16585 Muriland, Detroit. This meeting was attended by:
Milton and Richard Henry, Betty Shabazz, Queen Mother Moore,
Obaboa Alowo, Joan Franklin, Ray Willis, Mwesi Chui (newly elect-
ed minister of security), and various unidentified persons from the
Detroit, DIyton, and Cleveland Ohio caucuses.

During the meeting, RicharA and Milton Henry advised that dur-
ing their recent'trip to Tanzania, Robert F. Williams stated he did
not intend to make any statement re: the Republic of New Africa-
or do anything in behalf of the RNA. He stated he had no funds for
the RNA; an had in fac, expected the RNA to bring funds to him
to help in the establishment of a hospital in Tanzania that he was
intermted in.

The intentions of Robert F. Williams-as stated above by Milton
and Richard Henry--caused a great deal of consternation among
the members at the cabinet meeting. It was decided by the cabinet,
if this were to reach the general membership of the Republic of New
Africa, the republic would probably fail.

Robert F. Williams apparently did tell the Henrys to push for
reparations from the United States and to obtain a large number of
signatures to show the United States-that the RNA -has a large fol-
lowing.

On June 29, 1968, Richard Henry announced a petition drive to the
members of the Detroit caucus of the RNA. The Detroit caucus was
to obtain 30,000 signatures by August 8, 1968. The petition was then
to be presented to the United Nations. The petition insisted that the
RNA be recognized as a "free black government" empowered to nego-
tiate for reparations.

A placard pointing out the aims of the RNA and its background was
utilized in the petition drive to obtain signatures. (Exhibit No. 14---
coy of *etiton; exhibit No. 15--copy of placard.)

The CHAnMAN. It may be received.
fThe documents referred to were marked "exhibit No. 58'01" for.

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. In late July, copies of the petition were mailed

to.RNA consulates in Ohio, New York, and California, with instruc-
tions to obtain 50,000 signatures by August 18,1968.

On August 17 1968 Richard Henry told the Detroit RNA members
that the target ;at o the petitions had been postponed to August 31,
1968, because only 4,500 signatures were obtained of the number
required in Detroit. This drive is still continuing.

Senior GRIFIN. All right, your testimony there relates to August
17, 1968. As of that time 1terewere 4,500 signatures. The drive is still
ocndinuing. Do you have ny late inormA tion n to htw it has gone
Ohio thelin

'Lieutenant McCoy. I do no$ Senator. "l I noai y is that the p*i-
tio n drivehas not been suocesful.

On October 8,, 1968,-a!delegaoio bf Detroit RNA memieirs left
Detroit enioute to New York. Their purpo was to assist the militant
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theater' strike in the OceaniN-Brownsville School District and to
distribute the pamphlet entitled "Now We Have a New Nation." (Ex-
hibit 16.)

Exhibit 16 has already been entered into the record. In fact, infor-
nmvtion on the arrests was provided for the record previously.

On October 8, 1968, the New York State Police at Oneid, N.Y.,
stopped a speeding 1985 Mustang convertible. Occupants of the auto-
mobile were:

1. Leroy Wilds, Jr.; Negro male, age 20, 6f 3300. Ewald Circle,
Detroit, Mich.

2. Warren Gal~%4 y, Negro male, a 2e 26, of 9656 M'9 ica, De-
troit, Mich. /

3. Dorothy JSiiise Sands Negro female, -Afe 40, of 404.Bur-
lingame, Detit, Mich. ,-" e e 40 o 'u

4. Salenu/ Dorothy, MoCutch 'n ak Salia Howard, Negro
female, ag 28, of 32V7 West FW id, DNioit, Mi .

All active n~mbors of the I, 9' l f the RNA.
Leroy Willdk had in his possedii, a\oaded .38 caliber five-shdt-

S.&W. revolver. 4. . calibre M n e
Found in tWe trunk of th6-auto(WU a.calib4 Mf- -urbine; elgh

eight-round c'i ps.30 caliber am unitio (4 nds); four '0-round
boxes of .30 caliber am niunition *(0 round4: 1'rounds of .30-oli'be'
an., nunition; 1 expended roqytid of vanrioua/ nation (11 .30-
caliber; nine .38; one .2-liber).

The four subects were arnigned aidA.pad under $0,000 boid.
Charges against 411 but vy Wi adop d. On O r
29, 1968, Leroy Wilds pled guilty to illegal Z 0n of fireolrms,
and was given an oonditionl .ischrge pon D nber 9, 1968.

On Odtber 13, 1968, a casbifiet meeting 6f the RNA was hid 4a the
New York apartment 'f, Charles Moore (New York qpsusl of the
RNA), 666 West End Avenve. Approximately 18 p ns attended,
including: Milton Henry, JoaiiFranklin, NwT _i, Warren Gallo-

wvy (Detroit RNA), Dorothy Sandei-(D~Ifroit RNA), Salina How-
ard (Detroit RNA), Wilbur Grattan, Sr. (Cleveland RNA), Richard
Henry Raymond Willis, Calvin Harbour (Detroit RNA)..

At this meeting, Wilbur Grattan wa, named as the new minister of
state and foreign affairs, replacing Charles P. Howard (recently
deceased).

Richard Henry discussed "'open conflict with the police," including
"open guerrilla warfare and attacking police stations."

Richard Henry expressed a desire for a, meeting within 2 weeks of
all militant groups, including RAM, and the Black Panther party from
the Eastern United States, who have sworn allegiance to the RNA.

An argument developed between Richard and Milton Henry. Milton
(and others present) charged that Richard has been exercising dic-
tatorial powers and was involving the RNA in causes that will harn
the RNA. An example was: Richard Henry's attempt to got the RNA
involved in matters in New York City (Ocean Hill-Brownsville School
District), without even consulting the RNA's New York consulate.

On October- 14, 1968, Richard Henry held a public meeting at the
Varick Memorial African Methodist Church, 806 Quincy, Brooklyn.
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Among the approximately 75 persons in attendance were: Robert
(Sonny) Carson (Independent Brooklyn CORE) and Charles Moore
(RNA of New York).

Henry gave his views on the New York school situation and at-
tempted to recruit members into the RNA.

On October 23, 1968, at the regular weekly meeting of the Detroit
RNA counsul, Richard Henry stated that the RNA "immediately open
a New York office to take advantage of the unrest in the area, due to
the teacher strike." He requested that the RNA Detroit consul furnish
him with $250 a month for office space in Brooklyn.

Richard stated that the RNA is abandoning efforts to obtain the five
southeastern States for at least 3 years and concentrate on establishing
an enclave in Brooklyn, N.Y.

Exhibit 17-Pamphlet entitled, "The Black Institution's Role in
the Black Revolution for Land and Power in America." (By Brother
Imari, Richard Henry.)

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 588" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. On December 7 and 8, 1968, a strategy meeting

was conducted by the RNA at "The School of Common Sense," 7
Monroe Street, Brooklyn, N.Y. The purpose of this meeting %ms
to formulate plans for conducting a plebscite vote in the Ocean Hill-
Brownsville District and for declaring Ocean Hill -Brownsville as an
independent state.

Exhibit 18 is a letter from Brother Imari (Richard Henry), con-
taining the session schedule.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 589" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. Exhibit 19 is working papers for the "Pro-

jection of Problems and Solutions for Ocean Hill-Brownsville as an
Independent State."

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 590"1 for

reference and may be found in the files of the Subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. The following people were in st-tendance at

one or more of these sessions: Milton and Richard Henry; Wilbur
Grattan; Joan Franklin; Mwesi Chui (John F. Taylor); Obaboa
Alowo; Leroi Jones; Herman Ferguson; and Baba Oseijeman
Adefunmi.

On January 18 and 19, 1969, a steerin committee conference was
held by the RNA at the Twenty Grand Votel in Detroit. Approxi-
mately 200 persons attended this conference.

Exhibit 20 is a booklet entitled "To Build a Nation, the Freedom
Corps Working Papers."

Exhibit 21 is a pamphlet entitled "The Freedom Corps."
Exhibit 22 is a handbill urging the brothers and sisters to serve in

the Freedom (orps.
In the January 1969 issue of Esquire magazine appeared an article

re: The RNA. This article was written by Robert Sherrill. (Ex-
hibit 23.)
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The CHAIMAN. They may be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibits Nos. 591 to

594" for reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. In the interview of Milton Henry by Sherrill,

Henry stated that RNA has 100 acres in Mississippi, that the method
to be used to take over Mississippi would be by electing sheriffs in
counties with a black majority. That-

Having a majority isn't meaningful until the day comes when we have enough
people standing at tho polls, with guns, to protect our vote. The reason we are
setting up a Black Legion is so we will get our votes mounted. Henry stated,
then we will have a legitimate miitary force, legitimate under U.S. law, made
up of people who oan be deputized and armed. If we had only four sheriffs
down there, with all that can be done with deputizing, we could change the
State of Mississippi.

The real question is not whether we control the governors (Mississippi,
Georgia, South Carolina, Alabama, and Louisiana) but whether we control the
land; and we can do that by controlling the sheriffs. That's the important
thing, having physical control of the land. In terms of real control of the land
and real confrontation, there will be other things going on in this country. It
could be burned to the ground while U.S. officials are playing games with us. They
could be engaged in very costly guerrilla activities.

Henry went on to say that they could beat the U.S. Army with aid
of nuclear weapons from their allies, such as China.

We've got a second strike power right now in our guerrillas within the
metropolitan areas, black men armed. Say we started taking over Mississippi,
which we are capable of doing right now, and the United States started to inter-
fere. Well, our guerrillas all over the country would strike. Our second strike
force capability would be to prevent the United States Armed Forces from
working us over, not the local forces. The local forces couldn't compete with our
forces.

Henry w3nt on to say:
If the white defeat our objectives, the country will be ruined in the process.

They aren't going to win In Vietnam, and they can't win in the United States. We
can fight from within. The United States can be destroyed.

We are within the country. This country will either talk to the separatists
today or will talk to them later, at which time, perhaps this country will have
lost a great deal, in terms of lives and property.

Henry showed the interviewer two AR-15 rifles and stated: "We
train regularly."On February 21, 1969 (anniversary of Malcolm X's slaying), a
rally was held at Northwestern High School in Detroit. The purpose
of this rally was to lower the flag of the United States, raise the
separatist flag (which is utilized by the RNA); and to rename North-
western High School, the Malcolm X High School.

At approximately 4 p.m., 250 persons assembled; among them were
members of the RNA. (The U.S. flag was lowered by the school offi-
cials earlier when school closed.) The people at the rally did raise the
green, red, and black separatist flag, then cut the lanyards. (Exhibit

khi is the flag that they raised at that time, Mr. Chairman.
TheCHAIRMAN. That is the flag of the separatists
Lieutenant MCo" r. That is a separatistflag.
In an article I have here 4rom the State Journal dated Sunday,

February 1, 19.69, Milton Henry and Brother Guyot explained what
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the different colors mean. It said the green is for the land, for gras,
trees, crops. The black is for the dignity of the black man. He said:

You know, we have to go through blood, there can be no land, no nation with-
oult bloodshed. That is what the red is for.

The CHAIRMAN. That may be made an exhibit.
(The article referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 595" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. A letter dated March 3, 1969, and signed by

Ray Willis, National Council of Representatives, was mailed to "cit-
izens" of the RNA. This letter announced that the second national leg-
islative convention of the council of representatives of the RNA would
be held in Detroit, Mich., on March 28, 29, and 30,1969. (Exhibit 25--ooof letter.)

yeCHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 596" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. Exhibit 26 is a copy of the legislative workbook

for this convention.
The CrIAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The e cument referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 597" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. On Friday, March 28, 1969, 225 persons from

various parts of the country registered for the convention held at
13305 Dexter.

The cabinet ministers met with their assistants and set up rules to
govern the introducing of new laws to the Congress.

On Saturday, March 29, 1969, the Congress convened at 13305 Dex-
ter and laws were passed relative to health and education, also state
and foreign affairs.

At 7 p.m., March 29, 1969, the meeting at 13305 Dexter adjourned
and an announcement was made that everyone was to meet at the
New Bethel Baptist Church, 8450 Linwood at Philadelphia.

The meeting at New Bethel started at 8:30 p.m. and the following
persons were speakers: Queen Mother Moore; Obaboa Alowo; Hakim
Jamal (Allen Eugene Donaldson, Compton, Calif.); Virginia Collins;
Milton Henry.

Milton Henry was the last speaker and concluded the meeting at
approximately 11:30 p.m., and as ministers of the RNA left, they were
escorted by two armed members of the black legion. (There were ap-
proximately 15 uniformed and armed members of the black legion
present at the convention.)

Milton Henry left the church at approximately 11:40 p.m.
At 11:42 p.m scout car 10-5, manned by Patrolman Michael

Czapski (22) anA Patrolman Richard Worobec (28), reported that
there were men with rifles at Linwood and Euclid. The two officers
left their car to investigate the armed men, who had their backs toward
the officers walking away. The men suddenly turned and opened fire
on the officers. Patrolman Czapski, slightly ahead of Patrolman Woro-
bee, was shot seven times and fell mortally wounded to the pavement.
Patrolman Worobec, who was struck twice in the back and once in the
leg, crawled back to the scout car seriously wounded and still under
fire. He was able to press the car accelerator and the car careened into
a pole a short distance away.
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One hundred and fifty-two persons inside the church were arrested
and conveyed to police headquarters. Among those arrested were:

Three from the State of California, including Obaboa Alowo, Treas-
urer of the RNA.

Thirteen from Chicago, Ill., including Omar Bey (Edmund War-
dell Arnold) leader of the Chicago caucus of the RNA.

One from Louisville, Ky.
Six from the State of Massachusetts.
One from Linden, N.J., a Kirkwood Marshall Hall, close associate

of H. Rap Brown and Stokely Carmichael, and is associated with
SNC6 anddraft resistance groups.

Four from the State of Louisiana, including Virginia Everlina
Collins, one of the speakers at the church.

Twenty-nine from the New York City area, including Baba Oseije-
man Adefunmi (Serge Eugene King), the minister of culture of the
RNA and two of his wives, Fabunmi and Majile Adefunmi; Herman
Ferguson, minister of education for the RNA. Ferguson was one of
the 16 members of RAM who were indicted by a Queens County grand
jury on June 21, 1967, for advocating criminal anarchy and conspiracy
to advocate criminal anarchy. This involved a plot to assassinate con-
servative Negro leaders, including Roy Wilkins of the NAACP, and
Whitney Young of the National Urban League.

Also indicted on these charges (and among those arrested were
Mendola Gale McPherson; George Edward Samuels; and Arthur
Harris. Ferguson and Harris were convicted of conspiracy to commit
murder-first).

Twenty-eight from the State of Ohio, including Mwesi Chui (John
F. Taylor), the minister of defense of the RNA.

Seven from the State of Pennsylvania, including David Owens of
7218 Race Street, Pittsburgh, who is presently under indictment in
Pittsburgh for attempted murder of a police officer.

Five from Washington, D.C.
The remainder of those arrested were from the Detroit area, in-

cluding:
Imari Obadele (Richard B. Henry), the minister of the interior

for the RNA.
Leito Franklin Durley, deputy minister of information for the

RNA, and the editor of their paper, the New African.
Warren Galloway, who was arrested October 8, 1968, in Oneida,

N.Y.
Selina D. Howard, who was arrested October 8, 1968, in Oneida,

N.Y.
Janet Johnson, leader of the women's branch of the Black Legion.
Dorothy L. Sanders, who was arrested October 8, 1968, in Oneida,

N.Y.
Leroy Wilds, who was arrested October 8, 1968, in Oneida, N.Y.
All but two of the arrested were released, with the exception of

David Brown, Jr. (19), of Compton, Calif., who was held for assault
with intent to commit murder; and Kirkwood Hall, for possession
of a gas-ejecting device.

The CHAIRMfAN. Have the 'people who did the shooting and killed
the officers been arrestedI
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Lieutenant McCoy. There are people in custody now, one charged
with murder and one charged with assault to commit murder.

The CHAIMAN. Are they in custody or out on bail?
Lieutenant MoCoy. Two are in custody and one is out on bail.
Tha CHAMMAN. All right.
Lieutenant McCoY. Subsequently, warrants were issued against

three RNA members in the shooting of the officers:
1. Rafael Viera of New York, forfirst degree murder.
2. Alfred Hibbitt of Detroit, for assault with intent to murder.
3. Clarence Fuller of Detroit, for assault with intent to murder.
The following weapons were confiscated from the church:

(1) 22 long rifle, Montgomery Ward, Hawthorne, sentry single
shot rifle, no serial number.

(2) 308 Win. Winchester model 100 semiautomatic rifle, Serial
No. 140692.

(3) 8 mm. German Kar model 98 military bolt action rifle,
Serial No. S-1855.

(4) 25 German Reck model P 8 semiautomatic pistol, Serial
No. 100692.

(5) 22 LR Harrington & Richardson model, 923 revolver, Serial
No. P-6352.

(6) 7.65 mm. Belgium F.N. military bolt action rifle, Serial
No. 0-4414.

(7) 32 Italian Beretta model 70 semiautomatic pistol, Serial
No. A-58030.

(8) 22 LR Marlin model 88 semiautomatic rifle, no serial
number.

(9) 32 Italian Bernardelli model 60 semiautomatic pistol, Se-
rial No. 54054.

(10) 30-06 Springfield M1 military semiautomatic rifle, Serial
No. 3289755.

(11) 38 Special German Rohn RG-38 revolver, Serial No.
C-104500.

Exhibit 27 is a picture of weapons confiscated.
Exhibit 28 is a picture of the scout car.
The CHAMMAN. Those may be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 598" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. After the shooting at the New Bethel Church,

Milton Henry declared a state of emergency and appointed four re-
gional vice presidents:

Rev 'on A-Embracing all of the eastern coastal area of the United
State,, and including the cities contained along the coast from Maine
to Florida. Vice president-Herman Ferguson.

Region B-Embraoing all the Middle West and western portion
of New York and Pennsylvania. Vice president-Brother Imari
(Richard Henr).

Region C--Embracing all of the South, including Louisiana and
Texas. Vice president-Virginia Collins.

Region D-:-Embracing all of the Far West, including Arizona. Vice
president-Obaboa Alowo.

The Republic of New Africa publishes a newspaper, The New
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African. The editor is Leito Durley. Only three issues of this paper
have been printed.

Exhibit 29 is three issues of the New African newspaper.
The CHAIRMAw. They may be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 599" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. The next several pages contain information on

background of RNA officers.
The CHAIRMAN. That can be printed in the record.
Lieutenant McCoy. There are several exhibits that were going to

be introduced with the background information.
The CIAIRMAN. Let the exhibits be l)resented and numbered in the

order of your presentation and the background on each one of these
as contained in your statement may be printed in the record at this
point. You get your exhibits in order there and present them and they
will be received in the order submitted and numbered accordingly.

Lieutenant McCoy. Robert F. Villiams, president.-Date of birth,
February 26, 1925; birthplace, Monroe, N.C.

Williams served in the Marine Corps during World War II. He
returned to Monroe, N.C., in 1953, and there joined the local chapter
of the NAACP, soon becoming their president.

A Federal warrant was issued on August, 28, 1961, at Charlotte
N.C., charging Williams with unlawful interstate flight to avoid
prosecution for kidnaping.

Williams fled to Cuba, where he resided from 1961 until 1966, when
he moved to Peking, China, where he presently resides with his wife,
Mabel.

Williams is the author of the book, "Negroes With Guns." (Exhibit
29.)

Williams is also the author of "The Crusader."
It is reported that Williams may attempt to return to this country in

the near future.
Milton Robinmon Henry (Brother Gaidi), fir8t vice pre8ide.t.-In

my testimony of March 22, 1968, I gave background information on
Milton Henry (pp. 1427-1429, pt. 6).

On April 26, 1969, at the National Black Economic Development
Conference held at Wayne State University, Detroit, on April 25
through 27, 1969, Milton Henry made a speech entitled, "Land Re.
form: The Ownership and Control of Land Is Basic to Economic
Growth and Freedom.'

Henry started his speech by giving a synopsis of his life, how he
tried to be a "good nigger".

His dishonorable disc arge from the Army, and his role in politics
in Pontiac, Mich., his election to cit council in Pontiac and during his
term, finding out how dirty the "white man" could be and the extent
the'Iwhite man" would go to oppress, the "black people." 6

He then went on to talk of the INA and its potential in obtaining
the five Southern States. That when the black legion becomes effective
and efficient as a military force, no sheriff in Mississippi will dare
tamper with votes or ballots in the box. At the conclusion of his speech,
he requested everyone present to stand and raise his right hand.

The people did so, not knowing what Henry's intentions were. Henry
then sked everyone to repeat after him, and then gave everyone the
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RNA pledge of allegiance and advised all present that they were
officially RNA members.

Betty Shabazz (also known as Betty Little and Betty D. Sand-
ers).-3etty Shabazz was born on May 28 1934, and is a Negro
female and the widow of the late Malcolm X Little. She is the mother
of six children and presently resides at 234 East Fifth Street, Mount
Vernon, N.Y. She reportedly operates a boarding house at her
residence.Betty Shabazz graduated from Northern High School in Detroit,
Mich., and attended Tuskegee Institute in Tuskegee, Ala., taking
nursing training. Betty Shabazz is currently a registered nurse by
profession.

Betty Shabazz is a member of the Republic of New Africa and at
one time held the title of second vice president but since has resigned
that position.

On June 2, 1958, Betty Shabazz and several others were indicted
by the Queens County grand jury, Long Island, N.Y., charged with
four counts of assault, two count of conspiracy resisting an officer,
and two counts of attempt to prevoat an officer from performing duty.

Edmund Bradley, aka 0aboa.-Edmund Bradley was born in
Pontiac, Mich., on May 11, 1911, and currently resides at 5335 11th
Avenue, Los Angeles, Calif. He is a west coast businessman who has
been very active in the Republic of Now Africa since its inception, and
serves as its treasurer.

Bradley was arrested in Detroit on a armed robbery charge in Octo-
ber of 1928. He was sentenced to serve a 10- to 20-year term at Michigan
State Prison, Jackson, Mich. He was paroled to Chicago, Ill., May 25,
1936.

Bradley is quoted in the January 1969 issue of Esquire magazine as
saying, "My concern is bookkeeping, debits and credits. For example,
in a single year, 1850, 50 millionbales of cotton were produced by slave
labor. At a price of $5 per bale, and 6 percent annual compound inter-
est from 1850 to 1960, It adds up to an indebtedness of $12,800 million
owed the republic. Slave labor also built, then rebuilt the White House
in 1937. The descendants of each slave are entitled to $882,000."

Richard Bullock Henry (Imari Obadele), minister of the interior.-
In my testimony of March 22, 1968, 1 furnished background informa-
tion on Richard Henry (pp. 1430 and 1431, pt. 6).

Richard Henq is no longer employed as a technical manuals editor
at the U.S. Army Tank Auto Command, Warren, Mich. He resigned
from this position October 4, 1968.

After his apprehension at the New Bethel Baptist Church shooting,
Henry ordered the members of the RNA--in the cell block where he
was lodged on the ninth floor of police headquarters-to stand, then
he stated:

"Black power for black people. We accomplished more than during
the 1967 riot. One pig down, and the other one will never be any good."

Baba Oseijemen Adefunmi aka (Serqe Euqene Kinq).-Baba 0.
Adefunmi is a Negro male and was born in Detroit, Mich., on Octo-
ber 5, 1928. Baba Oseiieman Adefunmi is the minister of culture and
education for the Repubiic of New Africa and presently resides at 123
West 142d Street, New York. f
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Baba Adefunmi is the chief priest of the Yoruba Temple and dean
of the Yoruba Academy, 28 West 116th Street, New York, N.Y.

In the January issue of the Esquire magazine, Adefunmi was quoted
as saying, "My prime commission is to see that false and alien ideas
and institutions are discarded. For 15 years, a process of re-African-
ization has been going on. Manifestations of this have been the taking
of African names and learning African languages. We must become a
completely separate nation mentally, spiritually, politically, even in
ways of marriage and burials."

Le Roi Jone.-Le Roi Jones is a Negro male, and was born in
Newark, N.J., on October 7, 1934. Le Roi Jones is the minister of cul-
ture for the Republic of New Africa and presently resides at 33
Sterling Street, Newark, N.J.

Le Roi Jones is a well-known militant author-playwright and poet.
(Exhibit Black Arts by Le Roi Jones.)

He was arrested during the Newark, N.J., riots on July 14, 1967,
and charged with possession of dangerous weapons.

Matlana Ron Karenga, al8o known a8 Ronie MeKidey,.- Karenga
is the former minister of culture for the Republic of New Africa.

Karenga was born in Parsonburg, Md., on July 14, 1941, and pres-
ently resides at 6325 Eighth Avenue, Los Angeles, Calif.

Karenga graduated September 1964 from the Univerity of Cali-
fornia, Los Angeles, with a master's degree in political science.

Karenga. is a national leader of "US," a group that is antiwhite,
anti-Christian, culturally oriented for the purpose of giving blacks a
frame of reference.

Karenga was dropped as a minister of culture when he was unable
to give a satisfactory explanation to his organization's (US) involve-
ment in the killing of two Black Panthers on the UCLA campus in
January 1969. These killings were evidently a result of a struggle be-
tween "US" and the Black Panther Party in order to take over the
leadership of the BSU.

Herz m Benjamin Fergu8on-Herman Benjamin Ferguson is a
Negro male, and was born in Fayetteville, N.C on December 31,1920.
Herman Benjamin Ferguson is the minister oi education for the Re-
public of New Africa.

Herman Benjamin Ferguson was arrested in New York for con-
spiracy to commit homicide and anarchy.

Witbur Grattan, Sr.-Wilbur Grattan, Sr., lives at 12719 Speedway
Overland, Cleveland, Ohio, and is the minister of state and foreign
affairs.

Grattan was quoted in the January 1969 issue of the Esquire maga-
zine as saying, "Our colonized nation existed before the establishment
of our government, and those five states are ours. At present, this ter-
ritory is subjugated. Even before we gain sovereignty over our oc-
cupied nation, my ministry serves as guardian over all persons who
sympathize with the republic. Our first task is to negotiate treaties
of understanding and establish diplomatic relations."

Joan Frankli.-Joan Franklin is the minister of justice for the Re-
public of New Africa and was born in Detroit. Mich.. on January 22,
1938. She presently resides at 150 West 21st Street. New York. Joan
FrRnklin eraduatM from Wayne State University in Detroit, Mich.,
and is an attorney by profession.
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Joan Franklin is quoted in the January 1969 issue of Esquire
magazine as saying, "B1efore appropriate international tribunals, we
shall submit these propositions: The United States is exercising an
illegal trusteeship over us, is imposing systematic tyranny, has failed
to incorporate us into the United States as citizens, and reparations are
due us as a result of past and continuing oppressions. The responsi-
bilities of my portfolio include formulation of a legal system and
prosecution of spies.

Queen Mother Moore, also knoun as Audrey Moore, Audley Moore,
Audley Warner, Mrm. Jese Angel Cueva&.-

Queen Mother Moore was born in New Orleans, IA., on July 28,1898,
and is a Negro female and has one son, born of a common law marriage
to a Frank Warner. Moore has been separated from Warner since 1934.

Queen Mother Moore presently resides at 927 ("aldwell Avenue,
apartment B-4, Bronx, N.Y., and also owns property at Mount Addis
Abbaba, Parkville N.Y.

Queen Mother More was active in the Communist Party from 1936
through 1949. The following activities were undertaken by Queen
Mother Moore during this period:

November 1938: Candidate for the State assembly, 21st District, on
the Communist Party ticket;

1940: Candidate for alderman from the 19th Assembly District on
the Communist Party ticket;

March 1941: Executive secretary of the 21st Assembly District,
Harlem section, Communist Party;

1942: Campaign manager of the Citizens Nonpartison Committee to
elect well-known Communist, Benjamin Davis, Jr., to the city council;

August 1942: Chairwoman of the Young Communist League,
Harlem;

August 1942: Elected member of the New York State Committee of
the Communist Party;

December 1942: Member of the New York County Committee of the
Communist Party;

May 1944: Member of the resolutions committee at the New York
State Communist Party convention;

May 1944: Elected secretary of the Communist Party at New York
State convention; and

February 1948: Speaker at the women's State committee convention
of the Communist Party.

In more recent years, Queen Mother Moore has attended rallies and
meetings of black power groups, including the Malcolm X Society, the
Black Panther Party and presently holds Cabinet rank in the "Re-
public of New Africa" as minister of health and welfare.

Raymond E. Wilis also known a Baba Alfunmi.-Raymond E.
Willis is a Negro male, and was born in Kansas City, Mo., on August 7,
1936. Raymond E. Willis is the minister of finance for the Republic
of New Africa and presently resides at 2667 West Grand Boulevard,
Detroit, Mich.

Raymond E. Willis is presently employed as an accountant at the
Detroit Department of Water Supply.

In an explanation in the January 1969 issue of Esquire magazine,
of his role as minister of finance, he Was quoted as saying, "In essence,
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I'm a comptroller over finances; eventually, we'll have to mint coin and
have our own currency. My ministry will also receive and distribute
reparations. The tentative figure we have decided u1 pon is that every
person is entitled to $10,000 for past wrongs and damages. Of this,
$4,000 will go to the individual and the other $6,000 will go to the
Republic of Now Africa.

Charles IV. Enoch.-Charles W. Enoch is a Negro male, and was
born on March 27, 1926. lie is the deputy minister of information for
the Republic of New Africa and presently resides at 18646 Anglin,
Detroit, Mich.

Charles W. Enoch is presently employed as a commercial engineer
at the U.S. Army Tank Auto Command, located in Wqrren, Mich.

Charles W. Enoch was the conference coordinator of the national
convention of the Malcolm X Society held in Detroit, Mich., on March
30 and 31, 1968.

Leito Franlklin Diwley.-Deputy minister of information for the Re-
public of New Africa. Leito Durley was born in Independence, Kans.,
on March 12,1933, and presently resides at 9664 Manor, Detroit, Mich.

Durley graduated from Boston Universit in 1958 with a B.S.
degree in public relations, and is the editor of The New African, the
newspaper of the Republic of New Africa.

Mwei Chui (alko known a8 John F. Taylor).-Mwesi Chui is the
minister of defense for the Republic of New Africa, and was born in
Indianapolis, Ind on December 6, 1926. He is presently residing at
5147 Derby Road, bayton, Ohio.

He is presently employed as an aerospace enneering technician
at Wright Patterson Air Force Base, Dayton, ohio.

On July 4,1968, Taylor was arrested in Detroit for carrying a con-
cealed weapon (CCW). This case is still pending. Taylor had in his
possession, when arrested the following:

1. A pamphlet giving detailed instructions for the manufacture of
explosives from readily available chemicals--including construction
of simple bombs, thermite, napalm, dust bombs, satchel charges, fuses
(both standard and delayed action), et cetera. He also had detailed
instruction for converting a 16-gage shotgun into a molotov cocktail
launcher and a description of an M-103 heavy tank, its vulnerable
points and how to disable or destroy it using molotov cocktails, ba-
zookas, or electric land mines. He also had instructions for derailing
or blowing up trains. (Exhibit.)

2. Sketches of proposed uniforms and rules for a newly formed
black security group to be known as Mwesi Ndugu. All commands are
given to members in Swahili. The purpose of this group is, "To give
protetion and support to any black group or individual leader work-
ing for the black cause." Taylor is a colonel in this group. (Exhibit.)

8. A list of suggested targets was also in the possession of Taylor
when he was arrested, and are listed as follows: Government or public
buildings, especially police stations, banks, courthouses, post offices,
schools, transportation systems themselves and their depots, gas sta-
tions, radio and telephone buildings, newspapers, a6 communication
facilities.

Taylor is quoted in the January 1969 issue of Fsquire as saying-

27-331 0-4"t. 20-14
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Our function is to protect ministers, citizens, and property. Our ministry has
approval for expansion of the Black Legion, and establishment of an officers'
training school. We will raise an army, a police force and navy. If necessary,
we'll train abroad, then return with aircraft and missiles. We're preparing,
defenavely, for the war that will surely take place.

Maxwell (urtk8 Stanford, Jr.-Maxwell C. Stanford, Jr is the
special ambassador for the Republic of New Africa, and was born in
Philadelphia, Pa., on July 31, 1941.

Maxwell Stanford is a former RAM leader and was among those
arrested for "conspiray to murder" nationally prominent civil rights
leaders, Roy Wilkins and Whitney Young.

Virginia Everlina Collin.-Virginia E. Collins is the vice president
of "Region C" and presently lives at 9130 Fig Street, New Orleans,
La.

Collins was born on March 4,1915, in New Orleans Ta
Collins was arrested on November 11, 1963, for taking temporary

possession of a business and refusing to move on, and again on Febru-
ary 11, 1969, for interfering with a police officer, resisting arrest, and
disturbing the peace.

(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibits Nos. 600 to 602"
for reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

Senator G(haFIN. In connection with Milton Henry and your bio-
graphical data h3re concerning him, is it a fact that, he renounced his
U.S. citizenship?

Lieutenant McoCo. He has never renounced his American citizen-
ship, never officially. Publicly he has never been a citizen of ithe United
States of America.

Senator GRIFFIN. You don't have any documentation on that, do
you?

Lieutenant McCoy. I believe in one of -the previous exhibits he ex-
plains his position, Senator Griffin.

In exhibit 3 from Milton Henry to citizens and delegates, part, of the
letter dealt with resolution on citizenship. In the third paragraph he
wrote:

The news media in many areas have misrepresented the resolution on citizen-
ship passed by our convention. We have taken a position based on a written legal
opinion that black people in America have never been citizens of the UnitedStates Therefore, it is impossible to have renounced citizenship since we neverhave had it before to begin with.

Senator G w. Thank you very inuch.
Lieutenant McCoy. This concludes my statement on the Republic

of New Africa, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIMAN. Very well. The rest of your statement may be

printed in the record.
Lieutenant McCoy. The next is the Students Non-Violent Coordi-

nating Committee.
Senator GRaniN. Are you moving to another organization I
Let me probe a couple of points here.
On page 27 of your statement, a fellow named Charles W. Enoch,

deputy minister of information for t.he Republic of New Africa, it is
noted that he is presently employed as a commercial engineer at the
U.S. Army Tank Auto Command, located in Warren, Mich. I Is that
correct?
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Lieutenant McCoy. From my last check, that I ran on him, that is
where he was employed; yes, sir.

Senator GRIFFIN. Then another is John F. Taylor, minister of de-
fense for the Republic of New Africa. I am looking now at the bottom
of page 27. Is he presently employed as an aerospo ce engineering tech-
nician at the Wright Patterson Air Force Base, Dayton, Ohio ?

Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir.
Senator GRIPFN. He is a minister of defense of the Republic of New

Africa.
The CTAIRMAN. I direct the staff to check that out with the Depart-

ment of Defense and ascertain if this is correct with respect to the
two individuals that the Senator has referred to as being presently
employed by the Government.

PAs of July 1, 1969, Charles W. Enoch was still employed by the
U.S. Army Tank Auto Command, Warren, Mich. John F. Taylor
was reported to be still employed at the Wright-Patterson Air Force
Base, Dayton, Ohio.)

Senator GRIFFIN. Then on page 26 of your statement Raymond E.
Willis is identified as minister of finance for the Republic of Africa
and is listed as being employed at the Detroit Department of Water
Supply. Is that right?

Lieutenant McCoy. That is correct.
(Additional information supplied by Lt. William McCoy re Ray-

mond E. Willis follows:)
As of July 1, 1969, Raymond E. Willis is no longer employed by the Detroit

Department of Water Supply as an accountant. Willis is presently employed as
a senior accountant with the City's Comptroller's Office, Detroit, Michigan.

Senator GRIFFIN. Has there ever been any information testified to in-
dicate that part of the tactics of this or any other group that you are
testifying about might be to in some way disrupt or do anything to the
water supply of the city ? .

Lieutenant McCoy. Along with the rest of the utilities; yes, sir.
Senator GRIFFIN. You have some information that that is their tac-

tics?
Lieutenant McCoy. This is contained in many of their publications,

when they conduct their urban guerrilla warfare, to attempt to knock
out the utilities of the various cities.

Senator GRIFFIN. To get control they knock out the utilities and the
water department?

Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir.
Senator GRmFN. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed with your Student Non-Violent

Coordinating Committee.

STUDENT NON-VIOLENT COORDINATING COMMITrEE (SNCC)

Lieutenant McCoy. The Student Non-Violent Coordinating Com-
mittee.

The local chapter of the Student Non-Violent. Coordinating Com-
mittee (SNCC) closed their office located at 13323 Dexter in the late
spring of 1968. It has been inactive as an organization since that time.

On April, 25 through 27, 1969 the Interreligious Foundation for
Community Organizations (IFC6) sponsored a National Black Eco-
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nomic. Development Conference (NBEDC) in Detroit on the cainpus
of Wayne State University. Approximately 500 persons attended this
conference. The majority in attendance were from out of State.

Irerreligious Foundation for Community Organizations is a coali-
tion of Jewish, Protestant, and CAttholic leaders who have joined to-
gether to raise funds to finance the establishment of black businesses
in the inner city.

On April 20, 1969, James Forman, the director of international
affairs of Student Non-Violent Coordinating Committee, delivered to
the conference the "Black Manifesto."

When Forman spoke, many of the conferees had left to attend a
workshop in a different area. Consequently, Forman was able to pull
off a "coup" in passing a resolution to adopt the "Black Manifesto"
as the basis of the confernc. Forman's followers shouted down any
opposition to the "Manifesto" amongst. the conferees.

Exhibit No. 1 is a copy of the South End, the Wayne State Univer-
sity student newspaper, dated May 1, 1969, which contains ,James. For-
nan's introduction of the "Black Manifesto" and the "Black Mani-
festo" in their entirety.

The CHmIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 603" for refer-

ence and may )e found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant McCoy. In the introduction Forman refers to the mili-

tant black nationalist as black power pimps and fraudulent leaders.
We live inside the United States which is the most barbaric country in the

world and we have a chance to help bring this country down; no oppressed people
ever gained their liberation until they were ready to fight to use whatever means
necessary including the use of force and power of the gun to bring down the
colonizer.

The manifesto demands $500 million, which is now $3 billion from
the white Christian churches and Jewish synagogues. "This total comes
to $15 per nigger."

The CHAMMAN. He did not use that term, did he?
Lieutenant MoCoy. Yes, he did, sir. Those are not my words. Those

are his words.
The following persons were elected to the "steering conmitmt" and

I will give the-background information available to me on each as I
go down the list.

The CHAIRfMAN. The names may be printed in the record and the
background as part of your testimony.

Lieutenant McCoy. Steering Cotnnttee-National Black Economi
Development Conference.-Lucious Walker; Renny Freeman; Luke
Tripp; Howard Fuller; James Forman; John Watson; Dan Aldridge;
John Williams; Ken Cockrell; Chuck Wooten; Fannie Lou Hamer;
Julian Bond; Mark Comfort; Earl Allen; Robert. Brown; Vincent
Harding; Mike Halmlin; Len Holt; Peter Bernard; Michael Wright;
Muhammed Kenyatta; Mel Jackson; Howard Moore; Harold Holmes.

Rev. Lueio Walker-Lucious Walker is a Negro male, born
April 8, 1930. In 1967 he moved from Wisconsin to New York City,
address unknown.

On April 25-27, 1969, ,he was the chairman and moderator at the
NationalBlack Economic Development Conference (NBEDC) held
at Wayne State University, Detroit.
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Lorenao Freetnan.-Iorenzo Freeman is a Negro male, 5 foot 9
inches, 155 pounds, born April 2, 1934, and presently resides at 4224
Commonwealth, Detroit. lie was born and raised on the South Side
of Chicago, Ill., and attended Carver Iligh School.

Lorenzo Freeman worked several years with Chicago's Saul Alin-
sky's group, the Woodlawn organization, and its sister association,
the North West Community organization.

He camie to Detroit in 1964 to finish his education at Wayne State
University. While at WSU, he joined the West Central organization
(VCO) and quit the University. In 1967, he became staff director of

In 1967, Freeman was appointed to the New Detroit Committee
and was also vice chairman of an organization, federation for self-
determination headed by Rev. Albert Cleage. In January 1968, the
federation refused to accept a $100,000 grant from the New Detroit
Committee because of the strings attached.

A reliable source reported that Freeman was active in the sanita-
tion strike in Tampa, Fla., in ,July of 1968.

Lorenzo Freeman joined the Interreligious Foundation for Coim
unity Organizations (IFCO) in New York as the assistant direc-
tor in Ootober of 1968, after resigning from WCO.

On April 25-27, 1969, he was the director on the national planning
board for the national black economic development conference held
at Wayne State University.

On May 24,1969, he attended a meeting of the steering committee of
the national black economic development conference (NEDC) at the
Metro Inn, 8600 Merriman. He was with Kenneth Cockrell, Michael
Hamlin, and John Watson.

Luke Tripp.-Luke Tripp is a Negro male, 5 feet 10 inches, 170
pounds, born February 6, 1941, in Atoka, Tenn. He presently resides
at 9363 Richter, Detroit.

In June 1959, Tripp graduated from St. Catherine High School,
Detroit. In December 1966, he received u B.S. degree from Wayne
State University.

The first contact with Luke Tripp came June 29, 1963, when he and
his organization Uhuru (Swuhili for freedom) picketed Kroger
Stores, protesting discriminatory hiring policies. On July 13, 1963,
subject participated in a demonstration ii f ront of police headquarters
with GOAL, (group on advanced leadership). On August 1, 1963,
his group Uhurn staged a sit-in at the mayor's office, protesting police
brutality. On October 15, 1963, Tripp was arrested for creating a dis-
turbance at a public meeting on October 11, 1963, for jeering at the
playing of the national anflem during a rally involving Olympic
torch runners, at the city county building, Detroit.

In June 1964, subject traveled to Cuba in violation of the U.S. De-
partment of State ban, at which time he denounced the United States.

On July 15, 1966, Luke Tripp filed as a conscientious objector with
his local draft board No. 90. Deroit, indicating le believed in Marx-
ism.-Laiinism and the teachings of Mao Tse Tung.

In 1967, he went to Montreal, Canada, to evade the draft.
In 1968, he was the news editor of the Inner City Voice newspaper

located at 8661 Grand River, Detroit. On October 24, 1968, he ad.
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dressed the South End Forum (Wayne State IUuiversity newspaper),
as the minister of information of ihe Bla&;k Panther Party (BPP)
and local coordinator of the Eldridge Cleaver for President
campaign.

On April 25-27, 1969 he attended the national black economic de-
velopment conference NBEIXC at, Wayne State University, and was
listed as a staff member.

Luke Tnpp has been associated with known militants General
Gordon Baker (drum-dodge revolutionary union movement) and
Charles Simmons III (Uhurn-Swahili for freedom). Simmons and
Baker both went to Cuba with Tripp. Ito also has been associated witlh
the congress of racial equality ((ORE), revolutionary action move-
ment (RAM) and the Friday night socialist forum (FNSF).

Howard Fuller.-Howard Fullor is from I)urham, N.C. and on
April 26-27, 1969 was in attendance at tile national black economic
development conference held at Wayne State University, Detroit.
Further, he is listed on the national l)hinning board of the NBEI.

James Ruflu, Formaon.--James Forman is a Negro male, 40, born in
Chicago, Ill on October 4, 1928. lIe resides at 274 East 10th Street,
New York ity, N.Y.

Aliases of James Formani are James Forman, Jr., James Foremnan,
Jim Forman, James Fourman.

James Forman was the executive secntary of SNCC from 1961 to
1966. Presently, he is director of international affairs of SNCC. Their
headquarters are at 100 Fifth Avenue, New York City, N.Y.

On September 2, 1967, he addressed the black caucus meeting of
the National Conference of New Politics in Chicago, Ill., concerning
need for revolution in Africa.

In 1967, he visited Russia and then went, to Tanzania, Africa with
Howard Moore. SNCC is reported to have an office in Tanzania.

On February 2, 1968, he spoke at. n rally at the Los Angeles sports
arena, Los Angeles, Calif., for Dr. Benjamin Speck. He called for the
right of the Vietnamese to have a war of liberation and for the roplace-
ment of the peace movement with the antiwar movement. Also, in Feb-
rtmry 1968, he announced plans to merge SNCC into the Black Pan-
thers during a speech in Oakland, Calif. Then in August 1968 with tle
expulsion of Stokley Carmichael from SNCC, the end of the merger
was announced.

On April 25-627, 1969, he attended the National Black Economic Dh-
velopment Conference hold at Wayne State University, Detroit, and
there delivered the Black Manifesto.

John Kenmth Watson..-John Watson is a Negro male, 5 feet, 9
inches, 135 pounds, and was born in Detroit, Mich. on January 11, 1944.
He presently resides at 105 Puritan. Highland Park, Mich.

He gTadupted from Cass Tech High School in Detroit. in 1961. He
has attended Wayne State University, studying prelaw for two terms
and left the university in 1966.

In 1962 John Watson was arrested in Charleston, Mo., during a civil
rights demonstration, but was not prosecuted. On October 15, 1963, he
was arrested in Detroit along with Luke Tripp and John Williams for
jeering at the playing of the nationaI anthem during a rally involving
Olympic torch runners at the city county building, Detroit, on Octo-
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ber 11, 1963. Ile was ncquittem at, his trial. On February 14, 1969, he was
arrested for as.,ault mnd battery at. 90 West Warren (office of the South
End), for striking a 'I news reporter. lie was find not guilty ati a
jury trial.

I To Is been a.ss'iatd with (en. Gordon Baker (I1run-l)odge
Revolutionary Ilnion Movement), Charles Sions IlH (U'urn-Swa-
hiil for Frexdom), luke Tripp (IllP-lilaek l~wither Party), and
Mike IHlalndin (NIIE IX'-Nationa. 11iack Eco4omic Development Con-
ferene).

l)uring 1968, Vatson was editor of the Inner City Voice newslmper
octted ia. 8661 (raind Rivetr. A.s in 1968, hie was appointed editor of

the South End, the Wayne State I niversity newspaper.
On Teceml*r 18, 1968, Watson attended the Second National Con-

ges of the Italian Prolot4rian Party for Socialist Unity (PSIUP)
that was held in Naples, Italy.

On December 24, 1968, he attended 4 student protest, meeting at
Turin University, Turin, Italy. RepXortedly, lie illustrated to student
tie eIhanics of making it Mulotv co)kta i bomb.

On February 6, 19)61), he Soutth liid newspaper re)r'tCd, ,John Watt-
son and Mike ilanlin (central ()onimittee members of )rum and edi.
tor in chief and senior editor, respectively of the South lEnd) had rnt
with National liberttion Front. (NIF) representative, in Windsor,
Canada. Both groups expivssed solidarity with each other's struggles.

On April 25-27, 1969, Wattson was in attendance at the National
Black Economic Development Conference at Wayne State University
where James Fornman delivered the Black Manifesto.

On May 247 1969 John Watson attended a fleeting of the steering
committee of the NBEDC tit the Metro Inn, 8600 Merriman. Also
at the meeting were Kenneth Cockrell, Lorenzo Freeman, and Michael
iamlin.

On June 7, 1009 Watson in company with Mike Iamlin, had a meet-
ing with the boari members of the Presbytery at. 10600 Puritan where
demands were made regarding the NBFt)C being given the Vacant
Redeemer Presbyterian Church at 2704 West Grand Boulevard,
Detroit, for the national headquarters of the NBEDC. They further
demanded $50,000 in order to fix the church and to start a school,
kindergarten to 12th grade. The demands were refused,

Datlel IV. Aldpdqe.-Daniel Aldridge is a Negro nal 5 feet 11
inches 175 pounds, born February 23, 1942, and is presently living at
12659 Monica Detroit.

In 1966, Aldridge graduated from Tennessee A & I with a B.S.
degree. In September 1960 lie was doing postgraduate work at Wayne
State University in urban planning.

On August 30, 1967, lie was a speaker at a citywide citizens action
committee (CCAC) meeting held at 7625 Linwood (Reverend Cleags
Clhurch).

In 1967, Dan Aldridge was a substitute teacher for the Detroit
Board of Education.

On November 8, 1967, he applied to Civil Service Commission for
a position as junior community services assistant. Ile gave references
of Lonnie Peek (militant associated with SNCC and-ABS) (Asso-
ciation of Blick Students) and )orothy Dewberry (militant asso-
ciated with SNCC).
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On January 7, 1968, Daniel Aldridge was a speaker at the West
Central organization fund raising benefit at the Teamsters Hall, 2740
Trumbull, Detroit. In this speech, Aldridge remarked: "I would go
back to Africa but I would have to fight there also. Here is the best
place to fight. If you have to fight don't wait for leftists to bring you
arms. Whites and blacks cannot get along. Black people had better
think about destruction." "We cannot be by ourselves as long as the
7th Fleet, the 1st Cavalry, and the 101st Airborne exists." "Third
world-black nations must unite internationally. Black revolution-
aries, don't depend on white corporations. Self-examination is needed.
Form something similar to the National Liberation Front in North
Vietnam. Recruit specialists in guns and demolition from black GI's
returning home from Vietnam." "America must be destroyed for the
sake of te rest of the world."

On February 8, 1968, he was the chairman of the Malcolm X memo-
rial day committee.

On March 20, 1968, he participated with SNCC (Student Non-
Violent Coordinating committee) during a demonstration at Kennedy
Square and the J. L. Hudson Co.

Information was received from a reliable source, that on August
15,1968, Aldridge was a leader of SNCC.

On October 12,1968, he attended a Young Socialist Alliance (YSA)
meeting at Wayne State University.

On April 3, 1969, he was the chairman for the Black United Front
(BUF), and along with 400 members of various groups demonstrated
in Kennedy Square, Detroit, in support of Judge Croett.

On April 25-27, 1969, he attended the National Black Economic
Development Conference held at Wayne State University, Detroit.

On April 25, 1969, he spoke at the conference, advocating the over-
throw of the present system of government in the United States, say-
ing the only way we are going to achieve success is by taking such
action, including the use of violence if necessary. He further stated
that black people ought to be engaged in projects such as the LRBW
(League of Revolutionary Black Workers). (The league is a black
militant labor union attempting to oust the UAW and teamsters unions
as bargaining representatives for black workers.) That the goals of
the LRBW are to learn the total management and operation of the
automobile industries, to eventually take them over, run them for a
while and then close them down. That the plants have to be closed to
destroy capitalism.

On May 1, 1969, he participated in a free Huey Newton Black
Panther Party rally at the Detroit Federal building.

Presently, Daniel Aldridge is working for the city of Detroit on
the Mayor's Commission for Human Development.

John Wigliam.-John Williams is a Negro-male, 5 feet, 10 inches,
175 pounds, born August 25, 1939, in Lake Charles, La. He is pres-
ently living at 16566 Stoepel, Detroit.

On October 14, 1963, John Williams was arrested for disturbing
the peace at a public meeting on October 11, 1963, for jeering the play-
ing of the national anthem at a rally involving Olympic torch run-
ners at the city county building, Detroit. At the time of the disruption
of the rally, he was in the company of tJohn Watson and Luke Tripp.
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John Williams is the minister of research for the Black Panther
Party in Detroit. He is active in the Young Socialist Alliance and the
Friday Night Socialist Forum and the Dodge Revolutionary Union
movement. He was also active in group on advanced leadership and the
Revolutionary Action Movement when they were active.

On February 14, 1969, Williams was in attendance at a Black
Panther meeting at St. Josephs Church, 31 King, Detroit.

On April 25-27, 1969, subject was in attendance at the National
Black Economic Development Conference at Wayne State University,
where James Forman delivered the Black Manifesto.

John Williams is presently the principal of the Santa Marie School
at 11363 Cardoni, Detroit. The school has 30 students and 5 employees,
including general Gordon Baker (in exile), who was the bus driver.
This school was given a $100,000 grant from the Archdiocese of
Detroit.

Kenneth Vern Coekrel.-Kenneth Cockrell is a Negro male, 6 feet,
152 pounds, born November 5, 1938, and resides at 2956 Leslie, Detroit.

Kenneth Cockrell from 1955 to 1959 was a member of the U.S. Air
Force.

In 1964, Cockrell graduated from Wayne State University with a
B.A. degree in political science. Then in 1967 he graduated from WSU
Law School.

In January 1966, he unsuccessfully ran for State represer tative from
the 11th Congressional District.

On October 11, 1968, Cockrell was a speaker at a Black Panther
meeting at St. Josephs Church, 31 King, Detroit

On April 25-27, 1969, he was listed as being on the national plan-
ning board of the National Black Economic Development Conference
and was in attendance at this conference at Wayne State University.

On May 1, 1969, he took part in the Free Huey Newton rally at
the Detroit Federal Building, sponsored by the Black Panther Party.

On May 24, 1969, Cockrell, along with John Watson, Lorenzo Free-
man, andMichael Hamlin, attenled a meeting of the steering com-
mittee of the NBEDC at the Metro Inn, 8600 Merriman.

Kenneth Cockrell is one of the attorneys representing Alfred Hib-
bitt for the shooting of a Detroit police officer during the New Bethel
Church incident (RNA rally). On May 26, 1969, he was cited for
contempt of court for the names he called the court and the judge,
regarding procedures of Hibbitt's examination. (Racist pirate judge.)
Each day after the contempt hearings, he held a rally in Kennedy
Square, Detroit, telling people how racist the white courts are. Some
of the persons in attendance at these rallies were Milton Henry, lawyers
from the National Lawyers Guild, Black Panthers, members of the
RNA, Frank Ditto, and Peter Werbe (editor of the 5th Estate news-
paper).

Kenneth Cockrell is associated with various members of the RNA,
BPP, NBEDC, and 'he is an ACLU (American Civil Liberties Union)
board member.

Kenneth Cockrell is attached to the law firm of Revitz, Moore &
Pitts, located at 1756 Penobscot Building, Detroit.

Charles Je88e. Wooten.-Charles Wooten is a Negro male, 28, 5 feet
8 inches, 148 pounds, date of birth September 21, 1940. He presently
lives at 20048 Monte Vista.
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He is one of the original founders of DRUM, an organization of
militant black workers at Chrysler's Dodge main plant, Hamtramck,
Mich.

He is now connected with the League for Revolutionary Black
Workers, an organization comprising DRUM and ELRUM (Eldon
Avenue Revolutionary Union Movement). Wooten filed the petition
with assumed names in the city of Detroit for the LRBW located at
9049 Oakland, Detroit.

In July 1968, he participated in a demonstration sponsored by
DRUM at the Hamtramck assembly plant.

On July 12, 1968, he was named in a restraining order to keep from
picketing and harassing employees at the Hamtamck assembly plant.

On February 13, 1969, 'he was discharged from Dodge main assem-
bly plant for misconduct. He struck u supervisor.

Fannie Lou Hamer.-On April 25-27, 1969, she attended the Na-
tional Black Economic Development Conference held at Wayne State
University, Detroit.

She is one of the originators of the Mississippi Freedom Democratic
Party in 1964 who attempted to unseat the regular delegates to the
National Democratic Party Convention in Atlantic City, N.J.

Jullan Bond.-Julian Bond is presently a Georgia State legislator
and on April 25-27, 1969, attended the National Black Economic De-
velopment Conference held at Wayne State University, Detroit.

On April 26, 1969, during the conference, he delivered a speech
entitled "Modernization of AM'iculture: The Significance of Economic
Growth for the Southern Blk Man."

During the speech he talked about the role of landownership in its
relationship to freedom. He stated that the racist FHA refused to
provide money for land procurements by requiring ridiculous credit
standards, and the farmers in southwestern Alabama have formed their
own co-op. He also stated that racism would almost impede any prog-
ress of black people in obtaining land and economic independence.

Mark C/omfort.-On April 25-27, 1969, he attended the National
Black Economic Development Conference held at Wayne State Uni-
versity, Detroit.

From a reliable source; it was learned Mark Comfort is involved in
the Oakland Defense Action Commit.tee

Earl E. Alen.--Earl Allen lives at 2751 Lyons Avenue, Houston,
Tex.

On April 25-27, 1969, he attended the National Black Economic
Development Conference held at Wayne State Universi.,y, Detroit.

In June 1969, he was elected president of Interreligious Foundation
for Community Organizations.

Robert Browe.--Robert Browne lives at 214 Tryon Avenue, Tea-
neck, N.J.

On April 25-27, 1969, Prof. Robert Browne of Farleigh-Dickinson
College, New Jersey, speaking on economic matters, gave the keynote
address at the National Black Economic iDevelopment Conference held
at Wayne State University, Detroit.

Vincet Harding.-On April 25-27, 1969, he attended the National
Bleck Economic Development Conference 'held at Wayne State
University, Detroit.
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Michael 0. Hamlin.-Michael C. Hamlin is a Negro male, 6 feet I
in.h, 205 pounds, born Ootober 17, 1935, and presently resides at 3700
South Ethel.

Subject is presently employed as a truckdriver for the Detroit News.
On July 16, 1968, Hamlin was the business manager for the Inner

City Voice newspaper at 8661 Grand River, Detroit.
On February 6, 1969, the South End newspaper reported, John

Watson and Mike Hamlin (central committee members of DRUM
and editor in chief and senior editor, respectively, of the South End)
had met in Windsor, Canada with the National Liberation Front rep-
resentatives to Havana. Both groups expressed solidarity with each
other's struggles.

On April 25-27, 1969, Hamlin was in attendance at the National
Black Economic Development Conference at Wayne State University
where James Forman delivered the Black Manifesto.

On May 24, 1969, subject attended a meeting of the steering com-
mittee of the NBEDC at the Metro Inn, 8600 Merriman. Also in
attendance were Kenneth Cockrell, Lorenzo Freeman, and John
Watson.

On June 7, 1969, Hamlin, in company with John Waitson, had a
meeting with the board members of the Presbytery at 10600 Puritan,
where demands were made regarding the NBEDC. They further de-
manded $50,000 to repair the church and to start a school, kindergarten
to 12th grade. The demands were refused.

Michael Hamlin is the education chairman on the executive and
central committees of the League of Revolutionary Black Workers.

Len Bolt.-On April 25-27, 1969, he attended the National Black
Economic Development Conference held at Wayne State University,
Detroit.

Peter Bernard.-On April 25-27, 1969, he attended the National
Black Economic Development Conference held at Wayne State Uni-
versity, Detroit.

Michael Wtight.-Michael Wright is reported to be a student at
,')9n Francisco State College and on April 25-27, 1969, attended the
National Black Economic Development Conference held at Wayne
State University, Detroit.

Muhammed kenyatta.-Kenyatta lives in Jackson, Miss., and on
April 25-27, 1969, attended the National Black Economic Develop-
ment Conference held at Wayne State University, Detroit.

Mel Jaok8on.--Mel Jackson is a Negro male living at 1713 Third,
Dayton, Ohio.
On April 25-27, 1969, representing the Dayton organization, he

attended the National Black Economic Development Conference held
at Wayne State University, Detroit.

Howard Moore.-Howard Moore is a Negro male, born February
28, 1932, and resides at 859 Hunter Street NW., Atlanta, Ga. He is
an attorney in Atlanta, Ga.

From a reliable source, Howard Moore hs represented SNCC of-
ficials in the past, such as H. Rap Brown and Stokley Carmichael.

In March 1967, he held a fundraising party at this home for SNCC.
In July 1967, he and James Forman traveled to Africa together.
On April 12-14, 1968, be spoke at the National Black Anti-War,



Anti-Draft Union (NBAWADU) at the Diplomat Hotel, New York
City, N.Y., regarding resisting the draft.

On July 19-21, 1968, a meeting of NBAWADIU was held in Atlanta,
Ga., which was sponsored by the Southern Legal Aid project of which
Moore is the leader.

On October 23-30, 1968, he with a group of clergymen and laymen
visited Paris, France, and Stockholm, Sweden, ii connection with
Americans who deserted from the military and are now living ir,
France and Sweden.

On May 26, 1969, Kenneth Cockrell was cited for contempt of court
regarding names he called the court. Howard Moore was one of the
attorneys representing Cockrcll during this contempt hearing.

On April 25-27, 1969, he attended the National Black Economic
Development Conference at Wayne State University, Detroit.

Harold Holmes: Subject lives in Chicago, Ill., and on April 25-27,
1969, attended the National Black Economic Development Confer-
ence held at Wayne State University, Detroit.

The CHAmMA. Proceed with the next group.
Lieutenant McCoy. The next group is the Black Panther Party. The

Detroit chapter of the Black Panther Party was organized in the late
summer of 1968.

On December 18, 1968, a reliable source furnished me with the fol-
lowing list of the "Central Committee of the Detroit Black Panther
Party ' and the positions these people held:

Deputy chairman, Victor Stuart, colored male, date of birth,
February 5, 1952; deputy minister of defense, Edward R.
Harrison, Jr., colored male, date of birth, December 6, 1937;
deputy minister of information, Luke Samuel Tripp, colored
male, date of birth, February 6 1941; deputy minister of educa-
tion, Leonard Duane Brown, colored male, date of birth, July 27,
1945; vice deputy minister of education, Marian Kramer, colored
female, date of birth, June 16, 1944 deputy minister of finance,
Cassandra Smith, colored female, date of birth, September 29,
1944; deputy minister of justice, Ronald Carey Scott, colored
male, date of birth May 9, 1947; communications secretary, Joan
Huckstep (Joan Fardy), colored female, date of birth, June 16
1951; minister of research, John Williams, colored male, date ol
birth, August 25, 1938-39; field marshal, George Sams, colored
male, date of birth, April 23,1946.

The following pages include background information I have on
the following people.

The CHAIrMAN. They may be received and printed in the record as
part of your testimony.

Lieutenant McCoy. Victor Stuart, deputy oharman.-Victor Stuart
was born on February 5, 1952 and is a Negro male, he resides at 1438
West Euclid, Detroit, Mich.

Subject is presently an 11th grade student at Cass Tech High
School, Detroit, Mich, and is a member of the Afro-American Club at
the school.

Stuart was a guest speaker at the "militant forum" on February 28,
1969 held at 37-37 Wodward, headquarters of the Young Socialist
Alliance and the "Socialist Labor Party."
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On May 1, 19069 subject was observed at a Black Panther Party
demonstration held at the Federal Building, Detroit, Mich. Purpose
of this demonstration was to demand the release of Huey Newton on
bond pending his appeal of a manslaughter conviction in the slaying
of an Oakland, Calif. police officer. At the time of Newton's arrest lie
was minister of defense, Black Panther Party central headquarters,
Oaklanud, Calif.

Victor Stuart is reported to be deputy chairman, Black Panther
Party, Detroit area.

Ed ward Ray Harrison, Jr., also knoum a "Ca"ll, deputy mini.9tei'
of defense.-Edward Harrison, Jr. was born on December 6, 1937 and
is a Negro male, 6 feet and 185 pounds.

Harrison presently resides at 26410 Hopkins, Inkster, Mich., and
is employed at the Ford Engine Plant (Rouge department 6612).

Harrison is known as an organizer for the Detroit area Black Pan-
ther Paity azA is also reported to be the deputy minister of defense.

Subject participated in Malcolm X Society Convention held in
Detroit, Mich. on March 30 and 31 of 1968, and also took part in a
Black Panther Party demonstration to "Free Huey Newvton" at the
Federal Building, Detroit, Mich. on May 1, 196D. Harrison also took
p art in a demonstration in recorder's court in the city of Detroit on
May 21, 1969, in support of Negro attorney Kenneth Cockrell, charged
with contempt of court.

Luke Tripp, deputy minister of information.-Luke Tripp is a
Negro male, 5 feet 10 inches, 170 pounds, born February 6, 1941 in
Atoka., Tenn. He presently resides at 9363 Richter Detroit.

In June 1959, Tripp graduated from St. Catherine High School,
Detroit. In December 1966, he received a B.S. degree from Wayne
State University.

The first contact with Luke Tripp came June 29, 1963, when he and
his organization Uhuru picketed Rroger Stores, protesting discrimi-
natory hiring policies. On July 13,1963, subject participated in a dem-
onstration in front of police headquarters with GOAL. On August 1,
1963, his group, Uhuru, staged a sit in at the mayor's office, protest-
ing police brutality. On October 15, 1963, Tripp was arrested for cre-
,ting a disturbance at a public meeting on October 11, 1963, for jeer-
ing at the playing of the national anthem during a rally involving
01 torch runners, at the City-County Building, Detroit.

In June 1964, subject traveled to Cuba in violation of the U.S.
Department of State ban, at which time he denounced the United
States.

On July 15, 1966, Luke Tripp filed as a conscientious objector with
his local draft board No. 90, Detroit, indcating lie believed in Marx-
ism-Leninism and the teachings of Mao Tse-tung.

In 1967, he went. to Montreal, Canada, to evade the draft.
In 1968, lie was the news editor of the Inner City Voice newspaper

located at 8661 Grand River, Detroit,. On October 24, 1968, he ad-
dressed the South End Forum (Wayne State University newspaper),
as the minister of information of the Black Panther Party and local
coordinator of the Eldridge Cleaver for president campaign.

On April 25-27 1969, -he attended the National Black Economic
Development Conference at Wayne State University, and was listed
as a staff member.



4388

Luke Tripp has been associated with known militants General
Gordon Baker (Drum-Dodge Revolutionary Union Movement) and
Charles Simmons III (Uhuru). Simmons and Baker both went to
Cuba with Tripp. He also has been associated with the Congress of
Racial Equality, Revolutionary Action Movement and the FridayNight Socialist F4orum.Leonard Duane Brown.-Leonard Brown was born in Memphis,

Tenn on July 27, 1945, and is a Negro male, 5 feet 9 inches, 195
punds. Brown now resides at 2701 Sturtevant and is a student at

£)IT (Detroit Institute of Technology).
Subject is reported to be deputy minister of education for the

Black Panther Party, Detroit area.
Brown conducts classes in political education for new Black Pan-

ther Party members in Maceenzie Hall of Wayne State University,
Detroit, Mich., and is also reported to be giving instruction in self-
defense.

Marian Jeanette Kramer.-Marian Kramer was born in Baton
Rouge, La. on June 16,1944 and is a Negro female, 5 feet 2 inches, 115
pounds. Subject is married to David Kramer and resides at 4708
Lincoln, Detroit, Mich.

Subject formerly worked for CORE while living in the New
Orleans-Jonesboro area of Louisiana.

Subject Kramer first came to the attention of this department in
September of 1966 during a WCO demonstration conducted at 5778
Hobart against the Detroit Housing Commission. On September 19,
1966 subject was arrested for felonious assault during one of these
demonstrations and a warrant was secured. This charge was sub-
sequently dismissed without prejudice by Judge Robert Colombo of
recorders court on June 7,1967.

Subject is now reported to be vice minister of education for the Black
Panther Party, Detroit area, and is on the subscription staff of the
militant Detroit newspaper, "The Inner City Voice."

Ca8sandra Smith.--Cassandra Smith was born on September 29,
1944 and is a Negro female. She now lives at 8771 Dumbarton, apart-
ment 409, Detroit, Mich.

Subject is reported to be deputy minister of finance for the Black
Panther Party of Detroit and is presently a full-time employee of
the NBEDC.

Subject has also been affiliated with the "South End" newspaper of
Wayne State University, Detroit, Mich.

Ronald Carey Scott.-Ronald Scott was born on May 9, 1947 and is
a Negro male, 5 feet, 11 inches, 175 pounds.

Scott now resides at 3501 John C. Lodge (Jeffries Projects), Detroit,
Mich., and is a former employee of the National Bank of Detroit,
computer section.
Oh December 13,1968 subject drove to Toronto, Canada, with known

militants John Belfon, Theodore Guss and Leonard Brown. It is
believed they attended a Black Power Conference held in that city on
December 14 and 15, 1968.

On February 3,1969 subject was picket captain at the Jeffries Project
during a demonstration to protest rent increases. This demonstration
was sponsored by the "Jeffries Action Qommittee."
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Subject is reported to be deputy minister of justice for the Black
Panther Pary,-Detroit area.

Joan Iluck8step also known a8 Joan Hardy.-Joan Huckstep was
born on June 16, 1951 and is a Negro female, 5 feet, 6 inches, 125 pounds.

She is presently living at 12605 Stopel (Upper), telephone 931-2295,
and is employed as a dance instructor at Martin Luther High School,
Detroit, Mich., under a Federal grant.

Subject is reported to be communications secretary of the Black
Panther Party, Detroit area, and has been associated with known mili-
tants General Gordon Baker and Stuart House and his wife, Gloria
House.

Subject took part in a demonstration on March 18, 1969, at the
Board of Education, Detroit, Mich., at which time a confrontation
took place between the demonstrators and the police. Five Negro males
were arrested at this time, and one warrant was secured for trespass
against a Danny Williams, Negro male, 18, of 1967 Gladstone, same
address as that of General Gordon Baker.

John Williams.-John Williams is a Negro male, 5 feet 10 inches,
175 pounds, born August 25, 1938 or 1939, in Lake Charles, La. He is
presently living at 16566 Stopel, Detroit.

On October 14, 1963, John Williams was arrested for disturbing the
peace at a public meeting on October 11, 1963, for jeering the playing
of the National Anthem at a rally involving Olympic torch runners
at the City County Building, Detroit. At the time of the disruption
of the rally, he was with John Watson and Luke Tripp.

John Williams is the minister of research for the Black Panther
Party in Detroit. He is active in the Young Socialist Alliance and the
Friday Night Socialist Forum and the Dodge Revolutionary Union
Movement. He was also active in Group on Advanced Leadership and
the Revolutionary Action Movement when they were active.

On February 14, 1969, Williams was in attendance at a Black
Panther meeting at St. Josephs Church, 31 King, Detroit.

On April 25-27, 1969, subject was in attendance at the National
Black Economic Development Conference at Wayne State University,
where James Forman delivered the black manifesto.

John Williams is presently the principal of the Santa Marie School
at 11363 Cardoni, Detroit. the school -has 30 students and five em-
ployees, including General Gordon Baker-in exile-who was the
busdriver. This school was given a $100,000 grant from the Arch-
diocese of Detroit.

George fi'am, Jr.-George Sams, Jr., was born on April 23, 1946,
and is Ft Negro male, 5 feet 8 inches, 160 pounds. His last known address
was at 367 Monterey Ave., Highland Park, Mich.

On February 12, 1963, Sams was committed to a mental hospital as
a deranged person. In the period of 1966 through 1968 Sums has been
arrested for several offenses, including tampering with an auto, break-
ing and entering a business place, drunk, possession of an unregistered
firearm, and at the present time is wanted by Canada for an immigra-
tion violation. Sams currently is also wanted by the New Haven, Conn.,
Police Department for the murder of a Black Panther member in
the New Haven area.

On January 13, 1968, Sams attended a Black Panther meeting in
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Toronto, Canada, and is reportedly a field marshall for the Black
Panther Party, Detroit area.

Black Panther Party: The following people are some of the members
of the Detroit Black Panther Party chapter:

Jackie Spicer, Leonard Le Andre Allen Charles Cole Diggs III,
Frankie Willie Myers, Stuart William House, Theodore Cornelius
Guss, Anita Hartman.

Jacquelyn Eugenia Spicer also known as Jackie Spicer.-Jacquelyn
Spicer was born on February 14, 1942, and is a Negro female, 5 feet 8
inches and weighs 142 pounds. Spicer presently lives at 13529 Dequin-
dre, Detroit, Mich.

Spicer is reported to be the girl friend of George Sams, national en-
forcer for the Black Panther Party, and now wanted for murder in
New Haven, Conn.

On June 12,1969, Michael Baynham, Negro male, 20, defense captain
of the Black Panther Party, Detroit area, shot and killed himself in
the hallway of 13529 Dequindre while with the subject Spicer and
using her gun. The gun used however has not been recovered and Bayn-
ham s death is still King investigated.

Itis reported that as of June 19, 1969, subject has taken over as min-
ister of communications, Black Panther Party, Detroit area, and
high level meetings are being held in her home.

Leonard Le Andre Allen: Leonard L. Allen was born on August 2,
1947, and is a Negro male, 5 feet 8 inches and 145 pounds. Allen pres-
ently resides at 3023 Clements, Detroit, Mich.

Allen is now enrolled as a student at Wayne State University, De-
troit Mich., as a math major. On November 5, 1968, Allen wrote an
article in the Wayne State University newspaper, The South End,
titled "Revolutionary Reflections." February 18, 1969, Allen was guest
speaker at an association of black students meeting held at Wayne
State University.

Allen is a former employee of the "United Parcel Service," a pack-
age delivery firm in Detroit, Mich. While employed there, Allen was an
active member in a group known as UPRIJM (united parcel revolu-
tionary union movement). UPRUM is a branch of several revolu-
tionary union movement organizations located in Detroit area auto
plants who take a strong militant and antiemployer type position.
Allen has written articles in Wayne State University's newspaper,
The South End, in favor of UPRUM and their activities.

Charles Cole Diggs III.-Charles Cole Diggs III is a Negro male,
5 feet 8 inches, and presently resides at 2522 West Boston Boulevard,
Detroit, Mich.

On May 1, 1969, Charles Diggs III took part in a Black Panther
rally and demonstration at the Detroit Federal Building to support
the release on bond of Huey Newton, minister of defense for the Black
Panther Party headquarters, Oakland Calif.

On May 21, 1969, Charles Diggs IkI took part in a Black Panther
demonstration at recorder's court in the city of Detroit in support of
attorney Kenneth Cockrell. Attorney Cockrell had been charged with
contempt of court.

On April 18, 1969, a Black Panther Party newsletter listed Diggs
as the "lieutenant of information."
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Frankie Willie Myer.-Frankie Myers was born on February 19,
1938 and is a Negro male, 152 pounds, 5 feet 111/ inches, and presently
lives at 2550 Stanley, Detroit, Mich.

Frankie Myers is a member of the Black Panther Party, Detroit
area, and has the responsibility for the distribution of the Black
Panther newspaper in the Detroit area.

Stuart William Hou8e al8o known a8 William Stuart House.-
Stuart William House was born on September 11, 1946 and is a
Negro male, 5 feet 10 inches, 160 pounds and presently resides at
16595 Baylis, Detroit, Mich.

In March 1965, House was a member of the council of federated
organizations and was arrested for disturbing the peace during a
protest demonstration in Tallulah, La. House is reported to be a mem-
ber of the Student Non-Violent Coordinating Committee and has
spent several years in Selma and Lowndes County, Ala., taking part
in protest demonstrations and independent black political campaigns.

House has been employed by the "Mayor's Committee for Human
Resources," Detroit Mich and for the Office of Economic Oppor-
tunity, Pontiac, Mic.

House is reported to be a member of the Black Panther Party,
Detroit area.

Theodore Corneliu8 Gusg.-Theodore C. Guss was born on Octo-
ber 21, 1947, and is a Negro male, 5 feet, 8 inches and 165 pounds.
Guss is presently living at 18025 Warrington, Detroit, Mich. Guss is
employed at Wayne State Universtiy, Detroit, Mich. and is reported
to be a member of the Black Panther Party, Detroit area, and the
Afro-American Association.

Guss is an associate of General Gordon Baker, Detroit area mili-
tant, and has taken part in protest demonstrations at Detroit area
schools.

On December 13, 1968 Guss was identified as taking part in a Black
Panther rally and meeting in Toronto, Canada.

On August 14, 1968 Guss was arrested for larceny from a store
in Detroit, Mich.

Anita Dianne Hartman.-Anita Dianne Hartman is a Negro female,
born on February 14, 1947 and presently resides at 188 East Buena
Vista, Detroit, Mich.

Hartman is currently a student at Wayne State University, De-
troit, Mich.

On June 5, 1969 Anita Hart.man was arrested at the Black Panther
Party headquarters in Detroit, Mich. for possession of stolen prop-
erty. (Warrant was denied.) Anita Hartman has been identified as
an office worker in the Black Panther Party headquarters, Detroit,
Mich.

The CHAMMAN. Do you have any exhibits I
Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Let the exhibits be received. You may present them

and let them be received and appropriately numbered.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 604" for

reference, and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAmMAN. All right, have you examined the chart of the Black

Panther organization in Detroit that the committee has? Have you
examined that chart ?

27-891 0-69--pt. 20-15
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Lieutenant McCwY. I believe I have, Mt- Chairman.
The CHiwuu. Can you see the chart from thereI
Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, I can.
The CHiRHAN. Examine it and state if it is accurate.
Lieutenant McCoy. It is accurate.
The CHAnmmA. You have examined it before?
Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir.
The CHIANw. This is the chart you have examined and found

to be accurate with respect to the names of the officials and their
portions?

Lieutenant McCoy. That is correct, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Of the Black Panther Party of Detroit, is that

correct?
Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir.
The CHAnmiA. Very well. Let the chart be received as exhibit 605.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 605" for refer-

ence and faces p. 4442.)
The CHAImAN. Are there any other exhibits that you wish to

present?
Lieutenant McCoy. No, sir; that is all, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIKAN. Lieutenant McCoy. I want to express to you our

appreciation. Your cooperation has been very helpful and your state-
ment is most informative. I know it took a great deal of effort on the
part of you and your assistants to present a statement that would cover
as much as you have included in it.

Are there any questions, Senator Griffin ?
Seuator GRIFFIN. Lieutenant, I notice one of the names included in

the list of Black Panther members, according to your testimony, is
Stuaxt William House. You say House is reported to be a member of
the Black Panther Party in the Detroit area Then you say that House
has been employed in the Office of Economic Opportunity, Pontiac,
Mich. When you say he has-been employed, do you mean-

Lieutenant McCoy. The last contact we had with Stuart House was
fairly recently. I think it was in February or March. That is where we
contacted him, at that office in Pontiac, Mich.

Senator Gmavi. At that time he wa-
Lieutenant McCoy. An active member of the Black Panther Party.
Senator G mIN. And he was employed by the Office of Economic

Opportunity I
Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir.
Senator GRaIN. Which is funded with Federal funds.
Lieutenant McCoy. Yes, sir.
Senator GP nN. Thank you very much. I have no further ques-

tions. I share the Chairman s gratitude, however, for your spending
a good deal of effort in preparing the statement and taking the time
to come down here and giving us the benefit of your experience on
this very difficult subject. Thank you.

Lieutenant McCoy. Thsnk you, Senator Griffin.
The CHAIMAN. Very well. That concludes the committee's work for

this week. We will recess until Monday morning at 10:30 a.m.
(Whereupon at 4:40 p.m. the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene

at 10:80 am., Monday, June 30,1969.y
(Members of; the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senators

McClellan and Griffin.)

!



RIOTS, CIVIL AND CRIMINAL DISORDERS

MONDAY, JUNE 30, 1969

U.S. SMATE,
PERMANENfT SUBCOMMInnr ON INVESTIGATIONS

oF THE, CommIrmE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Wuhington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., in room 1202, New Senate
Office Building, pursuant to Senate Resolution 26, s amended, agreed
to February 17, 1969, Senator John L. McClellan (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senator John L. McClellan, Democrat, Arkansas; Sena-
tor Karl E. Mundt, Republican, South Dakota; and Senator Charles
H. Percy, Republican, Illinois.

Also present: Jerome S. Adlerman, general counsel; Philip Morgan,.
counsel to the minority; Perman H. Clay, investigator; Paul V. Kirby,
investigator; Fred R. Miller, detailed from Metropolitan Police De-
partment; Daniel Harris, investigator, General Accounting Office;
Joseph Honcharik investigator, General Accounting Office; and Ruth
Y. Watt, chief clerk

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order.
(Members of the subcommittee present at time of convening: Sena-

tors McClellan and Percy.)
The CHAIRMAN. Call your next witness.
Mr. ADLM dAN. Lt. Lawrence H. Bearse, Jr.
The CHAURMAN. Be sworn, please.
You do solemnly swear the evidence you shall give before this

Senate subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you GodI

Lieutenant BEARS I do.

TFM ONY OF LT. LAWRENCE H. BAR2 I.

The CHAIRMAN. Will you identify yourself for the record, please,
sir?

Lieutenant BEAPs.. I am Lawrence H. Bearse, Jr., lieutenant in
the Jersey City Police Department.

The CHAIRMAN. How long have you been in the police department
and how long have you been a lieutenant ?

Lieutenant B&ARE. I have been in the police department 18 years.
I have been a lieutenant since 1961.

The CHAMMAN. Do you have a prepared statement?
Lieutenant BzAmSE. I do, sir.

(4893)
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The CHAIRMAN. IS the gentleman accompanying you going to
testify I

Lieutenant BEARSE. No, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. All right, you may proceed.
Lieutenant BEARSE. At this time, I wish to submit to the subcom-

mittee a summary of Black Panther activities in the city of Jersey

he HAIRMAN. I will say to the reporter to let any part of your
prepared statement that you do not read be printed in the record.

To expedite your testimony, if there is any part that you can skip
in reading, it will be placAd into the record.

Very well, proceed.
Lieutenant Bm&nsn I think the first thing we should state is that

the Black Panther Party started in the city of Jersey City on August
25,1966.

Stokely Carmichael, then national chairman of the Student Non-
Violent Coordinating Committee (SNCC), addressed a press confer-
ence called by the ad oc committee for a better antipoverty program.
This ad hoc committee was a dissident city group trying to take over
the control of Can-Do, the city's recognized antipoverty program.

During the press conference, ad hoe committee spokesman John
Bell announced the setting up of a Black Panther political movement.
The Black Panther slogan, "Move on over or we'll move on over
you."

Mr. Chairman, I wish to submit as an exhibit a newspaper article
in which these words were stated.

The CHAmmAN. What paper
Lieutenant BEARsz. The Jersey Journal.
The Chairman. What is the date of it?
Lieutenant BEARss. August 25,1966.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and appropriately numbered.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 606" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommitteee)
Lieutenant BEARsm The earliest Black Panther membership appli-

cation is for Joseph Allen Cypress, residence 138 Van Nostrand
Avenue, signed and dated March 5,1967.

Mr. Chairman, I wish to submit a copy of his application.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 607" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BpmtsE. We have copies of lists on May 18, 1967, in

which the initial chairman was formed. The chairman was Nathaniel
Walker; vice chairman, James Brown; secretary James Addison;
treasurer, Frank Jordan. Members present: Isaish howley, Nathaniel
Pettiford, James Hobson.

I wish to submit this list, Mr. Chairman.
The ClwaurN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 608" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAmtAN. What are those lists from?
lieutenant BzA~s1w. These are documents that we received from con-

fidential informants. One shows the dedication committee of the Black

_'
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Panther Party of Jersey City. Mr. Nathaniel Walker was chairman
of the subcommittee and it lists various members at that time.

The CHAMAN. Very well. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 609 for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BEAR E. I wish to submit a list for a dedication com-

mittee. Mr. Chairman, this is a copy of this list, the membership list.
The CHAIRMAN. A copy procured from their records?
Lieutenant BEARF. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 610" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BEARSE. Another list of names mentioned a meeting at

777 Bergen Avenue at 7 p.m. in July.
The ad hoe committee community center had been opened at 384

Pacific Avenue on August 17, 1966. The chairman was listed as Isaiah
Rowley and his address was given as St. John's Church, Rev. Robert
W. Castle, pastor.

On February 22, 1967, the "ad hoe" offices located at 384 Pacific
Avenue were completely renovated and projected a "New Image."
Heretofore, the participating organization thereat were: Jersey City
Black Panther Party; Jersey City union project (JCUP) ; Jersey City
Welfare Union; Jersey City ad hoe committee.

Effective that date, the organization was advertised as "Stand"
community improvement alliance. The rent for the Stand office at
384 Pacific Avenue was $80 .per month, which was paid by check on
the account of Jersey City union project.

Social functions of Stand were conducted at the Parish Hall of St.
John's Episcopal Church, 120 Summit Avenue. Stand also opened up
branches at 777 Bergen Avenue and 70 Baldwin Avenue, Jersey City,
during the month of May 1967.

During the riot in Newark, July 1967, various incidents occurred
in Jersey City. A male Nr, a passenger in a cab, was burned and
subsequently died as a result of a Molotov cocktail being thrown. In-
vestigation revealed two juveniles had thrown the missile. They were
apprehended.

On July 18, a large group of Negro males began to loot a lunch-
eonette at 452 Pacific Avenue. Isaiah Rowley and his brother, Irving,
were among the 15 persons arrested. During the lengthy hearings,
Joseph Cypress was a character witness for Isaiah Rowley. Roy
Kennix was fined $200 for contempt of court.

The CHAnuuMN. That was on July 18, 1967?
Lieutenant BwRsF. That is correct.
The CHAMAN. That was 2 or 3 months after the organization was

formed?
Lieutenant BwiRsL Correct.
The CHARMAN. You say they began to loot a luncheonette. Is that

correct#
Lieutenant BARS& That is correct. They were subsequently appre-

hended and arrested.
The CHARMAN. Were any convicted I
Lieutenant BF wPa They were, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. What did they do? Was there any provocation or
was it just plain vandalism?

Lieutenant BEARS. This was just plain vandalism. This group of
15 that were arrested were harassing the people in Jersey City for
approximately 2 or 3 hours.

The CHAIrMAN. They did what?
Lieutenant BEARSE. They were harassing the people in Jersey City,

trying to get something started.
The CHAIRMAN. They were trying to incite some action?
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is right.
The CHARMAN. All right. Proceed.
Lieutenant BFARSE. July 18, 1967 a protest rally was conducted at

St. John's Episcopal Church, 120 Summit Avenue, Jersey City,
wherein H. Rap Brown, national chairman of the Student Nonviolent
Coordinating Committee was the principal speaker, having been in-
vited by the Rev. Robert W. Castle and Mr. Roy Kennix, at which
rally he threatened to burn Jersey City down. H. Rap Brown, Roy
Kennix, Rev. Castle later marched on the fourth and seventh precinctsandpgicketed.T 4eCHAnM!AN. I think you better go on read what you have, until

weget to a list of names. Proceed.
Lieutenant BEARSE. I would like to present, Mr. Chairman, as an

exhibit, a black newsletter that shows that Mr. Brown was at St. John's
Church on that day, and some of the words that he stated. This letter
was composed and distributed by the Black Panther organization in
Jersey City.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the significance of itI
Lieutenant BLRSE. It shows that Mr. Brown was in for the specific

purpose of trying to incite a riot in our city.
(At this point Senator Mundt entered the hearing room.)
The CHAIRMAN. It will speak for itself. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 611" for

reference, and may be found in the files of the subcommittee)
Lieutenant BEARSE. On September 20, 1967, a representative of PAR

held a meeting with Police Director Whelan. PAR is Project Anti-
Recidivism. Representing PAR were Kennix, Rowley, Cypress. They
requested that Director Whelan give his assistance in the issuance of
canvassers' permits to members of PAR who were going into door-to-
door sales of assorted dry goods, et cetera, which they were to obtain
from an outlet in Newark, N.J.

Director Whelan gave every assistance possible. On September 27,
1967, Mr. Joseph Cypress of PAR sent a letter of thanks for the ready
assistance given by the Jersey City Police Department.

On December 2, 1967, a benefit show for LeRoi Jones, Negro poet
playwright, was conducted 'at St. John's Episcopal Church Hall, 130
Summit Avenue. The program was sponsored by Jersey City Stand
organization. Isaiah Rowley appeared to be in charge.

On February 28, 1968 information was received from a confidential
informant to the effect that a, meeting was conducted on Gardner Ave-
nue, Jersey City, which was attended by Isaiah and Irving Rowley
and Joseph Cypress The meeting concerned the use of guns, the care
of guns, how to start and keep a riot ,oing, and how to harass the po-
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lice. Other meetings were conducted on Gardner Avenue and they were
then moved to the ANKH coffee house located in the basement of St.
John's Episcopal Church, 120 Summit Avenue.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you mean at meetings in the church they were
discussing how to start a riot and how to keep it going? Is that what
you are saying ?

Lieutenant BARSE. That is correct; in the church hall.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Senator MuNDT. Is that just an abandoned church building, for-

merly used as a church, or is that a church which is still functional?
Lieutenant BEARSE. That was a church that was functioning. At that

time it was under the direction of Rev. Robert Castle.
Senator MUNDT. Was he present at the meeting, do you know?
Lieutenant BEARSE. We believe he was.
Senator MUNDT. He knew about it?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed.
Lieutenant BEARSE. On May 10, 1968, a dance was conducted at St..

John's Episcopal Church, and at its termination at 11:15 p.m. a dis-
turbance occurred. Police equipment and personnel were the recipi-
ents of thrown bottles, rocks, and like missiles.

On May 13, 1968, the board of vestrymen of St. John's Episcopal
Church apologized for the disturbance in their parish hall on Ma 10,
1968. It was further stated that effective April 20; 1968? the Rev. Rob-
ert W. Castle, Jr. resigned as rector of St. John s Episcopal Church
and that by Friday, May 17, 1968, he would be moved out of the parish
house and would no longer be connected with the church.

The CHAIRMAN. Was that occasioned because of his permitting these
things to which you testified to happen in the church.

Lieutenant BEARSE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, the church did act after they dis-

covered what was occurring?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, Mr. Chairman i they did. Definitely.
The CHAIRMAN. The church took affirmative a tion.
Lieutenant BEARSE. Right. Very cooperative.
The CHAIRMAN. And they moved him out?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Correct.
The CHAIRMAN. I commend them for it.
He admitted knowing these things happened. I can't conceive of it.
Go ahead.
Lieutenant BEARSE. Following the meeting with the vestrymen, the

fourth precinct commander was permitted to inspect the church
premises. It was discovered that in addition to the 'coffee house," a
meeting hall for Stand, a room was especially set aside for karte
equipment and practice. These activities were conducted without the
knowledge or permission of the board of vestrymen of St. John's
Episcopal Church. a

On May 1, 1958, the Stand organization, 384 Pacific Avenue issued
their first publication, "The Voice of the Black Discontent--tand."
On page 3 they refer to the Jersey City Police Department as "the face
of the enemy," in which they state in part that the police are the armed
forces of radical oppression that daily occupy our communities, and
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whether they raise their hands to shoot us down or to pat us on the
head and tell us they want to be friends, they must be viewed as a force
of violent repression and dealt with as such. Let no black man be
fooled-the police are our enemies. They enter our communities only as
an occupying force or as agents provocateur, but never as friends. We
cannot afford to forget the lesson of Troy. The safest position a black
man can take as the forces of nation clearly indicate is to paraphrase
yet another historic adage and assume that the only good cop is a dead

c°ihe CHAM1AN. Is that in their literature?
Lieutenant. BEARSE. I would like to present that, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Who is the author of the article?
Lieutenant BEARSE. We have no idea who the author is.
The CIAIRMAN. It doesn't identify him I
Lieutenant BEARSE. No. It is a Swahili name.
The CHAIRMANv. But this is the publication?
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is correct. I would like to offer that in

evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 612" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Senator MuNvr. Exactly the same phrase is used in the coloring book

given in the basement of a church in San Francisco the same phrase,
The only good cop is a dead cop."
The CHAIRMAN. That seems to be their theme from the beginning.

This is shortly after they were organized.
Lieutenant BF.ARSE. That is correct. This was in May and June of

1968.
The CHARMAN. Proceed.
Lieutenant BEARSE. At 7 p.m., August 2, 1968, the Stand organiza-

tion, under the sponsorship of Isaiah Rowley and David Bell, con-
ducted a black youth movement at Arlington Park, Jersey City. Theprogram started with 15 minutes of music and poetry allegedly written
bv LeRoi Jones, after which persons connected with the Stand orga-
nization tried to incite the crowd of about 200 persons present by the
use of filthy terms, such as M.F. cops, and also urged the bombing of
the "white" Statue of Liberty, the Bank of America and police stations.
David Bell gave an antipolice speech and concentrated on the idea
that the Negro policeman was not a friend of the Mack man and should
be treated with mistrust. All speakers used loud and offensive language
and the central complaint room of the Jersey City Police Department
and the fourth precinct desk officer received dozens of telephone
complaints from the people residing in the area of Arlington Park
regarding the use of the loud and offensive language by the many
people present.

Have a report of the acting ctain in t'he fourth precinct at the
time. I wotd like to submit this in evidence to atest to the language
that was used.

The CHAMRMAN. Very well. It nay be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 613" for refer-

en(* and may be found in the files o the subcommittee.)
I Lieutenant Bzr.sM. At 10:30 a.m., Augus 15, 1968, Isaiah Rowley,
David Bell, and Louis Mays of the Stand organization, 384 Pacific

I- 4
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Avenue, gave an interview to Miss Helen Bensimon, newspaper re-
porter for the Jersey Journal, concerning the formal establishment
of the Black Panther Party in Jersey City, to work for complete
black takeover of all facilities of the Negro sectors, including police,
welfare, housing, and stores. Bell, spokesman for Stand, said his
followers are ready to achieve their goals by "whatever means nec-
essary."

On September 9, 1968, a placard depicting the 11-point program
of the Black Panther Party was being distributed throughout the
Bergen-Lafayette area by Isaiah Rowley, David L. Williams, and
David Bell, stating:

Black Panther Party-WVe Dennd
1. Power to control our destinies.
2. Full employment.
3. The expulsion of slum landlords.
4. Black control of our schools.
5. The expulsion of white pirate merchants.
6. Black control of the welfare system.
7. The exemption of all black men from military service.
8. An immediate end to police occupation of our communities.
9. The release of all black men presently held in all. jails.
10. The right of the black community to defend itself against

repression.
11. A referendum to be held throughout the black community

to determine the will of the people.
Mr. Chairman, I believe the committee has already seen this 11-point

program. At the time of the newspaper-
The CIAMMAN. I believe that is already in evidence as an exhibit.

We will identify the number so it can be referred to.
Lieutenant BEARSE. These were being distributed al over the area

around August 15.
The CHAIRMAN. Right.
Lieutenant BEARSE. On October 9, 1968, Police Director George

Whelan received a communication from David Bell, executive director
of the Stand organization requesting the use of Arlington Park for a
political rally for presidential candidate Dick Gregory. On Saturday,
October 12,1968, from 2 to 5 p.m. the rally was conducted as scheduled
under the sponsorship of the Stand organization, which is synonymous
with the Black Panther Party of Jersey City.

At 3 p.m., September 24, 1968, a police radio car attempted to drive
through the intersection of Myrtle and Jackson Avenues, where at 285
Jackson Avenue is situated a second Stand organization office which
has now become the main office for the Black Panther Party of JerseyCityChe CHAIRMAN. The document you held a moment ago, I am ad-

vised, is somewhat different from the other 10-point program that had
been previously submitted. This, apparently, is an 11-point program.
It may be received as an exhibit.

You testify here, in your prepared statement, to what the demands
were.

(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 614" for ref-
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.) 0
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The CHAMMA. You niny proceed.
Lieutenant BFARSE. One William Davis, age 18, of 520 Bergen Ave.

nue, a member of the Black Panther Party, stood in the street and
interfered with the orderly flow of traffic. He was directed to clear
the intersection but, instead, refused and was sumnmarily placed under
arrest. At that time, Isaiah Rowley, captain of the Black Panther Party
in Jersey City, and Ralph Walker, age 23, residence 140 Oient Avenue,
who runs the ANKH coffee house at St. John's Church, 120 Summit
Avenue, ran out of the Black Panther headquarters and interfered with
the arrest Rowley threatened the lives of the police and Walker struck
at the police with a sawed-off pool cue. They were summarily arrested
at the fifth precinct and remanded to the city prison.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to present a picture of the three pre.
vious named in -their Black Panther uniforms the day they were
arrested.

The CHAIRMAN. It may be received and appropriately marked.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 615" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BEAs. That night, September 24, 1968, incidents in-

creased and during the evening one Victor Perez Puerto Rican male,
age 19, of Brooklyn, was arrested in the vicinity of Bostwick and Jack-
son Avenues, Jersey City, on a disorderly person charge. At that time
he was carrying a walkie-talkie. The following day all parties were
arraigned before Jersey City Municipal Court and were held in bail.
During the court arraignment at least 40 Black Panthers in their
black military uniforms and black berets marched to police head-
quarters where the municipal court is located. All defendants were
subsequently released on bail.

On the evening of Friday September 27, 1968, a confidential in-
former gave the following information to members of the Jersey City
Police Department This information has been recorded in his own
(tape) voice; it has been given in a statement form, which I would like
to present. i have the statement form; also a copy of a polygraph
examination that was given to the informant at the time to testify to
his veracity.

The CkMAN. They may be received and appropriately numbered.
(The documents referred to were marked "exhibit No. 616" for

reference, and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BAMS.. The subject stated he was at the scene of the

incidents involving members of the Black Panther Party and the po-
lice located at the Stand organization on Jackson Avenue. His state-
Ment, in essence, was that at 2:45 p.m., September 24, 1968, at which
time certain members of the Black Panther Party, including Isaiah
Rowley and Ralph Walker, were arrested. The conAdential informer,
a Black Panther Party member, was assigned as a defense man of the
Black Panther Party of Jersey City Defense Bureau, squad one, and
that he did not take any action against the police at the time of
the said incident, and as a result he was brought up on charges before
David Bell on the evening of Tuesday, September 24, 1968, was sus-
pended from the Black Panther Party and ordered to get out of town
or be killed for his failure to participate in the incident against the
police. During the course of his interyiew, the informant stated that

i
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a rental office at 392 Jackson Avenue which was bombed at approxi-
mately 6:35 a.m., Sunday, September 23 1968, was the result of a bomb
planted by a Black Panther Party member. He also stated in part that
the Black Panther Party has secret meetings in the coffee house in the
basement of St. John's Episcopal Church, 120 Summit Avenue, that
he had actually seen handguns, a rifle, and another gun which looked
like a "BAR machinegun or automatic rifle," and th-at Black Panther
members had to learn how to use them.

The informer further stated that the Black Panther Party was
organized sabotage, sniping, and blowing things up and taking control
of the schools and political things.

The CHAIRMAN. For the record, let's clarify something. This church
is still not being used by them, is it?

Liex.Lenant BEAR8E. No, sir; it is not.
The CHAIRMAN. Since they got rid of the pastor, this situation has

been cleaned up?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Correct.
The CHAIRAIAN. I wanted to make that very clear. Proceed.
Lieutenant BEARSE. The informant also stated that the Black

Panther Party conducts secret meetings and that some of the subjects
covered are self-defense, firearms, training, firearms capabilities,
karate, bomb making, firearms laws, and the use of weapons. He also
stated that the Black Panther Party had been underground for over
2 years and will be organized strong enough that by Christmas 1968"the - will hit the fan in Jersey City." He stated there will not
be any riots like in 1964; instead there will be guerrilla-type warfare
and sniping at a cop on his beat and at radio cars after timing their
patrol schedules. He further stated that they would like to bomb or
shoot up the fifth and fourth precinct police stations. Also, if neces-
sary, they will get help from the Black Panther Party in other cities,
such as Newark, Paterson, Plainfield, and Brooklyn, N.Y.

The informant further stated that the incident which occurred at
Stand, Jackson and Myrtle Avenues, was a mistake; it was not planned
and they wish it had never happened. Also, that the Black Panther
Part& has a copy of the police call code, a copy of which was given
to Isaiah Rowley. Also, that the Black Panther Party has two
Lafayette walkie-talkies which are capable of monitoring Jersey City
police calls.

The informant also stated that David Bell signs all the checks for
Stand, which is the Black Panther Party under the "community
improvement alliance," which is connected to "Project Anti-Recidi-
vism" and the Jersey City Council of Churches.

During the interview, the informant stated that Cullen "Colt"
Darby, who shot three Bayonne policemen in the late evening of
September 20, 1968, was also a member of the Black Panther Party
but that the shooting was not planned by the Black Panther Party,
and that he did it on his own.

In closing, the informant stated that he was leaving Jersey City
because his life had been threatened and he cannot stay here.

(NoTE.-This interview was taken on September 27, 1968. On No-
vember 29, 1968, the fifth precinct police station was riddled by
automatic gunfire.)
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The CHAIRMAN. Some 2 months later?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That was after the informant had reported this

information?
Lieutenant BWARSE. Yes, sir.
The CHAMMAN. So apparently they carried out a part of their plans.
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, sir.
I would like to now present the statement of our confidential inform-

ant and also the polygraph examination statement.
The CHAnMAN. I understand they have already been admitted.
Lieutenant BFAPs. At 4:30 p.m., October 29, 1968, members of the

Jersey City and Bayonne Police Departments arrested one Cullen
Darby, Negro, male, age 26, residence 151 Pine Street, Jersey City, in
an apartment at 70 Summit Avenue which was maintained by Joseph
Cypress, Negro, male, age 25. Cullen was charged with shooting three
Bayonne policemen on the night of September 20, 1968, and Cypress
was charged with aiding a fugitive. Cullen Darby was found guilty.
He was sentenced to 29 to 3W years.

At 8 p.m., November 26, 1968, members of the Bergen Lafayette
community conducted a meeting on the subjet of school decentraliza-
tion at Lincoln High School. Members of the Black Panther Party of
Jersey City were in attendance. The speakers were William Omar
Pearson and Miss Clara Vincent of the B lack Panther Party.

At 11:25 am., November 27, 1968, Patrolman George Russell, Jersey
City Police, arrested seven members of the Black Panther Party of
Jersey City and Newark. At the time of their apprehension at Clen-
denny and Bergen Avenues, a search of the vehicle disclosed a fully
loaded .32 caliber foreign-make revolver. All persons were booked for
possession of a stolen motor vehicle and possession of a dangerous
weapon. Prisoners had in their possession business cards depicting the
Black Panther Party of 321 Hawthorne Avenue, Newark, N.J., "Carl
C. Nichols local captain" and a book entitled, "Quotations From
Chairman Kfao Tse-tung."

I would like to present a picture in evidence, Mr. Chairman, depict-
ing the seven people arrested in their Black Panther uniforms.

The CHAMMAN. What happened to them after their arrest?
Lieutenant BwisE. They are under indictment.
The CHAMMMAN. They are now under indictmentI
Lieutenant BEARs. Yes, sir.
The CHARMMAN. That picture wvill be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 617" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BFARaL At approximately 11:30 p.m., Friday, Novem-

ber 29, 1968, the fifth precinct police station, located at 181 Bergen
Avenue was riddled b.v automatic gunfire, causing heavy damage and
coming just short of killing police and civilian personnel in the areas.
Approximately 24 shots were fired.
The CHAIRMAN. Is that the same station you spoke of a while ago?
Lieutenant BEAxSE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. The same one. Very well.
Lieutenant BwPSm2. In a newspaper interview in the Hudson Dis-

patch, on the date of December 3, 1968, Isaiah Rowley and David Bell
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of Jersey City Black Panther Party, 285 Jackson Avenue, denied any
knowledge or responsibility for the shooting up of the fifth precinct
station. They accused Mayor Whelan of unfounded and unproven
accusations against the Black Panther Party.

In closing out his interview, Isaiah Rowley stated:
If a Panther dies, someone else will die; If a Panther Is attacked, someone else

will be attacked.

On the morning of December 15, 1968, members of the Jersey City
Police Department, armed with search warrants, entered the apart-
ment of Isaiah Rowley, 110 Arlington Avenue, where Isaiah Rowley
and Victor Perez-Perez was previously arrested on Jackson Avenue
on the night of September 24, 1968-were arrested and charged with
the shooting up of the fifth precinct police station. Also arrested at
his apartment .at 75 Bostwick Avenue, was one Charles Hicks, age 36,
Negro, charged with assaulting a police officer. At the time of Rowley's
arrest, police confiscated two .45 caliber guns, a large quantity of .32
and .45 caliber ammunition, including two fully loaded clips for a
.45 and explosives. Also found in Rowley's apartment was a slip of
paper with the name and address of Patrolman George Russell, Jr.,
who had arrested seven members of the Black Panther Party in a
stolen car chase two days prior to the strafing of the police precinct.
In the raid on Hick's apartment, police uncovered a loaded .38 snub-
nosed revolver and a Black Panther uniform. Also located were hand-
written instructions and -a diagram on how to make acid bombs.

At 8 -p.m., December 6, 1968, a board of directors meeting of Jersey
City Can Do was conducted at the public library, Clinton and Bergen
Avenues, at the request of the Office of Economic Opportunity to
discuss whether "Project Anti-Recidivism" in Jersey City should be
refunded by the Office of Economic Opportunity under the sponsor-
ship of Jersey City Can Do. This problem came about as the result
of OlEO allegations of a too close association of PAR with the Black
Panther Party of Jersey City under the leadership of Isaiah Rowley
and David Bell. Following a hectic 2-hour session the board of direc-
tors of Jersey City Can Do refused to sponsor PAk and instead, voted
to recommend -the refunding of PAR under the sponsorship of the
Jersey City Council of Churches. It was further recommended that the
Jersey City Council of Churches eliminate all irregularities in PAR
as outlined by a task force inspection by Office of Economic Oppor-
tunity officials, to wit:

1. Changepresentadministrative structure.
2. Discontinue use of walkie-talkies.
3. Discontinue use of PAR equipment by all other agencies.
4. Disassociate close liaison with the Black.Panther Party.
5. Proper administration of controls and reporting system.
6. Proper control of -project funds.
At that meeting the members of the Black Panther Party were

present but very conspicuous by their hesitancy to take part in the
meeting or to identify themselves.

On Friday evening, December 6, 1968, Black Panther Lieutenant
Mark Daniels, Negro male, age 23, allegedly of 194 Stegman Street,
Jersey City, was involved in a stabbing in Dover, N.J.
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The scope of this organization is evidenced by the fact that one
Johnny Martin, Negro, male, age 19, residence unknown, a known
Black Panther Party member, wanted by Bergen County police on a
charge of bail jumping for armed robbery, was apprehended in Denver,
Colo., at the Black Panther headquarters in that city, as a result of
information supplied by local informant of the Black Panther Party,
who stated that this subject has been transported, in company with a
local Black Panther Party member to Denver, where he was to be
harbored to avoid apprehension.

Senator MUNDT. Does this indicate to you that the Black Panthers
are operating across State lines?

Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes. I have copies of two telephone notebooks
I would like to present as evidence.

The CHAMMAN. They will be received and appropriately marked
as exhibits.

(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 618" for
reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

Lieutenant BEARS.. They show the headquarters in Berkeley, the
Newark Panther Party, Captain Watson, of Denver, Colo., the Puerto
Rican Panthers in New York.

Copies of the other shows George Ponti, a Panther in Brooklyn;
Captain Ford, Brooklyn; in Albany, a Capt. Bill Gibson; in Boston,

* Chick Nesbitt; Chairman Brothers, of Brooklyn; David Hilliard,
chief of staff in California, Chairman Bobby Seale; Captain Nichols,
of Newark.

Senator Mumr. Was that telephone book picked up in Black
Panther Party headquarters in New Jersey?

Lieutenant BEAROE. That is correct. They have established contact
throughout the United States with different Panther ports.

Senator Muter. And in the instant case you were talking about,
Johnny Martin, it appears that he was transported from Jersey, where
he was wanted, over to Denver, where he would be concealed?

Lieutenant BERAse. That is correct. We had received information
that. he was goin to Denver, Colo. We passed it on to the Hackensack
authorities. The Hackensack authorities contacted Denver and he was
apprehended at the Black Panther headquarters.

Senator Mu . r. Thank you.
Lieutenant BARsE. On December 10, 1968, a newspaper article ap-

peared in the Jersey Journal to the effect that the Black Panthers will
file a $35 million court suit against Jersey City within the next 2 weeks,
"for continuous harassment of the organization and for framing us
for crimes they know we did not commit." The announcement was made
at the Panther headquarters in Newark by John David Hall, regarded
as one of the five Panther leaders in the State of New Jersey.

On December 12, 1968, an article appeared in the Hudson Dispatch
which stated:

David Bell, a spokesman and community leader of the Jersey City Black
Panther Party, was recently a featured speaker at a meeting of Afro-American
Student Union of, the campus of Jersey City State College, wherein he asserted
that the Panthets made it clear that they would not harm any individual unless
he"intiefeted with the liberation of the black people.

SHe also stated that the goals of the Panther Party are threefold. The primary
aim of the party was the protection of the black people and their property; to

I/
4 * /1,*
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establish political and economic powers for black people and to free black people
from the white racists chains and castrations that bind them.

Bell also stated that those people and forces that try to impede black liberation
would be the direct object of any force that would be necessary during a revolu-
tion. New York News, Sunday, December 5, 1968.

At 12:25 a.m., January 1, 1969, the fifth precinct, located at 191
Bergen Avenue, was bombed with an explosive device that was thrown
by an unknown person through the front window.

Mr. ADLERMAN. Is this the second time?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes. The original time was when it was machine

gunned and on New Year's Day they threw a bomb through the
window.

Mr. ADLERMAN. This is the second time that that station was the
object of either gunfire or bombing?

Lieutenant BEAsE. Yes, sir.
The nationwide structure, as I have stated before, can be seen with

a letter I would like to introduce as evidence. It was written by
Johnnie Martin to Duberry. This is the alias for Isaiah Rowley. It
states:

I do appreciate what you and the Panther Party have done for me. As for
getting me out of town and State is more than appreciated. I do hope I can repay,
the party in some way in the near future. Tell all the brothers and sisters to keep
up the good work, and I hope to see some of them in Oakland November 15. Tell
Brenda and Alma I said keep it hot. Power to the people. Johnnie.

The CHAIRMAN. That will be received and marked with an appro-
priate number.

Lieutenant BEARsE. This is also with a copy of Johnnie Martin's
record.

(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 619" for ref-
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

Lieutenant BEARSE. A bench warrant was issued when he failed to
appear for sentencing-Mr. Martin. We received information that
he was in Colorado. These were the address books that I have presented
in evidence.

The membership of the Black Panther Party has been about 225.
Captain is Isaiah Rowley, also known as Duberry. Jersey City No.
41. Date of birth, January 12, 1944, B.C.I. No. 22011, State Bureau
No. 722445; FBI No. 273155E. Sisters, Cynthia, age 18, Viola, age 13,
brother Irving. Jersey City No. 41.

Arrested: May 19, 1962, material witness September 3, 1962, dis-
orderly person, assault and battery; December 26, 1962, armed rob-
bery; February 14, 1964, breaking, entering, and larceny; July 18,
1967, disorderly person, looting; June 13, 1968, Atlanta on narcotics
charge; September 14, 1968, possession of starter's pistol, Newark;
September 24, 1968, charges assault on police officer, threatening life
of police officer; December 5, 1968, arrest on 2A:151-41, 2A:151-56.
That is a weapons charge for shooting a person.
The CHAIRMAN. Any convictions?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Which ones?
Lieutenant BEAns& Material witness, disorderly person, armed rob-

bery. He is now under indictment on a narcotics charge in Atlanta;
on a charge in Newark, the charge of assault on a police officer, and the
charge of shooting a police station.
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The CHAIMAN. He is indicted for those now?
Lieutenant BEARPsE Yes.
The CHAnRMAN. He has been convicted of armed robbery?
Lieutenant BEAsE. That was five charges in 1962.
The CIAIRMAN. He was convicted on five charges?
Lieutenant BL.SAE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. He seemed to be out again in 1964.
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. In 1964 he was arrested for what?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Breaking, entry and larceny.
The CHAIMAN. What disposition was made of that?
Lieutenant BEARSE. He went to the Bordentown Reformatory.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Senator MNDT. How much tin:c did he serve altogether in 1968

for the whole series of crimes and convictions?
Lieutenant BFSARSE. Approximately 3 years.
Senator MUNDT. He served approximately 3 years?
Lieutenant BWASE. Yes, sir.
Senator MUNDT. Read the next sentence and then I want to ask

you a question about it.
Lieutenant BEARSE. He is employed as a rehabilitation assistant for

Project Anti-Recidivism in Jersey City.
Senator MuNzvr. What year are you talking about there?
Lieutenant B~mE. This past year.
Senator MUNDT. Last year?
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is correct.
Senator MuNT. Is that a tax-supported enterprise?
Lieutenant BEAsE. This was supported by the Office of Economic

Opportunity.
Senator MuziDr. The Office of Eoconomic Opportunity?
Lieutenant BEAlSE. Correct.
Senator MuNnr. Federal tax dollars supported the operation?
Lieutenant BEAIs. That is correct, Federal money.
Senator MUNDT. And he was a rehabilitation assistant?
Lieutenant B&Ans& That is correct.
Senator MUNvr. In 1968?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, sir.
Senator MuNwY. And he was arrested in 1968, in December, on De-

cember 5 on a 2A :151-41-what is that?
Lieutenant BEARsE. That is a 2A-41. He was arrested for shooting

up the fifth precinct.
Senator MUNDT. At that time, was he employed by OEOI
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is correct.
Senator MuNiT. Did he get fired?
Lieutenant BEARSE. The OEO is not funding the Project Anti-

Recidivism anymore.
Senator MUNrY. Let us go back to September. Was he working for

OEO on September 24?
Lieutenant BEASSE. As far as we know; yes.
Senator MUNvT. At which time he threatened the life of a police

officer. Was he arrested for that.I
Lieutenant BEARSE. He was. He is rider indictment for that.
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Senator MuNDT. Was he summarily dismissed by the Federal em-
ployer at the time he was indictedI

Lieutenant BEARSE. No; he was not.
Senator MUNDT. After he got indicted, they continued to keep him

on the payroll?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Correct.
Senator MuNDT. Could you give us the name of the OEO project

director at that time?
Lieutenant BEARSE. No; I don't know who the OEO project director

was.
Senator MuNDT. Would you have access to that information so you

could supply it for the record? This is an awesome and a highly re-
volting misuse of the taxpayers' dollars, when they continue to keep
on the payroll a man who not only was arrested for threatening the
life of a police officer but indicted for it.

Lieutenant BEARSE. I know of six members of the staff on Project
Anti-Recidivism who were members of the Black Panther Party, who
were employed by Project Anti-Recidivism.

Senator YNfrxrv. Were any of them arrested or indicted?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Mr. Isaiah Rowley, Mr. James Addison, Mr.

Joseph Cypress, Mr. James Brown were just arrested again.
Senator MuNDT. May I suggest to our staff that we should be able

to ascertain the name of the Federal official in charge of the project
at this date and time. If ne are ever going to clean up this can of
worms, certainly we will have to find out who is responsible for such
a misuse of the taxpayers' dollars.

The CHAIRMAN. We had the same thing in the Blackstone Rangers
in Chicago.

Senator MuNr. This idea of subsidizing crime with the American
taxpayers' dollars as part of the OEO program is just too revolting
for words. It ought to be stopped. The only way you can stop it is to
get the Federal man in charge to go down through channels to the
fellow who is in charge of the project in Jersey City and send him
out someplace where he can grow radishes or fish for carp, or peddle
pencils in a tin cup or something. This is terrible.

It is bad enough to hire them. They must have known the record.
Then they give you the old pitch that they are going to rehabilitate
these persons. When the rehabilitation fails, and they are arrested
and convicted, the officials close their eyes and say, "Give them the
Federal check anyhow." No wonder the country is up in arms against
such maladministration of OEO. This doesn't help anybody.

It is a horrible example of improper use of funds for Jersey City.
He is the assistant rehabilitation officer. He is probably a recruiting
officer for the Black Panthers.

Lieutenant BEARSE. He was the captain of the Black Panther Party
in Jersey City.

The CHAIRMAN. He was the what?
Lieutenant BEARSE. He was the captain.
The CHAIRMAN. The captain I
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. I thought you said chaplain.
Senator MuNDr. Let us find out who this fellow is and take appro-

priate action.
27-381 0-6O--pt 20-16
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The CHIIAI N. I might say, I think you will find that many of
the officials out on these projects do not have the authority to dis-
charge. They have to come to Washington to get approval for any
action that they take.

I think one of the faults is right here at the top.
Senator MUNTyr. Wherever it is, let us find it, expose it, and get rid

of it.
The CHArRMAN. We exposed it in the Blackstone Rangers matter.
Lieutenant BAF.S Mr. Chairman I was going to ask to have pre-

sented for an exhibit a document which shows the staff members of
the board of directors and the Federal grant number of Project Anti-
Recidivism in Jersey City. It shows the total amount of the moneys
given to Project Anti-Recidivism.

The CHArRMAN. What is the total amount of money given it?
Lieutenant BzAR.8 The Federal grant was $164,148. The non-Fed-

eral was $27,400, for a total of $191,548. That was from December 1,
1967, to November 30, 1968.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
Lieutenant BtsmE. Joseph Cypress lieutenant:
Underground (notebook .Date of birth, April 3, 1943, BCI No.

23036. FBI No. 453995E, residence 70 Summit Avenue, apartment 41.
Arrested: January 28, 1963 armed robbery, April 5, 1963, four

charges (1) armed robbery, (2) carrying dangerous weapon with
unlawful intent (8) A.A. & B., (4) assault with intent to rob. Octo-
ber 29,1968, harioring a fugitive.

Black Panther application, March 5,1967.
Senator MuNw. If you come across any others who were part of this

Federally subsidized school for crime called OEO's rehabilitation
project in Jersey City, I wish you would identify them.

The CHAiRMAN. The staff is exhibiting a chart entitled "New Jersey
State Central Committee of the Black Panthers." I will ask you if you
have previously examined this chart?

Lieutenant B s. Yes, sir, I have.
The CHAR MAN. Have you checked the names on it, the pictures and

the positions the people hold as portrayed by the cart?
Lieutenant BzwEmw Yes, sir; I have.
The CHAI MAN. Is that chart accurate according to your knowledge

and information I
Lieutenant Brwwa.. Entirely correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Entirely correct.
Who is the head of the Black Panthers there in New Jersey?
Lieutenant BzA~m,. At that time it was Capt. Isaiah Rowley.
the CHAiRMAN. At that time.
Do you identify all of them, each name on the chart, and the posi-

tion they hold ?
Lieutenant BrAasw. Yes, I can.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, if you have alpady examined the chart, I

just want to know that you have examined it, and you so state now that
you identify all of th em and the chart is accurate?

Lieutenant BxAvse.. The chart, ia accurate. They are members.
The CHAIMAN. Very well. The chart will be received in evidence

and marked "Exhibit 620."
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(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 620" for
reference, and faces p. 4442.)

The CHARX;A. NoW you may proceed.
Mr. ADLRPmAN. Can you tell us what percentage of the people on

that chart have been arrested and convicted of crimes?
The CHAIRMAN. Just name them as you go along, beginning with

the top.
Lieutenant BEARSE. Isaiah Rowley has been arrested. Maj. David

Bell is now under indictment..
The CHAIRMAN. Where they have been convicted, make mention of

that, too.
Lieutenant BEARSE. James Addision has been convicted. He is now

under indictment. Cullen Darby has been convicted. Marvin Johnson,
convicted. Franklin Jenette, convicted. Edward Grant, convicted. Rob-
ert Smith, under indictment. Edward Mullen, convicted. Charles
Hicks, convicted under indictment. Ralph Walker, under indictment.
James Edward Jirown, convicted. Joseph Cypress, convicted, now un-
der indictment. Aaron Thomas Jones, convicted, now under indict-
ment. Gregory Evans, convicted. Haywood Hawkins, convicted.

On the Lakewood, Hogan, Fowlkes-
The CHAIRMAN. What is Lakewood?
Lieutenant BEARSE. This was a chapter in Lakewood, N.J.
The CHAMMAN. Sir?
Lieutenant BEARSE. A chapter in Lakewood, N.J.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you examined that part of the chart?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, sir.
The CHAMMAN. Do you testify to its accuracy?
Lieutenant BEAmE. Correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well. It is in as part of the whole exhibit.
Have you named all of them yet?
Lieutenant BFARSE. In Lakewood we had Mr. Harvey and Mr.

Fowlkes convicted of a fire bombing.
The CHAIRMAN. How many on the chart-the Jersey chart, and the

Lakewood chart-by count have not been convicted of some crime, so
far as you know?

Lieutenant BEARSE. Approximately 10.
The CHAMMAN. How many are on the chart?
Lieutenant BEARSE. I believe there are 38.
The CHArMANi. About 28 out of the 38 have been convicted of

crimes?
Lieutenant B.ARss. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. That is, those you know about.
Lieutenant BEARSF. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. It is pretty much an organized band of criminals,

is it not?
Lieutenant BEARS. Very.
The CHAUAN. Very much so.
You may proceed.
Lieutenant BEAR E. I would like to present an exhibit, Mr. Chair-

man, some lists and records substantiating the chart.
The CHAIRMAN. Have ou them in chronological order ?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, sir. .
The CHAmRMA. They may be received as exhibit 621.
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(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 621" for
reference and may be found in the fils of the subcommittee.)

The CHAIRMAN. You verify the accuracy of this exhibit, do you,
personally and under oath?

Lieutenant BuRisy. Yes, sir.
The CHAIMAN. Does that take up the next several pages of your

prepared statement?
Lieutenant BFARSE. Yes. I would like to proceed to page 22.
Senator MuNur. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the staff to

supply us with information on Capt. Isaiah Rowley whose record
we have been discussing at the top of page 14, to ascertain when he
was employed as rehabilitation assistant and by whom; when he was
removed as rehabilitation assistant and by whom; and the salary that
he drew, to have the record complete.

I would like to know the total salary he drew from the American
taxpayers.

The CHAIRMAN. Counsel will be instructed to have one of the staff
members check it out, one of the staff members who has already been
sworn and testified, and let him insert it into the record under oath.

(The following information was submitted by Philip Manuel of
the subcommittee staff :)

On september 3, 19609, the Office of Economic Opportunity advised that Isaiah
Rowley was employed by project Anti-Recidivism (PAR), a federally financed
project in Jersey City, N.J., in April of 1907. Rowley was hired by Roy H.
Kennix, the project director of PAR. Rowley was paid a salary of $550 per
month. Rowley resigned this position on December 20, 1968. At the time of his
resignation, Rowley was Incarcerated in Jersey City on criminal charges. Prior
to his resignation, the OEO regional office had advised PAR that Rowley's
contract would be terminated In the near future. Federal funding of the entire

O0n September 3, UM6, the Office of Economic Opportunity advised that Isaiah
PAR project was terminated January 31, d969. fTotal Federal funds expended in
this program, April 1967 through January 1969, amounted to $325,867.

The above information was supplied by OEO in response to a direction to
the staff by Senator Mundt at the time of testimony by Lt. Lawrence Bearse of
the Jersey City Police Department before this Subcommittee on June 30, 1969.

Lieutenant BEARSE. Clara Vincent, lieutenant, Jersey City. No. 53.
Residence, 151 Pine Street, Jersey City, secretary at STAND office,
384 Pacific Avenue. In charge of squad No. 1, members of the prop-
aganda bureau. Pictures at Plainfield September 21, 1968, Jersey City.Nos. 48, 49, 50.

Boland Street, September 25, 1969, Jersey City. No. 51.
James Franklin Addision lieutenant, also known as Tree; date of

birth, September 18, 1946, dolumbia, S.C., BCI No. 27074, State Bu-
reau No. 885448, FBI No. 478914F. Residence, 70 Summit Avenue,
apartment 41, Defense bureau in charge of squad No. 2, Jersey City.
No. 5 2.

Cullen Darby, Jr., lieutenant Jersey City. No. 53. Date of birth
February 14, 1942, Detroit, Rich. BCI No. 20646, State Bureau
665013, FBI No. 863606D. Member of defense bureau in charge of
squad No. 3. i

Arrested: May 9 1961, A.A. & B. Jersey City. No. 54; June 7,
1962 B E. & L.; May 13, 1963, A. & 1.; June 20, 1963, possession of
burglar tools; January 6, 1966, pssession of stolen vehicle; July 29,
19., receiving stolen property; Octobet 29, 1968, assault with gun on
police officer. Fugitive justice, violation of parole.

David Bell, lieutenant. Residence, 97A Claremont Avenue. FBI No.

/ /if
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261069F. Member of propaganda bureau. In charge of squad.
Arrested: October 9, 1964, failure to report for induction, Jersey

City No. 55; June 4, 1965, violation Selective Service Act; pictures
Plainfield, Jersey City Nos. 49, 50, 56, 57, 58; Boland Street, Septem-
ber 25,1968, Jersey City No. 59.

Gregory Johnson, also known as Crime* date of birth December 15,
-, has juvenile record. Residence 366 Jackson Avenue. Section leader
under Lieutenant Darby of squad No. 3. Member of defense bureau.
Picture in Panther uniform at Boland Street., September 25, 1968.
Jersey City No. 59; picture in Plainfield, Jersey City Nos. 49, 56, 57,

James Washington, also known as Butch; date of birth March 28,
1950. Residence 28 Stegman Street, member of squad No. 3 and de-
fense bureau.

Arrested: September 14, 1968, possession of starters pistol (New-
ark) Jersey City No. 63A; picture taken at Newark Evening News of-
fice September 12, 1968. Jersey City No. 60.

Marvin Johnson, also known as Mojo; date of birth January 13,
1945, Jersey City. Residence 259 Jackson Avenue, apartment No. 3.
Member of squad No. 3 and defense bureau. B.C.I. No. 23123, FBI No.
492846E.

Arrested: February 19, 1963, B.E. & L., Jersey City No. 61; June 4,
1963, A. & B.; January 1, 1964, possession of stolen M.V., January 9,
1964, disorderly person; August 4, 1964, disorderly person; August
10, 1964, disorderly person; April 18, 1966, two warrants, A.A. & B.;
September 9, 1967, disorderly person; February 7, 1968, disorderly
person; February 14, 1969, receiving stolen M.V.; March 20, 1968,
Scotch Plains, armed robbery, possession of dangerous weapon; re-
ceiving stolen property; September 2, 1968, robbery and possession of
stolen property; November 6, 1968, Denver, Colo., disturbance, re-
sistance, interference; December 30, 1968, disorderly person.

Franklin Marshall Jenotte; date of birth April 16, 1945, Brooklyn,
N.Y. Residence 150 Stegman Street, Jersey City. Squad leader. Squad
No. 3 under Lieutenant Darby and member of defense bureau. B.C.I.
No. 23524, State Bureau No. 778450, FBI No. 554606E.

Arrested: May 24, 1963, disorderly person; Jersey City No. 62; July
14, 1963, breaking and entering; Auguct 5, 1964, attempt to enter and
possession of burglar tools; Jfine 28, 1966, B.E. & L.; September 20,
1966, nonsupport and possession of marihuana cigarette; September
11, 1967, possession of stolen property.

Edward Grant, also known as Big Boy Clarence Chapple; date
of birth March 20, 1939, Charleston, S.C. Residence 57 Oak Street,
Jersey City. Member of squad No. 1 and defense bureau.

Arrested': July 8, 1957, Charleston, S.C., housebreaking, Jersey City
No. 63 ; August 1, 1962, assault with intent to rob; December 19, 1965,
Atlantic City, possession of dangerous weapon; May 9, 1968, false
pretense; August 2,1968, disorderly person.

We are in Fossession of a tape voluntarily given support by state-
ment and poygra ph statement of Black Panther activities. TPicture
taken at Plainf-eld-September 21, 1968, in uniform. Jersey City Nos.
49 58, 64, 65,66, 67, 68.

W. Dorris; member of defense bureau. Jersey City No. 53.
Robert Allen, also known as Undertaker, also known as Robert

Smith; residence 204 Stegman Street, date of birth May 21, 1950, New
York City. B.C.I. No. 30130.



4412

Arrested: January 9, 1969, robbery. Jersey City No. 69; squad
leader No. 3, member defense bureau. Jersey City No. 53.

Edward Cicero Mullen, also known as Eddie Boy, Orange Juice
Eddie; date of birth June 19, -, Jersey City, member of defense
bureau. B.C.I. No. 21564, State bureau No. 708322, FBI No. 142720E.

Arrested: February 23, 1962, disorderly person; Jersey City No.
70; October 26, 1962, interfering and molesting; August 23, 1963,
disorderly person; October 20, 1963, possession of stolen motor vehicle
(Newark); April 4, 1964, rape; September 8, 1964, entering; Septem-.

ber 18, 1964, B.E. & L.; February 1, 1965, disorderly person; Febru-
ary 23, 1965, B.E. with intent; August 13, 1966, disorderly person;
September 8, 1966, C to D of M; March 5, 1967, Fort. Valley, Ga., as-
sault with intent to murder; September 25, 1968, disorderly person.

Fred Edmund Hilsman, also known as Doe; date of birth January
28,1949, member of squad No. 3 and defense bureau.

Arrested: September 14, 1968, Newark, possession of starters pistol.
Jersey City No. 71; picturee in Newark Evening News office Septem-
ber 12, 1968. Jersey Cit No. 60. Picture September 25, 1968, at police
headquarters. Jersey City No. 76. We have answer sheet to questions
asked. Jersey City No. 72. Plainfield pictures Jersey City Nos. 48, 56,
57, 76, 77, 78, 79, 80. Question sheet, Jersey City No. 73.

Charles William Hicks, also known as Count. residence 75 Bostwick
Avenue, B. C. I. No. 14017, State Bureau No. 427117, FBI No. 123655B.
Section leader squad No. 2 under Lieutenant Addision.

Arrested: September 23, 1951, fighting, Jersey City, No. 74; Janu-
ary 11, 1952, B. E. & L.; October 10, 1956, fugitive, Newark; January
27, 1958, C to D of M; February 14, 1959, disorderly person; Septem-
ber 29,1959, disorderly person, A & BB; July 16, 1960, bastardy; Feb-
ruary 1, 1961, Long Beach, Calif., sleeper; July 23, 1961, armed rob-
be r; March 23, 1964, receiving stolen property.

Pictures at Plainfield. September 21, 1968, and Newark Evening
News September 12, 1968. Jersey City No. 60, 56, 57, 58, 65, 67, 75.

Dwight Raines, member squad No. 2 and propaganda bureau.
Addie Johnson: Residence 131 Woodlawn Avenue, Jersey City.

Wife of James "Jeff" Johnson. section leader of snuad No. I under
Lieutenant Vincent. Member of culture bureau. We have answer sheet
Jersey City No. 81.

James Jeff Johnson: Date of birth: November 19, 1944. Residence
131 Woodlawn Avenue. Karate instructor. Member of underground.
We have answer sheet. Jersey City. No. 82.

Ralph Walker, also known as Preacher, Poet: Date of birth: Feb-
ruary 21, 1945, Jersey City. Residence 140 Orient Avenue. Section
leader under Lieut. David Bell. Member culture bureau.

Arrested September 24, 1968-Assault on police officer. Jersey City.
No. 83, 14A.

Possesses card naming him section leader. Jersey City No. 84, Check
from community improvement alliance. Picture at Plainfield, Sen.
tember 21 1968. Jersey City Nos. 48, 64, 67, 68.

Alma Fuller: Residence 48 Van Nostrand Avenue, Jersey City.,
member squad No. 1 and culture bureau.

Jeffrey Stanberry: Residence 91 Ege. Avenue. Member of squad
No. 8 and culture bureau.
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James Edward Brown, also known as Smoe.--Date of birth: De-
cember 12, 1944 Jersey City. Residence 463 Pacific Avenue. Member
squad 11 and culture bureau.

Arrested: February 7, 1963, disorderly person; Jersey City, No. 85;
February 15, 1963, assault with intent to rape; December 2, 1963, ma-
terial witness; May 2,1966, disorderly person; January 21,1969, illegal
use of narcotics; February 13, 1969, (1) trespassing, (2) illegal use of
narcotics, (3) illegal type needle, (4) failure to register narcotics,
(5) C.C.W.

On October 11, 1968, he wrote a letter to Mr. Frank Jordan, Yard-
ville, N.J., telling how easy it was working for PAR. He didn't have
to go to the office for a week and he still got paid.

'His letter is:
Hi Click: Just a few lines to let you hear from me on how you are. Fine, I hope.

I hope when these few lines reach you, you will be fine and In the best of health.
Well, Click, I don't have very much to say, but a few things are happening out
here. We are still working at PAR.

Senator MUNDT. What is PARI
Lieutenant BEARSE. Project Anti-Recidivism.
Senator MUNDT. That was the federally-supported organization

until the Jersey City Council of Churches took it over?
Lieutenant B.ARSE. This is the same one.
Senator MUNDT. This is where Rowley was the assistant rehabilita-

tion director.
Lieutenant BEARSE. "But it is a layup now more than ever because

Duberry",-the nickname for Isaiah Rowley-"Tree"-the nickname
for James Addison-"Joe"-the nickname for Joseph Cypress--"and
myself don't even have to come to the office in a week and still gets
paid."

The CHAIRMAN. That was a very efficient operation, wasn't it?
Lieutenant BFARSB. Extremely.
Senator MUNDT. It might be much better for the community if they

paid them for not coming to the office instead of being there stirring up
mischief.

Lieutenant BEARSE. I don't believe the rest of the letter-that is just
on another incident. I just want to bring in that these people

The CHAIRMAN. Let the letter be filed as an exhibit.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 622" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. Apparently they didn't have to go to the office. They

just drew their pay.
Lieutenant BEARSE. Just collected their money.
Senator MUNDT. The letter would imply that once Duberry or

Rowley got in charge, he hired the rest of them.
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is correct.
Senator MUNDT. He was the supervisor.
Lieutenant BEARs. He was one of the men who signed the checks.
Senator MumnD. He had a self-perpetuating crime ring.
The CHAIRMAN. The letter apparently is written in longhand, is

that correct?
Lieutenant BAmSE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed.
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Lieutenant Bws.L Harry Harrison: Member of squad 1 and cul-
ture bureau.

Anne Ruth Rowley: Wife of Isaiah Rowley. ate of birth, Novem-
ber 8, 1946, Lexington, Miss. Residence 110 Arlington Avenue. Mem-
ber of squad 1 and culture bureau.

Arrested: December 5, 1968 contributing to delinquency of minors,
Jersey City No. 87; picture at Boland Street, on September 25,1968, in
uniform, Jersey City No. 51, 88.

Jacqueline Payton: Residcnce, 139 Bayview Avenue. Member po-
litical bureau.

Earl Morgan: Residence 127 Summit Avenue, member squad No. 11
and political bureau. Employed PAR, employment specialist.

Venelia Mainer: Residence, 163 Claremont Avenue, member of un-
derground. Squad leader in notebook.

Valerie Hall: Residence, 365 Halladay Street. Section leader in note-
book. Member underground. Section leader. Valerie Hall spoke at the
August 2 1968, meeting in Arlington Park using filthy language
(report of Lieutenant Carter). Jersey City No. 10. Pictures at Plain-
field, September 21, 1968, Jersey City No. 76.

Timothy Melvin Jones: Date of birth, February 22 1949, Goldsboro,
N.C. Residence, 507 Jackson Avenue. Member of underground. Squad
leader No. 11 in notebook No. 46.

Ruth Dickerson: Member of underground.
Cynthia Rowley: Sister of Isaiah Rowley. Residence, 94 Fremont

Street. Member of underground. Squad No. 1 in notebook, Jersey City
No. 46.

Aaron Thomas Jones also known as Du Sino: Residence, 57 Clinton
Avenue. Date of birth, April 10, 1946. We have answer sheet. Jersey
City No. 89.

Arrested: September 26,1965, possession of stolen auto; January 17,
1967, larceny of motor vehicle; January 9, 1969, robbery; April 14,
1969, disorderly person; rap sheet Jersey No. 90.

Gregory Evans: 150 Stegman Street. Member underground squad
No. 11 in notebook. Date of birth, February 28, 1948, Jersey City.
B.C.I. No. 28281, State Bureau No. 964473.

Arrested: May 2, 1967, abusive of police officer, Jersey City No. 91;
May 26, 1968, disorderly person; January 19 1969, disorderly person.

Senator Muxmr. Would you explain what he means when he says he
shot at a cat three times I

Lieutenant BL&AmP.. No; he is talking about shooting a person.
Senator MuNDT. Presumably a policeman, maybe ?
Lieutenant B PmSE. I have no idea. We tried to investigate that and

we ran into a dead end on it.
Senator Muwn'. He says he shot at him three times and missed him.
Lieutenant B9F.S Leroy Judge: Residence, 199 Stegman Street.

Squad No. 11-underground in notebook. Jersey City No. 46. Answer
sheet No. 92.

Louise Green: 186 Manning. On squad No. 1-underground in note-
book. Jersey Cit No. 46.

Haywood Lee Hawkins, also known as Hawk: ResRidence, 93 Clare-
mont Avenue, B.C.I. No. 97533, State Bureau No. 906693, squad No. 1.
Underground in notebook. Jersey City No. 46.
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Arrested: June 6,1966, B.E. & L.; Jersey City No. 93; June 13,1966,
larceny.

Membership lists from October 10, 1968, are apparently classes in
defense. One with crime also known as Gregory Johnson, apparent
leader. Lists 17 names of Panthers. (Wrote reports on various cities.)

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have that documented?
Lieutenant BEARSE. I do, sir.
The CH-AIRAN. The membership lists?
Lieutenant BEARSE. These are membership lists. I have listed who

they are and if they have been convicted of anything, and what they
are in the organization.

The CHAIRMAN. Let them be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 623" for ref-

erence, and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAmMAN. You have a report on Newark, signed by Donna.

Who is Donna ?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Donna McCreadie.
The CHAMMAN. What position did she hold?
Lieutenant BEARSE. She was appointed a Panther captain.
The CHAIrMAN. I have before me a report from her in your docu-

ment No. 94, which is exhibit 623. On the third sheet from the top, it
says "Report on Newark." Do you have it before you?

Lieutenant BFumsE. Yes, I do.
The CHAIRMAN. Read it.
Lieutenant BEARSE (reading):
Newark must be changed. The Panther brothers are getting out of hand,

fighting and shooting guns in the office is no good.
The CHARMAN. Fighting and shooting what?
Lieutenant BPEARSE. Guns.
The CHAIRMAN. In the office?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Right.
The CHAIRMAN. Had they been fighting and shooting in the office? Is

that right?
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is correct. There was a bomb that exploded

in the Newark office previously.
The CHAnMAN. Proceed.
Lieutenant BFARSE (reading):
They should be taken up with the Central Committee. The Captain, C.C.N.,

he be put out of the Black Panther Headquarters as soon as possible, and the
brothers and sisters of the Newark Panther can learn to act like Panthers and
not like pigs, and stop fighting around each other.

The CHAIRMAN. I see a series of reports from this person.
Lieutenant BEARBE. We believe that these reports were made up by

Isaiah Rowley and dictated to Donna McCreadie.
The CHAMMAN. All right.
Lieutenant BEARSE. She gave a report on Oakland, Calif.; Paterson,

New York, and Boston.
The CHAIMMAN. They are all in the record.
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. This would clearly indicate that there is a connec-

tion between all of the chapters or groups in the different cities
throughout the country, would it not?
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Lieutenant BEasy. Mr. Chairman, we firmly believe this.
The CHAIRMAN. These reports indicate it. This same person was

reporting on other chapters.
Lieutenant BEAPSE. Correct.
The CHAMAN. We have a number of those reports.
Lieutenant BEATwE. Yes, sir.
Donna McCreadie: Residence 79 Jewett Avenue, appointed captain

when Isaiah Rowley was arrested; also sent Duberry a list of alias
that girls Jersey City No. 95 were to use.

Maria Finley: Secretary of Stand 285 Jackson Avenue. We have
answer sheets to questions. Jersey City No. 97.

Charlotte Payton: A juvenile sentence October 29, 1968, after plead-
ing guilty to A.A. & B. Assault on police officer, violation of probation
to indeterminate sentence State home for girls.

Yvonne C. Scott.
Andrea Owens: Arrested December 5, 1968, at 110 Arlington

Avenue, charge material witness. Have picture taken September 25,
1968, at Boland Street, Jersey City No. 98, Plainfield, Jersey City No.
68. Have answer sheet. Jersey City No. 99.

Arrested: May 17,1968, Blomfield, N.J., possession stolen property;
Jersey City No. 100.

Penny ew is.

Willie Davis also known as Zag. Residence 520 Bergen Avenue, date
of birth, My 27,1950, Rayfort, N.C.

Arrested: September 24, 1968, A. & B., D.P. Jersey City No. 101,
14A; have pictures when arrested while in Black Panther outfit and
taken in Plainfield, September 21, 1968. Jersey City No. 48,64,62.

Robert Allen also known as Undertaker: Previously mentioned.
Johnny Martin: Previously mentioned.
Edward Mullen: Previously mentioned.
John Maxwell also known as Tank: Reported to be a squad leader

and a member of propaganda bureau. Have picture taken with David
Bell and David Williams. Jersey City No. 102.

Gregory Evans: Previously mentioned.
Timothy Jones: Previously mentioned.
Ralph A. Cobb also known as Budda: Residence 221 Grand Street,

Jersey City. Date of birth, October 22, 1948.
Arrested: May 1, 1969, Linden, N.J., violation of curfew; May 12,

1969, fugitive warrant from Newark, two charges; newspapers articles.
Jersey City No. 103.

William Best: Have answer sheet. Jersey City No. 104.
Gerald Pitchford: Another list with Count, real name Charles Hicks

as leader on October 10,1968, of defense classes. Jersey City No. 105.
Jeanette Cunningham also known as Mabel Thompson: Name given

by Donna McCreadie. Residence 56 Park Street. Jersey City No. 95.
Sheila Cunningham: Residence 56 Park Street.
Arrested: December 6, 1968, disorderly person when B.P. Lt. Mark

Daniels was cut. Jersey City No. 32.
Jeannie Wilson: Real name Aletta Imogene Wilson also known as

Mary Murphy. Name given by Donna McCreadie. Jersey City No. 95.
Arrested New Haven, May 23, 1969. Jersey City No. 106.

Margaret Leavell.
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Barbara Cunninghin: Residence 56 Park Street.
Arthur Thomas, Jr: Previously mentioned.
Bernard Wilson: Residence 261 Whiten Street. Have answer sheet.

Jersey City No. 107.
Leo Wilkerson: Residence 100 Armstrong Avenue. Jersey City No.

108.
Arrested: May 28, 1964, possession stolen auto; August 27, 1967,

disorderly person.
Edward Williams.
Theodore Martin: Residence 165 Wilkinson Avenue. We have an-

swer sheet. Jersey City No. 109.
Tommy Coleman: Residence 221 Fairmont Avenue. Date of birth,

August 23,1943. Jersey City. B.C.I. 29657, F.B.I. No. 203437F.
Arrested: April 14, 1969, Greenville, S.C., investigation Jersey

City No. 110; April 13, 1964, Greenville, S.C., H.B., & G.L.; August
18,1968, disorderly person; we have answer sheet. Jersey City No. 111.

Tony Hawley.
James Washington: Previously mentioned.
Dennis Harrington : We have answer sheet. Jersey City No. 112-113.
Jeff Johnson: Previously mentioned.
Haywood Hawkins: Previously mentioned.
Robert Smith also known as Allen: Previously mentioned.
Yvonne C. Scott: Mentioned other page.
I would like to have exhibits made of pictures in Plainfield and

Jersey City, of various people in their Black Panther uniforms.
The Cx;nwAN. Are the persons identifiedI
Lieutenant BFARS& They are identified in a sheet attached to the

picture
The CHAMMAN. Very well. It will be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 624" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BEASE. Our latest membership book is dated from

March 25 to April 17, 1969, giving the times of persons entering and
leaving the office. This boodk also gives new committee of Black
Panther Party dated April 12, 1969. Also five new time sheets with
the heading "Stand-For Black Liberation" from April 17, 18, 19,
20, 21, 1969, with members' names and apparent aliases. We have also
juvenile reports wherein various Black Panthers are named as being
at Isaiah owley's house on 110 Arlington Avenue. At these times,
guns were exhibited how to make bombs, acid brought to house, and
lessons on assassinations.

The CHARMAJ r. These documents show that-they were being
taught how to commit murder?

Lieutenant BFu,. We have statements from juveniles whn were
present at the time these lessons were given.

The CHAIRMAN. All right, they will be received.
Lieutenant BFARSE. I would first like to introduce the membership

book.
The CHAMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 625" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BWWmE. I would then like to introduce the juvenile state-

ments on how to make bombs, bringing the acid in.
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The CHAMMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 626" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. These are statements from juveniles who were

present?
Lieutenant BEnsA That is correct.
The CHAIMAN. And your police department received them from

the juveniles?
Lieutenant Bw.Rs. Yes, sir.
The aims of the organization seem to be to stir up as much trouble

and cause as much discontent as possible. During the latter 6 months
of 1968, various people who walked past the Black Panther office
at 285 Jackson Avenue were harassed and cursed at. At times they
had to walk in the street to get past. The people who did complain
were afraid to give their names. On November 1, 1968, a public serv-
ice employee on a call in front of 46 Wilkinson Avenue was forced
by Negro males, dressed in Black Panther garb, to accompany them
to. 285 Jackson Avenue and look at their heating unit. Before allowing
to enter the cellar, he was searched and his pockets emptied. After
checking the gas unit he informed them he could not repair it and
was allowed to leave. On November 2,1968, a gas repairman responded
to 285 Jackson Avenue to install a gas meter. As on the previous day,
he was also searched before he could enter the premises. Both men
and the company refused to make a complaint.

The CHAMAY. Why would the company refuse to make a com-
plaint?

Lieutenant BEARS. We 'have no idea.
The CHAIRMAN. Are they afraid of reprisals, vandalism?
Lieutenant BEAmns In my own personal opinion; yes
The CHAMMAN. All right.
Lieutenant BEAwr. Information reveals a Federal Grant No.

CG1328 was given to PAR for $164,148 for the period of December 1,
1967, to November 20,1968.

Senator MUNJYT. Was that the time that this was run by the OEO, or
by the Jersey City Council of Churches ?

Lieutenant BEARSE. The Federal Government gave a grant and the
Council of Churches also contributed money.

Senator MUNDr. You described a meeting earlier when it was decided
to take it away from the Federal Government and have the Council of
Churches take it over.

Lieutenant Biuma Yes. The Federal Government gave them a par-
tial grant for them to phase out. It is not being funded by the Govern-
ment at this time.

Senator MuN r. And this list of names, was the staff at the time it
was run by the Federal Government?

Lieutenant BzEAss That is correct.
I would like to present that exhibit. These are the staff members of

Project Anti-Recidivism, the board of directors.
There is an application for a citizens radio station license, and a

copy of the cost and grant number.
The CHAMMAN. Very well, they may be received.
(The document referred to was markd "Exhibit No. 627" for refer-

ence and m*y be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
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Lieutenm t BEARSL During that time, non-Federal funds amounted
to $27,400; total for that date $191,548.

List of staff members, board of directors, C. B. radio license, partial
breakdown of moneys.

Copies of following cancelled checks from Community Improve-
ment Alliance.

No. 801, Ralph Walker, September 23,1968, $60.
No. 808, Isaiah Rowley, September 26, 1968, $100.
No. 809, Joseph Cypress, September 26,1968, $100.
No. 810, James Addison, September 26,1968, $100.
No. 811, James Brown, September 26,1968, $100.
No. 848, Gloria Nelson, September 24,1968, $105.
No. 840, Mairia Finley, October 24,1968, $85.
No. 852, David William, October 30,1968, $110.
No. 853, Clara Vincent, October 30,1968, $105.
No. 854, David Bell, October 30,1968, $130.
The aims of the Black Panther Party are stated in their 11-point

program.
Copy of Black Panther Party program and platform.
Black Panther Party rules and regulations.
Resolution establishing the revolutionary committee.
The CIWA1MAN. They may be received and appropriately numbered

as exhibits
(The documents referred to were marked ".Exhibit No. 628" for ref-

erence and follow:)
ExHBrr No. 628

BLAcK PANTHER PARTY PROGRAM AND PLaTFORM

We believe that
The Black people in America comprise a distinct nation with a unique national

character and should, therefore, enjoy the sacred right of all nations to self-
determination; and that

The nature of the white American power structure is to Impose colonial
bondage upon our people and subordinate their will to that of its agencies of
oppression: its military, para-military and police forces; and that

White Americans dominate our people not because they are our rightfully
elected representatives, but on the contrary, their governing power rests solely
in their ability to maintain colonial oppression and resist opposition; and that

Our people desire a free society dedicated to the economic, political and social
advancement of ail Black people; and that

No oppressed people can be considered free until and unless they attain a base
of power which serves to represent their interests; and that

True liberation will require a total change in the political, economic and social
philosophies, institutions and relationships of the country, primarily the self-
determination of Black peoplle must be recognized with all its political, economic
and social Implications; and that

Significant change cannot be built on compromise and alliance with the exist-
ing institutions of political, economic and social power; and that

Although the realization of our aspirations cannot be expected through the
racist democratic social institutions and philosophies, temporary and partial,
tactical involvement in open, legal political struggle can achieve certain Inter-
mediate aims related to the total struggle; pursuant to this disposition, we
demand the following:

1. We demand power. Power is law and only power can decide the conflict be-
tween the oppressor and the oppressed. We demand the power to determine the
destiny of our community.

2. We demand full employment. We demand the establishment of a Black
IAbor Board composed of Black people from the community to insure the
equitable employment of Black people in the city's industries.
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8. We demand the expulsion of the white pirate merchants from our com-
munitles. Our community can become economically healthy only If our capital
remains there and is used for its development. We demand that white mer-
chants in the Black community be forced to sell their businesses either to in-
dividual Black people who live in the community or to the community collec-
tively. Those businesses that refuse should be expropriated by the community
and operated cooperatively.

4. We demand the expulsion of slum landlords. White landlords have con-
sistently refused to provide decent housing for Black people. We demand that
these slumlords be forced to sell their property to the community so that we
can provide our own decent housing. We demand the establishment of Public
Housing Councils consisting o. tenants with absolute authority over all aspects
of control and allocation of funds for public housing.

5. We demand quality education which reveals a true picture of the Black
man in America. White controlled Boards of Education have consistently per-
petuated the concepts of white supremacy and Black self-hatred by providing
an inferior and self-degrading mis-education for our children. We demand the
establishment of community Boards of Education composed of the parents of the
children enrolled in each school with absolute authority over the curriculum,
hiring and firing of teachers and administrators and all allocation of funds

6. We demand a restructuring of the welfare system to more adequately and
more humanely reflect the needs of Black welfare recipients. We demand the
establishment of a Black Welfare Board composed of Black welfare recipients
to develop a system of guaranteed income to meet their needs and that this Board
control the administration of all welfare programs.

7. We demand the exemption of all Black men from military service. Until
such time as Black men can establish a base of power that represents their
needs and interests, there can be nothing for Black men to protect.

8. We demand an immediate end to the police occupation of our community
and the brutality that it brings. We demand the establishment of a separate
Black Police ]Force responsible to the Black Community to protect our interests
rather than those of the white power structure.

9. We demand the release of all Black men presently held in city and county
penal institutions and that no further imprisonment of Black men be permitted
until a fair and equitable system of justice can be established in the courts. We
demand that Black people be tried by a Jury of Black people from their own
community.

10. We demand the right of the Black community to defend itself against
repression. We demand the Second Amendment right to bear arms and estab-
Ush self-defense leagues to protect our communities

11. We demand a referendum to be held throughout the Black community in
which only Black people may participate to determine the will of the people as
to their destiny.

ORGANiOATzoNAL sTauauRz

Central Committee.-The central committee is the administrative body of the
party. It is responsible for the daily work of the party and shall administer the
general will of the party.

To facilitate the operation of the Party, it is divided into four Bureaus with
the following functions:

Bureau of Politial Affairs.-Recommends operations on four levels:
1. Pursuit of a policy of instigation and activities which lead people toward an

awareness of the necessity for control or destruction of both government and
private programs which bear upon their lives, particularly those that are nation-
based; e.g., Model Cities, Urban Renewal, and Anti-poverty.

In terms of those programs which are not nation-based, we should seek to
control that portion which effects our community.

2. Movement towards establishing control over specific government agencies
which effect our people, for example: City and County Welfare, Housing Au-
thority, Sanitation Department, Public Works,I)ducaton. etc.

8. Movement to secure maximum "real" political representation at all levels,
i.e., legislative, executive and judiciary.

A. Our method should be to run, or to supp)rt, political candidates who have
the ability and the will to function as a nationalist.

B. In those offices where it is Impossible for us to control, for example, at this
point in time, the office of Mayor, a policy decision must be reached.
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4. Movement to establish a separate municipality In the area now regarded as
the ghetto, particularly Bergen-Lafayette.

Bureau of Culture.-It is the purpose of this Bureau t0 develop Black con-
sciousness through Black Arts and Culture. All Black art and culture will be
relevant to the revolution. It will be the Bureau's obligation to create, develop
and present programs regularly so that there will be a continuous run of proj.
ects designed to enhance the level of Black consciousne. It Is important that the
Bureau bring forth bold Black images for Black people through arts and culture.

Areas of Involvement:
1. History and heritage of Black people.
2. Orientation workshops and classes.
3. The study of revolntons and revolutionaries.
4. Black revolutionary theatre.

Bureau of Defense.-This Bureau Is responsible for the development nf tactics
and strategies of defense to protect our community from the force and violence
of racist police and vigilante It shall assume the responsibility for establishing
self-defense leagues Together with the Propaganda Bureau it shall launch a
campaign to insure the Second Amendment right to bear aTms and will advise all
Black people to arm themselves for self-defense.

Bureau of Propaganda.-This Bureau shall act as an interface between the
action bureaus and the masses of people. In addition, it shall serve as a center
of information providing for intra-party communications and Informational
needs.

To factlita-te its operation, the Bureau shall be divided Into three offices with
the following functions:

1. The Party Press Office: responsible for the propagation of a revoluntary
ideology and the translation of party program and policy. Through the develop-
ment and distribution of a party newsletter, leaflets, party position papers, and
documents, it will constantly and continually advance a revolutionary line vind
present a clarification and expliation of party actions.

2. The Education Office: responsible for the establishment of a formally struc-
tured apparatus for political education and orientation. Specifically, this office will
seek to establish a Liberation School to provide this education for both party and
non-party members This office will arrange for speakers and guest lecturers of
national and International prominence to address the school. Toward the devel-
opment of a meaningful curriculum for the liberation school, the Bureau shall
work closely with the Bureau of Culture to insure a balanced integration of the
benefits of both cultural and political enlightenment.

3. Research Office: shall make Itself available to all party bureaus and com-
mittees to provld s onv And all research and/or resource materials necessary to
implement any party program.

LAXCK PANTHER PAWrY RULES AND RELATIONS

1. No individual will act on any party business without authorization of
Bureau he is a part of or the party as a whole.

2. No Bureau to act as an independent agent without the knowledge or author-
ization of the general party.

. Party business discussed at all meetings will not be dlscusded with anyone
except those officers in charge of a bureau, for either information or clarification.

4. Any person missing three (8) meetings within a thirty (80) day period
without a legitimate excuse will be expelled.

5. Meetings will begin at eight o'clock (8:00) unless otherwise posted, and the
doors will be locked a half hour (% hr.) later, no one will be admitted unless
prior notification was given another party member to notify the party of intended
lateness.

6. If any person betrays the party in any way they will be dealt with aeording
to the circumstances and position of the Party to the extreme and ultimate
penalty.

7. Those of us with special talents will be called upon to teach and perform
their specialty for the liberation of the black people as needed.

& You will be ready at all times to defend the party, at all cost, this meaning
if you have to die.

9. All members will learn how to use and maintain firearms plus take lemons
in the general handling of weapons, and hr w to use them.
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10. All Black Panthers will take a militant stand on any subject, and their
views will be of a militant nature.

11. All Black Panther personnel will be responsible to the defense unit, and
the defense unit will be responsible to all personnel.

12. From this point on your main concern as a Black Panther is in liberating
the black people of America then Africa and Asia.

13. You can no longer think of yourself as an individual but you have to think
of yourself as an independent nation of an oppremed people; and act accordingly.

14. To defend the independence and security of the people.
15. No personal or sexual fraternization of any party member with white

people without party authorization.
16. All General Meetings are restricted to the knowledge of the Black Panther

Party.
17. All Black Panther men to show respect to Black Panther women and no run-

ning games at Party Meetings.
1. No narcotics on anyone at Party Meetings and on Office premises.
19. Any Press or News release to be given by Black Panther Officers, Lieu-

tenants and up; although members may participate.
20. No Black Panther should run over or steal from Black People, do it to the

devil.
21. Black Panthers show interest and respect to Black people, where interest

and respect is due.
22. Black Panthers should always denounce the pig (white Man), his system,

government, religion, and racism.
28. Black Panthers to watch and protect the interest of his brothers and

sisters (Example) If a Panther got busted, then the Black Panthers should try
to take care of him and family.

24. No Panther who gets busted should be allowed to stay in Jail.

RESOLUTION ESTABLISHIN13 THE REVOLUTIONARY CoMMIrEE

Realizing that
The Black People in America comprise a distinct nation with a unique national

character and should, therefore, enjoy the sacred right of all nations to self-
determination; and that

The nature of the White American power structure is to impose colonial
bondage upon our people and subordinate their will to that of its agencies of
oppression: its military, para-military and police forces; and that

White Americans dominate our people not because they are our rightfully
elected representatives, but on the contrary, their governing power rests solely in
their ability to maintain colonial oppression and resist opposition; and that

Our people desire a free society dedicated to the economic, political and social
advancement of all Black People; and that

No oppressed people can be considered free until and unless they attain a base of
power which serves to represent their interests; and that

True liberation will require a total change in the political, economic and social
philosophies, institutions and relationships of the country, primarily the self-
determination of Black People must be recognized with all its political, eco-
nomic and social implications; and that

S6nificant change cannot be built on compromise and alliance with the existing
Institutions of political, economic and social power; and that

Although the realization of our aspirations cannot be expected through the
racist democratic social institutions and philosophies, temporary and partial,
tactical involvement in open, legal political struggle can achieve certain inter-
mediate aims related to the total struggle; and that

Mess activity unless well organized by a strong central core can be neither
sustained long nor developed to a higher level; and that

Given suMcletl dlstwrbed conditions, a cadre consisting' of a relatively small
number of self-dedicated professional revoluti?naries could initiate the processes
of change; and that

Since our struggle cannot, however be won by a small group of individuals, that
cadre is obligated to knit our people into a resolute force capable of confirming
the struggle which it initiates;
We do, therefore, herewith establish

This Revolutionary Committee of dedicated professional organizers, which
through conspiratorial methods of organization for purposes of agitation and the
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propagation of a revolutionary ideology, seeks to create a situation of social dislo-
cation which will combine with the increasing fascism of white America to over-
come the false alienation of Black people and instill a social and national con-
sciousness and a revolutionary spirit conducive to revolt.

The two basic concepts which motivate the establishment of this committee
are 1) that politically and morally, conspiracy is Justified; that morality means
doing what has to be doije to make a revolution; that the end-the accomplish-
ments of the revolution--determines and Justifies the means of the revolution and,
2) that a disciplined, tightly-organized cadre can act as a vanguard of their
people as the historical agency of revolution.

It then becomes incumbent upon those who accept the first of these concepts to
create an organizational principle upon which one can construct the disciplined
cadre demanded by the second concept.

It is the Committee's duty to lead the masses and not to follow their wishes
since these will be limited by inevitable compromise in order to obtain the satis-
faction concrete demands and will always stop short of revolution. The Com-
mittee has been established, therefore, as a secret conspiratorial body within
the structure of a larger party as the decisionmaking machinery in order to fulfill
several well-defined demands:

First, to insure the correctness of the policy and decisions of the larger party.
Second, to prevent the control of the party from falling into the hands of the

advocates of compromise.
Finally, to insure that decisions are made efficiently and speedily.
Pursuant to this disposition, the committee will act to develop a hidden

agenda prior to all party and/or bureau meetings to insure the direction of
those meetings. It shall direct the entire work of the party and make all signifi-
cant decisions. Ultimate determination of the party line and policy will rest ex-
clusively with this committee. It follows that the existence of factions is in-
compatible with this concept. It need hardly be emphasized that the existence of
factions leads to the creation of a number of leadership centers which connotes
the absence of a common central authority, a breach in the unity of will.

Reformist, organizations can permit themselves the luxury of such democratic
liberalisms as freedom for factions, for they have no need whatever of discipline.
But a party which organizes its activities on the basis of the task of achieving
revolutionary change, cannot afford to be liberal or to permit the formation of
factions.

To facilitate the operation of the Committee and the larger party, it is divided
into three Bureaus with the following functions:

Bureau of Culture.-It Is the purpose and necessity of this Bureau to develop
Black consciousness through Black Arts and Culture. All Black art and culture
will be relevant to the revolution. It will be the Bureaus obligation to create,
develop and present programs, regularly so that there will be a continuous run of
projects designed to enhance the level of Black consciousness.

It Is Important that the Bureau bring forth bold Black images--for Black
people through arts and culture.

Areas of Involvement.-
1. History and heritage of Black people.
2. Orientation workshops and classes.
8. The study of revolutions and revolutionaries.
4. Black revolutionary theatre.

Bureau of Propaganda.-The Bureau of Propaganda shall act as an Interface
between the action bureaus and the masses of people. In addition, it shall serve as
a center of information providing for intra-party communications and Informa-
tional needs.

To facilitate its operation, the Bureau shall be divided into three offices with
the following functions:

1. The Party Press Office: responsible for the propagation of a revolutionary
idealogy and the translation of party program and policy. Through the develop-
ment and distribution of a party newsletter, leaflets, party position papers and
documents, it will constantly and continually advance a revolutionary line and
present a clarification and explanation of party actions.

2. The Education Office: through the publications of the Party Press Office,
the Bureau will provide a general political education and orientation of people
on a large scale, but a more specific, formally structured apparatus shall be
established by the Education Office. Specifically, this office will seek to establish
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a Liberation School to provide the political education and orientation of both
party and non-party members. This office will arrange for speakers and guest
lecturers of national and international prominence to address the school. Toward
the development of a meaningful curriculum for the Liberation School, the Bu-
reau shall work closely with the Bureau of Culture to insure a balance integra-
tion of the benefits of both cultural and political enlightenment.

3. Research Office: shall make itself available to all party bureaus and
committees to provide any and all research and/or resource materials necessary
to implement any party program.

Bureau of Publio Affair-.-Recommend operations on four levels:
1. Pursuit of a policy of instigation and activities which lead people toward

an awareness of the necessity for control or destruction of both government
and private programs which bear upon their lives, particularly those that are
nation-based; e.g., Model Cities, Urban Renewal, and Anti-poverty.

In terms of those programs which are not nation based, we should seek to
control that portion which effects our community.

2. Movement towards establishing control over specific government agencies
which effect our people, for example: City and County Welfare, Housing Au-
thority, Sanitation Department, Public Works, Education.

3. Movement to secure maximum "real" political representation at all levels,
1. e., legislative, executive and Judiciary.

A. Our method should be to run, or to support, political candidates who have
the ability and the will to function as Nationalist.

B. In those offices where it is impossible for us to control, for example, at this
point in time, the Office of Mayor, a policy decision must be reached.

4. Movement to establish a separate municipality in the area now regarded
as ghetto, particularly Bergen-Lafayette ward.

Lieutenant BEAlmsE. They distributed a brochure describing books
and manuals on explosives, guerrilla warfare, and weapons that can be
purchased from Panther Publications, Box 369, Boulder, Colo.

A memo book entitled Urban Warfare is distributed. It describes the
duties of the revolutionary. The duty of Urban Warfare. Weapons
and molotov cocktails, how to cause panic and how to attack military
vehicles and police cars and steal the guns from them; the sniper and
his weapon, propaganda, demonstration, and strikes.

Copy of Urban Warfare.
I would like to present this manual, and also the booklet entitled

Urban Warfare.
The CHAMA. They may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 629" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAMIMAN. You say they distributed a brochure describing

books and manuals on explosives, guerrilla warfare, and weapons
that can be purchased from Panther Publications, Box 369, Boulder,
Colo.

Is that a Black Panther publicationI
Lieutenant BPAsR That is correct.
You can write to this Black Panther publication and receive any

of these manuals.
The CHAIRMAN. The Black Panthers don't necessarily publish the

manuals but they make them available there ? They can be purchased
there?

Lieutenant Busi. That is correct. They have collected them so
they can be distributed.

The CHAIRXAk. Do they encourage their members to purchase these
manuals?
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Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, sir. These were distributed in -the city and
they requested that the Black Panther people send for ihese books
and learn how to use them.

The CHAIRMAN. Do the Black Panthers actually publish these do-
cuments or are they published by some other organization?

Lieutenant BEARSE. From what I can understand, they are published
by the Government. They are Government publications.

The CHAIRMAN. They are what?
Lieutenant BEARSE. They are Government publications.
The CHAIRMAN. You used here the word "Panther Publications."
Lieutenant BEARSE. This is the place, this is the area that you can

send to, to Panther Publications.
The CHAIRMAN. So they are buying Government documents at this

address?
Lieutenant BEARSE. They are not all Government documents. In this

they give you the Dupont Handbook-these are books published by the
different companies for their own personal list, but they can be pub-
lished by other people.

The (IAIRMAN. What I am trying to understand is this-are these
documents that are published similar to manuals you might get when
you buy a gun from a manufacturer, telling you how to use it? Is that
what you are talking about?

Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIMMAN. Instructions about how to use it?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Correct.
The CIIAIaRAN. And the Government publications, what are the-

related to?
Lieutenant BEARSE. We have explosives and demol it ions.
The CHATHtMAN. How to make explosives and how to demolish?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Safer handling and storage.
The CIArMAN. What else do they refer to?
Lieutenant BEARSE. They also make available leaders' guides fo'

operations in Southeast Asia, a guide to the war in Vietnam, somo
aspects of g-errilla warfare in Vietnam, teaching kids to shoot, dem.
olitions-"The Royal Engineers Supplementary Pocketbook, "Prin-
ciples of Small Arms on German Iniantry Weapons," "Japanese In-
fantry Weapons."

The CIAIRMAN. All right. Proceed.
Lieutenant BEARSE. Lt. Lonnie McLucas was arrested by Ohio State

Police, December 1968. He was carrying a copy of "Urban Warfare
Book," that details how to make molotov cocktails, acid bombs, in-
cendiary bombs. and so forth, and how to use them.

Copy of booklet with letter.
In this booklet it shows the correct way of making a. molotov cocktail

and how to throw it. It says:
Practice makes perfect. Practice with an empty coke bottle. Practice till you

can hit anything you aim at.
It describes on where to hit a police car or a jeep.
The CHAIRMAN. That may be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 630" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
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Lieutenant BwAPs We also have a copy of a pamphlet that was
found on -how to make a molotov cocktail, telling how to use a wine
bottle. At, the bottom of the page it shows a building burning, and on
tha top of it it says "Bambergers."

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 631" for

reference, and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant BFAPRsE. We have various copies of pamphlets that the

Black Panther Party has distributed, mandatory reading by the
minister of education, definitions of the minister of education, a letter
to the black community, Stand for Liberation, the Black Panther
Party reading list. It gives 18 books. Also, the red book readings and
curriculum for Black Panther Party political eduction classes. We
have pamphlets where they are getting programs together for three to
three.

The CHAnMAN. I notice your exhibit 126, "How To Make a Molotov
Cocktail"; then it says, "one-fifth size is cool."

I notice at the bottom it shows a bottle. It says: "Fill bottle with
gasoline. Tie around it a rag soaked with gasoline. Tie it tightly."

Then it shows underneath that "Bambergers." What does that mean?
Lieutenant BEARsF. That is a store in Newark. It is part of the

Macy's chain.
The CHAIMAN. Suggesting that they be thrown at these buildings?
Lieutenant BFsim That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Then over here it says:
Light rag, throw bottle at some white person or some white person's property.

Lieutenant BLASL Yes, sir.
The CHADMAN. They were specifically instructed to make war on

white people. Is that what it amounts toI
Lieutenant BEARsL That is just what it does amount to, sir.
The CHArmRA. Was this a part of the instructions given to children?

What agesI
Lieutenant BzA&m There are young children in the Black Panther

Party. They have been recruiting them from 13 years up.
The CHAMMAN;. Recruiting them from 13 years up?
Lieutenant BsAmE That is correct.
The CHAMMM. All right.
Have you anything else on your prepared statement?
Lieutenant BPARsE. Just some of the mandatory readings. I have

a copY of them.
ReCrRmAN. The what?
Lieutenant BwPs& Some of the pamphlets that they hand out in ourcityTe CHAIMAN. Have they been handed out recently?

Lieutenant BwPsL Yes, sir.
The CHA MAN. How recently?
Lieutenant BzAME. A couple of weeks ago.
The CHANt. Let thembe received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 632" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
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The CHAIRMAN. Have you anything else?
Lieutenant BEARSE. That is the completion of the statement, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, have you any questions?
Senator Mundt?
Senator Percy?
Senator PERCY. In the Chicago area the Black Panthers have been

very active in connection with campus and college activities. Do you
have evidence that in the State of New Jersey or in the area of Jersey
City they have been active in campus disorders or riots?

Lieutenant BEARSE. We have had some slight incidents in St. Peter's
College. The Panthers were invited to come. The Panthers were given
a time to talk there. T.ey have been active in all of the demonstra-
tions at St. Peter's College. They were trying to start, an SDS in the
Jersey City State College and at the meetings there, known Black
Panthers are in attendance at all time.

Senator PERCY. How important were their activities in these cam-
pus disorders? Would you say they were the prime instigators of them,
or did the simply participate?

Lieutenant BEARSE. In our city they just participated.
Senator PERCY. Are they directly linked up with and do they work

closely with the SDS on campuses in your conununity?
Lieutenant BEARSE. Yes&, sir.
Senator PERCY. At page 6 you mention Dick Gregory, in the center

of the page:
On October 9, 1968, Police Director George Whelan received a communication

from David Bell requesting the use of Arlington Park for . political rally for
Presidential candidate Dick Gregory. On Saturday, October 12, the rally was
conducted as scheduled under sponsorship of Stand organization, which Is
synonymous with the Black Panther Party in Jersey Olty.

Do you have any evidence, that this constituent of mine has asso-
ciated himself with the demands of the Black Panther Party, which
include the exemption of all black men from military service and the
releaseof all black men presently held in all jails?

IAeutenant BEAR8ID. To our knowledge, he was asked into the city
under the sponsorship of Stand, which is the Black Panther Party.
To our knowledge he does not go along with what they say.

Senator Pascy. I see. Thank you very much.
The CHA RAN. Are there any other questions?
If not, thank you very much. We appreciate your cooperation.
Lieutenant BzAasp. Thank you.
The CHAnRMAN. Call your next witness.
Mt. ADLERMAN. Mr. Manuel.
The CHAIUMAN. You have been previously sworn and identified.

You may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF PHILIP L XANUEL--Rsumed

Mr. ADLEXRAN. Mr. Manuel, you were present during the testimony
of Lieutenant Bearse I

Mr. MA*mm. Yes, sir.
Mr. ADLERMAN. when the discussion arose concerning the Panther

Publications, Inc of Boulder, Colo.
Mr. Mxuxr. Y'es, sir.
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Mr. ADLF.RMAN. Have you conducted an investigation of that?
Mr. MANUEL. Yes, sir.
Mr. ADLERMArN. And can you tell us whether or not that company is

connected with the Black Panthers I
Mr. MANuEL. The Panther Publications, Box 369, Boulder, Colo., is

not connected with the Black Panther Party.
Mr. ADLERMAN. Would you describe who they are?.
Mr. MANUEL. Based on information which we received in the form of

a catalog put out by Panther Publications, this catalog is a li of kook-
lets and catalogs, and so forth, which have to do with guerrilla war-
fare, training in weapons, electronic espionage, and so forth. There vre
about five or six pages of publications.

We went to the Post Ollice Department to establish identifying data
with regard to Box 369, Boulder, Colo. The Post Office Department in-
formed us that this box office is in the name of a Kenneth Robert
Brown, of 735 39th Street, Boulder, Colo.

Further information provided by the Department indicated that this
organization is in no way connected with the Black Panther Party of
Oakland, Calif. They use the name Panther Publications, but they are
not a part of nor affiliated with the Black Panther Party in Oakland.

Mr. ADLERMAN. Is it a a group of white personsI
Mr. MANUEL. As far as we know, it is.
Mr. ADLERMAN. Would you describe what the nature of their orga-

nization is, or its policy?
Mr. MANUEL. They seem to be just what has been testified to here,

with regard to having supplies of booklets on guerrilla warfare. They
publish lists of books that they have and these books can be readily
ordered by anyone on the right or on the extreme left.

Mr. ALERMAN. Is it a rightwing organization?
Mr. MANUEL. It is our information that they are, as described by

the Post Office Department, an extremely anti-Communist organiza-
tion who put these booklets out. Our information further is that the
organization known as the Minutemen make extensive use of these
publications.

Mr. ADLERMAN. Some of these publications-are they reprints from
Government printings?

Mr. MANUE.L. According to the catalog, they have several manuals
which aplar to be Government manuals, not only U.S. Government,
but British Government. manuals on certain types of weapons, anti-
tank guns, automatic rifes, ranger training, hand-to-hand combat-
these appear to be Government publications.

Mr. ALERMAN. No further questions.
The CHARMAqN. All right.
That will be received and appropriately numbered.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 633" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee. An excerpt
from exhibit No. 633 follows:)

Naw 1967 BOOK-MANUAL LIST

DUPONT BLASTERS' HANDBOOK, 15TH EDITION

Describes newest techniques, products anid practices as applied In mining,
quarrying, seismic exploration, agricultural and construction blasting. Most corn-



prehensive collection of technical knowledge on explosives and their use ever
compiled by Du Pont, 524 pp., $6.00.

HIGH-LOW-BOOM ! CHEMICAL EXPLOSIVES BOOK

Describes over 230 formulas for gunpowder, dynamite, detonators, fireworks,
contact and plastic base explosives. Chemical preparation of TNT, Nitro, RDX,
tetryl, etc. 7% x 9%, 37 pp., $5.50.

EXPLOSIVES AND DEMOLITIONS, (FM 5-25)

Describes Military Explosives; Safe Handling and Storage of Explosives,
Demolition Equipment; Firing Systems and the Handling of Misfires; Calcula-
tion and Placement of Charges; Bridge Demolitions; Disruption of Transporta-
tion and Commo Systems; Destruction of Equipment, Supplies, Buildings, and
Installatons. Illustrated, 215 pp., $&5.00.

GERMAN ANTIGUERRILLA OPERATIONS IN THE BALKANS (1941-1944)

This Panther Publications reprint of Department of the Army Pamphlet No.
2-243. This heretofore impossible-to-get work presents an accurate account of
the protracted attempt by German occupation forces to destroy their elusive
guerrilla enemy in his secondary theater of war from 1941 through 1944, maps,
82 PW., $2.50.

COMBAT IN RUSSIAN FORESTS AND SWAMP

Prepared by a committee of former German generals and general staff officers,
this Panther Publications reprint of DA Pamphlet #20-231 details the peculiari-
ties of forest and swamp fighting. Chapter headings include "Military Aspects of
Russian Forests and Swamps," "General Tactical Principle," "Combat Intel-
ligence, Reconnaissance, and Observation," "Troop Movements," "Development
and Deployment," "Attack," "Defense," "Retrograde Movements," "Combat
Under Special Conditions." 39 pp., $1.50.

SECRETS OF ELECTRONIC ESPIONAGE

This fascinating study deals mainly with the amazing electronic gadgets and
how they have been used in both cold and hot wars; how they are being em-
ployed to invade the privacy of citizens. (Dutton) ------------------ $ 95

THE WAY OF KARATE

Fully illustrated, learn-it-yourself book. Including revealing chapters of train-
ing methods, stances, striking, thrusting, blocking and kicking techniques. In-
valuable for those Interested In kara (Tuttle) 200 pp ----------------- $& 50

SOME ASPECTS OF GUERRILLA WARFARE IN VWMNAM

Lt. General Hoang Van Thai. Published in Han'i, this work details the North
Vietnam view of the role and importance of GW in Vietnam, the types of GW
In Vietnam and the lessons taught by the guerrilla war. 40 pp ---------- $1.00

STRATEGY: ONE AGAINST TEN-TACTICS: TEN AGAINST ONE

Li Tso-Peng. Published in Peking, this is a short but revealing insight into
Mao Tle-tung's thoughts on the strategy and tacts of the GW. 43 pp ------ $1.00

LONG LIVE THE VICTORY OF PEOPLE'S WAR, LIN PIAO

Lin Plao, Minister of Natonal Defense in Communist China and Mao's strong-
eat, most militant supporter, details how the communists plan to defeat the free
world through the use of guerrilla war. 69 pp -------------------. _ $1.50

MANUALS! MANUALS! MANUALS!

GERMAN SUBMACHINE GUNS 81 x 11, 80 pp. gives data and photos on
WW II German submachine guns including experimental weapons ------ $.00
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VIETNAM TECHNICAL TRAINING MANUALS

Details all Ordnance items in use by V.C. in South Vietnam including data
on Chinese and Russian weapons, per set. .---------------------- $3.00

British Field Manual on Sten Machine Carbine ---------------------. .00
Manual of FAI--Model T-48 Rifle ------------------------------ 2. r0
Manual on G-3 Automatic Rifle ------ -------------------------- 2. 00
Manual on Boyle's Anti-Tank Rifle ----------------------------- 1.00
Evasion and Escape (FM 21-77) 172 pp -------------------------- 2. 50
Ranger T'raining (FM 21-50) 227 pp ---------------------------- 3.50
Hand to Hand Combat (FM 21-150) 116 illustratims, 191 pp ----------- 3. 50
Thompson Submachineguns, M28AI, M1 i llurated, 80 pp --------------. 150
U.S. Rifle. 30 M 1917, 164 illustrations, 80 pp ----------------------- 2 00
Shotgms, All Types (TM 9-285), 127 illustrations, 257 pp------------ 4.00
M-15, M-16, and M-1OE1, 5.56 Rifles, 114 illustrations, 80 pp ----------- 2.00

LEADER 'S GUIDE FOR OPERATIONS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA

This important, vital work is a resume of the latest techniques and tactics be-
ing employed by U.S. combat forces in Vietnam. Gen. Paul Freeman says, ".
read, study, and refer to the guide often. The material it contains may save
your life." 82 pp, $2.00

A GUIDE TO THE WAR IN VIETNAM, ANTHONY IIARRI(AN

Most up-to-date and newest analysis of the war's progress. Ikrrlgan's inside
look at new weapons and techniques of American and allied forces helps you
understand the lines behind the headlines! Can we win? Harrigan says, "Yes !"
See why. Panther Publications $4.50
FOR THE ORDNANCE BUFF ...

DEMOLITIONS! ROYAL ENGINEERS SUPPLEMENTARY POCKET BOOK, NO. 4

Just discovered! A limited number of these rare handy, knowledge-packed demo
manuals used by the British Engineers. I)escribes British demo equipment; dis-
cusses preparation of charges and firing circuits; describes Ie shells, bombs,
and mines used as demolition charges.

Estimation and application of charges are detailed including hasty and de-
liberate calculations, tree blasting and use of explosives as aids to excavation
and ditching. Reveals inside scoop on how to attack operational and industrial
targets, including steam, diesel, and gas engines; fans, blowers, pumps, air con-
pressors, winch, gear, cranes, lathes, transformers, power stations, roads, air-
fields, all types of bridges, railways, ports, telephone and telegraph facilities,
artillery, POL stocks, pill boxes and more. This may be your only chance to
ever obtain a copy of this small but vital manual. Order now before we rum out!

31 tables, 37 Illustrations, 102 pp. $5.00

!NEW BOOK LIST!

Pather Library once again brings to the fore the best works on unconventional
warfare and counter-insurgency.

Upgrade your knowledgee of the war in Viet Nam. Make sure your relatives
and friends in Viet Nam have these important life-saving books!

Order now in time for Christmas!

HOW TO STAY AIVE IN VIET NAM, COL R. B. RIGO

Right out of the blood and gore of Viet Nam, in the raw lingo of the men who
fight, comes this straight talk about how to increase one's chances of survival in
combat. Describes VC terrorists and bow they operate, new ambush and counter-
ambulsh techniques, new booby traps and bomb devices.

It provides an inside look at what our military men have learned fighting the
VC In the Jungles, mountains, plains, swamps, highways, restaurants, bars, and
big city streets. Filled with life-keeping tips for everyone who may end up in
Viet Nam. After you bave one for yourself,1twake sure relatives and friends in
the service hare one. It may save their lives!! 99 pp. Stackpole $1.95
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LEADE'i i OU',E FOR OPERATIONS IN SOUTHEAST ASIA

This important, vital work is a resume of the latest techniques and tactics

being employed b. U.S. combat forces it Viet Nam. Gen. Paul Freeman says,

read, study, and refer to the guide often. The material it contains may save

your life." This little manual, along with 11OW TO STAY ALIVE IN VIET
NAM, will make a perfect, possibly life-saving, Christmas gift for all service-
men. 82 pp. $2.00

A GUIDE TO THE WAR IN VIET NAM, ANTHONY HARBIGAN

Most up-to-date and newest analysis of the war's progress. Harrigan's inside

look at new weapons and techniques of American and allied forces helps you

understand the lines behind the headlines! Can we win? Harrigan says, "Yes !"
See why. Panther Publications $4.50

TERROR IN VIET NAM, JAY MALLIN

Mallin, a top flight reporter who covered Castro's takeover in Cuba, describes
a little-known facet of the Viet Nam war-the savage and ruthlessly plotted
Viet Cong campaign of terror and assassination aimed at South Vietnamese
civilians with any capacity for leadership. How do they operate? How effective
are they? What do they expect to accomplish? Mallin gives the answers.

Nostrand $3.95

FOR THE ORDNANCE BUFF . . . DEMOLITIONS! ROYAL ENGINEERS SUPPLEMENTARY
POCKET BOOK, NO. 4

Just discovered! A limited number of these rare, handy, knowledge-packed
demo manuals used by the British Engineers. Describes British demo equipment;
discusses preparation of charges and firing circuits; describes HE shells, bombs,
and mines used as demolition charges.

Estimation and application of charges are detailed including hasty and
deliberate cahulations, tree blasting and use of explosives as aids to excavation
and ditching. Reveals inside scoop on how to attack operational and industrial
targets, including steam, diesel, and gas engines; fans, blowers, pumps, air
compressors, winch -gear, cranes, lathes, transformers, power stations, roads,
airfields, all types of bridges, railways, ports, telephone and telegraph facilities,
artillery, POL stocks, pill boxes and more. This may be your only chanr to ever
obtain a copy of this small but vital manual. Order now before we run out!
31 tables, 27 illustrations, 102 pp. $5.00

AMERICA'S USE OF SEA MINES

For you ordnance buffs, we have a few copies of this scarce book on sea mines
prepared by the U.S. Naval Ordnance Laboratory. Covers every aspect of the
history of mine warfare, mine philosophy, mi-ne design and production, mine
problems and development Index, Bibliography, 68 Illustrations and photos.
173 pp. $4.00

FOR THE SERIOUS SPORTSMAN . . . COPING WITH CAMP COOKING, STEPHENS AND
WELLS

This new title will be Invaluable to all those cooking in tents, trailers or
motor homes. It simmers with campground-proved tested-in-use receipes for all
seasons-showing how to prepare the real foods campers want for breakfast,
lunch, dinner. Especially useful to the cook who doesn't want to spend all day
cooking and on cleanup chores. Make sure your cook has one!

Stackpole $2.95

TEACHING KIDS TO SHOOT, HENRY M. STEBBIN8

Long-time certified instructor Stebbins details the safest kind of program to
get boys and girls started right. Helps parents and youth leaders acquaint
young people with the enjoyment of good marksmanship while developing
accident-free skills, good sportsmanship and bullseye shooting. Stackpole $2.95
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FOR THE STUDENT OF SMALL ARMS . . . PRINCIPLES 01 SMALL ARMS,
MAJOR A. BARKER

We are now able to offer, for the first time In the United States, this easy to
read guide to the understanding of the functioning of handguns, rifles and
automatic weapons, which was written specifically for the British Army. Covers
Characteristics and Requirements of Modern Weapons, Construction and Opera-
tion of Automatic Weapons, Characteristics of Weapons by Types, Basic Mecha-
nisms of Automatic Weapons, Barrels, Sights, Ammunition, and Design and
Development Problems. 25 illustrations, Index, 88 pp. $2.50

GERMAN INFANTRY WEAPONS

The book you've been waiting for! De-classification of Military Intelligence
Service documents permits release of one of the most comprehensive volumes ever
compiled on WWII German arms. Not Just the usual data-but illustrated,
detailed coverage of heretofore available information on the Identification,
use and maintenance of nearly 30 rifles, pistols, sub-machineguns, light and
medium machineguns, anti-tank rifles, grenades and grenade launchers, mines,
mortars, light artillery, ammo and component markings, firing tables, glossary
of German terms and abbrevlations--the works! No collector, student shooter,
or professional soldier should be without this 190 page volume. $3.00

JAPANESE INFANTRY WEAPONS

A companion volume to the above, covering In finely illustrated detail the
usual Japanese WWII weapons, plus all the ones you've heard of but never
been able to read about-plus some you've probably never even heard of! Over 40
different rifles, pistols, grenades mines, "knee mortars," light and medium ma-
chineguns, mortars, anti-tank rifles, anti-aircraft cannons, and light infantry
guns are covered in depth, plus a complete section on ammunition and markings.
Gives candid intelligence evaluation of Jap weapons. A must for collectors, stu-
dents, shooters, and professional soldiers. Over 240 pages.

$3.50
.80 CARBINES (MI, MIAI, M2 & MS)

Now in fifth printing, reviewed as most comprehensive available--unequalled!
Completely illustrated; details use, maintenance, complete overhaul, police auto
conversion. Over 170 -information-packaged pages. $2.98
BROWNING HI-POWER PISTOL, Just out. Over fifty well Illustrated pages
with foldout cross section, covering all facets of use, maintenance and detail
repair, various military and civilian models $1.50

U.S. .45 PISTOLS & REVOLVERS

Just released, the most complete work ever on the U.S. Military .45 handguns.
The M197 S&W, M1917 Colt, M1911 and M1911A1 Colt auto-all covered in 11-
lustrated detail. Combat use, disassembly and maintenance to detailed ordnance
inspection and complete repair. The book handgunners and gunsmiths have been
asking for. $3.50

THE GRAND MIS M1, M10, MID

Another new title, covering for the first time all the facets and accessories of
the famous (arand rifle. Battlefield use, disassembly and maintenance to fully
illustrated details of ordnance inspection and complete repair. Every practical
and technical aspect of the Garand you will want to know I $2.50

U.S. SPrINGFIELD RUSES M1903, 0AS & 08A4

The most thorough technical work available on the famous family of 1908
Sprlngfields. Profusely illustrated, detailed coverage from routine disassembly
and maintenance to complete repair and Inspection-even bore-sighting, trigger
adjustment, accessories, etc. Fully Indexed. A must for every Springfield owner
and gunsmlth. $3.50
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DO YOU HAVE THESE GUERRILLA WARFARE BEST SELLERS ??

TOTAL RESISTANCE, Major H. von Dach, Swiss Army, 125 illustrations and
photographs. 173 pp.

Panther Publications $6.51.
"Much of the information given Is of considerable tactical interest to the military
student, particularly some new slants on booby trapping and the planning and
conduct of raids."-Globe & Laiirel--Journal o1 the Royal Marine8

". highly readable while at the same time being thorough. The illustrations
are plentiful, explicit, placed in a context and more comprehensible than those
found in U.S. field manuals. The section on demolition and sabotage is un-
paralled."-Airborne Quarterly

". received widespread attention through Europe as the most up-to-date
manual of guerrilla, resistance and underground operations. Well worth the
money." -Marine Corps Gazette

150 QUESTIONS FOR A GUERILLA, Gen. Alberto Bayo
Illustrations, 86 pp. Panther Publications $4.00, Paperback $2.00

"A 'Primer for revolution."-Marine Corps Gazette
"A blueprint for mayhem, by a professlonal."-Guns

WE SHALL FIGHT IN THE STREETS, Captain S. J. Cuthbert
66 pp. Panther Publications $4.00, paperback $2.00
"Now in its seventh printing, his most useful publication has been upgraded
by the reprint of an Infantry Magazine article on the Soviet view of combat in
cities. In addition to chapters, containing material on the use of explosives,
training, and arms end equipment for fighting in cities, this volume also con-
tains several important apendices, two of which are the strengthening of a
house for defense, and the suppression of civil disturbances. A fine reference
and informational type volume on a little-known but highly important phase
of military operations." -Infantry

A DEAL FOB YOU!! A $ 5 BOOK FREE 1[

The first 25 orders (for $10 or more) received will entitle the customer to one
FREE copy of Francis Sell's best selling THE DEER HUNTER'S GUIDE. Sell
reveals how to hunt deer successfully . . . gives inside tips on selecting arms and
ammo, reading trails, learning deer habits, still hunting, stalking, driving,
cleaning and butchering, preservation of meat and trophies. Don't forget to ASK
for your free gift! Order now!

M R JMUCS Ao . IlURRYI Order nowi V on't Be DisaPointed1B=30 .BWdr, r&&m

E ka"b pqm1S........... .... c .W.order ._ boA9beow.- ORDER FORM
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The CHAIRMAN. Call your next witness.
Mr. ADLERMAN. Lieutenant Olsen.
The CHAIRMAN. Is Lieutenazt Olsen here?
Mr. ADLEMAN. Mr. Grubisic.
I understand he will be right in.
The CHAMRMAN. The committee will stand in recess until 1:30.
'(Whereupon, at 12:10 p.m. the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene

at 1:30 p.m. the same day.)
(Members of the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senators

McClellan, Mundt, and Percy.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

(The subcommittee reconvened at 1:40 p.m., Senator John L. Mc-
Clellan chairman of the subcommittee, p residing.)

The C[AIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order.
(Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening:

Senators McClellan and Percy.)
Tie CIIARMAN. Call your next witness.
Mr. AwnxaN. Lieutenant Olsen.
The CHAIRMAN. Be sworn.
You do solemnly swear the evidence you shall give before this

Senate subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?

Lieutenant OLsEN. I do.

TESTIMONY OF LT. WILLIAM L OLBEN

The CHAMrMAN. Identify yourself for the record, please.
Lieutenant OLSEN. My name is William L. Olsen. I am a lieutenant

with the Chicago Police Department.
The CHIAMMAN. How long haveyou been a lieutenant?
Lieutenant OLSFN. For approximately 2 years, a little over 2 years.
The CHAIRMAN. You have been on the police department 13 years?
Lieutenant Oi.sEN. I have.
The CHAIRMAN. At the present time you are in command of what

unit?
Lieutenant OLSEN. The subversive unit of the intelligence division.
The CHAIRMAN. How long have you been in charge of that unit?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Approximately 9 months.
The CHAIRMAN. About 9 months.
Do you have a prepared statement ?
Lieutenant OLsEN. I do, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed with it.

BLACx PANTHER PARTY

HISTORY, AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

Lieutenant OLszzf. I intend to testify first on the Black Panther
Party.

The Black Panther Party had its origin in Chie40, as best we can
tell, on about November 1,1968. It is our understanding that sometime
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in June 1968 several people got together and began making their
inroads to the Black Panther Party national headquarters in
Berkeley, Calif., seeking charter for Chicago, Ill. Further, our infor-
mation is that about Oct aber 1968 one of the current Black Panther
Party members, a high official within the Black Panther Party in
Illinois, traveled to California, sometime in October 1968, and at this
time established contact with the National BPP office. The Illinois
BPP chapter was subsequently recognized by the national central com-
mittee and officially opened their party headquarters at 2350 West
Madison on November 1,1968.

Within the party itself, th -ramki official is tie minister
of defense, the imprisoWed Huey P. Newton; Lee Rush, the
Illinois deputy ministef of defense, has stated that th rank is highest
because the Pantp are at war with the power stru ure. During

peacetime," the 1iairman of the arty~ ume the No. position.
Currently, the Iational chair m iipf th party Bobby Geo ge Seale,
and locally iVis Fred Allbn Ha ptonk Fred Iamp ton is c rrently
doing a 2- to -year teri in the nitintary f$i robbery n

Be ow th above ranks-corie ving ordqlrthe miiser of
informatio , the chief of staff, t mu tcaion secretary, the field
secretaries or field marshals, thd various ipiniste4s. Excep for

"those on t national i0ral c;ntitt, all ofic rs at th cbapter level
have their itles pre ded Iytle a"yiog tei put." I

The Bla k Panthe Party b ope thephflosophy o the
Chinese C munists.)

I offer in xhibit an article tit app*red/, the.hicago Sun Times
on May 25 erein Fred Hamptoh s. _ e as saying: /

Question: Y r goal is the socialist wcdtk,? */

Answer: That our goal. That woild be out first njove. 7 /

The CiAIR d t qui you. Wh t would
be his first move V\ ",'-1 n y W

Lieutenant OLsF. The question by the reporter wasJa our goal is
a Socialist society?" " . -/

Fred Hampton replied.
That is not our goal. That would"b o~nr first move. When we got into a

socialist society, then that would have to evolve into a Ommunist society.
The CHAIRMAN. So the so-called new social order is a step toward

a Communist society ?
Lieutenant OrsaN. That is correct, sir.
The CHARMAN. That is according to the highest ranking leader in

Chicago at this time ?
Lieutenant OiSE. That is correct, sir.
The next question that was asked by this reporter was:
You are Maoists, aren't you? You prefer Chinese socialism to Russian

socialism?

His reply was:
Russia is not a people's republic. We think that China is a people's republic.

The CHAIRMAN. That may be received as an exhibit.
(The document referred to ws marked "Exhibit No. 634" for refer-

ence and follows:)
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EXHIBIT NO. 634
[From the Chicago Sun-Times, May 25, 1969]

THE ILLINOIS BLACK PANTHERS: I&ADFR TALKS ABOUT His AlMs

(By William Braden)

The Illinois Black Panther Party appeared on the Chicago scene last Nov.
1, when it opened a headquarters office at 2350 W. Madison.

The Panthers are a national phenomenon, and it Is possible they represent a
significant shift in the strategy and philosophy of at least some militant blacks-
a new phase in the post civil rights movement.

They have armed themselves. And they speak of revolution.
But iviat kind of revolution?
An answer to that question might be found in some of the alliances the

Panthers have recently formed with other Chicago groups-with Puerto Ricans
aad (improbable as it might seem) with Appalachian whites.

To find out what the coming of the Panthers might mean for Chicago, a Sun-
Times reporter visited their heavily guarded office and interviewed 20-year-old
F'red Hampton, state chairman of the Panthers. Here Is part of that interview.

Q. What are the Black Panthers?
A. The Black Panthers Party is an armed propaganda unit. People need to

understand politics better, so we're out there every day trying to educate
them to the works of politics. There have been many attacks made upon the
Black Panther Party, so we feel it's best to be an armed propaganda unit. But
the basic thing Is to educate.

9. You're also a revolutionary tmit, aren't you?
A. Whenever you talk about educating people, then you're a revolutionary

party. Revolution Is nothing but a change, because man is always evolving.
And we're saying that the state has to evolve at the same level that man has
evolved, and the contradiction now Is capitalism and socialism. We think it's
time for the state to evolve into a socialistic state.

Q. Your goal is a socialist sooety?
A. That's not our goal--that would be our first move. When we got into a so-

clalist society, then that would have to evolve into a Communit society.
Q. You're Maoists, aren't you? You prefer Chinege socialism to Russian so-

cialism?
A. Russia is not a people's republic. We think that China Is a people's republic.
Q. Are yot necesarily talking about an armed revolution ?
A. No. But, by what this country has done to nonviolent leaders like Martin

Luther King-I think that objectively this says there's going to have to be an
arned struggle People have to be armed to have power, you see

Q. The Panthers say they reject black racism. Aren't you trying now to ally
yourself with radical whitest

A. We're saying there's a difference between people that are white and people
that are radical whites. We say that if a man can take on revolutionary ideologies,
if he can take on the Marxist-Lenin theory-not only In theory but also In prac-
tice-then that man can be a friend to us. We believe that the reason we have not
been successul in the revolutionary struggle in this country is because-in the
past-we've failed to unite with real friends for the purpose of attacking real
enemies

Q. Along those lines you recently formed a coalition with the Young Lords, who
are Puerto Rican, and the Young Patriots, a group of white Appalachians from
the Uptown area. Is that correct?

A. That's correct. This coalition took place, I'd say, around four or five months
ago. We had a section dilef who was working out on the North Side, and he ran
into these people. He worked with them. We gave them books to read, and things
like that, and they started, you know, to come along those lines. We talked about
common interests, and common enemies, and when we found we had these things
in common we decided to form a coalition.

The coalition was also to show that we believe in solidarity In practice. A
lot of people are running around talking about fighting fire with fire. They say
they're going to fight racism with racism But we claim that you fight fire best
with water. We say you fight racism with solidarity. We say you don't fight cap-
itallsm with black. capitalism. You fi'ht capitalism with socialism.
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This race question has got people so divided they don't even have a chance to
come together! and talk. If they did come together, they'd understand very clearly
that this Is a class struggle.

We're all in that same class. That makes us all friend@. The other people who
are oppressing us are all in the same class. That makes them real enemies.

9. Is it true you purge Panthers who shot9 racist tendencies?
A. Right. Because many people in -the Black Panther Party can't make the

move. They can't step up when the party's ideology steps up. A lot of times we
have to regear our program as the time changes, you see, and people that can't
make these changes are purged from the party. A lot of people have been
purged, and a lot of people are being purged, and there are many more who are
going to have -to be purged.

Why? Because the people are educated by the vanguard. So that makes the
vanguard the elite group of the revolutionary struggle. All the people may form
an army one day, but the Black Panther Party will be the vanguard of that
army. So what we're saying is that everybody can not be in the vanguard.
And there's nothing wrong with that.

Q. You're an elitist groupF
A. Right.
Q. Another newspaper reported that your coalition includes the Students for a

Democratic Society, the SDS. That's not true, is it?
A. They're not part of our coalition. We work very close with the SDS, and

they heli w. out in many ways, and we try to help them out in as many ways as
we can. (,n nny political questions and on many methods we and SD8 go down
the same ,,Ath- -as far as theory goes.

Q. But you''e basically trying to put together a coalition of poor people. Is the
SDS-a sidcnt movement-rcally fundamental to what you're doing?

A. I see anybody that recognizes the vanguard party-the Black Panther
Party being the vanguard party. And you understand.what that means? It means
that . . . provide the leadership for all oppressed people. It's up to us what
happens. We paid the cost of being the boss. We were the ones in this class that
were oppressed the most But we've never had any hangups with the SDB over
this.

Q. What do you think of the Ret. Jesse Jackson and his Operation Bread-
basket approach?

A. In operation Breadbasket, most of the things they have--Black Easter
and Black Christmas-these programs are to benefit businessmen. It's not geared
toward the masses. It couldn't be geared to the masses, because it's capitalistic.

They need a program that's geared toward some good Issues--like our free
school breakfasts for children program. We're feeding almost 3,000 children a
week at our three centers--1441 N. Cleveland, 500 E. 87th and 1512 S. Pulaski-
and we're opening up another center now at 3906 W. Lexington. They're open from
7 a.m. to 9 a.m. every school day. Anybody who comes there we'll feed.

Q. When did you start this?
A. We started April L We started because it's a primary way of teaching

the people the works of socialism. And people might say it's fundamental. But
that's the way you start off-fundamentally.

Q. Somebody in the Blackatone Rangers [renamed the Black P Stone Nation],
said recently that all Black Disciples are Panthers and all Panthers are Black
Dsciples.

A. Right.
Q. You have a coalition?
A. We have a coalition.
Q. What Is the nature of that coalition
A. The Black Disciples recognize the Black Panther Party as being the

vanguard party of the revolutionary struggle.
Q. Some people are saying you've recruited the Disciples in opposition to the

Rangers, or the Black P Stone Nation Organization.
A. We're not at war with the Black P Stne Rangers. As a matter of fact

we're at peace with the Black P Stone Rangers, contrary to what a lot of people
might try to interject The problem is, the pigs (police) are trying tt make
us believe that the Black P Stone Rangers are our enemies and they're trying to
make the Black P Stone Rangers believe that we're their enemies. But from wintt
I hear from the leaders of the Black P Stone Nation, when I talk to them myself,
these attempts by the pigs are failing.
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Q. Why would the poUce Want to set you against each other?
A. It sets up a better atmosphere for breaking into the office. And it sets up a

better atmosphere for shooting Panthers in the back when the people believe
that the Panthers and the P Stone Rangers and the Disciples are nothing but
gangs. None of these organizations is a gang. But they. put this ganglamd
image on us and tell people we're out killing each other. Then when one of us
gets shot in tht, head by the pigs, the pigs say: "Well, they were nothing but a
gang anyway." And the people say: "That's right. I read about it."

I Just went to a wake where a young man had been shot in the head by a pig.
And you know, this is bad. But it heightens the contradictions in the com-
munIty. These things a lot of times in fact organize the people better then we
can organize them ourselves.

9. Do the Panthers beltce in forcing confrontations for that purpose, to
radicalize people

A. Well, we believe in heightening contradictions. Because when you heighten
contradictions it heightens the awareness of the people, you know. But I don't see
where any confrontation has to be forced-in the city of Chicago or anywhere
else. I think that Mayor Daley's a walking contradiction himself.

Q. On the Rangers, though. The Rangers are here. Then you come to town.
And you say you're an clte, a vanguard unit. Isn't there inevitably going to be
sone friction in a case like that?

A. No, no, no. That's not true. I'm saying that we're all about the same thing.
That's one of the largest groups of young warriors in the city. And we're talking
about w~ar. How would we come into conflict with people with the same interests?
I'm not afraid to admit that I'm at war with the pigs. Why would I be afraid
to admit that I'm at war with the Black P Stone Rangers? There's more pigs
than P Stone Rangers.

Q. Your coalition with the Young Patroite and the Young Lord is basically
a coalition of poor people, isn't it? And aren't the poor a minority in this country?
In this class struggle you talk about, how can a minority wbn a revolution without
eUlisting the nonpoor working class and a labor moriment that ic more interested
in shop issues than it is in political abstractionat

A. The people haven't really turned away from class struggle. They've never
been turned on to class struggle. And raelsm is what has put the laboring forces
in the situation they're in. Now we're out here in an attempt to elinmnate priority
being placed on the race question and to place that same priority on the class
question.

But we are fighting some tremendous forces of pigs. We are fighting forces
that come out in the papers and say that the Black Panther Party is a racist
organization. They say we believe in black supremacy, and they talk about the
Black Panther Party as a gang, and they try to make the Black * gangs.
We understand what a problem this hk

It's going to take some time. Nobody's trying to fool themselves. It's going
to take some time to educate these people right out here on streets.

But we're saying that as soon as these people come together and unite with
real friends, for the purpose of attacking real enemies, that will be the and of
all this racism within the labor unions.

You have to understand, it's Just like trying to convince somebody that he's
tall and short at the Fame time, or he's fat and skinny at the same tine. You can
not be a capitalistic society and have the nia,*es benefit. And whether you want to
believe It or not, the Black Panther I'N.rty is a humanitarian organization. We
deal with the massms of the Ieql)le. Ai i we know where the mases are at.

We have not, you know, made overwtelmlng amounts of progrem in the labor-
ing front right here in Chicago. But I ,am saying very simziy that we do have
plans, and some of these plans can not be exposed. We do hove ways4 of revolution.
izing union& But that's a mbJective thing. We have to be blleved on what we say.

Q. You say Panthers have to purge themse,'es of racism or be purged from
the party. Did you have to do it personally?

A. Yes.
9. Whce did you do it?
A. I did It after the line of the party was run down, and after we did a lot

of intensive studying. We all study together. And we studied the Marx and Lenin
theory and put their theory in practice, and we didn't have any trouble doing it.

9.U wos't hard to do?
It was nothing. If you've got an open tmind, and somebody tells you some-

thing that's true then you find out it's true-you Just do it There ain't no big
thing about that
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Lieutenant OLs.N. Most of the 6-week political orientation classes
that all members must attend is taken up with the study of Mao Tse-
tung's collective speeches and writings.

I offer an exhibit, a mimeographed forn that was put out by the
Black Panther Party, or allegedly put out by them. It indicates tie
various1)ieces of literature that they must read and commit to memory.

The ( IAIRMN. Very well. It. may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 635" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant (Oi sN. Parts of the )ook, "Quotations fro' Chairmani

Mao Tse-tung," are required to be menmorized by Black Panther Party
members.

I understand that has already been admitted to evidence. In Chicago,
also, this book is a part of their required reading material.

The Black Panth ier Party nitto, "Political power grows out of the
barrel of a gun," is one of Chainnan Mao's most. oft-heard quotes.

This is a newspaper article that appeared in the Daily Cardinal, the
University of Wisconsin, Madison, on MAm 21 where he is quoted as
saying essentially the same thing, that political power flows from a
gun.

The CHAIRMAN. That will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 636" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLspN. In addition to this precept, the Black Panther

Party has what they call a 10-point program. That too, is reflected in
a mmneograj:hed foi m that was )icked up by one of the party members
in Chicago some time ago.

The CHAIRIM.AN. It may be received. I wonder if it. isn't identical
to the 10-point program already received.

Lieutenant OLsvf. I am certain it is.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received. If there is any dissimilarity, it

may be made an exhibit.
Lieutenant Olsen. Some of the demands mentioned in this 10-point

program are such wants as housing, food, and education for the black
people. Other demands, however, are such as to set. free all black men
from all the jails and prisons in this country and to exempt all black
men from military service.

Working from" their premise that none of their demands are being
met by the so-called "Establishnent," Black Panthier speakers have,
on numerous ocasions, castigated the Federal Government as being
imperialistic and oppressive.

On May 20, 1969, Fred Hamiton, deputy chairman of the Illinois
Black Panther Pa.ty, delivered a speech on the University of Wiscon-
sin campus, Madison, Wis. Some of the statements reportedly made
by Hampton at this time--at this time I offer in evidence a newspaper
article that appeared in the Madison Journal, Madison, Wis.

The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "exhibit No. 637" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLsE:N. Some of the excerpts are as follows:
Start denmindlng to be allowed to price Marxist-Lenin theory.
You don't fight capitaUsm with black capitalism, you fight capitalism with

socialism.

2T-381 O-69---pt. 20-18
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Socialism is Just a step on the way to communism.
China would come closer to being my ideal social system.

The CHAIRMAN. All of this simply indicates he is a Red Communist.
Lieutenant Olsen. It does to me, sir.
The CHAMRMAN. And so admits it.
All right.

MEMBERSHIP

Lieutenant OLSFrs. Total membership in the Chicago Black Panther
Party may well exceed 100 persons. However, hard-core members, in-
cluding the Illinois central staff, is estimated at 25 to 30 persons. The
identity of the central staff is revealed in the Black Panther Party's
official letterhead.

I would like to offer that et this time in evidence.
The CHAIMAN. It may be received.
We will let that one be printed in the record.
(The letterhead referred to follows:)

ILLINoIs BLAciK PANTHER PARTY

Central Headquarters, 2350 West Madison Street, Chicago, Ill.

CENTRAL STAFF

Deputy minister of defense, Bobby Rush; deputy chairman, Fred Hampton.
Communications secretary: deputy minister of information, Rufus "Chaka"

Walls; deputy minister of education, Billy "Che" Brooks; deputy minister of
culture, Christina May; deputy minister of labor, Yvonne King.

Deputy minister of finance: field secretaries: Nathanial Junior; Jewell Cook;
Bob Lee; Ted Boston.

Lieutenant OLSEN. In connection with that letterhead, the position
of the communications secretary is now held by Ann Campbell. The
office of the deputy minister of finance, vacated by the resignation of
Alvino Shinn (along with his wife, Iris, the former communication
secretary) is temporarily held by Christina May, the current deputy
minister of culture.

It should also be noted that field secretary Ted Boston (also known
as Robert Stanley White) is currently in Detroit, Mich., on trial for
an armed robbery he allegedly committed there. A list of the key mem.
bers of the Black Panther Party in the Chicago area, and their posi.
tions within the party, is as follows:

Brown, Robert A.: 11400 South Vincennes Avenue, Midwest coordi-
nator of the BPP. Also known as Mahdi, date of birth, June 5, 1948,
IR No., none. (Recently not very active in the Chicago area.)

Rush, Robert "Bobby": Also known as Shala, 2030 South State
Street, apartment 1408, deputy minister of defense for BPP-Dat of
birth, November 23, 1946, IR No. 226720.

Hampton, Fred: Also known as Slick, 804 South 17th Avenue, May-
wood, Ill; deputy chairman of the BPP; date of birth, August 30,
1948, IR No. 226927.

Brooks, Billy L: 1820 South Kedvale; also known as Che: deputy
minister of education for BBP: Date of birth, July 18, 1948, IR No.
181665.

Walls, Rufus: Also known as Chakj, 1530 North Orleans, deputy
minister of information for BPP: Date of birth, September 6, 1948.
IR No. 161595. "
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Satchel, Ronald J.: 6848 South Clyde, deputy minister of health
for BPP. Date of birth, June 22, 1958 (not too active publicly).

Shinn, Iris: 3210 West Fulton Street, deputy minister of communi-
cation for BPP-(wife of Alvino Shinn; allegedly quit).

Shinn, Alvino: 3210 West Fulton Street, deputy minister of finance
for BPP-student at Northeastern College-allegedly suit).

May, Christina: 11358 South Bishop Street, deputy minister of cul-
ture for BPP. Date of birth, October 20, 1949.

Dunn, Diane: 7351 South Princeton or 8046 South Laflin, deputy
rminister of labor for BPP.

Childs, Cephus: 862 North Sedgwick Street, deputy minister of
religion for BPP--Date of birth, November 23,1947, IR No. 214317-
(unheard of lately; might be in California).

Barker, Jewel: 7703 South East End Avenue, senior adviser for the
BPP.

Patterson, Ronald: 2030 South State Street Apartment 1302, deputy
minister of economical development (allegedly kicked out).

O'Neal, William: 1544 South Springfield, chief of security for
BPP. Date of birth, December 8, 1948 IR No. 134285.

Dunn, William: Also known as Billy Bones, 7351 South Princeton
(lieutenant for BPP. Date of birth, December 18, 1946).

Stewart, James: 1431 South Throop Street. Date of birth August 22,
1949, IR No. 226014-(lieutenant for BPP).

Young, Eric: 7527 South Morgan. Date of birth, January 8, 1949,
IR No. 177197-student at Wilson Junior College.

Reed, Robert: 13024 South Drexel. Date of birth, March 8, 1949,
IR No. 225771-section leader in the Altgeld Gardens area.

Dunbar, William: 512 East 89th Place, student at Chicago State
College.

Lee, Bob: North section of city (liaison man with Young Patriots
and Young Lords).

Junior, Nathaniel: 7501 West 64th Street, Argo, Ill. Date of birth,
October 21,1946, IR No. 226716, Summit area.

White, Michael: 7500 West 64th Street, Argo, Ill., junior assistant.
Bruce, Robert: 28 South 15th Avenue, Maywood, Ill. Date of birth,

November 28, 1947, IR No. 226015--Maywood area.
Harris, John: Also known as Smogy, 1208 Madison, Maywood 1ll.

(allegedly Ham pton's local replacement in Maywood).
Harrison, Michael: 3605 West Cermak Road-St. Mel Providence

School, 116 South Central Park.
The CHAIRXAN. Now I ask you to examine a chart just revealed on

the board up there for Chicago, Ill. I ask you if you have heretofore
examined that chart?

Lieutenant OLSmEN. I have just looked at it now, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. You haven't seen it before?
Lieutenant OLSEN. No, sir;J have not.
The CHAIMAN. You can't verify it, then, can you?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes, sir.I can look at it and see.
The CHAIRMAN. Make an examination of it now, with your list,

and advise us if it is correct, if it is accurate.
Lieutenant Orsi w. It is correct, sir.
The CHAmMAN. How many names are up there ? I only see five or

six.
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Lieutenant OLsEN. There are six. You don't list all the key posi-
tions of the Black Panther Party on that chart.. There are additional
members that hold key positions that are not reflected on the chart
you have there.

The CHAIRMAN. But as far as the chart goes, it. is accurate?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes, sir; as far as the chart. goes, it is.
The CHAIRMAN. That is according to the testimony you are giving

and your prepared statement?
Lieutenant OtsEN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The chart will be received as Exhibit 638.
(The chart referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 638" for reference

and faces this page.)
The CHAIRMAN. Now, go back to your prepared statement.
Are there any of the members that you want to speak of in par-

ticular, or any information you want to give in respect, to any of them ?
You may do so.

Lieutenant OLSEN. I think you will find as I continue my statement
that I will reflect on some of the members within the party as I go on.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well. They have all been placed ii the record.

AFFILIATIONS

Lieutenant OLSEN. When the Black Panther Party first began de-
livering speeches on college campuses in the Chicagoland area, their
approach was highly militaristic and terroristic. Whenever they were
invited to address an audience, they would march in as a group and
convey to the assemblage, by these tactics, that they were taking over.
Members of the Black Panther Party, apart, from those invited to
speak, would station themselves in a military parade dress position
at all entrances. Anyone choosing to leave the assemblage during one
of their speeches will be firmly advised to return to their seat..

* In the past few months their tactics have mellowed considerably.
Since that time the BPP has formed a coalition with the Young
Lords organization-a Latin American youth gang-and the Young
Patriots-an Appalachian white youth group from the uptown area
of Chicago-and a working agreement with the Students for a Demo-
cratic Society.

At this time I offer in evidence an exhibit which indicates a talk
to some of the leaders within the Black Panther Party, the Young
Patriots, and the Young Lords. It is a newspaper article that appeared
in the Chicago Today newspaper on Friday, May 9, 1969.

The CHAnRMAN. Read the cover title there. "Odd Coalition"?
Lieutenant OLSEN. The title of this particular article is "Odd

Coalition For a Revolution."
The CHAIRMAN. That appeared in what paper?
Lieutenant OLSEN. The Chicago Today newspaper, on May 9, 1969,

wherein the Black Panther Party admits that they have formed a
coalition with the Young Patriots and the Young Lords, and that
they have a working agreement with SDS.

he CHAtMAN. Who are the pictures ofI
Lieutenant OLSmEN. The center picture is Bobby Rush. To the right

of him, to the left in the picture, that is Jack Boykin, known as June
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Bug. He is a member of the Young Patriots. Then the person to the
left of Bobby Rush, appearing in the right in the picture; is Louis
Cooza, of the Young Lords.

The CHAIRMAN. It) ;ay be received and appropriately marked.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 639" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLSEN. At the SDS National Council Meeting held in

Austin, Tex., between 28-30 March 1969, the delegates passed a resolu-
tion supporting the Black Panther Party and its programs. Ed Jen-
nings, SDS chapter leader at tbg1UniverRty of Illinois Circle Campus,
presented the resolutiop.ainiitaining thatif-alks are subjects in an
oppressed colony fighting for liberation and self,,letermination and
that SDS shouldactively support their ant icolonial,,struggles. Jen-
nings stated tht the role of the revolntionaries in a struggle for self-
determinatioi) is to push revolutionary leadership to the forefront
through whatever influwen' they have. In tis case, support for the
Black Panther Payatr the vanguard of thelberation struggle would
help prevent reactionary or blagkcapi t1isn supporters from assuming
leadership.

In Chlfrago, the SDS cha$4r akithe Uni vrsity of Illinois, Circle
Campus; led 'by E Jennins nd the chapt- at Northeastern State
College led by Lei Clenan th Uiost activ.uppoters of the. Black
Panther, Party ptograi;Q'n' S~veralJocacsions' the~e chapter$ have
sponsored Black Panther speakersidn their respective campuses.

The printing equipment kt the SDS national headquarters office,
1608 We; Madison, is -at the disposal,oft the Black Panther Party
for its leaflets and-various newsletters. Some of the leaflets lately
distributed,,bear the dual authorship of the Panthers and SPS.

In connection with thtiroffer in. evidence soine publicAtions that
have been issue d bearing-the dual authorship of SDS and the Black
Panther Party.\,

The CHAIRMANN\They may be received. Are these late publications?
Lieutenant OLSEN ,I believe they are, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I don't-want you to believe . about it. Check it.
Lieutenant OLSEN. One of thi-exhibitL:-the front page-indicates a

rally to be held on April 9, 1969. That is the only date indicated on
there, sir.

(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 640" for ref-.
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

The CHAIRMAN. The one I have doesn't say 1969.
Lieutenant OLSEN. I know as a matter of fact that this is 1969

because this was to indicate to the people that there was to be a triai
at the Federal Building at Jackson and Dearborn on Wednesday,
April 9.

A e CHAIRMAN. That is when the trial began?
Lieutenant OLSzN. That is correct, sir.
The CHAMMAN. The SDS joined with them in this demonstration?
Lieutenant OLSmEN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
Lieutenant OLSENi. Although not a part of the BPP coalition, SDS

has--according to Chairman Fred Hampton-c ized the Black
Panther Party as the "Vanguard Party" in the revolution. In a news-
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paper article--Chicago Sun-Times, May 25, 1969-Hampton discussed
the relationship with SDS as follows:

We work very close with 'the SDS, and they help us out in many ways, and
we try to help them out in as many ways as we can. On many political questions
and on many methods we and SDS go down the same path-as far as theory
goes.

I offer this particular article which I have just quoted from in
evidence.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 641" for ref-

erence and may be foundin the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLSEN. Other indications of the alliance between SDS

and the Panthers can readily be seen in the several articles that appear
in the -SDS newspaper, "New Left Notes," hailing the Panther pro-
gram and denouncing the so-called continuous harassmert of BPP
members by police.

The Young Lords organization has recently, under the influence of
the BPP and the SDS, appointed itself the "champion" of the "op-
pressed" Spanish-speaking people. They have imitated the BPP by
wearin a purple -beret. Their organization structure is similar to that
of the Panthers and their demands are much the same. The leader of
the Young Lords organization, Jose "Cha Cha" Jimenez, a frequent
speaker at Panther rallies and demonstrations, first came to promi-
nence when he disrupted a police-community workshop. Since then,
Jimenez has led a march on a local welfare station where he caused
a disturbance and was arrested. (He was subsequently convicted of
disorderly conduct.) Most recently, the Young Lords, along with the
Young Patriots, forcibly occupied a building for 3 days at the Mc-
Cormick Theological Seminary cam pus in Chicago. The school officials
refrained from calling upon the police to take any action, and after
the 3 days of occupancy they left peacefully. No arrests were made.

The CHAIRMAN. What denomination is the McCormick TheologicalSeminary?
Lieutenant OLSEN. I don't know what denomination it is, but it is a

theological seminary located on the near north side of Chicago.
The CHAIRMAN. They took charge of it and occupied it for three

days?
Lieutenant OLsEN. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. There are statutes in some States making it a vio-

lation of law to disturb a religious congregation. I don't know if they
have any laws like that in Chicago or not. Apparently not, if people
can walk into the church and take over the service, demand reparations,
do a lot of other things, and seem to be immune from any punishment
for it. That seems to be what occurred here.

Lieutenant OLsENr. It is, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Proceed.
Lieutenant OLSEN. At about the same time the Young Lords organi-

zation was being recruited for coalition, one of the Black Panther
Party field secretaries, Robert Lee, was 'holding meetings with the
Young PAtriots, a small group of Southern whites. Through Lee's
influence, the Panthers were able to organize the Young Patriots in
the uptown area of Chicago.

P

* -J.
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Like the Young Lords' organization, the Patriots have patterned
themselves after tle Black Panther Party. They now wear a gold beret.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know anything about the number of mem-
bers in that group I

Lieutenant OLSEN. I don't have it available to me right now.
The CHAIRMAN. If you have such information, please submit it for

the record.
Lieutenant OLSEN. We will be happy to.
(The Young Patriots number approximately 50.)
Lieutenant OLSEN. The Black Panther Party has attempted to re-

cruit various large youth gangs in the Chicago area. Attempts were
made to recruit the Black "P" Stone Rangers, perhaps the largest
youth gang in Chicago, without success.

The CHAIRMAN. What does the "P" mean?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Peace, p-e-a-c-e.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Lieutenant OLSEN. However, on April 18, 1969, an article appeared

in the Chicago Sun-Times newspaper quoting Fred Hampton, chair-
man of the Black Panther Party,
• * * the Black Disciples are no longer a street gang * * they are a working
coalition with the Black Panther Party.

Hampton wenton to say:
The working coalition began about three weeks ago * * *"

A similar article appeared in the "Daily Defender," a Chicago news-
paper, also quoting Hampton in essentially the same manner.

The CHAIRMAN. You have aun exhibit there. Did you want to place it
into the record?

Lieutenant OLSEN. I made an error, Mr. Chairman.
If you go back, sir, on page 5, the lastparagraph toward the bottom,

it says "see exhibit 1." At that time I was referring to a previous
exhibit that I have turned in.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Lieutenant OmSEN. So now, to bring this up to date, this article that

appeared in the two newspapers which I have just quoted, I now offer
in evidence.

The CHAMMAN. All right. It may be received.
(The newspaper articles referred to were previously introduced as

exhibit No. 641.)
Lieutenant OLSpN. It is estimated that there are perhaps between

1,000 to 2,000 members in the entire Disciple Nation in the Chicago
area.

Senator PERCY. You say the Black Panther Party tried to organize
the Blackstone Rangers but did not have success?

Lieutenant OLSEN. That is correct, sir.
Senator Pmcy. You did not make any statement about the Black'

Disciples. Were they successful in trying to organize them ?
Lieutenant OLSEN. According to the article that I offered in evi-

dence just a moment ago, on the word of Fred Hampton, he admitted
that they had formed a coalition. I have no intelligence or information
from the Black Disciples that have said, "Yes, we have this coalition."

Senator PEcY. From your own evidence, are they influenced by
or under the control now of the Black Panther Party I If so, is the
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Black Panther Party considerably larger in its influence, than the
25 to 30 hard-core members?

Lieutenant OispN. Sir, it does not have that appearance. Just in
viewing the whole situation and in view of the fact that Hampton
said he had this coalition, I have seen no physical evidence of this
in Chicago.

Senator PvaRcy. For what purpose would Hampton try to claim
that he had that kind of influences if he didn't?

Lieutenant OisN. It is a method of their power struggle.
Senator OLSEN. To show that he is bigger and more inclined than

he actually is?
Lieutenant OLmSr. That is right.
Senator PERcY. Do you have any evidence to tell us why they were

unsuccessful in recruiting them, while they were successful, in the
Young Patriots and the Young lA)rds organizations' Their obvious
strategy is to try to take over and influence the existing organizations;
is that right ?

Lieutenant Oraspm. Yes, sir.
Senator PERCY. Why were they unsuccessful in these two youth

organizations ?
Lieutenant OLSiE. With the "P" Stone Nation in Chicago?
Senator PcY. Yes.
Lieutenant OLsEN. That, is a differentt area, one that I am1l1 not clos

to. it is handled by the gang intelligence unit within the Chicago
Police Department.

But as an observer and a police officer looking at, things, I would
have to say that the Black ""' Stone Nation is too well entrenched in
the community. They would probably feel that, the Black Panther
Party can offer them nothing, U t hey can offer them something.

Senator PF.RCY. And tfiey refuse to be taken over?
Lieutenant OtsN. Right.
Senator PERcY. And the same thing of the )isciples, even though the

Black Panthers claim to have control and influence over them.
Lieutenant OLSEN. Right..
Senator PERCY. But. you have no evidence that they have?
Lieutenant OLSEN. No evidence.

FINANCE

The party is supported by a variety of means, ranging from speakers'
fees to income received from the sale of the Black Panther, the orga-
nization's newspaper, published in California. Sympathetic white or-
g nizations like the Chicago Peace Council and the Chicago Legal [)e-
ense Committee have contributed sums of money to the Black Panther

Party. The Chicago Peace Council is Communis. infiltrated andtad-
ministratively controlled by identified members of tIhe Communist
Party. Sylvia Kushner, secretary-tretsurer of the Chicago Peace Coun-
cil, has had many affiliations with the Communist Party U.S.A. She
stated on September 26, 1968, that the Communist Party U.S.A. pays
its $5 yearly membership dues regularly.

I wish to offer this article in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.



4447

(The docwnent referred to was marked "EXhibit No. 642" for refer-
ence and may be found ill tle files of the subcommittee.),

Lieutenant OLSEN. ,Jack Spiegel, chairman of the ('Chiclgo Pea(
Council, along with Johlim ierce--also a member of the Veterans for
Peace in Vietnam-ws cited as it Communist before the House Com-
mittee on Un-American Activities in February 1959. Other members
identified as Communists before the. I louse Committee on Un-Ameri-
can Activities are Ben Mix Friedlander, Eva Friedlander, and Emma
Jh)lnson.

Locally, the B1P h1as in.situted political prisoner defense funds, to
receive contributions which are being used to defray the costs of var-
ious trials involving lo'al Black Panthers.

On January 24, 1969, Fred Hampton was arrested on a warrant for
mob action, and in his possession were various checks.

I offer at this time an exhibit indicating three checks that were in
Ilis posseon.

TIheQT,0iRMAN. Let them be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 643" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of tlh subcommittee.)
Senator P micy. Could I go back to the first )aragraph under "Fi-

m1nces" for definition purposes?
Jack Spiegel, cochairmanii of .the Chicago Peace Council-what we

are trying to determine is whether this organization is truly a Com-
munist organization or influenced strongly by Communist people who
are Communists.

It says that John Pierce was cited as a Communist before the House
Committee on lUn-American Activities. What does it mean by "cited"?
Has lie l)een proven conclusively to be a Communist?

Lieutenant OLSEN. No, sir.
Senator PEmcY. Just charged with being a Communist?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Right.
Senator PFRcy. Was a committee determination made that he was a

Communist and did they come to an opinion?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Not to my knowledge.
Senator PERCY. So he is charged with it?
Lieutenant OrsFN. Right.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed.
Lieutenant. OLsEN. One check was made out in the sum of $15 and

bore the signature of Paul Booth, one of the original organizers of
SDS and a former national secretary of SDS. Also in that exhibit
there was a check made out to the sum of $10 and bore the signature
of ]Daniel J. Stem, a professor at Northeastern Illinois State College
in Chicago, whose teaching contract has not been renewed for the fall
term, and an ardent supporter of SDS on the college campus.

On March 28, 1969, five Black Panther members were arrested in the
18th district, for unlawful use of weapons after being stopped for a

traffic violation. One of the arrestees had in his possession a paid gas
bill for an office at 2350 West Madison Street (Black Panther Party
headquarters) and it listed the subscriber as Robert Rush.

Senator PRcy. This completes your section on finances, Lieutenant
Olsen. It is not a very impressive balance sheet or income statement for
an organization that carries on the kind of activities that this is pre-
sumed to carry on.
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As I look at this, the inference is that it is Communist infiltrated
because the Communist Party of the United States pays the $5 mem-
bership fee. For that $5, I presume they get on a mailing list, get all
the material and literature. It may be their way of surveying and keep-
ing up to date with a lot of organizations. They may pay $5, I don't
know, to the NAM or the U.S. Chamber of Commerce to get on their
mailing list to see what to take over at some point.

It doesn't mean that they are necessarily financing NAM or the
U.S. chamber. The same thing might be true -about Prof. Daniel Stern.
But I am wondering whether or not it could be.

Do you have information that he sent his $10 in for the purpose of
financing the activities of the Black Panthers, or did he send 'his $10
in to get on the mailing list? Maybe he teaches a course in this type of
activity and wants to have the latest literature. I wouldn't want to
assume that he is financing the organization-maybe he is, but maybe
he isn't.

I think we ought not to leave the inference, unless you can ell us
that you know for a fact that it is the intention of Professor Stern to
finance the Black Panthers, by means of sending them $10. Do you
have information on that?

Lieutenant OLSEN. No, sir.
Senator Pzmcy. Do you have any other evidence as to where they get

their money ? Are speaking fees adequate to finance this organization?
We only have a few checks which don't add up to enough to make one
mailing.

Lieutenant OLsE. I cannot document it at this particular hearing,
but we do 'have information, and I could document it, that they do
seek speakers' fees when they are invited to talk on a college campus.

Senator PERcy. And those speakers' fees go into a bank account'
Lieutenant OLSEN. Presumably.
Senator PERCY. Do you know where they keep a bank account? Are

you able to keep track of it at all? Is it a substantially financed organi-
zation?

Lieutenant OLsEN. The information I have is that it is not.
Senator P=cy. Do they have much financial clout? Are they able

to really work with something and make an impact?
Lieutenant OLSEN. No; because so many Black Panthers have been

arrested in the Chicago area in the past 8 or 9 months since they have
gotten a foothold in Chicago, that they are constantly pleading for
funds to help them defray the bond costs of their charged members.

Senator PRoy. Are you able to trace at all how much they spend,
so we can try to learn where their income comes from?

Lieutenant OLSEN. No, sir.
Senator PERoY. You have no evidence on that.
Thank you.
The CHiAIRMAN. According to the sworn testimony of other wit-

nesses in the San Francisco area, they have their members go out and
rob and steal to bring in money. Do yotu have any information about
that in Ohicago?

Lieutenant OLSEN. No sir; I have not. Again, I would like to point
out that they have only been in Chicago for the past perhaps 9 or 10
months. They were given their charter on Novemfber 1, 1968.
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The CHAIRMAN. Very well. You may proceed.

NOTABLE INCIDENTS

Lieutenant OLSEN. One of the first incidents involving an Illinois
Black Panther Party member occurred on Friday, November 8, 1968.
A female student at Wilson Junior College was assaulted by Billy
Brooks, deputy minister of education for the BPP, in the school cafe-
teria. At a later trial, Brooks pleaded guilty and was sentenced to 21
days in the house of correction.

I offer in evidence a newspaper article that indicates the fact that
he did receive the 21 days as a result of the charges placed against
him.

The CHAIRMAN. He did what?
Lieutenant OLAEN. I said that he assaulted this girl in the school

cafeteria and received 21 days in the house of correction. I have a
newspaper article which indicates his arrest and the fact that. he
pleaded guilty and was given the 21 days in the house of correction.

The CIIAIRMAN. Very well. That will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 644" for ref-

erence and ma be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLSEN. In the week following this incident, tensions at

the junior college heightened. Black students at Wilson demanded the
ouster of two white faculty members who taught black history. The
black group sought to have the teachers replaced by black instructors.
On November 13, 1968, a male Negro, later identified as Billy Brooks,
accompanied by four unknown youths attired in the Black Panther
uniform, assaulted one of the school's history teachers. Charges were
.not pressed.

The CIAIRMAN. Why were not charges pressed?
Lieutenant OLSEN. The instructor who was assaulted refused to sign

a complaint.
The CIIAIRMAN. W hen they refuse to press charges, are they intimi-

dated or are they afraid?
Lieutenant OLSEN. I think in some instances this is the case; that

they do feel fear.
The CHAIRMAN. With reference to Professor Stern, you said his

contract was not renewed. Do you know why? .
Lieutenant OLS. This was a school matter, sir, and I do not know

what reasons the school projected for not renewing his contract.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Is this Brooks the same one who committed the other offense?
Lieutenant OisEN. Absolutely, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And this was a short time afterward. It is barely

5 days afterward.
Lieutenant OLSEN. Right, sir. I go on to say that on December 12,

1968, the dean of Wilson Junior College, Charles Monroe, was as-
saulted by this same Billy Brooks who had attempted to take over
a student-faculty meeting at the school. Dean Monroe notified police,
who later took out a warrant for Brooks' arrest on a charge of aggra-
vated battery, which, incidentally, can be a felony in the State of
Illinois. In a later trial, Brooks was given a year's probation for this
assault.

The CHAIRMAN. There are three assaults: November 8, November
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13, and December 12, and then he gets probation. No wonder they feel
like they can get by with anything in the country today.

Proceed.
Lieutenant OLSEN. Mr. Chairman, would you care for me to sub-

mit this in evidence?
The CHAIRMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 645" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLSEN. On November 26, 1968, a public Huey Newton

defense rally was held at the University of Illinois Chicago Circle
campus. A transcription-tape-was made of the key speeches given
on that date.

I would like to introduce in evidence a transcription of that tape.
From the tape, I have reduced to writing two of the key speeches that
were given.

The CHAIRMAN. These are excerpts?
Lieutenant OLSEN. No, this is word for word the two speeches given

on that day by Fred Hampton and Robert Brown. I f you wish, I can
quote some of the excerpts.

The CHAIRMAN. Did I misunderstand you? I don't know that it is
all important. I understand you have tapes of these speeches. Have you?

Lieutenant OLSEN. I have the tape, sir; which is the entire proceeding
on that day.

The CHAIRMAN. And you took the speeches from the tape?
Lieutenant OLS.N. I took two. There were about five or six speakers

that spoke on that particular occasion.
The CHAIRMAN. So you do have the actual voice on the tape of what

you have here in the transcript?
Lieutenant OLSEN. That is right, sir. And then from that tape, I have

reduced to writing two of the perhaps five or six speeches that were
given that day. One speech was given by Fred Hampton and the
other by Robert Brown.

The CHAIRMAN. Is that Robert Moe Brown?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Robert Brown, as I understand it, was a previous

member of SNCC and later moved on to the Black Panther Party.
He has the title--you don't indicate him on the chart up there--of
Midwest coordinator. He was the one, I think, who was instrumental in
getting the Panther movement going in Chicago, and has since dropped
out of the picture.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the name of the other Brown? Was it
Moe Brown?

I am told it was Smoe Brown, from this morning.
Is this the same Brown, do you know?
Lieutenant OLSeN. I can't document that.
The CHAMMAN. Ver well.
Lieutenant OLSEN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce the

two statements.
The CHAIRMA. They will be received as exhibits, and you may quote

from them.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 646" for ref-

erence and ma be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OlSEN. Due to the continuously profane language used
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by these individuals, it would not be prudent to relate word for word
the content of their speeches in an open hearing.

As previously mentioned, one of the featured speakers that particu-
lar day was Robert Brown, Midwest coordinator of the BPP.

The CHAIRMAN. As I understand, you have the exact quotes on tape.
Lieutenant OLSEN. I do.
The CHAIRMAN. And these speeches were made in public?
Lieutenant OLSWEN. In public.
Tha- CHAIRMAN. And you feel constrained not to make use of the

same !aaguage here.
Lieutenant OLSEN. I wouldn't care to.
The CHAIRMAN. You may indicate where the langage is so vile

that you don't want to repeat it, and then continue with the quote that
you have.

Lieutenant OLSEN. All right, sir.
Some of the excerpts from his speech are as follows:
We are going to clean this - town out.
I mean we're dealing with strategy. The only way for America to be free Is

to - up this country. The only way to - up this country is to cut off
the vital supply lines. The damn airlines go through Chicago. The pipe lines for
gas and everything go through Chicago. The guns and ammunition is
made in Chicago, understand that.

(At this point Senator Percy withdrew from the hearing room.)
And an educated man frees himself by whatever means necessary. And if

you ain't got the bomb use the gun. And if you ain't got the gun, use the pen
knife, and if you ain't got a pen knife, you get yourself some steel-toed shoes
and kick the - -- to death. It's Just that simple.

We are talking about creating a mass movement that is built on revolution
and guns.

The CHAIRMAN. We will have to take a few minutes' recess.
(At 2:35 p.m. the committee recessed with Senator McClellan

present.)
(At 2:40 p.m. the committee reconvened with Senator McClellan

present.)
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
Madam Clerk, you may place this letter into the record, signed by

Senator Mundt and myself.
(The docmnent is a wsf WS:)

Pursuant to Rule 5 of the Rules of Procedure which was amended by the
Committee on Govermnent Operatilons tor its Semte Pernnent SubcOmmittee
on Investigations on June 3, 1965, and reaffirmed on Jlmmry 17, 1969, permission
is hereby granted for the Chainnav 'o conduct bkmarngs in open seeion without
a quorum of twio members for the pzrp0A of taking testimony in the matter of
militants, rotis, civil and criminal disorders on June 30, 1909.

JOHN M. MaCLLANq, Chainan.
KArL . Murivr, Ranking Minority Member.

The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed.
Lieutenant OLSEN. On Dcember 10 1968, thl Panthers were invited

to speak on the Northeastern Illinois Wtate College campus in Chicago
by various student groups. Approximately 200 persons, mostly white,
watched as 20 Black Panther Paxty me~m rs marched into the audi-
torium in a military fashion, and positioned themselves around the
room.
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The CHAIRMIAN. Before we proceed further, these quotes from a
speech of Robert Brown, were they at a public assembly

Lieutenant OLSie. I was not there, but from the information that
I have obtained, this was a public assembly. It was a rally, "Free Huey
P. Newton" fundraising type of a Tally.

The CtAIR3IAN. How many people were present? Do you have any
information about the size of the audience?

Lieutenant GzsEN. I would have to go by memory, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. By what?
Lieutenant OLSEN. I have to go by memory. I don't have a figure

with me, but I Would judge that on that particular day-I wms told
that it was a full assembly. I would have to estimate that the crowd
was somewhere up around 300.

The CHAIRMAN. Around 300?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. All right; proceed.
Lieutenant OLSEN. One of the speakers, previously mentioned,

Robert Brown, stated that their fight is not in Vietnam but in the
streets of Chicago, and they intend to " up the whole country."
While Brown was speaking, Rufus Walls, deputy minister of informa-
tion, removed the American flag from its stand and placed it on the
floor. The speaker at this time was Robert Brown and he related to
the audience that they always remove the flag (American) ; that if lie
had more time he would have brought the real black flag down hem
Offered in evidence at this time is a recording (tape) of some of the
speeches made at this meeting.

We have not reduced any of these speeches to writing because they
are essentially the same as indicated in the previous transcript I
submitted.

The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit, No. 647" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLsEN. There were two altercations at this meeting. One

between an unidentified Black Panther member and a college student;
and another, between an unidentified Black Panther member and a
faculty member. Identifications could not be made by either the stu-
dent. At this time, 11 Black Panthers were arrested on charges ranging

On February 7 8, 9, 1969, members of the Illinois Black Panther
Party visited the universityy of Illinois campus, but not without inci-
dent. At this time, 11 Black Panthers were arested on charges ranging
from disorderly conduct to unlawful use of a weapon. Nine of these
Panthers later pleaded guilty as charged and were given fines.

I would like to offer in evidence a group of articles that appeared
in various publications in downstate Illinois, which indicate the
arrests.

The CHAIRMAN. They may be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 648" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLSEN. On March 10,1969, several Puerto Rican groups,

including the militant Latin American Defense. Organization
(LAD, marched to the Wicker Park welfare station 1567 North
Milwauk ee Avenue, in protest to alleged inadequacies of the welfare
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department. Fred Hampton and approximately nine other Panther
members acted as parade marshals for this march. A confrontation re-
sulted at the Wicker Park welfare office and Fred Hampton was later
arrested on a warrant for mob action. That case is still pending.

On April 11, 1969, Nathaniel Junior, one of the field secretaries for
the Panthers, along with another Black Panther member by the name
of Michael "Mickey" White, were arrested by Federal agents, aided by
Chicago police, for violation of Federal firearms statutes. At the time
of this arrest, White was out on bond for the charge of attempted
murder of an off-duty Chicago policeman. Neither of these cases have
come to trial as yet. Both of these arrestees failed to appear in court,
after making bond, and are currently fugitives.

On April 2, 1969, fourth district, officers of the Chicago Police De-
partment stopped a vehicle for a traffic violation. The vehicle was
registered to erry T yler, self-admitted member of the BPP. Driving
the vehicle was Michael McCarty. McCarty refused to identify him-
self and was subsequently arrested. Besides a quantity of Panther
newspapers in the car, officers found sales orders made out to Bobby
Rush, the deputy defense minister of the BPP, by China Books and
Periodicals, 2929 24th Street, San Francisco, Calif., for numerous
copies of BPP literature and required reading material.

At this time, Mr. Chairman, if I may, I would like to offer in evi-
dence copies of the purchase order.

The CHAIRMAN. That may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 649" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. I notice one is $140.09 and the other $105.38. Is that

correct?
Lieutenant OwSiN. That is correct, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. One is dated March 11, 1969, and the other March

10,1969. It gives a list of the literature offered.
Lieutenant OLSEN. Right, sir.
Pamphlets or newsletters published by the local party appear ir-

regularly, usually in response to the arrest of a Panther or announcing
an upcoming rally or demonstration.

That, essentially, sir, concludes my testimony with reference to the
Black Panther Party.

The CHAIRMAN. You have another gang in Chicago called the
Deacons, is that right?

Lieutenant OLSEN. Sir, if you ask me questions on gangs in the
Chicago area, I am not equipped to answer you, because that is a dif-
ferent police entity. That is handled by the gang intelligence section.

The CHAIRMAN. That doesn't come under your direction
Lieutenant OLSEN. No, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. I remember we had the Disciples, I believe it was,

and the Blackstone Ra s, two that were rival gangs, both being
supported by OEO, the office of Economic _Opportunity.

A year or two ago they shared a grant. most of their officers were
ex-convicts or people who were habitually engaged in crime.

I wondered about the Black Panthers. You say they were unable to
take over-which was it I

Lieutenant OLSEN. The Black "P" Stone Nation. They attempted,
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from the information I had, to obtain a coalition with the "P" Stone
Rangers.

Again from the information I have, they were unable to do so.
(At this point Senator Percy entered the hearing room.)
The CHTAInVAN. Are you permitted to go in and search their rec-

ords, to find out about their money?
Lieutenant OLSDN. Not without cause, sir. We would need probable

cause in order to go in and make such a search.
The CHAIRMAN. You would have to get a search warrant?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Right.
The ChAIRMAN. These three or four checks you made reference to

were found on one of the persons arrested?
Lieutenant OLSEN. On a search subsequent to an arrest, this infor-

mation was obtained.
The CHAIRMAN. Was that any indication as to the amount of funds

they received, or did they just happen to be an indication of contribu-
tions from these sources?

Lieutenant OLsEN. Contributions from those sources.
The CHAIRMIAN. Very well. Are there any further questionsI
Senator PE.Rcy. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Lieutenant Olsen, you are aware, of course, of the comments made

by the Black Panthers themselves in Chicago about, the harassment,
the raids made on their headquarters, and so forth.

Would you care to comment as to the legal procedures used before
such raids are made and the nature of the raids, what. was being looked
for, and the support and justification for the actions taken to answer
these charges of harassment?

Lieutenant OLSEN. I did not, participate in the raid or raids that. you
are questioning about. The only raid on the Black Panther Party that
comes to my mind is the one that was made by the Federal Bureau of
Investigation.

As a matter of fact, the Chicago Police Department did not assist
in the actual raid so I could not comment on that.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will have to recess for a vote. We
will return as soon as we can.

(Whereupon, at 2:40 p.m., the subcommittee recessed for a vote.)
(Members of the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senators

McClellan and Percy.)
(Whereupon, at 2:53 p.m. the subcommittee reconvened after a brief

recess ftr a vote.)
The CAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
(Members of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening:

Senators McClellan and Percy.)
The CHAIRMAN. Where were we?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Mr. Chairman, if I may, I have done a little

research in the recess that we have had-
The CHAIRMAN. A little what?
Lieutenant OLSEN. I have done a little research in the time that we

have had for a recess.
Getting back to that question you had before about Smoe Brown

and Robert Brown, are they one and the same, I have found in
reading the statement that was giveni by Lawrence H. Bearse, prior
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to my testimony, today, that he refers to this James Edward Brown
also known as Smoe in Jersey City. It is not the same Brown that, I
referred to.

The CHAIRMAN. It is a different Brown?
Lieutenant OLSEN. It is a different Brown.
rhe CHAIRMAN. Senator Percy
Senator PFiCY. Lieutenant. 0sen, you have now made an intensive

study of the Black Panthers in Chicago. They have only been there 8
or 9 months.

What, is your assessment to the danger and the threat they pose
in the Chicago community? Do you feel that the threat is such that
it can't competently be dealt with by the Chicago police?

Lieutenant OLSE N. I think that it can be dealt with by the Chicago
police. It certainly is a threat. There is no question in my mind that,
if they could implement the philoso)hies and ideas that they have,
we wouldn't be too much longer safe in Chicago. But I think the
Chicago Police Department is up to the challenge and can handle
the situation in Chicago.

Senator PFRCY. Are you rather surprised that, in the 8 or 9 months
they have been there, they lave not been able to get more than a
maximum of 100 members, and only 2.5 to 30 hard-core workers?

Lieutenant OLSEN. My information is that they are somewhat skepti-
cal in taking on new recruits. My information is that they put the
potential candidate through a rigorous screening process. They just
don't accept anybody.

Senator PERCY. Ini other words, they want to be very careful to have
dedicated people who believe in their 10 demands and are willing to
go to every ext reme to carry them out?

Lieutenant OLSF.N. That is true, sir. In addition to that, they are
deathly afraid of so-called police infiltrators.

Senator PERcy. Right. Do you feel that you have adequate legisla-
tion? Is more legislation needed to give you whatever authority you
might need to cope with this problem, or do you feel that adequate
legislation and resources exist to deal with it in Chicago?

Lieutenant OLSEN. I think adequate legislation is available to us
right now. I just offhand can't think of any additional legislation that

'ould be required to handle the problem. I would like to see the apathy
that I have not iced among the popul ce erased.

Senator PERcy. A reasonable person might say that several of the
demands they make are just simply ridiculous. Freeihg every black
man from every prison and jail, exempting men from military service
simply because they are black-no other reason, just because they are
black. Buried in with those they have other demands which are not as
excessive as those.

Do you see the technique used by this organization where they try
to attract dissidents who are moderate, as a means of bringing more
people in and broadening their ranks?

Lieutenant OLaEN. I think this is demonstrated by the coalition that
they have made with the Young Patriots and the Young Lords in the
Chicago area.

Senator PERCY. In other words, they take up legitimate grievances,
and dissatisfactions that are more constructive, and try to espouse
those.

27-331 O--69-pt. 20-19
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Lieutenant OLSiN. Absolutely, sir.
Senator Pvitcy. What are some of those? Would you categorize that

as the intention and purpose of, say, the hot breakfast program ? Who
could be against a hot breakfast for a hungry child?

Is the whole purpose, in your judgment, to simply use that as a
screen for their real purpose, which is overthrow I

Lieutenant OLsgm. As an individual, I would say that this is correct,
that they use this type of prograun to elicit the support of the com-
munity.

Senator PERCY. But you have no evidence to support the fact that
this is a cynicism, but it is just. the impression on your part?

Lieutenant OLsEN. Right.
Senator PERCY. Can you think of any of their demands, or appeals

to people, showing dissatisfaction with, society that are particularly
appealing, and were you feel that they even have justification for
what they are espousing? Is it an attractive appeal to try to bring in
more people into their movement?

Lieutenant OisEN. I can think of none off hia-d.
Senator PERCY. None that has any particular appeal?
Lieutenant OrsE. No, sir.
Senator PERcy. Do you have any evidence to support the belief that

some might have that the Black Panthers were connected with any
of the Chicago riots that we experienced?

You have pointed out certain disturbances at a local police station.
Do you have any evidence that they were connected with the big riots
that, we had on the West Side of Chicago, and particularly the day
following Martin Luther King's death?

Lieutenant OisEN. No, sir. Other than one of the members of the
Black Panther Party, I believe Bobby Seale, is currently under
indictment in the Federal courts in Chicago for conspiracy action
that the U.S. Government is going against, eight conspirators.

It wouldn't be within my realm to comment on that because the case
is still pending. I do know that Bobby Seale is a Black Panther, and
to that extent there is some connection.

Senator PERCY. You indicate they have been very active on campuses,
that is this part of their activity in Chicago. The most serious upris-
ing we had was on the University of Chicago campus where a building
was seized and held for a number of days by students, and property
damage resulted.

Do you have any evidence that the Black Panthers have had any-
thing to do with any of the members who were in the building?

Lieutenant OlrwS. I have nothing with me to document that, Mr.
Senator. I cannot comment on that at this particular time.

Senator PERCY. The last question: On the bottom of page 4, Lieuten.
ant Olsen says Mr. Chairman, that in the past few months their tactics
have mellowed considerably.

Do you know why, Lieutenant I
In other words, have the tactics that they used before failed and

have they now mellowed them for some reason ?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Again, I am speaking as an individual as opposed

to being a spokesman for the Chicago Police apartmentt.
As an individual, who has had a ch ance to observe the efforts of the

Black Panther Party, I would hav to say that by virtue of the
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move that they made and their coalition with the Young Patriots and
the Young IA)rds, that, if they were appealing to the white community
for suplprt, then they wouldiave to mellow their tactics or they would
alienate them.

(At, this point. Senator Mundt entered the hearing room.)
Senator , trcy. As I understand it, the lack Panthers is a blackorgan Iization,ieutenant, OLsE:N. To my understanding, yes.

Senator PrettY. Why do you suppose they have to seek out the sup-
port and coAalit on with white organizat ions

Lieutenant OIr.N. Because they weren't going anyplace.
Senator P'Ecy. In other words, the black community was not respon-

sive enough to them, and they had to seek out radicals within the
white community?

Lieutenant OLSEN. Absolutely.
Senator IENicy. And they were able to because the Spanish-speaking

people in Chicago felt they were going no where unless they got. a
lit tie more demanding?

Lieutenant OLsEN. I would presumne that.
Senator Pmmy. Thank you very much, indeed. I think, really, your

testimony is the revealing insight into the failure of the Black
Panthers, and the fact that, in a community of 15 million people, they
could only get 25 to 30 hard-core workers and 100 so-called member.s.

They look like a bankrupt, organization, financially. We can't trace
much to them. They haven't had much to do. They haven't had any
)rovable relationship vith any of the campus or 'city riots that we
iave had, except that one instance.

Thank you very much.
The CIIAIN. When did you say they were organized in Chicago?
Lieutenant eOLSEN. When were they organized?
The CIIAIRMAN. Yes.
Lieutenant OLSm. As best we can pinpoint it, it. would have been

about November 1, 1968.
The CIr, nMAx. That was after Martin Luther King's death, wasn't

it'?
Lieutenant OlSE8N. Yes, sir; it. is.
The CIAIJMAN. So they didn't have an organization there at that

time?
Lieutenant, OisN. No, sir.
The CRAmBIRN. I understand you to say you don't consider the or-

ganization dangerous?
Lieutenant OimN. T ever said that, sir.
The CnImuMN. What did you say about it?
Lieutenant O1sEN. I mid that if they were able to initiate the

precepts and philosophies that they have, if they were. able to imple-
ment them in society, it. would be a terrible danger to the community.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you think they need watching?
Lieutenant Otsr. I certainly do, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. You said you can deal with them. How do you pro-

pose to deal with themI
Lieutenant OLSEN. As we have been. They make mistakes. They

commit crimes. Routinely, police agents or officers go after them
and they are arrested and duly charged.
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The CHAIRMAN. Do you regard them as a lawless element or a
lawless mob?

Lieutenant OLSEN. I do, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. So they are a criminal organization to all intents

and purposes; are they not?
Lieutenant OLSEN. It would appear that way.
The CHAIRMAN. That is, so far as you can tell, from what you have

observed, and the documents you have from them.
Lieutenant OLSEN. Judging from the number of arrests that Black

Panther Party members havebeen involved in in the past 8 or 9 months
that they have been involved in Chicago, that would show it.

The CHAIRMAN. What about their teachings? What do they teach?
Lieutenant OLSEN. They teach violence, as I mentioned earlier.'
The CHAIRUAN. You wouldn't call that a peaceful organization.
Lieutenant OLSEN. Absolutely not.
The CHAIRMAN. Tley also teach murder; don't they?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. You don't call that peaceful, do you?
Lieutenant OLSEN. No, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. They also follow the theory that first you get so-

cialism and that is just a step and then you have communism; is that
correct ?

Lieutenant OLSEN. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. And their leaders declare their allegiance to Mao

Tse-tu~lg; is that correct?
Lieutenant OLSEN. As I have indicated in my statement, yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. It is an organization that needs watching; isn't it?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
Have you anything, Senator Mundt?
Senator MuNr. Speaking of the evil that they teach, they also teach

communism, do they notI
Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes, sir.
Senator MUNDT. That is according to the deputy chairman. Speak-

ing in Wisconsin, he said:
You don't fight dapitaUsm with black capitalism ; you fight capitalism with

socialism.

Then he says:
Socialism is Just a step on the way to communism.

So it seems to me in addition to teaching violence, they also teach
the overthrow of our democratic processes and our constitutional
Government.

Lieutenant OLSEN. They do, sir.
Senator MUNDT. That makes them dangerous, if they did nothing

else besides that.
Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes, sir.
Senator Muwvr. I am glad you are watching them. I am glad you

are on top of the effort. I noticed in reading your paper that they ad
formed some kind of coalition with the Black Disciples which, as I
recall, was one of the two rival gangs in South Chicago. They had the
Blackstone Rangers and Black Disciplea

Lieutenant Os8K. That is correct, ir.
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Senator MUNDT. The Black Disciples in itself was an organization
vastly greater than 100 members. If this was an effective coalition,
they would have a lot more members than 100.

Lieutenant OLSE. The P Stone Nation or the Disciples?
Senator MuNur. The Disciples.
Lieutenant OLSEN. I think I have indicated in my testimony they

have between 1,000 and 2,000 members as submitted in the entire
Disciple Nation.

Senator MuNDr. Do you feel the coalition they have formed with the
Black Disciples is a coalition primarily at the top level rather than
the members themselves?

Lieutenant Omsi.. Again, Senator, we have no outward evidence
that there has been a real, solid coalition between the Disciples and
the Panther Party.

The only evidence that we have is the statement that Fred Hampton
made to the press that a coalition in fact had been formed.

To my knowledge, the Disciples have not, by way of return ques-
tioning, reaffirmed Hampton's statement that there is, in fact, this
coalition.

Senator MuNyrP. The only evidence you have, then, is what might
very well be the self-serving declaration of Fred Hampton?

Lieutenant OLSiE. That is correct.
Senator MuNDr. Have you heard any rumbles or have you any in-

formation that they tried to make a coalition with the Blackstone
Rangers?

Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes. Again, I testified there earlier and I indi-
cated that, the intelligence, the knowledge we have, they were unsuc-
cessful in their move to form a coalition with the P Stone Nation.
The P Stone Nation, from what information I have, felt that they
could fairly well get along without them.

Senator MuNDr. The Blackstone Rangers have a now name now?
Lieutenant OmeN. They call them the Black "P" Stone Rangers.

The P stands for peace.
Senator Mumyr. Do they have the same leadership they had when

we were investigating them before?
Lieutenant O-LSEN. Again, sir, as I testified earlier, I don't handle

the gang problem in Chicago. This is handled by another police
entity. I am charged with the responsibility of the subversive section
of the Chicago Intelligence Division.

Senator Mumyr. Thank you.
Senator P.Ricy. Senator Mundt, I would like to comment here. It

was new knowledge to me that Lieutenant Olsen has given today that
the attempt to take over these two very large and powerful and well
armed youth gangs, the Disciples and the Blackstone Rangers, has
been notably unsuccessful.

Lieutenant Olsen felt that they felt they were going to be used. They
are well established. They had nothing to gain by throwing them-
selves in with the Black Panthers, whereas, the two organizations that
they have been able to assume control over were the Young Lords or-
ganization, which is a Spanish-speaking group championing the Mex-
ican and Puerto Rican people in Chicago, and the Young Patriots,
which is a small group of Southern whites.
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This was new evidence to me and I think exceedingly interesting.
But they have been very unsuccesful, apparently, in tile black com-
munity, in carrying this Maoist extremist viewpoinilt forward and have
remained relatively small in that community desp ite their organizing
attempts.

And on SDS they have been succe.sful in aligning themselves with
them, is that right?

In Illinois and in. Chicago, what proportion of SI)S would be black
and what proportion would be white?

Lieutenant OLsEN. I couldn't answer that., Senator. I don't have
those figures with me.

Senator PERCY. The SDS would be a lot larger than 100 members,
wouldn't it?

Lieutenant OisEN. There is no question about it.
Senator MuNyr. What evidence is there, as Senator Percy suggests,

that they either have tried and failed, or tried and succeeded, or are
presently trying to form a coalition in Chicago with the SDS?

Lieutenant OLSEN. I indicated earlier that the Black Panther Party
admitted, in effect, that they had a coalition with the Disciples th'e
Young Patriots and the Young Lords, and that they had a working
agreement with SDS, and that SDS has recognized the Black Panther
Party as the vanguard in the revolution.

Senator Mutwr. We had earlier testimony from earlier witnesses to
that same effect, that they work together, kind of in and out, But you
don't have any statistics on the SI)S?

Lieutenant OLSEN. No, sir; I don't..
The CHAIRMAN. Do ou have anything on the recent convention of

the SDS in Chicago? 1 didn't see anything in your statement about it.
Lieutenant OLSEN. One of my sergeants, who I presume will follow

my testimony, Sergeant Grubisic, I think will offer testimony in that
area.

The CI!AIRMAN. The next witness will cover that?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have a statement here on the Republic of

New Africa, a short statement? Do you want to comment on that?

REPUBLIC OF NEw AFRICA (RNA)

Lieutenant OLSEN. The Republic of New Africa in Chicago and
the Chicagoland area, to the knowledge of the Chicago Police De-
partment, has not been too active, at least they have not been vocal.

The RNA consulate in Chicago has no regular meetingplace; they
have used, on occasions, the Afro-Arts Theatre, 3947 South Drexe,
the Abraham Lincoln Center, 700 E. Oakwood, and allegedly the
Black Peoples Typographical Center, 633 East 75th Street. Approxi-
mately 12 persons attended meetings on a regular basis, and on one
occson they had 27 persons in attendance. The Chicago consulate
has been unable, as best we can tell, to draw any support. for new
membership from the other militant factions in the city, and there-
fore, Mthey hlve not been involved in any disturbances or incidents as a
group, or in connection with any other militant groups, as far as we
can tel,'in the Ohicago area. i
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The CIAIRMAN. When was this group organized in Chicago I
Lieutenant OLSEN. I don't believe I could document the exact date

they started. As I said earlier Senator, theT, haven't even gotten off
the ground. By that, I mean they have not indicated to the Chicago
Police Department that they are violating the laws in any sense so
that we would engage in observing their activities.

The CHAIRMAN. IS it a recent organization? You said the Black
Panthers were organized sometime last fall; November, I believe. You
don't have to be accurate. I f you don't know, just say so.

Lieutenant OLSEN. I can't document that., sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed with your statement%
Lieutenant OLS.EN. On May 30 -to June 1, 1968, the Republic of New

Africa held a legislative convention in Chicago at the Urban Train-
ing C!enter, 40 North Ashland. The purpose of the convention was
to discuss possible changes in their constitution, the key proposals,
and their declaration of independence.

In connection with tlat., I have some written matter which indicated
their constitution, the proposals that they discussed, and if I am not
mistaken, this may have been offered in evidence by the person who
testified in behalf of Detroit, Mich.

The CHAIRMAN. The clerk may examine it. If it is the stne, it may
be referred to as the exhibit already in the record.

If not, you may make i, an exhibit.
(The document referred to was marked "exhibit No. 650" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Lieutenant OLSEN. When the Republic of Now Africa w&,% first

formed, its founders prepared a draft of the proposed provisional
government.

In this draft they indicated the branches of government, along with
the responsibilities and duties of each.

The consulate in Chicago, as best we can tell, is currently operated
by a staff of five officers:

President, Huff, Byron iT also known as Songo, Sonya, 1414 East
66th Place.

Vice counsel, Arnold, Edmund, also known as Omar Bey, 621 East
41st.

Treasurer, Miller, Lawrence, also known as Abdul Babe, 3768
South Wabash Avenue.

Secretary, Holmes, Omega F/N 4922 South Blackstone Avenue.
Corresponding secretary, Huff, Sandra, also known as Songo, San-

dra, 1414 East 66th Place.
The following are active members in the Chicago Consulate:
Barber, Howard, 6024 South Champlain Avenue (civil rights ac-

tivist).
Barber, Athedore, 6024 South Champlain Avenue (oivil rights ac-tivist).,Davis, Philip, 548 East 49th Street-Uses name of Ali Baba.

Wilkerson, Willie, 3700 South Indiana Avenue--also known as
Olodele Elhube.

Smith, Denns L., 3403 South Giles Avenue--also known as Ashuba
su.
Fitzhugh, Carlos, 7900 South Paxton Avenue.



4402

McWilliams, Gregory 1536 South Kedzie Avenue.
Coley, Mathew, 546 North Hamlin Avenue.
Senator PERcY. Do you consider the Republic of New Africa as

organized in Chicago a subversive activity?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Would you repeat that question?
Senator PERcY. Do you consider the Republic of New Africa, the

Chicago chapter, which you have been following and reporting on
today, a subversive activity?

In other words, is it followed by your unit?
Lieutenant OLSEN. No, sir, it is not.
Senator PERCY. Then on what basis was this report made today?
Lieutenant OLSEN. Just on information that we have currently in the

intelligence division files. I am simply telling you, Senator, that wedo not actively engage in any observation of this group.

Senator PRCY. You do not. Do you have any knowledge as to the
Chicago chapter purpose and objectives?

Lieutenant OLSEN. I know so little about this organization I couldn't
give you a comprehensive answer on that, sir.

Senator PERcY. You make the statement that the Chicago consulate
has been unable to draw any support for new membership from the
other militant factions in the city.

Do you know why they have not been able to?
Lieutenant OLSEN. I don't, sir. This information comes from our

files.
Senator PERcy. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well. Thank you very much.
Call the next witness.
Mr. ADLEMAN. Sgt. Joseph Grubisic.
The CHAIRMAN. Be sworn.
You do solemnly swear the evidence you shall give before this

Senate subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?

Sergeant GRuSIsIc. I do.

TESTIMONY OF SGT. JOSEPH P. GRUBIIC

The CHAIRMAN. You may identify yourself.
Sergeant GRuBisic. My name is Joseph P. Grubisic. I am a sergeant

of police with the Chicago Police Department. I have been a member
of the department for over 9 years and am presently assigned to the
subversive unit of the intelligence division. I have been invited to testify
before this committee on three organizations: The Students for a
Democratic Society, SDS; the Student Nonviolent Coordinating
Committee, SNCC; and the Revolutionary Action Movement, RAM.

STUDENTS FOR A DEMOCRATIC SOCIETY (SDS)

Students for a Democratic Society, SDS, developed in 1962 when
members of the executive committee of the Student League for an
Industrial Democracy, SLID, voted to change its name to SDS. SLID
was a student affiliate of the League for an Industrial Democracy, LID,
a Socialist-oriented nonprofit educational institution founded in 1905
by Jack London, Upton Sinclair, andr Clarence Darrow (New York
Times, Mar. 15, 1965, p. 26, se. c).
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The decision made by the executive committee of SLID to change its
name to SDS was based upon the assumption that a tax-exempt youth
group of LID would be prohibited from conducting any overt ac-
tvities, therefore, to enable it to participate more vigorously in ac-
tivities as a group, it was necessary to disassociate itself from the LID.

Even though the executive committee of SLID announced its in-
dependence of LID, it was not until the SDS National Convention in
1966 that they became totally independent of LID. The delegates to
this convention passed amendments which deleted all reference to
LID from the SDS constitution.

The specific phrases deleted from the constitution were:
1. "SDS shall be affiliated with LII) * * * (taken from

art. II).2. " * * that the SDS shall be autonomousI constituted,

though its policy and functioning shall be within the broad aims
and principles of the LID * * *1 (taken from art. IX, sec. 1).

3. "The determination of policy, programs, administrative pro-
cedures of SDS shall be subject to review of LID * * * (taken
from art. IX, sec. 2).

The founding convention of SDS was held in Port Huron, Mich., on
June 11-15, 1962. The majority of those in attendance were students
from the University of Michigan, including Rennie Davis. Tom Hay-
den was elected president and Paul Booth vice president.

During the fall of 1967, Rennie Davis, a former national council
member of SDS in 1963, visited North Vietnam at the invitation of the
Hanoi government (Chicago Daily News, Sept. 9, 1968). Upon his
return to Chicago, Davis gave several talks to various groups concern-
ing his trip andplaced particular emphasis upon supposed American
atrocities committed in Vietnam.

Tom Hayden, Prof. Staughton Lynd, and the Communist Party
theoretician Herbert Aptheker, traveled to North Vietnam in defiance
of U.S. travel restrictions after Aptheker received an invitation from
Hanoi for himself and two others. Hayden represented SDS while
Lynd represented the Viet Report, of which he was an advisory board
member.

The Viet Report is a monthly publication critical of U.S. policy in
Vietnam. It is published at 133 West 72d Street New York City, N.Y.
Viet Report sales are primarily confined to college campuses.

Promoting sales are such groups as SDS, the Fellowship of Recon-
ciliation, and the American Friends Service Committee. The editor
and founder is Carol Brightman, who is originally from Winnetka,
Ill. Carol Brightman visited North Vietnam in February 1967. In
September 1967, she met with North Vietnamese and Vietcong rep-
resentatives in Bratislava, Czechoslovakia. She is also listed as a
speaker for REP-Radical Education Project of SDS (refer to
"Movement Speakers Guide," fall 1967, published by REP).

REP describes itself as "an independent educational research and
publication program, initiated by SDS, dedicated to the cause of dem-
ocratic radicalism and aspiring to the creation of a new left in Amer-
ica" (a radical education project paper "Towards a Democratic His-
tory" by Jesse Lemisch, dated February 1967). Sponsors of the radical
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education project included such persons as Prof. Staughton Lynd
and David Dellinger of the National Mobilization Committee To End
the War in Vietnam, NMC, a national coalition of local antiwar, pac-
ifist and other radicals that issued a call for demonstrations during
the Democratic National Convention in Chicago, 1968.

Rennie Davis, Tom Hayden, and David Dellinger were recently in-
dicted by the Federal grand jury in Chicago stemming from their ioles
during the Democratic National Convention. This case is still pending
in the Federal courts and I would rather not make any further com-
ments.

In July of 1968, our sources indicate that at an American Friends
Service committee meeting, presided over by Staughton Lynd, Lynd
defended the right of ever American to violently overthrow the pres-
ent form of government if they so desired. Professor Lynd also de-
scribed the three type of communism prevalent in the United States
and stated that he follows the Moscow brand of communism.

Staughton Lynd and Paul Booth were associated with the Union of
White Organizers also known as the Union of Organizers. A 2-day
conference of the Union of Organizers was held September 21 and 22,
1968, at the Campbell Conference Center Lake Villa, Ill. Staughton
Lynd handled the reservations. I would like to submit a copy of the
reservation form.

The CHAMMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 651" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)Sergeant GRuBisic. A printed statement by Pat McGauley and Har-
riet Stulman entitled "Whither the Union " was obtained from this
conference site. The statement describes the nine purposes of the union
and also lists the 11 priorities. I would like to quote from the purposes
and priorities and submit a copy of the entire statement.

The CHAIMAN. The entire statement may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 652" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUDISIC (reading):

PURIPOSES

1. To make contacts and share and evaluate experiences among white radical
organlers In Ohleagk

Q fro get organizers with different political perspectives to resolve their con-
flicts sufficiently to begin to work more closely together.

& To get the staffei of various projects to be responsible and accountable to
fellow organizers as a group as well as to their organizing conetituencies.

46 To Provide Internal education for orgaizers.
& To set up a recruitment process through which new people could get Informa-

ton on (h4cago movement activity and get help in determining what they could do.
6. '6 create a model of coordinated white movement activity to be used, if

applicable, in other cities.
M fo develop tie% where possible, with black movement activities.
8. To create a omlective long-range political analysis and strategy among

organizers In the city.
9. To make the union the structure which would begin to carry out this

stregy for Obicago.

,./
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PRIORITIES

1. Organize a community organization in every white community In metropoli-
tan Chicago-work toward the Free Ohicago Council, taking over Government
functions, and secession from the cty--rganize against racism and police
exceswses-tress the illegitimacy of private ownership.

2. Work out a strategy around elections and candidates: Free Chicago Council
ward representatives and eventually alderman; replace government functions
such as police and building inspection-third party State representative candi-
dates-specifically this year. The Pig versus Cleaver versus boycott versus
disruption--stress the illegitimacy of private ownership.

3. Have a group working with unorganized and unrepresented white workers
toward seizing control of target industries-set up an independent labor body-
strems the Illegitimacy of private ownership.

4. Put an organizer in every white high school working toward sezing con-
trol-get a citywide high school organization--stress the Illegimacy of private
ownership.

5. Have a group working with white collar and professional workers toward
seizing control-stress the illegitimacy of private ownership.

6. Establish a counter media group working on local papers, a metropolitan
paper, a print shop, and a radio sation-also simple leaflets and comic books
for community work and a press or mimeograph for each project--ress the
illegitimacy of private ownership.

7. -Increase work on military organizing and draft resistance-stress the
illegitimacy of private ownership.

8. Have a group organizing artiste to do community work, people's theater,
and coffeehouses-stress the illegitimacy of private ownership.

A Have a group working with college student organizations, especially free
universitie--stress the illegimacy of private ownership.

.10. Have a group working with different women's groups on women's libera-
tion-streos the illegitimacy of private ownership.

11. Work in support of black demands, such as the striking transit workers-
disrupt, kidnap, and sabotage-stress the illegitimacy of private ownership.

The CHAIRMAN. I don't quite get 11:
Work in support of black demands, such as the striking transit workers-

disrupt, kidnap, and sabotage.
Sergeant GRUBISIC. This is one of their priorities that Harriet

Stulman and Pat McGauley suggested that the organization take on.
The CHAIRMAN. This was quoted out of their purposes?
Sergeant GRUBISIC. Exactly.
The CHAIRMAN. And kidnap and sabotage, particularly, are high

crimes.
Sergeant GRUBISIC. Yes, they are.
TheCHAIRMAN. And that is part of their priorities?
Sergeant GRUBIsIC. Yes; according to their literature.
The CHAIRMAN. I note, of course, they stress the illegitimacy of

private ownership. That is simply communism. They keep empha-
sizing that.

Then they finally get down to admi, . ey want to support the black
demands such as the striking transit workers-disrupt, kidnap, and
sabotage.

Proceed.
Sergeant GRUBIsic. Harriet Stulman is a close associate of Clark

Kissinger, who was elected national secretary of SDS at its national
convention in Pine Hill, N.J., in June 1964. Stulman is presently on
the staff of the weekly publication FRED, a creation of Clark kis-
singer. FRED describes itself as the "Socialist News Service" and is
located it 2744 North Lincoln Avenue, Chicago.
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Also associated with the Union of Organizers was Richard Roth-
stein, who in 1966 was associated with JOIN-Jobs or Income Now.
JOIN was a project of ERAP-Economic Research and Action
Project of SD. The ERAP program was motivated by "a belief that
fundamental rearrangements of American priorities are needed if the
problems of poverty are to be solved." (National Guardian, Apr. 1,
1967, pp. 6, 7, by William Price.) The targets were rats, cockroaches,
and slum landlords. During the summer of 1964, ERAP placed 125
student organizers in nine projects in urban areas: Boston, Mass.;
Trenton, N.J.; Philadelphia, Pa.; Chester, Pa.; Louisville, Ky.;
Chicago, Ill.; and Cleveland, Ohio. Only a couple of these projects
survived. One was JOIN in Chicago, an attempt by young radicals
to organize the unemployed whites in the uptown area, and the other
NCUP-Newark Community Union Project of Newark, N.J., oper-
ated by Tom Hayden.

The CHAIRMAN. Going back to the purpose, are those the purposes
azmnounced in September 1968?

Sergeant GRUBISrC. Yes, they were.
The CHAIRMAN. As recent as September 1968?
Sergeant GRUB1RIC. Yes, they were.
The CHAIRMAN. And this is what organization, the purposes of

what organization?
Sergeant GRUBIs8c. The Union of Organizers.
The CHAIRMAN. The what?
Sergeant GRUBISIC. The purposes and priorities were part of the

union of organizers.
The CHAIRMAN. Union of Organizers of what? Is that the name of

the group?
Sergeant GRUBisic. That is the name of the group, Union of Orga-

nizers. In my testimony, I am trying to show the association of some
members of SDS with the Union of Organizers.

Others associated with JOIN were Todd Gitlin, who was elected
national secretary of SDS at its anual convention in June 1963, at
Oamp Gulliver near Pine Hill, N.Y., his wife Nanci, and Mike James,
presently a national council member of SDS.

On May 23, 1966, three staff members of JOIN were arrested on
charges of criminal trespass during a JOIN-sponsored demonstration
at a public aid office located at 318 West Adams Street, Chicago. The
three were Dovie Coleman, Dovie Thurman, and Harriet Stulman.
Richard Rothstein, Dorothy Perez, David Wheeler, and Sandra Hay-
den, all associated with JOIN, were arrested for disorderly conduct
on June 22, 1965, during a JOIN-sponsored demonstration at a pub-
lic welfare office at 1951 West Madison Street, Chicago, Ill.

Lonece "Peggy" Terry, an active member of JOIN, has a record of
five arrests from October 1963 to June 1965, including disorderly con-
duct, criminal trespass to property, and resisting arrest.

Peggy Terry was the vice-presidential candidate and Eldridge
Clever the presidential candidate on the Peace and Freedom Party
ticket in the fall, 1968, national election. I will identify later the Peace
and Freedom Party. Eldridge Cleaver was the minister of information
for the Black Panther Party at that time.

Rennie Davis, also a principal officer of JOIN, was arrested with 13
others on June 24, 1965, at 5030 N6rth Winthrop, Chicago, where
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Davis resided. Davis was charged with being an inmate of a disorderly
house. Stephanie Freedman, a JOIN organizer, was charged witI
keeper of a disorderly house and possession of dangerous drugs while
the others were charged with disorderly conduct.

A printed copy of the first draft of the police statement of the
Union of Organizers was written by Clark Kissinger, former national
secretary of SDS, elected June 19647 Noel Ignatin, and Mike Gold-
field, a functionary of the Chicago regional office of SDS.

I would like to submit a copy of this draft.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received. Was it adopted?
Sergeant GRUBIsic. According to my sources, they were.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 653" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUBIsic. Noel Ignatin is a member of POC, the Pro-

visional Organizing Committee to Reconstitute a Marxist-Leninst
Party. POC is a communist splinter group comprised of hard-core
dedicated Communists expelled from the Communist Party because of
their disruptive activities.

Noel Ignatin's wife Hilda, and Mike Goldfield's wife, Evelyn, ad-
vertised in several past issues of FRED as being available to speak on
their trip to Cuba in the summer of 1968. Hilda Ignatin was identified
in attendance at the national council meeting of SDS held in October
1968 at Boulder, Colo. Noel Ignatin attended the national council
meeting of SDS held during the latter part of December 1968 at the
University of Michigan, Ann Arbor. I would also like to submit a
printed copy of the minutes of a steering committee meeting of the
Union of Organizers dated September 11, 1968.

The CHAIRMAN. They may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 654" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee)
Sergeant GRUBIsIC. The minutes describe as being present Ed Bou-

chard, Jim Penney Warren Friedman, Sue Munaker, Ken Burg, Noel
Ignatin, and Staugiton Lynd.

Ed Bouchard is married to Pat McGauley, previously described.
Bouchard is presently employed with the city of Chicago Department
of Mental Health. He is also a member of the board of supervisors
for the Root Teen Center, located at 3260 West Armitage, Chicago.
The Root Teen Center is a community teenage center that sponsors
social activities for the teenagers.

Ken Burg, in July 1966, headed an SDS chapter for nonstudents
in Hyde Park area of Chicago. Sue Munaker is identified in the May
30, 1969, issue of New Left Notes as being a member of SDS at large,New Orleans, La....

Further relating to the Union of Organizers, I also would like to
submit a printed copy of a proposal for a new, citywide, radical
membership organization. The author is believed to be Lowen Ber-
man. The first sentence of the last paragraph of the proposal reads
as follows:

I am especially impressed by the role of the New Left Notes as a vehicle of
internal organization which provides both new and analytical articles.

The New Left Notes is the official publication of SDS.
The CHAIrMAN. Let it be received.
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(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 655" for
reference and may 'be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

Sergeant GRuBISiC. Lowen Berman is an associate of Clark Kis-
singer and a staff member of Kissinger's FRED. Prior to the Demo-
cratic National Convention in Lincoln Park, Lowen Berman was ob-
served p participating in the "self-defense" training sessions sponsored
b the National Mobilization Committee to End the War in Vietnam.
The training sessions included instruction in the warding off of blows,
kicks to the groin, and the uses of the Japanese "snake dances," a
method used effectively by Japanese students in breaking police lines.
The snake dance is comprised of a group varying in number, usually
10 abreast and five or six lines deep, with the lead man carrying a
pole about 10 feet long. All would lock arms and those on the periphery
with one arm would grab the person directly in front and about the
waist. The group would advance slowly, alternating in unison from
left to right foot shouting "Wo Shi."

Further relating to the Union of Organizers, I would like to sub-
mit as an exhibit a printed copy of "A Voting Proposal to End All
Voting Proposals" authored by Mel McDonald.

The CHAMMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 656" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUBsic. Again with reference to the Union of Orga-

nizers, I would like to read a few excerpts from a leaflet dated May
1968, entitled "A Program for Chicago," obtained from the Union
of Organizers conference site previously mentioned. The author of
this program is not known.

I. PREFACE

This program is presented for discussion in the hope that we can transcend
the Interminable musings on the new politics, the working class (old and new),
black power, counter institutions, and resistance, and begin consideration of a
concrete plan of action for metropolitan Chicago....

Two obvious words of caution: First, there is no assumption that funda-
mental changes can be wrought on Chicago without simultaneous basic change
in the country as a whole.

Part II, "Stage 1:1968 and 1969" lists the potential areas and per-
sons for organizing primarily on the community level. Mentioned are
ethnic groups, high school students, nonunion industrial workers,
white collar workers, and professionals.

111. STAGE 2: 1970

(1) Early 1970 should see the creation of the Free Chicago Council (FCC)
consisting of one representative from each ward in Chicago. This step pre-
supposes both the effective organization of the white communities as well as a
working arrangement with the black community made possible by the organiza-
tion of an anti-racist white left in the city.

The IO would be the public embodiment of political opposition in Chicago.
In some cases the representative might be the existing alderman of the ward ....

(2) Early in 1970 the preparations should begin to run third party candidates
in every state representative district in th city (there are about 20). These
campaigns would build a left electoral coalition outside the Democratic Party
and provide a forum for attacking the machine and the legitimacy of the exist-
Ing govermnent. Two situations might arise.

The CuAwmlr. I wonder if we couldn't let that be printed in the
record. I
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Sergeant GRUBISIC. I would like to submit a copy of the program as
an exhibit.

The CHAIMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 657" for refer-

ence and may be found in the filesof the subcommittee.)
The CHAIRMAN. Your statement may be printed in the record down

to the bottom of page 11.
Sergeant GnUBIsic (reading):
(a) The new party candidates are thrown off the ballot. In this case our

response would be to denounce the November elections as fraudulent, bring mas-
sive legal action, attack the offices of the Board of Election Commissioners, and.
disrupt the election by the destruction of polling places and by counter-elections.

(b) We are allowed to run. We try to win. Illinois election laws permit
weighted voting for the State's reps so that a minority can actually elect a
State representative. A block of 10 Independent radical representatives could
wreak havoc in Springfield. They might even hold the balance of power in the
House. And every district in which we get better than 5 percent of the vote we
are on the ballot automatically In 1Wr2.

(3) In certain areas of government we should seek to replace the city govern-
ment in its functions. Example 1: Law currently permits licensed detectives to
establish agencies whose employees may carry guns. Through this mechanism
many areas of the city are privately policed (for example, Hyde Park by campus
cops). We would set up our own agency and be engaged by certain communities
to begin police functions. When the law is changed to put us out of business, we
launch an attack against all the Hertz-rent-a-cop agencies in the city, demanding
that they all be put out of business. Example 2: The FCC set up its own build-
Ing inspection department.

(4) Throughout this year we engage in a number of flashy strikes and school
seizures revolving around shop control and student-faculty-community control of
the schools. We seek to win functional control of at least one business or school.
We stage selected disruptions of conventions, kidnappings and work sabotage
in support of demands of the black community....

IV. STAGE 3: 1971

(1) The major event of early 1971 will be the aldermanic election in February
(followed by the mayoral election in April). Insurgent candidates should be run
in every ward in the city, each pledged to take his seat in the Free Chicago
Council, win, lose, or draw .... Without claiming de Jure power, the FCC
should move to take functional control of many aspects of life in Chicago.
This power would result from a repudiation of the machine and a primary loyalty
to the FCC by thousands of people at the grass roots. If the FCC decided that a
certain school would Olose on a certain day, would, because the students and
teachers saw the FCC as being at least as legitimate as the machine. If the
city didn't want massive demonstrations to occur on a certain day it would
have to bargain with the FCC and make specific concessions. ... Much of the
city would function at the suff'rance of the FCC....

(3) Major sections of the city would initiate lega l proceedings to secede
from Chicago and form independent municipalities. This would be particularly
important in the black community. It would both lend reality to self-determina-
tion, while shattering the structure of the city by legally dismembering it. To
build a new Chicago, it may literally be necessary to take It apart and put it
back together again ....

(4) The funotionul control exerted on token institutions during the previous
year should be extended with the conscious goal of functional control of a large
segment of the private economy and public programs. Propaganda and actions
should stress the illegitimacy of private ownership. Legal ownershp and control
should be ignored-stress should be on functional control of decistonmaking.
Aspects of this struggle will be both real and violent.
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Part V lists the technical services needed to implement such a pro-
gram described above. Section 1 of part V mentions fundraising.

(2) Counter-media. There are currently a half dozen insurgent community
newspapers in Chicago. Experience has shown that they are not difficult to
establish and they do in fact reach people. One, the "Hyde Park-Kenwood
Voices," has succeeded in replacing the establishment community newspaper in
that area.

(3) Legal defense. The principal legal needs of the movement are not fancy
precedent-setting work (a ]a ACLU), -but continuous defense work for nilsde.
meanor charges, ball reductions, and advice on business matters and possible
ordinance violations. Given the nature of Chicago courts, defense is often more
a political matter than a legal one.

What is needed is a political defense arm similar to the old ILD (the
Communist Party's International Labor Defense). Legal strategy must be
subordinated to political strategy.

Defense consists of press coverage, demonstrations, petitions, expose of the
Judge's political background and previous decision, and harassing legal tactics.
This requires a professional staff and lawyers who do not have to depend on
a private practice for a livelihood (and can bence afford to antagonize the
court when necessary).

(4), Intelligence and counterintelligence. (The otuggle in which we are engaged
is for keeps. Often we act stupidly because we simply don't know what is going
on. For example, for this summer city has prepared a massive counterinsurgency
campaign. The unexpected assassination of King caught the planners unprepared,
but even so we should have known the exact details of this program. It entailed
the expenditure of millions of dollars and utilized the services of virtually
every private and government 'agency in the city, front the precinct captain
spy activity to the fire department taking kids to the country. A series of
well-placed friends throughout the city's agencies could have put the entire
picture together for us.

Throughout the city today in both public and private agencies are hundreds
of individuals who sympathize with our work and who are willing to fill us in
on everything they know. * * *

But far in advance of our meager efforts are the extensive efforts of the
city to observe and Infiltrate radical organizations with spies and agents pro.
voeateur. We must begin to deal with this problem now in a serious way. At
least two organizers should begin to deign a security program. This might
entail (1) background checks on new or suspected activists, (2) compilation
of names. photographs, and license plate numbers of known police agents and,
(3) placing of our own people as double agents or students In the police
academy. Unfounded rmnors and suspicions play into the hands of the enemy
and should be quashed.

I would like to submit a copy of this proposal as an exhibit. (Exhibit
No. 657.)

I have covered the most significant items of the above program.
The Union of Organizers met several times during the latter part
of 1968 resulting in the creation of the Free Chicago Council. The
steering c,,mmitee of the FCC met January 27, 1969, and voted to
make a contribution to Kissinger's FRED. The following named per-
sons were the steering committee of the FCC:

Clark Kissinger, Howard Machtinger, a regional officer of SDS;
Ishmael Flory, who has been identified as a member of the Communist
Party by the former House Committee on Un-American Activities
now Coinmittee on Internal Security, and also a member of the Na-
tional Negro Commission of the Communist Party, Henry Wineberg,
Fences Gabow, former State secretary of the Pennsylvania Commu-
nist Party; Sidney Lens, a member of the Fair Play for Cuba Com-
mittee and a visitor of Cubla in 1961, and Staughton Lynd.

Presently, the FCC is inactive, but some of the members are con-
ducting a campaign to get Paul Booth elected as a delegate to the
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forthcoming Illinois Constitutional Convention December 8, 1969, in
Springfield, Ill. It should be noted that Booth does not meet the 5-
year Iinois residency requirement for this election. One of the lead-
ers in this campaign is Henry Wineberg of Peoples Policy, Box 141,
Evanston, Ill. I would like to submit as an exhibit a printed co.py of a
letter describing the purpose of Peoples Policy, by henry Wineberg
and a copy of a Peoples Policy letter dated May 22, 1969, supporting
Paul Booth as a delegate to the constitutional convention.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be received and apprately marked.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 658," for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRkuBISc. Also distributed at the Union of Organizers

Conference was a printed flyer announcing a county wide meeting
of PFP, the Peace and Freedom Party, to be held Monday? September
23 1968, at CIPA, the Committee for Independent Political Action,
otIce, 1903 West Howard Street. The same flyer also announces a PFP
party at the home of Mike Marcus, 1016 Wesley Avenue, Evanston,
Ill., on September 28, 1968. Mike Marcus is a member of the North-
western University Evanston cam pus, chapter of SDS.

I would like to submit a copy of this flyer as an exhibit.
The CHAIRMAN. It will be received and marked with the appropriate

number.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 659" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUBISIC. In discussing SDS, I have mentioned the Com-

mittee for Independent Political Action, CIPA. Article 2 of the Com-
mittee for Independent Political Action's constitution states:

The purpose of this organization shall be to initiate independent electoral
activity consonant with the aims, goals, and methods of the protest movement for
civil rights, peace, Jobs, and civil liberties.

-Such electoral action shall include campaigns in the primaries of the major
parties, as well as on an Independent ticket, and shall be designed to win repre-
sentation for the protest movement In the legislative and executive bodies of the
city, county, State, 'and Nation, as well as to deepen the concern of the populace
through proper education.

CIPA had a mass meeting on January 15, 1966, at McCormick Place,
Chicago. The results of this meeting were negative.

Sponsors of CIPA have included Lucy Montgomery, Paul Booth,
Lee Webb, Rennie Davis, Rober. Lucas, Richard Rothstein, Todd Git-
lin, Dick Gregory, Sidney Lens, Henry Wineberg, Jack Spiegel,
Irving Birnbaum, and Dr. Quentin Young.

The headquarters for CIPA at this time was located in Irving
Birnbaum's law offices at 11 South La Salle Street, room 1219, Chi-
cago, Ill.

Robert Lucas was the former chairman of and participant in Chicago
CORE-Congress of Racial Equality-and presently national chair-
man of the Back Liberation Alliance, a splinter group of CORE.

Dick Gregory is a civil rights leader and an organizer of CCO, Co-
ordinating Council of Community Organizations-which conducted
the marches led by Dr. King in the summer of 1965 into the all-white
area of Gage Park, Chicago.

Sidney Lens was previously identified and also is a spokesman for
the National Mobilization Committee To End the War in Vietnam-
MOB.

27-331 O-60---pt. 20--20
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Jack Spiegel was identified as a member of the Illinois Communist
Party by Carl Nelson, at the 1959 House Committee on Un-Amoricanl
Activities' hearings, now 11CIS.

Dr. Quentin Young repeatedly evaded questions regarding his Cont-
munist associations Auring the House Committee on Un-American
Activities' hearings in October 1968, Washilgtol, 1).C.

Other identified Communists in attendance at the CIPA meeting
were Ishmnael Flory, Ben Friedlander, Sylvia WoolS Al McPherson,
Milton Cohen, and Daniel and Helen Queen.

Robert Ross and Prof. Richard Flacks both of whont have had asso-
ciations with SDS, were present and will be dealt with in detail later.

A branch of CIPA came into being on the far North Side of Chicago.
This branch was known as the 49th Vard Committee for I nidepten(Ient
Political Action. It was formerly located at, 1903 West Howard Street,
and is now at 7642 North Paulhna. Clark Kissinger was in charge of
this branch. The 49th Ward CIPA ran independent candldates o
State and local tickets against party regulars. CIPA partieipated and
sponsored several demonstrations which resulted inl several arrests
ranging from disorderly conduct to criminal trespvass to property. Ani
example, on September 2, 1960, Clark Kissinger, Arthur Vaz qlez,
Susan Robbin, and Kathleen Kearney were arrested for disorderly
conduct and criminal trespass , to property in front of the board of oleo-
tion commissioners office, room 308, City Hall, Chicago. The arrestees
were protesting the refusal of the board of election commissioners. to
plaeo the names of Vazquez and Kearney on the ballots for the hal
elections of that. year.

It is interesting to note that Kissinger was a) sponsor and attended
the Herbert Apthekor dinner affair held April 28, 1966, in New York
City. Herbert Aptheker, as previously described, is the chief the-
oretician for the Communist Party.

The 49th Ward CIPA has a publication called rogerSPARK. Staff
members include Lowen Berman, previously mentioned, and Jerry
Tritz, a member of the Loyola University chapter of SDS.

I would like to submit as exhibit a copy of the rogerSPARK dated
October 28, 1968.

The CIAIIMAN. Let it be received and appropriatolv numbered.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No.'060" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcominit4ee.)
Sergeant (iRumsc. Clark Kissinger was selected to take the office of

national secretary at the SDS national convention in June 1964. At. this
same convention, Vernon Grizzard was elected to the office of vice
president. Vernon Grizzard is affiliated with the Boston resistance
movement and traveled to Budapest, -hungary, in September 1968
to meet with representatives of North Vietnamese and the Vietcong.

I would like to add to this our sources ind icate the meeting in Buda-pest, Hungary, centered on the Paris peace talks, on prospects for
further student unrest in the United States, and on furthering unrest
on American servicemen.

This trip was organized by David Dell Iiger.
Our sources indicate that Vernon Grizrard came to Chicago prior to

the Democratic National Convention to assist John Froines i11 over-
seeing the training of marshals in Li*vln Park. On September 10,

: /
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1968, ov0r FM radiotitat.ion WHAT in Now York Cthy, GIrizzard made
eertainl nnpllicaitiolus thait. violent. confrontations with the police were
intended duringg thle l)crnoeratie Convention. A tape of this broadest.
is inl thle custodly of tile IT.S. ,Jnstice DIIatinlent. It Should allso be n~otNd
that John1 Froines has nhalo been indicted by thie Federal grand jury for
act iv ities st emnming from thle 1)enioratie N national Convent ion. Again,
T would rather not niake nny f urther coniments about. t his matter siflCO
the case is still pending i thle Federal courts.

T would like to briefly mention NUC, Now University C"onference.
NUC was founded in Nlrehi 1968 ait tho University of (hiago Thle
founders conceive of it. as at postgraduate Students for a Democrtic
Society. Many of thieni me former S1)S nieibmers. Sponsors of thle New
University Norence include such people as whether Boothl, Carol
Brightman, Nornmn Birub~auin RlichardI Flacks, Toni HIaydenl, Jesse
Lemisch, Lee Webb, and Naomii iWoistein.

(Ait tis 1)oinlt Senator Mundt withdrew from thle hearing room.)
Se-reatilt (luvnmsw8. Heather Booth is thle wife of Pal Booth. Sile

was active with theo Univcrsity of (hiea go SI)S, and formerly lead of
IT11iversit~y of Chicago Friends of SN CC, Student, Nonviolent Co-
ord in lti n gCommnittee.

I would liketo add at this point(,thaiit hleathier ooth is alsRo ate4ilhez
ait tile Central YMICA Highi School c4tted inl Chicago.idnied

Carol Brightnt aml( Tom Hayden Nvre previouislyidnfe.
Normaon Birnbaumn is listed in the Movemeont. Speakers Gide for

REPD Radical Eduenationi Project of SDS, and his background is given
a1,1 follows inl that-guide ditted 1967:

flirnbaun, Nornin, 478 AVest Rind Avwmue, New York. N.Y. Grad faculty,
wX~itical aixt wol wileuep, New School, i(VI West 12th Street, Now York, N.Y.
lAIltor, imIversities slid New Left Review, founding editor ot New Left Review,
editor of PRAX IS (intoruiational Mlarxist Journtal j)Ublhed Iii Yugoeivia), has
taught at H~arvardI, Lxmi&n Sehool of rE' miet4, Oxford, -StrAltourg; pretwntly
at, New &-hiool.

Richard Flacks ftlso it niovemnent speaker for REP and described in
thle same guide. lie wais active inl S1)S for .51/ years. it past nattional
council member in 1963I and recently, in1 So temnber 1967 mnet with
representAttives of thle Rational Liberat ion t'ront and J')mocratic
Republic of Vietamii in Bratislava, Czechoslovatkia, Flacks was also a
regional coordinator of NITC. Rlihard Flac~ks was also a member of
one of the task forces of the President,'H National Conmnission o31 the
(.Ntuses and Prevention of Violence heaided by Dr. Milton Eisenlhower
((Thic4ago Tribune, Tan. 31, 1969, by lRussell Freeburg).

81)5 (reatedl a 1'eacv, Iteaireh, and I~ttenuon. Project, PRKP, with offie"
Iii Ann Arbor and Dlck 'iaekm as Director. PUMPl was responsible for the prep.
nratlon of ODS's foreign policy literature. (New Left Notes, June 10, 1908,

muie 20.)
Lee Webb is former national secretary of SDS, elected at their

national convention in Juneo 103. Hie is al so a movement speaker for
REP, Ratdical Educational Project.

Jesse Le~niisch wats tin active member of the University of Chicago
chapter of SDS and wrote a paper for REP entitled "Tow~ard at Demo-
cratic Leoft." On May 21, 1965,'he was arrested for disorderly conduct,
during ain ant-iwar demonstration.
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Naomi Weisstein is presently the active faculty adviser to the Loyola
University chapter of SDS.

The national director of NUC, New University Conference, is
Robert Ross. He is a movement speaker for RE1P, Radical Education
Project, and assisted Clark Kissinger in writing the history of SI)S
that appeared in the SI)S publication New Left Notes on .J1 ine 10,
1968. Ross was also a national officer of SI)S in 1967.

The national office of the New University Conference is located at
5810 South Woodlawn Avenue, Chicago, and describes itself as being:

a national membership organization of radical faculty members, grad-
uate students, and movement intellectuals involved In the transforination of
American academic and, political life. It IR working to-

1. Organize local chapters across the Nation to help overcome the isolation
and impotence now afflicting campus-based radicals. Such chapters provide the
framework for helping radical faculty members and graduate students to:
define their political roles on and, off campus; engage In mutual support and elf-
criticism concerning teaching and Intellectual activity; create centers for radical
initiative on the campus.

The NUC newsletter and regional and national conferences serve to connect
local groups to a developing nitionel community of radicals in the universities.

2. Encourage the formation of radical caucuses within profess ional dlsviplines
and associations.

. Organize so that we may eventually be prepared to defend campus radicals
against politically motivated harassment and firings; in these early Otages this
consists primarily of collecting and publicizing case material.

AL Aid in establishing a new magazine of analysis and research for the move-
ment.

6. Form alliances with student activists seeking to expose and dislocate uni-
versity collaboration in war research and social nmnilpulation, and Join with
black and white radicals who are demanding that the universities become respon-
sible to the needs of the black communities which surround them and from
which they now seek protection, not Inight.

I would like to submit the leaflet entitled "Introducing the NITC" as
the source for the above.

The CHAIRMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 661" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GamursIc. The. New University Conference steering com-

mittee met in Ann Arbor Mich., May 24, 25, and 26, 1968. In attend-
ance were Richard Flacks. Mike Goldfield, Robert Ross, and Dan
Friedlander. Dan Friedlanaer is the son of Ben Friedlander, who was
identified as a member of the Communist Party by Lola Bell Holmes
of the House Committee on Un-American Activities hearings in Chi-
cago, May 1965. Dan Friedlander was also a member of the University
of Chicago SDS chapter in 1966. He returned to Chicago in October
1968 after spending several weeks in Communist Cuba.

The Interim Committee of the NUC, New University Conference,
held a meeting August 3-4, 1968, in Chicago. Attending this meeting
was Marlene Dixon, who at that time was with the Sociology Depart-
ment of the University of Chicago. Mrs. Dixon brought up the prob-
lem of representation of the Women's Caucus on the Interim Com-
mittee. The committee formally recognized the caucus and gave it a
position on the committee. Marlene Dixon publicly admitted on a
Ohica TV program in 1969 that she was a Marxist and taught Marx-ism, inher classes.

The CnAmx~Az. Is that at the University of Chicago?
'Sergeant GRuBnmio. Yes, sir.
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The Women's Caucus is concerned with "antiwomanism" within col-
lege curriculums, discrimination against women in admissions, and so
forth.

The New Universit Conference sponsored a conference on mili-
tarism during the latter part of April 1969, in Chicago. Listed speakers
were Marvin Stodolsky, an assistant professor of microbiology,
speaking on "Biological Warfare"; DanielJauzen assistant professor
of biology, speaking on "Ecology of Mass Deioliation"; Richard
Levins, associate professor of mathematical biology and zoology, and
Theodore Rosebury, professor emeritus of bacteriology, Washington
University.

Other topics discussed at the conference were "New Perspectives on
the Resistance" by Rob Skeist and "Community Organizations" by
Vivian and Richard Rothstein.

Rob Skeist is a member of CADRE, Chicago Area Draft Resistors,
located at 519 West North Avenue, Chicago. CADRE defines its pur-
pose as to advise young men of their rights under selective service
laws.

I would like to submit as an exhibit a leaflet published by CADRE.
The CHAIRMAN. It may be received and appropriately numbered.
(The document referredto was marked "Exhibit No. 662" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUBIsic. One section of this leafle says:
We speak about draft resistance, encourage other men to consider it, and give

help to those who decide to resist the draft or to refuse induction.

On June 23, 1967, Skeist was arrested for disorderly conduct during
a SDS-sponsored demonstration in the downtown area of Chicago.
On June 11, 1967, Rob Skeist along with Miles Mogulescu and Steve
Kindred were arrested for possession of narcotics. Mogulescu and
Kindred were very active members of the University of Chicago
chapter of SDS.

During the latter part of March 1969, a national conference of draft
resistance organizations was held at the East Bay Camp, Lexington,
Ill. Among those identified at this conference were Bob Ross, national
director the New University Conference; Rick Boardman, Rob
Skeist, Evelyn Goldfield, Staughton Ly nd, and Greg Calvert, former
national vice president of SDS, 196'T. The conference name was "The
Resistance." Staughton Lynd gave the major address.

I would like to submit as an exhibit an article that appeared in the
publication "National Guardian" January 7, 1967, regarding a SDS
ant idraft resolution.

The CHAIRMIAN. It will be received and appropriately marked.
(The document, referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 663" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUBISiC. I would like to submit as an exhibit the April-

May 1969 issue of "The Inside Agitator" published by CADRE.
I would also like to read aparagraph on page three of this publica-

tion, regarding Lynd's ad ress before the resistance conference.
[Reads:]

But Lynd suggested that people in the Resistance develop ideas about alter.
natives to the present social and economic system.
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"The Resistance should explicitly condemn capitalism as the ultimate source
of America's aggressive foreign policy," Lynd recommended.

"I don't see what sense It makes to talk about resisting capitalism," he added,
"without affirming an alternative. We should explicitly be socialists, or anarcho-
syndicalists.

"The words are less important than the spirit. My intuition is that the move-
ment will eventually come down on a political perspective intermediate between

middle-class moralism, on the one hand, and Leninism, on the other.
"The Resistance, as a current in the movement intermediate between tradi-

tional pacifism and Marxism-Leninism, is uniquely situated to affirm that
perspective," he noted.

The CHAIRMAN. That will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 664" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant (bumsic. Rick Boardman dominated the "violent and

nonviolent" workshop of the conference. He said that the acts of the
Catonsville 9 and Milwaukee 14 destroyed the mysticism of the
sanctity of property. He considers these in the category of exemplary
acts and feels tha this is the coming thing. Boardman stated that non-
violence has proved useless and now that persons have seen lightning
doesn't strike when you destroy property there will be more acts of
this type. (Note: The Milwaukee 14 and Catonsville 9 are titles given
to those 14 persons in Milwaukee and nine in Catonsville, Md., that
entered selective service boards and destroyed records.) Rick Board-
man has been recently sentenced to 3 years imprisonment in Boston
for refusing assignment as a conscientious objector. He is presently out
on appeal bond in California.

John Phillips and 14 others were arrested on May 25, 1969, in Chi-
cago for arson, criminal damage to property, and burglary. The
charges stem from their alleged actions, that is, entering the Selective
Service Board at 2355 West 63d Street and burning the records. John
Phillips, formerly with the Boston Resistance Movement, has re-
cently been active with (CADRE) Chicago Area Draft Resistors.

I would like to expound on SDS's influence in the NCNP, the Na-
tional Conference for New Politics. The National Conference for New
Politics was held at the Palmer House in Chicago, August 27 to Sep-
tember 4, 1967. The NCNP described itself as being a political organi-
zation seeking to unite peace, civil rights, student, reform and labor
groups, independents as well as Democrats and Republicans opposing
the administration's policy in Vietnam. The executive board of the
NCNP includes the following named individuals: Paul Booth, Mrs.
Kenneth "Lucy" Montgomery, Benjamin Spock, M.D., Susan Thrash-
er and Michael P. Wood.

Lucy Montgomery, or Mrs. Kenneth Montgomery, was a contribu-
tor to "black power" and other radical groups. On June 3, 1968, she
gave $250 to James Harvey of Afro-American Students Association.
She apologized for the small amount stating her husband cut her al-
lowance from $2,000 a month to an unspecified amount.

Benjamin Spock is a movement speaker for REP, Radical Educa-
tion Project of SDS. Dr. Spock on January 8, 1968, was indicted by
a Federal grand jury along with Rev. William Sloane Coffin, Jr., of
Yale University and three others for conspiracy to counsel evasion andviolation of the Universal Military Training and Service Act.

Serving on the steering committee of ,the, NCNP were Julian Bond,
a Georgia State legislator; Ivanhoe Dnaldson of the Student Non-
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violent Coordinating Committee; Lincoln Lynch of the Congress of
Racial Equality; Arthur Waskow and Andrew J. Young of SCLC,
Southern Christian Leadership Conference.

Julian Bond is a sponsor of REP, Radical Education Project, of
SDS. Bond was proposed for membership on the steering committee
of the "Black Manifesto." The Black Manifesto was presented by
James Forman and delivered and adopted by the National Black
Economic Development Conference in Detroit, Mich., on April 26,
1969.

James Forman is associated with SNCC, Student Nonviolent Co-
.dinating Committee, and addressed the National Conference for New

Politics on September 3, 1967. In the "Black Manifesto" a demand is
made of the white Christian churches and Jewish synagogues to pay
a $500 million reparation to the black people in this country.

I would like to submit a copy of the "South End" as an exhibit,
dated May 1,1969.

The CH6AIRMAN. Hasn't the manifesto been received?
Sergeant GRuBIsic. The paper has not been.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be shown that this paper contains the Black

Manifesto.
Sergeant GRUBISiC. The "South End" is the official student news-

paper of Wayne State University in Detroit, Mich. The front page
of the newspaper shows a photo of James Forman addressing the
National Conference for New Politics.

Arthur Waskow is a movement speaker for REP, Radical Educa-
tion Project of SDS. One of the midwest regional organizers for the
National Conference for New Politics was Gene Tournour who was
active with CORE, Congress of Racial Equality. Gene Tournour, as
our sources indicate, was a functionary of the W.E.B. DuBois Clubs
of America Chicago area The W.E.B. DuBois Clubs of America is
a spawn of the Communist Party directed at youth.

With all the grand plans and ideas behind the National Conference
for New Politics the end result was negative. But the only thing ac-
complished at the National Conference -or New Politics was approxi-
mately $10 000 damage to the hotel where the conference was 'held.

Senator PERCY. If I may interrupt you at that -point, do you, Ser-
geant, refer later in your testimony to this Conference of NewPolitics?
Do ou testify any later to that I

Sergeant GRuszic. No.
Senator PERcY. That then, completes your analysis of what you

started out to do, which, as I see it, in the last paragraph on page
20, you say:

I would like to expound on SDS Influence In the National Conference for New
Politics.

This is a hearing on riots and disorders and subversive activities
I presume. Are you inferring or stating categorically that the Nationai
Conference for New Politics--and f dont really know what it is
other than what you said-is a part of this whole movement leading
toward disorders, riots, or subversive activities?

Sergeant GRUBisic. What I am trying to do is to show the SDS
influence in the NCP, and I think my testimony reveals that Paul
Booth, who is a three-time national officer of SS, and Benjamin
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Spook, also a sponsor of the Radical Education Project of SDS, were
on this executive board of the NCP.

This is what my testimony is.
Senator PERCY. Would you want to comment on the top of page 21

on Mrs. Kenneth Montgomery? You classify her as a contributor
to black power and other radical groups. Black power is in small
letters. It is not the corporate name of a group.

When you say "other radical groups," I don't know what you mean
other than black power. Can you identify how much she has con-
tributed and what these radical groups are, and what you mean by
a radical group.

Do you refer to starting riots, overthrowing the Government., civil
disobedience and disorder, or what?

Sergeant Gnumisic. The next sentence reads, "On June 3, 1968, she
gave $250 to James Harvey of the Afro-American Students
Association."1

Senator PERCY. And what is the intent, purpose and objective of the
Afro-American Students Association?

Sergeant GRuBisic. I must apologize at this point because my specific
assignment with the intelligence division is the Communist Party,
New Left, and other subversive groups.

Senator PERCY. Is the Afro-American Students Association a sub-
versive group? If so, by whose definition .

Sergeant GRUBIsic. I don't want to be put on record where I am not
sure of my facts and figures. But in the past, James Harvey was ac-
tive in high schools in Chicago that were experiencing turmoil. I do
not have the specific facts at this time, but I would gladly, when I
return to Chicago, submit a r6sum6 of his activity with regards to the
Afro-American Students Association and its association with some of
the turmoil that existed in the high schools sometime ago.

Senator PERCY. I see no real direct relationship yet between Mrs.
Kenneth Montgomery and the SDS influence on the National Con-
ference for New Politics.

Sergeant GiBwisc. Our sources have indicated throughout the years
that she has been a financial angel to many of the New Left groups.

Again, I must apologize. I cannot quote some of the facts or other
figures or other specifics because of the confidential nature of obtaining
this information through our sources.

Senator PERCY. Before we list anyone here we ought to be exceed-
ingly careful to be defining exactly what we are trying to prove.

I am not yet sure what we are trying to prove about Mr. Kenneth
Montgomery.

Sergeant GRUmic. I think I was clear. I hope I was, that she was
a contributor of money to certain black power groups, as we classify
them, and other radicls, including the New Left groups.

Senator PERCI. Can you identify those groups for us?
Sergeant Gutmisio. No, I can t; not right now, without making

reference to our file&
Senator PERcY. Can you make available to us at any time in execu-

tive session or by confidential memorandum those organizations?Sergeant GnuBIsmc. Much-of our information is obtained from con-
fidential sources and in order to protect hoe sources maybe I made too

!ii : 1 i
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much of a general statement in this one sentence. This would have to
take some research on my part.

Senator PERCY. You may define "black power groups, as the
NAACP, or the Urban League. Would you consider that improper, for
someone to give to those groups as black power groups?

Sergeant GRUBISIC. We don't consider the Urban League and
NAACP as black power groups.

Senator PERCY. Maybe they do. Maybe you have a different definition
of black power than they have. I am trying to figure out what you
mean and then what is generally accepted by the term "black power."

Can we move to Julian Bond ? Here you point out the black mani-
festo was delivered and adop by the Black Economic Conference,
and so forth. You say that Julian Bond was proposed for membership
on the steering committee of the black manifesto.

I might have been proposed for membership in the Chicago Police
Department, but I may or may not have accepted membership and
the invitation.

Has Julian Bond acepted membership on the steering committee
and has he been influential in the black manifesto?

Sergeant GRUBISiC. I do not know the answer.
Senator PERCY. Do you think he has any control over who extends

invitations to him for membership?
Sergeant GRuisIo. I do not know.
Senator PERoy. I was given an honorary membership in the Amer-

ican Rifle Association. I didn't choose to accept it, and I had a dickens
of a time "unmembershipping" myself, if you can call it that.

Who was it that proposed him for membership ? Did they feel he
was going to accept it?

Sergeant GRuBIsic. I don't knjew.
Senator PcY. Do you feel that is a relevant piece of information?
You are a member of my own city and I have a high regard for

many people that I have known in your department. In testimony be-
fore a congressional committee we must guard against guilt by asso-
ciation.

The purposes of the National Conference for New Politics are
stated to be, at the bottom of page 20, seeking to unite peace, civil
rights, students, reform and labor groups independents as well as
Democrats and Republicans, all of whom have in common opposing
the administration's policy in Vietnam.Is there an implication here that anyone who opposes the admin-
istration's policy in Vietnam is subversive or is tainted somehow?

Sergeant GRUBISIC. I don't interpret it as that, being that anybody
who opposes any part of the administration's policies will be sitbver-
sive. But this was tie purpose of the NCP, and I could say it was
directed more so to the radical left, more so than just mere critics.

Senator PERCY. Can you describe the nature of the $10,000 damage;
what hotel that was?

Sergeant GRuBisIc. Palmer House.
Senator Pimcy. You say with all the grand plans and ideas--what

are those ideas or grand plans? To end the war in Vietnam? Then,
the result was negative. All that resulted was $10,000 damage to the
hotel.
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Where was it held, what hotelI
Sergeant GRuBisic. Palmer House.
Senator PzRaY. What was the nature of the damage?
Sergeant GRUmsic. Markings on the walls withobscenities. Just

malicious mischief done to the interior of the corridors of the hotel.
An article appeared in the Chicago Defender, I think in the Septem-

ber 9 issue which made reference to $10,000 worth of damage.
Senator hFCY. Mr. Chairman, I mention this because I have known

Lucy Montgomery. She lives a couple of miles from my home. I have
known her to be associated with liberal causes. She is, you might say,
a militant fighter for civil rights, for injustices in society. But never
have I heard that she had connections with subversive organizations;
and unless I have further information I can only presume she has
never been connected with subversive organizations.

I would hope if in any indirect way she has been aiding such orga-
nizations that it could be brought to her attention. I feel certain she
would want to refrain from it. But to mention the name of the wife
of one of our prominent citizens here, a very well-to-do family, who has
contributed a considerable amount of money to many causes, and bring
her name into this testimony with this kind of skimpy evidence, I
just wonder what purpose we are serving, and I wonder then about
many other names in your statement. I can't follow some of the pro-
ceedings of all of these names and all of the interlinks. I really end
that section of testimony not knowing what we have proven.

I still don't know whether or not the National Conference for New
Politics was a perfectly respectable organization trying to get people
together to find ways to end the war, or whether it is a subversive
activity.

I can't determine from the sergeant's testimony what. he thinks.
Do you feel that this National Conference for New Politics consti-

tuted, and their activities constituted, anything under the surveillance
of this committee ?

Sergeant GRwasic. The Communist Party was well represented at
the National Conference for New Politics. Therefore, the interest of
the Chicago Police Department Intelligence Division was very appar-
ent.

I believe there were articles that appeared in the Chicago Tribune
relative to that effect, of Commviist participation. We have quite an
extensive file on the National Conference for New Politics, and I
would be more than glad to appear before this committee at some
future date to testify solely on tie National Conference for New
Politics, seeing that it is such a concein..

Senator P.cy. I would very much appreciate it. I think it is
necessary. If innocent people are being duped, I think they should
be notified that they areing dliped. Iftheir names are being brought
.in through implication and they are not here to defend themselves,
then I at least have to raise a question that I haven't seen sufficient
evidence as of now to in any way feel :that they should be, through
urnlication or otherwise, connected with a subversive activity.

an you, Mr. Chairman.
The CUAImMAN. Why do you mention her name at all? I don't

know. I don't know the lady.

jif
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Sergeant GRurisic. To answer that question, Mr. Chairman, I would
need some time to do some research. I do have Lucy Montgomery and
I do know of her background.

The CHAIRMAN. You do what?
Sergeant GRIBIsiC. I do know of Lucy Montgomery and I know of

her background. I do not want to make any statement that is not
factual without doing some proper research.

The CHAIRMAN. I tell you what you do: As early as you conveniently
can do so, prepare a statement of what you know. If you know nothing,
say so. If you have something to base that on, say so. I don't know her.
I think the committee has some information, but I am not going to
even refer to that at the moment. But if you have it, say so, and if
you don't, say you don't have it.

Let us go on.
(Sgt.YJToseph P. Grubisic supplied the following additional informa-

tion on contributions made by Lucy Montgomery:)
In the summer of 1965, our confidential sources indicated that Lucy Mont-

gomery made a $1,000.00 contribution to Students for a Democratic Society.
In February of 1969, she was the sponsor of a fund raising party for the Stu-

dent Mobilization Committee held at the Cheetah Club in Chicago. SMC Is an
anti-war organization that is controlled by members of the Young Socialists
Alliance. The YSA is a youth group of the Socialist Workers Party, which has
been cited by the Attorney General of the United States as subversive.

In the latter part of July, 1968, a Chicago Legal Defense Committee meeting
was held in -the apartment of Lucy Montgomery in Chicago. The CLI)C pro-
vided legal and financial assistance to over 200 demonstrators arrested In Chi-
cago during the Democratic National Convention. This assistance Is estimated
to cost in excess of $15,000.00. At this particular meeting, Lucy Montgomery vol-
unteered to do what she could to raise money. Her exact contribution is not
known, but in the latter part of August, 1968, she made a $100.00 contribution
and loaned another $800.00 to CLDC. Also Identified at this meeting were Berna-
dine Dohrn of SDS and Sylvia Kushner of the Chicago Peace Council. Both
have been previously identified by my testimony.

Sergeant GRUBIsic. The Citizens for a Democratic Society, CDS,
was an adult SDS group active in the Hyde Park area of Chicago
during 1967. The CDS did not have an official office, but usually
operated out of the homes of individual members. The return address
listed on the mailings of CDS newsletters gave the name and address
to John Rossen, 5715 South Blackstone, Chicago, a functionary of
CDS. John Rossen fought with the Abraham Lincoln Brigade, cited
as communistic by Attorney General Tom Clark in April 1949. Rossen
was the unsuccessful candidate for mayor of St. Louis, Mo., on the
Communist Party ticket in 1941. He was also organizational secretary
for the C-Jmmunist Party of Missouri. It is interesting, also, to note
that John Rossen is the owner of the building whem the national
offices of SDS are situated, that is, 1608 West Madison Street, Chicago.

Also associated with CDS was Milton Cohen. Cohen was identified
as a member of the Communist Party by Lola Bell Holmes during
the House Committee on Un-American Activities hearing during
Ma 1965.

The Citizens for a Democratic Society, ODS, met October 13,1967, in
the home of a member of CDS, Melvin Rothenberg. Prof. Richard
Flacks, a functionary of CDS, gave a report on his trip to Bratislavia,
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Czechoslovakia. I will quote from a report made by a confidential
source who attended the meeting:

Professor Flacks began. On September 6th to the 14th we met with representa-
tives of the National Liber.tion Front in a trade union rest resort along the
Danube River in Bratislavin, Czechoslovakia. There were 40 to 60 Americans.
The conference was arranged by Dave Dellinger and the President of SDS.
(NoTE: The President of SDS at that time was Nick Egleson.) The only people
there were American and Vietnamese. The Americans were hand-picked by Dave
Dellnger and one of the requirements was that they be sympathetic toward the
National Liberation Front. The Americans who attended the conference were
from SCLC, Southern Christian Leadership Conference; SDS, Students for a
Democratic Society; 500, Student Organizing Committee; AFSC, American
Friends Service Committee; SNOC, Student Nonviolent Coordinating Committee;
the National Guardian, and members of local ghetto organizations from Cleveland
and Newark....

Professor Flacks concluded his talk by stating Rennie Davis, who was with us,
went on to North Vietnam.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have the names of anyone attending this
conference?

Sergeant GRUBISIC. I believe I do.
The CHARMaAN. You mentioned the president of SDS. That was in

1967, 1 believe. You gave his name.
Sergeant GRUBIsc. The president of SDS at that time was Nick

Egleson. After typing out this testimony, I learned that Nick Egleson
was definitely present at the Bratislavia conference.

The CHAMMAN. Can you give the names of any others who attended?Sergeant OnuBsxc. Yes, I do. Tom Hayden was present, Steven
Halliwell, and-

The CHAutxAN. Identify them with the organizations.
Sergeant GRUBisic. They headed a SDS delegation to the Bratislavia

conference of NANG.
John Wilson and John Tillman, both of SNCC; Linda Morse, of the

Student Mobilization Committee; Christopher Jencks, a writer for the
New Republic magazine; Bronson Clark and Russell Johnson, both
of the American Friends Service Committee; Robert Cook, a professor
at Yale University, and Sol Stem, an editor of Ramparts magazine.

The CAnmAN. All right. Proceed.
Sergant GauBisic. Dave Dellinger and Rennie Davis, I previously

identified as being indicted by the Chicago Federal grand jury for
their actions stemming from the Democratic National Convention.

At this point, I would like to mention a group that was formed in
the summer of 1968 to organize a fourth political party. It was the
Illinois Committee for Independent Electors, located at 5810 South
Woodlawn, Chicago-also national headquarters for the New Univer.
sity Conference, previously identified. Some of the persons associated
with this group were Dr. Quentin Young, Paul Booth and Milton
Cohen.

At one particular meeting in July 1968 with about 40 people in
attendance, a discussion on getting publicity for the organization was
interrupted b Paul Booth. From this point Booth dominated the
meeting with tirades against Mayor Daley. He suggested to the group.
to go to Mayor Daley's home and demonstrate, to throw paint at the
mayor, to harass his children and even Bugg ad the bombing of the
Picasson statue in the Civic center. A~though_.the majority of those in
attendance were in agreement, no action was taken.

\I

I
II



4483

(At this point Senator Percy withdrew from the hearing room.)
Sergeant GRUBIsic. The national office of SDS is located at 1608

West Madison Street, Chicago. There are 10 regional offices of SDS
situated throughout the United States. One is located in Chicago, 162
North Clinton Street.

I would like to submit as an exhibit a cop of the New Left Notes
dated May 13, 1969, giving the locations of tile national and regional
offices

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 665" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRuisIc. Also, I would like to submit a copy of the SDS

national constitution as amended at the 1967 convention in Ann Arbor,
Mich.

The CHAnimmN. Very well.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 666" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUBISIC. Those elected to the national offices of SDS at

the national convention held June 9-15, 1968, at Michigan State Col-
lege, East Lansing, Mich., are as follows:

1. National secretary-Mike Klonsky.
2. Interorganizational secretary-Bernardine Dohrn.
3. Educational secery-Fred Gordon.
The CHAIRMAN. We will have to suspend for a moment.
(Whereupon at 4:25 p.m. brief recess was taken.)
Member of the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senator

McClellan)
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
(Member of the subcommittee present at time of reconvening: Sen-

ator McClellan.)
The CHAIRMAN. You may resume.
Sergeant GRUBISIC. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you this. Continue on down to where

you think you can have the rest of it printed into the record without
your reading all of it. The other Senatorr have gone. They will have
to read it anyway. But I want to give you an opportunity to present as
much of it as you would like.

I haven't had the opportunity to read your statement, I don't know
at what point you could have it placed into the record.

Why don't you do this: Why don't you read that which you wish
to place emphasis on.

Proceed and we will see how we get along.
Sergeant Gmisic. The eight other national officers elected were:

Carl Oglesby, Yellow Springs Ohio; Mike James, Chicago, Ill.; Eric
Mann, Boston, Mass.; Chip Marshall, Ithaca, N.Y.; Jeff Jones, New
York, N.Y.; Mike Spiegel, Wishington, D.C.; Morgan Spector, San
Francisco, Calif.; Bartee Haile, Dallas, Tex.

Miks Klonsky is from Los Angeles, Calif., and a former regional
officer. He is a graduate of San Francisco State College in California.

At the national convention, when elected national secretary, Klon-
sky was asked if he was a Stalinist. His reply was, "I have only been
a Communist a few months and have difficulty understanding that
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term." (Chicago Tribune, June 16, 1968.) I would like to submit as
an exhibit a copy of a. news article that appeared in the September 8,
1968, issue of Granma, the official publication of the Central Committee
of the Communist Party of Cuba, regarding a telephone interview with
Mike Klonsky by Radio Havana, Cuba, on August 28, 1968, during
the convention in Chicago.

Bernardine Dohrn is a graduate of the University of Chicago Law
School. At the national convention, when elected interorganizational
secretary, Dohrn was asked if she was a Socialist, her reply, "I consider
myself a revolutionary Communist." (Chicago Tribune, June 16,
1968.) Dohrn publicly admitted to making that statement on an ABC-
TV program, the Ronnie Barret Show, in Chicago, June 10, 1969. Our °

sources indicated Dohrn traveled to Paris in August of 1968 to meet
with the North Vietnamese delegation to the Paris peace talks.

She had been asked if she were a Socialist, and her reply was, "I
consider myself a revolutionary Communist."

The CHAIRMAN. I think that was also testified to by the witness who
preceded you, was it not I

Sergeant GRUBISIC. Yes, it was.
Fred Gordon is a graduate of Harvard University. He is a teaching

assistant at San Diego State College in California and is reportedly
a member of the Progressive Labor Party, a Maoist-oriented Com-
munist group. Our sources also indicate that Dohrn and Klonsky are
leading a movement with SDS to rid SDS of Fred Gordon and his
Progressive Labor Party influences.

Carl Oglesby is a formn' president of SDS, elected to that position
in June 1965. It is reported th the stated he was a Communist but not
a member of the Communist Party, and admires Che Guevara, the
deceased Communist revolutionary.

Mike Spiegel is a former national secretary of SDS, elected to that
position June 1967, Ann Arbor, Mich.

Mike James, a national officer of SDS, was active with JOIN and
the Union of Organizers, previously identified. Mike James and a
few other unidentified individuals were photographed trying to over-
turn a police squadron during the Democratic National Convention.

I would like to submit a copy of that photo.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 667" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRunIsIC. One of the officers in the squadrol was assaulted

with a board measuring 2 by 4 inches. James admitted to our under-
cover operatives that he assaulted the officer. He subsequently was
arrested and eventualy fined $100.

A national council meeting of SDS was held October 11-14, 1968,
at the University of Colorado, Boulder, Colo.

I would like to submit a copy of a booklet entitled "Sabotage"
that was obtained from the council site. During the council meeting
an unidentified individual interrupted the proceedings and exclaimed
the sabotage booklets were in the outside hall. Many present started
a scramble tW get a copy of the booklet. I understand the reason the
booklet was distributed in such a manner was SDS did not want the
booklet to be established as part of the material officially distributed
at a national council meeting.



This same council meeting approved a resolution to move the
national office, but stipulated that it must remain somewhere in the
Midwest area. Our sources 'have indicated that the national officers
prefer the move be made to Madison, Wis., but the move would cost

25 000 which is not available.
'There is presently an internal struggle going on within the na-

tional office. The Progressive Labor Party members of SDS are at-
tempting to gain control of the entire organization and are being
resisted at almost all levels by the pro-Soviet Communists and the
nonalined members. Some believe that if this issue is not resolved by
the end of this summer, the Progressive Labor Party people will con-
trol the national office which in turn may cause a separat6 SDS or-
ganization to form devoid of progressive labor pary influence. In

icago, the Loop campus of the Chicago City College chapter of
SDS completely severed its ties with both the national and regional
offices because they were "Communist infiltrated."

Les Coleman is considered the most active and influential individual
in the Chicago regional office of SDS. He works full time as an or-
ganizer and is the liaison between the national and regional offices.
At an SDS meeting on February 17, 1968, Coleman admitted that he
had been in Cuba recently and is quoted as saying ithat:

The revolution there could easily be used in the United States. Coleman Is
the author of a booklet entitled "Youth Will Organize for Freedom."

The revolution there could easily be used in the United States.
Coleman is the author of a booklet entitled "Youth Will Organize

for Freedom."
I would like to submit a copy of his booklet as an exhibit.
The CHAIMAN. A copy of the book may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 668" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUBrsi. He is also reported to have written an article

for the SDS publication New Left Notes entitled "Shut Down the
Universities." Coleman has been identified at several antiwar demon-
strations and rallies, and on occasion acted as a parade marshall.

Howard Norton Machtinger is considered the second most active
and influential member in the Chicago regional office. He is a gradu-
ate student of sociology at the University of Chicago and was active
during the turmoil at-the University of Chicago in january and Feb-
ruary, 1969. He was also present and active during the turmoil at
Columbia University in the fall of 1968.

Ed Jennings has recently become active on the regional level. He is a
student at the University of Illinois, Circle Campus, Chicago, and ac-
tive in the SDS chapter there. Jennings strongly supports the Black
Panther Party and is a member of the John Brown Caucus, an SDS
faction seeking to form alliances with the Black Panthers and other
militant Negro groups. Jennings spent several weeks in Communist
Cuba m 1968. I would like to submit a copy of a news article that ap-
Pea red in the Circle Focus, a student newspaper at the University of
Fhinois, Circle Campus, written by Jennings regarding his trip to
Cuba.

The CI[AInWAN. It may be received and appropriately numbered.
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(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 669" for refer-
ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

Sergeant GRUBIIC. Jennings has been recently arrested on a warrant
for mob action stemming from his actions during the Democratic
National Convention. This matter is still pending in the local courts and
I would rather not make any further comment at this time.

Joe Horton is another active individual in the regional office. He is
reported to be hep ding the drive to organize SDS chapters on the high
school level.

Horton also is a recent traveler to Communist Cuba in 1968. Horton
was observed at numerous antiwar rallies and demonstrations and in
April 1968 was arrested during an antiwar demonstration on charges
of disorderly conduct and resisting arrest.

Mike Goldfield, previously identified with the Union of Organizers
and REP, was instrumental in setting up the Chicago regional office.
He is a student at the University of Chicago and was active during
the turmoil at the university in January and February 1969. Mike
Goldfield and his wife Evelyn traveled to Communist Cuba in 1968
and were seeking speaking engagements concerning their trip as an
effort to raise money.

Dennis Ankrum recently became active with the Chicago regional
office and has an interest in the Chicago Newsreel Film Makers. The
Chicago Newsreel Film Makers occupy and share the rooms with the
Chicago Regional SDS Office, 162 North Clinton. In a recent issue
of FRED, previously identified, Ankrum placed an ad seeking a judo
and karate instructor for the regional office. Our sources have indicated
that the instructor, once found, will train members of the Black
Panthers and the Young Lords, a Puerto Rican equivalent of the Black
Panthers.

Marilyn Katz has also become active in the regional office. She was
associated with the Union of Organizers, previously identified. Our
sources indicate that during the Democratic National Convention she
was responsible for making the spiked balls-that is a number of nails
driven through golf balls. Several of these balls were thrown at
police officers.

Marilyn Katz on June 5, 1967, was arrested on charges of disorderly
conduct at a public welfare office, 25 South Damen. I would like to
submit as an exhibit a copy of a news article relative to a riotous
situation that occurred at Lane High School, Chicago, Ill., May 20,
1969, involving Marilyn Katz. Katz was arrested on charges of mob
action, disorderly conduct, resisting arrest, and possession of dangerous
dr e-S- CHAIRMAN. Let the exhibit be submitted and appropriately

numbered.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 670" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUfisc. The regional officers have been meeting every

other Saturday in their offices, but lately the meetings have been can-
celed with no explanation given.

I will now identify some SDS members and their activities in rela-
tionship to college SDS chapters.

R,
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UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS) CIRCLE CAMPUS, CHICAGO

The University of Illinois, Circle Campus, Chicago chapter of SDS,
has ap roximately 25 members. Stuart Smith is presently the presi-
dent oa the chapter. Our sources indicate that he is a member of the
Progressive Labor Party.

Earl Silbar, formerly active at the Roosevelt University chapter, is,
according to our sources, a member of the Progressive Labor Party.

Fred Kushner, formerly with the Roosevelt University chapter, and
also believed to be a member of the Progressive Labor Party, is the son
of Sam and Sylvia Kushner, presently separated. Sam Kushner is a
former member of the national committee of the Communist Party and
is presently on the west coast writirig for the Daily World, the official
publication of the Communist Party. Sylvia Kushner is presently the
secretary-treasurer of the Chicago Peace Council, a leading antiwar
group in Chicago.

Kathy Rakochy, our sources indicate, is a member of the Progressive
Labor arty and the daughter of Charles and Syl ia Fischer, also be-
lieved to be members of the Progressive Labor P arty.

Charles Fischer is presently the commander of the Veterans for
Peace in Vietnam, previously identified.

Sylvia Fischer is a teacher in the Chicago public school system at
the Shoesmith Elementary School and a functionary of the teachers
for Radical Change, a group comprised of predominantly former
members and sympathizers of SDS that went into the teaching pro-
fession. Teachers for Radical Change meet at 5810 South Woodlawn,
the national headquarters of the New University Conference, pre-
viously identified, and is seeking control of the Chicago Teachers'
Union.

Andy Rakochy is the husband of Kathy and a member of the Pro-
gressive Labor Party, according to our sources.

Eric Thor is a member of SDS and associates with members of the
Progressive Labor Party. Ed Jennings was previously identified.

Russell Schutt. I would like to submit as an exhibit (exhibit No.
25) a copy of an article that appeared in the Chicago Illini dated April
22, 1969, regarding the arrest of Schutt on charges of aggravated bat-
tery. The Chicago Illini is a student newspaper of the University of
Illinois Circle Campus, Chicago.

The CHAIRMAN. That may be received.
(The document referred to was 7-aarked "Exhibit No. 671" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRuBisic. Burton I. Michaels. I would like to submit as

an exhibit (exhibit No. 26) a copy of an article by Michaels that ap-
peared in the Chicago Circle Focus, a student newspaper, dated Sep-
tember 30, 1968, critical of the Police Institute at Circle Campus,
Chicago, Ill.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 672" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant G imisic. Gilberto De Leon and Michael Brooks are, ac-

cording to our sources, members of YSA, Young Socialist Alliance, a
Mai'xist youth group of the Socialist Workers Party. They attend meet-
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ings of the SDS not as members but as YSA observers obtaining infor-
mation as to SDS activities and direction. YSA policy usually does not
permit membership in other organizations. Bob Soltau, Steve Living-
ston, and Eileen Klohr are also SDS members.

ILLINOIS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOOY, CHICAGO

The Illinois Institute of Technology, Chicago chapter of SDS, has
approximately 10 members. President is Walter Raczynski. Peter
Pran, an active member, was a former member of the "Anarchists," a
revolutionary group opposed to all forms of government.

Prof. Maxwell Primack, former assistant professor of philoso-
phy at IIT. Primack has been corresponding secretary of the Mid-
west Faculty Committee on Vietnam, an affiliate of SDS. He was also
former cochairman of the Chicago Peace Council and is a member of
its executive committee.

ROOSEVELT UNIVERSITY, CHICAGO

.The Roosevelt University chapter of SDS has approximately 15
members. Bernie Farber, the editor of the student newspaper, Roose-
velt Torch, and, as indicated by one of our sources, a member of the
Progressive Labor Party. Mark Podolner, an active member of SDS
and sympathetically pro-Soviet, according to our sources.

During May 1968, a series of sit-ins and rallies occurred at, Roosevelt
University protesting the refusal of the university administration to
hire Prof. Staughton-Lynd.

SDS actively participated in the demonstrations creating an arrest
situation. Of the numerous arrests made, the following were SDS
members: Steve Baum, David Protess, Earl Silbar, Patrick O'Kiersey,
and Peter Pran.

AMUNDSEN-MAYFAIR CAMPUS, CMCAGO CrrY COLLEGE

At Amundsen-Mayfair campus of Chicago City College, 4625 North
Knox Street, there are presently three members of SDA. The most
significant member is Mike Broncato, indicated by our sources as a
member of the Progressive Labor Party.

NORTH1ASTENM ILLINOIS STATE COLLME, CHICAGO

At Northeastern Illinois State College 5500 North St. Louis Street,
there are approximately 25 members of SDS. The most significant
ones are Chris Smolka, Conrad Pitcher Russell Smolin, Rodney Mar-
tel, Susan Given, Steven Mandell, Ken Lawrence, the husband of Jean
Lawrence, a member of the Young Socialist Alliance; Prof. Dan
Stern who is also associated with the Union of Organizers, and Wil-
liam Frappoly.

During the latter part of Novembfr 1968, 11 members and sym-
pathizers of SDS were arrested during an attempted sit-in at the of-
ice of the college president at Northeastern State. Among those SDS-
ere arrested were Chris Smolka, Conrad Pitcher, Susan Given, and
Rodney Martell. All arrested were harged with disorderly conduct
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and criminal trespass to property. I would like to submit as exhibits
copies of two news articles that appeared in the Chicago's American
and Chicago Tribune on November 21, 1968, relative to the sit-in.

The CHAIRMAN. They may be received.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 673" for

reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

UNIVERSITY OF CHICAGO

Sergeant GRUBIsic. At the University of Chicago, 5801 South Ellis
Street, there are approximately 40 members of SDS. The following
members were very active during the turmoil at the university in the
earlier part of 1969: Howard Machtinger, also a regional officer of
SDS; Janet Tenney, Jeffrey Blem, gally Yagol, Steve Kindred,
Stephen Landsman Leonard Handelsman, Leonard Carrel, Ernest G.
Dornfield, Loel Callahan, Jr., Michael J. Gross, Atina J. A. Grossman,
and Louise Borotsky.

Other members of SDS at the University of Chicago include: Chris-
topher Hobson, who in October 1968 identified himself as president
of the chapter; Miles Moglesu, an active member of the chapter
and previously described ; -Robert Salasin, a member of SDS and in
1966 of the W.E.B. DuBois Clubs of America, a spawn of the Com-
munist Party directed toward youth; Danny Friedlander, an active
member previously described; Arthur Perlo, a member of SDS and
the W. E. B. DuBois Clubs and the son of Victor Perlo, a Communist
author lecturer, and reporter for the Daily World, the official publica-
tion of the Communist Party. Victor Perlo is also a sponsor of the
REP, Radical Education Project of SDS.

Paul Ascher, Rory Donnelly, Kathy Lindsley, Jon Neill, Randi
Russell, and Will Hartley are additional members of this SDS chap-
ter. Gary Greenbaum and Tim Rowton are active members of SDS
and also reportedly of the Progressive Labor Party.

I would like to submit as exhibits four copies of news articles that
appeared in the Chicago Tribune and Chicago American in February
1969 relative to the turmoil at the university.

The CHAIRIMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 674" for ref.

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GnusIc. Dave Finkel, Chris Hobson, Derek, Linton,

Miles Mogulescu, Steve Rothkrug, and Robin Sandow are members of
the Revolutionary Socialist Caucus of the University of Chicago chap-
ter. This caucus believes that SDS should be an organization of young
people committed to the struggle for international socialist revolution.
Their conception of socialism is revolutionary and democratic (refer
to New Left Notes, vol. 4, No. 20, dated May 30, 1969, p. 2, exhibit
No. 29).

The CHAIRAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 675" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRupisIc. I would also like to submit 11 articles relative

to University of Chicago SDS activities during the years 1965-68.
The CHATIMAN. They may be received.
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(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit No. 676" for ref-
erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

NORTHERN UNIVERSITY, EVANSTON, ILL.

Sergeant GRuBisic. At Northwestern University, Evanston, Ill.,
there are approximately 30 members of SDS. The president of this
chapter is Jeff Rice, who was elected to that position on December 3,
1968. The faculty adviser is Mairvin Shimbrot.

Mike Marcus is considered the most active and influential member
of this chapter. He was also associated with the Peace and Freedom
Party previously described.

SLee Weiner, a research assistant in the department of sociology at
the university, is a member of SDS and was one of the eight dem-
onstrators indicted by the Federal grand jury stemming from their
role during the Democritic National_- Convention. Again, I would
rather make no further comment on this matter, for the case is still
pending in the Federal courts.

Other active SDSers on the campus'are Dale Brent, Ellis Pines,
and Steven Lubet, whose father is Fred Lubet, an active member of
the Veterans for Peace in Vietnam. Steven Lubet was also arrested
with five others on February 25, 1969, for interfering with traffic dur-
ing an SDS-sponsored demonstration against Dow Chemical Co. re-
cruiters on the campus. Other SDS members arrested were David
Shimasaki, Stephen Bowden, and Bruce Cory. Additional active mem-
bers of SDS are Roger Friedman, Steven Buff, Douglas Turner, Ira
Schaer, and Patricia Yollin.

I would like to submit copies of news articles that appeared in the
Chicago Tribune relative to the demonstration on February 25, 1969.

I would also like to submit as an exhibit page 23 of the May 26,
1969, issue of FRED relative to Roger Friedman, and Dale Brent.

The CHAMMAN. They may be received and appropriately numbered.
(The documents referred to were marked "Exhibit Nos. 677 and

678" for reference and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

LOYOLA UNIVESrrY

Sergeant GRuBisic. At Loyola University, 6525 North Sheridan
Road, Chicago, Ill there are approximately 30 members. The faculty
adviser is Naomi Weisstein. The most active members are Ben Rad-
ford, Jr., Jerry Tritz, and Richard Kalwa.

Ben Radford, Jr., was named as a coconspirator but not indicted
b7 the Federal grand jury investigation of the Democratic National

invention disorders. en Radford, Jr., was observed on several oc-
casions participating in the training of marshals held in Lincoln
Park prior to the Democratic National Convention. I have previously
described of what the training sessions consisted.

I would like to comment concerning the financial resources of SDS.
At present, the SDS organization receives financial assistance from
the receipt of dues and subscription payments to their publication,
the New Left Notes.

The membership fee is $5 a year, which includes a subscription to
the New Left Notes. The nonmember subscription fee to New Left
Notes is $10 per year.
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The exact amount of moneys coming into the national office is not.
known by the Chicago Police Department.; however, in the Chicago
Tribune dated June 16, 1968, Carl Davidson, vice president of SDS at
that time, stated that their national budget for that year was $80,000.

Davidson, in March 1968, visited Communist Cuba. My understand-
ing is he met with representatives from Communist China and North
Korea.

The following members of the Illinois Communist Party, as cited
b the predecessor of HICIS the HCUA, were listed by the national
SDS as financial contributors as of January 1967: Milton Cohen,
Nellie DeSchaaf, Fred Fine, Jack Kling, Jesse Prosten, John Rossen,
Jack Spiegel, and Vicky Starr. Our sources also indicate that from
October 1968 to about April 1969 the Chicago Peace Council gave to
the national SDS approximately $1,000.

It should also be noted that Jack Spiegel is a functionary of the
Chicago Peace Council. Both the national office of SDS and the Chi-
cao Peace Council are located at 1608 West Madison Strert, in a
building owned by John Rossen.

I would like to submit, as an exibit, a copy of what appears to be a
receipt dated April 2, 1969. It reads as follows: "Received from Sylvia
Kushner $100 for Panthers bail," and is signed Midhael Klonsky.
Sylvia Kushner is the secretary-treasurer of the Chicago Peace Coun-
cil and Mike Klonsky is, of course, the national secretary of SDS.

The CHAMMAN. It will be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 679" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRUBIsxc. Some college chapters of SDS receive money

from student organizational funds. Any organization on campus that
is recognized by the college administration is entitled, upon request
by the recognized group, to receive funds to pay for lecturers that
the group may invite, printing group materials, traveling expenses for
group members, and so forth.

The moneys paid to the recognized student group is derived from the
student fee each student is required to pay each school year. All the stu-
dent fees are put into a central fund and distributed to the recognized
student groups upon approval of the student government, student-
faculty committees, dean of students, and last the vice president of
the university. This is the general operating procedure of most col-
leges in distributing moneys to the recognized student groups, al-
though there may be some variations from college to college.

I have received information which leads me to believe that the SDS
chapter at the University of Illinois, Circle Campus, Chicago, re-
ceives money from the student organizational fund, but I do not know
the exact amount. I do not have any information relative to other col-
lege SDS chapters receiving money in this manner.

However, at Northeastern Illinois State College the SDS chapter
does not receive money but uses the technique of an organizational
front to obtain it.

There are variations in application of this technique; for example,
(1) receiving money through groups which are organized to front
solely for SDS purposes, (2) receiving money and services through
legitimate campus groups which function separately-student news-
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papers, historical societies, and so forth-but in whose membership are
active SDS members or sympathizers.

The Northeastern Illinois State College Peace Council is a front
for the SDS chapter there. From Septemtber 1968 to September 1969,
the peace council was allotted approximately $6,000. Portions of this
money was for lecturer fees.

The breakdown is as follows:
1. Rennie Davis, $500.
2. Abbie Hoffman, $300. Abbie Hoffman was recently indicted by

the Federal grand jury in Chicago for his activities prior to and dur-
ing the Democraticiational Convention.
B. Rita Freed, $150. Rita Freed is a member of the YAWF, Youth

Against War and Fascism, a Marxist-oriented group.
4. Illinois Black Panther Party, $700.
5. Milwaukee 14, $200. The Milwaukee 14 allegedly burned the rec-

ords of the Selective Service Sstem branch in Milwaukee, Wis.
The CHAIRMAN. Now you have a brief statement on the Student

Nonviolent Coordinating Committee.
You may proceed. It is not very long. You can read it, if you

like.
STUDENT NONVIOLENT COORDINATING COMMrEE

Sergeant GRuBIsmc. Chicago SNCC has been inactive since March
1968 when it was evicted from its headquarters located at 306 East
43d Street. I will identify the significant members of Chicago SNCC
when it was active.

Robert Alphonso Brown headed the SNCC organization in Chicago
and was its Midwest director. After SNCC became inactive he became
the Midwest coordinator for the Black Panther Party and also be-
came inactive with the Panthers recently.

Robert Vance Walton was active with 1SNCC and is currently serv-
ing a 40 to 75 year sentence in the Joliet, Ill., State Penitentiary
for the murder of Abder Rayyan in his grocery store at 343 East 51stStreet, Chica, Ill. I would like to submit, as an exhibit, a copy of
a news article that appeared in the Chicago Tribune on August 3,
1969, relative to the murder.

The CHAIMAN. It may be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 680" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
Sergeant GRuRsIo. Prior to Robert Brown, Joyce Brown was the

Midwest coordinator. She left Chicago in August 1967 for Atlanta,
Ga., and is reported active in the Atlanta office of SNCC. She is not
related to Robert Brown.

Monroe Sharpe and Carol Redmond were active with SNCC but
left the United States in the summer of 1967 for Ghana and South
Africa. Since then, no information has been received as to their
whereabouts or activity.

Jorja English, a former SNCC member, is presently active with the
Black Liberation Alliance, a splinter group of CORE, Congress of
Racial Equality.

Sylvia 1'ischer was active with Chicago Area Friends of SNCC,
which is also dormant. She is presently a schoolteacher at the Shoe-
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smith Elementary School of the Chicago public school system and
a functionary of the Teachers for Radical Change, a group seeking
to gain control of the Chicago Teachers Union. Teachers for Radical
Change is composed predominantly of former members and sympa-
thizers of SDS that went into the teaching profession. Our sources
indicate that Sylvia Fischer is a member of the Progressive Labor
Pa ty.

Arnelle Douglas and Garfield Harris were also active in SNCC.
Their present actvities are not known.

The CHAMMAN. Now you have a brief statement on the Revolution-
ary Action Movement, RAM.

REVOLuT oNAY ACTION MOVEMENT

Sergeant GRUBISIc. The Chicago Police Department never estab-
lished that RAM had a formal organization in Chicago. Our sources
have indicated that certain members of a Chicago group known as
ACT were associated with RAM. The depth or significance of the as-
socation these two groups allegedly had was not determined. However,
there was a resemblance in their antiwhite, militant philosophy.

ACT has been inactive since 1966. 1 will identify the most significant
members of ACT when ACT-was active.

Lawrence Landry was the national chairman of ACT. Landr and
ACT became inactive almost simultaneously. He is presently re-
ported to be living in St. Louis, Mo.

Nahaz Rogers was the treasurer and is still living in Chicago, but
inactive.

Warren Juan Stokely w s active with ACT but his activities for
the last 3 years are not known.

Doug Andrews, after ACT becoming inactive, became the executive
director of the Go Garfield Organization located in a Negro area on
Chicago West Side. Andrews was one of seven persons associated
with the Go Garfield Organization that was arrested on charges of
arson, conspiracy to commit arson, and burglary stemming from their
actions during the Chicago riots, April 1968.

Otis Hyde and Joe immer, former ACT members, are inactive
and their present activities are not known.

Atheodore Barber and his brother Howard, formerly with ACT,
are presently active with the RNA-Republic of New Africa.

W. C. Anas Luqman, a former ACT member is now associated with
the Malcolm X Black Hand Society of the World, Inc., a militant
Negro group.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well, do you have anything else to add I
Can you give us any information about the SDS convention in

Chicago last week I
Sergeant GREBI1sIc. Yes, I can.
The national convention of SDS was held in Chicago from June

18-22, 1969. SDS has split into two separate organizations. The Pro-
gressive Labor Party dominates one faction while the other SDS
faction I will refer to as the Regular SDS organization.

Each faction has elected its own national officers and I would like
to read those elected.
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The CHAIRMAN. They can be printed in the record at this point,
the new officers of the two factions. Each faction elected its own.

Sergeant GRUBISIC. Yes.
The regular SDS organization will still have its national head-

quarters at 1608 West Madison. National secretary is Mark Rudd.
Inter-organizational secretary: Jeff Jones, 22, San Francisco State

student.
Education secretary: Bill Ayers, 24, University of Michigan, Ann

Arbor; son of Thomas Ayers of Commonwealth Edison Co.
The following named persons were nominated to the national interim

committee-eight other officers as required by the SDS constitution:
Barbara Riley (Columbia), New York.
Dave Bucake (Cornell).
Jim Hawley (Berkeley "Red Guard").
Fred Cohen (Stanford University).
Bob Avakian (San Francisco Bay area) (Red Union).
Roger Lipman (Seattle, Wash.).
Russ Newfeld.
Dionne Donghi (New York regional SDS officer).
Noel Ignatin (Chicago).
Howard Machtinger (Chicago).
Charles Simpson (New York).
Bernardine Dohrn (Chicago).
Marilyn Katz (Chicago).
Mimi Hirsch (San Francisco Bay area).
Linda Wells (Atlanta, Ga.).
Corky Benedict (Cleveland, Ohio).
Linda Evans (Detroit, Mich.).
Mike Klonsky (Chicago).
John Butnoy.
Paul Rockwell (New York) Columbia.
Alice Fialkin (Wisconsin).
Of the above names, the following were elected to the national

interim committee:
Barbara Riley (Columbia), New York.
Bob Avakian (San Francisco Bay area) (Red Union).
Noel Ignatin (Chicago).
Howaid Machtinger (Chicago).
Bernardine Dohrn (Chicago).
Corky Benedict (Cleveland, Ohio).
Linda Evans (Detroit, Mich.).
Mike Klonsky (Chicago).
This faction of SDS will remain at 1608 West Madison and also

take over the offices of the Chicago Peace Council (located at same)
when they move to 343 South Dearborn Street (14th floor).

SPS. 666-3874,1608 West Madison.
ST), 641-0931, 162 North Clinton.
Progressive Labor Party (faction) SDS (Chicago Coliseum).
NPAt.ionsl secretary: John Pennington, alumnus of Harvard.
Interorganizational secretary: Patricia Foreman, -San Francisco

State College.
Education secretary: Altlen Specter (nonmember).
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The eight other national officers which comprise the national in-
terim committee are as follows:

Mike Golash (Columbia), Sandy Meyer (University of Illinois Cir-
cle campus), Fred Gordon, Jared Israel (Harvard), David Russell,
Beckey Revis, Wesley Lincoln, Ed Galloway.

Alternates to the national interim committee are: Jim Pricket,
Gordon De Marco.

Temporary national office location: 135 Green Street, Cambridge,
Mass., 02139.

The national office Chicago contact is: Pat Ross, female, white, 472-
8316; Mitchell Hailer, 732 West Belden Chicago, Ill.

The CHAIRMAN. These documents may be made available to the press
if the wnt to see them.

Tel, Ius something about the difference in the two groups. Which one
apparently has the largest following?

Sergeant GRuIsc. At the convention, PL was definitely in control
by sdheer numbers. It. appears that PL issued a call to every member
and sympathizer of the PL organization to come to Chicago.

Our information indicated, and had for the lat year, that PL was
going to have its big push to take over the entire SDS organization.

The CHAMMAN. By PL, you mean the Progressive Labor Party?
Sergeant GRUBIsIC. Yes.
The CHAIR AN. Did it apparently have the largest group of fol-

lowersI
Sergeant GRuBIsIc. At the convention it did.
The CHAnRMm. At the convention?
Sergeant GRntISIC. Yes.
The CHAIRDM&. It broke away, or did the regulars break away?
Sergeant GRUITC. Each faction expelled the other one from the

SDS organization.
The CHARMAN. They did what?
Sergeant GRuBlsIc. Each faction expelled the other from the SDS

organization.
The CHAIMAN. I understand, but which one left the convention

hall and setup a convention somewhere else?
Sergeant GuRmsic. The regular SDS organization left the Chicago

Coliseum where the convention was held and went to the First Con-
garemional Church of Chicago.
The CHAMAN. That is the first group you mentioned I
Sergeant GRUBnsic. The regular SD organization that I referred

to.
The CHAIRMAN. That is the regulars under RuddI
Sergeant GRursic. Right.
The CHAMMAN. And the one that apparently had the most follow-

ing there was the Progressive Labor Party faction under John
Pennington?

Sergeant GRtursrc. Right. The Progressive Labor Party every
morning during the convention met at the University of Chicago and
held their own caucus. They would march en masse over to the
coliseum.

The CHAIRMAN. Which one retained all of the records?
Sergeant GmBisio. The regular SDS organization has the records

and the money.
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The An A AN. The records and the money.
Sergeant GRumsx0. Yes.
I would like to make a comment that SDS wa. , having a problem

locating a site to hold their convention. The information we received
was that Jack Spiegel was identified as a member of the Communist
Party by Carl Nelson in 1959 during the House Committee on Un-
American Activities hearing.

He intervened and obtained the Chicago Coliseum for the SDS
convention. A certified check for $2,000 was deposited with the man-
agement of the coliseum as rent for the coliseum, and an additional
$200 was paid to cover insurance. Whether Jack Spiegel provided the
money, I am not certain.

The CHAMMAN. Have you anything further on the convention out
there# What resolutions did they adopt, if you know-either faction
with respect to its policies and program ?

Sergeant GRmBmic. I woul like to refer to the SDS publication
New Left Notes dated June 18, 1969. I know of three resolutions that
were passed.

The CHAnMAN. Don't read them, but is there anything significant
in themI

Sergeant GRlsic. Yes. One resolution submitted to the convention
by Bill Ayers, of Michigan, Peter Chapp, Bernardine Dohrn, was:

SDS calls for three days of demonstrations and actions beginning September
24 in Chicago to demand, (1), immediate withdrawal of all troops and U.S. pres-
ence from Vietnam; (2), immediate withdrawal of all occupying forces In-
eluding "pigs", from communities and schools in America, the communities must
control the "pigs"; (8)-

The CRAMMAN. Control what?
Sergeant GRnuRsic. "The community must control the 'pigs.' They

are referring to policemen.
(3) Free all political prisoners. Free Huey P. Newton. Free all Panthers.

Free the Conspiracy &
Further on down, implementation reads as follows:
The National Officers of SDS should hold a press conference Immediately after

the convention to declare If the U.S. does not accept the generous 10-point peace
plan of the National Liberation Front, then we will take the Issue of the war
back Into the streets this fall.

(2) We should set the date of November 8 as the day to commence one week
of massive anti-war actions. November 8 should be billed as a deadline through
this summer, and a deadline set by the people. Literature about November 8
should be produced on a massive scale, both locally and nationally, starting now.
This literature should be distributed in the factories and the communities as
part of our summer program. SDS should initiate November 8 Committees In all
our local areas. These committees should be open to all who call for a U.S. with-
drawal from Vietnam now.

(8) We should build the November 8 movement around broad base slogans and
demands such as "get out of Vietnam now," "bring the troops home now," "Viet-
nam for the Vietnamese," "our fight is at home," "troops out of the ghettos and
campuses," "tax the war corporations, not the people," "stop the war tax."

The CHAMRMAN. Were there two other resolutions besides thatI
Sergeant GRUBlsic. Yes.
The CHAIMAN. Let the paper be received as an exhibit.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 681" for ref-

erence and may be found in the files iof the subcommittee.)
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The CHAMMAN. In that exhibit, I was referring to the resolution
from the papr.

Just highlight what the resolution does. That will be sufficient. You
need not read all of it.

Sergeant GRUBIsIc. Another resolution calls for a program:
SDS should call for a mass action against the war on September 26-28 in Chi-

cago. This should be a broad-based action with attempts to involve the most peo-
ple possible In the militant struggle.

The demand should include immediate withdrawal from Vietnam and else-
where in the world; support for black liberation. Free Huey Newton and all poli-
tical prisoners. No more surtax. Independence for Puerto Rico. Support for G.1.
rights and 0.I. rebellions.

I want to clarify a point here.
In one resolution, SDS calls for 3 days of demonstrations beginning

September 24 while the other resolution calls for massive action for
September 26, all in Chicago.

My understanding is that the national interim committee of SDS
will meet within the next 2 months to decide on a specific date. It will
be the latter part of September.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you anything further?
Sergeant GRuBisIc. The last sentence of item 3 of the resolution I

just read, reads as follows:
We should build towards work stoppages and strikes and mobilization of work-

era who are wanting to fight. Number four, We should call on the soldiers In the
Army to hold demonstrations during this period. We must work to develop pro-
grams within the Army that raise the anti-imperialistic consciousness aud aid
of any such existing p:ograms

The CHAMMAN. Thank you very much. You have put in a lot of work
on this testimony; haven't you

Sergeant GRuBisic. Yes, I did.
May I submit one other item as an exhibit I It is SDS press release.

The regular organization of SDS had a press conference on June 23,
at 162 North Clinton at noon. Present were Dohrn, Klonsky, Rudd,
Ayers, Jones, and Kissinger.

The CHARMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to was marked "Exhibit No. 682" for refer-

ence and may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)
The CHARMMAN. You have about 200 or 300 names altogether in your

statement.
Do you know how many I
Sergeant GRUBiSIC. Quite a few, Mr. Chairman.
May I conclude just with a personal comment, my own, not of the

Chicago Police Department, one page ?
The CHARMAN. All right.
Sergeant GRuBIsIc. My remarks are a sampling of the strategy and

tactics of the Communist threat facing us today.
This threat has woven a web of subversion and infiltration needing

thorough investigation, understanding, remedial action, and exposure.
The web is not shallow nor simple, but a complex strategy. The Com-

munist movement ii all its diversity has the name of the persons from
one organization often showing up on the list of names of other orga-
nizations.
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The movement would have you believe that there exists a genuine
grassroots and spontaneous group of organizations, but close Observa-
tion and scrutiny divulges a common core of peoples and ideologies
controlling these organizations.

The infiltration of legitimate organizations is extensive. The money
received by these groups is no small amount and often not traceable.

,Definite sources of income are there to be investigated and identified.
The sources of revenue foi one group often show up as sources of rev-
enue for other groups. Although the monolithic Communist threat
does not exist as in the past, there is no basis for stating the nonexist-
ence of any Communist threat.

It is not necessary to have just one brand of communism to pose
a threat. The Communist movement today is diverse in all its philo-
sophical interpretations, revolutionary application, and leadership.

There are even those who follow an individualist approach, holding
allegiance to no particular camp or leadership.

The Communist movement, although not monolithic, is united, and
all brands, no matter through diversity or competitiveness, are ruled
in a basic Marxism and are alien to the free enterprise and representa-
tive system.

Despite the differences, their goal is the same, the destruction of
capitalism and the representative system, especially in the United
States.

We are being led to believe that, the Communist threat does not
exist. The threat does exist but it has taken on new and different forms
than in the past and poses a major threat to the peace and security
of our Nation.

These new forms must be studied and understood and the necessary
action taken and exposure for all to see.

The CHAIRMAN. I started to say a few moments ago your state-
ment is quite lengthy. You have mentioned many names and given
backgrounds on them with their connections with various organi-
zations.

It will take a study of your testimony to make a proper evaluation
of it. I appreciate very much your contribution. I am sure there is
information in here that will be very helpful to the committee in
evaluating a number of these organizations and what their objectives
are.

Therefore, I express to you my appreciation and that of the
committee.

The committee will stand in recess until 10 o'clock tomorrow
morning.

(Whereupon, at- 5 :04 p.m. the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Tuesday, July 1,1969.)

(Members of the subcommittee present at time of recess: Senator
McClellan.)


